JMIR Research Protocols

Impact Factor (2023): 1.4 Volume 7 (2018), Issue 6 ISSN 1929-0748 Editor in Chief: Xiaomeng (Simone) Ma, PhDc, MS, BS

Contents

Protocols

XSL•F⊖ RenderX

Comparison of Nutrigenomics Technology Interface Tools for Consumers and Health Professionals: Protocol for a Mixed-Methods Study (e115)	
Paula Littlejohn, Irene Cop, Erin Brown, Rimi Afroze, Karen Davison.	4
An eHealth Program for Patients Undergoing a Total Hip Arthroplasty: Protocol for a Randomized Controlled Trial (e137)	
Rosemary Saunders, Karla Seaman, Catherine Ashford, Trudy Sullivan, Judith McDowall, Lisa Whitehead, Beverley Ewens, Kathryn Pedler, Karen Gullick	15
Food Allergy Training for Schools and Restaurants (The Food Allergy Community Program): Protocol to Evaluate the Effectiveness of a Web-Based Program (e155)	
Inês Pádua, André Moreira, Pedro Moreira, Renata Barros.	23
Dental Home Visits for Caries Prevention Among Preschool Children: Protocol for a Cost-Effectiveness Analysis on a Randomized Control Trial (e10053)	
Niekla Andiesta, Maimunah Hamid, KKC Lee, Allan Pau	30
An Integrated Approach to Control Soil-Transmitted Helminthiasis, Schistosomiasis, Intestinal Protozoa Infection, and Diarrhea: Protocol for a Cluster Randomized Trial (e145)	
Giovanna Raso, Clémence Essé, Kouassi Dongo, Mamadou Ouattara, Fabien Zouzou, Eveline Hürlimann, Veronique Koffi, Gaoussou Coulibaly, Virginie Mahan, Richard Yapi, Siaka Koné, Jean Coulibaly, Aboulaye Meïté, Marie-Claire Guéhi-Kabran, Bassirou Bonfoh, Eliézer N'Goran, Jürg Utzinger.	37
Using mHealth to Increase Treatment Utilization Among Recently Incarcerated Homeless Adults (Link2Care): Protocol for a Randomized Controlled Trial (e151)	
Jennifer Reingle Gonzalez, Michael Businelle, Darla Kendzor, Michele Staton, Carol North, Michael Swartz.	50
A Self-Paced, Web-Based, Positive Emotion Skills Intervention for Reducing Symptoms of Depression: Protocol for Development and Pilot Testing of MARIGOLD (e10494)	
Elaine Cheung, Elizabeth Addington, Sarah Bassett, Stephanie Schuette, Eva Shiu, Michael Cohn, Yan Leykin, Laura Saslow, Judith Moskowitz.	66
Enhancing Executive Functions Among Dutch Elementary School Children Using the Train Your Mind Program: Protocol for a Cluster Randomized Trial (e144)	
Joachim Bervoets, Lisa Jonkman, Sandra Mulkens, Hein de Vries, Gerjo Kok.	82

Individually Tailored, Adaptive Intervention to Manage Gestational Weight Gain: Protocol for a Randomized Controlled Trial in Women With Overweight and Obesity (e150)	
Danielle Symons Downs, Jennifer Savage, Daniel Rivera, Joshua Smyth, Barbara Rolls, Emily Hohman, Katherine McNitt, Allen Kunselman, Christy Stetter, Abigail Pauley, Krista Leonard, Penghong Guo.	93
Development and Evaluation of an Ethical Guideline for Decisions to Limit Life-Prolonging Treatment in Advanced Cancer: Protocol for a Monocentric Mixed-Method Interventional Study (e157)	
Katsiaryna Laryionava, Katja Mehlis, Elena Bierwirth, Friederike Mumm, Wolfgang Hiddemann, Pia Heußner, Eva Winkler	109
Important Design Features of Personal Health Records to Improve Medication Adherence for Patients with Long-Term Conditions: Protocol for a Systematic Literature Review (e159)	405
Elisavet Andrikopoulou, Philip Scott, Helena Herrera.	125
Integrating Electronic Patient-Reported Outcome Measures into Routine HIV Care and the ANRS CO3 Aquitaine Cohort's Data Capture and Visualization System (QuAliV): Protocol for a Formative Research Study (e147)	
Diana Barger, Olivier Leleux, Valérie Conte, Vincent Sapparrart, Marie Gapillout, Isabelle Crespel, Marie Erramouspe, Sandrine Delveaux, Francois Dabis, Fabrice Bonnet.	136
Mobile Phone Cognitive Bias Modification Research Platform for Substance Use Disorders: Protocol for a Feasibility Study (e153)	
Melvyn Zhang, JiangBo Ying, Guo Song, Daniel Fung, Helen Smith.	157
Human Papillomavirus and Oropharyngeal Cancer Among Indigenous Australians: Protocol for a Prevalence Study of Oral-Related Human Papillomavirus and Cost-Effectiveness of Prevention (e10503)	
Lisa Jamieson, Gail Garvey, Joanne Hedges, Amanda Mitchell, Terry Dunbar, Cathy Leane, Isaac Hill, Kate Warren, Alex Brown, Xiangqun Ju, David Roder, Richard Logan, Newell Johnson, Megan Smith, Annika Antonsson, Karen Canfell.	165
Integrated Hepatitis C Care for People Who Inject Drugs (Heplink): Protocol for a Feasibility Study in Primary Care (e149)	
Geoff McCombe, Davina Swan, Eileen O'Connor, Gordana Avramovic, Peter Vickerman, Zoe Ward, Julian Surey, Juan Macías, John Lambert, Walter Cullen.	229
Relationship Between Staphylococcus aureus Carriage and Surgical Site Infections Following Total Hip and Knee Arthroplasty in the South Asian Population: Protocol for a Prospective Cohort Study (e10219)	
Syed Mufarrih, Nada Qureshi, Anum Sadruddin, Pervaiz Hashmi, Syed Mahmood, Afia Zafar, Shahryar Noordin.	239
Types and Frequency of Infusion Pump Alarms: Protocol for a Retrospective Data Analysis (e10446) Kevin Glover, Rachel Vitoux, Catherine Schuster, Christopher Curtin.	246
INTERGROWTH-21st Gestational Dating and Fetal and Newborn Growth Standards in Peri-Urban Nairobi, Kenya: Quasi-Experimental Implementation Study Protocol (e10293)	
Kathryn Millar, Suha Patel, Meghan Munson, Linda Vesel, Shalini Subbiah, Rachel Jones, Sarah Little, Aris Papageorghiou, Jose Villar, Mary Wegner, Nick Pearson, Faith Muigai, Catherine Ongeti, Ana Langer.	254
Prospective Epidemiological Research on Functioning Outcomes Related to Major Depressive Disorder in Japan (PERFORM-J): Protocol for a Prospective Cohort Study (e161)	
Tomiki Sumiyoshi, Koichiro Watanabe, Shinichi Noto, Shigeru Sakamoto, Yoshiya Moriguchi, Shuichi Okamoto.	264
Therapeutic Management of Dyslipidemia Patients at Very High Cardiovascular Risk (CARDIO TRACK): Protocol for the Observational Registry Study (e163)	
Poobalan Naidoo, Rashem Mothilal, Dirk Blom	273

XSL•FO RenderX

Original Papers

Deception and Shopping Behavior Among Current Cigarette Smokers: A Web-Based, Randomized Virtual Shopping Experiment (e10468)	
Lauren Dutra, James Nonnemaker, Nathaniel Taylor, Annice Kim	118
The General Practitioner Prompt Study to Reduce Cardiovascular and Renal Complications in Patients With Type 2 Diabetes and Renal Complications: Protocol and Baseline Characteristics for a Cluster Randomized Controlled Trial (e152)	
Andrew Willis, Winston Crasto, Laura Gray, Helen Dallosso, Ghazala Waheed, Geri Gray, Melanie Davies, Kamlesh Khunti.	146
A Digital Decision Support Tool to Enhance Decisional Capacity for Clinical Trial Consent: Design and Development (e10525)	
Robert Furberg, Alexa Ortiz, Rebecca Moultrie, Melissa Raspa, Anne Wheeler, Lauren McCormack, Donald Bailey Jr.	204
Development of a Tailored Intervention With Computerized Clinical Decision Support to Improve Quality of Care for Patients With Knee Osteoarthritis: Multi-Method Study (e154)	
Stijn Van de Velde, Tiina Kortteisto, David Spitaels, Gro Jamtvedt, Pavel Roshanov, Ilkka Kunnamo, Bert Aertgeerts, Per Vandvik, Signe Flottorp	215
Identification of Implementation Strategies Used for the Circle of Security-Virginia Family Model Intervention: Concept Mapping Study (e10312)	
Bettina Nielsen, Kari Slinning, Hanne Weie Oddli, Filip Drozd	288

Proposal

A Putative Role of Apolipoprotein L1 Polymorphism in Renal Parenchymal Scarring Following Febrile Urinary Tract Infection in Nigerian Under-Five Children: Proposal for a Case-Control Association Study					
Emmanuel Anigilaje	176				

Early Report

Implementation of a Cardiogenic Shock Team and Clinical Outcomes (INOVA-SHOCK Registry):	
Observational and Retrospective Study (e160)	
Behnam Tehrani, Alexander Truesdell, Ramesh Singh, Charles Murphy, Patricia Saulino.	196

Viewpoint

Workshop on Emerging Technology and Data Analytics for Behavioral Health (e158)	
David Kotz, Sarah Lord, A O'Malley, Luke Stark, Lisa Marsch.	280

Corrigenda and Addenda

Metadata Correction: Uterine Fundectomy in Patients with Benign Etiology Undergoing Hysterectomy: New	
Surgical Technique (e10751)	
AboTaleb Saremi, Homa Bahrami, Fariba Feizy.	286

JMIR Research Protocols 2018 | vol. 7 | iss. 6 | p.3

Protocol

Comparison of Nutrigenomics Technology Interface Tools for Consumers and Health Professionals: Protocol for a Mixed-Methods Study

Paula Littlejohn^{1,2*}, CHES, MHS; Irene Cop^{2*}, MD; Erin Brown^{2,3,4}, RD, MSc; Rimi Afroze², BSc (Hons); Karen M Davison^{2,5}, RD, CHES, PhD

¹Department of Microbiology and Immunology, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC, Canada

²Health Science, Department of Biology, Kwantlen Polytechnic University, Surrey, BC, Canada

³Fraser Health Authority, Surrey, BC, Canada

⁴Vancouver Coastal Health, Vancouver, BC, Canada

⁵Department of Psychology, University of Hawai`i at Mānoa, Honolulu, HI, United States

*these authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Karen M Davison, RD, CHES, PhD Health Science Department of Biology Kwantlen Polytechnic University 12666 72nd Avenue Surrey, BC, V3W 2M8 Canada Phone: 1 604 300 0331 Fax: 1 604 820 2774 Email: karen.davison@kpu.ca

Abstract

Background: Although nutrition interventions are a widely accepted resource for the prevention of long-term health conditions, current approaches have not adequately reduced chronic disease morbidity. Nutrigenomics has great potential; however, it is complicated to implement. There is a need for products based on nutrition-related gene test results that are easily understood, accessible, and used.

Objective: The primary objective of this study was to compare a nonpractitioner-assisted direct-to-consumer self-driven approach to nutrigenomics versus an integrated and personalized practitioner-led method.

Methods: This 4-month study used a mixed-methods design that included (1) a phase 1 randomized controlled trial that examined the effectiveness of a multifaceted, nutrition-based gene test (components assessed included major nutrients, food tolerances, food taste and preferences, and micronutrients) in changing health behaviors, followed by (2) a qualitative investigation that explored participants' experiences. The study recruited 55 healthy males and females (aged 35-55 years) randomized as a 2:1 ratio where 36 received the intervention (gene test results plus integrated and personalized nutrition report) and 19 were assigned to the control group (gene test results report emailed). The primary outcomes of interest measures included changes in diet (nutrients, healthy eating index), changes in measures on General Self-efficacy and Health-Related Quality of Life scales, and anthropometrics (body mass index, waist-to-hip ratio) measured at baseline, post intervention (3 and 6 weeks), and the final visit (week 9 post intervention).

Results: Of the 478 individuals who expressed interest, 180 were invited (37.7%, 180/478) and completed the eligibility screening questionnaire; 73 of the 180 invited individuals (40.5%) were deemed eligible. Of the 73 individuals who were deemed to be eligible, 58 completed the baseline health questionnaire and food records (79%). Of these 58 individuals, 3 were excluded either because they did not complete all required data collection forms or were later found to be ineligible. The final sample (n=55) was mostly female (75%), married (85%), and those who had completed postsecondary education (62%).

Conclusions: This study will leverage quantitative and qualitative findings, which will guide the development of nutrigenomics-based products in electronic formats that are user-friendly for consumers and health professionals. Although the

quantitative data have not been analyzed yet, the overwhelming interest in the study and the extremely high retention rate show that there is a great degree of interest in this field. Given this interest and the fact that nutrigenomics is an evolving science, a need for continued research exists to further the understanding of the role of genetic variation and its role and applications in nutrition practice.

Trial Registration: Clinicaltrials.gov NCT03310814; http://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03310814 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6yGnU5deB)

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9846

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e115) doi:10.2196/resprot.9846

KEYWORDS

nutrigenomics; nutrigenetics; genomics; epigenomics

Introduction

Background

Globally, chronic disease is a leading cause of death and morbidity that creates an ever-increasing economic burden on health care [1-3]. Diet is recognized as a significant modifiable risk factor in the development of chronic diseases such as diabetes, cardiovascular disease, certain cancers, and depression [4]. However, current nutrition approaches have not been adequate to effect the changes needed. Historically, nutrition science has presupposed that everyone absorbs and metabolizes nutrients similarly, and differences in nutrient requirements vary only by factors such as gender, age, and pregnancy or breastfeeding status [5]. However, one's nutritional status and the development of complex diseases also depend on the interaction of nutrients with DNA. Nutritional genomics, which encompasses nutrigenomics and nutrigenetics, improves on current health practices by enabling more tailored nutritional advice targeted to individual needs.

Nutrigenetics investigates the effect of genetic variation on nutrient bioavailability and metabolism. Nutrigenomics further investigates how nutrients and bioactive food compounds affect human health through epigenetic modifications [6-10]. For example, exposure to dietary deficiencies or excesses can result in changes in the epigenome, which alters gene expression profiles and other genome functions, leading to physical and mental health deterioration [11-13]. Therefore, by customizing an individual's dietary intake based on integration of life stage, current health status, and genome information, there is the potential to prevent or ameliorate the effects of conditions such as diabetes, metabolic syndrome, cardiovascular disease, cancer, and depression [7,14-17]. The application of tailoring one's diet from different information sources that include dietary-related DNA-based results, referred to as personalized nutrition, is becoming increasingly recognized as part of the next paradigm in health practice.

Although the advancement of nutrigenomics and personalized nutrition shows significant promise in improving population health, it also presents challenges. Nutrigenomics is more complicated to understand and deliver than current nutrition intervention approaches. Among health practitioners and government entities, there is concern about direct-to-consumer gene testing, particularly those which examine risk for disease, as it is unclear how individuals perceive and translate the information given that there is no or little involvement from health professionals [18-20]. Busy health professionals, who may want to integrate nutrigenomics as part of their practice, may not have the time to learn the intricacies of the technology and the scientific background or think they have the competencies to explain findings and suggest modifications to individuals. Consumers have been largely left to find the information and interpret the findings themselves, leaving room for misinterpretation and misuse [20]. Despite these current issues, studies have shown that personalized nutrition based on gene test results improve dietary quality [15,21,22]. Therefore, the potential to use nutrition-related genetic information to optimize dietary interventions that can improve lives and health care costs is too great to ignore.

It is thought that to advance the application of nutrigenomics to personalized nutrition is going to require the training of health professionals who can work with consumers to appropriately provide guidance on the gene test results. In addition, there is a need to create technology-based interface tools that integrate currently accepted nutrition guidelines (eg, *Dietary Reference Intakes* [5]), phenotypic information about the person's current nutritional status (eg, anthropometry, physical activity), and genotype-directed nutrition based on rare or common gene variation [23]. This study proposes to compare standard and tailored personalized nutrition approaches based on gene testing and to elicit participant feedback about their experiences with the 2 types of interventions. The study results will be leveraged to generate new and tailored nutrigenomics tools that are digitally based for consumers and health professionals.

Objectives

The overall goal of this study was to investigate whether personalized dietary advice based on genotypic testing provided by a practitioner leads to greater dietary improvements and health outcomes compared with a nonpractitioner-assisted direct-to-consumer (DTC) self-driven approach. The main study objective was to compare a practitioner-facilitated personalized dietary approach that uses genotypic and phenotypic information with a DTC self-driven approach and their impact on changing participant's knowledge, motivation, and behavior related to diet and eating and the quality of their diet. It was hypothesized that significantly higher levels of knowledge, motivation, and behavior would be reported, and there would be increased diet quality changes in the group that receives personal DNA diet information and customized dietary advice (practitioner-led)

XSL•FO

compared with the group that is provided personal DNA diet information (DTC self-driven approach) only. In addition to this primary objective, changes in self-efficacy were evaluated to determine whether it was a potential mediator/moderator of dietary changes, and changes in quality of life were assessed as a possible additional benefit to dietary changes. Focus group interview data were also collected to explore participants' experiences with using personalized nutrition tools and resources.

Methods

Study Design

A mixed-methods study was conducted, consisting of 2 stages: (1) an exploratory randomized controlled pilot study (2:1 allocation ratio) comparing standard DTC self-driven versus practitioner-facilitated approaches that use DNA-based diet information and (2) qualitative investigation of participants' experiences to examine the feasibility and acceptability of the intervention. The study protocol, including paper-based or Web-based data collection forms, was approved by Quorum Institutional Review Board (protocol #32220CDN/1). All participants were required to provide informed consent before enrolling in the study (online). The initial online consent form outlined the details of the study and requested consent to collect

Textbox 1. Study participation: inclusion and exclusion criteria.

eligibility screening information and if eligible consenting to provide baseline information. A time estimate of 15 to 20 min was indicated for completing the baseline questionnaire that was based on pilot testing of the online survey with study investigators and student volunteers (n=11). A second written consent form was reviewed at the first site visit with the participant, and they were invited a second time to consent to continued involvement in the study. On this questionnaire, they were given time estimates of 30 to 60 min for each onsite visit and 15 to 20 min to complete the online questionnaires between visits. The protocol was registered with the U.S. National Library of Medicine (trial registration #NCT03310814).

Study Participants and Setting

Participants included adults (aged 35-55 years) who were deemed eligible based on various criteria (Textbox 1). This age range was selected as people tend to typically notice changes in their health [24]. Sample size determination was based on estimated mean differences in diet quality scores used in a personalized nutrition intervention study [21], application of sample size for 2-sample comparison of means for repeated measures [25], and estimated rate of loss to follow-up of 10% (3/32). Using similar approaches and previous study results [26,27], we determined we would need a minimum of 16 participants per group to detect differences in self-efficacy and quality of life.

1. Adults, aged 35-55 years

Inclusion criteria

- 2. Ability to understand, sign an informed consent, and to provide a buccal DNA swab
- 3. Willing to improve health
- 4. Medically stable. Subjects with diet-related chronic disease can enroll provided that their condition was stabilized or well controlled for at least 6months at the time of the baseline visit

Exclusion criteria

- 1. Currently on a therapeutic or restrictive diet (eg, Atkins)
- 2. Diagnosis of 2 or more chronic diseases or unstable chronic disease as deemed by accepted clinical guidelines
- 3. Clinical diagnosis of any mental health condition
- 4. Any of the following conditions: HIV; chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; severe/uncontrolled asthma; cystic fibrosis; bronchiectasis; interstitial lung disease; chronic renal failure; colon or small intestine problem; liver or kidney disease; uncorrected hypothyroidism or hyperthyroidism in the previous 12 months; alcohol or drug dependence during the previous 12 months; current or former malignancy for which the participant has undergone resection, radiation therapy, or chemotherapy within previous 5 years
- 5. Currently enrolled or plan to be enrolled in another research study during the course of the investigation
- 6. Planned or recent (within the last 12 months) bariatric surgery
- 7. Current use of weight-altering medication for the purpose of weight loss
- 8. Investigators and their immediate families, with immediate family defined as a spouse, parent, child, or sibling, whether biological or legally adopted
- 9. Pregnant and/or breastfeeding
- 10. Current smoker

- 11. Body mass index ≥35
- 12. Any other health risk or condition that may put the participant at risk, or influence the results of the study or the participant's ability to participate in the study

Description of Study Groups

Participants, who were deemed eligible and provided consent, were randomized by a statistician independent to the study into either the intervention or control group. Those randomized to the intervention (I) group received their gene test result report (standard) and an integrated report in paper and online format that integrated information about their gene tests, dietary intakes in relation to the standards, and personalized DNA-based diet plan as recommended by current guidelines regarding personalized nutrition [23]. They also received counseling by a trained research registered dietitian (RD).

The counseling provided by the RD was based on both reports outlining their genes, markers, and variants. It included a corresponding DNA-based diet recommendation. For example, those who possessed the genotype that has been associated with increased risk of a health outcome were provided a "targeted" dietary recommendation. Subjects not possessing the specified variant received the current standard risk dietary recommendations [5,28]. In addition, the RD worked collaboratively with the participant to define 1 to 3 nutrition-related goals they would work on. Both groups received 3 follow-up emails (one every 2 weeks post intervention) with information about nutrigenomics as well as tips and reminders (eg, information about label reading) to help them reach their nutritional goals.

After the study is complete, participants randomized to the control (C) group will receive the intervention, that is, they will receive DNA-based dietary advice at the final study visit. Therefore, they will receive the same benefits, if any, as those who had the full intervention.

Study Visits

The study was conducted over 4 months and consisted of 6 points in time where participants either visited with research team members or provided information via online questionnaires (Figure 1). The online closed questionnaires (only study participants could access) were developed in FluidWare's FluidSurveys [29] and in accordance with the Checklist for Reporting Results of Internet E-Surveys [30]. The online questionnaires were developed using standard measurement tools (see section Measurements) and protocols for nutrition assessment [31,32]. All data collection tools were pilot-tested among the study staff and student volunteers (n=11) for usability and technical functionality. For each online questionnaire, the numbers of pages (screens) were 12 or less, and participants could navigate it using back buttons and review functions. Participants were emailed instructions and the links to each online questionnaire at the appropriate time in the delivery of the study protocol. The study coordinator checked each questionnaire for completeness and for duplicate entries and followed up with participants as needed. In instances where participants had more than one questionnaire filled out, the most recent entries were used for analysis.

Figure 1. Overview of study design. RD: registered dietitian; I: intervention group; C: control group.



All online data were collected and stored in accordance with QUORUM guidelines to protect unauthorized access. A schedule of events is provided in Table 1.

Recruiting/Screening: Online

Participants who entered the screening phase electronically signed an online informed consent form to grant permission to collect eligibility information and baseline health information (if deemed eligible). If the participant met the inclusion criteria, they were sent a 3-day food record to complete within 7 days $(\pm 3 \text{ days})$ of their first site visit. In addition, they were sent the link to complete an online baseline assessment questionnaire that collected information about sociodemographics, their health (eg, presence of any health conditions, medications, supplements used), health-related quality of life (Short-Form 8, SF8), self-efficacy (General Self-Efficacy, GSE), physical and sedentary activities, food intakes (food frequency, food selection), and sleep quality.

Baseline Physical (On-Site) Visit

At the first visit, each participant met with the research team. They reviewed and signed a paper copy of the informed consent. The RD studied their online questionnaire information and did a nutrition assessment. Baseline measures of height, weight, and waist and hip circumference, based on standardized protocols [32], were performed. The 3-day food records were also reviewed to ensure completeness and accuracy.

 Table 1. Schedule of events.

At this stage of the study, a buccal swab cheek sample was obtained for gene testing. Buccal DNA samples were collected using Oracollect-DNA OCR-100 swabs (DNA Genotek, Ottawa, Canada). The RD collected the samples, identified with barcodes for confidentiality and blinding, and stored them between 15°C and 30°C. Participants did not eat or drink at least 30 min before obtaining their buccal swab. The samples were processed at the Clinical Genomics Centre at Mount Sinai Hospital in Toronto using Agena MassARRAY. Gene testing was done in 5 areas (Table 2) that were selected based on recommended evidence approaches to personalized nutrition [33].

Participants were informed that the processing time to receive results would be approximately 2 to 4 weeks. Between visits 2 and 3, a statistician independent to the study completed the randomization to the I and C group, using a computerized random generator.

Test Results and Diet Plan

Approximately 4 weeks (\pm 3 days) following the baseline visit, participants in the I group received a consultation visit with the RD who reviewed their individualized diet plan tailored to their health information and gene test results. Those in the C group were emailed their DNA test results report. Collection of information about adverse events, change in health status since the baseline visit, and concomitant medication was obtained.

Activity	Screen	V1 ^a	Baseline (V2)	Consult (V3)	Follow-up assessments		Follow-up ^b	
					4 weeks post consult (V4)	8 weeks post consult (V5)	Final (V6)	
Informed consent	✓ ^c	_	✓ ^d					_
Eligibility screen	✓ ^c	_	_	_	_	_	_	_
Food records	_	1	_	_	_	✓ ^c	_	1
Baseline ^e	_	✓ ^c	✓ ^f	_	_	✓ ^c	\checkmark^{f}	\checkmark^{f}
Registered Dietitian assessment	_	_	1	_	_	_	1	_
Anthropometrics			1	_	_	_	1	_
DNA buccal cheek swab			1	_	_	_	_	_
Consults: report ^g & Report + DNA- based diet advice ^h	_	_	_	1	_	_	✓ ^g	_
Follow-ups ⁱ	_	_	1	_	✓ ^c	✓ ^c	_	1
Focus groups	_		_	_	_	_	1	_

^aV: visit.

^b4 weeks post final visit; control group.

^cOnline form.

^dPaper form.

^eBaseline: sociodemographics, Short-Form 8 (health-related quality of life), General Self-Efficacy, physical and sedentary activities, sleep quality (HealthMeasures' Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System), Food Frequency and Selection Questionnaire.

^fInformation reviewed.

^gControl group receives intervention.

^hIntervention group.

¹Follow-ups: income, social support, knowledge, behavior, action, adverse events, and concomitant medications.

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e115/

Table 2. Description of gene test.

Littlejohn et al

Area measured	Nutrient or food component tested				
Diet management	Carbohydrates; cholesterol (high-density lipoprotein); cholesterol (low-density lipoprotein); fat—dietary; fat—stored; fat—monounsaturated; fat—saturated; insulin; protein				
Weight response	Body mass index				
Food tolerances	Alcohol; caffeine; gluten; lactose; salt; sugar craving				
Food taste and preferences	Caffeine; carbohydrate; fat preference; protein preference; bitter taste; salt taste; sweet taste				
Vitamins, minerals and essential fats	Vitamin A; vitamin B ₆ ; vitamin B ₉ (folate); vitamin B ₁₂ ; vitamin C; vitamin D; vitamin E; calcium; iodine; iron; omega 3; omega 6				

Three- and Six-Week Online Check-Ins

At 3- and 6- weeks post intervention, both participants in I and C groups were sent their first follow-up online questionnaire with baseline measures repeated. Information about any adverse events (AEs), change in health status, and concomitant medication information was obtained. The only difference between the 2 questionnaires was that the I group questionnaire asked about whether knowing one's personal DNA helped the participant choose specific foods and meals to eat healthier. After the week 6 check-in, participants were sent food records to complete and bring to the final on-site visit. At the time of writing, the study is just in the completion of this phase.

Final Visit

At the final visit, the research team will review all data collected post intervention to ensure accuracy and completeness. The research dietitian will then conduct a repeat nutrition assessment. Participants in the C group will receive an individualized diet plan tailored to their health information and gene test results. Invitations to attend a focus group to solicit feedback about their experiences with the study will be extended. The interview guide for the focus group concentrates on collecting data about participants' responses to their gene test results and RD consultation, how they used their results, suggestions for improvements, and impressions about barriers and facilitators in using their results.

Outcome Measurements

All online measurement tools were pilot-tested with upper level university students and faculty in a science program. The outcome measures are described as follows:

Nutrition Outcomes

Three-day food records measured pre- and postnutrient intakes including daily eating patterns. Changes in caloric, macronutrient, micronutrient, and food groups will be measured and compared with national standards (eg, *Eating Well with Canada's Food Guide, Dietary Reference Intakes*). Changes in overall diet quality will be assessed using the Canadian version of the Healthy Eating Index [34]. Protocols for food record data collection will be derived from Health Canada nutrition survey procedures [35].

In addition to nutrient intake information collected from the food records, a food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) is included to assess for usual intakes and to validate the food record

RenderX

information. The food frequency measurement tools were derived from Health Canada nutrition survey measures [35].

Nutrition measures also included food selection questions about types of food selected, dietary restraint, food insecurity, motivation to change diet, and eating behavior changes. These were based on validated measures such as the Three Factor Eating Questionnaire [36], Health Canada, Statistics Canada (eg, the Canadian Community Health Survey), and BC Ministry of Health surveys [35], as well as review of the research literature about measurements of motivation and dietary change and eating behavior changes. Some of these questions were developed by the research team and pilot-tested for comprehension and face validity.

Quality of Life and Self-Efficacy Outcomes

Measures of quality of life and self-efficacy were included to assess whether receiving DNA-based dietary information impacted one's general outlook and confidence to initiate changes. The measurement tools included the following:

Health-Related Quality of Life (HRQOL) SF-8 (Short Form 8)

The HRQOL-SF8 is a validated health survey that measures quality of life, functional health, and well-being; the 2 major scales, physical health and mental health, are included. The HRQOL-SF8 has well-established psychometric properties [37] and contains 8 items with a 4-week recall period. Each item has a 5- or 6-point response range. Physical component summary (PCS) and mental component summary (MCS) measures are calculated by weighting each SF-8 item using a norm-based scoring method given in the instrument guidelines. Higher summary PCS and MCS scores indicate better health. Scores above and below 50 are considered above and below the average in general populations [38].

General Self-Efficacy

The GSE is a 10-item self-report measure of self-efficacy, the belief in one's competence to cope with a broad range of stressful or challenging demands [39]. It includes questions about one's perceptions in the ease in which they stick to their aims and accomplish goals and to solve most problems if they invest the necessary effort. The GSE was included as a potential mediator/moderator variable related to any diet changes. It is a validated health scale correlated to emotion, optimism, and work satisfaction. Negative coefficients correlated to the GSE include depression, stress, health complaints, burnout, and anxiety. High reliability, stability, and construct validity of the

GSE scale have been confirmed, and Cronbach alphas obtained for the GSE scale have ranged from .86 to .94 [40].

Measures of Change in Knowledge, Motivation, and Behavior

Three questions developed by the research team were included to assess for changes in knowledge, motivation, and behavior related to DNA-based dietary advice. These were based on review of the research literature and included questions about the stages of change model [41]. The questions were pilot-tested before use.

Anthropometrics

Baseline measures of height, weight, waist circumference, and hip circumference based on standardized protocols [35] are included. Body mass index (kg/m^2) and waist-to-hip ratio will be calculated.

Covariates

Other relevant measures that can influence dietary intake and health behavior were assessed and controlled for. These included:

- 1. *Natural health product (NHP) usage:* NHP use (eg, vitamins, minerals, botanicals), which can influence nutrient intakes, is recorded at all study time points and included type, dose, and frequency of use. Participants were advised at baseline to keep any NHP use at the same dose and frequency throughout the study.
- 2. Physical and sedentary activities: To measure activity level, physical activity index (PAI) [42] was used. The PAI included questions about the frequency, duration, and intensity of participation in certain activities in the previous 3 months. The data on physical activity were combined to obtain the PAI, which represents the average daily energy expended on leisure-time physical activity, expressed in kilocalories per kilogram body weight per day. To calculate this index, the energy expenditure (EE) for each activity was first estimated (see Multimedia Appendix 1 for details). The overall EE totals are used to categorize individuals as inactive (PAI <1.5 kcal/kg/day), moderately active (PAI 1.5 to <3 kcal/kg/day), and active (PAI ≥3 kcal/kg/day).</p>
- 3. Sleep quality: The Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System Sleep Disturbance scale-short form [43] is used to assess sleep quality. The instrument is an 8-item self-rated questionnaire, which assesses sleep quality over the previous 7 days. Individual items are scored on a scale from 1 to 5, and scores are summed to yield a total raw score between 8 and 40, with lower scores indicating better sleep or a lesser degree of sleep-related impairments.
- 4. *Stress*: Because one's ability to deal with stress can impact dietary intake, 2 validated questions from the Canadian Community Health Survey [44] are included as covariates.
- Sociodemographics: Standard determinants of health are measured that include sex/gender, age, relationship status, income, race/ethnicity, and perceived social support. The questions have been previously validated in studies such as the Canadian Community Health Survey.

Safety Reporting

At each study visit and online contact, participants were asked if they have experienced any AEs, change in health status, and/or had started any new medications or natural health products since the baseline visit. These data were captured using an AEs log and concomitant medication log.

Data Analysis

Quantitative Analysis

Food Intake and Nutrient Analysis

Nutrient analysis was conducted using ESHA—The Food Processor Nutrition Analysis and Fitness Software [45] and the Canadian Nutrient File [46]. Three-day food records were manually entered by a trained research assistant and cross-checked by the coinvestigators. Averages of the 3 days of nutrient values were used in the analysis.

Food Frequency Analysis

To calculate usual intakes (ie, Σ frequency weight × nutrient content), individual-level reported frequencies of consumption (ie, per day, week, month, or year) for each of the FFQ items were multiplied with standard portion sizes [35], then with nutrient calculation algorithms based on the standard portion sizes. Next, usual daily food and nutrient intakes by question were derived based on summing nutrient or food intake levels for the macro- and micronutrients, prorating their frequencies accordingly (eg, divisor of 365 for a given nutrient value if frequency of intake for the food is yearly) to provide daily nutrient or food intake values. Finally, total daily values for a given nutrient will be calculated by summing the appropriate cluster of FFQ variables that contain the nutrient of interest.

Descriptive Analysis

Descriptive analysis includes reporting of means $(\pm SDs)$ or medians (with interquartile range) depending on continuous variable distributions. Subject characteristics between the I and C groups will be compared. The distributions of nutrient intakes will be examined and appropriately transformed if they deviate from normality.

Inferential Analysis

Inferential analysis includes Student *t* tests, analysis of variance (ANOVA), and Fisher exact tests to compare differences between groups and pre- and postinterventions. Analysis of the primary outcome measures involve conducting a series of repeated measures ANOVAs, comparing scores for each of the groups on the primary outcome measures (ie, food intake) at baseline and 8 weeks after receiving gene test results. The second set of analyses will involve using repeated measures ANOVAs to compare the 2 groups on measures of the different covariates. All analyses will be done on an intent-to-treat basis (last observation carried forward) using StataCorp's STATA software [47].

Qualitative Analysis

Data from the focus groups will be transcribed by a professional transcriptionist and analyzed by research team members using interpretative thematic analysis. Initially, transcripts will be organized and coded as relevant passages of text. The focus

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e115/

group interview content will be read repeatedly to identify patterns, preliminary concepts, themes, examples, and linkages to theory [48]. Transcript codes will be compared for identifying similarities and differences through discussions among team members to refine categories and themes. Using QSR International's NVivo [49], exemplars of coded text will be extracted. Interpretations will be reviewed by research team members and participants to check for descriptive and interpretive validity. Qualitative data will be reported based on thematic analysis derived from 3 independent reviews of the textual data.

Results

Four hundred and seventy-eight persons expressed interest in study participation in March 2017. Participants were invited sequentially from this list. This resulted in the study coordinator contacting a total of 180 of the 478 (37.6%) interested individuals who then completed the online eligibility-screening questionnaire. Given that most interested individuals were female, attempts were made to balance the sample by sex. Seventy-three of the 180 invited individuals (40.5%) were deemed eligible. Of those who were deemed to be eligible, 55 completed the baseline health questionnaire and food records (75%). The majority of participants are female, married, and have postsecondary education. To date, 3 participants were excluded (5%). This occurred before the first visit as they did not complete all required data collection forms or were later found to be eligible. No AEs have been reported.

Discussion

Findings to Date

The high level of expressed interest and participant retention rate indicates that consumers are receptive to personalized nutrition approaches. The emerging science of nutrigenomics combined with personalized nutrition interventions are optimal means of providing dietary advice to the general population, genetic subgroups, and individuals. However, a demand for more sophisticated and user-friendly digital interface products that integrate a person's phenotypic information with the person's current nutritional status (eg, anthropometry, physical activity), current dietary intakes, and genotype-nutrition information are needed.

Conclusions

This study proposes to compare standard and tailored personalized nutrition approaches based on gene testing and to elicit participant feedback about their experiences with the 2 types of interventions. The study results will be leveraged to generate new and tailored nutrigenomics tools that are digitally based for consumers and health professionals. The data and products derived from this investigation are intended to help advance personalized nutrition approaches that could optimize individual and population health, create efficiencies in health service delivery, and generate savings in health care expenditures.

Acknowledgments

This study is funded by a Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada (NSERC) Engage Grant (Grant # 500692 - 16). The authors would like to acknowledge the assistance from Charvi Gulati, Sydney Gloanec, and Breshna Saidiy during the focus group interviews.

Authors' Contributions

IC drafted the manuscript, and all other authors reviewed and provided feedback on the drafts.

Conflicts of Interest

PL provides online nutrigenomics education.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Formula for calculating energy expenditure.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 17KB - resprot v7i6e115 app1.pdf]

References

- 1. Remington PL, Brownson RC, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Fifty years of progress in chronic disease epidemiology and control. MMWR Suppl 2011 Oct 07;60(4):70-77. [Medline: 21976169]
- 2. Public Health Agency of Canada. How Healthy are Canadians? A Trend Analysis of the Health of Canadians from a Healthy Living and Chronic Disease Perspective. Ottawa, Canada: Government of Canada; 2016.
- 3. Canadian Nurses Association. The Costs and Performance of Canada's Health System. Ottawa, Canada: Canadian Nurses Association; 2013.
- 4. Public Health Agency of Canada. Economic Burden of Illness in Canada 2005-2008. Ottawa, Canada: Public Health Agency of Canada; 2008.
- 5. Institute of Medicine. Dietary Reference Intakes: Applications in Dietary Assessment. Washington, DC: National Academies Press; 2000.

- 6. Simopoulos AP. Nutrigenetics/Nutrigenomics. Annu Rev Public Health 2010;31:53-68. [doi: 10.1146/annurev.publhealth.031809.130844] [Medline: 20070200]
- De Caterina R. Genetic and nutritional interactions in cardiovascular disease. World Rev Nutr Diet 2011;102:150-155. [doi: <u>10.1159/000327803</u>] [Medline: <u>21865829</u>]
- Ferguson LR. Nutrigenomics approaches to functional foods. J Am Diet Assoc 2009 Mar;109(3):452-458. [doi: 10.1016/j.jada.2008.11.024] [Medline: 19248861]
- 9. Tammen SA, Friso S, Choi S. Epigenetics: the link between nature and nurture. Mol Aspects Med 2013 Jul;34(4):753-764 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.mam.2012.07.018] [Medline: 22906839]
- Berná G, Oliveras-López MJ, Jurado-Ruíz E, Tejedo J, Bedoya F, Soria B, et al. Nutrigenetics and nutrigenomics insights into diabetes etiopathogenesis. Nutrients 2014 Nov 21;6(11):5338-5369 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3390/nu6115338] [Medline: 25421534]
- 11. Fenech M, El-Sohemy A, Cahill L, Ferguson LR, French TA, Tai ES, et al. Nutrigenetics and nutrigenomics: viewpoints on the current status and applications in nutrition research and practice. J Nutrigenet Nutrigenomics 2011;4(2):69-89 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1159/000327772] [Medline: 21625170]
- Santilli F, Davì G, Patrono C. Homocysteine, methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase, folate status and atherothrombosis: a mechanistic and clinical perspective. Vascul Pharmacol 2016 Mar;78:1-9. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.vph.2015.06.009</u>] [Medline: <u>26111718</u>]
- Tetik Vardarlı A, Harman E, Bozok Çetintaş V, Kayıkçıoğlu M, Vardarlı E, Zengi A, et al. Polymorphisms of lipid metabolism enzyme-coding genes in patients with diabetic dyslipidemia. Anatol J Cardiol 2017 Apr;17(4):313-321 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.14744/AnatolJCardiol.2016.7142] [Medline: 28315561]
- Marsaux CF, Celis-Morales C, Fallaize R, Macready AL, Kolossa S, Woolhead C, et al. Effects of a web-based personalized intervention on physical activity in European adults: a randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2015 Oct 14;17(10):e231 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4660] [Medline: 26467573]
- 15. Nielsen DE, El-Sohemy A. Disclosure of genetic information and change in dietary intake: a randomized controlled trial. PLoS One 2014 Nov;9(11):e112665 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0112665] [Medline: 25398084]
- 16. Fenech MF. Nutriomes and personalised nutrition for DNA damage prevention, telomere integrity maintenance and cancer growth control. Cancer Treat Res 2014;159:427-441. [doi: 10.1007/978-3-642-38007-5_24] [Medline: 24114494]
- de Toro-Martín J, Arsenault BJ, Després J, Vohl MC. Precision nutrition: A review of personalized nutritional approaches for the prevention and management of metabolic syndrome. Nutrients 2017 Aug 22;9(8):- [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3390/nu9080913] [Medline: 28829397]
- Edwards KT, Huang CJ. Bridging the consumer-medical divide: how to regulate direct-to-consumer genetic testing. Hastings Cent Rep 2014 May;44(3):17-19. [doi: <u>10.1002/hast.310</u>] [Medline: <u>24821248</u>]
- Covolo L, Rubinelli S, Ceretti E, Gelatti U. Internet-based direct-to-consumer genetic testing: a systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2015 Dec 14;17(12):e279 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4378] [Medline: 26677835]
- Goldsmith L, Jackson L, O'Connor A, Skirton H. Direct-to-consumer genomic testing from the perspective of the health professional: a systematic review of the literature. J Community Genet 2013 Apr;4(2):169-180 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s12687-012-0135-8] [Medline: 23322235]
- 21. Livingstone KM, Celis-Morales C, Navas-Carretero S, San-Cristobal R, Macready AL, Fallaize R, Food4Me Study. Effect of an Internet-based, personalized nutrition randomized trial on dietary changes associated with the Mediterranean diet: the Food4Me Study. Am J Clin Nutr 2016 Aug;104(2):288-297 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3945/ajcn.115.129049] [Medline: 27357094]
- 22. Celis-Morales C, Marsaux CF, Livingstone KM, Navas-Carretero S, San-Cristobal R, Fallaize R, et al. Can genetic-based advice help you lose weight? Findings from the Food4Me European randomized controlled trial. Am J Clin Nutr 2017 May;105(5):1204-1213. [doi: 10.3945/ajcn.116.145680] [Medline: 28381478]
- 23. Blumberg JB, Bailey RL, Sesso HD, Ulrich CM. The evolving role of multivitamin/multimineral supplement use among adults in the age of personalized nutrition. Nutrients 2018 Feb 22;10(2). [doi: 10.3390/nu10020248] [Medline: 29470410]
- 24. Edelman C, Kudzma EC, Mandle CL. Health Promotion Throughout the Life Span. St. Louis, Missouri: Elsevier; 2014.
- 25. Rosner B. Fundamentals of Biostatistics Seventh Edition. Pacific Grove, USA: Duxbury; 2010:0538733497.
- Shannon J, Kirkley B, Ammerman A, Keyserling T, Kelsey K, DeVellis R, et al. Self-efficacy as a predictor of dietary change in a low-socioeconomic-status southern adult population. Health Educ Behav 1997 Jun;24(3):357-368. [doi: 10.1177/109019819702400308] [Medline: 9158979]
- 27. Katcher HI, Ferdowsian HR, Hoover VJ, Cohen JL, Barnard ND. A worksite vegan nutrition program is well-accepted and improves health-related quality of life and work productivity. Ann Nutr Metab 2010;56(4):245-252. [doi: 10.1159/000288281] [Medline: 20389060]
- 28. Health Canada. Canada.ca. Ottawa, Canada: Health Canada; 2011. Eating Well With Canada's Food Guide URL: <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/food-nutrition/canada-food-guide/get-your-copy/eating-well-2007.html</u> [accessed 2018-04-01] [WebCite Cache ID 6yMNhTI2q]
- 29. SurveyMonkey Inc. Surveymonkey. San Mateo, California, USA; 2017. URL: <u>https://www.surveymonkey.com/</u> [accessed 2018-04-01] [WebCite Cache ID 6yMNzZgvI]

- Eysenbach G. Improving the quality of Web surveys: the Checklist for Reporting Results of Internet E-Surveys (CHERRIES). J Med Internet Res 2004 Sep 29;6(3):e34 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6.3.e34] [Medline: 15471760]
- Slawson DL, Fitzgerald N, Morgan KT. Position of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics: the role of nutrition in health promotion and chronic disease prevention. J Acad Nutr Diet 2013 Jul;113(7):972-979. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jand.2013.05.005</u>] [Medline: <u>23790411</u>]
- 32. British Columbia Ministry of Health. British Columbia Nutrition Survey Report on Food Group Use. Victoria, Canada: BC Ministry of Health Services; 2004.
- Grimaldi KA, van Ommen B, Ordovas JM, Parnell LD, Mathers JC, Bendik I, et al. Proposed guidelines to evaluate scientific validity and evidence for genotype-based dietary advice. Genes Nutr 2017 Dec;12:35 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12263-017-0584-0] [Medline: 29270237]
- 34. Garriguet D. Diet quality in Canada. Health Rep 2009 Sep;20(3):41-52 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 19813438]
- 35. Health Canada. BC Nutrition Survey Training Manual. Ottawa, Canada: Health Canada; 1999.
- 36. Lowe MR. The effects of dieting on eating behavior: a three-factor model. Psychol Bull 1993 Jul;114(1):100-121. [Medline: 8346324]
- 37. Turner-Bowker DM, Bayliss MS, Ware JE, Kosinski M. Usefulness of the SF-8 Health Survey for comparing the impact of migraine and other conditions. Qual Life Res 2003 Dec;12(8):1003-1012. [Medline: <u>14651418</u>]
- 38. Ware J, Kosinski M, Dewey J, Gandek B. How to Score and Interpret Single-Item Health Status Measures: A Manual for Users of the SF-8 Health Survey. Boston, USA: QualyMetric; 2001.
- 39. Schwarzer R, Jerusalem M. Generalized Self-Efficacy scale. In: Weinman J, Wright S, Johnston M, editors. Measures in Health Psychology: A User's Portfolio. Causal and Control Beliefs. Windsor, England: NFER-NELSON; 1995:33-37.
- Luszczynska A, Scholz U, Schwarzer R. The general self-efficacy scale: multicultural validation studies. J Psychol 2005 Sep;139(5):439-457. [doi: <u>10.3200/JRLP.139.5.439-457</u>] [Medline: <u>16285214</u>]
- 41. Prochaska JO, DiClemente CC. Stages of change in the modification of problem behaviors. Prog Behav Modif 1992;28:183-218. [Medline: <u>1620663</u>]
- 42. Taylor HL, Jacobs DR, Schucker B, Knudsen J, Leon AS, Debacker G. A questionnaire for the assessment of leisure time physical activities. J Chronic Dis 1978;31(12):741-755. [Medline: 748370]
- 43. Yu L, Buysse DJ, Germain A, Moul DE, Stover A, Dodds NE, et al. Development of short forms from the PROMIS[™] sleep disturbance and Sleep-Related Impairment item banks. Behav Sleep Med 2011 Dec 28;10(1):6-24 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/15402002.2012.636266] [Medline: 22250775]
- 44. Statistics Canada. Canadian Community Health Survey. Ottawa, Canada: Statistics Canada; 2010.
- 45. ESHA Research. Esha. 2017. Food Processor SQL Version 11.4. Salem, USA URL: <u>https://www.esha.com/</u> [accessed 2018-04-01] [WebCite Cache ID 6yMOZW4tB]
- 46. Health Canada. Canadian Nutrient File. Ottawa, Canada: Health Canada; 2016.
- 47. Stata Corporation. Stata Statistical Software: Release 12.1. College Station, USA: Stata Corporation; 2011.
- 48. Sandelowski M. Qualitative analysis: what it is and how to begin. Res Nurs Health 1995 Aug;18(4):371-375. [Medline: 7624531]
- 49. QSR International Pty Ltd. NVivo Qualitative Data Analysis Software, Version 11. Victoria, Australia: QSR International Pty Ltd; 2015.

Abbreviations

AE: adverse event C: control group DTC: direct-to-consumer EE: energy expenditure FFQ: Food Frequency Questionnaire GSE: general self-efficacy I: intervention group HRQOL: health-related quality of life MCS: mental component summary NHP: natural health product PAI: physical activity index PCS: physical component summary RD: registered dietitian SF8: Short-form 8

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 15.01.18; peer-reviewed by B Fontaine-Bisson, A Bub; comments to author 15.02.18; revised version received 24.02.18; accepted 24.02.18; published 11.06.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Littlejohn P, Cop I, Brown E, Afroze R, Davison KM Comparison of Nutrigenomics Technology Interface Tools for Consumers and Health Professionals: Protocol for a Mixed-Methods Study JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e115 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e115/ doi:10.2196/resprot.9846 PMID:29891470

©Paula Littlejohn, Irene Cop, Erin Brown, Rimi Afroze, Karen M Davison. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 11.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

An eHealth Program for Patients Undergoing a Total Hip Arthroplasty: Protocol for a Randomized Controlled Trial

Rosemary Saunders¹, BAppSc, PGDip (Health Promotion), MPH, RN; Karla Seaman¹, BA (Pharm), MA (ClinEpi); Catherine Ashford², BA (Physio); Trudy Sullivan³, BCom (Hons), PhD; Judith McDowall², RN; Lisa Whitehead¹, BSc (Hons), MA, PhD, RN; Beverley Ewens¹, BAppSc (Nurs), PGDip (Critical Care), PhD, RN; Kathryn Pedler², BA (Nurs), MA (HlthSc), RN, RM; Karen Gullick², BAppSc (Nurs), PGDip (HlthSc), MA (ScNurs)

¹School of Nursing and Midwifery, Edith Cowan University, Joondalup, Australia

²Hollywood Private Hospital, Nedlands, Australia

³Department of Preventive and Social Medicine, University of Otago, Dunedin, New Zealand

Corresponding Author:

Rosemary Saunders, BAppSc, PGDip (Health Promotion), MPH, RN School of Nursing and Midwifery Edith Cowan University Building 21 270 Joondalup Drive Joondalup, 6027 Australia Phone: 61 863043513 Email: rosemary.saunders@ecu.edu.au

Abstract

Background: Total hip arthroplasty is an effective surgical procedure commonly used worldwide for patients suffering the disabling effects of osteoarthritis when medical therapy is unsuccessful. Traditionally pre- and postoperative information for patients undergoing a hip arthroplasty has been provided by paper-based methods. Electronic health (eHealth) programs to support individualized patient education on preoperative preparation, in-patient care, and home rehabilitation have the potential to increase patient engagement, enhance patient recovery, and reduce potential postoperative complications.

Objective: The aim of this study is to compare the addition of an eHealth program versus standard care for pre- and postoperative education on patient outcomes for primary total hip arthroplasty.

Methods: One hundred patients undergoing a primary elective total hip arthroplasty will be recruited from a metropolitan hospital in Western Australia to participate in a 6-month parallel randomized control trial. Participants will be randomized to either the standard care group (n=50) and will be given the education booklet and enrolled to attend a 1-hour education session, or the intervention group (n=50), and will receive the same as the standard care plus access to an eHealth program titled "My Hip Journey." The eHealth program encourages the patient to log in daily, from 2 weeks prior to surgery to 30 days postsurgery. The information on the platform will be aligned with the patient's individual surgical journey and will include exercises to be completed each day for the duration of the program. The primary outcome measure is the Hip Dysfunction and Osteoarthritis Outcome Score, version LK 2.0. Secondary outcome measures include the EuroQoL EQ-5D-5L, a 5-level 5-dimension quality of life measure, and the Self-Efficacy for Managing Chronic Disease Scale. Data will be collected at pre-admission (presurgery) and at 6 weeks, 3 months, and 6 months postsurgery. A cost-effectiveness analysis, using the intention-to-treat principle, will be conducted from the hospital's perspective.

Results: Enrollment in the study commenced in January 2018 with recruitment due for completion towards the end of the year. The first results are expected to be submitted for publication in 2019.

Conclusions: The outcomes and cost of using an eHealth program to support a patient's recovery from a hip arthroplasty will be compared with standard care in this study. If the eHealth program is found to be effective, further implementation across clinical practice could lead to improvement in patient outcomes and other surgical areas could be incorporated.

Trial Registration: Australian New Zealand Clinical Trials Registry (ANZCTR) ACTRN12617001433392; https://www.anzctr.org.au/Trial/Registration/TrialReview.aspx?id=373657&isReview=true (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6yzoTuggx).

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9654

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e137) doi:10.2196/resprot.9654

KEYWORDS

hip replacement; education; Web-based platform; eHealth program; rehabilitation; economic evaluation

Introduction

Osteoarthritis is a major disabling joint disorder worldwide, with the hip being the joint that is second most affected therefore resulting in pain, decreased function, and reduced quality of life [1]. Total hip arthroplasty (THA) is an effective surgical procedure that improves both joint function and quality of life for patients with hip osteoarthritis [2]. Internationally, there has been a significant increase in the number of THA procedures in the past ten years, and similarly each year the number of people in Australia undergoing hip arthroplasty has increased [3-4]. In Australia, in 2015, there were 44,710 hip arthroplasties (77.2% primary THA, 13.3% primary partial hip arthroplasty, and 9.6% for revision of hip arthroplasty). This represents a 2.6% increase in the number of hip arthroplasty procedures compared with 2014. Over half (59.7%) of all hip arthroplasty procedures in 2015 were undertaken in private hospitals [4].

For patients undergoing a total joint replacement, pre-admission, pre-operative, and postoperative patient education is essential. The mode of education delivery currently includes one-to-one verbal conversations, patient group sessions, educational booklets, and educational videos [5]. Many studies have explored the effects of these education programs on patient outcomes, including length of hospital stay, pain, functional abilities, knowledge, anxiety, and quality of life. A Cochrane review on pre-operative education for hip and knee replacements reported unequivocally that pre-operative education offers benefits over usual care in relation to or surgical outcomes, such as pain, function, and adverse events [6]. The review noted that pre-operative education may represent a useful adjunct with a low risk of undesirable effects. A more recent review linked pre-operative education to improved patient outcomes including lower length hospital of stay, higher rate of home discharge, lower readmission, and improved cost-effectiveness [6]. Additionally, other recent evidence not included in the Cochrane review demonstrated that the provision of pre-operative education is linked to a reduction in hospital length of stay [7-10].

An alternative forum for delivering patient education is through electronic health (eHealth). The World Health Organization defines eHealth as "the use of information and communication technologies for health" [11]. The introduction of eHealth programs to support individualized patient care at the pre-operative, peri-operative, and postoperative stages has the potential to improve patient engagement, self-care, and outcomes across the surgical pathway [12]. The implementation of eHealth programs enables a single source of credible information, which can be constantly updated as new information arises, and is

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e137/

accessible to all patients irrespective of geographical location. Programs can be individually tailored to the patient, provide a platform for communication with health care professionals, provide electronic reminders to prompt patients, and can be used by other health professionals and carers to provide an enhanced continuity of care [12].

The aim of this study is to compare the addition of an eHealth program versus standard care for pre- and postoperative education on patient outcomes for primary THA. The hypothesis is patients who have access to the eHealth program will have better physical functioning post-THA compared to patients receiving standard care.

Methods

A prospective randomized controlled trial (RCT) will be conducted comparing an eHealth program to standard care for THA. Ethics approval was obtained from the participating study site (HPH505) and the University where the researchers are employed (19065).

Study Duration

Recruitment of the trial began in January 2018 and data collection is due to be completed within 12 months.

Setting

The setting of this study is a private metropolitan hospital in Western Australia with a focus on orthopedic surgeries. In 2017, there were a total of 848 hip surgeries performed in the hospital by 24 orthopedic surgeons. As the hospital is a private hospital, the surgeries are mostly funded through patients' private insurance.

Patients

Patients undergoing a primary elective THA will be invited to take part in the RCT. Patients will be screened and recruited during the usual pre-admission phone call conducted by the pre-admission nurse. Inclusion criteria are as follows: (1) the patient is undergoing a primary elective THA, (2) the patient is able to provide informed consent, (3) the patient is aged 18 years or over, and (4) there is a minimum lead-up time of three weeks prior to surgery. Exclusion criteria include the following: (1) the patient is undergoing a THA revision, (2) a bilateral THA, or (3) THA following a fractured neck of femur, (4) had a previous THA, (5) unable to converse in written or spoken English, (6) has no access to a Web-based device, and (7) has a risk assessment and prediction tool (RAPT) score less than six. The RAPT uses pre-operative patient factors of age, gender, pre-operative ambulatory distance, use of gait aid, community

XSL•FO RenderX

support, and presence of a home caregiver to predict their need for extended care after a THA [13].

Randomization

One hundred patients will be randomized with a one-to-one treatment allocation to the intervention (n=50) or standard care (n=50) group at the time of consent. Allocation concealment in the order of recruitment will be conducted "off-site" after consent has been obtained. Permuted block randomization will be conducted to ensure an equal number of participants are allocated to each group per week. This will be conducted in weekly blocks of 10. Due to the nature of the research, blinding will not be possible for either the participants or the health care team. The researcher conducting the data analysis, however, will be blinded.

Standard Care

The comparator for the trial, namely standard care, is an Enhanced Recovery Program based on an orthopedic recovery program established in The United Kingdom [14]. It consists of participants receiving paper-based information, attending a 1-hour hospital-based face-to-face pre-operative education session, and a postdischarge follow-up phone call. The education session is presented by a registered nurse, occupational therapist, pharmacist, and physiotherapist and participants are encouraged to bring their support person to the session. Examples of the content in the paper-based information and education session include fall prevention, wound care, showering, healthy eating, returning to work, pain management, and selecting a personal alarm. The postdischarge phone call is conducted within one week of discharge by a registered nurse from the ward. During the phone call the nurse will ask specific questions about how the patient is coping postdischarge, including questions about pain management, wound healing, exercise and mobility, nutrition and hydration, bowel management, and how well the patient is managing daily living activities.

Figure 1. Screenshot example of patient's "My Program" for one week.

Intervention

The intervention for the trial is standard care as described above plus the addition of the eHealth education program. The eHealth program was developed specifically for patients undergoing a THA by a multidisciplinary team of clinicians, researchers, and consumer representatives. It provides information about the care requirements during the journey of a hip replacement, advice on well-being, and an exercise program. The information in the eHealth education program is for patients, support persons, relatives, and community health professionals and gives information on what to expect pre-operatively, whilst in hospital, postoperatively, and postdischarge.

Participants will access the eHealth program via a weblink after registration using a username and password. The program is designed to give participants continual access to information, at a time that suits them without them having to come to the hospital. It is recommended that participants use the program on a daily basis starting 2 weeks prior to surgery until 30 days postsurgery. However, the participants may have access to the program up to 4 weeks pre-operatively and will continue to have access until 12 months postsurgery. The eHealth program provides a suite of educational resources including fact sheets, videos, exercise videos, and email reminders about the pre- and postoperative care of a hip replacement. The resources are linked to the participants' journey with a focus on personal wellbeing and its importance in the pre-operative and postoperative periods. Some examples of the resources included in the eHealth program are preparation for surgery, nutrition, pre- and postoperative exercise regimes, and medication management with additional information provided on walking aids and safety if living with pets. Each day, when the participant logs into their "My Program" window, it will display a list of videos and information as well as exercises that have been allocated for them to view or complete that day (Figure 1).

My Program				Toda	y Day	Week	Month
<		017					
	sun 5	мол б	TUE 7	WED 8	тни 9	FRI 10	SAT 11
Exercises	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
What To Expect Day 3 & 4 After Surgery	-	-					
What To Expect Day 2 After Surgery	-						
Discharge List	-						
Wound Care Post Op				-			
Skin Care and Avoiding Pressur Injuries	e			-			
Pressure Injuries and Skin Integrity					-	-	-
Preventing DVTs & Swelling		-					

Each exercise is allocated a specific number of repetitions and sets that the participant is required to perform, and this information is included with the information about the exercise for the participant. Participants have access to the health care team via the program's email for 4 weeks postdischarge and can invite their regular health care providers (such as their community occupational therapist and physiotherapist) or support person to be part of the program. The health professional team at the hospital can personalize the participant's program including the exercises by editing in number of sets and repetitions recommended for each exercise.

Intervention fidelity will be assessed using analytics built into the website. After a participant watches a video or reads information, they will be prompted rate it. The program will then mark it as read and record information about how long the participant spent on that piece of information. In addition, after the exercise videos are completed by the participant, they will be prompted to mark them as complete. Automatically generated emails from within the program are sent on a regular basis to inform participants of the information available on the platform and provide instructions pre- and postoperatively. The health care team have access to the platform and can view the website analytics for each participant.

Outcome Assessment

Outcome measures will be collected at four time points, namely at pre-admission, 6 weeks, 3 months and 6 months after the surgery. Figure 2 presents a flow chart of the recruitment and trial participation process and Table 1 outlines the outcome assessments used in this study, as well as the collection time points for the assessments. Participants will be asked to complete the relevant assessments online and an email reminder will be sent to each participant when the assessment is due, followed by a reminder one week later.

Figure 2. Flow chart of recruitment and trial participation. RAPT: risk assessment and prediction tool; THA: total hip arthroplasty.





Table 1. Summary of primary and secondary outcome assessments and collection time points used in the study.

Outcome assessment	Pre-admission	6 weeks postdischarge	3 months postdischarge	6 months postdischarge
HOOS ^a	✓	1	1	✓
EQ-5D-5L ^b	1	1	1	<i>√</i>
SEMCD ^c	1	1	1	<i>√</i>
Satisfaction survey		1		
Web-based analytics ^d				✓

^aHOOS: Hip Dysfunction and Osteoarthritis Outcome Score.

^bEQ-5D-5L: EuroQol EQ-5D-5L.

^cSEMCD: Self-Efficacy for Managing Chronic Disease.

^deHealth program only.

Primary Outcome

The primary outcome is patient-reported evaluation of symptoms and function limitations related to the affected hip (the hip undergoing surgery). The measure of this outcome is the Hip Dysfunction and Osteoarthritis Outcome Score (HOOS) version LK 2.0. The HOOS is a validated 40-item questionnaire where patients self-assess their hip across 5 subscales: (1) symptoms and stiffness, (2) pain, (3) function of daily living, (4) sports and recreational activities function, and (5) quality of life [15].

Secondary Outcomes

The secondary outcomes measures are quality of life, self-efficacy, patient satisfaction, and Web-based analytics. These will be assessed using the tools listed below.

The EuroQol EQ-5D-5L assessment will be utilized in this study. It is a 5-level 5-dimension standardized assessment tool, used to measure health-related quality of life. The 5 dimensions include: mobility, self-care, usual activities, pain or discomfort, and anxiety or depression. The tool includes a visual analogue scale where participants are asked to rate their health on a scale from 0 to 100, where 0 means the worse health you can imagine and 100 means the best health you can imagine [16].

The Self-Efficacy for Managing Chronic Disease (SEMCD), is a validated tool consisting of six items on a 10-point scale measuring a participant's level of confidence in doing certain activities, 1 being "not at all confident" and 10 being "totally confident" [17].

Patient satisfaction with the program will be explored using a patient satisfaction survey developed by the research team. The developed survey comprises of 6 closed questions and 2 open questions for participants in both arms of the trial. Participants in the eHealth program will receive additional survey questions on the usability of the app, consisting of 13 closed questions and 3 opened-ended questions.

For participants in the eHealth program additional data on their utilization of the eHealth educational program will be collected through Web-based analytics. This will include information on the modules accessed, length of time spent on each module, and satisfaction ratings prompted within the program.

Economic Evaluation

A cost-effectiveness analysis comparing the developed eHealth program to standard care will be conducted from the hospital's perspective on an intention-to-treat basis. Direct costs will include the service delivery costs associated with each program (brochures, photocopying, and Web-based application fees) as well as the cost of follow-up care (the time spent by health professionals organizing and providing face-to-face sessions, replying to emails, making telephone calls, and managing and monitoring online content). Cost data will be collected from pre-admission through to 6 months postdischarge using hospital medical records. Outcomes will include changes in HOOS and quality of life (measured using the EQ-5D-5L). Incremental cost-effectiveness ratios (comparing the difference in cost between the eHealth program and standard care with the difference in the outcomes) will be calculated for HOOS and Quality Adjusted Life Years, and sensitivity analysis will be conducted on the key parameters.

Sample Size

Sample size calculations were conducted based on the primary outcome, the HOOS. Existing data were used to determine the minimal clinically important improvement [18] and SD [19]. Based on a power of 90% and 5% significance level, 42 patients per group are needed. To allow for a dropout rate of approximately 15%, a sample size of 50 per group is required. Therefore, the estimated required sample size for the study is 100 participants.

Statistical Analysis

Data will be reported in accordance with the Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trial (CONSORT). Mean (SD), median (interquartile range) and percentages will be used to describe the characteristics of the study group.

An analysis of covariance will be used to assess the primary outcome. The covariables will include age, gender, type of surgery, length of stay, RAPT score, and other comorbidities. Treatment effects will be calculated on the pre-to-post intervention outcomes at 6 weeks. Further analysis will be performed on the posttreatment effects at 3 months and 6 months postsurgery. The clinical treatment effect of each intervention group will be further analyzed using independent t tests, tests of medians, nonparametric tests, and chi-squared tests on

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e137/

pre-to-post intervention changes across the range of outcome measures and patient satisfaction.

Results

Enrollment in the study commenced in January 2018 with recruitment due for completion towards the end of the year. We expect to achieve our goal of 100 participants. The first results are expected to be submitted for publication in 2019.

Discussion

The outcomes and cost of using an eHealth program to support a patient's recovery from a THA will be compared with standard care in this RCT. If the eHealth program is found to be effective, implementation into clinical practice could lead to further improvements in patient outcomes. Additionally, the findings of the study will support further research in the use of the eHealth program for other orthopedic surgical procedures such as knee replacements. If the intervention is found to be cost-effective to the hospital, it could support resource efficiency.

Patients scheduled for a revision of THA, a bilateral THA, THA following a fractured neck of femur, or those who have had a previous THA are not included in the trial as their outcomes are likely to be different from those receiving a primary elective THA. A potential limitation of the trial is that in addition to patient self-reported outcome measures, more objective measures of function may have benefitted the trial (eg, the 10-meter walk test and 6-minute walk test). These tests are not included in the study due to the difficulty of conducting these tests pre- and postoperatively, particularly with patients living a distance from the hospital.

The findings from this study will contribute to the current body of literature on eHealth programs in orthopedic care and inform other health professionals on the outcomes of using an eHealth program.

Acknowledgments

We would like to acknowledge the consumer representatives at Hollywood Private Hospital (Ramsay Health Care) and orthopedic team.

Authors' Contributions

All authors were involved in the conception of the study. KS and RS wrote the first draft of the manuscript, TS wrote the economic evaluation component. All authors reviewed and critiqued the manuscript.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- March L, Smith EUR, Hoy DG, Cross MJ, Sanchez-Riera L, Blyth F, et al. Burden of disability due to musculoskeletal (MSK) disorders. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol 2014 Jun;28(3):353-366. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.berh.2014.08.002</u>] [Medline: <u>25481420</u>]
- 2. Ethgen O, Bruyère O, Richy F, Dardennes C, Reginster J. Health-related quality of life in total hip and total knee arthroplasty. A qualitative and systematic review of the literature. J Bone Joint Surg Am 2004 May;86-A(5):963-974. [Medline: <u>15118039</u>]
- 3. Pabinger C, Geissler A. Utilization rates of hip arthroplasty in OECD countries. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 2014 Jun;22(6):734-741. [doi: 10.1016/j.joca.2014.04.009] [Medline: 24780823]
- 4. Australian OANJRR. Adelaide: AOA. 2016. Annual Report URL: <u>https://aoanjrr.sahmri.com/documents/10180/275066/</u> <u>Hip%2C%20Knee%20%26%20Shoulder%20Arthroplasty</u>
- 5. Edwards PK, Mears SC, Lowry BC. Preoperative Education for Hip and Knee Replacement: Never Stop Learning. Curr Rev Musculoskelet Med 2017 Sep;10(3):356-364 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s12178-017-9417-4] [Medline: 28647838]
- 6. McDonald S, Page MJ, Beringer K, Wasiak J, Sprowson A. Preoperative education for hip or knee replacement. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2014 May 13(5):CD003526. [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD003526.pub3] [Medline: 24820247]
- Huang S, Chen P, Chou Y. Effects of a preoperative simplified home rehabilitation education program on length of stay of total knee arthroplasty patients. Orthop Traumatol Surg Res 2012 May;98(3):259-264 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.otsr.2011.12.004] [Medline: 22480863]
- Jones S, Alnaib M, Kokkinakis M, Wilkinson M, St CGA, Kader D. Pre-operative patient education reduces length of stay after knee joint arthroplasty. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2011 Jan;93(1):71-75 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1308/003588410X12771863936765] [Medline: 21418755]
- Yoon RS, Nellans KW, Geller JA, Kim AD, Jacobs MR, Macaulay W. Patient education before hip or knee arthroplasty lowers length of stay. J Arthroplasty 2010 Jun;25(4):547-551. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.arth.2009.03.012</u>] [Medline: <u>19427164</u>]
- 10. Moulton LS, Evans PA, Starks I, Smith T. Pre-operative education prior to elective hip arthroplasty surgery improves postoperative outcome. Int Orthop 2015 Aug;39(8):1483-1486. [doi: 10.1007/s00264-015-2754-2] [Medline: 25862634]
- 11. World Health Organization. eHealth. 2017. URL: http://www.who.int/ehealth/about/en/ [WebCite Cache ID 6vdvPb2Dt]

- Waller A, Forshaw K, Carey M, Robinson S, Kerridge R, Proietto A, et al. Optimizing Patient Preparation and Surgical Experience Using eHealth Technology. JMIR Med Inform 2015 Sep 01;3(3):e29 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/medinform.4286] [Medline: 26330206]
- 13. Konopka JF, Hansen VJ, Rubash HE, Freiberg AA. Risk assessment tools used to predict outcomes of total hip and total knee arthroplasty. Orthop Clin North Am 2015 Jul;46(3):351-62, ix. [doi: 10.1016/j.ocl.2015.02.004] [Medline: 26043049]
- Wainwright T, Middleton R. An orthopaedic enhanced recovery pathway. Current Anaesthesia & Critical Care 2010 Jun;21(3):114-120 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cacc.2010.01.003] [Medline: 25904163]
- Nilsdotter AK, Lohmander LS, Klässbo M, Roos EM. Hip disability and osteoarthritis outcome score (HOOS)--validity and responsiveness in total hip replacement. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2003 May 30;4:10 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2474-4-10] [Medline: 12777182]
- Herdman M, Gudex C, Lloyd A, Janssen M, Kind P, Parkin D, et al. Development and preliminary testing of the new five-level version of EQ-5D (EQ-5D-5L). Qual Life Res 2011 Dec;20(10):1727-1736 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11136-011-9903-x] [Medline: 21479777]
- 17. Lorig KR, Sobel DS, Ritter PL, Laurent D, Hobbs M. Effect of a self-management program on patients with chronic disease. Eff Clin Pract 2001;4(6):256-262 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>11769298</u>]
- Paulsen A, Roos EM, Pedersen AB, Overgaard S. Minimal clinically important improvement (MCII) and patient-acceptable symptom state (PASS) in total hip arthroplasty (THA) patients 1 year postoperatively. Acta Orthop 2014 Feb;85(1):39-48
 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3109/17453674.2013.867782] [Medline: 24286564]
- Duivenvoorden T, Vissers MM, Verhaar JAN, Busschbach JJV, Gosens T, Bloem RM, et al. Anxiety and depressive symptoms before and after total hip and knee arthroplasty: a prospective multicentre study. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 2013 Dec;21(12):1834-1840 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.joca.2013.08.022] [Medline: 24012622]

Abbreviations

CONSORT: Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trial eHealth: electronic health EQ-5D-5L: EuroQol EQ-5D-5L HOOS: Hip Dysfunction and Osteoarthritis Outcome Score RAPT: risk assessment and prediction tool RCT: randomized controlled trial SEMCD: Self-Efficacy for Managing Chronic Disease THA: total hip arthroplasty

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 14.12.17; peer-reviewed by T Antunes, J Hensel; comments to author 04.01.18; revised version received 04.02.18; accepted 20.02.18; published 12.06.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Saunders R, Seaman K, Ashford C, Sullivan T, McDowall J, Whitehead L, Ewens B, Pedler K, Gullick K An eHealth Program for Patients Undergoing a Total Hip Arthroplasty: Protocol for a Randomized Controlled Trial JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e137 URL: <u>http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e137/</u> doi:10.2196/resprot.9654 PMID:29895515

©Rosemary Saunders, Karla Seaman, Catherine Ashford, Trudy Sullivan, Judith McDowall, Lisa Whitehead, Beverley Ewens, Kathryn Pedler, Karen Gullick. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 12.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Protocol

Food Allergy Training for Schools and Restaurants (The Food Allergy Community Program): Protocol to Evaluate the Effectiveness of a Web-Based Program

Inês Pádua^{1*}, BSc; André Moreira^{2,3*}, MD, PhD; Pedro Moreira^{1,4*}, PhD; Renata Barros^{1,5*}, PhD

¹Faculty of Nutrition and Food Sciences, University of Porto, Porto, Portugal

²Faculty of Medicine, University of Porto, Porto, Portugal

³Institute of Public Health, University of Porto, Porto, Portugal

⁴Research Centre in Physical Activity, Health and Leisure, University of Porto, Porto, Portugal

⁵Nutrition and Food Allergy Panel, Scientific Council of Economic and Food Safety Authority of Portugal, Lisbon, Portugal

*all authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Inês Pádua, BSc Faculty of Nutrition and Food Sciences University of Porto Rua Dr Roberto Frias Porto, 4200-465 Portugal Phone: 351 225074320 Fax: 351 225074329 Email: inespadua@fcna.up.pt

Abstract

Background: Food allergy is a growing public health concern. The literature suggests that a significant number of reactions occur in community services, such as schools and restaurants. Therefore, suitable training and education for education and catering professionals using viable and practical tools is needed.

Objective: The objective of this study is to evaluate the effectiveness of a Web-based food allergy training program for professionals working in schools and restaurants, designed to improve knowledge and good practices in the community.

Methods: Free learning programs which contain educational animated videos about food allergy were developed for professionals working at schools and restaurants. The learning programs comprise of nine 5-minute videos, developed in video animation format using GoAnimate, with a total course length of 45-60 minutes. The courses for professionals at both schools and restaurants include contents about food allergy epidemiology, clinical manifestations, diagnosis and treatment, dietary avoidance, emergencies, labelling, and accidental exposure prevention. Additionally, specific topics for work practices at schools and restaurants were provided. Food allergy knowledge survey tools were developed to access the knowledge and management skills about food allergy of school and restaurant staff, at baseline and at the end of the food allergy program. The courses will be provided on the e-learning platform of the University of Porto and professionals from catering and education sectors will be invited to participate.

Results: Data collection will take place between September 2017 and October 2017, corresponding to a 2-month intervention. Final results will be disseminated in scientific journals and presented at national and international conferences.

Conclusions: The Food Allergy Community Program intervention may improve school and restaurant professionals' commitment and skills to deal with food allergy in the community. Furthermore, this e-intervention program will provide an innovative contribution to understanding the impact of electronic health technologies on the learning process and the development of strategies for community interventions.

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9770

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e155) doi:10.2196/resprot.9770

KEYWORDS food allergy; eHealth; community; schools; restaurants

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e155/

Introduction

A food allergy is defined as a reproducible and specific immune response that occurs on exposure to a given food, leading to adverse health effects [1], affecting 2% to 5% of the population [2]. Currently, the primary treatment of food allergy is avoidance of the involved foods [1] but it is not uncommon for the lack of information to contribute to accidental dietary exposure [3]. Indeed, food allergy has emerged as a "second wave" of the allergy epidemic [4] and is now recognized as a public health problem, therefore requiring interventions at different societal levels. As a result, food allergy has been a problem under discussion in the legal and political sphere.

Studies show that a significant number of reactions occur in public places such as restaurants [5] and schools [6]. Additionally, they show that eating out is one of the key areas where food allergy patients feel there is a lack of information [7] and this results into an alarming feeling of insecurity when dining out. As a consequence of this insecurity, a fear of allergic reaction leads to patients limiting work, leisure, and social activities which include trips and meals, and this can have a wide impact on quality of life [8].

According to the literature, there is a consensus that there is a significant lack of information and education for the different stakeholders in the field of food allergy. Studies examining school personnel's knowledge of food allergies have shown that teachers do not consider themselves sufficiently informed and prepared [9,10]. Moreover, the psychosocial impact of food allergies among school children is also a crucial and pressing issue. Several studies have shown an increase in cases of bullying with children with food allergy. A study by Lieberman et al found that 86% of food allergy pediatric patients in the United States of America report bullying [11] and, likewise, Muraro et al reported that, in Italy, 60% of children aged 8-19 years with a food allergy claimed that they were a victim of some form of bullying at least once in the past 2 months, a frequency which was twice as high than their nonallergic peers [12]. Thus, commitment and education of the stakeholders who provide food, deal with children and teenagers, and support their socialization are crucial for patients' well-being in the school community [13].

When considering food allergy in restaurants, two studies have stated a particularly warring discrepancy between personnel's knowledge about food allergy and their comfort level in providing a safe meal [14,15]. In a recent Environmental Health Specialists Network (EHS-Net) study on food allergy knowledge and attitude conducted by the Center for Disease Control and Prevention, the authors found that despite managers, food workers, and servers being generally knowledgeable about food allergies, critical knowledge gaps were present [16]. For example, more than 10% of the staff included in the study believed that a person with a food allergy can safely consume a small amount of the culprit allergen [16]. Additionally, staff reported a low confidence in their restaurants' ability to correctly respond to a food allergy emergency [16].

When asked to identify barriers to learning about food allergies, restaurants' personnel identified high training costs and time

```
http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e155/
```

constraints as the main barriers [17]. School personnel reported that video and internet resources are the best tools for them to learn about food allergy [18]. A Web-based training program would overcome the constraints identified by restaurant personnel and satisfy the requirements for school personnel and therefore constitutes a viable and practical alternative for training professionals from different sectors [19].

Previous computer-based intervention programs used in both schools [6,20] and restaurants [21] pointed to the feasibility and effectiveness of a computer-based training; however, these interventions are scarce, suggesting the need for more research in this area. The main aim of this study is to evaluate the effectiveness of a Web-based food allergy training program for schools and restaurants, which will promote food allergy knowledge and awareness in catering and education staff.

Methods

Study Design

The Food Allergy Community (FAC) program is an intervention program which intends to evaluate the effectiveness of Web-based food allergy training on food allergy-related knowledge and practices of professionals in the education and catering sectors. The project began in January 2015 and data collection will occur in between September 2017 and October 2017.

Participants and Data Collection

The target participants in this study are professionals in the catering and education sectors from Portugal, Portuguese-speaking African countries, and Brazil, who are interested in courses on food allergy management in restaurants and schools. The e-learning courses will be held on the University of Porto e-learning platform, Academia UP. The courses will be announced and widely disseminated through the media. Interested professionals in the catering and education industries will be asked to register through an online form, available at Academia UP, and provide their name, contact details, and occupation. All professionals who meet the inclusion criteria, namely teachers, educational assistants, health professionals, and tourism, hotel, and restaurant professionals who are currently employed in either the education or catering sector, as well as students, will be included in the study.

The e-learning platform is private, and access will be restricted by the research team providing individual credentials to the included participants. When participants first log in to the e-platform, they will be asked to read and complete the informed consent form in order to participate in the research. The consent form includes the purpose of the study, the level of data protection, and information on participants' right to withdraw during the study. Additional instructional videos and materials will be available for participants to familiarize themselves with the online course procedures. After gaining informed consent, participants will be asked to complete a brief questionnaire on their demographic characteristics such as gender, region, educational background, occupation, and workplace specificities (eg, the classification of the restaurant or the school's grade level).

XSL•FO RenderX

After agreeing to join the study and acknowledging that the intervention includes both pre- and posttests to assess the participant's knowledge, participants will be randomly assigned into any of the 3 following groups: (1) the pretest group, (2) the posttest group, or (3) the pre- and posttest group. The existence of 3 groups will allow for the measurement of a possible interactive effect between pretesting and the intervention.

Ethics

This research was conducted according to the guidelines established by the Declaration of Helsinki, and the study protocol was approved by the Ethics Committee of University of Porto (24/CEUP/2016) and by the Portuguese National Commission of Data Protection (735/2017).

Food Allergy Knowledge and Practice Survey Tools

Two different Food Allergy Knowledge survey tools (one for each sector) were developed after an extensive review of the literature to determine food allergy knowledge and management skills of school and restaurant staff. They were based on previous questionnaires for restaurant [16,22,23] and school [9,24] staff, as well as other educational materials [25-27]. Initially, the questionnaires were reviewed by a panel of food allergy experts to optimize readability and question clarity, and to ensure they were at an appropriate difficulty level. Both questionnaires were tested by representatives of the target groups in a pilot study. Some questions were adjusted to improve questionnaires' validity, after which both questionnaires were converted to an online survey, therefore allowing the expected learning outcomes for the food allergy courses to be established (Textbox 1). The questionnaires will be completed by the participants twice, before and after the training. The first questionnaire will assess the baseline level of knowledge of the target population which is important to generate a statistically valid baseline to determine the impact of the intervention. The questionnaire completed after completion of the e-learning modules will be used to determine the level of change in impact and outcome indicators between the baseline and final evaluations.

The first section of the questionnaire contains 20 multiple-choice questions with a single-best-answer (each scored one point if correct) to measure participants' knowledge and skills related to food allergies. The first 11 questions are common to both surveys and evaluate six different dimensions: epidemiology, diagnosis, symptoms and treatment, dietary avoidance, emergency procedures, food labelling, and the food allergies legal framework. The last 9 questions are specific to the target group and are different in the two surveys. For the questionnaire specific for school personnel, these questions evaluate good practice at the workplace, in particular the prevention of accidental exposure and awareness of bullying. For restaurant personnel, the questions evaluate the good practice in all stages of customer service, considering the prevention of cross-contact.

To evaluate whether the knowledge and acquired skills meet the learning outcomes foreseen for the course (Textbox 1), the questions will have both a theoretical domain (general concepts about food allergy and allergen avoidance) and a practical domain (regarding procedures to be followed in practical situations).

The second section of the questionnaire (the section specific to each sector) corresponds to questions regarding work-related practices and perceived responsibilities.

Textbox 1. The expected learning outcomes of the food allergy courses.

Learning outcomes for school and restaurant staff

- Understand the differences between food allergies, food sensitivities, and intolerances
- List the most common food allergens
- Recognize the symptoms of severe food allergic reactions and anaphylaxis
- Identify the diagnostic procedures of a food allergy
- Realize that an allergic reaction can be triggered not only by the consumption of the food but also by inhalation or skin contact
- Be aware that there is no routine treatment for food allergy, apart from dietary avoidance
- Be aware of how to avoid allergen exposure, including food labelling interpretation
- Respond safely and appropriately if an allergic reaction occurs
- Know the current legislation on the protection of the consumer with food allergy

Learning outcomes specific for school staff

- Prevent accidental exposure at school, namely in the canteen, classroom, playground, or bus
- Recognize bullying as one of the main psychosocial impacts of food allergy in children and teenagers

Learning outcomes specific for restaurant staff

- Communicate effectively with food-allergic customers to ascertain their needs
- Prepare and serve a safe meal to a food-allergic customer, considering the prevention of cross-contact

The responses will be addressed either through yes or no questions or a 5-point Likert-type scale, ranging from 1 ("Strongly disagree") to 5 ("Strongly agree"), to examine whether personal experiences and training would impact food allergy risk perception and communication. After completing the Food Allergy Knowledge and Practice Survey Tools, participants will be able to join to the free online courses from the FAC Program.

E-Learning Food Allergy Courses for Schools and Restaurants

The intervention consists of an online asynchronous training program, which comprises of several lectures in video format about general concepts related to food allergy and food allergy management in schools and restaurants.

The training modules were developed based on the European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology guidelines [28] and the Food Allergy Portuguese Guidelines, namely Food Allergy in Schools [29] and Food Allergy in Restaurants [30], published by Directorate-General of Health, in partnership with the Faculty of Nutrition and Food Sciences and the Faculty of Medicine at the University of Porto. Scripts for the videos were first developed and then translated into a video animation format, using GoAnimate (GoPremium; GoAnimate Inc, San Mateo, CA, USA), allowing for greater dynamics within the video and for participant engagement. The total course comprises of 9 modules, which contains 9 videos approximately 5 minutes in length. Therefore, the average time for completing the training is 45-60 minutes.

After considering the learning needs of the target audience, it was determined that the courses should both have a theoretical and a practical component (Table 1). The first six modules are similar for both courses and the lecture topics include definitions and concepts regarding food allergy symptoms, prevention,

diagnosis, and treatment. The last three modules are sector-specific, and address food safety and best practices in the workplace, covering questions regarding accidental exposure prevention and working tips.

The participants will have 4 weeks to complete the entire course (9 modules), and two to three modules will be launched per week. The platform does not restrict the number of times the modules are accessed during the course.

In addition to the course modules, the platform will also provide complementary readings and tools, including expert interviews and a live demonstration of how to use self-injectable epinephrine devices, as well as an interactive forum where participants can share their doubts and experiences. The participants who complete the course and obtain a grade higher than 9.5, out of 20 possible points, will receive a certificate of participation from the FAC Program.

Statistical Analysis

After the food allergy Web-based intervention program for schools and restaurants has been completed, statistical analysis of scores' improvement and differences between the three groups will be performed using SPSS Statistical Software (SPSS Inc, Chicago, IL, USA) and R software program (The R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria).

Descriptive analysis (proportions) will be performed to characterize the participants and to summarize the answers to the Practice and Perceptions Survey Tools. To access the improvement on the participants' knowledge, General Linear Model for Repeated Measures test will be performed, allowing the 3 intervention groups to be compared. A t test will be conducted to compare the knowledge score means of the initial evaluation between the pre- and posttest group and the pretest group and the pre- and posttest group.

Table 1. Modules included in the Food Allergy Online Course for Schools and Restaurants.

Module number	Module name
General modules	
1	Food allergy: General concepts
2	Food allergy: clinical manifestations, diagnosis, and treatment
3	Food allergen avoidance: Why it is so difficult?
4	Emergencies: What can I do?
5	Food allergen labelling
6	Food allergy prevention: Is it possible?
Modules specific for schools	
7	Food allergy in school I: Basics and canteen
8	Food allergy in school II: Inside the classroom and playground
9	Bullying and the psychosocial burden of food allergy
Modules specific for restaurants	
7	Communication and client's attendance
8	Cooking for allergic clients and meal service
9	Organization and storage: A helpful way to reduce the risk



Pádua et al

JMIR RESEARCH PROTOCOLS

Item response theory using the two-parameter logistic model will be performed to determine the quality (difficulty and discrimination) of the questions from the food allergy knowledge survey.

Results

Data collection will take place between September 2017 and October 2017, corresponding to a 2-month intervention. Final results will be disseminated in scientific journals and presented at both national and international conferences. Additionally, after the results of the study have been obtained, the courses could be permanently integrated into the training offered by the University of Porto, providing an added value for the formation of the community.

Discussion

Progress in e-learning and related technologies are creating the basis for developments in the education and teaching, with a gradual change from traditional and on-site teaching to a modern teaching, which is mainly Web-based [31].

In 2002, the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) proposed Open Educational Resources, which are defined as "Teaching, learning, and research materials in any medium, digital or otherwise, that reside in the public domain or have been released under an open license that permits no-cost access, use, adaptation, and redistribution by others with no or limited restrictions" [32]. Beyond this concept, UNESCO also states that Open Educational Resources "provide a strategic opportunity to improve the quality of education as well as facilitate policy dialogue, knowledge sharing, and capacity building" [32]. Despite the influence of new information and communication technologies, educational interventions in the food allergy field are particularly scarce, and the effectiveness of training about food allergy has still mainly been demonstrated with face-to-face interventions.

Wahl et al [33] conducted a study where school personnel attended a training program which comprised of a 45-minute educational food allergy training presentation, which included key facts about food allergies, allergen avoidance, recognition of symptoms, and emergency treatment, and showed that the training program was an effective strategy for helping individuals who work with children to feel more confident in dealing with food allergies. In a similar study conducted by Polloni et al [9], an increase in school teachers' food allergy knowledge was observed after attendance at free multidisciplinary food allergy courses, which also highlighted the need for specific educational interventions. The same effectiveness in improving teachers' knowledge about food allergy was also found by Ravarotto et al in a study that presupposes the design, implementation, and monitoring of food allergy workshops [10]. Ultimately, the results of a study conducted by White et al [6], which aimed to evaluate the effectiveness of a computer-based learning module as an additional food allergy teaching tool for school staff, pointed

to the feasibility and effectiveness of this computer-based training, despite it being non-interactive.

Regarding studies on food allergy interventions for restaurants, Bailey et al designed and evaluated a food allergy educational intervention consisting of a 1-hour lecture about food allergy basics, accidental exposure, food labelling, emergencies, and proper communication with costumers [34]. At the end of the intervention, the authors concluded that food allergy training improved participants' food allergy knowledge and workplace practices. Considering the scarcity of studies in this field, we extended our literature search to related areas, for example, food safety programs in restaurants, aiming to review the methodology and results. Indeed, Dittmar et al developed a 2-hour online program to enhance the knowledge of food safety best practices which included scientific contents that met the criteria established by Texas Department of State Health Services (USA), along with interactive activities and handouts to reinforce key concepts in the program [21]. The authors concluded that the program was an effective tool to increase training outreach, given that there was a growing number of food service employees completing the course.

Finally, and more comprehensively, a review of massive open online courses related to health and medicine reported that there was potential to use massive open online courses to educate health care practitioners and students and to increase health literacy among the public [35].

Our study has some limitations, namely that (1) all participants require internet and basic computer knowledge, (2) the self-enrollment of the participants raises questions about the representativeness of the sample of participants and whether the participants are already interested and educated about food allergy, and (3) the higher possibility of drop-outs compared to on-site training. However, studies in both areas conclude that food allergy training and new information and communication technologies may be an effective tool to enhance knowledge in the fields of food allergy, food science, and food safety.

Additionally, the FAC Program will provide an innovative and important contribution to understanding the impact of new information and communication technologies on people's learning, which seems to be crucial for ongoing development of online training programs. Furthermore, it will provide more data on the basic knowledge of catering and education professionals, which is extremely useful since these data are scarce in Europe. The information on professionals' basic knowledge is not only useful for the continuity of the training in new editions of the program, but also for the development of better strategies for community interventions and new governmental and public health guidelines. Professionals may find that they can make use of this program as learning tool without great impact on their routine and budget, which could improve their commitment and their skills to deal with food allergies, leading to a greater awareness about food allergy and an increase on food allergic-patients' safety and integration in the community.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- Boyce J, Assa'ad A, Burks A, Jones S, Sampson H, Wood R, et al. Guidelines for the diagnosis and management of food allergy in the United States: summary of the NIAID-sponsored expert panel report. Nutr Res 2011 Jan;31(1):61-75 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.nutres.2011.01.001] [Medline: 21310308]
- 2. Burks AW, Tang M, Sicherer S, Muraro A, Eigenmann PA, Ebisawa M, et al. ICON: food allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2012 Apr;129(4):906-920. [doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2012.02.001] [Medline: 22365653]
- 3. Santos AF, Lack G. Food allergy and anaphylaxis in pediatrics: update 2010-2012. Pediatr Allergy Immunol 2012 Dec;23(8):698-706. [doi: 10.1111/pai.12025] [Medline: 23194292]
- 4. Prescott S, Allen KJ. Food allergy: riding the second wave of the allergy epidemic. Pediatr Allergy Immunol 2011 Mar;22(2):155-160. [doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3038.2011.01145.x] [Medline: 21332796]
- Versluis A, Knulst A, Kruizinga A, Michelsen A, Houben G, Baumert J, et al. Frequency, severity and causes of unexpected allergic reactions to food: a systematic literature review. Clin Exp Allergy 2015 Feb;45(2):347-367. [doi: <u>10.1111/cea.12328</u>] [Medline: <u>24766413</u>]
- White L, Aubin J, Bradford C, Alix C, Hughes L, Phipatanakul W. Effectiveness of a computer module to augment the training of school staff in the management of students with food allergies. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2015 Mar;114(3):254-255.e3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.anai.2014.11.020] [Medline: 25577569]
- Worth A, Regent L, Levy M, Ledford C, East M, Sheikh A. Living with severe allergy: an Anaphylaxis Campaign national survey of young people. Clin Transl Allergy 2013 Jan 22;3(1):2 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/2045-7022-3-2] [Medline: 23339770]
- Bollinger M, Dahlquist L, Mudd K, Sonntag C, Dillinger L, McKenna K. The impact of food allergy on the daily activities of children and their families. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2006 Mar;96(3):415-421. [doi: 10.1016/S1081-1206(10)60908-8] [Medline: 16597075]
- Polloni L, Lazzarotto F, Toniolo A, Ducolin G, Muraro A. What do school personnel know, think and feel about food allergies? Clin Transl Allergy 2013 Nov 25;3(1):39 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/2045-7022-3-39] [Medline: 24274206]
- Ravarotto L, Mascarello G, Pinto A, Schiavo M, Bagni M, Decastelli L. Food allergies in school: design and evaluation of a teacher-oriented training action. Ital J Pediatr 2014 Dec 04;40:100. [doi: <u>10.1186/s13052-014-0100-8</u>] [Medline: <u>25472552</u>]
- Lieberman J, Weiss C, Furlong T, Sicherer M, Sicherer S. Bullying among pediatric patients with food allergy. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2010 Oct;105(4):282-286. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.anai.2010.07.011</u>] [Medline: <u>20934627</u>]
- Muraro A, Polloni L, Lazzarotto F, Toniolo A, Baldi I, Bonaguro R, et al. Comparison of bullying of food-allergic versus healthy schoolchildren in Italy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2014 Sep;134(3):749-751. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jaci.2014.05.043</u>] [Medline: <u>25042742</u>]
- 13. Padua I, Moreira A, Moreira P, Barros R. Food allergy: practical approach on education and accidental exposure prevention. Eur Ann Allergy Clin Immunol 2016 Sep;48(5):174-181. [Medline: <u>27608473</u>]
- 14. Bailey S, Albardiaz R, Frew A, Smith H. Restaurant staff's knowledge of anaphylaxis and dietary care of people with allergies. Clin Exp Allergy 2011 May;41(5):713-717. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2222.2011.03748.x] [Medline: 21488998]
- 15. Wham C, Sharma K. Knowledge of cafe and restaurant managers to provide a safe meal to food allergic consumers. Nutrition & Dietetics 2014 Jan 16;71(4):265-269. [doi: 10.1111/1747-0080.12104]
- Radke T, Brown L, Hoover E, Faw B, Reimann D, Wong M, et al. Food Allergy Knowledge and Attitudes of Restaurant Managers and Staff: An EHS-Net Study. J Food Prot 2016 Dec;79(9):1588-1598 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4315/0362-028X.JFP-16-085] [Medline: 28221943]
- 17. Abbot J, Byrd-Bredbenner C, Grasso D. "Know before You Serve". Cornell Hotel and Restaurant Administration Quarterly 2016 Sep 05;48(3):274-283. [doi: 10.1177/0010880407302779]
- Carlisle S, Vargas P, Noone S, Steele P, Sicherer S, Burks A, et al. Food allergy education for school nurses: a needs assessment survey by the consortium of food allergy research. J Sch Nurs 2010 Oct;26(5):360-367 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1059840510369482] [Medline: 20404357]
- 19. Melo J, Melo E. Massive Open Online Course in Teacher Training: Between Limitations and Possibilities. Adv intell syst 2015:353-355. [doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-16486-1_123]
- 20. Liceaga A, Ballard T, Esters L. Increasing Content Knowledge and Self-Efficacy of High School Educators through an Online Course in Food Science. Journal of Food Science Education 2014 Mar 24;13(2):28-32. [doi: 10.1111/1541-4329.12028]
- 21. Dittmar R, Anding J, Green S. Improving Food Safety Knowledge Through an Online Training Program. J. ext 2014;52(4).
- 22. Choi J, Rajagopal L. Food allergy knowledge, attitudes, practices, and training of foodservice workers at a university foodservice operation in the Midwestern United States. Food Control 2013 Jun;31(2):474-481. [doi: 10.1016/j.foodcont.2012.10.023]
- 23. Dupuis R, Meisel Z, Grande D, Strupp E, Kounaves S, Graves A, et al. Food allergy management among restaurant workers in a large U.S. city. Food Control 2016 May;63:147-157. [doi: 10.1016/j.foodcont.2015.11.026]

- 24. Twichell S, Wang K, Robinson H, Acebal M, Sharma H. Food Allergy Knowledge and Attitudes among School Nurses in an Urban Public School District. Children (Basel) 2015 Jul 21;2(3):330-341 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3390/children2030330] [Medline: 27417367]
- 25. Food A&AN. Welcoming Guests With Food Allergies. 2001. Updated 2010 [FREE Full text]
- Rosen J, Albin S, Sicherer SH. Creation and validation of web-based food allergy audiovisual educational materials for caregivers. Allergy Asthma Proc 2014;35(2):178-184. [doi: <u>10.2500/aap.2014.35.3732</u>] [Medline: <u>24717796</u>]
- 27. Sicherer SH, Vargas PA, Groetch ME, Christie L, Carlisle SK, Noone S, et al. Development and validation of educational materials for food allergy. J Pediatr 2012 Apr;160(4):651-656 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2011.09.056] [Medline: 22082955]
- 28. Muraro A, Agache I, Clark A, Sheikh A, Roberts G, Akdis CA, European Academy of AllergyClinical Immunology. EAACI food allergy and anaphylaxis guidelines: managing patients with food allergy in the community. Allergy 2014 Aug;69(8):1046-1057. [doi: 10.1111/all.12441] [Medline: 24905609]
- 29. Nunes M, Barros R, Moreira P, Moreira A, Morais-Almeida M. Alergia Alimentar. Ministério da Educação e Ciência Direcção-Geral da Educação, Ministério da Saúde Direcção-Geral da Saúde 2012 [FREE Full text]
- 30. Pádua I, Barros R, Moreira P, Moreira A. Manual Educacional para Alergia Alimentar na Restauracao. Direção Geral da Saúde 2016 [FREE Full text]
- 31. Masic I. E-learning as new method of medical education. Acta Inform Med 2008;16(2):102-117 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.5455/aim.2008.16.102-117] [Medline: 24109154]
- 32. UNESCO. Guidelines for Open Educational Resources (OER) in Higher Education. 2002: Paris, France 2012 [FREE Full text]
- Wahl A, Stephens H, Ruffo M, Jones AL. The evaluation of a food allergy and epinephrine autoinjector training program for personnel who care for children in schools and community settings. J Sch Nurs 2015 Apr;31(2):91-98. [doi: 10.1177/1059840514526889] [Medline: 24643758]
- 34. Bailey S, Billmeier KT, Smith H, Reading D. Food allergy training event for restaurant staff; a pilot evaluation. Clin Transl Allergy 2014;4:26 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/2045-7022-4-26] [Medline: 25225607]
- 35. Liyanagunawardena T, Williams S. Massive open online courses on health and medicine: review. J Med Internet Res 2014 Aug 14;16(8):e191 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3439] [Medline: 25123952]

Abbreviations

EHS-Net: Environmental Health Specialists Network FAC: Food Allergy Community UNESCO: United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 04.01.18; peer-reviewed by R Hand, Z Alcicek; comments to author 31.03.18; revised version received 12.04.18; accepted 12.04.18; published 12.06.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Pádua I, Moreira A, Moreira P, Barros R Food Allergy Training for Schools and Restaurants (The Food Allergy Community Program): Protocol to Evaluate the Effectiveness of a Web-Based Program JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e155 URL: <u>http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e155/</u> doi:10.2196/resprot.9770 PMID:29895510

©Inês Pádua, André Moreira, Pedro Moreira, Renata Barros. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 12.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Protocol

Dental Home Visits for Caries Prevention Among Preschool Children: Protocol for a Cost-Effectiveness Analysis on a Randomized Control Trial

Niekla Survia Andiesta¹, MDS (Pediatric Dentistry); Maimunah A Hamid², MPH; KKC Lee³, PhD; Allan Pau¹, PhD

¹School of Dentistry, International Medical University, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia ²School of Medicine, International Medical University, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia ³School of Pharmacy, Monash University, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia

Corresponding Author:

Niekla Survia Andiesta, MDS (Pediatric Dentistry) School of Dentistry International Medical University No 126, Jalan Jalil Perkasa 19 Bukit Jalil Kuala Lumpur, 57000 Malaysia Phone: 60 176132044 Email: <u>NieklaAndiesta@imu.edu.my</u>

Abstract

Background: In 2012, nearly 4000 children in Malaysia were referred to hospital pediatric dental services due to dental caries. Recent research has reported the effectiveness of dental home visits in preventing caries development in young children. Dental home visits (DHVs) are described as an ongoing relationship between the dentist and their patients, providing all aspects of a preventive oral health care program in the presence of the parents at home.

Objective: The objective of this study is to evaluate the cost-effectiveness of dental home visits and oral health information, in the form of educational leaflets, in preventing new caries development in young children, compared to those receiving only educational leaflets over a period of two years. Cost-effectiveness analysis will be used to evaluate the cost-effectiveness of dental home visits.

Methods: This is a collaborative project with the Oral Health Division of the Ministry of Health Malaysia. The Oral Health Division will provide access to a subsample from the National Oral Health of Preschoolers Survey which was carried out in 2015. The population of interest is children aged 5 and 6 years from kindergartens in the Selangor state of Malaysia. The study adopted a societal perspective for cost-effectiveness analysis and all types of resources that are of value to society will be included in analyzing the costs; such as cost to the patient, cost to the provider or institution, and indirect costs because of loss of productivity.

Results: The trial has been approved by the International Medical University Malaysia's Joint Research and Ethics Committee (Project ID: IMU R157-2014 [File III – 2016]). This trial is currently recruiting participants.

Conclusions: The number of young children in Malaysia who have been referred to the hospital children's dentistry service for severe caries is disturbing. The cost of dental treatment in young children is high due to the severity of the caries which require an aggressive treatment, and the need for general anesthesia or sedation. This study will provide information on the cost and effectiveness of DHVs in caries prevention of young children in Malaysia.

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/10053

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10053) doi:10.2196/10053

KEYWORDS

RenderX

cost-effectiveness analysis; dental home visits; caries prevention; preschool children

Introduction

In Malaysia, 86% of rural and 69% of urban preschool children have experienced dental caries, most of which remain untreated [1]. The dental treatment cost in young children is high due to the need for treatment under general anesthesia or sedation, therefore causing significant economic and social burdens on the families [2,3]. In 2012, nearly 4000 children in Malaysia were referred to hospital pediatric dental services because of dental caries [4].

Recent research has reported the effectiveness of dental home visits (DHVs) in preventing the development of caries in young children. The American Academy of Pediatric Dentistry describes DHVs as an ongoing relationship between the dentist and their patient, providing all aspects of a preventive oral health care program in the presence of the parents at home [5,6]. This concept has been reported to result in a sustainable oral health behavioral change as the child is more likely to receive appropriate preventive and routine oral health care, thereby reducing the risk of preventable dental disease [7]. In addition, DHVs have the advantage of providing a personalized preventive intervention based on a child's needs [8].

A study reported in 2013 by Plonka et al showed that oral health education for children through home visits significantly reduced the rate of development of early childhood caries (ECC) compared to those who were contacted via telephone [9]. The results of this study showed the benefit of personal contact in home visits for delivery of oral health education, and this significantly reduced the number of children who developed ECC [9].

Other studies have investigated the cost-effectiveness of DHVs in caries prevention. One such example is a study which investigated the benefit-cost and cost-effectiveness of a long term dental health program for prevention of ECC in infants through home visits, and this study showed favorable results [10]. In a separate study, a home-visit intervention for ECC was found to be more cost-effective than a telephone intervention delivery mode, contributing significant cost savings to the public health care system [11].

Educational leaflets (ELs) are one of the materials commonly used in oral health promotion programs, which reinforce oral health education messages and are frequently used for the benefit of dental patients to complement communication with the dentist [12,13].

Cost-effectiveness analysis (CEA) is widely used to inform decision-makers about the value of new health programs and interventions. CEA is the most commonly used technique for economic evaluation and it estimates the costs and effects of health interventions and sums up the results in a cost-effectiveness ratio [14].

Given the high prevalence of dental caries in Malaysia, and the availability of effective DHVs and ELs material to support oral health promotion, the rationale of this study is to identify effective and cost-effective behavioral interventions to promote oral health and reduce oral health disparities in the population [1,7,8,12,13]. Health behaviors and lifestyles can influence both

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10053/

XSL•FC

the oral and general long-term health of the population which can have economic and social consequences [15]. Furthermore, this is the first reported study of DHVs in Malaysia and an economic evaluation in this area is needed to estimate the value of the outcomes received for the expenditures spent on this intervention.

The aim of this study is to evaluate the cost-effectiveness of DHVs and oral health information in the form of ELs in preventing new caries development in young children, compared to those receiving only ELs over a period of 2 years. The specific objectives are:

- 1. To determine the cost of DHVs and ELs for prevention of new caries per child compared to the cost for a child only receiving oral health information through ELs for prevention of new caries after a 2-year follow-up.
- 2. To determine the cost of DHVs and ELs in improving the oral health-related quality of life (OHRQoL) for one child compared to the cost of only ELs in improving the OHRQoL for one child after a 2-year follow-up.
- 3. To compare the cost of dental treatment incurred and all associated expenditures among children receiving DHVs and ELs and those receiving only ELs over 2 years.

Methods

Study Design

This is a CEA of DHVs to families of young children for caries prevention compared to young children receiving oral health information in the form of ELs over a period of two years. For the CEA, the study adopted a societal perspective, which has been suggested as the most appropriate and comprehensive perspective [14]. In this perspective, all types of resources that are of value to society will be included in analyzing the costs; such as cost to the patient, cost to the provider or institution, and indirect costs because of loss of productivity.

Ethics, Consent, and Permission

Ethics approval for this project will be obtained from the International Medical University Malaysia's Joint Research and Ethics Committee. Approval for cooperation from the selected kindergartens will be obtained from the Ministry of Education of Malaysia.

Recruitment

This is a collaborative project with the Oral Health Division (OHD) of the Ministry of Health Malaysia. The OHD will provide access to a subsample population from the National Oral Health of Preschoolers Survey (NOHPS) which was carried out in 2015. The population of interest is children aged 5 and 6 years from kindergartens in the Selangor state in Malaysia. The names and addresses of the kindergartens will be obtained from the OHD.

Upon obtaining an appointment, the researchers will visit the selected kindergartens to provide details about project to the heads of the kindergartens and determine their interest in participating in the study. The heads will be asked to distribute the information leaflets and consent forms to all 5- and 6-year old children in the kindergarten to be taken home to their

parents. The information leaflet will include details about the study as wells as the researchers' names and telephone numbers for any further enquiries. Parents will be given a week to read the information leaflet and to allow parents time to make any enquiries necessary before giving consent. The parents who agree to participate in the study will be asked to sign the consent form and provide their phone numbers, addresses, and children's names for future contact. The forms will be returned to the kindergarten. Participants in this study will be identified from the consenting families and only children aged 5 or 6 years at commencement of the study will be eligible for inclusion.

Sample Size and Randomization

It is estimated that there will be a 5% of incidence of caries in the intervention group during the follow-up, compared with 20% in the control group. This is based on the findings of a study conducted in 2015 by Koh et al that reported a 4% of incidence of caries in the intervention group and 39% in the control group [11]. Using a statistical software, Epi info 7 (Center for Disease Control and Prevention, USA, 2015), a sample size calculation was conducted and a minimum sample of 176 subjects is needed to detect a 15% difference in incidence of caries, with a significance level of 95% and a power of 80% [16]. The researchers decided to aim for doubling the effective sample size to 300 subjects to ensure the effective sample size will be higher than 176 with a high power. After taking sampling error into account and the assumption of a 30% nonresponse rate, followed by the assumption of another 30% of drop-out rate, a total of 600 subjects will be approached to participate in this study.

The kindergartens that agreed to participate will be randomly allocated into either the intervention or control group (1:1) by a random "draw" method. No matching will be done since they all have a similar socioeconomic background. All children aged 5 or 6 years at the participating kindergartens, with parents' consent to participate, will be included in the study [17].

The Intervention

All consenting families in the intervention group will receive DHVs and ELs delivering dental care advice by a team of two dental home visitors at 6-month intervals. This advice will include information regarding daily tooth brushing, simple diet advice to prevent caries, and information on the need for regular dental check-ups. The families will also be provided with information about the dental services available in their vicinity and how to access these services. The duration of each visit will be approximately 30 minutes. A personalized approach that avoids direct persuasion will be used, and the dental team will acknowledge the parents' right to choose when providing feedback and advice about dental care [18].

Control Group

The control group will receive ELs that will be delivered by hand at 6-month intervals for the 2-year study period by the dental home visitors.

Study Measures

Outcome Measures

The primary outcome of this study is the incidence of new caries, measured by the number of children included in the study with new caries, over a period of 2 years. The difference in the number of children with new caries between the intervention and the control groups will be considered as the number of children prevented from developing caries.

The calculated cost of the DHVs used in the intervention will include staff salaries, telephone calls to make appointments, travelling allowances, and administrative costs. The ELs cost is estimated by using the market price to purchase leaflets, staff salaries, telephone calls, travelling allowances, and administration costs. The cost of preventing a child from developing caries will be calculated as the DHVs and ELs cost divided by the number of children prevented from new caries.

The secondary outcome of this study will be the improvement in OHRQoL over a period of 2 years. This is measured by the improvement in the early childhood oral health impact scale (ECOHIS) scores. The difference in the ECOHIS scores between the intervention and the control groups will be considered as the improvement in OHRQoL. The cost of improving the OHRQoL is calculated as the DHVs and ELs cost divided by the improvement in the ECOHIS scores.

Number of New Carious Teeth

An oral examination will be conducted at baseline (before the start of the intervention) and at the end of the 2-year study period by researchers using the NOHPS protocol, which was based on the World Health Organization (WHO) recommendation published in 2013 [19]. The number of new decayed, missing (due to caries), and filled posterior deciduous teeth (dmft), as well as the number of decayed, missing (due to caries), and filled first permanent molars (DMFT) will be recorded. The dmft and DMFT caries assessment is chosen to ensure consistency with the assessment used by the OHD Ministry of Health Malaysia.

Oral Health-Related Quality of Life Improvement

The OHRQoL improvement will be measured using the ECOHIS questionnaire. The ECOHIS questionnaire is a specific instrument developed by Pahel et al in 2007 to assess the perception of parents on OHRQoL of preschool children. It has 13 items, distributed between 2 sections, namely the Child Impact Section and the Family Impact Section. The Child Impact Section has 4 domains (child symptom, function, psychological, and self-image or social interaction); and the Family Impact Section has 2 domains (parent distress and family function). Responses are recorded using a 5-point Likert scale to record how often an event has occurred where 0=never, 1=hardly ever, 2=occasionally, 3=often, 4=very often, and 5=don't know [20]. The ECOHIS has been validated on a Malaysian population and was found to have high validity (Cronbach alpha=.83) and high reliability (kappa=.95) in assessing the impact of oral disorders or conditions on the quality of life of urban preschool children age 4 to 6 years old as reported by Hashim et al [21].



The ECOHIS questionnaire will be completed by the parents in both the intervention and control groups at baseline and at the end of the 2-year follow-up period. Based on the responses, the ECHOIS score as prescribed by Hashim will be computed. The ECOHIS score at the end of the 2-year follow-up will be used to assess the improvement of OHRQoL of the children in both intervention and control groups.

Costs of Dental Home Visits and Educational Leaflets

The DHVs cost data will include the cost of dental home visitors, telephone calls, administration costs, and travelling costs of dental home visitors. The costs of the dental home visitors will be calculated according to the average salary of a dental nurse; the costs of the telephone calls used to make appointments for DHVs will be estimated according to the fees of prepaid phone number; and the travelling costs of the dental home visitors will be estimated by the average travel allowance per day in the Selangor area. The administration cost will include the costs of paper, stationary, and photocopies used for the informed consent forms and letters to authorities, as well as the training cost for delivering intervention. As the ELs used in the study will be obtained from existing Ministry of Health leaflets which are most relevant to the study objectives, the ELs cost in this study will be estimated by using the market price for purchase of leaflets, staff salaries, telephone calls, travelling allowances, and administration costs.

Costs of Dental Treatment

The cost data for dental treatment incurred by the families will be obtained from the recorded dental visit diary completed by the parents. The dental visit diary will be created to record every dental visit made during the study period and checked by the researchers every six months until the end of the study period. The information recorded in the diary will capture the reason for the dental visit, the type of dental clinic visited, the dental treatment or procedure conducted, the time spent at the dental clinic, the time spent travelling to and from the dental clinic, the total cost of the dental treatment or procedure, the cost of travelling to and from the dental clinic, the person who brought the child to the dental clinic, and the number of parents' days off used to bring the child to the dental clinic. The use of dental visit diary has been reported to be suitable for self-completion by the parents [22].

The dental visit diary will be created according to an annotated cost questionnaire as proposed and validated by Thompson and Wordsworth for the UK Health Economics Research Unit [22]. It will be translated to Bahasa Malaysia using the forward and backward translation process. It will be pretested to assess its relevance and ease of understanding by the potential participants in the context of the communities included in the study.

Data Collection Procedure

Standardization

Standardization and calibration training will be carried out by the OHD Ministry of Health Malaysia for the researchers in this project to ensure the reliability of the measurements in oral examination at the baseline and at the end of the 2-year follow-up period. The training is carried out in order to achieve the following outcomes:

- 1. Uniform interpretation, understanding, and application of recording instructions and criteria.
- 2. Standardization and calibration of chosen examiners (researchers) against the benchmark examiner (OHD personnel).
- 3. Reasonable consistency with minimal inter- and intraexaminer variability.
- 4. Familiarization with survey forms, field procedures, and equipment to be used [23].

Baseline Data

The baseline clinical data for all study participants will be based on the oral examination to be carried out at the kindergarten for all children with the parents' consent. This examination will be conducted by researchers who have successfully attended the standardization training session. Oral examination will use a disposable mouth mirror. Caries assessment will be based on visual inspection, without invasive probing, and is diagnosed at the cavitation stage. Both primary and permanent teeth will be examined and if a permanent and a primary tooth occupy the same space, then only the status of the permanent tooth will be recorded. Caries assessment will adhere closely to the NOHPS criteria [17], which has been modified in 2013 from the WHO recommendations [21]. It is important to note that the WHO uses alphabets to denote caries status for primary teeth, however, NOHPS protocol uses numeral for both primary and permanent teeth. Hence, in this study, the following coding will be used: Sound teeth=0 (instead of A), Caries=1 (instead of B), Filled with caries=2 (instead of C) and Filled no caries=3 (instead of D). The teeth examination will begin from upper right to upper left and lower left to lower right quadrant and a tooth will be considered present when any part of it is visible [19,23]. No radiographs will be taken, and no treatment will be provided. Children who have been assessed with obvious caries will be advised to visit a dental clinic for further assessment and for treatment if necessary.

Baseline DHVs will be carried out and the parents in both the intervention and control groups will receive the ECOHIS questionnaire and a dental visit diary. The baseline ECOHIS questionnaire will be filled by the parents during the visit and returned to the researchers. The dental visit diary will be maintained by the parents and the research team will check the diary every 6 months. Parents will be informed to complete the diary every time their children visit the dental clinic.

Follow-Up 6-Monthly Visits

Follow-up visits will be made every 6 months at the 6th, 12th, 18th month of the study period to the homes of both the groups. The parents in intervention group will receive DHVs and ELs by the dental home visitors, while those in the control group will receive only ELs to be delivered by the dental home visitors. The researchers will check the dental visit diary from both groups at each 6-month visit.

The 2-Year Follow-Up Data

At the end of the 2-year study period, the researchers will visit the subjects' homes from both the intervention and control groups and repeat the same dental examination, complete the ECOHIS questionnaire, and gather the information from the dental visit diary. At the 2-year follow-up visit, the subjects will be 7 or 8 years old. It is anticipated that, should new caries develop, the majority will be on primary posterior teeth and first permanent molars. Adhering to the NOHPS protocol, the follow-up oral examination will be carried out to collect the number of new decayed, missing (due to caries) and filled posterior deciduous teeth (dmft), and the number of decayed, missing (due to caries) and filled first permanent molars (DMFT). The children will be examined while sitting on a portable dental chair at their homes. The visual oral examination will use disposable mouth mirrors with natural daylight for illumination, supported by a Daray lamp where necessary. No radiographs will be taken, and no treatment will be provided. Children who have been assessed with obvious caries will be advised to visit a dental clinic for further assessment and treatment if necessary. The researcher will offer to provide information or make the necessary arrangements for families who wish to have further assessment at a dental clinic.

Data Analysis

Data collected from each visit will be checked for completeness by the research team members before it is keyed into SPSS. All the outcomes measures will be analyzed using the SPSS Program. Descriptive statistics will be used to report new caries teeth, OHRQoL, cost of DHVs and ELs, and the incremental cost effectiveness ratio (ICER) at 6, 12, and 18 months, as well as at the end of the 2-year follow-up period. A *t* test will be used for comparison of means of those parameters between the two groups and over the period of study. Logistic regression analysis will be carried out to test the influence of individual characteristics and on the CEA of the intervention in preventing caries.

Cost-Effectiveness Analysis

The CEA will measure cost in monetary units of DHVs and ELs. The effectiveness of the study is measure by the outcomes

Andiesta et al

in number of teeth saved and the ECOHIS score at the 2-year follow-up. CEA assesses the cost of the study through the use of the ICER [8,24,25] and is defined as the ratio of the difference in costs divided by the difference in outcomes. The ICER for this study will be generated by calculating the difference in cost for dental treatment between the intervention group and the control group, divided by the difference in outcomes between the intervention group and the control group (ie, the number of new carious teeth and ECOHIS scores) [8,24,25]. Based on the data collected, the outcome measure for OHRQoL is only from the ECOHIS questionnaire, therefore this study focuses on CEA as a procedure to decide the most cost-effective way to achieve the objectives [11]. Discounting and sensitivity analysis are not conducted because the study does not perform any projection of future years and the cost data of this study is the real-world cost data [14].

Results

The trial has been approved by the International Medical University Malaysia's Joint Research and Ethics Committee (Project ID: IMU R157-2014 [File III – 2016]). Participants are currently being recruited for inclusion in the study.

Discussion

The cost of dental treatment in young children is high due to the severity of the caries developed which can require an aggressive treatment, as well as the need for general anesthesia or sedation. Children who receive treatment under general anesthesia frequently require further hospitalization for new lesions, some as soon as 6 months after the first general anesthesia. Clearly, existing health services need to be supplemented with a population-based approach to promote child oral health. This is the first study of this intervention in Malaysia, and economic evaluation in this area is crucial to estimate the value of the outcomes received for the expenditures spent on this intervention. This study will provide information on the cost and effectiveness of DHVs in caries prevention of young children in Malaysia.

Acknowledgments

This study is supported by Fundamental Research Grant Scheme (FRGS) from Ministry of Education of Malaysia (Project ID No. IMU R 157/2014 [FRGS]). The funders had no role in the design of the study and have no role in the management, analysis, or data interpretation.

The authors also thank the late Dr Tan Bee Siew for her valuable input and contribution during the first stage of manuscript preparation.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

RenderX

 Wan OW, Abd MK, Mohamad A, Chew Y. Oral Health Division Ministry of Health, Malaysia. The National Oral Health Survey of Preschool Children 2005 (NOHPS 2005) Oral Health Status and Treatment Needs URL: <u>http://ohd.moh.gov.my</u> [accessed 2018-05-17] [WebCite Cache ID 6zTREkt5I]

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10053/

- 2. Samnaliev M, Wijeratne R, Grace Kwon E, Ohiomoba H, Wai Ng M. Cost-effectiveness of a disease management program for early childhood caries. J Public Health Dent 2015;75(1):24-33. [doi: <u>10.1111/jphd.12067</u>] [Medline: <u>25040019</u>]
- 3. Pukallus M, Plonka K, Kularatna S, Gordon L, Barnett AG, Walsh L, et al. Cost-effectiveness of a telephone-delivered education programme to prevent early childhood caries in a disadvantaged area: a cohort study. BMJ Open 2013 May 14;3(5) [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2013-002579] [Medline: 23674443]
- 4. Health IMSM. Ministry of Health Malaysia. 2012. Oral Health Subsystem URL: <u>http://www.moh.gov.my/images/gallery/</u> publications/md/ar/2011_en.pdf [accessed 2018-05-17] [WebCite Cache ID 6zTRKRiID]
- 5. American Academy of Pediatric Dentists. Pediatr Dent. 2015. Policy on the dental home URL: <u>http://www.aapd.org/media/</u> Policies Guidelines/P DentalHome.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6zTRNTidf]
- 6. American AOPD. Policy on Workforce Issues and Delivery of Oral Health Care Services in a Dental Home. Am Acad Pediatr Dent. ?30. apd.org/media/Policies_Guidelines/P_DentalHome.pdf 2014;37(6):26.
- Girish BKL, Doddamani GM. Dental home: Patient centered dentistry. J Int Soc Prev Community Dent 2012 Jan;2(1):8-12
 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4103/2231-0762.103448] [Medline: 24478960]
- 8. Dewar D. Essentials of Health Economics. In: Jones & Bartlett Learning Books. 117-125 p. ress.com/2010/10/essentials-of-health-economics.pdf. Ontario, Canada: Jones and Bartlett Publishers; 2010.
- Plonka KA, Pukallus ML, Barnett A, Holcombe TF, Walsh LJ, Seow WK. A controlled, longitudinal study of home visits compared to telephone contacts to prevent early childhood caries. Int J Paediatr Dent 2013 Jan;23(1):23-31. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-263X.2011.01219.x] [Medline: 22251427]
- 10. Kowash MB, Toumba KJ, Curzon MEJ. Cost-effectiveness of a long-term dental health education program for the prevention of early childhood caries. Eur Arch Paediatr Dent 2012 Dec 30;7(3):130-135 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/BF03262553]
- Koh R, Pukallus M, Kularatna S, Gordon LG, Barnett AG, Walsh LJ, et al. Relative cost-effectiveness of home visits and telephone contacts in preventing early childhood caries. Community Dent Oral Epidemiol 2015 Dec;43(6):560-568. [doi: <u>10.1111/cdoe.12181</u>] [Medline: <u>26110399</u>]
- 12. Hendrickson RL, Huebner CE, Riedy CA. Readability of pediatric health materials for preventive dental care. BMC Oral Health 2006 Nov 16;6:14 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1472-6831-6-14] [Medline: 17109743]
- Lewis MA, Newton JT. An evaluation of the quality of commercially produced patient information leaflets. Br Dent J 2006 Jul 22;201(2):114-117 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/sj.bdj.4813828]
- 14. Rascati K. Essentials of Pharmacoeconomics. In: Vol. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, a Wolters Kluwer business. 2nd ed. Philadelphia, USA: Wolters Kluwer; 2014:978-971.
- O'Connell J, Rockell J, Ouellet J, Tomar SL, Maas W. Costs And Savings Associated With Community Water Fluoridation In The United States. Health Aff (Millwood) 2016 Dec 01;35(12):2224-2232. [doi: <u>10.1377/hlthaff.2016.0881</u>] [Medline: <u>27920310</u>]
- 16. Epi InfoTM | CDC Internet. Centre of disease control and prevention; URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/epiinfo/support/userguide.</u> <u>html</u> [accessed 2018-05-17] [WebCite Cache ID 6zTZu9I0]]
- 17. Harrison R, Veronneau J, Leroux B. Open Access Study Protocol Design and implementation of a dental caries prevention trial in remote Canadian Aboriginal communities. Trials 2010 [FREE Full text]
- 18. Naidu R, Nunn J, Irwin J. The effect of motivational interviewing on oral healthcare knowledge, attitudes and behaviour of parents and caregivers of preschool children: an exploratory cluster randomised controlled study. BMC Oral Health 2015:a [FREE Full text]
- 19. World Health Organization. 2013. Oral Health Survey Basics Methods URL: <u>http://www.who.int/oral_health/publications/</u> pep_annex2formchildrentooth.pdf?ua=1 [WebCite Cache ID 6zTZ01yXQ]
- 20. Pahel BT, Rozier RG, Slade GD. Parental perceptions of children's oral health: the Early Childhood Oral Health Impact Scale (ECOHIS). Health Qual Life Outcomes 2007 Jan 30;5:6 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1477-7525-5-6] [Medline: 17263880]
- Hashim AN, Yusof ZYM, Esa R. The Malay version of the Early Childhood Oral Health Impact Scale (Malay-ECOHIS)--assessing validity and reliability. Health Qual Life Outcomes 2015 Nov 25;13:190 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12955-015-0386-2] [Medline: 26607665]
- 22. Thompson S, Wordsworth S. Health Economics Research Unit, University of Aberdeen. 2001. An annotated cost questionnaire for completion by patients URL: <u>https://www.abdn.ac.uk/heru/documents/BP/HERU_Discussion_paper_03-01.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-17] [WebCite Cache ID 6zTZD8e1W]
- 23. Ministry OHMO. National Oral Health Survey of Preschool Children 2015 (NOHPS 2015). In: Protocol. Version 4. KKM-60(13/1). Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia: Oral Health Division Ministry Of Health; 2015.
- 24. Guiness L, Wiseman V. Introduction to Health Economics. In: Open University Press. London, UK: Open University Press; 2011:185-200.
- 25. Drummond M. Economic Evaluation in Health Care: Merging Theory with Practice. In: Oxford University Press. London, UK: Oxford University Press; 2001:141.

Abbreviations

CEA: cost-effectiveness analysis dfmt: decayed, missing (due to caries), and filled posterior deciduous teeth DFMT: decayed, missing (due to caries), and filled first permanent molars DHV: dental home visit ECC: early childhood caries ECOHIS: early childhood oral health impact scale EL: educational leaflet ICER: incremental cost-effectiveness ratio NOHPS: National Oral Health of Preschoolers Survey OHD: Oral Health Division OHRQoL: oral health-related quality of life WHO: World Health Organization

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 06.02.18; peer-reviewed by V Carrard, C McGrath; comments to author 31.03.18; revised version received 13.04.18; accepted 14.04.18; published 06.06.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Andiesta NS, Hamid MA, Lee KKC, Pau A Dental Home Visits for Caries Prevention Among Preschool Children: Protocol for a Cost-Effectiveness Analysis on a Randomized Control Trial JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10053 URL: <u>http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10053/</u> doi:10.2196/10053 PMID:

©Niekla Survia Andiesta, Maimunah A Hamid, KKC Lee, Allan Pau. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 06.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.


Protocol

An Integrated Approach to Control Soil-Transmitted Helminthiasis, Schistosomiasis, Intestinal Protozoa Infection, and Diarrhea: Protocol for a Cluster Randomized Trial

Giovanna Raso^{1,2}, PhD; Clémence Essé^{3,4}, PhD; Kouassi Dongo^{3,5}, PhD; Mamadou Ouattara^{3,6}, PhD; Fabien Zouzou^{3,7}, MBA; Eveline Hürlimann^{1,2}, PhD; Veronique A Koffi^{3,4}, MSc; Gaoussou Coulibaly^{3,6}, MSc; Virginie Mahan^{3,5,8}, MSc; Richard B Yapi^{3,6}, PhD; Siaka Koné³, MSc; Jean Tenena Coulibaly^{3,6}, PhD; Aboulaye Meïté⁹, MD, MPH; Marie-Claire Guéhi-Kabran¹⁰, MBA; Bassirou Bonfoh^{1,2,3}, PhD; Eliézer Kouakou N'Goran^{3,6}, PhD; Jürg Utzinger^{1,2}, PhD

¹Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute, Basel, Switzerland

²University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland

³Centre Suisse de Recherches Scientifiques en Côte d'Ivoire, Abidjan, Côte d'Ivoire

⁴Unité de Formation et de Recherche Sciences de l'Homme et de la Société, Université Félix Houphouët-Boigny, Abidjan, Côte d'Ivoire

⁵Unité de Formation et de Recherche Sciences de Terre et des Ressources Minières, Université Félix Houphouët-Boigny, Abidjan, Côte d'Ivoire

⁶Unité de Formation et de Recherche Biosciences, Université Félix Houphouët-Boigny, Abidjan, Côte d'Ivoire

⁷FAIRMED, Bern, Switzerland

⁸UNICEF Côte d'Ivoire, Abidjan, Côte d'Ivoire

⁹Programme National de Lutte contre les Maladies Tropicales Négligées à Chimiothérapie Préventive, Ministère de la Santé et de l'Hygiène Publique, Abidjan, Côte d'Ivoire

¹⁰Direction de l'Assainissement et du Drainage, Ministère de l'Urbanisme, Abidjan, Côte d'Ivoire

Corresponding Author:

Giovanna Raso, PhD Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute Socinstrasse 57 Basel, CH-4002 Switzerland Phone: 41 61 2848307 Email: giovanna.raso@swisstph.ch

Abstract

Background: The global strategy to control helminthiases (schistosomiasis and soil-transmitted helminthiasis) emphasizes preventive chemotherapy. However, in the absence of access to clean water, improved sanitation, and adequate hygiene, reinfection after treatment can occur rapidly. Integrated approaches might be necessary to sustain the benefits of preventive chemotherapy and make progress toward interruption of helminthiases transmission.

Objective: The aim of this study was to assess and quantify the effect of an integrated control package that consists of preventive chemotherapy, community-led total sanitation, and health education on soil-transmitted helminthiasis, schistosomiasis, intestinal protozoa infection, and diarrhea in rural Côte d'Ivoire.

Methods: In a first step, a community health education program was developed that includes an animated cartoon to promote improved hygiene and health targeting school-aged children, coupled with a health education theater for the entire community. In a second step, a cluster randomized trial was implemented in 56 communities of south-central Côte d'Ivoire with 4 intervention arms: (1) preventive chemotherapy; (2) preventive chemotherapy plus community-led total sanitation; (3) preventive chemotherapy plus health education; and (4) all 3 interventions combined. Before implementation of the aforementioned interventions, a baseline parasitologic, anthropometric, and hygiene-related knowledge, attitudes, practices, and beliefs survey was conducted. These surveys were repeated 18 and 39 months after the baseline cross-sectional survey to determine the effect of different interventions on helminth and intestinal protozoa infection, nutritional indicators, and knowledge, attitudes, practices, and beliefs. Monitoring of diarrhea was done over a 24-month period at 2-week intervals, starting right after the baseline survey.

Results: Key results from this cluster randomized trial will shed light on the effect of integrated approaches consisting of preventive chemotherapy, community-led total sanitation, and health education against infections with soil-transmitted helminths, schistosomes, an intestinal protozoa and prevention of diarrhea in a rural part of Côte d'Ivoire.

Conclusions: The research provided new insights into the acceptability, strengths, and limitations of an integrated community-based control package targeting helminthiases, intestinal protozoa infections, and diarrhea in rural communities of Côte d'Ivoire. In the longer term, the study will allow determining the effect of the integrated control approach on infection patterns with parasitic worms and intestinal protozoa, diarrheal incidence, anthropometric measures, and hygiene-related knowledge, attitudes, practices, and beliefs.

Trial Registration: International Standard Randomized Controlled Trial Number (ISRCTN): 53102033; http://www.isrctn.com/ISRCTN53102033 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6wpnXEiHo)

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9166

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e145) doi:10.2196/resprot.9166

KEYWORDS

community-led total sanitation; Côte d'Ivoire; diarrhea; health education; integrated control; intestinal protozoa; preventive chemotherapy; schistosomiasis; soil-transmitted helminthiasis

Introduction

The global strategy to control helminthiases (eg, schistosomiasis and soil-transmitted helminthiasis) emphasizes preventive chemotherapy, that is, the periodic administration of anthelmintic drugs to at-risk populations, most importantly school-aged children [1]. However, preventive chemotherapy does not prevent people from rapid reinfection with parasitic worms [2,3]. In view of the current discussion and efforts to shift from morbidity control to interruption of transmission of helminthiases and other neglected tropical diseases, ongoing efforts need to be intensified, along with concurrent implementation of complementary interventions [4-7]. Indeed, integrated approaches, combining preventive chemotherapy with water, sanitation, and hygiene and information, education, and communication, are necessary to sustain the gains made in the control of helminthiases and eventually break transmission [8-11].

In 2015, an estimated 2.4 billion people globally lacked access to improved sanitation, and the absolute number of people practicing open defecation in Africa had increased since 1990 [12]. There is evidence that a considerable part of the global burden of disease is attributable to unsafe sanitation, poor water quality, and inadequate hygiene behavior [13,14] and that improved sanitation and water supply are key factors for prevention, control, and elimination of helminthiases and diarrhea [11,15-18]. Yet, current control efforts do not take these aspects sufficiently into account. Combined interventions have shown around 35% reduction in the incidence of diarrheal diseases and helminthiases [15,19,20] with improved sanitation being particularly important [21]. Studies pertaining to the effect of improved sanitation combined with preventive chemotherapy suggest reductions of 75% and up to 90% for each of the 3 common soil-transmitted helminth species (Ascaris lumbricoides, hookworm, and Trichuris trichiura) [22,23]. Hence, sanitation and specific health education protect people from rapid reinfection, consolidate the gains of preventive chemotherapy, and are crucial for the sustainability of control programs [24-26].

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e145/

In 2013, a project was launched in south-central Côte d'Ivoire with the aim to assess and quantify the effect of preventive chemotherapy, combined with either community-led total sanitation (CLTS), or health education, or both measures combined, on reinfection with soil-transmitted helminths, schistosomes, intestinal protozoa, and the incidence of diarrhea, using a cluster randomized design. CLTS was initially designed to reduce diarrhea incidence; through a participatory grassroots approach, it aims to achieve and sustain an open defecation-free status of the target community [27].

In a first step, we developed a community health education program (CHEP), including an animated cartoon entitled *Koko et les lunettes magiques* for school-aged children [28] and a health education theater targeting the entire community. The emphasis of these health education tools is placed on improving people's hygiene behavior to prevent the transmission of neglected tropical diseases and diarrhea. In a second step, a cluster randomized trial was implemented in 56 communities of the Taabo, Djékanou, and Toumodi departments in south-central Côte d'Ivoire. Here, we present the study protocol with particular consideration to the cluster randomized trial, whose aim was to assess the effect of preventive chemotherapy combined with either CLTS or CHEP, or both on infections with soil-transmitted helminths, schistosomes, and intestinal protozoa.

Methods

Ethics Approval and Consent to Participate

Ethical clearance for the study was obtained from the Ethics Committee of Basel (EKBB; reference no. 300/13, date of approval: November 11, 2013) and from the ethics committee of the Ministry of Health and Public Hygiene in Côte d'Ivoire (reference no. 76-MSLS-CNER-dkn, date of approval: November 28, 2013). The trial is registered (ISRCTN53102033, date of approval: March 26, 2014). Written informed consent was obtained from each participant, with parents/guardians consenting on behalf of children younger than 18 years.

Study Area and Participants

Between July 2011 and December 2012, an 18-month pilot project, entailing a baseline parasitologic and knowledge, attitudes, practices, and beliefs (KAPB) cross-sectional survey, followed by a cross-sectional follow-up survey, was carried out to study the effect of an integrated disease control package, consisting of preventive chemotherapy, CLTS, and health education against helminthiases and intestinal protozoa infections in 9 communities of the Taabo health and demographic surveillance system in south-central Côte d'Ivoire [29-32]. The results of this pilot project provided an indication that an integrated control package reduced the prevalence of helminth and intestinal protozoa infections and improved people's hygiene knowledge and practice. In addition, the study results suggested that health education is an important complement, as it enhanced CLTS acceptance in the community [33].

Following this pilot project, a larger study was launched in 2013 to assess the effect of an integrated control package in a community cluster randomized trial with 4 intervention arms (preventive chemotherapy alone, or combined with either CLTS or CHEP, or both interventions simultaneously). This trial was implemented in 56 rural communities in 3 departments of south-central Côte d'Ivoire; namely, Taabo, Djékanou, and Toumodi. In this part of Côte d'Ivoire, people are mainly engaged in subsistence agriculture, whereas rubber, cocoa, and coffee are farmed as cash crops.

Development and Validation of Health Education Tools

Before starting the cluster randomized trial in the 3 departments, 2 types of health education tools were developed, refined, and tested-an animated cartoon entitled Koko et les lunettes magiques [28] and a community-based health theater. For the development of the animated cartoon, a formative research was conducted with school-aged children to identify key messages to improve hygiene behavior and to prevent transmission of neglected tropical diseases that were subsequently included in the video. The research was done with school-enrolled and nonenrolled children in 8 localities in south-central and western Côte d'Ivoire, in the same regions where further studies would take place [28]. Hence, the 8 localities were excluded from further research. The animated cartoon was produced by an Abidjan-based cartoon company, in collaboration with the research team, and was tested for comprehension and acceptance with school children. Subsequently, the cartoon was validated, and its effect on helminth infections and KAPB was determined in an intervention study comprising 25 schools of western Côte d'Ivoire from 2014 to 2015. This intervention study confirmed that knowledge of school children was improved after screening the cartoon, and hence, the cartoon was deemed a useful tool for health education. However, no significant effects on helminth infections were observed in the short term.

As for the development of the animated cartoon, the health education theater was coupled to a KAPB survey in the community. Questionnaires and focus group discussions (FGDs) were administered to groups of women, men, young adults, and the elderly in 2 communities of the nearby Tiassalé department. In addition, direct observations were made with an emphasis

```
http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e145/
```

on hygiene behavior and transmission of neglected tropical diseases. Community members constituted a theater group that was assisted by the research team who provided a health education session, according to KAPB survey results. The community theater members designed the sketches on their own and conveyed hygiene and health messages during their performance in front of the community. The health education theater was tested with 2 communities and then evaluated for its acceptance in the community in 2014. For this purpose, the team discussed with the community their opinion about the intervention, whether they liked it, if they thought it was helpful to improve their health knowledge, and whether they would welcome such kind of interventions. Figure 1 summarizes the 3-step methodological approach for the development of health education tools, comprising identification of key messages, development, and refinement of the tool.

Cluster Randomized Trial Design

Once the health education tools had been developed and validated, a 4-armed cluster randomized trial was launched. The primary outcome of the trial was hookworm infection, as determined by the Kato-Katz method [34]. Secondary outcomes were other parasitic infections (ie, other soil-transmitted helminths, *Schistosoma* spp., and intestinal protozoa) and intensity of helminth infection, KAPB with regard to hygiene and intestinal parasitic infections, diarrhea incidence, and anthropometry of infants. Hookworm infection was chosen as primary outcome because of its endemicity across Côte d'Ivoire and the moderate to high prevalence in the study area [33,35].

Details of the specific outcomes are provided in the following sections. In a first step, a baseline parasitologic, KAPB, and anthropometric survey was implemented in 56 communities (14 communities per arm). Sample size calculation was done using the Web-based sample calculator for cluster randomized trials presented elsewhere [36], assuming a baseline hookworm prevalence of 30% according to previous studies in the region [33,37], a prevalence reduction of 50% after implementation of interventions [33], an intracluster correlation of .4 as we expected high correlation within the community because of the nature of community-based bottom-up interventions and mass drug administration within a community, and a dropout rate of 30% at each follow-up according to previous experience of the team, resulting in 152 individuals per cluster. In Côte d'Ivoire, the average number of people in a household is 7 (our assumption was 2 adults and 5 children). For a sample size of 152 children per community, we thus needed 30 households per community.

The communities were selected based on their population size. We intended to include communities with at least 30 households and a population size not exceeding 600 individuals because this is the optimal recommended size for implementation of the CLTS intervention [27]. Given the demographic characteristics of the study area, somewhat smaller communities (slightly less than 30 households) and villages exceeding 600 individuals were also included. The selection of up to 30 households per community was done at random, according to the World Health Organization's (WHO) Expanded Program on Immunization method [38].

XSL•FO RenderX

Raso et al

Figure 1. Proposed 3-step process for the development and testing of health education tools for the control of neglected tropical diseases. KAPB: knowledge, attitudes, practices, and beliefs.



Our main target group was children aged 5 to 15 years, on whom sample size calculation was based. In addition, whenever possible, 1 infant (aged 12-24 months) and 1 adolescent or adult (aged >15 years) from each household were also selected. Although all the 3 groups underwent parasitologic examinations, only infants were subjected to anthropometric measurements. Household heads (or their spouses/partners) were administered a questionnaire for KAPB, whereas direct observations occurred in each household to check for the presence, use, and maintenance of latrines as well as potential open defecation and waste disposal sites in close proximity. The questionnaire included a section reserved for these observations that were made by the interviewer during the interview. FGDs were conducted with selected groups (adult women, adult men, school-aged children, and the elderly), and in-depth interviews were conducted with head of communities and community health workers in 24 communities. The topics discussed during

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e145/

RenderX

the FGDs were the same as for the questionnaires so that qualitative and quantitative results complemented each other. We monitored diarrhea over a 24-month period, determining the length and frequency of each episode, using a rapid assessment questionnaire carried out once every 2 weeks. The trial communities were assigned by restricted randomization to 1 of the 4 intervention arms with 14 communities per intervention arm based on baseline soil-transmitted helminth prevalence and population size [39]. The 4 intervention arms are as follows: (1) intervention arm 1: preventive chemotherapy plus CLTS; (3) intervention arm 3: preventive chemotherapy plus health education; and (4) intervention arm 4: all interventions combined.

Figure 2 shows the study area with the 56 selected rural communities, stratified by intervention arm. Interventions started

right after randomization of the communities. A first follow-up parasitologic and KAPB survey was carried out 18 months after the baseline cross-sectional survey. A second follow-up survey was scheduled another 21 months later. At the end of the CLTS intervention, the communities were visited and inspected using

standardized forms. Transects were done to assess whether open defecation and waste disposal spots were visible, and all households were inspected for the availability of latrines. A summary of the study design is presented in Figure 3.

Figure 2. Map displaying communities included in the cluster randomized trial in 3 departments of south-central Côte d'Ivoire randomly assigned to one of 4 intervention arms. PC: preventive chemotherapy; CLTS: community-led total sanitation; CHEP: community health education program.



XSL•FO RenderX

Figure 3. Experimental design of the cluster randomized trial. The periodic cross-sectional surveys are highlighted in purple color, diarrhea monitoring is marked in blue, and interventions are highlighted in orange. CLTS: community-led total sanitation; CHEP: community health education program; KAPB: knowledge, attitudes, practices, and beliefs.



Enrollment and Written Informed Consent

For the whole study, including the parasitologic survey, preventive chemotherapy, the KAPB survey, and the interventions (CLTS and CHEP), village authorities were contacted once ethical approval had been granted. The objectives, procedures, and potential risks and benefits were explained. Subsequently, the community was informed about the aims and procedures. A patient information sheet was administered to all participants, explaining objectives, procedures, and potential risks and benefits of the study. Names and contact address of the main investigators were readily provided on this information sheet so that investigators could be contacted anytime if need be. For illiterate participants, the information of the information into a local language was provided

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e145/

XSL•F() RenderX in the presence of a team member and a witness from the community. Written informed consent was obtained from each participant, with parents/guardians consenting on behalf of children (aged <18 years). It was emphasized that participation is voluntary, and hence, participants could withdraw from the study at any time without further obligation. Moreover, it was mentioned that preventive chemotherapy was provided to all people in the study area, not just those who decide to participate, free of charge through the national control program.

Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

All household heads or their representatives of the selected households of the 56 communities were invited to participate in the questionnaire survey, and all children aged 5 to 15 years, 1 infant (aged 12-24 months), and 1 adolescent or adult (aged >15 years) from these households were invited for parasitologic

examination, unless they met any of the following exclusion criteria: (1) no written informed consent or no parental/guardian's permission to participate; and (2) too sick to participate in the study, as determined by qualified medical personnel. All members of the intervention communities were invited to participate in the implementation of CLTS and the CHEP sessions.

Cross-Sectional Surveys

Four teams were formed, each consisting of 1 driver, 2 laboratory technicians, 2 laboratory assistants, 3 field enumerators, 1 parasitologist/epidemiologist (team supervisor), and 1 social scientist. Each team was responsible for carrying out the cross-sectional parasitologic, anthropometric, and KAPB survey in their designated communities. The teams were based in 2 central laboratories of the study area, which are in close proximity to the survey locations. Moreover, 1 to 2 weeks before a cross-sectional survey, the study team visited the communities to announce the upcoming activities and to provide village authorities and inhabitants with exact dates and procedures of the survey.

Parasitologic Surveys

A day before the first sampling, the study team conducting the survey visited the selected households and distributed empty plastic containers for stool and urine collection. The team revisited the households to collect the samples early in the morning of the next day [40]. Stool and urine samples were transferred to laboratories at the general hospitals of Taabo and Djékanou, the community health center at Kpouèbo, or a mobile field laboratory set up at the dispensary of Léléblé.

Participants' infection status with helminths (A. lumbricoides, hookworm, Schistosoma mansoni, and T. trichiura), pathogenic intestinal protozoa (Giardia intestinalis, Entamoeba histolytica/E. dispar), as determined in stool samples, and S. haematobium, determined in urine samples, were recorded. From each stool sample, duplicate Kato-Katz thick smears were prepared, using a standard template holding 41.7 mg of feces [34]. The slides were allowed to clear for 30 to 45 min before examining under a microscope by experienced laboratory technicians. Helminth eggs were counted and recorded for each species separately. For quality control, approximately 10% of the slides, selected at random, were reexamined by a senior laboratory technician [41]. Urine samples were examined for microhematuria using reagent strips (Hemastix; Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics GmbH, Eschborn, Germany). A subsample of 10% of urine specimens was subjected to a filtration method for evaluation of the reagent strip results. Ten milliliters of vigorously shaken urine were pressed through a membrane (diameter: 13 mm; pore size: 30 µm; Sefar AG, Heiden, Switzerland) and the membrane placed on a microscope slide. A drop of Lugol's iodine was added on the slide, and the number of S. haematobium eggs was counted under a microscope by experienced laboratory technicians [42].

In addition, 1 to 2 g of stool from each specimen was transferred into small tubes, filled with 10 mL of sodium acetate-acetic acid-formalin (SAF) for subsequent diagnosis of intestinal protozoa. In short, the SAF-fixed stool samples were forwarded to a laboratory at the Université Félix Houphouët-Boigny in Abidjan and subjected to an ether-concentration method and examined under a microscope by experienced laboratory technicians. We adhered to a standard protocol [43].

Anthropometric Measurements

In intervention arms 1 and 4, infants aged 12 to 24 months were assessed for standard anthropometric measures, including weight (to the nearest 0.1 kg; mothers holding their infant were weighed with a portable scale, and then the weight of the mother was subtracted to obtain the weight of the infant) and height (measured to the nearest cm using a portable centimeter scale). Nutritional status of children at baseline and follow-up was evaluated using the following indicators: underweight (weight for age), stunting (height for age), and wasting (weight for height).

Knowledge, Attitudes, Practices, and Beliefs Surveys

People's KAPB were assessed, using a combination of direct observations and interviews (questionnaire surveys, in-depth interviews, and FGDs). All the components of the KAPB study were conducted in parallel to the baseline and follow-up parasitologic and anthropometric surveys.

The main topics that were investigated in the KAPB survey pertained to perceived needs of sanitation facilities, common defecation practices, availability and use of latrines, associations of defecation and hygiene behavior (eg, washing hands), general knowledge of health risks associated with (open) defecation, signs and symptoms of parasite infections, and how such infections can be prevented and treated [24]. Direct observations and questionnaires were addressed to household heads or their representatives at the unit of the household in the 56 communities. Questionnaires were designed in a semistructured manner with mainly closed but also a few open-ended questions to gather quantitative and qualitative data for the analyses. All interviews were conducted by trained field enumerators in French or local languages. Before the start of the survey, the questionnaire and the direct observation checklist were pretested in neighboring communities that were not part of the study, as done in previous research [44,45].

FGDs were conducted with different groups; namely (1) adult women; (2) adult men; (3) school-aged children; and (4) the elderly. FGDs were conducted in 8 villages; 2 villages per intervention arm. In each FGD, 8 to 10 individuals were invited to participate [46]. FGDs were tape-recorded for subsequent transcription and analysis. In-depth interviews were conducted with community health workers and traditional healers in the same 8 villages.

Diarrhea Monitoring

We monitored the incidence of diarrhea (duration and severity) over a 24-month period. Every second week, a short questionnaire was administered by community health workers to all members of the 30 selected households per community, starting right after the baseline cross-sectional survey. For the youngest children who were not able to answer the questionnaire, their mothers/caregivers were interviewed.

XSL•FO

Implementation of Interventions

The interventions were implemented after the baseline cross-sectional survey. The CLTS intervention was started in the communities of intervention arms 2 and 4. Only after these communities had commenced building latrines, the CHEP was launched in the communities of intervention arms 3 and 4 to avoid interference with the methodological approach of the CLTS intervention (see section Community-Led Total Sanitation) in arm 4. Preventive chemotherapy was done according to ongoing activities of the national helminthiasis control program of the Ministry of Health in Côte d'Ivoire. These activities consist of community-based yearly mass administration of ivermectin and albendazole (against lymphatic filariasis) and yearly administration of praziquantel and albendazole (against schistosomiasis and soil-transmitted helminthiasis) to at-risk groups, adhering to WHO guidelines [47].

Preventive Chemotherapy

After the baseline cross-sectional survey, in October 2014, all participants found positive for *S. mansoni*, or *S. haematobium*, or both, received a single 40 mg/kg oral dose of praziquantel using a dose pole for individuals aged 4 years and older, whereas albendazole (single 400 mg dose for participants aged >2 years and 200 mg for 1- to 2-years-old children) was administered against soil-transmitted helminths [48]. Thereafter, annual preventive chemotherapy was administered in the frame of the on-going helminthiasis control activities by the Ministry of Health in Côte d'Ivoire. Annual preventive chemotherapy against lymphatic filariasis was done between May and June and against schistosomiasis between October and November. Participants with persistent diarrhea identified during the diarrhea monitoring received oral rehydration solutions and, if needed, were referred to nearby health facilities.

Community-Led Total Sanitation

The CLTS approach is based on participatory rural appraisal that emphasizes that the learning effect is considerably higher if knowledge is acquired through self-experience and self-reflexion. It facilitates critical analysis by the community of their own sanitation profile, their practices of defecation, and the consequences, leading to collective action to become open defecation-free [49,50]. The approach thus focuses on the whole community and their cooperation and interactions because the community only profits when every single community member cooperates and takes action [51]. CLTS is a grassroots, community-based, and community-led strategy that triggers community empowerment via feelings of shame and disgust induced through observation of the defecation situation in a specific setting and its environment, which is often missed by health education [52,53].

Before the intervention, CLTS facilitators were trained and instructed during a 1-week workshop by certified national CLTS facilitators from the Ministry of Sanitation, UNICEF, and a Swiss-based nongovernmental organization (FAIRMED). Communities were contacted, and a first community meeting was organized. During this meeting, the ignition process of CLTS was started, which could include the following components according to Kar and Chambers [27]: (1) transect walk ("walk of shame") through the open defecation areas and water points; (2) defecation map, mapping of defecation areas and defecation mobility; (3) identifying the dirtiest neighborhoods; (4) calculation of feces amount and medical expenses; and (5) triggering disgust pathways of fecal contamination (glass of water, feces to food exercise, flow diagrams of fecal-oral routes, etc). These components were used to initiate the ignition moment (we are eating each other's feces!). When talking about feces, the term "caca" was employed, as "caca" had been identified as the most suited and culturally accepted term by CLTS facilitators in Côte d'Ivoire. Subsequently, 2 more steps were pursued that include the identification of natural leaders and the monitoring and sustaining of open defecation-free status or the process toward an open defecation-free community. Although CLTS encourages the communities to build basic sanitary facilities (ie, latrines), to change one's hygiene behavior, and to alter people's waste disposal practices, it does not impose standard designs and does not provide subsidies. Hence, for toilet construction, most communities used readily available local material, so that toilets were more affordable and accessible for rural communities. When a given community decided to go toward open status, an implementation defecation-free plan of community-based basic sanitation and hygiene services was elaborated. This community was frequently visited by the development agents to ensure that the community implementation of the different actions was done according to protocol.

Community Health Education Program

Once communities were well advanced or staggered with the construction of latrines, they were visited by the research team, and a first health education session was offered for the entire community, based on results from the preceding FGDs that facilitated the social science team to identify knowledge gaps and related key health messages. In each community, interested community members (up to 10) were identified (mostly by the village chief and other village authorities) and invited to form a community health theater group. In a further visit, the community theater group received an additional health education session by the team and was coached to develop its own sketch to deliver hygiene and health messages in front of the community. In a final visit, the theater group presented the sketch to the community, and during this visit, the animated cartoon was screen played to children, although adults were also invited to watch. After the theater and screening of the cartoon, people were grouped into adult women, adult men, school-aged children, and the elderly, and discussions about health and hygiene topics were pursued to determine their understanding.

Statistical Analysis

Data collected from the parasitologic and anthropometric surveys and the monitoring of diarrheal episodes were double entered and cross-checked in EpiInfo version 3.5.3 (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; Atlanta, GA, USA). Household questionnaire data and direct observations were entered on tablets, using open data kit, and uploaded on a server hosted at

the Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute (Swiss TPH; Basel, Switzerland). Statistical analyses were done on STATA, version 14 (Stata Corp; College Station, TX, USA).

To receive a standard infection intensity measure of eggs per 1 g (EPG) of stool, helminth species–specific egg counts from the individual Kato-Katz thick smears were multiplied by a factor of 24. For each individual, the arithmetic mean egg count was estimated. The geometric mean of the helminth infection at the population level was calculated from the arithmetic means of the individual infection intensities. To assess the effect of the interventions, helminth egg count reductions were determined as 1 - (geometric mean EPG after 1 year at follow-up/geometric mean EPG at baseline) multiplied by a factor 100 and compared between intervention groups.

The nutritional status for children aged <5 years was determined using available macros for STATA version 10.1 with child growth standards and references published by WHO [54] and means between intervention groups, compared between baseline and follow-up. The same approach was used for diarrheal episodes, whereas the prevalence is being defined as the percentage of days with diarrhea, calculated as the number of days with diarrhea divided by the total number of days of observation. Incidence is defined as the number of new episodes divided by the number of days at-risk, which is defined as the number of days of observation minus the number of days with diarrhea self-diagnosis, allowing for 2 illness-free days between episodes [55].

Random effect logistic regression models were used to assess the effect of interventions on infection, anthropometric, diarrhea, and KAPB outcomes, using a factorial design. Qualitative data gathered from the FGDs were transcribed and processed in MaxQDA 10/Atlas version 1 (VERBI Software Consult; Berlin, Germany). The coded data were analyzed for the frequency at which coded information and content categories occur. The most frequently occurring topics concerning the study population's KAPB were analyzed for change after the implementation of CLTS and/or CHEP.

Dissemination of Key Findings

Progress and key results of this cluster randomized trial were communicated at annual workshops with key decision makers and other stakeholders, including community members.

Results

The project was funded in May 2013 and enrollment was completed in September 2014. Baseline, follow-up I, and follow-up II surveys were completed in September 2014, February 2016, and November 2017, respectively. Data analysis is currently under way, and the first results are expected to be submitted for publication in 2018. The findings will be published in peer-reviewed literature and presented at national and international conferences.

Discussion

Neglected tropical diseases, including soil-transmitted helminthiasis, schistosomiasis, giardiasis, and amoebiasis, are

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e145/

important public health issues in Côte d'Ivoire and elsewhere in low- and middle-income countries [14,56-58]. Indeed, a recent national school-based survey in 94 schools across Côte d'Ivoire revealed that 26% of children aged 5 to 15 years had a helminth infection [59]. Giardiasis and amoebiasis were reported from community- and school-based surveys in different parts of Côte d'Ivoire [30,60,61]. The aim of this project was to assess the effect of an integrated control package, consisting of preventive chemotherapy with either CLTS or CHEP, or all measures combined in 56 small rural communities of south-central Côte d'Ivoire, using a cluster randomized trial. The goal was to generate new evidence to determine whether an integrated control package, including community-based approaches, is useful for the control of helminth and intestinal protozoa infections and thus to assist decision making in translating global policy into local practice.

A previous pilot study in Côte d'Ivoire revealed that CLTS coupled with health education and preventive chemotherapy has the potential to decrease the incidence of helminth and intestinal protozoa infection, although heterogeneity from one community to another rendered interpretation of the results somewhat difficult [33]. Notwithstanding, a recent cluster randomized study in Mali found no effect of CLTS on diarrhea 18 months after implementation of the intervention, but a significant beneficial effect on children's anthropometric measures, as children from the intervention group were significantly less stunted [62]. Of note, the authors used a cross-sectional design for assessing diarrheal incidence at 2 time points (baseline and end line). In this protocol, diarrhea was monitored longitudinally over a 24-month period with 2-week intervals, which should capture subtle fluctuations. Two recent cluster randomized trials from India showed no effect on diarrhea, soil-transmitted helminths, and child malnutrition and highlighted the difficulty to achieve high coverage of latrine use at a large scale to demonstrate expected health outcomes [63,64].

There is considerable interest in the scientific community and among disease control program managers to bring integrated approaches into action, although the challenges of scaling up such integrated, intersectoral, multidisease control approaches are recognized [65,66]. CLTS holds promise to decrease diarrhea, helminthiases, and intestinal protozoa infections, yet, limitations with regard to achieving open defecation-free status and sustainability exist. Our previous work in Côte d'Ivoire has provided evidence that health education interventions can improve adherence of communities to CLTS and thus increase the success rate of such an intervention [33]. A further limitation of our study is that the distance between communities was sometimes relatively small, and contamination cannot be completely excluded. Although, it has to be emphasized that in this particular study area, the difficult physical accessibility to communities can limit contamination even if communities are relatively close. Furthermore, although during the CLTS and CHEP interventions, it was emphasized that a hand washing facility needs to be provided next to the latrines (eg, bucket with water and soap) and before eating, hands need to be washed with soap, no specific water access intervention was included in the study, which might have an impact on infection outcomes.

XSL•FO

Finally, sample size was limited by the size of the communities because of the methodological approach of CLTS. Indeed, communities up to a maximum size of 500 to 600 members are more likely to adhere to CLTS compared with larger communities.

This study and experiences gained elsewhere [67] will shed new light on the effect of integrated approaches on different

outcomes, including parasitic infections (soil-transmitted helminths, schistosomes, and intestinal protozoa), incidence of diarrhea, anthropometric measures, and KAPB of populations. Furthermore, this line of scientific inquiry will enhance our knowledge of community acceptance regarding integrated control approaches, including strengths and limitations, and provide important information for existing sanitation and health programs in Côte d'Ivoire and elsewhere.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Dr Jan Hattendorf for carrying out the randomization and for inputs on the manuscript. The authors acknowledge financial support from UBS Optimus Foundation (Zurich, Switzerland) and the Rudolf Geigy Foundation (Basel, Switzerland).

Authors' Contributions

GR wrote the manuscript. GR and JU revised the manuscript. EH produced the map. GR, BB, EKN, and JU designed the study. All authors read and approved the manuscript.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- World Health Organization. Preventive chemotherapy in human helminthiasis; coordinated use of anthelminthic drugs in control interventions: a manual for health professionals and programme managers. 2006. URL: <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/</u> <u>bitstream/10665/43545/1/9241547103_eng.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-12] [WebCite Cache ID 6zMMvoKsS]
- 2. Quinnell RJ, Slater AF, Tighe P, Walsh EA, Keymer AE, Pritchard DI. Reinfection with hookworm after chemotherapy in Papua New Guinea. Parasitology 1993;106:379-385. [Medline: <u>8316435</u>]
- Jia TW, Melville S, Utzinger J, King CH, Zhou XN. Soil-transmitted helminth reinfection after drug treatment: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 2012;6(5):e1621 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001621] [Medline: 22590656]
- Knopp S, Stothard JR, Rollinson D, Mohammed KA, Khamis IS, Marti H, et al. From morbidity control to transmission control: time to change tactics against helminths on Unguja Island, Zanzibar. Acta Trop 2013;128(2):412-422. [doi: 10.1016/j.actatropica.2011.04.010] [Medline: 21586268]
- 5. Rollinson D, Knopp S, Levitz S, Stothard JR, Tchuem Tchuenté LA, Garba A, et al. Time to set the agenda for schistosomiasis elimination. Acta Trop 2013;128(2):423-440. [doi: 10.1016/j.actatropica.2012.04.013] [Medline: 22580511]
- 6. Ross AG, Chau TN, Inobaya MT, Olveda RM, Li Y, Harn DA. A new global strategy for the elimination of schistosomiasis. Int J Infect Dis 2017;54:130-137 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ijid.2016.09.023] [Medline: 27939558]
- World Health Organization. Integrating Neglected Tropical Diseases in Global Health and Development. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017. URL: <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/255011/9789241565448-eng.</u> <u>pdf?sequence=1</u> [accessed 2018-05-12] [WebCite Cache ID 6zMMoScE8]
- Mara D, Lane J, Scott B, Trouba D. Sanitation and health. PLoS Med 2010;7(11):e1000363 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000363] [Medline: 21125018]
- Knopp S, Mohammed KA, Ali SM, Khamis IS, Ame SM, Albonico M, et al. Study and implementation of urogenital schistosomiasis elimination in Zanzibar (Unguja and Pemba islands) using an integrated multidisciplinary approach. BMC Public Health 2012;12:930 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-12-930] [Medline: 23110494]
- 10. Bieri FA, Gray DJ, Williams GM, Raso G, Li YS, Yuan L, et al. Health-education package to prevent worm infections in Chinese schoolchildren. N Engl J Med 2013;368(17):1603-1612. [doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1204885] [Medline: 23614586]
- Strunz EC, Addiss DG, Stocks ME, Ogden S, Utzinger J, Freeman MC. Water, sanitation, hygiene, and soil-transmitted helminth infection: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS Med 2014;11(3):e1001620 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001620] [Medline: 24667810]
- 12. World Health Organization, United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund. Progress on Sanitation and Drinking Water: 2015 Update and MDG Assessment. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015. URL: <u>https://data.unicef.org/</u> wp-content/uploads/2015/12/Progress-on-Sanitation-and-Drinking-Water_234.pdf [accessed 2018-05-12] [WebCite Cache ID 6zMMdqH0f]
- 13. Prüss-Üstün A, Bos R, Gore F, Bartram J. Safe water, better health: cost, benefits and sustainability of interventions to protect and promothe health. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2008.
- 14. GBD 2015 Disease and Injury Incidence and Prevalence Collaborators. Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 310 diseases and injuries, 1990-2015: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of

Disease Study 2015. Lancet 2016;388(10053):1545-1602 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)31678-6] [Medline: 27733282]

- Esrey SA, Potash JB, Roberts L, Shiff C. Effects of improved water supply and sanitation on ascariasis, diarrhoea, dracunculiasis, hookworm infection, schistosomiasis, and trachoma. Bull World Health Organ 1991;69(5):609-621 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 1835675]
- Bartram J, Cairneross S. Hygiene, sanitation, and water: forgotten foundations of health. PLoS Med 2010;7(11):e1000367 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000367] [Medline: 21085694]
- 17. Grimes JE, Croll D, Harrison WE, Utzinger J, Freeman MC, Templeton MR. The relationship between water, sanitation and schistosomiasis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 2014;8(12):e3296 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0003296] [Medline: 25474705]
- Freeman MC, Clasen T, Brooker SJ, Akoko DO, Rheingans R. The impact of a school-based hygiene, water quality and sanitation intervention on soil-transmitted helminth reinfection: a cluster-randomized trial. Am J Trop Med Hyg 2013;89(5):875-883 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.13-0237] [Medline: 24019429]
- 19. Fewtrell L, Kaufmann RB, Kay D, Enanoria W, Haller L, Colford JM. Water, sanitation, and hygiene interventions to reduce diarrhoea in less developed countries: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Infect Dis 2005;5(1):42-52.
- 20. Cairncross S, Hunt C, Boisson S, Bostoen K, Curtis V, Fung IC, et al. Water, sanitation and hygiene for the prevention of diarrhoea. Int J Epidemiol 2010;39(Suppl 1):193-205.
- 21. Prüss A, Kay D, Fewtrell L, Bartram J. Estimating the burden of disease from water, sanitation, and hygiene at a global level. Environ Health Perspect 2002;110(5):537-542 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 12003760]
- 22. Arfaa F, Sahba GH, Farahmandian I, Jalali H. Evaluation of the effect of different methods of control of soil-transmitted helminths in Khuzestan, southwest Iran. Am J Trop Med Hyg 1977;26(2):230-233. [Medline: <u>848644</u>]
- 23. Udonsi JK, Ogan VN. Assessment of the effectiveness of primary health care interventions in the control of three intestinal nematode infections in rural communities. Public Health 1993;107(1):53-60. [Medline: <u>8475245</u>]
- 24. Asaolu SO, Ofoezie IE. The role of health education and sanitation in the control of helminth infections. Acta Trop 2003;86(2-3):283-294. [Medline: <u>12745145</u>]
- 25. Albonico M, Montresor A, Crompton DW, Savioli L. Intervention for the control of soil-transmitted helminthiasis in the community. Adv Parasitol 2006;61:311-348 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S0065-308X(05)61008-1] [Medline: 16735168]
- 26. Acka CA, Raso G, N'Goran EK, Tschannen AB, Bogoch II, Séraphin E, et al. Parasitic worms: knowledge, attitudes, and practices in western Côte d'Ivoire with implications for integrated control. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 2010;4(12):e910 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0000910] [Medline: 21200423]
- 27. Kar K, Chambers R. Handbook on community-led total sanitation. London: Plan UK; 2008.
- Essé C, Koffi VA, Kouamé A, Dongo K, Yapi RB, Moro HM, et al. "Koko et les lunettes magiques": an educational entertainment tool to prevent parasitic worms and diarrheal diseases in Côte d'Ivoire. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 2017;11(9):e0005839 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0005839] [Medline: 28934198]
- 29. Fürst T, Silué KD, Ouattara M, N'Goran DN, Adiossan LG, N'Guessan Y, et al. Schistosomiasis, soil-transmitted helminthiasis, and sociodemographic factors influence quality of life of adults in Côte d'Ivoire. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 2012;6(10):e1855. [doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001855]
- Schmidlin T, Hürlimann E, Silué KD, Yapi RB, Houngbedji C, Kouadio BA, et al. Effects of hygiene and defecation behavior on helminths and intestinal protozoa infections in Taabo, Côte d'Ivoire. PLoS One 2013;8(6):e65722 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0065722] [Medline: 23840358]
- 31. Koné S, Baikoro N, N'Guessan Y, Jaeger FN, Silué KD, Fürst T, et al. Health & demographic surveillance system profile: the Taabo health and demographic surveillance system Côte d'Ivoire. Int J Epidemiol 2015(1):87-97. [doi: <u>10.1093/ije/dyu221</u>] [Medline: <u>25433704</u>]
- 32. Koné S, Fürst T, Jaeger FN, Esso EL, Baïkoro N, Kouadio KA, et al. Causes of death in the Taabo health and demographic surveillance system, Côte d'Ivoire, from 2009 to 2011. Glob Health Action 2015;8(1):27271. [doi: 10.3402/gha.v8.27271]
- 33. Hürlimann E, Silué KD, Zouzou F, Ouattara M, Schmidlin T, Yapi RB, et al. Effect of an integrated intervention package of preventive chemotherapy, community-led total sanitation and health education on the prevalence of helminth and intestinal protozoa infections in Côte d'Ivoire. Parasit Vectors 2018;11(1):115 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13071-018-2642-x] [Medline: 29486790]
- Katz N, Chaves A, Pellegrino J. A simple device for quantitative stool thick-smear technique in schistosomiasis mansoni. Rev Inst Med Trop Sao Paulo 1972;14(6):397-400. [Medline: <u>4675644</u>]
- 35. Yapi RB, Chammartin F, Hürlimann E, Houngbedji CA, N'Dri PB, Silué KD, et al. Bayesian risk profiling of soil-transmitted helminth infections and estimates of preventive chemotherapy for school-aged children in Côte d'Ivoire. Parasit Vectors 2016;9:162 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13071-016-1446-0] [Medline: 27000767]
- 36. Campbell MK, Thomson S, Ramsay CR, MacLennan GS, Grimshaw JM. Sample size calculator for cluster randomized trials. Comput Biol Med 2004;34(2):113-125. [doi: <u>10.1016/S0010-4825(03)00039-8</u>]
- Becker SL, Sieto B, Silué KD, Adjossan L, Koné S, Hatz C, et al. Diagnosis, clinical features, and self-reported morbidity of Strongyloides stercoralis and hookworm infection in a co-endemic setting. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 2011;5(8):e1292 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001292] [Medline: 21886853]

- 38. Lemeshow S, Tserkovnyi AG, Tulloch JL, Dowd JE, Lwanga SK, Keja J. A computer simulation of the EPI survey strategy. Int J Epidemiol 1985;14(3):473-481. [Medline: <u>4055214</u>]
- 39. Moulton LH. Covariate-based constrained randomization of group-randomized trials. Clin Trials 2004(3):297-305. [doi: 10.1191/1740774504cn024oa] [Medline: 16279255]
- 40. Raso G, N'Goran EK, Toty A, Luginbühl A, Adjoua CA, Tian-Bi NT, et al. Efficacy and side effects of praziquantel against Schistosoma mansoni in a community of western Côte d'Ivoire. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg 2004;98(1):18-27. [Medline: 14702835]
- 41. Montresor A, Crompton DWT, Bundy DAP, Hall A, Savioli L. Guidelines for the evaluation of soil-transmitted helminthiasis and schistosomiasis at community level: a guide for managers of control programmes. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1998. URL: <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/63821/WHO_CTD_SIP_98.1.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y</u>
- 42. Savioli L, Hatz C, Dixon H, Kisumku U, Mott K. Control of morbidity due to Schistosoma haematobium on Pemba Island: egg excretion and hematuria as indicators of infection. Am J Trop Med Hyg 1990;43(3):289-295.
- 43. Utzinger J, Botero-Kleiven S, Castelli F, Chiodini P, Edwards H, Köhler N, et al. Microscopic diagnosis of sodium acetate-acetic acid-formalin-fixed stool samples for helminths and intestinal protozoa: a comparison among European reference laboratories. Clin Microbiol Infect 2010;16(3):267-273 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1469-0691.2009.02782.x] [Medline: 19456836]
- 44. Utzinger J, N'Goran EK, Ossey YA, Booth M, Traoré M, Lohourignon KL, et al. Rapid screening for Schistosoma mansoni in western Côte d'Ivoire using a simple school questionnaire. Bull World Health Organ 2000;78(3):389-398 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 10812739]
- 45. Raso G, Luginbühl A, Adjoua CA, Tian-Bi NT, Silué KD, Matthys B, et al. Multiple parasite infections and their relationship to self-reported morbidity in a community of rural Côte d'Ivoire. Int J Epidemiol 2004;33(5):1092-1102. [doi: 10.1093/ije/dyh241] [Medline: 15256525]
- 46. Dawson S, Manderson L, Tallo V. A manual for the use of focus groups: methods for social research in disease. Boston: International Nutrition Foundation for Developing Countries (INFDC); 1993.
- 47. World Health Organization. Prevention and control of schistosomiasis and soil-transmitted helminthiasis: report of a WHO expert committee. Geneva: World Health Organization Technical Report Series; 2002. URL: <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/42588/WHO_TRS_912.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y</u>
- Keiser J, Utzinger J. Efficacy of current drugs against soil-transmitted helminth infections: systematic review and meta-analysis. J Am Med Assoc 2008;299(16):1937-1948. [doi: <u>10.1001/jama.299.16.1937</u>] [Medline: <u>18430913</u>]
- 49. Chambers R. The origins and practice of participatory rural appraisal. World Dev 1994;22:953-969.
- Bongartz P, Musyoki SM, Milligan A, Ashley H. Tales of shit: community-led total sanitation in Africa. London: International Institute for Environment and Development; 2010. URL: <u>http://pubs.iied.org/pdfs/G02795.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-12] [WebCite Cache ID 6zMLluut2]
- 51. Kar K, Pasteur K. Subsidy or self-Respect? Community-led total sanitation. An update on recent developments. Brighton: Institute of Development Studies; 2005. URL: <u>http://www.communityledtotalsanitation.org/sites/</u> <u>communityledtotalsanitation.org/files/media/wp257_0.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-12] [WebCite Cache ID 6zMMIUNu0]
- 52. Jenkins MW, Curtis V. Achieving the 'good life': why some people want latrines in rural Benin. Soc Sci Med 2005;61(11):2446-2459. [doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2005.04.036] [Medline: 15949883]
- 53. Jenkins MW, Scott B. Behavioral indicators of household decision-making and demand for sanitation and potential gains from social marketing in Ghana. Soc Sci Med 2007;64(12):2427-2442. [doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2007.03.010] [Medline: 17442472]
- 54. Duggan MB. Anthropometry as a tool for measuring malnutrition: impact of the new WHO growth standards and reference. Ann Trop Paediatr 2010;30(1):1-17. [doi: <u>10.1179/146532810X12637745451834</u>] [Medline: <u>20196929</u>]
- 55. Ruel MT, Rivera JA, Santizo MC, Lönnerdal B, Brown KH. Impact of zinc supplementation on morbidity from diarrhea and respiratory infections among rural Guatemalan children. Pediatrics 1997;99(6):808-813. [Medline: 9164774]
- Tchuem-Tchuenté LA, N'Goran EK. Schistosomiasis and soil-transmitted helminthiasis control in Cameroon and Côte d'Ivoire: implementing control on a limited budget. Parasitology 2009;136(13):1739-1745. [Medline: <u>19490723</u>]
- 57. Hotez PJ, Alvarado M, Basáñez MG, Bolliger I, Bourne R, Boussinesq M, et al. The Global Burden of Disease study 2010: interpretation and implications for the neglected tropical diseases. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 2014;8(7):e2865 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0002865] [Medline: 25058013]
- Rogawski ET, Bartelt LA, Platts-Mills JA, Seidman JC, Samie A, Havt A, MAL-ED Network Investigators. Determinants and impact of Giardia infection in the first 2 years of life in the MAL-ED birth cohort. J Pediatric Infect Dis Soc 2017;6(2):153-160. [doi: 10.1093/jpids/piw082] [Medline: 28204556]
- Yapi RB, Hürlimann E, Houngbedji CA, N'Dri PB, Silué KD, Soro G, et al. Infection and co-infection with helminths and Plasmodium among school children in Côte d'Ivoire: results from a national cross-sectional survey. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 2014;8(6):e2913 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0002913] [Medline: 24901333]
- 60. Ouattara M, N'Guéssan NA, Yapi A, N'Goran EK. Prevalence and spatial distribution of Entamoeba histolytica/dispar and Giardia lamblia among schoolchildren in Agboville area (Côte d'Ivoire). PLoS Negl Trop Dis 2010 19;4(1):e574. [doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0000574] [Medline: 20087416]

- 61. Hürlimann E, Houngbedji CA, N'Dri PB, Bänninger D, Coulibaly JT, Yap P, et al. Effect of deworming on school-aged children's physical fitness, cognition and clinical parameters in a malaria-helminth co-endemic area of Côte d'Ivoire. BMC Infect Dis 2014;14(1):411. [doi: 10.1186/1471-2334-14-411]
- 62. Pickering AJ, Djebbari H, Lopez C, Coulibaly M, Alzua ML. Effect of a community-led sanitation intervention on child diarrhoea and child growth in rural Mali: a cluster-randomised controlled trial. Lancet Glob Health 2015;3(11):e701-e711. [doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(15)00144-8]
- 63. Clasen T, Boisson S, Routray P, Torondel B, Bell M, Cumming O, et al. Effectiveness of a rural sanitation programme on diarrhoea, soil-transmitted helminth infection, and child malnutrition in Odisha, India: a cluster-randomised trial. Lancet Glob Health 2014;2(11):e645-e653. [doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(14)70307-9]
- 64. Patil SR, Arnold BF, Salvatore AL, Briceno B, Ganguly S, Colford JM, et al. The effect of India's total sanitation campaign on defecation behaviors and child health in rural Madhya Pradesh: a cluster randomized controlled trial. PLoS Med 2014;11(8):e1001709 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001709] [Medline: 25157929]
- 65. Nakagawa J, Ehrenberg JP, Nealon J, Fürst T, Aratchige P, Gonzales G, et al. Towards effective prevention and control of helminth neglected tropical diseases in the Western Pacific Region through multi-disease and multi-sectoral interventions. Acta Trop 2015;141(Pt B):407-418. [doi: 10.1016/j.actatropica.2013.05.010] [Medline: 23792012]
- 66. Lo NC, Addiss DG, Hotez PJ, King CH, Stothard JR, Evans DS, et al. A call to strengthen the global strategy against schistosomiasis and soil-transmitted helminthiasis: the time is now. Lancet Infect Dis 2017;17(2):e64-e69. [doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(16)30535-7] [Medline: 27914852]
- 67. Nery SV, McCarthy JS, Traub R, Andrews RM, Black J, Gray D, et al. A cluster-randomised controlled trial integrating a community-based water, sanitation and hygiene programme, with mass distribution of albendazole to reduce intestinal parasites in Timor-Leste: the WASH for WORMS research protocol. BMJ Open 2015 30;5(12):e009293 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2015-009293] [Medline: 26719316]

Abbreviations

CHEP: community health education program
CLTS: community-led total sanitation
EPG: eggs per 1 g
FGDs: focus group discussions
KAPB: knowledge, attitudes, practices, and beliefs
SAF: sodium acetate-acetic acid-formalin
WHO: World Health Organization

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 12.10.17; peer-reviewed by S Nery, R Bergquist, I Suresh; comments to author 25.01.18; revised version received 05.03.18; accepted 10.03.18; published 12.06.18.

Please cite as:

Raso G, Essé C, Dongo K, Ouattara M, Zouzou F, Hürlimann E, Koffi VA, Coulibaly G, Mahan V, Yapi RB, Koné S, Coulibaly JT, Meïté A, Guéhi-Kabran MC, Bonfoh B, N'Goran EK, Utzinger J An Integrated Approach to Control Soil-Transmitted Helminthiasis, Schistosomiasis, Intestinal Protozoa Infection, and Diarrhea: Protocol for a Cluster Randomized Trial JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e145 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e145/ doi:10.2196/resprot.9166 PMID:29895511

©Giovanna Raso, Clémence Essé, Kouassi Dongo, Mamadou Ouattara, Fabien Zouzou, Eveline Hürlimann, Veronique A Koffi, Gaoussou Coulibaly, Virginie Mahan, Richard B Yapi, Siaka Koné, Jean Tenena Coulibaly, Aboulaye Meïté, Marie-Claire Guéhi-Kabran, Bassirou Bonfoh, Eliézer Kouakou N'Goran, Jürg Utzinger. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 12.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Using mHealth to Increase Treatment Utilization Among Recently Incarcerated Homeless Adults (Link2Care): Protocol for a Randomized Controlled Trial

Jennifer M Reingle Gonzalez^{1*}, PhD; Michael S Businelle^{2*}, PhD; Darla Kendzor², PhD; Michael Staton³, PhD; Carol S North⁴, MD, MPE; Michael Swartz⁵, PhD

³Department of Behavioral Science, College of Medicine, University of Kentucky, Lexington, KY, United States

⁵Department of Biostatistics, School of Public Health, University of Texas, Houston, TX, United States

^{*}these authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Jennifer M Reingle Gonzalez, PhD Department of Epidemiology, Human Genetics and Environmental Sciences University of Texas School of Public Health 6011 Harry Hines Blvd V8.112 Dallas, TX, 75390 United States Phone: 1 4703338749 Email: jennifer.reingle@utsouthwestern.edu

Abstract

Background: There is a significant revolving door of incarceration among homeless adults. Homeless adults who receive professional coordination of individualized care (ie, case management) during the period following their release from jail experience fewer mental health and substance use problems, are more likely to obtain stable housing, and are less likely to be reincarcerated. This is because case managers work to meet the various needs of their clients by helping them to overcome barriers to needed services (eg, food, clothing, housing, job training, substance abuse and mental health treatment, medical care, medication, social support, proof of identification, and legal aid). Many barriers (eg, limited transportation, inability to schedule appointments, and limited knowledge of available services) prevent homeless adults who were recently released from incarceration from obtaining available case management, crisis management, substance abuse, and mental health services.

Objective: The aim of the Link2Care study is to assess the effectiveness of a smartphone app for increasing case management and treatment service utilization, and in turn reduce homelessness and rearrest. The goals of this research are to (1) assess the impact of an innovative smartphone app that will prompt and directly link recently incarcerated homeless adults to community-based case management services and resources and (2) utilize in-person and smartphone-based assessments to identify key variables (eg, alcohol or drug use, social support, psychological distress, and quality of life) that predict continued homelessness and rearrest.

Methods: Homeless adults (N=432) who enroll in a shelter-based Homeless Recovery Program after release from the Dallas County Jail will be randomly assigned to one of the three treatment groups: (1) usual case management, (2) usual case management plus smartphone, and (3) usual case management with a study-provided smartphone that is preloaded with an innovative case management app (smartphone-based case management). Those assigned to smartphone-based case management will receive smartphones that prompt (twice weekly) connections to shelter-based case managers. The app will also offer direct links to case managers (available during normal business hours) and crisis interventionists (available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week) with the touch of a button.

Results: Recruitment began in the spring of 2018, and data collection will conclude in 2021.

¹Department of Epidemiology, Human Genetics and Environmental Sciences, University of Texas School of Public Health, Dallas, TX, United States ²Department of Family and Preventive Medicine, The University of Oklahoma Health Sciences Center and Stephenson Cancer Center, Oklahoma City, OK, United States

⁴Metrocare Services and Department of Psychiatry, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, United States

Conclusions: This research represents an important step toward integrated service connection and health care service provision for one of the most underserved, high need, and understudied populations in the United States.

Trial Registration: ClinicalTrials.gov NCT03399500; https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03399500 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6zSJwdgUS)

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9868

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e151) doi:10.2196/resprot.9868

KEYWORDS

case management; criminal justice; treatment

Introduction

Background

An estimated 3.5 million people experience homelessness each year in the United States [1], and 6.2% of US adults have been homeless at some point in their lifetime [2]. Homeless adults are more likely than domiciled adults to be male, single, African American [3-7], have very low income, and have average life expectancies that are 8 (women) to 13 (men) years shorter [8]. Homeless adults are more likely than domiciled adults to spend time in jail [9], and as many as 32% of jailed adults report being homeless in the year before their arrest [3,9]. Furthermore, homeless adults are more likely to return to jail after incarceration than domiciled adults [10]. In Texas, more than half of adults released from county jails are rearrested within 1 year [11], and many of those rearrested are homeless [12]. In Dallas County alone, 5530 homeless adults were incarcerated in 2013 at an estimated cost of US\$12,557,406 (calculated in 2014) [13].

Incarcerated homeless adults have a variety of risk factors that increase the likelihood of rearrest. For instance, homeless inmates are more likely than domiciled inmates to have histories of mental illness or substance use disorders [9,12]. The research team's preliminary studies indicated that homeless adults released from jail in the past year were more likely than those not recently incarcerated to have a history of substance use or mental health problems [14]. Thus, there is a strong need for mental health and substance abuse treatment among homeless adults following their release from jail. Studies have indicated that case management services for substance use and psychological distress can attenuate the link between homelessness and incarceration [15-18]. The overall significance and scope of this issue was eloquently stated by Kushel and colleagues in their evaluation of the revolving door of homeless incarceration [16]: "High rates of imprisonment among homeless populations may be the end result of a system that does not provide access to timely services, including access to housing, health care, mental health care, and substance abuse treatment, and systems that have obstacles preventing receipt of these services by people exiting prison." Thus, individuals who leave jail and return to the community without stable housing are at increased risk for premature mortality [19,20] and rearrest [10,12] and are critically in need of interventions that increase access to services [15].

Case Management

Case management is the professional coordination of individualized care [21]. Specifically, case managers link individuals with relevant services and help them to overcome barriers to service utilization. In addition, case managers engage in client assessment, practical support, service planning, advocacy, and monitoring of service utilization and progress [17,22,23]. More intensive case management services (often employed with homeless adults) include a multidimensional approach with integrated counseling, independent living skills building, assertive outreach, and crisis intervention [24]. Case management has been shown to be effective in improving housing stability, mental health, quality of life (QoL), and social functioning, while reducing substance use, hospitalization stays, and incarceration in at-risk populations [15,25-27], including homeless and recently incarcerated adult populations (see meta-analysis [23]).

Homeless individuals have many needs following release from incarceration, including housing, employment, substance abuse and mental health treatment, medical care, medication, social support, proof of identification, and legal aid [3,9,28,29]. Although many existing public services address these needs, there are many barriers to service utilization and obtaining stable housing [30]. For example, it is difficult for an individual to identify which services and housing placement programs are and are not available to those with histories of arrest, substance abuse, and serious mental illness [15,31-33]. Furthermore, inability to provide valid identification (eg, driver's license or birth certificate) limits the ability to obtain employment assistance and disability services and is often a rationale for arrest by police [30]. In addition, lack of access to transportation reduces the ability of this population to access free and available community services (eg, food, clothing, temporary housing, and obtaining identification) [34]. There are also many specific barriers to the utilization of case management among homeless adults, including lack of a permanent address, telephone service, transportation to case management visits, and access to service providers' contact information [8,35-39]. These factors reduce the ability of homeless adults to schedule appointments and limit the ability of providers to contact patients regarding appointments [40,41].

Smartphone Use Among Homeless Adults

Cell phone ownership is common among homeless adults, with 58.4% reporting that they had active cell phone service in 2014 [42], which is not surprising because there are government programs that pay for cell phone service for qualifying very low

```
http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e151/
```

XSL•FO

income adults [43]. Furthermore, findings from other research suggest that 71.9% of homeless adults in Oklahoma City had an active cell phone or smartphone in 2016 (56.1% had an active smartphone, unpublished data [44]). Other studies have indicated that 70% of homeless adults who have cell phones use them to connect with peers and family members, 32% carry a phone for safety reasons (eg, access to emergency services), and 23% use a phone to communicate with current or potential employers [39-41]. Although 62% of homeless youths possessed activated cell phones, only 17% were using their cell phone to connect to case managers [40]. Thus, initial evidence indicates that cell phones are already being widely used in homeless populations, but few homeless adults are using their phones to contact case managers who have the primary role of linking individuals to care and coordinating care for those in need. Thus, a significant opportunity for novel interventions is being missed. Smartphone apps may be a novel way to facilitate direct access to case management and may be a practical and affordable means by which to reduce barriers to service utilization in vulnerable and hard-to-reach populations. In our recent studies that have used smartphones, the cost for an activated smartphone with monthly talk, text, and internet has been under US \$20 per month, which is equivalent to less than the cost of one-third of 1 day in the Dallas County Jail [45].

Aside from demographic variables and history of mental illness or substance use or abuse, very few predictors of rearrest and sustained homelessness have been identified [9]. To date, all studies that have examined predictors of incarceration, rearrest, health, and continued homelessness among homeless adults have used traditional in-person assessment methods that are usually conducted retrospectively or months or years before the predicted outcome [9,16,37,46-49]. Studies have indicated that traditional assessment methodologies provide biased and inaccurate estimates because of recall bias and errors in memory (eg, assessing the number of drinks consumed or level of depression or anxiety over the past week or month) [50,51]. Ecological momentary assessment (EMA), in which handheld devices are used to capture "real time" experiences that vary daily (or from moment to moment), is currently the most accurate way to measure phenomena in real time in natural settings [50,52]. Although EMA has been used in a variety of populations and with multiple health outcomes, only 1 study [53] outside of our own work [54] has collected EMA data in homeless adults. The current study (Link2Care) will identify key variables, measured proximally (EMA data) and distally (traditional in-person assessments and EMAs), that predict alcohol and drug use, social support, psychological distress, and QoL. These rich data will address knowledge gaps that have limited our understanding of and ability to intervene in this marginalized population.

In the Link2Care three-arm randomized controlled trial (RCT), homeless adults who enroll in a shelter-based Homeless Recovery Program following release from the Dallas County Jail (N=432) will be randomized to one of three conditions: usual case management (UCM), UCM plus smartphone, or UCM plus smartphone-based case management (SPCM). SPCM will be delivered through the Insight mHealth platform. Insight is a versatile mobile app platform that enables researchers to rapidly create and schedule smartphone-based assessments and interventions [55]. The app will not provide case management and crisis intervention services directly; rather, it will prompt twice weekly contact with their case manager and provide links to service providers through the touch of a button. Specifically, we will compare case management and crisis management service utilization among recently incarcerated homeless adults who are randomized to the UCM, UCM plus smartphone, and SPCM conditions. We will also estimate the effect of treatment condition on alcohol use, drug use, and psychological distress, and identify key factors (alcohol and drug use, social support, psychological distress, QoL) that predict rearrest and nights spent homeless using traditional and smartphone-based assessment approaches. A flowchart of the procedures is provided in Figure 1.



Figure 1. CONSORT flow diagram for Link2Care randomized controlled trial. UCM: usual case management; SP: smartphone; SPCM: smartphone-based case management.



Methods

Setting and Procedure

Link2Care is an unblinded RCT. Participants (N=432) will be recruited at a large homeless shelter in Dallas, Texas. The shelter has 80 employees and on-site partners that provide services (eg, meals, mental health and substance abuse counseling, case management, housing placement, and job readiness training) to approximately 85% of all homeless adults in Dallas County each year. The shelter conducts approximately 366 new intakes each month, and approximately half of all new intakes enroll in the optional Homeless Recovery Program. Overall, the shelter provides services to 2847 unique homeless adults each month.

Eligibility Criteria

Textbox 1 shows the eligibility criteria for interested individuals.

Participant Recruitment

Individuals who identify as homeless upon release from the Dallas County Jail will be given a two-sided flier by jail reentry staff. One side of the flier will provide information about services that may be useful to homeless adults in Dallas (eg, directions to the shelter and other nearby shelters where they

```
http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e151/
```

RenderX

may obtain meals, shelter, housing assistance, and other services). The other side of this flier will be used to briefly describe this study. Each flyer will have a unique identification number to allow the researchers to track the response rate based upon the number of flyers distributed. This flyer will be considered a "ticket" for screening and potential participation into this study.

Individuals who were released from the Dallas County Jail in the past month and present at the shelter will complete a shelter intake form and enroll in the shelter's Homeless Recovery Program (this is the current standard of care at the shelter). These individuals will receive information about this study and will be informed that shelter services are not contingent upon study enrollment. Eligible adults who remain interested the study will be directed by the shelter intake coordinator to the study research staff for screening.

Those who meet study inclusion criteria and provide informed consent will complete the baseline assessment measures and will be given an appointment to return to the shelter within 72 hours for randomization into one of three study conditions. Participants will return to the shelter for follow-up assessments 1, 3, and 6 months after the randomization visit. All participants,

regardless of condition, will be compensated for completing each in-person visit.

During the informed consent process, a member of the research team will explain to all participants that no information that they provide during the study will be shared with the Dallas County Jail. The research team will also discuss our Certificate of Confidentiality with each prospective participant and how the Certificate will be used to refuse requests to disclose information from all outside organizations, including Dallas County.

Randomization Plan

We will use permutated-block randomization to avoid the disadvantage of simple randomization where treatment imbalance can occur periodically. We will use a block size of 12 to ensure that an equal number of 4 subjects are randomized into each arm within an individual block. On the basis of our total sample size of 432, we will perform permutated-block randomization for a total of 36 blocks.

Study Conditions

Usual Case Management Group

The UCM group will receive the standard Homeless Recovery Program currently offered at the shelter. To qualify for the standard Homeless Recovery Program, individuals must complete a shelter intake and substantiate homelessness (eg, provide evidence that they spent the previous night in a shelter or jail). The shelter intake includes a comprehensive needs assessment, and demographic information is obtained. Following intake, shelter guests receive a day pass that grants them access to many of the services available at the shelter (eg, meals, showers, laundry, phone, mail, library, barber shop, and storage space for their belongings). Those who enroll in the shelter's Homeless Recovery Program receive an identification card and can gain access to additional services including case management, onsite mental health and substance abuse counseling, housing assistance, disability or veterans benefits assistance, job readiness training, legal aid, and bus passes.

Although these services are freely available to all guests enrolled in the Homeless Recovery Program, many services are offered only during normal business hours, and in-person visits are the norm.

Shelter case managers are licensed professional counselors or Master's level clinicians who adhere to the Standard Case Management Model [23,58]. Case managers assist homeless adults with (1) Developing care and housing plans, (2) Making and maintaining linkages to on- and off-site service providers (eg, mental health and substance abuse treatment providers), (3) Obtaining vital documents needed for housing and income (eg, birth certificates, state identification, and social security cards), (4) Job readiness training and placement (if appropriate), (5) Overcoming barriers related to criminal history, (6) Development of and reconnection with support systems, and (7) Transitioning from homelessness to appropriate housing. Case managers also advocate on behalf of homeless adults by serving as a connection between all agencies that will be assisting the guest, their families, and any other involved parties. Guests are encouraged to meet with their case managers weekly; however, shelter data have indicated that those who enroll in the shelter's Homeless Recovery Program complete a total of 1.95 and 3.12 case management sessions, on average, in the first 1 and 6 months of enrollment, respectively.

Shelter intake specialists are primarily responsible for completing the shelter intake process with shelter guests, determining eligibility for the shelter's Homeless Recovery Program and ensuring that guests are linked with onsite case management staff and the on or off-site service providers they need (eg, mental health and substance abuse programs). The intake process includes collection of information on behavioral and mental health and treatment history, substance abuse and treatment history, risk and safety assessment, medical history, criminal history, history of homelessness, and assessment of social support and other protective factors. Intake specialists are available to meet with guests at the shelter and over the phone.

Textbox 1. Eligibility criteria.

Interested participants are eligible for the study if they

- were released from Dallas County Jail in the past month
- plan to reside in the Dallas area for the next year
- enroll in the shelter's Homeless Recovery Program
- are willing and able to attend the baseline visit, randomization visit, and the 1-, 3-, and 6-month follow-up visits
- score ≥4 on the Rapid Estimate of Adult Literacy in Medicine-Short Form (REALM-SF) [56], indicating >6th grade English literacy level (ie, a 7th grade reading level is necessary to complete assessments; <1% of shelter guests are non-English speakers)
- score >24 on the Mini-Mental State Exam [57], indicating no substantial cognitive impairment

 Table 1. Smartphone-based case management (SPCM) group smartphone app features.

Feature or button	Description of feature
Call My Care Manager	Clicking this button will automatically call the participant's assigned case manager. Individual case managers are assigned to all Homeless Recovery Program enrollees, and they are available from 8:00 AM to 5:00 PM Monday to Friday.
Call Crisis Line	Clicking this button will call a representative from a Dallas-based crisis line available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week to help homeless individuals address and overcome crises.
Helpful Websites	Clicking this option will lead to a menu of websites that may be useful to participants (eg, Dallas public transit routes and support group schedules or locations [eg, Narcotics and Alcoholics Anonymous]).
Call Study Staff	Clicking this option will connect participants to study staff if they encounter problems with the study phone or rescheduling missed follow-up appointments.
Payment	This button indicates the amount of incentives that participants have earned for completing ecological momentary assessments to date. These payments will be awarded when each participant presents at the shelter to complete their 1-, 3- and 6-month follow-up assessments.

Usual Case Management + Smartphone Group

The UCM plus smartphone group will receive UCM and an activated study smartphone (described below), even if they own a personal cell phone. This smartphone only group (without the SPCM app) is necessary to differentiate the effect of the innovative app from provision of a smartphone only. Homeless adults who have phones and access to the internet may have higher levels of social support, which may be related to mental health, QoL, and ability to obtain housing and avoid rearrest [8,41,59]. All smartphones will include standard cellular service that includes unlimited SMS text messaging (short message service), talk minutes, and internet access (speeds are throttled after monthly download limit is reached). Participants will be informed that they may use the phone to make calls, text, and use the internet as they wish during the 6-month course of the study. Participants randomized to the UCM plus smartphone condition will receive phones with a very basic app that will include only the "Call Study Staff" and "Payment" functions (see Table 1 and Figure 2) on the app home screen and will prompt daily EMAs (see EMA description below). Links to case management resources will not be loaded onto phones for participants in UCM plus smartphone condition.

Smartphone-Based Case Management Group

Participants who are assigned to SPCM will have access to UCM and will receive a smartphone that is preloaded with an app that will provide direct links to services. Participants will be asked not to discuss SPCM app features with other participants. Smartphones and service plans will be identical to what is provided to the UCM plus smartphone group. SPCM and UCM plus smartphone condition participants will keep the phones at the end of the study.

Recent research has indicated that phone prompts can increase service utilization [60,61]. For example, Lucht showed that twice weekly phone prompts increased phone-based counseling sessions in alcohol dependent patients [60]. To increase the likelihood that SPCM group participants will use the resources available through the app, the phone will be programmed to automatically prompt or suggest a connection with their case manager twice per week. Specifically, the phone will ring or vibrate on two occasions each week at random times between 9:00 AM and 5:00 PM, Monday to Friday, to ask participants if they would like to contact their case manager. Participants will be able to select "No" (this will decline the connection) or "Yes" (this will automatically call their case manager). Participants will be instructed to leave a voice message or speak with an alternate case manager when their case manager cannot be reached. We decided against more frequent prompts to connect with case managers (eg, daily) because of higher participant burden and concern for overwhelming the case management system.

Participants who are randomly assigned to the UCM plus smartphone or SPCM conditions will receive a smartphone at the randomization visit, and they will be asked to carry it with them at all times for 6 months (26 weeks). Date, time, and duration of SPCM app feature use (eg, case manager calls) will be recorded by the app for future analysis. See Table 2 for a summary of study conditions.

Measures

Traditional Measures (In-Person)

Traditional assessment data will be primarily collected on laptop or tablet computers using Questionnaire Development System (QDS) software at in-person baseline and follow-up visits. QDS utilizes a computer-administered self-interview format (ie, audio *computer-assisted self-interviewing*) that reduces data entry errors and the need to retain paper copies of raw data. Each item appears on the computer screen while the program simultaneously reads the item (participants may select their responses only after QDS reads each item). Participants wear headphones so that others do not hear the survey items. Participants have reported few problems using the QDS program, including those with no computer experience. Staff will be available to help participants who may have difficulty. The amount of time needed to complete the QDS-administered questionnaires varies by study visit. On the basis of our previous experience with collecting data in homeless adults, we estimate that the baseline visit will require approximately 1.5 hours to complete, and follow-up assessment visits will require approximately 1 hour.

Figure 2. Smartphone-based case management app.



Table 2. Summary of study conditions.

Participants receive	UCM ^a	UCM + plus smartphone	SPCM ^b
Standard intake with service referrals	✓	✓	1
Standard Homeless Recovery Program	1	\checkmark	1
Shelter care managers and crisis management	✓	1	1
Provided study smartphone		1	1
Provided study smartphone with care linkage app and prompts			1

^aUCM: usual case management.

^bSPCM: smartphone-based case management.

Traditional measures are listed in Textbox 2. Textbox 3 includes numerous constructs that are hypothesized to directly and indirectly (ie, mediation of the treatment effect) affect the study outcomes. In addition, barriers to phone-based case management sessions and staff and participant perceptions of the SPCM app will be assessed. Finally, participants will be asked if they handled or were aware of other participants' study phones to assess potential cross contamination between study arms. Rearrest and number of homeless nights will be collected using a Timeline Follow-back procedure at all in-person study visits. In addition, arrest data from the Dallas County Jail will be examined to identify participants who are rearrested within 12 months of the randomization visit. This will provide an objective measure of the date and time of arrest, as well as a description of the charges.

Ecological Momentary Assessment Measures (*Phone-Based*)

EMA is currently the most accurate way to measure phenomena in near real time in natural settings [50,52]. Thus, EMA methodology will enable the identification of key variables that predict study outcomes with less bias than traditional in-person assessments. At the randomization visit, those assigned to the UCM plus smartphone and SPCM conditions will be trained on how to use the smartphone to complete EMAs and how to use the "Call Staff" and "Payment" button or options. Those assigned to the SPCM condition will be trained to use the features of the full smartphone app. All participants who receive smartphones will be prompted by the phone to complete one EMA 30 min after waking each day for 6 months beginning on the day of the randomization visit. EMA data, collected over a 6-month period, will be used to identify factors that significantly

contribute to alcohol or drug use, QoL, social support, distress, rearrest (ie, because rearrest rates tend to peak within 6-12 months of jail discharge [11]), and continued homelessness (homeless episode duration peaks at 180-190 days [76,77]).

Hardware

Participants will use Samsung Galaxy Core Prime smartphones (or equivalent) to complete EMAs. The phone has a 4.5 inch (480x800 pixel resolution) touch screen display, a built-in microphone, earphone jack, speaker, and a rechargeable battery with 13 hours of talk time. It is Wi-Fi and Global Positioning System capable. Participants will navigate through the EMA program and enter data simply by touching the screen. Thus, computer or typing skills are not required. Participants have the ability to call (eg, if they have problems completing EMAs) and receive calls from research staff through the smartphone free of charge.

Programming

-

The mHealth Shared Resource at the University of Oklahoma Health Sciences Center and Stephenson Cancer Center will provide the programming services for the proposed project [55]. The mHealth Shared Resource specifically offers resources that

Textbox 2. Example in-person measures.

1		
1.	Demographics or background	
	• Demographics and Homelessness Questionnaire	
	• Arrest history [62]	
2.	Health, mental health, and health behavior	
	• Patient Health Questionnaire (depression or anxiety) [63]	

Mental Health Component from the 12-item Short Form Survey (SF-12) [64]

- Health-related quality of life [65]
- Alcohol and drug timeline follow back [66]
- 3. Stress or stress measures
 - Discrimination [67]
 - Urban Life Stressors Scale [68]
 - Personal victimization [69]
 - Perceived Stress Scale- Short Version [70]
- Negative affect 4.
 - Aggression [71]
 - Center for Epidemiological Studies-Depression (CES-D) [72]
- 5. Interpersonal or intrapersonal resources
 - Interpersonal Support Evaluation List-12 [73]
 - Lubben Social Network Scale-6 [74]
- Homeless Nights Timeline Follow Back [75] 6.
- 7. Treatment Quality and Satisfaction Survey

Ecological Momentary Assessments The EMA methodology that will be used in this study is similar to that developed by Shiffman and colleagues [51,78,79] and

and mobile apps and relational databases.

was used in previous studies conducted by the investigative team [80-84]. EMA items will assess numerous constructs that are hypothesized to be related to the study outcomes (see Textbox 3). The phone will audibly and visually cue EMAs for 5 min and 30 min after each participant's preset waking time. If the participant does not respond to the initial EMA prompt, the EMA will be recorded as missed, and another prompt will be pushed 1 hour later (this will reduce the likelihood of missed EMAs). On average, EMAs are expected to take 3 to 4 min to All EMAs will be date-, time-, complete. and geolocation-stamped for future analyses. A Certificate of Confidentiality has been obtained from the National Institutes of Health to protect participant data from subpoena.

empower researchers to build, test, and launch technology-based

assessment and intervention tools. Apps are developed using

state-of-the-art cross-platform (eg, Android and Apple) design

tools. The mHealth resource employs a program manager and four mobile app programmers who develop and maintain Web

Textbox 3. Ecological momentary assessment (EMA) items.

- 1. Daily items
 - Positive and negative affect
 - Sleeping arrangements
 - Social support and interactions
 - Stressors
 - Discrimination
 - Prescription medication use
 - Alcohol consumption
 - Other illicit substance use
 - Meal consumption
- 2. Weekly: Monday assessments
 - Arrest
 - Employment
 - Exposure to crime or violence
 - Emergency room visits
 - Hospitalization
 - Quality of life

Smartphone Training

We have developed and successfully implemented a brief user-friendly training protocol for those with limited or no experience using smartphones. Participants will receive hands-on training on study phone use and will watch a brief step-by-step video tutorial (created by the researchers) that demonstrates use of the study smartphone and app features. This video is preloaded onto the home screen of each study phone so that participants may watch and rewatch it at any time. The investigators have achieved high EMA compliance rates (ie, 90.6%, 802/885) of morning EMAs completed) using this protocol in a sample of homeless adults [85].

Compensation

Participants will receive compensation for completing each in-person visit (ie, visits 1 and 2=US \$30; visits 3-5=US \$50) in the form of gift cards. Participants who receive study phones will also be compensated based upon the percentage of EMAs completed since their last in person visit. At the 1-month follow-up visit, participants who completed >90% of daily EMAs will receive a US \$50 gift card, those who completed 75% to 89% of EMAs will receive a US \$30 gift card, and those who completed 50% to 74% of EMAs will receive a US \$20 gift card. Thus, participants may receive up to US \$50 for completing EMAs at the 1-month follow-up visit, US \$100 at the 3-month follow-up visit (2 months of EMA), and US \$150 at the 6-month follow-up visit (3 months of EMA).

Data Loss Prevention

To overcome potential loss of data if participants lose the study phone, phones will be programmed to connect to the secure server each day to upload encrypted data. This will ensure that

```
http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e151/
```

no collected EMA data are lost. This tactic will also allow the researchers to remotely monitor each participant's EMA completion rate and intervene (eg, call the participant) when this rate is low. Importantly, EMA data will be password-protected and encrypted on the study phone, and only encrypted data are transmitted to the secure server. Thus, study data are only accessible by the research team. If a phone is lost or damaged, it will be remotely cleared of data, and only one replacement phone will be provided to each participant.

Participant Emergencies

Participants in all three conditions will be informed that they should utilize the Bridge Homeless Recovery Program or call 911 to manage mental health issues and crises. In addition, participants who are assigned to the SPCM group will be informed that they can click the "Call Crisis Line" button to obtain further assistance in crisis situations. If the participant expresses suicidal plans, symptoms of major depression, panic attacks, acute withdrawal symptoms, etc, during interactions with research staff at scheduled study visits at the Bridge shelter, staff will facilitate immediate connection with Bridge case managers.

Sample Size

The number of participants (n=144 in each group) was estimated based on the following assumptions: (1) random allocation of participants between three conditions, (2) type I error rate set to 0.05, (3) a 30% dropout rate for each condition [27], (4) targeted minimum power of 0.9, and (5) a conservative increase of 4.5 case management sessions between the UCM and SPCM conditions across the 6-month study period. The estimated increase in case management sessions is based on a previous study [60] showing that 20% of all phone-based prompts to

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

connect with an alcohol treatment counselor resulted in actual treatment sessions.

Statistical Analysis

Primary analyses will model counts of the total number of case and crisis management sessions that occurred between the randomization visit and the 6-month follow-up across the three conditions using linear regression, with indicator variables to compare the effect of each study group, adjusting for controlled covariates (race or sex or age). We will also perform stratified modeling to determine if the intervention has similar effects across races, sexes, and age. We will adjust for multiple comparisons using the false discovery rate adjustment [86]. For all statistical analyses, the necessary assumptions will be tested before modeling. Remedial measures include variable transformation or generalized linear modeling (such as Poisson regression).

Multilevel models, also known as mixed models, will assess the effect of condition on alcohol and drug use and psychological distress. Covariates for analyses will include baseline characteristics that are known predictors of each outcome, including age, race or ethnicity, employment status, criminal history, and periods of lifetime homelessness. We will also test for interactions between treatment and key demographic variables (eg, race, ethnicity, sex, and age).

Logistic regression of traditional in-person assessments (eg, substance use, social support, psychological functioning, and QoL; see Textbox 3 for other key constructs) and summarized EMA data (eg, affect, stress, discrimination, and alcohol and drug use; see Textbox 3) will be conducted to identify significant demographic, psychosocial, environmental, and behavioral predictors of rearrest in the 12 months following the randomization visit (rearrest status is a binary outcome). Covariates may include treatment group, age, sex, race or ethnicity, education, type of crime, and other variables as appropriate. Change scores (eg, change in social support from baseline to the 1-month follow-up visit) will also be examined as potential predictors of rearrest. If little variation in rearrest status is detected, supplementary survival analyses may be conducted to identify predictors of time to rearrest.

Generalized linear mixed model (GLMM) regression analyses will be used to examine the longitudinal effect of key risk and protective factors on number of homeless nights (measured repeatedly using a timeline follow-back procedure at in-person follow-up visits). GLMM can handle fixed and random effect model parameters, nested designs, and repeated measures with various correlation structures [87,88]. GLMM can also handle different variance functions, unbalanced designs where the number of repeated observations varies across individuals, and the situation where assessments within a week are more highly correlated than assessments separated by multiple weeks or months. We will assess the best way to model the correlation of the repeated measures using the methods of Wolfinger [89] and statistics such as Akaike's and Schwarz's information criteria. Adjustments for multiple comparisons will be made according to Westfall and Young [90].

GLMM will also be used to identify proximal predictors of homeless nights (assessed each day) using EMA data. EMAs generate an enormous amount of data; therefore, we will be able to address multiple within- and between-subject questions. For example, key EMA variables (eg, negative affect and stress) and parameters (eg, intercept, slope, quadratic term, and volatility) will be examined as potential predictors of homeless nights. This invaluable information may be used to detect high-risk situations that may be targeted in future "just-in-time adaptive interventions." EMA data will also allow us to address other important exploratory questions such as (1) What psychosocial changes occur as an individual moves from homelessness into housing and (2) What effect do events such as exposure to discrimination, violence, or hospitalization have on homeless nights and reincarceration.

Finally, the PROCESS macro for SPSS or SAS (described in Hayes [91] and available online [92]) will be used to conduct exploratory mediation analyses to identify variables that mediate the relation between condition and homeless nights and rearrest outcomes. This method uses an ordinary least squares path analytic framework to estimate direct and indirect effects in single and multiple mediation models with bootstrapped CIs. The macro can also be used to evaluate moderated mediation models, including those with dichotomous outcomes (eg, arrest vs no arrest).

Results

Two separate institutional review boards (IRBs), the Committee for the Protection of Human Subjects at the University of Texas School of Public Health (IRB approval HSC-SPH-15-0632) and the University of Oklahoma Health Sciences Center (IRB approval 8525), have approved the protocol as presented in this manuscript. The smartphone app has been developed (see Figure 2 for a screenshot of the SPCM app home screen), and data collection began in April 2018. Participants will be enrolled for 6 months, and rearrest data will be collected over a 12-month period.

Discussion

Research Goals and Hypotheses

Link2Care will be the first study to use smartphones to increase case management sessions among homeless adults. If effective, smartphone apps that remove or attenuate barriers to case and crisis management services could be easily incorporated into other "real world" settings to reduce health disparities among homeless adults. Specifically, we hypothesize that recently incarcerated homeless adults assigned to the SPCM condition will utilize more case and crisis management services than those assigned to UCM or UCM plus smartphone condition. Our study will also compare the effect of treatment condition on alcohol use, drug use, and psychological distress, and we expect that the SPCM group will demonstrate greater improvements in each outcome compared with UCM plus smartphone or UCM. Finally, we will identify key factors (alcohol and drug use, social support, psychological distress, QoL) that predict rearrest and nights spent homeless using traditional and smartphone-based assessment approaches. We hypothesize that key variables that

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e151/

are measured in-person (eg, alcohol or drug use, perceived social support, psychological distress, and QoL) and via daily phone-based assessments (eg, affect, stress, discrimination, and alcohol or drug use) will have direct effects on rearrest and number of homeless nights. These key variables are also hypothesized to mediate the relation between treatment condition and number of homeless nights and rearrest.

We expect that Link2Care will have an important and sustained impact by (1) providing evidence of the utility and effectiveness of an innovative, low cost, highly disseminable, and sustainable smartphone app that links a vulnerable population to freely available services and (2) identifying key mechanisms of treatment that may become intervention targets in future research. It is also conceivable that the SPCM app may reduce victimization, as the overlap between victimization and offending is well-documented [93], especially among those with mental health problems [94]. If effective, efforts will be made to disseminate the app to criminal justice agencies and shelters nationwide.

Potential Problems and Alternate Strategies

We expect follow-up rates that align with those attained in our previous studies (eg, in one of our previous studies with a similar homeless population, 96% of all participants attended the 1-week and 2-week follow-up visits [when they were carrying the smartphone], and 79% attended the 5-week follow-up visit) [86]. In Link2Care, two-thirds of all participants will be reachable through study phones, and we anticipate high follow-up rates for these participants. We have made efforts to ensure high follow-up rates for those assigned to UCM (they

do not receive study phones). Specifically, participants will be asked to provide detailed contact information [95]. These forms have been used to maintain contact with 78% to 88% of recently incarcerated or homeless adults for up to 12 months after enrollment [64,96-98]. In addition, a shelter case manager will assist with contacting participants whom research staff are unable to contact directly using the participant contact form [95,97]. It is important to note that many homeless adults have mailboxes at the shelter, and their forwarding address is obtained when they obtain housing. If participants do not have transportation, bus passes will be mailed to the participants' desired location so that they can attend follow-up visits (many local shelters offer onsite mailboxes). Should high rates of missing data occur, we will employ multiple imputation methods designed for longitudinal data [64], such as R packages mice [99] and pan [100]. Other studies comparing usual care with a smartphone intervention have observed equal rates of attrition across study arms [101,102].

Impact

Future research will refine the app for testing and dissemination to other homeless populations. Results from the Link2Care study will provide information that may be used to develop novel phone-based interventions that use EMAs to detect risky thoughts, behaviors, and situations in real time and automatically intervene (eg, calling counselors and text-based suggestions for dealing with mood or coping with stress). Future research studies will be conducted to determine the cost effectiveness of smartphone-based case management interventions, which may be lower than the cost of traditional case management or incarcerating or hospitalizing homeless adults.

Acknowledgments

This research and preparation of this manuscript were supported by the National Institute of Minority Health and Health Disparities (1R01MD01073301A1, PIs: MSB, JRG) and the Oklahoma Tobacco Settlement Endowment Trust (092-016-0002; support for the mHealth shared resource).

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Peer review summary statement.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 305KB - resprot_v7i6e151_app1.PDF]

References

- The National Law Center on Homelessness and Poverty. 2004 Jan 14. Homelessness in the United States and the Human Right To Housing URL: <u>https://www.nlchp.org/human_rights_resources</u> [accessed 2018-05-14] [WebCite Cache ID <u>6zPI2AAiD</u>]
- Toro PA, Tompsett CJ, Lombardo S, Philippot P, Nachtergael H, Galand B, et al. Homelessness in Europe and the United States: a comparison of prevalence and public opinion. J Soc Issues 2007 Sep;63(3):505-524. [doi: 10.1111/j.1540-4560.2007.00521.x]
- 3. Center for Poverty Solutions. Baltimore, MD Barriers to Stability: Homelessness and Incarceration's Revolving Door in Baltimore City URL: <u>https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/sites/default/files/barriers_to_stability.pdf</u> [accessed 2014-09-02] [WebCite Cache ID 6zL9MDQHk]

- 4. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. 2011. Current statistics on the prevalence and characteristics of people experiencing homelessness in the United States URL: <u>http://homeless.samhsa.gov/ResourceFiles/hrc_factsheet.</u> <u>pdf</u> [accessed 2014-07-21] [WebCite Cache ID 6zL9XvceY]
- 5. Phares V, Compas BE, Howell DC. Perspectives on child behavior problems: comparisons of children's self-reports with parent and teacher reports. Psychol Assess: J Consult Clin Psychol 1989;1(1):68-71. [doi: 10.1037/1040-3590.1.1.68]
- Guerrero EG, Marsh JC, Duan L, Oh C, Perron B, Lee B. Disparities in completion of substance abuse treatment between and within racial and ethnic groups. Health Serv Res 2013 Aug;48(4):1450-1467 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/1475-6773.12031] [Medline: 23350871]
- Eyrich-Garg KM, Cacciola JS, Carise D, Lynch KG, McLellan AT. Individual characteristics of the literally homeless, marginally housed, and impoverished in a US substance abuse treatment-seeking sample. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2008 Oct;43(10):831-842. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00127-008-0371-8</u>] [Medline: <u>18504513</u>]
- Hwang SW, Kirst MJ, Chiu S, Tolomiczenko G, Kiss A, Cowan L, et al. Multidimensional social support and the health of homeless individuals. J Urban Health 2009 Sep;86(5):791-803 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11524-009-9388-x] [Medline: 19629703]
- 9. Greenberg GA, Rosenheck RA. Jail incarceration, homelessness, and mental health: a national study. Psychiatr Serv 2008 Feb;59(2):170-177. [doi: 10.1176/ps.2008.59.2.170] [Medline: 18245159]
- 10. Metraux S, Culhane DP. Homeless shelter use and reincarceration following prison release. Criminol Public Policy 2004 Mar;3(2):139-160. [doi: 10.1111/j.1745-9133.2004.tb00031.x]
- 11. Texas Legislative Budget Board. United States of America; 2013 Jan. Statewide criminal justice recidivism and revocation rates URL: <u>https://www.lbb.state.tx.us/Documents/Publications/Policy_Report/</u><u>Statewide%20Criminal%20Justice%20Recidivism%20and%20Revocation%20Rates2012.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6zLA81BTI]</u>
- 12. Myrstol BA, Fitzpatrick KM. Risk factors and the duration of homelessness among drug-using arrestees evidence from 30 American counties. J Drug Issues 2011 Oct 01;41(4):523-560.
- 13. Dallas County Sheriff's Office. Adult Information System (AIS) County D, ed. County D. trans. Dallas, Texas: Division of Criminal Justice; 2014.
- 14. Cuate EL, Businelle MS, Kendzor DE, Rios DM, Poonawalla IB, Savoy EJ, et al. Health risk factors and health problems in a sheltered homeless population. 2014 Mar 18 Presented at: American Academy of Health Behavior Poster Session; March 18, 2014; San Antonio, TX URL: <u>https://www.aahb.org/About_the_Academy</u>
- Ventura LA, Cassel CA, Jacoby JE, Huang B. Case management and recidivism of mentally ill persons released from jail. Psychiatr Serv 1998 Oct;49(10):1330-1337. [doi: <u>10.1176/ps.49.10.1330</u>] [Medline: <u>9779904</u>]
- Kushel MB, Hahn JA, Evans JL, Bangsberg DR, Moss AR. Revolving doors: imprisonment among the homeless and marginally housed population. Am J Public Health 2005 Oct;95(10):1747-1752. [doi: <u>10.2105/AJPH.2005.065094</u>] [Medline: <u>16186453</u>]
- Vanderplasschen W, Wolf J, Rapp RC, Broekaert E. Effectiveness of different models of case management for substance-abusing populations. J Psychoactive Drugs 2007 Mar;39(1):81-95 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/02791072.2007.10399867] [Medline: 17523588]
- Nelson G, Aubry T, Lafrance A. A review of the literature on the effectiveness of housing and support, assertive community treatment, and intensive case management interventions for persons with mental illness who have been homeless. Am J Orthopsychiatry 2007 Jul;77(3):350-361. [doi: 10.1037/0002-9432.77.3.350] [Medline: 17696663]
- 19. Hibbs JR, Benner L, Klugman L, Spencer R, Macchia I, Mellinger A, et al. Mortality in a cohort of homeless adults in Philadelphia. N Engl J Med 1994 Aug 04;331(5):304-309. [doi: 10.1056/NEJM199408043310506] [Medline: 8022442]
- 20. Morrison DS. Homelessness as an independent risk factor for mortality: results from a retrospective cohort study. Int J Epidemiol 2009 Jun;38(3):877-883. [doi: <u>10.1093/ije/dyp160</u>] [Medline: <u>19304988</u>]
- 21. Thornicroft G. The concept of case management for long-term mental illness. Int Rev Psychiatry 2009 Jul 11;3(1):125-132. [doi: 10.3109/09540269109067527]
- 22. Chamberlain R, Rapp CA. A decade of case management: a methodological review of outcome research. Community Ment Health J 1991 Jun;27(3):171-188.
- 23. de Vet R, van Luijtelaar MJ, Brilleslijper-Kater SN, Vanderplasschen W, Beijersbergen MD, Wolf JR. Effectiveness of case management for homeless persons: a systematic review. Am J Public Health 2013 Oct;103(10):e13-e26. [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2013.301491] [Medline: 23947309]
- 24. Stein LI, Test MA. Alternative to mental hospital treatment: I. Conceptual model, treatment program, and clinical evaluation. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1980 Apr;37(4):392-397. [Medline: 7362425]
- 25. Draine J, Solomon P. Jail recidivism; the intensity of case management services among homeless persons with mental illness leaving jail. J Psychiatry Law 1994;22(2):245-261 [FREE Full text]
- 26. Bond GR, Drake RE, Mueser K, Latimer E. Assertive community treatment for people with severe mental illness. Dis Manage Health Outcomes 2001 Mar;9(3):141-159. [doi: <u>10.2165/00115677-200109030-00003</u>]
- 27. Gonzalez G, Rosenheck RA. Outcomes and service use among homeless persons with serious mental illness and substance abuse. Psychiatr Serv 2002 May;53(4):437-446. [doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.53.4.437] [Medline: 11919357]

- Blank Wilson A. How people with serious mental illness seek help after leaving jail. Qual Health Res 2013 Dec;23(12):1575-1590. [doi: 10.1177/1049732313508476] [Medline: 24128995]
- 29. Knopf-Amelung S. Incarceration & homelessness: a revolving door of risk. In Focus Q Res Rev 2013 Nov;2(2) [FREE Full text]
- 30. Burt MR, Carpenter J, Denton AV, Hall SG, Henderson KA, Hornik JA, et al. Washington, DC, USA: Office of Policy Development Research, US Department of Housing and Urban Development; 2010 Mar. Strategies for improving homeless people's access to mainstream benefits and services URL: <u>https://www.huduser.gov/portal/publications/</u> <u>StrategiesAccessBenefitsServices.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-15] [WebCite Cache ID 6zRdjEVJj]
- 31. Clark C, Rich AR. Outcomes of homeless adults with mental illness in a housing program and in case management only. Psychiatr Serv 2003 Jan;54(1):78-83. [doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.54.1.78] [Medline: 12509671]
- 32. Meschede T. : Center for Social Policy Publications; 2004 Oct. Bridges and barriers to housing for chronically homeless street dwellers: the effects of medical and substance abuse services on housing attainment URL: <u>https://iasp.brandeis.edu/pdfs/2009/Bridges%20and%20Barriers.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-15] [WebCite Cache ID 6zRe5QNcY]
- 33. Burns T, Creed F, Fahy T, Thompson S, Tyrer P, White I. Intensive versus standard case management for severe psychotic illness: a randomised trial. UK 700 Group. Lancet 1999 Jun 26;353(9171):2185-2189. [Medline: 10392982]
- 34. Osher F, Steadman HJ, Barr H. A best practice approach to community reentry from jails for inmates with co-occurring disorders: the APIC model. Crime Delinq 2016 Sep 04;49(1):79-96. [doi: 10.1177/0011128702239237]
- 35. National Healthcare for the Homeless Council. Keeping Homeless People Out of the Justice System: The HCH Role. Healing Hands 2004 Dec;8(6):1-6 [FREE Full text]
- 36. Rosenheck R, Lam JA. Homeless mentally ill clients' and providers' perceptions of service needs and clients' use of services. Psychiatr Serv 1997 Mar;48(3):381-386. [doi: 10.1176/ps.48.3.381] [Medline: 9057242]
- Wen CK, Hudak PL, Hwang SW. Homeless people's perceptions of welcomeness and unwelcomeness in healthcare encounters. J Gen Intern Med 2007 Jul;22(7):1011-1017 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11606-007-0183-7] [Medline: 17415619]
- 38. Gelberg L, Gallagher TC, Andersen RM, Koegel P. Competing priorities as a barrier to medical care among homeless adults in Los Angeles. Am J Public Health 1997 Feb;87(2):217-220. [Medline: <u>9103100</u>]
- 39. Kim MM, Swanson JW, Swartz MS, Bradford DW, Mustillo SA, Elbogen EB. Healthcare barriers among severely mentally ill homeless adults: evidence from the five-site health and risk study. Adm Policy Ment Health 2007 Jul;34(4):363-375. [doi: 10.1007/s10488-007-0115-1] [Medline: 17294124]
- 40. Rice E, Lee A, Taitt S. Cell phone use among homeless youth: potential for new health interventions and research. J Urban Health 2011 Dec;88(6):1175-1182 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11524-011-9624-z] [Medline: 22076445]
- 41. Eyrich-Garg KM. Mobile phone technology: a new paradigm for the prevention, treatment, and research of the non-sheltered "street" homeless? J Urban Health 2010 May;87(3):365-380 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11524-010-9456-2] [Medline: 20397058]
- 42. Businelle MS, Poonawalla IB, Kendzor DE, Rios DM, Cuate EL, Savoy EJ, et al. Smoking policy change at a homeless shelter: attitudes and effects. Addict Behav 2015 Jan;40:51-56. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.addbeh.2014.08.013</u>] [Medline: <u>25222848</u>]
- 43. Federal Communications Commission. 2018. Lifeline Program for Low-Income Consumers URL: <u>https://www.fcc.gov/general/lifeline-program-low-income-consumers</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6zLCIhlyC]
- 44. Businelle MS, Kendzor DE. Research Gate. 2017. Project Advance II: advance understanding of health in homeless shelter patrons URL: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/project/Advance-II</u>
- 45. Dallas County Government. 2017. Jail Population Committee Meeting URL: <u>https://www.dallascounty.org/Assets/uploads/</u> <u>docs/criminal-justice/jail-pop/2017/2017%20-%2002.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-15] [WebCite Cache ID 6zRfEJsMh]
- 46. Kushel MB, Vittinghoff E, Haas JS. Factors associated with the health care utilization of homeless persons. J Am Med Assoc 2001 Jan 10;285(2):200-206. [Medline: <u>11176814</u>]
- 47. Fischer PJ, Breakey WR. The epidemiology of alcohol, drug, and mental disorders among homeless persons. Am Psychol 1991 Nov;46(11):1115-1128. [Medline: <u>1772149</u>]
- 48. Desai RA, Lam J, Rosenheck RA. Childhood risk factors for criminal justice involvement in a sample of homeless people with serious mental illness. J Nerv Ment Dis 2000 Jun;188(6):324-332. [Medline: <u>10890340</u>]
- 49. Benda BB. Predictors of arrests and service use among the homeless: logit analyses. Psychosoc Rehabil J 1993 Oct;17(2):145-161. [doi: 10.1037/h0095592]
- 50. Shiffman S, Hufford M, Hickcox M, Paty JA, Gnys M, Kassel JD. Remember that? A comparison of real-time versus retrospective recall of smoking lapses. J Consult Clin Psychol 1997 Apr;65(2):292-300. [Medline: <u>9086693</u>]
- 51. Stone AA, Schwartz JE, Neale JM, Shiffman S, Marco CA, Hickcox M, et al. A comparison of coping assessed by ecological momentary assessment and retrospective recall. J Pers Soc Psychol 1998 Jun;74(6):1670-1680. [Medline: <u>9654765</u>]
- 52. Stone AA, Shiffman S, Schwartz JE, Broderick JE, Hufford MR. Patient non-compliance with paper diaries. Br Med J 2002 May 18;324(7347):1193-1194 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>12016186</u>]
- Freedman MJ, Lester KM, McNamara C, Milby JB, Schumacher JE. Cell phones for ecological momentary assessment with cocaine-addicted homeless patients in treatment. J Subst Abuse Treat 2006 Mar;30(2):105-111. [doi: 10.1016/j.jsat.2005.10.005] [Medline: 16490673]

- 54. Businelle MS, Ma P, Kendzor DE, Reitzel LR, Chen M, Lam CY, et al. Predicting quit attempts among homeless smokers seeking cessation treatment: an ecological momentary assessment study. Nicotine Tob Res 2014 Oct;16(10):1371-1378 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/ntr/ntu088] [Medline: 24893602]
- 55. Businelle MS. Stephenson Cancer Center. 2017. Mobile Health URL: <u>http://otrc.stephensoncancercenter.org/MobileHealth.</u> aspx [WebCite Cache ID 6zQUUmW80]
- Arozullah AM, Yarnold PR, Bennett CL, Soltysik RC, Wolf MS, Ferreira RM, et al. Development and validation of a short-form, rapid estimate of adult literacy in medicine. Med Care 2007 Nov;45(11):1026-1033. [doi: 10.1097/MLR.0b013e3180616c1b] [Medline: 18049342]
- 57. Folstein MF, Folstein SE, McHugh PR. "Mini-mental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. J Psychiatr Res 1975 Nov;12(3):189-198. [Medline: <u>1202204</u>]
- Vanderplasschen W, Wolf J, Rapp RC, Broekaert E. Effectiveness of different models of case management for substance-abusing populations. J Psychoactive Drugs 2007 Mar;39(1):81-95 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/02791072.2007.10399867] [Medline: 17523588]
- 59. Lam JA, Rosenheck RA. Correlates of improvement in quality of life among homeless persons with serious mental illness. Psychiatr Serv 2000 Jan;51(1):116-118. [doi: 10.1176/ps.51.1.116] [Medline: 10647145]
- Lucht MJ, Hoffman L, Haug S, Meyer C, Pussehl D, Quellmalz A, et al. A surveillance tool using mobile phone short message service to reduce alcohol consumption among alcohol-dependent patients. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2014 Jun;38(6):1728-1736. [doi: 10.1111/acer.12403] [Medline: 24730528]
- 61. McInnes DK, Petrakis BA, Gifford AL, Rao SR, Houston TK, Asch SM, et al. Retaining homeless veterans in outpatient care: a pilot study of mobile phone text message appointment reminders. Am J Public Health 2014 Sep;104(Suppl 4):S588-S594. [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.302061] [Medline: 25100425]
- 62. Gonzalez JR, Jetelina KK, Roberts M, Reitzel LR, Kendzor D, Walters S, et al. Criminal justice system involvement among homeless adults. Am J Crim Just 2017 Aug 18:1-9. [doi: 10.1007/s12103-017-9413-7]
- 63. Spitzer RL, Kroenke K, Williams JB. Validation and utility of a self-report version of PRIME-MD: the PHQ primary care study. Primary Care Evaluation of Mental Disorders. Patient Health Questionnaire. J Am Med Assoc 1999 Nov 10;282(18):1737-1744. [Medline: 10568646]
- 64. Drechsler J. Multiple imputation of multilevel missing data—rigor versus simplicity. J Educ Behav Stat 2015 Feb 01;40(1):69-95. [doi: 10.3102/1076998614563393]
- 65. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Atlanta, Georgia: US Department of Health and Human Services; 2009. Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System Survey Data URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/brfss/index.html</u> [WebCite Cache ID <u>6zLHyvLa4</u>]
- 66. Sobell LC, Sobell MB. Timeline Followback User's Guide: A Calendar Method for Assessing Alcohol and Drug Use. Ontario: Addiction Research Foundation (Fondation de la recherche sur la toxicomanie); 1996.
- 67. The John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation Research Network on Socioeconomic Status and Health. Network on Socioeconomic Status and Health. 1999. Detroit Area Study (1995) Every Day Discrimination URL: <u>http://www.macses.ucsf.edu/research/psychosocial/discrimination.php</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6zLHQGLgX]
- Jaffee KD, Liu GC, Canty-Mitchell J, Qi RA, Austin J, Swigonski N. Race, urban community stressors, and behavioral and emotional problems of children with special health care needs. Psychiatr Serv 2005 Jan;56(1):63-69. [doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.56.1.63] [Medline: 15637194]
- 69. Sampson RJ, Raudenbush SW, Earls F. Neighborhoods and violent crime: a multilevel study of collective efficacy. Science 1997 Aug 15;277(5328):918-924 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 9252316]
- Cohen S, Kamarck T, Mermelstein R. A global measure of perceived stress. J Health Soc Behav 1983 Dec;24(4):385-396. [Medline: <u>6668417</u>]
- 71. Bryant FB, Smith BD. Refining the architecture of aggression: a measurement model for the Buss-Perry Aggression Questionnaire. J Res Pers 2001;35(2):138-167. [doi: 10.1006/jrpe.2000.2302]
- 72. Radloff LS. The CES-D scale: a self-report depression scale for research in the general population. Appl Psychol Meas 1977 Jun 01;1(3):385-401. [doi: 10.1177/014662167700100306]
- 73. Cohen S, Hoberman HM. Positive events and social supports as buffers of life change stress1. J Appl Social Pyschol 1983 Apr;13(2):99-125. [doi: 10.1111/j.1559-1816.1983.tb02325.x]
- Lubben J, Blozik E, Gillmann G, Iliffe S, von Renteln Kruse W, Beck JC, et al. Performance of an abbreviated version of the Lubben Social Network Scale among three European community-dwelling older adult populations. Gerontologist 2006 Aug;46(4):503-513. [Medline: <u>16921004</u>]
- 75. Tsemberis S, McHugo G, Williams V, Hanrahan P, Stefancic A. Measuring homelessness and residential stability: the residential time-line follow-back inventory. J Community Psychol 2006 Jan;35(1):29-42. [doi: 10.1002/jcop.20132]
- 76. Caton CL, Dominguez B, Schanzer B, Hasin DS, Shrout PE, Felix A, et al. Risk factors for long-term homelessness: findings from a longitudinal study of first-time homeless single adults. Am J Public Health 2005 Oct;95(10):1753-1759. [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2005.063321] [Medline: 16131638]

- 77. McBride TD, Calsyn RJ, Morse GA, Klinkenberg WD, Allen GA. Duration of homeless spells among severely mentally ill individuals: a survival analysis. J Community Psychol 1998;26(5):473-490. [doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1520-6629(199809)26:5<473::AID-JCOP6>3.0.CO;2-S]
- 78. Shiffman S, Hickcox M, Paty JA, Gnys M, Richards T, Kassel JD. Individual differences in the context of smoking lapse episodes. Addict Behav 1997;22(6):797-811. [Medline: <u>9426798</u>]
- 79. Shiffman S, Paty JA, Gnys M, Kassel JA, Hickcox M. First lapses to smoking: within-subjects analysis of real-time reports. J Consult Clin Psychol 1996 Apr;64(2):366-379. [Medline: <u>8871421</u>]
- Businelle M, Ma P, Kendzor D, Reitzel LR, Chen M, Lam CY, et al. Predicting quit attempts among homeless smokers seeking cessation treatment: an ecological momentary assessment study. Nicotine Tob Res 2014 Oct;16(10):1371-1378 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/ntr/ntu088] [Medline: 24893602]
- Businelle MS, Ma P, Kendzor DE, Frank SG, Wetter DW, Vidrine DJ. Using intensive longitudinal data collected via mobile phone to detect imminent lapse in smokers undergoing a scheduled quit attempt. J Med Internet Res 2016 Oct 17;18(10):e275 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6307] [Medline: 27751985]
- Businelle MS, Ma P, Kendzor DE, Frank SG, Vidrine DJ, Wetter DW. An ecological momentary intervention for smoking cessation: evaluation of feasibility and effectiveness. J Med Internet Res 2016 Dec 12;18(12):e321 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6058] [Medline: 27956375]
- Kendzor DE, Shuval K, Gabriel KP, Businelle MS, Ma P, High RR, et al. Impact of a mobile phone intervention to reduce sedentary behavior in a community sample of adults: a quasi-experimental evaluation. J Med Internet Res 2016 Jan 25;18(1):e19 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5137] [Medline: 26810027]
- 84. Hébert ET, Vandewater EA, Businelle MS, Harrell MB, Kelder SH, Perry CL. Feasibility and reliability of a mobile tool to evaluate exposure to tobacco product marketing and messages using ecological momentary assessment. Addict Behav 2017 Oct;73:105-110. [doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2017.05.004] [Medline: 28500906]
- Businelle MS, Kendzor DE, Kesh A, Cuate EL, Poonawalla IB, Reitzel LR, et al. Small financial incentives increase smoking cessation in homeless smokers: a pilot study. Addict Behav 2014 Mar;39(3):717-720. [doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2013.11.017] [Medline: 24321696]
- 86. Benjamini Y, Hochberg Y. Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. J R Stat Soc Series B Stat Methodol 1995;57(1):289-300. [doi: <u>10.2307/2346101</u>]
- 87. Verbeke G, Molenberghs G. Linear Mixed Models for Longitudinal Data. New York: Springer-Verlag; 2000.
- 88. McCulloch CE, Searle SR. Generalized, Linear, and Mixed Models. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc; 2001.
- Wolfinger R. Covariance structure selection in general mixed models. Commun Stat Simul Comput 1993 Apr 01;22(4):1079-1106. [doi: <u>10.1080/03610919308813143</u>]
- 90. Westfall PH, Young SS. Resampling-Based Multiple Testing: Examples and Methods for P-Value Adjustment. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc; Jan 1993.
- 91. Hayes AF. Introduction to Mediation, Moderation, and Conditional Process Analysis: A Regression-Based Approach. New York: The Guilford Press; Jun 14, 2013.
- 92. Hayes AF. PROCESS for SPSS and SAS URL: <u>http://afhayes.com/</u> introduction-to-mediation-moderation-and-conditional-process-analysis.html [accessed 2018-05-15] [WebCite Cache ID <u>6zQad62u3</u>]
- 93. Jennings WG, Piquero AR, Reingle JM. On the overlap between victimization and offending: a review of the literature. Aggress Violent Behav 2012 Jan;17(1):16-26. [doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2011.09.003]
- 94. Silver E, Piquero AR, Jennings WG, Piquero NL, Leiber M. Assessing the violent offending and violent victimization overlap among discharged psychiatric patients. Law Hum Behav 2011 Feb;35(1):49-59. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10979-009-9206-8</u>] [Medline: <u>20145985</u>]
- 95. Cottler LB, Compton WM, Ben-Abdallah A, Horne M, Claverie D. Achieving a 96.6 percent follow-up rate in a longitudinal study of drug abusers. Drug Alcohol Depend 1996 Jul;41(3):209-217. [Medline: <u>8842633</u>]
- 96. Menendez E, White MC, Tulsky JP. Locating study subjects: predictors and successful search strategies with inmates released from a U.S. county jail. Control Clin Trials 2001 Jun;22(3):238-247. [Medline: <u>11384788</u>]
- 97. North CS, Black M, Pollio DE. Predictors of successful tracking over time in a homeless population. Soc Work Res 2012 Jun;36(2):153-159 [FREE Full text]
- 98. Veldhuizen S, Adair CE, Methot C, Kopp BC, O'Campo P, Bourque J, et al. Patterns and predictors of attrition in a trial of a housing intervention for homeless people with mental illness. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2015 Feb;50(2):195-202. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00127-014-0909-x</u>] [Medline: <u>24917487</u>]
- 99. van Buuren S, Groothuis-Oudshoorn K. mice: multivariate imputation by chained equations in R. J Stat Softw 2011 Dec 12;45(3). [doi: 10.18637/jss.v045.i03]
- 100. Grund S, Lüdtke O, Robitzsch A. Multiple imputation of multilevel missing data: an introduction to the R package pan. SAGE Open 2016 Oct 01;6(4):1-17. [doi: 10.1177/2158244016668220]
- 101. Vidrine DJ, Marks RM, Arduino RC, Gritz ER. Efficacy of cell phone-delivered smoking cessation counseling for persons living with HIV/AIDS: 3-month outcomes. Nicotine Tob Res 2012 Jan;14(1):106-110 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/ntr/ntr121] [Medline: 21669958]

102. Gustafson DH, McTavish FM, Chih MY, Atwood AK, Johnson RA, Boyle MG, et al. A smartphone application to support recovery from alcoholism: a randomized clinical trial. J Am Med Assoc Psychiatry 2014 May;71(5):566-572 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2013.4642] [Medline: 24671165]

Abbreviations

EMA: ecological momentary assessment GLMM: generalized linear mixed model IRB: institutional review board QDS: Questionnaire Development System QoL: quality of life RCT: randomized controlled trial SPCM: smartphone-based case management UCM: usual case management

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 17.01.18; peer-reviewed by W Jennings, M Schaub, Y Yang; comments to author 01.03.18; revised version received 23.03.18; accepted 10.04.18; published 05.06.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Reingle Gonzalez JM, Businelle MS, Kendzor D, Staton M, North CS, Swartz M Using mHealth to Increase Treatment Utilization Among Recently Incarcerated Homeless Adults (Link2Care): Protocol for a Randomized Controlled Trial JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e151 URL: <u>http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e151/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/resprot.9868</u> PMID:

©Jennifer M Reingle Gonzalez, Michael S Businelle, Darla Kendzor, Michele Staton, Carol S North, Michael Swartz. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 05.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Protocol

A Self-Paced, Web-Based, Positive Emotion Skills Intervention for Reducing Symptoms of Depression: Protocol for Development and Pilot Testing of MARIGOLD

Elaine O Cheung¹, PhD; Elizabeth L Addington¹, PhD; Sarah M Bassett¹, MA; Stephanie A Schuette², BA; Eva W Shiu¹, MPH; Michael A Cohn³, PhD; Yan Leykin⁴, PhD; Laura R Saslow⁵, PhD; Judith T Moskowitz¹, MPH, PhD

¹Department of Medical Social Sciences, Osher Center for Integrative Medicine, Northwestern University Feinberg School of Medicine, Chicago, IL, United States

²Department of Psychology and Neuroscience, Duke University, Durham, NC, United States

³Osher Center for Integrative Medicine, University of California, San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States

⁴Palo Alto University, Palo Alto, CA, United States

⁵Department of Health Behavior and Biological Sciences, School of Nursing, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States

Corresponding Author:

Elaine O Cheung, PhD Department of Medical Social Sciences Osher Center for Integrative Medicine Northwestern University Feinberg School of Medicine 625 N Michigan Suite #2700 Chicago, IL, 60611 United States Phone: 1 3125034388 Email: <u>elaine-cheung@northwestern.edu</u>

Abstract

Background: Living with elevated symptoms of depression can have debilitating consequences for an individual's psychosocial and physical functioning, quality of life, and health care utilization. A growing body of evidence demonstrates that skills for increasing positive emotion can be helpful to individuals with depression. Although Web-based interventions to reduce negative emotion in individuals with depression are available, these interventions frequently suffer from poor retention and adherence and do not capitalize on the potential benefits of increasing positive emotion.

Objective: The aim of this study was to develop and test a Web-based positive emotion skills intervention tailored for individuals living with elevated depressive symptoms, as well as to develop and test enhancement strategies for increasing retention and adherence to that intervention.

Methods: This study protocol describes the development and testing for Mobile Affect Regulation Intervention with the Goal of Lowering Depression (MARIGOLD), a Web-based positive emotion skills intervention, adapted for individuals with elevated depressive symptomatology. The intervention development is taking place in three phases. In phase 1, we are tailoring an existing positive emotion skills intervention for individuals with elevated symptoms of depression and are pilot testing the tailored version of the intervention in a randomized controlled trial with two control conditions (N=60). In phase 2, we are developing and testing three enhancements aimed at boosting retention and adherence to the Web-based intervention (N=75): facilitator contact, an online discussion board, and virtual badges. In phase 3, we are conducting a multifactorial, nine-arm pilot trial (N=600) to systematically test these enhancement strategies, individually and in combination. The primary outcome is depressive symptom severity. Secondary outcomes include positive and negative emotion, psychological well-being, and coping resources.

Results: The project was funded in August 2014, and data collection was completed in May 2018. Data analysis is currently under way, and the first results are expected to be submitted for publication in 2018.

Conclusions: Findings from this investigation will enable us to develop an optimal package of intervention content and enhancement strategies for individuals with elevated symptoms of depression. If this intervention proves to be effective, it will provide a cost-effective, anonymous, appealing, and flexible approach for reducing symptoms of depression and improving psychological adjustment through increasing positive emotion.

Trial Registration:ClinicalTrials.gov NCT01964820 (Phase 1); https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT01964820 (Archived
by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6zpmKBcyX).ClinicalTrials.gov NCT02861755 (Phase 2);
https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02861755 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6zpmLmy8k).

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/10494

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10494) doi:10.2196/10494

KEYWORDS

emotions; depression; telemedicine; happiness; mobile apps

Introduction

Background

According to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 7.6% of Americans reported moderate to severe symptoms of depression between 2009 and 2012 [1]. Living with elevated symptoms of depression can have debilitating consequences for an individual's psychosocial and physical functioning, quality of life, and health care utilization [2-4]. Moreover, elevated depressive symptomatology is a significant risk factor for developing major depression [5,6]; has been associated with increased cardiovascular morbidity and mortality [7], risk of disability [8]; and carries an estimated annual economic cost of US \$210.5 billion [9]. However, the majority of Americans with elevated symptoms of depression go untreated or undertreated [10]; many individuals lack access to treatment or do not utilize available services [11-13]. Researchers have begun advocating for early intervention in the prevention of depression, highlighting the importance of targeting at-risk subgroups [14,15] such as those with elevated symptoms of depression [5].

Most research has focused on the role of negative emotion in depression, while largely ignoring the role of positive emotion. However, there is considerable evidence suggesting that positive and negative emotion are not simply opposite ends of a single continuum; rather, positive and negative emotion appear to be independent of one another [16,17], can be experienced concurrently [18-20], and positive emotion appears to play a unique role in influencing physical, psychological, and social functioning, over and above the effects of negative emotion [21-23]. In fact, emerging evidence suggests that low positive emotion, in particular, plays a uniquely important role in predicting depressive symptomatology, independent of negative emotion [24-27]. For instance, low positive emotion has been found to prospectively predict the initial onset of a depressive episode [28], and the dampening of positive emotion has been linked with increased symptoms of depression [29-32]. These findings, together with a growing body of evidence highlighting the unique benefits of positive emotion for coping with negative life events more generally [33-35], suggest that increasing positive emotion is a promising pathway to target for reducing symptoms of depression.

Indeed, interventions that target increasing the frequency of positive emotion experienced in daily life appear to be helpful for reducing symptoms of depression: a meta-analysis of 25

single and multicomponent interventions focusing on increasing positive emotional states such as gratitude, happiness, and optimism found that positive emotion skills interventions showed a medium effect size for relief of depressive symptoms, with stronger effects for currently depressed participants relative to nondepressed participants [36]. These interventions show comparable efficacy and long-lasting effects as that of psychotherapy or pharmacotherapy treatments [36,37]. Furthermore, positive emotion skills interventions may help counteract the depression-related motivational deficits that can lead to poor adherence and retention in traditional psychological interventions [36,38].

The internet offers a method for delivering psychological interventions that is time- and resource-efficient and has the benefit of providing treatment to those who may otherwise lack access to available services [39,40]. Moreover, Web-based interventions have the potential to overcome many of the barriers to help-seeking that depressed individuals have reported in the past, including cost, a shortage of trained professionals, concerns about anonymity, convenience, perceived stigma, and ease of accessibility [11,13,41]. For the past two decades, a large number of internet-based interventions for depression have been developed and tested [42], and meta-analyses have indicated that such Web-based interventions can be effective at reducing depressive symptomatology [43-45]. However, many Web-based interventions tend to suffer from poorer adherence and retention [37,46,47], and these issues can be exacerbated in depressed samples, potentially because of the specific psychological features of depression, including pessimism, low motivation, loss of energy, and impaired concentration [45,47-49].

Web-based interventions that are supported by a trained professional (eg, having a trained professional associated with the study guide the participant through the intervention content via email or telephone) have been found in meta-analyses to produce larger effect sizes and better adherence relative to Web-based interventions that are self-guided [43,50]. For instance, one meta-analysis found that the average percentage of fully adherent participants (participants who completed all sessions in the intervention) was 26% for self-guided Web-based interventions versus 72% for supported interventions [50]. However, a disadvantage of supported interventions is that they tend to be more time-intensive, costly, and difficult to disseminate relative to self-guided interventions. This research aims to develop and test low-cost, resource-efficient, and scalable strategies for promoting adherence and retention in Web-based interventions.

Figure 1. Flowchart of study timeline for phases 1 to 3. FC, facilitator contact; ODB, online discussion board; VB, virtual badges.



Our team has previously developed a multicomponent positive emotion skills intervention for individuals coping with the stress of chronic illness (eg, metastatic breast cancer, HIV, and type 2 diabetes) [51-54]. In our studies, this intervention was found to have reduced depressive symptom severity when administered either in person or online, had high retention even among individuals with high levels of depressive symptoms [51-53], and was associated with increased positive emotion in the midst of stressful life events [52-54]. In this investigation, we are adapting and tailoring the intervention to maximize acceptability and relevance for individuals experiencing elevated levels of depression. In addition, this research aims to address the issues of poor adherence and retention that have plagued previous Web-based interventions.

Objectives

In this protocol paper, we describe the development and pilot testing of Mobile Affect Regulation Intervention with the Goal of Lowering Depression (MARIGOLD), a Web-based positive emotion skills intervention for individuals with elevated depressive symptomatology. We are adapting an existing multicomponent positive emotion skills intervention [51-54] and tailoring it for individuals experiencing elevated levels of depressive symptoms. In addition, we are developing and testing three enhancements aimed to boost retention and adherence to the internet-based intervention. MARIGOLD is a five-session intervention designed to teach participants eight skills for increasing positive emotion in their daily lives. The intervention development is taking place in three phases (see Figure 1).

In phase 1, we are adapting the Web-based positive emotion skills intervention to maximize the acceptability and relevance of the intervention content for people with elevated symptoms of depression and are pilot testing the tailored version of the intervention. In phase 2, we are pilot testing three enhancements aimed at boosting retention and adherence: (1) facilitator contact, (2) an online discussion board (ODB), and (3) virtual badges. In phase 3, we are conducting a multifactorial, nine-arm pilot trial with 600 participants to systematically test each enhancement strategy, alone and in combination, for retention and adherence. The objectives of this investigation are to (1)test the feasibility and acceptability of a Web-based positive emotion skills intervention tailored for people experiencing elevated depressive symptoms (phases 1-3), (2) test the efficacy of three enhancement strategies (facilitator contact, ODB, and virtual badges) for increasing retention and adherence to the intervention (phases 2 and 3), and (3) test the preliminary efficacy of the positive emotion skills intervention for reducing depressive symptom severity (primary outcome), as well as for improving positive and negative emotion and other indicators of psychological adjustment (eg, perceived stress and meaning and purpose; secondary outcomes). Ultimately, this research seeks to develop an optimized Web-based positive emotion skills intervention, adapted for people experiencing elevated depressive symptoms.

Methods

Overview of Study Design

In each of the three phases of the MARIGOLD study, individuals with elevated symptoms of depression participate in the same flow of events (see Figure 1). The three study phases differ primarily in terms of the randomization groups and intervention portions of the study sequence (see Figure 1). Specifically, in phase 1, we are tailoring an existing positive emotion skills intervention for individuals with elevated symptoms of depression and are pilot testing the tailored version of the intervention in a randomized controlled trial (RCT) with two control conditions (N=60). In phase 2, we are developing

and testing three enhancements aimed at boosting retention and adherence to the Web-based intervention (N=75): facilitator contact, an ODB, and virtual badges. In phase 3, we are conducting a multifactorial, nine-arm pilot trial (N=600) to systematically test these enhancement strategies, individually and in combination. Each component of the study design is described in further detail below.

Participants

Study Setting

All aspects of the study (recruitment, consent, intervention, and assessments) are conducted online.

Eligibility Criteria

To be eligible for participation in any of the three pilot trials (phases 1-3), participants must meet the criteria provided in Textbox 1.

Respondents are ineligible if they have already participated in a prior phase of the study. All procedures are approved by the institutional review boards at participating institutions (University of California, San Francisco, UCSF and Northwestern University), and all participants are providing informed consent. The study was registered with Clinicaltrials.gov; phase 1 at UCSF (#NCT01964820) and phase 2 at Northwestern University (#NCT02861755).

Participant Timeline

See Figure 1 for the flow of events for participants in all three phases of the MARIGOLD study.

Ethics Approval and Consent to Participate

All procedures are approved by the Institutional Review Boards at participating institutions (UCSF and Northwestern University), and all participants provided informed consent. All staff members underwent updated Human Subjects Research Training either through the Collaborative Institutional Training Initiative or the NIH Human Subjects Training Module.

Recruitment and Enrollment

Participants for all three pilot trials (phases 1-3) are recruited online and online consent is obtained from each participant. We use online advertisements on platforms such as Reddit, posting within discussion threads for depression, stress, coping, and psychology. Recruitment links are also posted on Craigslist, Backpage, clinicaltrials.gov, and emailed to potential participants via ResearchMatch. Advertisements contain a link

Textbox 1. Eligibility criteria for participation.

to a Web-based eligibility screener (see inclusion and exclusion
criteria above). In phases 1 and 2, eligible individuals are
contacted by our research staff via telephone, and the research
staff describes the study and answers any questions that
participants may have. Following the telephone call, the research
staff sends an email to potential participants that includes a link

participants may staff sends an ema k to the online consent form. In phase 3, our team eliminated the telephone call and replaced it with an online instructional video. Potential participants in phase 3 take the Web-based screener, and eligible individuals are automatically directed to a Web page with the instructional video and the Web-based consent form. Phase 3 individuals who are not eligible are automatically notified of their ineligibility, instructed to exit the questionnaire, and are thanked for their time.

Run-In Period

Upon consenting to participate in the study, all participants begin the 7-day run-in period to screen participants for compliance. This run-in period must be completed to qualify for randomization. Each day during the 7-day run-in period, participants receive an email with a link to a brief Web-based survey, where they complete a daily emotion report using the revised Differential Emotions Scale (DES; see Multimedia Appendix 1) [35]. Participants who complete at least four emotion reports within the first 7 days are randomized to the study. Participants who do not complete at least four emotion reports within the first week are given a second opportunity to do so. If they do not complete at least four emotion reports within the second 7-day run-in period, they are not randomized in the study. We have used this run-in period in our prior research to screen out noncompliant participants [53].

In addition to the daily emotion reports, participants also complete ecological momentary assessments (EMAs) of their positive and negative emotion [56] during the run-in period. Specifically, participants receive SMS text messages (short message service, SMS) on their mobile devices three times per day for 3 days over the course of the week, prompting them to answer questions regarding their current emotional experience. In phases 2 and 3, participants are also completing measures of their daily negative stressors (assessed using the Daily Inventory of Stressful Events, DISE) [57,58] during the run-in period. The DISE is included in the brief Web-based survey sent to participants (see Multimedia Appendix 1). Although we are collecting EMAs and DISE during the run-in period, we are not using this data to inform whether participants are randomized to the study.

Eligibility criteria

- 1. Be 18 years or older
- 2. Have daily access to the internet
- 3. Own a mobile phone
- 4. Live in the United States
- 5. Be fluent in the English language (reading and writing)
- 6. Have elevated depressive symptoms (8-item Patient Health Questionnaire, PHQ-8, depression score ≥5) [55]

Randomization

In phase 1, participants are randomly assigned to one of the three groups using simple randomization. In phases 2 and 3, we are stratifying randomization based on gender and level of depressive symptom severity to ensure sufficient numbers of each group within each condition. We are using the 8-item Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ-8) [55] as our measure of depressive symptom severity. In phase 2, we are stratifying based on three levels of depressive symptom severity (PHQ-8 score: 5-9, mild; 10-14, moderate; \geq 15, severe) [55] and by gender. However, to be more consistent with recommended interpretations of PHQ scores [59], in phase 3, we are stratifying based on four levels of depressive symptom severity (PHQ-8 score: 5-9, mild; 10-14, moderate; 15-19, moderately severe; \geq 20, severe) and by gender. The randomization assignments were computer-generated via the study survey software (Qualtrics in phase 1 and Research Electronic Data Capture, REDCap in phases 2 and 3) that accounted for participants' demographic information and depressive symptom severity scores. The computer-generated randomization was performed by the study coordinator, who was not involved with either the intervention or the assessments, as both were completed online.

Assessments and Incentives

For all three pilot trials (phases 1-3), we are administering assessments at the following four time points (see Figure 1): baseline, post intervention (7 weeks post baseline), follow-up 1 (FU1; 1 month post intervention), and follow-up 2 (FU2; 3 months post intervention). The EMA text distribution and data collection are administered using PingQuest [60], a platform for the delivery and management of ecological momentary assessment data, developed by one of the authors (MC). All other assessments are administered online. In phase 1, we are using Qualtrics survey software [61] for Web-based data collection and management. In phases 2 and 3, we are using REDCap [62] for Web-based data collection and management, hosted at Northwestern University. Both Qualtrics and REDCap are secure, Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 compliant, Web-based apps designed to support data collection and management for research studies. Participants for all three pilot trials are compensated up to US \$60 total: US \$45 for completion of all assessments (US \$5 for baseline, US \$20 for post intervention, and US \$10 for each follow-up) and up to US \$15 for completing the first 3 weeks of daily website visits or completing the intervention [35,55,56,63].

Positive Emotion Skills Intervention

Adapting and Refining Intervention Materials

We have developed a five-session, multicomponent positive emotion skills intervention that can be administered either in person or online. In prior studies, this intervention has shown promise for reducing depressive symptoms and improving psychological adjustment in people coping with the stress of a chronic illness, including women with metastatic breast cancer [51], people newly diagnosed with HIV [54], and people with type 2 diabetes [53]. The intervention involves teaching participants eight empirically based skills to increase the frequency of positive emotion experienced in their daily lives:

XSL•FO

(1) noticing positive events [64,65], (2) capitalizing on or savoring positive events [66,67], (3) gratitude [68,69], (4) setting and working toward attainable goals [70,71], (5) mindfulness [72,73], (6) positive reappraisal [74,75], (7) focusing on personal strengths [76,77], and (8) small acts of kindness [78,79]. At each session, participants are taught up to three of the skills and are asked to practice each skill as home practice every day until the next weekly session.

In phase 1, we adapted the existing Web-based intervention content to address the specific needs and perspectives of people with depression. First, we modified the intervention content to substitute one of the existing skills in the positive emotion skills intervention, skill # 4: setting and working toward attainable goals, with the skill of behavioral activation. Behavioral activation involves teaching participants techniques to monitor their mood and daily activities and to develop plans to increase the number of activities they engage in through activity scheduling. Behavioral activation shares similar principles as the skill of setting and working toward attainable goals; however, behavioral activation has been studied extensively in the context of depression, and there is a strong evidence base supporting the effectiveness of behavioral activation for reducing symptoms of depression [80-83]. As such, we incorporated techniques and concepts from behavioral activation into the positive emotion skills intervention.

In addition, we adapted the existing Web-based intervention content (eg, text, exercises, and images) to address the specific needs and perspectives of people with depression. Table 1 shows the original intervention content and the new material we added to ensure that our intervention is applicable and useful to individuals experiencing symptoms of depression. The new material is intended to address biases, motivational deficits, or resource limitations (eg, lack of social support) that might make it difficult for participants with elevated depressive symptoms to understand the skills or engage with the exercises.

User Testing

Materials were modified and revised in multiple cycles based on feedback from Web-based participants. Specifically, in a prior unpublished study, we collected iterative feedback from 250 Web-based participants with elevated symptoms of depression (PHQ-8 score ≥5) recruited from Amazon's Mechanical Turk [55]. Consistent with standards of user testing to achieve 95% power to detect text that is offensive, unclear, or otherwise problematic [84], each adapted lesson was shown to at least 20 individuals. Participants read sections of text from the adapted intervention and then completed multiple choice quizzes to assess whether they understood the core idea being presented. Testers also answered Likert-scale questions about whether they found the material enjoyable, understandable, and useful, along with open-ended questions about any material they found offensive or inapplicable. A piece of text was considered acceptable if it met three criteria: (1) at least 80.0% (16/20) of testers passed the comprehension quiz, (2) the average rating for enjoyment and usefulness was above the neutral point on the scale, and (3) no testers found the material seriously offensive or inappropriate. Material that failed these criteria was further revised according to testers' suggestions for

improvement and then resubmitted for testing by at least 10 new participants. For example, early testers viewed several lessons as overly optimistic or difficult; after rewriting these lessons, feedback in subsequent rounds of testing was substantially more positive and met criteria for acceptability.

Mobile Affect Regulation Intervention With the Goal of Lowering Depression Intervention Content

The resulting MARIGOLD intervention teaches eight positive emotion skills using lessons and homework that have been tailored to people with elevated symptoms of depression (see Table 1).

Table 1. Mobile Affect Regulation Intervention with the Goal of Lowering Depression (MARIGOLD) intervention content adapted for depression.

Session	MARIGOLD ^a intervention content		
Session 1			
Skills 1 and 2: noticing and amplifying positive events; Skill 3: gratitude	 Learning to notice small positive moments in life and savoring or amplifying the positive emotional experience. Noticing positive events can help to reduce stress, even in the face of significant life stress Cultivating gratitude as another way to savor positive moments. The potential for gratitude to strengthen our connections with others 		
Depression material	• Recognizing cognitive biases that can lead to discounting or failing to notice or remember positive events		
Exercises	• Daily positive events journal. Daily gratitude journal		
Session 2			
Skill 4: activation	• Techniques for setting goals that are appropriately challenging but feasible		
Depression material	 Ways to practice scheduling activities to break out of a negative spiral Added emphasis on setting small, attainable goals and working up to challenging goals gradually How to select goals that will provide pleasure or mastery experiences 		
Exercises	• Select a goal for the week and record progress daily		
Session 3			
Skill 5: mindfulness	• Learning to increase the enjoyment of everyday activities by training ourselves to pay attention, on purpose, in the present moment, with nonjudgment. Learning to practice mindfulness both informally and formally		
Depression material	• Using present-focused awareness to combat rumination. Using acceptance to tolerate unpleasant situations with less negative emotion		
Exercises	• Select an everyday activity to do mindfully (informal practice). Guided mindfulness meditations (formal practice)		
Session 4			
Skill 6: positive reappraisal; Skill 7: strengths	 Positive reappraisal as a way to respond to everyday stressors and dispute excessively negative interpretations. Recognizing that it is possible to acknowledge a situation as negative but still appreciate potential benefits (silver linings) or mitigating factors Recognizing personal strengths, skills, or talents 		
Depression material	• Role of negative cognitions in causing or maintaining depression. Support for acknowledging strengths even in the presence of low self-esteem		
Exercises	 Daily reappraisal journal Daily strengths journal (record ways a personal strength or talent was used) 		
Session 5			
Skill 8: acts of kindness	• Engaging in small acts of kindness can help promote happiness and well-being for the individual, in addition to strengthening our relationships		
Depression material	• Small, prosocial acts that can be performed even if one is relatively socially isolated		
Exercises	• Do something nice for someone else each day and record it in a daily kindness journal		

^aMARIGOLD: Mobile Affect Regulation Intervention with the Goal of Lowering Depression.

XSL•FO RenderX

The skills are (in the order that they are presented) as follows: (1) noticing positive events, (2) amplifying positive events, (3) gratitude, (4) behavioral activation, (5) mindfulness, (6) positive reappraisal, (7) personal strengths, and (8) acts of kindness. MARIGOLD is delivered as a self-paced, Web-based intervention arranged into five modules containing 1 to 3 skills each. Each module is designed to be completed within 1 week; however, to allow for variations in individual schedules and self-pacing, participants are given a total of 7 weeks to complete the MARIGOLD course. Participants must finish the current week's skills before the next one's become available, so the skills are taught in succession. Each skill is associated with a home practice exercise in a journal format, and participants are encouraged to spend approximately 10 min each day reviewing the skill and completing home practice. Participants may also revisit previous weeks' skills and home practice exercises. After completion of the course, participants maintain access to the course website indefinitely, allowing them to review the skills or continue with their home practice.

In addition, booster sessions that contain brief summaries of the positive emotion skills, along with encouragement and goal setting for continued practice, become available immediately after course completion. For example, if participants are going through a booster session for skill # 8: acts of kindness, they will review a brief summary the skill, as well as a few examples of random acts of kindness. They will also have the chance to review their previous journal entries for the skill and print out a bonus handout on the skill. Finally, in the booster sessions, participants have the opportunity to set a goal to enact the skill. Specifically, participants will be asked to complete the following steps: (1) set a goal for enacting the skill (ie, "I will commit to doing something nice for a friend, loved one, or stranger every day"), (2) a time frame of the commitment (1 week, 2 weeks, 1 month, or 2 months), (3) the frequency of the commitment (more than once a day, once a day, every other day etc), (4) how they plan to keep track of their commitment (write about it on the MARIGOLD website or talk to a friend or activity partner), (5) write down an encouraging note to themselves for when it gets difficult to enact the skill, and (6) digitally sign their name to a summarized page with their commitment. Following these six steps, participants will be emailed a copy of their responses as a reminder.

Outcomes

XSI•FC

Retention and Adherence

In this study, we define retention as the number of assessment questionnaires that participants complete. In addition, we define adherence to the intervention in two ways: (1) the number of lesson modules accessed by the participant and (2) the proportion of the intervention content that participants complete (ie, the number of pages that participants view out of the total number of pages in the intervention).

Preliminary Efficacy Measures

Assessments include self-report measures of demographic and clinical characteristics, depression, positive and negative emotion, psychological well-being, coping resources, potential moderators, and satisfaction with the intervention. See

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10494/

Multimedia Appendix 1 for the full list of measures. The follow-up interviews in phases 1 and 2 are conducted over the telephone by research staff; if the participant is in the facilitator contact arm (phase 2 only), we ensure that the research staff conducting the follow-up interview is not the same person who was assigned as the participant's facilitator. In phase 3, the follow-up interviews are delivered as a Web-based survey.

The primary efficacy outcome in the proposed research is depressive symptom severity, which we are measuring using the PHQ-8 [55]. We will also assess the Center for Epidemiological Studies-Depression [63] as an additional measure of depressive symptomatology. Emotion is also a central construct in the proposed research. As such, we are measuring it multiple ways: (1) daily emotion reports [35], completed daily during the run-in period (which serves as the baseline measure) and during the 5- to 7-week intervention period, and also daily, in 1-week bursts at each of the three postintervention assessment periods (post intervention, FU1, and FU2); (2) past-week emotion reports [35] at each of the four assessment periods (baseline, post intervention, FU1, and FU2); and (3) EMA [56] completed three times per day for 3 days per week during the run-in period (which serves as the baseline measure) and for 1-week bursts at each subsequent assessment (post intervention, FU1, FU2).

Study Design

Phase 1: Pilot Test of the Web-Based Positive Emotion Skills Intervention Tailored for Participants With Elevated Symptoms of Depression

Participants (N=60) are randomized into one of three arms: (1) MARIGOLD intervention (N=30), (2) active control (daily emotion reporting during the 5-week intervention period; N=15), or (3) waitlist control (N=15). Participants in the intervention arm receive a five-session positive emotion skills intervention tailored for participants with elevated symptoms of depression (described above). Participants in the daily emotion reporting arm complete the DES [35] daily for the 7-week duration of the intervention period. In past research, we have established that emotion reporting is acceptable as a control condition (retention rates of approximately 80%, similar to the intervention) and that participants perceive it as being beneficial, providing some of the features of a placebo control [53]. Participants in the waitlist control group only complete the assessment questionnaires. Upon completion of the FU1 assessment, participants in both the emotion-reporting and waitlist control arms receive access to the MARIGOLD intervention. Following phase 1, we review the study feedback from telephone interview transcripts and modify and refine the study design, staff training, and intervention content accordingly.

Phase 2: Pilot Test of Three Enhancements to Increase Retention and Adherence

In phase 2, we are developing and pilot testing three enhancements that can be added to the Web-based intervention for the purpose of boosting retention and adherence among people with elevated depressive symptoms. Participants (N=75) are randomized into one of three arms, the intervention plus one enhancement: (1) intervention + facilitator contact (N=25),
(2) intervention + ODB (N=25), and (3) intervention + virtual badges (N=25). Each enhancement is designed to improve retention and adherence to the intervention by removing practical and motivational barriers to continued engagement. We describe each enhancement strategy below.

Facilitator Contact

Even when interventions are entirely computerized, contact with a person associated with the intervention has been found to increase adherence to the study [43,85-89]. Participants assigned to this enhancement arm are contacted once per week by a facilitator, who encourages them to continue with the program and answers any questions they have about the study. Contact is limited to no more than 5 min per week. The facilitator schedules a time each week to call the participant by telephone. If they cannot agree on a time or the participant cannot be reached that week, the facilitator contacts the participant by email. The content of the facilitator script is similar for both telephone and email communication. Before contacting the participant (either via telephone or email), the facilitator checks in on the participant's progress in the course (eg, the skills accessed that week, home practice completion, and daily emotion survey completion). The facilitator begins the facilitator contact (both telephone and email) by briefly summarizing to the participant their progress in the course that week. Next, facilitators check in with the participant about (1) the skills covered that week, (2) the home practice that week, (3) the daily emotion surveys, and (4) any issues with the technology. Specifically, the facilitator asks participants how each component (eg, skills covered and home practice) went that week, whether the participant experienced any challenges, difficulties, or barriers with each component that week, and whether they had any comments or questions. The facilitator contact ends with the facilitator confirming the time for next week's facilitator contact call, unless it's the final week (week 7). When facilitators email participants, facilitators encourage participants to reply with questions, comments, and technology issues. The facilitator does not offer counseling to the participant during the facilitator contact. If the participant begins to request counseling, the facilitator reminds the participant that the facilitator is not in the position to provide advice or therapy to the participant and reinforces that their role is to answer questions, help the participant progress through the course, and discuss challenges, goals, or technology issues. The facilitator encourages the participant to identify opportunities to apply the MARIGOLD skills in their daily life using language from the course content. In cases where the participant is actively seeking counseling, the facilitator recommends that the participant speak with their medical provider, and if they don't have a medical provider, the facilitator offers resources for the participant to find medical coverage (see training section below).

Online Discussion Board

Prior research has found that receiving peer support from other users via a Web-based discussion forum can increase rates of adherence to Web-based interventions [90-94]. Participants assigned to this enhancement arm are able to share questions, experiences, and encouragement with other participants in a pseudonymous Web-based environment (ie, each participant has a consistent username, but it contains no information about their identity). Research assistants serve as moderators, checking the discussion board one or more times weekly to remove posts that are inappropriate (eg, profanity, advertisements, and bullying), to identify any concerns about participant safety or suicidality, to post prompts or suggestions to start discussions, to provide encouragement, and to answer broad questions about the study. Moderators remind users regularly and as needed about guidelines for the discussion board (eg, its supportive purpose and the importance of protecting privacy). They do not provide detailed answers to questions about the intervention or discuss individual exercise responses.

Virtual Badges

Research shows that learning tasks can be made more engaging and memorable when participants are given proximal goals and benchmarks to strive for and when their accomplishments are reinforced with rewards [95,96]. Participants assigned to this enhancement arm receive virtual flower badges for accomplishing tasks and meeting milestones. These colorful badges are collected on participants' personal green garden plot, and individuals are encouraged to grow their garden (see Figure 2). Flowers are awarded for different behaviors that can occur once or be repeatable. For example, participants can earn a blue flower each time they read a skill (repeatable) and one pink sunflower after they read all the skills (single occurrence). Completing home practice and logging into the website are also incentivized, with badges awarded for completing at least one home practice exercise for 4 consecutive days (repeatable) and logging into the website for 7 consecutive days (repeatable).

Following phase 2, we review the study feedback from participants and modify and refine the study design, staff training, enhancements, and intervention content accordingly.

Phase 3: A Multifactorial Randomized Controlled Pilot Trial to Test Each Intervention Enhancement for Retention and Adherence

Participants (N=600) are randomized to receive the basic intervention, the intervention plus one or more of the three enhancements, or an emotion-reporting only control condition. Specifically, the study is a multifactorial design in which participants are randomized into one of the following nine arms (approximately 67 per arm): (1) intervention only, (2) intervention + facilitator contact, (3) intervention + ODB, (4) intervention + virtual badges, (5) intervention + facilitator contact + virtual badges, (7) intervention + ODB + virtual badges, (7) intervention + facilitator contact + ODB + virtual badges, and (8) emotion reporting only control.

Figure 2. Example garden plot with virtual flower badges and accompanying key in the virtual badges enhancement.

©@©‡‡\$ @©@★\$\$ @©@						
	Creating a Profile					
*	Reading a Skill					
ලා	Logging in to the website for 7 consecutive days					
*	Completing at least 1 practice per day for 4 consecutive days					
۲	Recording your emotions ("FEEL") at least 4 times over the past week					
*	Reading all of the Skills					
×	Completing the Post Intervention Survey Booster					
	Completing the 1 Month Survey Booster					
*	Completing the 3 Month Survey Booster					

Training, Fidelity, and Protection of Human Subjects

All staff members receive training on the overall study design and procedures relevant to their staff assignment, including (1) The technology for participant tracking and data collection (eg, REDCap, Qualtrics, and PingQuest); (2) Procedures for serving as a facilitator in the facilitator contact enhancement (eg, training on scheduling telephone and email correspondence with participants, conducting the brief facilitator telephone calls using a standardized facilitator script (see above) to ensure consistent delivery of facilitator contact); (3) Procedures for serving as a moderator of the ODB; (4) Training on the booster sessions; and (5) Protocol for responding to participant suicidality or distress.

Facilitators are trained on how to handle cases of extreme distress or suicidality expressed over the telephone, via email, or on the ODB. In cases of extreme distress or suicidality, the research staff is trained to emphasize to the participant that MARIGOLD is not therapy and to tell participants to contact 911 in the case of an emergency. As part of the distress-suicidality protocol developed by one of the authors (EA), any signs of distress, however small, is reviewed

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10494/

RenderX

collaboratively by the facilitator, EA, and the study coordinator (ES) to monitor the safety and well-being of participants and to respond appropriately. Facilitators do not offer medical advice and instead, encourage participants to consult their medical provider, offer resources to find a medical provider if he or she does not have one, and provide relevant resources to participants (eg, a suicide hotline).

Training sessions are conducted initially during the study start-up and when onboarding new staff members, on an ongoing basis as the study protocol is updated across the three phases, and on an as-needed basis to address individual cases and procedural issues. All staff members maintained updated Human Subjects Research training either through Collaborative Institutional Training Initiative or the National Institutes of Health (NIH) Human Subjects Research module.

Planned Analyses

In all three phases of the study, we plan to conduct intention-to-treat analyses to examine (1) Retention and adherence to the intervention and (2) Preliminary efficacy of the intervention. In phase 3, we will have sufficient power to conduct additional analyses examining (3) Moderators of

retention and adherence within each randomization arm, (4) Moderators of the primary and secondary efficacy outcomes within each randomization arm, and (5) Whether intervention effects are mediated by increases in positive emotion.

Retention and Adherence

Retention will be defined as completing the baseline, postintervention, and follow-up assessments. We will categorize retention at each assessment as a binary outcome and will test for differences in the proportions of participants who are retained at each assessment using a binary logistic regression model using dummy variables to represent each arm. Adherence will be assessed in intervention participants only and measured in two ways: (1) the number of skills accessed and (2) the proportion of the intervention completed (ie, the number of pages viewed out of the total possible pages across all lesson modules in the intervention). In the phase 1 pilot, we will report descriptive statistics of adherence in the intervention arm and will explore whether retention differs as a function of arm (intervention vs emotion-reporting control vs waitlist control) using a binary logistic regression, with dummy variables to represent each arm. In the phase 2 pilot, we will explore whether retention and adherence differ as a function of enhancement type using a binary logistic regression for retention and linear regressions for adherence, with dummy variables to represent each arm. In the phase 3 pilot, we will use additional contrast tests to explore whether retention and adherence differ as a function of enhancement type received (no enhancement, facilitator contact, virtual badges, or ODB), as well as whether receiving certain combinations of enhancements offers additional benefits for increasing retention and adherence.

Preliminary Efficacy

Although this investigation is mainly focused on optimizing adherence and retention to the intervention, we will conduct analyses examining the preliminary efficacy of the intervention. Our primary measures of preliminary efficacy will be depressive symptom severity, as assessed by the PHQ-8 [55]. We will also assess change in positive and negative emotion and other indicators of psychological adjustment (eg, perceived stress and meaning and purpose) as secondary outcomes.

For each outcome, we will estimate growth curves within a multilevel modeling (MLM) framework [97] to assess change in each outcome across the four assessment points (baseline, post intervention, FU1, and FU2). MLM offers an approach that accommodates missing data points and nonindependence in observations. We plan to model time at level 1 and randomization arm at level 2 using dummy variables to represent each arm. In phase 1, the primary parameters of interest will be the differences in the magnitude of change in preliminary efficacy outcomes between the intervention arm and each of the control arms over time. In phase 2, the primary parameters of interest will be the magnitude of change in outcomes across all three randomization arms over time. In phase 2, we will also explore whether the three enhancement arms (facilitator contact, ODB, and virtual badges) differ in their magnitude of change in preliminary efficacy outcomes over time. In phase 3, the primary parameter of interest will be the difference in the magnitude of change in preliminary efficacy outcomes over

RenderX

time for the arms that received the intervention relative to the emotion-reporting control. In phase 3, we will also explore whether there are differences in the magnitude of change in outcomes over time as a function of enhancement type (no enhancement, facilitator contact, ODB, or virtual badges), as well as whether receiving certain combinations of enhancements may influence magnitude of change in outcomes over time. We will use significance tests comparing the information criteria of different models to determine which covariates to include in the final model.

Moderators of Retention and Adherence

In phase 3, we will assess baseline depressive symptom severity, gender, race or ethnicity, and comfort with technology as moderators of retention and adherence. This will allow us to detect whether certain enhancements to the intervention increase adherence or retention for some subpopulations but not others. For each potential moderator, we will rerun the binary logistic regression analyses with a set of interaction variables between the moderator and the dummy condition variables. Due to power limitations, we will not test all four moderators in the same model or explore any interactions among the moderators.

Mediational Analyses

Finally, in phase 3, we will test whether positive emotion mediates any effect of the intervention on overall depressive symptoms. For the mediational analyses, we will combine intervention arms to explore the effects of intervention (regardless of enhancement type). We plan to conduct multilevel moderated mediation analyses [98] using a multilevel structural equation modeling (MSEM) framework [99]. More specifically, mediation effects will be estimated by examining the indirect effect of the intervention on change in depressive symptom severity through the effect of change in the positive emotion. We will test the significance of the specific indirect effect in the MSEM model using the Monte Carlo method with 20,000 bootstraps [100,101]. In addition, we will conduct exploratory multilevel moderated mediational analyses to explore whether improvements in positive emotion mediate the intervention effects on secondary outcomes (eg, psychological well-being, perceived stress, and meaning and purpose).

Results

The project was funded in August 2014, and data collection was completed in May 2018. Data analysis is currently under way, and the first results are expected to be submitted for publication in 2018.

Discussion

Principal Findings

This paper describes the study protocol for the development and pilot testing of MARIGOLD, a Web-based positive emotion skills intervention adapted for individuals with elevated depressive symptomatology. In this work, we are tailoring the intervention content to meet the needs and challenges of individuals with elevated symptoms of depression and are pilot testing the tailored version of the intervention along with three

enhancements aimed at boosting retention and adherence to the Web-based intervention content: facilitator contact, ODB, and virtual badges. Ultimately, the goal of this research is to develop an optimized package of relevant content and retention and adherence strategies for individuals with elevated depression.

Strengths and Limitations

There are a number of strengths to this work. One strength is its innovative focus on positive emotion. Although most psychological interventions for depression tend to target the reduction of negative emotions, this intervention targets increasing positive emotion, which may be an especially promising pathway for helping individuals with elevated depressive symptoms. Another strength of this work is its focus on developing tailored intervention content and enhancement strategies that specifically address the depression-related motivational deficits that can lead to poor adherence and retention. A third strength of this work is systematic development and testing of the intervention over three phases: the development and pilot testing of the intervention content (phase 1), the development and pilot testing of the three enhancement strategies (phase 2), and a multifactorial RCT, systematically testing each enhancement strategy, alone and in combination (phase 3). A fourth strength of this work is the Web-based delivery of the intervention. If the intervention is found to be effective, the self-guided, Web-based delivery of the intervention offers the potential for low-cost, widespread dissemination of the intervention over the internet.

Despite these strengths, potential limitations of this study design should be acknowledged. One significant challenge that faces our project is the potential for our enhancement strategies to actually reduce adherence or efficacy for some users. For example, individuals who are less comfortable or experienced with technology may have difficulty accessing or utilizing the enhancements (eg, their virtual garden plot and ODB). In addition, another limitation is that our follow-up assessments are conducted relatively close to the intervention, with the final follow-up assessment at 3 months post intervention. Future research should include longer follow-up assessments (eg, 1 year post intervention), so that we may examine whether the effects of the intervention persist over an extended period of time.

Furthermore, individuals who have more severe symptoms of depression may be reluctant to engage in Web-based social interactions. We are collecting extensive quantitative and qualitative feedback regarding the intervention content and enhancement strategies, which will give us the opportunity to address any issues that participants may have regarding the accessibility and user-friendliness of the Web-based platform and to remedy any off-putting content or features of the intervention. Additionally, detecting potential moderators of the intervention (eg, comfort with technology and baseline depression severity) will be valuable in itself. Learning more about which intervention features work for which participants will contribute to the development of more sophisticated and targeted interventions in the future.

Finally, research that focuses on the benefits of increasing positive emotion can sometimes be misunderstood as minimizing the significance of depression and its harmful individual and societal consequences. This is not our intent. On the contrary, we understand that depression is real, complex, and painful. We are not encouraging people to simply adopt a *don't worry-be happy* attitude, nor do we proclaim that increasing positive emotion is a panacea. However, a growing body of evidence demonstrates that increasing positive emotion can promote psychological and physical benefits and catalyze an upward trajectory for people who experience depression or other hardships.

Conclusions

In sum, the goal of this investigation is to develop and test a Web-based positive emotion skills intervention, tailored for individuals living with elevated depressive symptoms (MARIGOLD). If this intervention proves to be effective, it can provide a cost-effective, anonymous, and flexible approach for reducing depressive symptoms and improving psychological adjustment in individuals living with elevated symptoms of depression.

Acknowledgments

REDCap is supported at Feinberg School of Medicine by the Northwestern University Clinical and Translational Science Institute. The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the NIH. This study is being funded by R34MH101265-01 from the National Institute of Mental Health. It is registered at clinicaltrials.gov as # NCT01964820 (phase 1 at University of California, San Francisco) and #NCT02861755 (phases 2 and 3 at Northwestern University). Research reported in this publication was also supported, in part, by the NIH National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences, Grant Number UL1TR001422. EOC was supported by the Osher Center for Integrative Medicine at Northwestern and a National Science Foundation Social Behavioral and Economics postdoctoral fellowship (#1714952), and ELA was supported by a NIH or National Cancer Institute training grant CA193193. LRS was supported by a K01 from the National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases of the NIH (1K01DK107456).

Authors' Contributions

JTM, MAC, YL, and LRS initiated, conceptualized, and designed phases 1 to 3 of the study protocol. MAC and LRS coordinated the study at UCSF. EWS coordinated the study at Northwestern. All authors assisted with the development of the study and finalized the study protocol. EOC, ELA, SMB, EWS, and SAS developed the first draft of the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Study measures and administration frequency.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 114KB - resprot v7i6e10494 app1.pdf]

References

- Pratt LA, Brody DJ. US Department of Health and Human Services. 2014. Depression in the U.S. Household Population, 2009–2012 (NCHS data brief, no. 172) URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db172.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-21]
 [WebCite Cache ID 6zZusqwYc]
- Cuijpers P, de Graaf R, van Dorsselaer S. Minor depression: risk profiles, functional disability, health care use and risk of developing major depression. J Affect Disord 2004 Apr;79(1-3):71-79. [doi: <u>10.1016/S0165-0327(02)00348-8</u>] [Medline: <u>15023482</u>]
- 3. Jeuring HW, Huisman M, Comijs HC, Stek ML, Beekman AT. The long-term outcome of subthreshold depression in later life. Psychol Med 2016 Oct;46(13):2855-2865. [doi: 10.1017/S0033291716001549] [Medline: 27468780]
- Goldney RD, Fisher LJ, Dal Grande E, Taylor AW. Subsyndromal depression: prevalence, use of health services and quality of life in an Australian population. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2004 Apr;39(4):293-298. [doi: 10.1007/s00127-004-0745-5] [Medline: 15085331]
- 5. Cuijpers P, Smit F. Subthreshold depression as a risk indicator for major depressive disorder: a systematic review of prospective studies. Acta Psychiatr Scand 2004;109(5):325-331. [Medline: <u>15049768</u>]
- 6. Fogel J, Eaton WW, Ford DE. Minor depression as a predictor of the first onset of major depressive disorder over a 15-year follow-up. Acta Psychiatr Scand 2006 Jan;113(1):36-43. [doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.2005.00654.x] [Medline: 16390367]
- 7. Gan Y, Gong Y, Tong X, Sun H, Cong Y, Dong X, et al. Depression and the risk of coronary heart disease: a meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. BMC psychiatry 2014 Dec;14:371. [doi: 10.1186/s12888-014-0371-z]
- 8. Broadhead WE, Blazer DG, George LK, Tse CK. Depression, disability days, and days lost from work in a prospective epidemiologic survey. J Am Med Assoc 1990 Nov 21;264(19):2524-2528. [Medline: <u>2146410</u>]
- 9. Greenberg PE, Fournier AA, Sisitsky T, Pike CT, Kessler RC. The economic burden of adults with major depressive disorder in the United States (2005 and 2010). J Clin Psychiatry 2015;76(2):155-162. [doi: <u>10.4088/JCP.14m09298</u>]
- González HM, Vega WA, Williams DR, Tarraf W, West BT, Neighbors HW. Depression care in the United States: too little for too few. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2010 Jan;67(1):37-46 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2009.168] [Medline: 20048221]
- 11. van Zoonen K, Kleiboer A, Beekman AT, Smit JH, Boerema AM, Cuijpers P. Reasons and determinants of help-seeking in people with a subclinical depression. J Affect Disord 2015 Mar 1;173:105-112. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2014.10.062] [Medline: 25462403]
- 12. Andrews G, Issakidis C, Carter G. Shortfall in mental health service utilisation. Br J Psychiatry 2001 Nov;179:417-425. [Medline: <u>11689399</u>]
- Demyttenaere K, Bruffaerts R, Posada-Villa J, Gasquet I, Kovess V, Lepine JP, WHO World Mental Health Survey Consortium. Prevalence, severity, and unmet need for treatment of mental disorders in the World Health Organization World Mental Health Surveys. J Am Med Assoc 2004 Jun 2;291(21):2581-2590. [doi: <u>10.1001/jama.291.21.2581</u>] [Medline: <u>15173149</u>]
- 14. Cuijpers P, Koole SL, van Dijke A, Roca M, Li J, Reynolds 3rd CF. Psychotherapy for subclinical depression: meta-analysis. Br J Psychiatry 2014 Oct;205(4):268-274 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.113.138784] [Medline: 25274315]
- 15. Muñoz RF, Cuijpers P, Smit F, Barrera AZ, Leykin Y. Prevention of major depression. Annu Rev Clin Psychol 2010;6:181-212. [doi: 10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-033109-132040] [Medline: 20192789]
- 16. Bradburn NM. The Structure of Psychological Well-Being. Chicago, IL: Aldine Publishing Company; 1969.
- 17. Watson D, Clark LA, Tellegen A. Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: the PANAS scales. J Pers Soc Psychol 1988 Jun;54(6):1063-1070. [Medline: <u>3397865</u>]
- Larsen JT, McGraw AP, Cacioppo JT. Can people feel happy and sad at the same time? J Pers Soc Psychol 2001 Oct;81(4):684-696. [Medline: <u>11642354</u>]
- 19. Larsen JT, Hemenover SH, Norris CJ, Cacioppo JT. Turning adversity to advantage: On the coactivation of positivenegative emotions. In: A psychology of human strengths: Fundamental questions and future directions for a positive psychology. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association; 2003:211-225.
- 20. Folkman S, Moskowitz JT. Positive affect and the other side of coping. Am Psychol 2000 Jun;55(6):647-654. [Medline: 10892207]
- 21. Chida Y, Steptoe A. Positive psychological well-being and mortality: a quantitative review of prospective observational studies. Psychosom Med 2008;70(7):741-756. [doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e31818105ba]

- 22. Danner DD, Snowdon DA, Friesen WV. Positive emotions in early life and longevity: findings from the nun study. J Pers Soc Psychol 2001 May;80(5):804-813. [Medline: <u>11374751</u>]
- 23. Pressman SD, Cohen S. Does positive affect influence health? Psychol Bull 2005 Nov;131(6):925-971. [doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.131.6.925] [Medline: 16351329]
- 24. Clark LA, Watson D, Mineka S. Temperament, personality, and the mood and anxiety disorders. J Abnorm Psychol 1994 Feb;103(1):103-116. [Medline: <u>8040472</u>]
- 25. Clark LA, Watson D. Tripartite model of anxiety and depression: psychometric evidence and taxonomic implications. J Abnorm Psychol 1991;100(3):316-336. [Medline: <u>1918611</u>]
- Benning SD, Ait Oumeziane B. Reduced positive emotion and underarousal are uniquely associated with subclinical depression symptoms: evidence from psychophysiology, self-report, and symptom clusters. Psychophysiology 2017 Jul;54(7):1010-1030. [doi: 10.1111/psyp.12853] [Medline: 28322458]
- 27. Nitschke JB, Heller W, Imig JC, McDonald RP, Miller GA. Distinguishing dimensions of anxiety and depression. Cognit Ther Res 2001;25(1):1-22. [doi: 10.1023/A:1026485530405]
- Kendall AD, Zinbarg RE, Mineka S, Bobova L, Prenoveau JM, Revelle W, et al. Prospective associations of low positive emotionality with first onsets of depressive and anxiety disorders: results from a 10-wave latent trait-state modeling study. J Abnorm Psychol 2015 Nov;124(4):933-943 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/abn0000105] [Medline: 26372005]
- 29. Raes F, Smets J, Nelis S, Schoofs H. Dampening of positive affect prospectively predicts depressive symptoms in non-clinical samples. Cogn Emot 2012;26(1):75-82. [doi: 10.1080/02699931.2011.555474] [Medline: 21756217]
- 30. Werner-Seidler A, Banks R, Dunn BD, Moulds ML. An investigation of the relationship between positive affect regulation and depression. Behav Res Ther 2013 Jan;51(1):46-56. [doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2012.11.001] [Medline: 23178678]
- 31. Feldman GC, Joormann J, Johnson SL. Responses to positive affect: a self-report measure of rumination and dampening. Cognit Ther Res 2008;32(4):507-525. [doi: 10.1007/s10608-006-9083-0]
- 32. Nelis S, Holmes EA, Raes F. Response styles to positive affect and depression: concurrent and prospective associations in a community sample. Cognit Ther Res 2015;39(4):480-491 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10608-015-9671-y] [Medline: 26229213]
- Ong AD, Bergeman CS, Bisconti TL, Wallace KA. Psychological resilience, positive emotions, and successful adaptation to stress in later life. J Pers Soc Psychol 2006 Oct;91(4):730-749. [doi: <u>10.1037/0022-3514.91.4.730</u>] [Medline: <u>17014296</u>]
- Tugade MM, Fredrickson BL. Resilient individuals use positive emotions to bounce back from negative emotional experiences. J Pers Soc Psychol 2004 Feb;86(2):320-333 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.86.2.320] [Medline: 14769087]
- Fredrickson BL, Tugade MM, Waugh CE, Larkin GR. What good are positive emotions in crises? A prospective study of resilience and emotions following the terrorist attacks on the United States on September 11th, 2001. J Pers Soc Psychol 2003 Feb;84(2):365-376 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>12585810</u>]
- 36. Sin NL, Lyubomirsky S. Enhancing well-being and alleviating depressive symptoms with positive psychology intervention: a practice-friendly meta-analysis. J Clin Psychol 2009;65(5):467-487. [doi: <u>10.1002/jclp.20593</u>]
- 37. Geraghty AW, Wood AM, Hyland ME. Attrition from self-directed interventions: investigating the relationship between psychological predictors, intervention content and dropout from a body dissatisfaction intervention. Soc Sci Med 2010 Jul;71(1):30-37. [doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.03.007] [Medline: 20400220]
- Seligman MEP, Rashid T, Parks AC. Positive psychotherapy. Am Psychol 2006 Nov;61(8):774-788. [doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.61.8.774] [Medline: 17115810]
- 39. Smalley KB, Yancey CT, Warren JC, Naufel K, Ryan R, Pugh JL. Rural mental health and psychological treatment: a review for practitioners. J Clin Psychol 2010 May;66(5):479-489. [doi: 10.1002/jclp.20688] [Medline: 20222125]
- 40. Andersson G, Titov N. Advantages and limitations of internet-based interventions for common mental disorders. World Psychiatry 2014 Feb;13(1):4-11 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/wps.20083] [Medline: 24497236]
- Rickwood DJ, Deane FP, Wilson CJ. When and how do young people seek professional help for mental health problems? Med J Aust 2007 Oct 1;187(7 Suppl):S35-S39. [Medline: <u>17908023</u>]
- 42. Andersson G, Cuijpers P, Carlbring P, Riper H, Hedman E. Guided Internet-based vs. face-to-face cognitive behavior therapy for psychiatric and somatic disorders: a systematic review and meta-analysis. World Psychiatry 2014;13(3):288-295. [doi: 10.1002/wps.20151]
- 43. Andersson G, Cuijpers P. Internet-based and other computerized psychological treatments for adult depression: a meta-analysis. Send to Cogn Behav Ther 2009;38(4):196-205. [doi: 10.1080/16506070903318960]
- 44. Saddichha S, Al-Desouki M, Lamia A, Linden IA, Krausz M. Online interventions for depression and anxiety a systematic review. Health Psychol Behav Med 2014;2(1):841-881. [Medline: 25750823]
- 45. Christensen H, Griffiths KM, Farrer L. Adherence in internet interventions for anxiety and depression. J Med Internet Res 2009 Apr 24;11(2):e13 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1194] [Medline: 19403466]
- 46. Eysenbach G. The law of attrition. J Med Internet Res 2005 Mar 31;7(1):e11 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7.1.e11] [Medline: 15829473]

- 47. Geraghty AW, Torres LD, Leykin Y, Pérez-Stable EJ, Muñoz RF. Understanding attrition from international internet health interventions: a step towards global eHealth. Health Promot Int 2013 Sep;28(3):442-452 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/heapro/das029] [Medline: 22786673]
- 48. Christensen H, Griffiths KM, Mackinnon AJ, Brittliffe K. Online randomized controlled trial of brief and full cognitive behaviour therapy for depression. Psychol Med 2006 Dec;36(12):1737-1746. [doi: 10.1017/S0033291706008695] [Medline: 16938144]
- 49. Farvolden P, Cunningham J, Selby P. Using e-health programs to overcome barriers to the effective treatment of mental health and addiction problems. J Technol Hum Serv 2009;27(1):5-22. [doi: 10.1080/15228830802458889]
- 50. Richards D, Richardson T. Computer-based psychological treatments for depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Psychol Rev 2012;32(4):329-342. [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2012.02.004]
- Cheung EO, Cohn MA, Dunn LB, Melisko ME, Morgan S, Penedo FJ, et al. A randomized pilot trial of a positive affect skill intervention (lessons in linking affect and coping) for women with metastatic breast cancer. Psychooncology 2017 Dec;26(12):2101-2108 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/pon.4312] [Medline: 27862646]
- 52. Moskowitz JT, Hult JR, Duncan LG, Cohn MA, Maurer S, Bussolari C, et al. A positive affect intervention for people experiencing health-related stress: development and non-randomized pilot test. J Health Psychol 2012 Jul;17(5):676-692 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1359105311425275] [Medline: 22021272]
- Cohn MA, Pietrucha ME, Saslow LR, Hult JR, Moskowitz JT. An online positive affect skills intervention reduces depression in adults with type 2 diabetes. J Posit Psychol 2014 Jan 1;9(6):523-534 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/17439760.2014.920410] [Medline: 25214877]
- Moskowitz JT, Carrico AW, Duncan LG, Cohn MA, Cheung EO, Batchelder A, et al. Randomized controlled trial of a positive affect intervention for people newly diagnosed with HIV. J Consult Clin Psychol 2017;85(5):409-423 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/ccp0000188] [Medline: 28333512]
- 55. Kroenke K, Strine TW, Spitzer RL, Williams JB, Berry JT, Mokdad AH. The PHQ-8 as a measure of current depression in the general population. J Affect Disord 2009 Apr;114(1-3):163-173. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2008.06.026] [Medline: 18752852]
- Steptoe A, Wardle J. Positive affect measured using ecological momentary assessment and survival in older men and women. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011 Nov 8;108(45):18244-18248 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1073/pnas.1110892108] [Medline: 22042845]
- 57. Almeida DM, Wethington E, Kessler RC. The daily inventory of stressful events: an interview-based approach for measuring daily stressors. Assessment 2002;9(1):41-55. [Medline: <u>11911234</u>]
- 58. Almeida DM, Stawski RS, Cichy KE. Combining checklist and interview approaches for assessing daily stressors: The Daily Inventory of Stressful Events. In: The Handbook of Stress Science: Biology, Psychology, and Health. New York, NY: Springer Publishing Company; 2011:583-595.
- Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med 2001 Sep;16(9):606-613 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>11556941</u>]
- 60. Michael Cohn: UX Research. PingQuest URL: <u>http://mcohn.net/portfolio/casestudies/ping.html</u> [accessed 2018-05-17] [WebCite Cache ID 6zUUuULdu]
- 61. Qualtrics Survey Software: Handbook for Research Professionals. Provo, Utah: Qualtrics Lab Inc; 2012.
- 62. Harris PA, Taylor R, Thielke R, Payne J, Gonzalez N, Conde JG. Research electronic data capture (REDCap)--a metadata-driven methodology and workflow process for providing translational research informatics support. J Biomed Inform 2009 Apr;42(2):377-381 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2008.08.010] [Medline: 18929686]
- 63. Radloff LS. The CES-D scale: a self-report depression scale for research in the general population. Appl Psychol Meas 1977;1(3):385-401. [doi: 10.1177/014662167700100306]
- 64. Murrell SA, Norris FH. Resources, life events, and changes in positive affect and depression in older adults. Am J Community Psychol 1984 Aug;12(4):445-464. [Medline: <u>6486109</u>]
- 65. Zautra AJ, Reich JW. Life events and perceptions of life quality: developments in a two-factor approach. J Community Psychol 1983;11(2):121-132. [doi: 10.1002/1520-6629(198304)11:2<121::AID-JCOP2290110206>3.0.CO;2-V]
- 66. Langston CA. Capitalizing on and coping with daily-life events: expressive responses to positive events. J Pers Soc Psychol 1994;67(6):1112-1125. [doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.67.6.1112]
- 67. Bryant FB. A four-factor model of perceived control: avoiding, coping, obtaining, and savoring. J Pers 1989;57(4):773-797. [doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.1989.tb00494.x]
- 68. Emmons RA. Thanks!: How the New Science of Gratitude Can Make You Happier. New York, NY: Houghton Mifflin Company; 2007.
- 69. Kashdan TB, Uswatte G, Julian T. Gratitude and hedonic and eudaimonic well-being in Vietnam war veterans. Behav Res Ther 2006 Feb;44(2):177-199. [doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2005.01.005] [Medline: 16389060]
- 70. Sheldon KM, Houser-Marko L. Self-concordance, goal attainment, and the pursuit of happiness: can there be an upward spiral? J Pers Soc Psychol 2001 Jan;80(1):152-165. [Medline: <u>11195887</u>]
- 71. Carver CS, Scheier MF. Origins and functions of positive and negative affect: a control process view. Psychol Rev 1990;97(1):19-35. [doi: 10.1037/0033-295X.97.1.19]

- 72. Kabat-Zinn J. Mindfulness-based interventions in context: past, present, and future. Clin Psychol Sci Pr 2003;10(2):144-156. [doi: <u>10.1093/clipsy/bpg016</u>]
- 73. Fredrickson BL, Cohn MA, Coffey KA, Pek J, Finkel SM. Open hearts build lives: positive emotions, induced through loving-kindness meditation, build consequential personal resources. J Pers Soc Psychol 2008 Nov;95(5):1045-1062 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/a0013262] [Medline: 18954193]
- 74. Folkman S. Positive psychological states and coping with severe stress. Soc Sci Med 1997 Oct;45(8):1207-1221. [Medline: 9381234]
- 75. Sears SR, Stanton AL, Danoff-Burg S. The yellow brick road and the emerald city: benefit finding, positive reappraisal coping and posttraumatic growth in women with early-stage breast cancer. Health Psychol 2003 Sep;22(5):487-497. [doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.22.5.487] [Medline: 14570532]
- 76. Lazarus RS, Folkman S. Stress, Appraisal, and Coping. New York, NY: Springer Publishing Company; 1984.
- 77. Reed M. Self-affirmation reduces biased processing of health-risk information. Motiv Emot 1998;22(2):99-132. [doi: 10.1023/A:1021463221281]
- Musick MA, Wilson J. Volunteering and depression: the role of psychological and social resources in different age groups. Soc Sci Med 2003 Jan;56(2):259-269. [Medline: <u>12473312</u>]
- Oman D, Thoresen CE, McMahon K. Volunteerism and mortality among the community-dwelling elderly. J Health Psychol 1999 May;4(3):301-316. [doi: <u>10.1177/135910539900400301</u>] [Medline: <u>22021599</u>]
- Cuijpers P, van Straten A, Warmerdam L. Behavioral activation treatments of depression: a meta-analysis. Clin Psychol Rev 2007;27(3):318-326. [Medline: <u>17184887</u>]
- 81. Dimidjian S, Barrera Jr M, Martell C, Muñoz RF, Lewinsohn PM. The origins and current status of behavioral activation treatments for depression. Annu Rev Clin Psychol 2011;7:1-38. [doi: <u>10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-032210-104535</u>] [Medline: <u>21275642</u>]
- 82. Kanter JW, Manos RC, Bowe WM, Baruch DE, Busch AM, Rusch LC. What is behavioral activation? A review of the empirical literature. Clin Psychol Rev 2010 Aug;30(6):608-620. [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2010.04.001] [Medline: 20677369]
- 83. Mazzucchelli T, Kane R, Rees C. Behavioral activation treatments for depression in adults: a meta-analysis and review. Clin Psychol Sci Pr 2009;16(4):383-411. [doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2850.2009.01178.x]
- 84. Faulkner L. Beyond the five-user assumption: benefits of increased sample sizes in usability testing. Behav Res Methods Instrum Comput 2003 Aug;35(3):379-383. [Medline: <u>14587545</u>]
- 85. Proudfoot J, Goldberg D, Mann A, Everitt B, Marks I, Gray JA. Computerized, interactive, multimedia cognitive-behavioural program for anxiety and depression in general practice. Psychol Med 2003 Feb;33(2):217-227. [Medline: <u>12622301</u>]
- Clarke G, Eubanks D, Reid E, Kelleher C, O'Connor E, DeBar LL, et al. Overcoming Depression on the Internet (ODIN) (2): a randomized trial of a self-help depression skills program with reminders. J Med Internet Res 2005 Jun 21;7(2):e16 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7.2.e16] [Medline: 15998607]
- 87. Ebert DD, Buntrock C, Lehr D, Smit F, Riper H, Baumeister H, et al. Effectiveness of web- and mobile-based treatment of subthreshold depression with adherence-focused guidance: a single-blind randomized controlled trial. Behav Ther 2018;49(1):71-83. [doi: 10.1016/j.beth.2017.05.004] [Medline: 29405923]
- Titov N, Dear BF, Johnston L, Lorian C, Zou J, Wootton B, et al. Improving adherence and clinical outcomes in self-guided internet treatment for anxiety and depression: randomised controlled trial. PLoS One 2013;8(7):e62873 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0062873] [Medline: 23843932]
- Mira A, Bretón-López J, García-Palacios A, Quero S, Baños RM, Botella C. An Internet-based program for depressive symptoms using human and automated support: a randomized controlled trial. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat 2017;13:987-1006 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/NDT.S130994] [Medline: 28408833]
- 90. Proudfoot J, Parker G, Manicavasagar V, Hadzi-Pavlovic D, Whitton A, Nicholas J, et al. Effects of adjunctive peer support on perceptions of illness control and understanding in an online psychoeducation program for bipolar disorder: a randomised controlled trial. J Affect Disord 2012 Dec 15;142(1-3):98-105. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2012.04.007] [Medline: 22858215]
- 91. Perini S, Titov N, Andrews G. Clinician-assisted Internet-based treatment is effective for depression: randomized controlled trial. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2009 Jun;43(6):571-578. [doi: 10.1080/00048670902873722] [Medline: 19440890]
- 92. Titov N, Andrews G, Davies M, McIntyre K, Robinson E, Solley K. Internet treatment for depression: a randomized controlled trial comparing clinician vs. technician assistance. PLoS One 2010 Jun 08;5(6):e10939 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0010939] [Medline: 20544030]
- 93. Horvath KJ, Oakes JM, Rosser BR, Danilenko G, Vezina H, Amico KR, et al. Feasibility, acceptability and preliminary efficacy of an online peer-to-peer social support ART adherence intervention. AIDS Behav 2013 Jul;17(6):2031-2044 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10461-013-0469-1] [Medline: 23553347]
- 94. Pfeiffer PN, Heisler M, Piette JD, Rogers MA, Valenstein M. Efficacy of peer support interventions for depression: a meta-analysis. Gen Hosp Psychiatry 2011;33(1):29-36 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2010.10.002] [Medline: 21353125]
- Linehan C, Kirman B, Lawson S, Chan G. Practical, appropriate, empirically-validated guidelines for designing educational games. 2011 Presented at: Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems; May 07-12, 2011; Vancouver, BC, Canada p. 1979-1988. [doi: 10.1145/1978942.1979229]

- 96. Klopfer E, Osterweil S, Salen K. Cambridge, MA: The Education Arcade; 2009. Moving learning games forward URL: <u>https://education.mit.edu/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/MovingLearningGamesForward_EdArcade.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-21] [WebCite Cache ID 6zZtprld9]
- 97. Singer JD, Willett JB. Applied Longitudinal Data Analysis: Modeling Change and Event Occurrence. New York: Oxford University Press; 2003.
- 98. Bauer DJ, Preacher KJ, Gil KM. Conceptualizing and testing random indirect effects and moderated mediation in multilevel models: new procedures and recommendations. Psychol Methods 2006 Jun;11(2):142-163. [doi: <u>10.1037/1082-989X.11.2.142</u>] [Medline: <u>16784335</u>]
- Preacher KJ, Zyphur MJ, Zhang Z. A general multilevel SEM framework for assessing multilevel mediation. Psychol Methods 2010 Sep;15(3):209-233. [doi: <u>10.1037/a0020141</u>] [Medline: <u>20822249</u>]
- 100. Mackinnon DP, Lockwood CM, Williams J. Confidence limits for the indirect effect: distribution of the product and resampling methods. Multivariate Behav Res 2004 Jan 1;39(1):99 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1207/s15327906mbr3901_4] [Medline: 20157642]
- Preacher KJ, Selig JP. Advantages of Monte Carlo confidence intervals for indirect effects. Commun Methods Meas 2012;6(2):77-98. [doi: <u>10.1080/19312458.2012.679848</u>]

Abbreviations

DES: Differential Emotions Scale
DISE: Daily Inventory of Stressful Events
EMA: ecological momentary assessment
FU: follow-up
MARIGOLD: Mobile Affect Regulation Intervention with the Goal of Lowering Depression
MLM: multilevel modeling
MSEM: multilevel structural equation modeling
NIH: National Institutes of Health
ODB: Online discussion board
PHQ-8: 8-item Patient Health Questionnaire
RCT: randomized controlled trial
REDCap: Research Electronic Data Capture
UCSF: University of California, San Francisco

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 23.03.18; peer-reviewed by M Nomali, Y Lau; comments to author 18.04.18; revised version received 01.05.18; accepted 05.05.18; published 05.06.18.

Please cite as:

Cheung EO, Addington EL, Bassett SM, Schuette SA, Shiu EW, Cohn MA, Leykin Y, Saslow LR, Moskowitz JT A Self-Paced, Web-Based, Positive Emotion Skills Intervention for Reducing Symptoms of Depression: Protocol for Development and Pilot Testing of MARIGOLD JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10494 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10494/ doi:10.2196/10494 PMID:

©Elaine O Cheung, Elizabeth L Addington, Sarah M Bassett, Stephanie A Schuette, Eva W Shiu, Michael A Cohn, Yan Leykin, Laura R Saslow, Judith T Moskowitz. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 05.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Protocol

Enhancing Executive Functions Among Dutch Elementary School Children Using the Train Your Mind Program: Protocol for a Cluster Randomized Trial

Joachim Bervoets¹, MSc; Lisa M Jonkman², PhD; Sandra Mulkens³, PhD; Hein de Vries⁴, PhD; Gerjo Kok¹, PhD

¹Department of Work & Social Psychology, Maastricht University, Maastricht, Netherlands

²Department of Cognitive Neuroscience, Maastricht University, Maastricht, Netherlands

Corresponding Author:

Joachim Bervoets, MSc Department of Work & Social Psychology Maastricht University PO Box 616 Maastricht, 6200 MD Netherlands Phone: 31 433884342 Email: j.bervoets@maastrichtuniversity.nl

Abstract

Background: Executive functions are higher cognitive control functions, which are essential to physical and psychological well-being, academic performance, and healthy social relationships. Executive functions can be trained, albeit without broad transfer, to this date. Broad transfer entails the translation of improved cognitive functions to daily life (behaviors). The intervention Train your Mind was designed to train executive functions among elementary school children aged 9 to 11 years, and obtain broad transfer in terms of enhanced physical activity, healthy eating, and socioemotional regulation.

Objective: This paper aims to describe the cluster randomized trial to test the effectiveness of the Train your Mind intervention.

Methods: Train your Mind was integrated into the existing school curriculum for 8 months (25 weeks excluding holidays). The effectiveness of the intervention was tested in a cluster randomized trial comprising 13 schools, 34 groups (school classes), and 800 children, using a battery of 6 computer tasks at pre- and postmeasurement. Each of the 3 core executive functions was measured by 2 tasks (Flanker and Go/No-Go; N-Back and Running Span; Attention Switching Task and Dots/Triangles). Moreover, we administered questionnaires that measure emotion-regulation, cognitive errors, physical activity, dietary habits, and the psycho-social determinants of diet and physical activity. Body mass index was also measured. Multilevel analyses will account for clustering at the school and group levels, and randomization took place at the school level.

Results: Results are currently being analyzed.

Conclusions: The main purpose of this study is to test Train your Mind's effectiveness in enhancing executive functions. Second, we investigate whether increased executive functions lead to improved physical activity and healthy eating. If found effective, executive function training could easily be integrated into school curricula everywhere, and as such, boost health, academic performance, and emotion-regulation of elementary school children, in a cost-effective manner.

Trial Registration: Netherlands Trial Register NTR5804; http://www.trialregister.nl/trialreg/admin/rctview.asp?TC=5804 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6z9twosJ8)

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/7908

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e144) doi:10.2196/resprot.7908

KEYWORDS

RenderX

executive function; children; socioemotional development, cognitive development; academic performance; physical activity; healthy eating; eHealth

³Department of Clinical Psychological Science, Maastricht University, Maastricht, Netherlands

⁴Department of Health Promotion and Education, Maastricht University, Maastricht, Netherlands

Introduction

Background

Executive functions (EFs) are higher mental control functions, consisting of impulse control, working memory and cognitive flexibility [1,2]. EFs are vital to a myriad of areas in life, including physical [3,4] and psychological well-being [5], academic performance [6], and healthy social relationships [7]. EFs can be trained [8,9]. However, such strengthened cognitive functions have, as of yet, not been accompanied by meaningful, behavioral improvements in daily life-otherwise known as broad transfer [10,11]. Recent literature suggests (combining) multiple approaches to train EFs and subsequently attain broad transfer [2,10]. Train your Mind (TyM) follows these recommendations, and as such, applies 3 main modules to train EFs: (1) focused physical activity, (2) cognitive games, and (3) socioemotional development. A fourth module, (4) tailored feedback (eHealth), aims to directly change the behaviors physical activity and healthy eating. These modules are presented in great depth in a separate paper, including the development and implementation (J Bervoets et al, unpublished data, 2018). An extensive background on what EFs are, how they can be trained, and why they are so pivotal to a healthy and successful life is described in the same separate paper (J Bervoets et al, unpublished data, 2018). This paper focuses on the study design and outcome measures.

Aims and Hypotheses

This study's main objective is to enhance EFs, among 9- to 11-year-old elementary school children, through a multimodule intervention combining physical, cognitive, and socioemotional approaches. Longitudinal EF studies have revealed a substantial amount of positive correlates, including physical and mental well-being, level of education, job income, marital harmony, substance use, unsafe sex, risky driving, eating, and social relations [2,4,5]. This lead us to expect improved EFs to translate into healthier behavior in daily life (especially considering our multidimensional, integrated intervention), more specifically, in our target population. As a result of stronger EFs, we expected the children to be physically more active and eat more healthily. Such daily life improvements as a result of strengthened EFs would constitute the much-desired broad transfer. This broad transfer is hypothesized to be mediated by EFs. To bridge the seemingly distant cognitive control functions with physical activity and eating, it may help to consider self-regulation, concentration, and attention. It is easier to envision how the latter are improved as a result of stronger EFs (eg, inhibitory control can shut out distracting stimuli, keeping the mental working space clear, but also maintaining optimal levels or emotional and cognitive arousal, by self-regulation). In sum, the model we are working with assumes a 3-level cascade effect: (1) increased EFs will lead to (2) improved self-control, emotion-regulation, and attention, which in turn will facilitate (3) healthy eating and physical activity.

Main Hypothesis

The main hypothesis is as follows:

EFs are enhanced through a multi-dimensional intervention (TyM).

Secondary Hypotheses

The secondary hypotheses are as follows:

TyM effects transfer to improved:

- Emotional-regulation
- Concentration/attention

TyM effects translate to other aspects of daily life, specifically:

- More physical activity
- Healthier dietary habits
- Reduced social/emotional/behavioral problems
- Better school performance
- These broad transfer effects are mediated by stronger EFs

Methods

Trial Design

The effectiveness of TyM was investigated in a cluster randomized trial comprising 13 elementary schools, with a total of 34 groups and 800 children. Schools in the control condition continued their regular school curriculum, and would receive the program, or any components thereof, after the third and final measurement (follow-up) had been completed. In this sense, it was a passive control group (though the same amount of time will be spent on similar activities, gym sessions, etc, minus the explicit EF training). All groups of the Dutch sixth and seventh grade of schools in the experimental condition followed the entire TyM intervention for 8 months (25 weeks excluding holidays). This means it is nearly impossible to determine effectiveness per component-our study was set up primarily to answer the question: Can EFs be enhanced through a multi-dimensional training program? If satisfactory results are obtained, TyM can be disentangled in the future to further scrutinize each component separately. Children were to be measured at 3 different time points: preintervention, postintervention, and at follow-up 6 months later. However, the follow-up could not be organized due to financial constraints.

Participants and Procedure

The promising potential that lies in training EFs (academic performance, healthy behaviors, better social relations) was presented to education foundations (Movare and Innovo) in South-Limburg, The Netherlands. Interested school directors and teachers further inquired about the willingness of other teachers to participate. A total of 13 schools, 34 groups, representing 800 pupils, decided to participate in TyM. Every sixth or seventh grade pupil (aged 9-11 years) of a participating school automatically took part in the intervention activities, as they were integrated in the existing school curriculum. Participation in measurements, on the other hand, could be refused by parents. Every child of the relevant school classes was welcome to join; we assumed normally distributed groups in terms of attention problems and fluid intelligence.



Ethics and Consent to Participate

Consent was obtained from the schools. Both parents and children were informed about the intervention and measurements, and both parents (written) and children (verbal) were asked to provide consent. Parents and students can withdraw from participation at any time. This intervention, along with the study methods and consent procedure, were approved by the Ethical Review Committee of the Faculty of Psychology and Neuroscience, Maastricht University, the Netherlands (dd. 13-08-2015, ERCPN-06-06-2015).

Availability of Data and Materials

Data are not yet available. Materials can freely be requested from j.bervoets@maastrichtuniversity.nl.

Randomization

Schools, matched by number of pupils in the participating grades, and from similar areas, were randomly assigned to either an experimental or a control condition, by means of a coin toss (simple randomization) performed by the first author of this paper. Before this process, however, 3 schools had to be assigned a condition because they would not participate otherwise. One school could only participate as a control school because they had large infrastructure works scheduled for the school year and did not want to overly burden the teachers in that hectic period. Two schools were so interested in training EFs they would only agree to participate as experimental schools, as they wanted to train EFs regardless (they could not guarantee respecting the terms of being a control school). We decided to include all the 3 schools anyway, because in any case, it would offer us valuable insights in how our novel and ambitious intervention would work in the field, especially at highly motivated schools. Because it had not yet been (sufficiently) proven in previous studies that EFs can be trained, we decided to maximize our chances of finding an answer to the most fundamental research question of our project: can EFs be trained? (by TyM). Furthermore, all schools were highly motivated to participate. This flaw in the randomization process will be taken into account during analysis.

Intervention

TyM combines (1) focused physical activity, (2) cognitive games, and (3) socioemotional development in an attempt to enhance EFs. Physical activity and healthy eating are directly targeted in a fourth module (4) tailored feedback (eHealth). To this date, it has proven challenging to sustainably train EFs, and even more so to achieve broad transfer [10]. Leading experts in the field suggest considering novel angles such as the mind-body connection and socioemotional balance [2,10,12-15]. The development, implementation, and content of these modules are described in great detail in a separate paper (J Bervoets et al, unpublished data, 2018). A brief description of the intervention is presented in the following paragraphs.

Promising results with regard to training EFs were found by a yoga [15] and a taekwondo intervention [13,14]. For TyM, core elements of kung fu were comprised into the focused physical activity component, as the fundamental idea of kung fu is self-control (achieved through rigorous training aimed at intrapersonal progress—it is by nature not competitive). After

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e144/

initial workshops (for teachers) and introductory lessons (from our kung fu expert to the participating class groups), teachers lead the kung fu sessions themselves, during physical education hours at school (1 hour/week), supported by a teaching manual.

Despite an apparent lack of groundbreaking results for cognitive training within the field of EF training [2,10,16], we reasoned that this angle still merited a place in our multidimensional intervention. The idea was that effects of singular components could multiply synergistically in an integrated whole. Moreover, approaches could be combined in applications, such as cognitive and socioemotional training while playing board games (handle losing, cheating). The TyM collective cognitive games included (1 hour/week): SET, charades, taboo, and memory. Theoretically, the most appropriate games for EF training are challenging and engage multiple EF subcomponents simultaneously [2,8] (eg, SET).

Furthermore, to ensure an incremental challenge at the individual level, individual Web-based games were presented (Cambridge Brain Sciences), including adapted Raven's progressive matrices, Stroop, paired-associate learning, Hampshire tree task, and spatial working memory/planning.

An effective guide to address socioemotional development while training EFs was found in MindUp [17], in which children learn to recognize and handle emotions in a more functional way [18,19]. The core technique of mindful breathing aids children in finding and maintaining their composure. Pupils learn more about the relationships between thoughts, emotions, and behavior. We adapted the existing MindUp program to our own Dutch target population. All schools already had some kind of socioemotional development program (and allotted weekly time slot), which was replaced by our unified version of MindUp (30 minutes/week for the duration of the trial (25 weeks, excluding holidays), including what we believed were essential components (such as mindful breathing). A teaching manual with additional background information, suggested lesson structures, and hints supported the teachers for these sessions.

The latter 3 modules target EF training, whereas our fourth TyM module aims to change behavior directly; personalized feedback/advice regarding physical activity and healthy eating is generated based on psycho-social determinants that are assessed in the Web-based eHealth module. The feedback is construed through behavior change models such as Reasoned Action Approach [20] and Theory of Planned Behavior [21].

Control groups continued their regular curricula.

Primary Outcomes

At the core of our intervention and study lied EFs. These EFs were measured using a computerized task battery consisting of 6 tasks (2 per EF subcomponent), consistent with most recent suggestions from the field [2,22,23]. Careful attention was paid to the fact that testing and training tasks must be adequately different, so as to avoid practice effects (ie, merely measuring children's improvement on 1 [near-] similar task that they have repeated/practiced over and over).

In terms of the measurements themselves, we hoped that any practice effects would be minimized by the long periods of time

XSL•FO RenderX

in between pre, post, and follow-up measurements (7 and 6 months, respectively), by the fact that there was a control group and, most importantly, by the fact that the measurement tasks were sufficiently different from the (Web-based) cognitive training tasks. Both original tasks and adapted versions of existing tasks were included in this task battery. The entire battery was pilot-tested in a small study investigating the effectiveness of a 6-session kung fu intervention designed to enhance EFs. As a result, the task battery was fine-tuned and any final glitches were ironed out; it takes about 1 hour and 15 min to complete it the first time. In the section below, we provide an overview and descriptions of the tasks per EF subcomponent.

Secondary Outcomes

As the development of EFs is boosted, we hypothesize various daily life behaviors to benefit from this as well (see secondary hypotheses for an overview of the aspects this study focused on). These outcomes constitute the aforementioned broad transfer and practical relevance of increased EFs; other than stronger EFs, what are the potential benefits for the individual? The case for physical activity and healthy eating is peculiar, as they can not only be affected by increased EFs but also by the tailored feedback eHealth module, which specifically targets these 2 behaviors.

The eHealth module operates a behavior change model that is almost entirely driven by determinants (of the targeted behaviors), assisted by additional behavior change techniques such as coping plans. These determinants are measured by the program, during the intervention, as personalized feedback is offered to the individual, in response to these determinants and how they evolve over time. However, the very same determinants are also included in the large pre and

Textbox 1. Textbox 1. Overview of the outcome measures.

Primary Outcomes

- Executive functions: Computer task battery
 - Working memory: N-Back; Running Span
 - Impulse control: Flanker; Go/No-Go
 - Cognitive flexibility: Attention switching task; Dots/triangles

Secondary Outcomes

- Emotion-regulation, attention, healthy behaviors: Survey
 - Emotion-regulation: FEEL-KJ (Fragebogen zur Ehrebung der Emotionsregulation bei Kindern und Jugendlichen; Questionnaire for the Assessment of Emotion Regulation among Children and Adolescents)
 - Mental health-social/emotional/behavioral functioning: Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire
 - Attention-Related Cognitive Errors (Scale; ARCES)
 - Physical Activity Questionnaire (PAQ-C)
 - Dietary habits
 - Determinants of dietary habits and physical activity
 - Demographics
- Additional data from provincial database: socioeconomic status and academic performance (CITO; Centraal Instituur voor Toetsontwikkeling; Central Institute for the Development of Tests; a standardized test of academic performance, widely used in the Netherlands)

post-intervention measurements, to allow for comparison with the control group. Measuring these determinants allows us to investigate what changes in determinants drove the change in behavior—useful knowledge in light of similar future behavior change interventions. An overview of the outcome measures is presented in Textbox 1.

Executive Functions Battery

- Inhibitory/interference control: (1) Flanker and (2) Go/No-Go
- Working memory/updating: (3) N-Back and (4) Running Span
- Cognitive flexibility/switching: (5) Attention Switching Task (AST) and (6) Dots/Triangles

Stimulus acquisition and presentation in all 6 tasks are controlled by Presentation software. Response button boxes (Cedrus RB-844), connected to 30 identical Hewlett-Packard laptops, registered responses very accurately.

Flanker Task

The current task battery makes use of an adapted version of the original Eriksen Flanker task [24] to measure children's response interference control abilities. In this adapted version, letters are used instead of arrows to avoid the well-documented developmental ceiling effects associated with the traditional arrow flanker task, which is found at around 10 years of age in normally developing children [25].

An array of 3 letters is presented at the center of the screen. The middle letter is the target letter and the other 2 are flankers. Participants are instructed to press the left button on the Cedrus RB-844 response button box when the target letter is a B or H, and the right button if the target is letter F or T—while ignoring the flanking stimuli (two B's, H's, F's, or T's).

There are 3 stimulus conditions:

- 1. Stimulus-response congruent (C) condition: no response conflict (eg, B B B)
- 2. Stimulus incongruent (SI) condition: target and flankers are different letters but both are mapped to a response of the same hand so that there is stimulus conflict but no response conflict (B H B; H B H; F T F; T F T)
- 3. Stimulus and response incongruent (SRI) condition in which the flankers and target differ in both the physical appearance (stimulus conflict) and the required response hand (response conflict; eg, F B F; H T H).

A total number of 144 trials are presented in 3 blocks of 48 trials. Each of the 3 conditions is randomly presented with equal probability within task blocks. Each trial starts with the presentation of 2 flanking stimuli for 200 ms (to establish flanker priming effects), after which the middle target letter appears and the entire array of 3 letters stays on the screen for 700 ms, followed by a fixed interstimulus interval (ISI) of 500 ms, during which a fixation cross is presented. The maximum response window is 1400 ms. The experimental task (no feedback) is preceded by a practice block of 18 trials in which the feedback: "correct," "wrong," or "faster" is given. To measure the executive function *response interference control* the accuracy and reaction time of participants in the C and SRI conditions will be compared.

Go/No-Go

In the current Go/No-Go task, the participants are presented with a random series of letters drawn from the alphabet and appearing one by one in the center of the computer screen. The participants' task is to respond to every letter by pressing the right button on a Cedrus RB-844 response box (Go stimuli), but to refrain from responding when they see the letter X (the No-Go stimulus). Each trial lasts 1200 ms, with a stimulus presentation rate of 500 ms and a fixed ISI of 700 ms. A total of 200 trials are presented in 2 blocks of 100, with a pause in between. Within each task, the probability that a No-Go stimulus will appear is 10.0% (main task: twice 10/100). The experimental task (no feedback) is preceded by a text instruction screen and 15 practice trials (feedback is only given when a participant incorrectly responds to the No-Go stimulus). The Go/No-Go task has been widely used to study the development of response inhibition [26].

N-Back

This version of the N-back task has been used to investigate the development of nonspatial working memory capacity among children and adolescents [27]. Semirandom sequences of letters (A, B, F, G, H, K, L, S, T, W, X, Z) appear one at a time in the center of the screen. Letters (height: 1 cm, width: 0.5 cm) are black and presented between 2 black vertical bars (height: 1.5 cm) on a gray background. The current N-back task consists of 1- and 2-back conditions. Participants are instructed to respond by pressing a Cedrus button box RB-844, with their right index finger, whenever they detect a target event. In 1- and 2-back conditions a target is, respectively, defined as a letter that is identical to the letter presented 1 (eg, T-T), or 2 trials back in the sequence (eg, A-B-A). The experimental task consists of a total of 200 trials, presented in 4 blocks of 50 stimuli, 2 blocks

per condition. The order of the block presentation is: 1-back – 2-back – 1-back – 2-back. All blocks have an identical target frequency of 36% (18/50). Each trial lasts 2000 milliseconds (ms) with a stimulus duration of 500 ms and a fixed ISI of 1500 ms. The experimental tasks are preceded by several instruction screens with pictures explaining the specific task requirements, directly followed by 20 practice trials (target event frequency 40%, 8/20) during which feedback is given ("wrong" for false alarms and "missed" when a target-event is not detected). Due to the complexity of the 2-back blocks, a second practice session of 20 trials is automatically run when the success rate in the first practice block falls below 70% (14/20). No feedback is given during the experimental/real tasks.

Running Span Task

In this task, a series of numbers varying in length are presented one by one at the center of the computer screen. Each number series is preceded by "The next rows of numbers will follow. If you are ready, press ENTER," after which the series starts. Within a series, each digit is presented for 1 s with an interval of 500 ms between them. Following the presentation of the entire sequence, participants are presented with a screen showing the presented sequence with the last 3 numbers displayed as 3 question marks. The participants have to recall these 3 missing numbers from working memory and type them in the spaces indicated by the question marks by using the number buttons on the laptop keyboard and ENTER when finished. For example: if series 4, 2, 5, 8, 3, and 9 is presented, the participant sees "4 2 5 ? ? ?" on the screen and has to enter 8, 3, 9 in the spaces represented by the question marks.

In the present task, 12 number series are presented that differ in length; there are 4 series each of 5, 6, and 7 digits that are presented randomly so that participants cannot predict series length. In each case, the last 3 digits of a series have to be recalled. The experimental part of the task—during which no feedback is given—is preceded by instruction screens explaining the task followed by 2 practice trials with feedback. The dependent measures in this task are the mean percentage of correctly completed trials per series length and the average time at which the enter button is pressed once the missing numbers are entered. A similar version of this running span, the digit memory task, has been used before to measure updating in children [28].

Attention Switching Task (AST)

The present task is an adapted version of the task previously used in 2 developmental studies by Cepeda et al [29,30]. The task consists of 3 blocks: 2 nonswitch blocks (2 x 32 trials) precede 1 switch block (64 trials). On each trial, 1 of the 4 possible stimulus displays is presented (1, 111, 3, or 333). In the first block, the instruction "which number?" precedes the stimulus 1 or 111 and is correctly responded to by pressing the left button on the Cedrus RB-844 button box (and right button for 3 or 333). In the second block ("how many numbers?"), the left response button represents the single digits (1 and 3), whereas the right button is associated with a string of 3 digits (111 or 333), irrespective of the identity of the digits. In the third block (the switch block), cue instructions ("which number?" or "how many numbers?") alternate randomly,

XSL•FO RenderX

meaning that participants have to switch between instructions on about half of the trials. Every trial starts with the presentation of the cue, followed by the stimulus after 200 ms. Both remain on the screen until a response is given. Each experimental block commences with instruction screens explaining the task and allowing the participants to practice each stimulus-response configuration. Feedback is given during the entire task ("wrong" or "faster," no feedback for correct responses).

Dots/Triangles

This task is adapted from the original [22] in several ways: (i) Diagram instruction screens have been inserted, (ii) feedback is given after every trial during the practice period (for 1000 ms) rather than after the entire block, (iii) no feedback is given during the experimental blocks, (iv) a minimum for the difference between the amounts of dots and triangles is set at 2, (v) the entire task has been shortened, (vi) in the third and last block, rules switch every 3 trials (instead of every 4 trials). Blocks 1 and 2 are nonswitch and consist of 30 trials (preceded by 5 practice trials). The third block (switch) consists of 93 trials (63 non-switch and 30 switch) and is preceded by 15 practice trials. Every trial starts with a blank screen for 1000 ms, followed by an empty 4 x 4 grid presented for 1000 ms, after which the dots or triangles appear and remain visible until a response is given. Feedback is only given during practice trials ("correct," "wrong," and "too fast"), and appears for 500 ms directly after a response is given, before the next empty grid is presented. The ISI duration in practice and experimental trials is the same, as feedback is given during the ISI interval (500 ms). A previous study with 7- and 11-year-old children identified a relatively early maturation mechanism associated with task-set inertia and a later maturing mechanism relating to task-set reconfiguration [31]. Figure 1 shows how the testing

laptops and response button boxes are best setup at the elementary school.

Questionnaires

Children

In addition to EFs, we were also interested in more behavioral outcomes, for which we compiled a Web-based questionnaire (pilot-tested: 1 hour to complete) comprising:

Feel-KJ

This questionnaire measures 15 (mal)adaptive emotion regulation strategies in relation to anxiety, sadness, and anger: (1) Problem Solving (eg, "I try to change what makes me angry"), (2) Distraction (eg, when I am sad... "I do something fun"), (3) Forgetting (eg, "I try to forget what makes me angry"), (4) Acceptance (eg, "I make the best of it"), (5) Humor Enhancement (eg, I think about things that make me happy"), (6) Cognitive Problem Solving (eg, I think about how I can solve the problem"), (7) Reevaluation (eg, "I tell myself it is nothing important"), (8) Giving Up (eg, "I don't want to do anything"), (9) Withdrawal (eg, "I don't want to see anyone"), (10) Rumination (eg, "I cannot get it out of my head"), (11) Self-Devaluation (eg, "I blame myself"), (12) Aggressive Actions (eg, "I get into a quarrel with others"), (13) Social Support (eg, "I tell someone how I am doing"), (14) Expression (eg, "I express my sadness"), and (15) Emotional Control (eg, "I keep my feelings to myself"). There is a total of 90 items (2 items x 15 strategies x 3 emotions). In a previous research, exploratory factor analysis has suggested that the first 7 (1-7) strategies can be classified as Adaptive Emotion Regulation, the next 6 (8-13) as Maladaptive, and that the remaining Social Support, Expression, and Emotional Control strategies could not be classified as Adaptive or Maladaptive Emotion Regulation [32].

Figure 1. Example of an executive function (EF) testing station setup at an elementary school.



Internal consistency has repeatedly been found to be high, also among children [33]. We included the Dutch version [33] of the FEEL-KJ to be used in our outcome measurement.

Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ)

The SDQ is a behavioral screening questionnaire that assesses 3 domains of children's overall mental health: social, emotional, and behavioral functioning [34]. A total of 25 items are evenly distributed among 5 scales: (1) Conduct Problems (eg, lying and stealing: "I am often accused of lying or cheating"), (2) Inattention Hyperactivity (eg, impulsivity and concentration problems: "I am easily distracted"), (3) Emotional Problems (eg, unhappy mood and worries: I am often unhappy, down-hearted or tearful), (4) Peer Problems (eg, being bullied: "Other children or young people pick on me or bully me"), and (5) Prosocial Behavior (eg, sharing and being helpful: "I am helpful when someone is hurt, upset or feeling ill"). Items are rated on a 3-point Likert Scale, with 0 representing "not true," 1 representing "somewhat true," and 2 representing "certainly true." Several items are reverse-scored. The first 4 subscales summed up together give a total difficulty score ranging from 0 to 40, with a higher score indicating more difficulties. The Prosocial Behavior subscale reflects the strengths of the individual. The SDQ is an internationally approved instrument of value due to its brevity and psychometric properties [35]. In terms of internal consistency, one study among 7- to 15-year-old Finnish children and adolescents reported a Cronbach alpha of .71 [36]. We included the Dutch version of the SDQ [37] to be used in our outcome measurement.

Attention-Related Cognitive Errors Scale (ARCES)

The ARCES consists of 12 questions measuring everyday mistakes as a result of not paying sufficient attention to the task at hand, also called mind-wandering [38]. Example questions include: "I make mistakes because I am doing one thing and thinking about another" and "I fail to see what I am looking for even though I am looking right at it." The 12 items are rated on a 5-point Likert Scale ranging from 1 representing "never" to 5 representing "very often." A mean score is computed for each individual by summing the scores of all questions. The ARCES has been rigorously validated and normed [38]. We included a back-translated Dutch version of the ARCES, with some questions adapted to make them suitable for children, to be used in our outcome measurement.

Physical Activity Questionnaire-Child (PAQ-C)

The PAQ-C is an instrument used to assess self-reported levels of physical activity during the past 7 days for 8- to 14-years-old students [39]. The PAQ-C provides a summary physical activity score derived from 9 items, each scored on a 5-point scale. Examples include: "In the last 7 days, during your physical education (PE) classes, how often were you very active (playing hard, running, jumping, throwing)? Response options (check one only) are: "I don't do PE," "hardly ever," "sometimes," "quite often," "always." Or, "In the last 7 days, how many evenings did you do sports, dance, or play games in a very active way?" Response options are (check one only) "none," "1 time last week," "2 or 3 times last week," "4 or 5 times last week," "6 or 7 times last week." The scale concludes with a small agenda (7 week days) on which the child marks how often he

or she did physical activity for each day last week ("none" to "very often"). Excellent content validity, acceptable interitem reliability and a moderate to good strength of interrater agreement has been found for the Dutch PAQ-C [40].

Dietary Habits

The same eating behaviors as were addressed in the eHealth module of this study (consumption of vegetables, fruit, sugary beverages, and unhealthy snacks) are briefly assessed using 2 items per behavior taken from an existing questionnaire [41]. For example: "How many days in the past week did you eat fruit?" and "How many pieces of fruit on average did you eat per day?"

Determinants of Dietary Habits and Physical Activity

Attitude, Social Influences, and Self-Efficacy are measured for the 5 behaviors targeted in the eHealth module (physical activity, consumption of vegetables, fruit, sugary beverages, and unhealthy snacks). For example: Attitude: "Eating 3-4 serving spoons of vegetables a day would be (1 "very unpleasant" – 7 "very pleasant") for me"; Self-Efficacy: "I am confident I would be able to eat at least 2 pieces of fruit each day, if I wanted to" 1 "very untrue" – 7 "very true" [20].

Demographics

The questionnaire package started with a short demographic background (age, school, country of birth child and parents, gender, dominant hand [as a control variable for the EF battery response button box]). Further demographic details were collected from the parents (Socioeconomic Status—a correlate of EF [42], medication).

To ensure maximal participation, both the EF test battery and the Web-based questionnaire were administered at school. Moreover, 30 identical laptops and response button boxes were used to ensure maximum accuracy in measuring reaction times. Administration of the task battery and questionnaires took place on different days, to minimize load and maximize children's motivation to keep performing well. Everyone was measured within a span of 5 weeks, right before the start of the intervention and immediately after it ended. Trained research assistants (graduated psychology masters) were present at all times to supervise and instruct in the classrooms, as well as help slow readers work their way through the survey, when needed (this only happened a few times). All questionnaires had been normed for our age group, indicating readability should be decent. The task battery was administered in small groups of 5, the questionnaire in the entire group at once. While completing the computer task battery in small groups, children wore special noise-canceling headphones to avoid distraction. Furthermore, scores below chance levels (which indicates random responses) will be removed from the dataset. The strain on children was not small by any standards, but satisfactory pilot-testing and similar experiences in the field by supervising professors on the project team gave us confidence that the setup of measuring would run smoothly-which it did. The measurements concluded with a brief assessment of weight and height (body mass index, BMI). These anthropometrics were measured using standard procedures [43]. Both height (using the SECA 213 stadiometer) and weight (using the SECA 877 scales) were

XSL•FO RenderX

assessed without shoes or heavy clothing to the nearest 1 mm and 0.1 kg, respectively. BMI was calculated as weight/height squared (kg/m²) and Z-scores from age- and sex-specific reference values. Academic performance will also be taken into account during analysis using standardized national test scores (ie, CITO, the most widely used test in the Netherlands, designed by Centraal Instituur voor Toetsontwikkeling).

Teachers

Teachers are a valuable source of information regarding the children but were not included in the measurements because their time is very limited and scoring an entire class group is time-consuming. However, during the program implementation, close contact between teachers and the development team was maintained, to gain insight in the workings and feasibility of the intervention materials. Continuous feedback was encouraged and welcomed, to further improve and fine-tune the games and activities. After the intervention had taken place, an extensive (process) evaluation followed, including an assessment of fidelity and completeness.

Parents

We did include parents, for whom we composed a Web-based questionnaire pertaining questions about their child's behavior. This was mainly because self-report questionnaires given to 9-to 11-year-old children could not provide an accurate overview. Note: we will only describe the BRIEF-parent scale in the following overview, as the rest of the measurements are similar to those administered directly to the children, but then from the parent *about* their child.

The Web-based questionnaire for parents included:

- Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire
- Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Function (BRIEF-parent). The BRIEF is an 86-item rating scale developed to assess, via parent and teacher reports, manifestations of executive function in the everyday lives of children aged 5-18 years [44]. The BRIEF yields an overall Global Executive Composite score composed of 2 indexes called the Behavioral Regulation Index (child's ability to Inhibit [impulses], Shift [between tasks], and Emotional Control) and the Metacognition Index (child's ability to Initiate [start a task], Working Memory, Plan/Organize, Monitor [their own behavior], and Organization of Materials)
- Attention-Related Cognitive Errors Scale (ARCES)
- Child's physical activity and dietary habits
- Demographics (including socioeconomic status)

Statistical Analyses

As it was not feasible to estimate population means or SDs with our new computer task battery (designed to measure our main outcome, EF's), and we aimed to include as many schools as was practically possible, a power analysis for this study is not included. Unfortunately, we were not able to reach the recommended critical sample size of 50 at the group level [45]. Statistical techniques to compensate for this potential lack of power for certain multilevel analyses will be considered and investigated carefully. We will assess the effectiveness of the TyM program using multilevel analyses (3 levels: student [n=800], class [n=34], and school [n=13]), to adjust for clustering of observations within a class or school. Randomization took place at the school level. The potential mediation our primary outcome, EF, exerts on our secondary outcomes (healthy behaviors: physical activity and healthy eating) will be investigated using the Baron and Kenny's method [46], adding EFs as a covariate. Note that the intervention and measurements have been concluded, but the data have not yet been completely analyzed.

Results

Results are expected to be submitted for publication in 2018.

Discussion

This study design protocol describes the cluster randomized trial to test the effectiveness of TyM, an intervention designed to enhance EFs among elementary school children aged between 9 and 11 years. Multiple modules (focused physical activity, cognitive games, and socioemotional development) are combined in TyM to increase the chances of EFs to improve and broad transfer to occur (translation of cognitive effects into daily life improvements, such as physical activity, adaptive emotion regulation, and healthy eating). Although broad transfer has not yet been demonstrated in the field, leading experts suspect combining approaches may yield promising results [2,10-12]. TyM is novel in the sense that it combines a physical-, cognitive-, and socioemotional approach in one integrated program. The development of the intervention and why EFs are of such cardinal importance to a healthy and happy life are described in a separate paper (J Bervoets et al, unpublished data, 2018). EFs are the very core of the entire project, which is why careful attention was paid to the measurement of these. An extensive 1 hour computer task battery was designed, with 2 tasks per sub-EF; impulse control: Flanker and Go/No-Go; working memory: N-Back and Running Span; cognitive flexibility: Attention Switching Task and Dots/Triangles. Additionally, questionnaires measured attention, concentration, emotion-regulation, social/behavioral problems, physical activity, and healthy eating. BMI was also measured. The TyM data will be enriched with academic performance and socioeconomic status from a provincial database to investigate the relations between our variables of interest. We hope to shed more light on the intricate connections between EFs, healthy behaviors, academic performance, and emotion regulation. Considering the vast array of possible positive outcomes of training EFs, efforts in this direction are warranted and justified. Given the intense nature of optimal cognitive training, and significant personal differences, combining various approaches in a playful context seemed like something teachers and pupils could continue doing wholeheartedly for a longer period of time.



Acknowledgments

The development and preparation of this study would not have been possible without the contributions of Raesita Hudales (cocreation and pilot-testing eHealth), Megan Talboom (cocreation and pilot-testing cognitive group games), and Svenja Wicht (pilot-study kung fu and EF battery). This project is funded by the Limburg provincial authorities (project number: 200130003) and Maastricht University.

Authors' Contributions

JB, LMJ, GK, SM, and HdV conceived the study and developed the materials. JB, LMJ, and GK drafted the manuscript. All authors provided feedback on the manuscript, and read and approved the final text.

Conflicts of Interest

HdV is the scientific director of Vision2Health, a collaborating company between Maastricht University and OverNite Software Europe with the aim of offering proven effective methods in the field of health education. JB, LJ, SM, and GK declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

References

- Miyake A, Friedman N, Emerson M, Witzki A, Howerter A, Wager T. The unity and diversity of executive functions and their contributions to complex "Frontal Lobe" tasks: a latent variable analysis. Cogn Psychol 2000 Aug;41(1):49-100. [doi: 10.1006/cogp.1999.0734] [Medline: 10945922]
- Diamond A. Executive functions. Annu Rev Psychol 2013 Jan;64:135-168 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1146/annurev-psych-113011-143750] [Medline: 23020641]
- 3. Aadland K, Moe V, Aadland E, Anderssen S, Resaland G, Ommundsen Y. Relationships between physical activity, sedentary time, aerobic fitness, motor skills and executive function and academic performance in children. Mental Health and Physical Activity 2017 Mar;12:10-18. [doi: 10.1016/j.mhpa.2017.01.001]
- 4. Nederkoorn C, Houben K, Hofmann W, Roefs A, Jansen A. Control yourself or just eat what you like? weight gain over a year is predicted by an interactive effect of response inhibition and implicit preference for snack foods. Health Psychol 2010 Jul;29(4):389-393. [doi: 10.1037/a0019921] [Medline: 20658826]
- Mischel W, Ayduk O, Berman MG, Casey BJ, Gotlib IH, Jonides J, et al. 'Willpower' over the life span: decomposing self-regulation. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 2011 Apr;6(2):252-256 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/scan/nsq081] [Medline: 20855294]
- Gerst EH, Cirino PT, Fletcher JM, Yoshida H. Cognitive and behavioral rating measures of executive function as predictors of academic outcomes in children. Child Neuropsychol 2017 May;23(4):381-407. [doi: <u>10.1080/09297049.2015.1120860</u>] [Medline: <u>26678705</u>]
- Woltering S, Lishak V, Hodgson N, Granic I, Zelazo P. Executive function in children with externalizing and comorbid internalizing behavior problems. J Child Psychol Psychiatry 2015 May 15;57(1):30-38. [doi: <u>10.1111/jcpp.12428</u>] [Medline: <u>25981677</u>]
- 8. Diamond A. Activities and programs that improve children's executive functions. Curr Dir Psychol Sci 2012 Oct;21(5):335-341 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/0963721412453722] [Medline: 25328287]
- 9. Diamond A, Lee K. Interventions shown to aid executive function development in children 4 to 12 years old. Science 2011 Aug 19;333(6045):959-964 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1126/science.1204529] [Medline: 21852486]
- 10. Diamond A, Ling DS. Conclusions about interventions, programs, and approaches for improving executive functions that appear justified and those that, despite much hype, do not. Dev Cogn Neurosci 2016 Apr;18:34-48 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.dcn.2015.11.005] [Medline: 26749076]
- 11. Karbach J, Kray J. How useful is executive control training? age differences in near and far transfer of task-switching training. Dev Sci 2009 Nov;12(6):978-990. [doi: 10.1111/j.1467-7687.2009.00846.x] [Medline: 19840052]
- 12. Diamond A. Effects of physical exercise on executive functions: going beyond simply moving to moving with thought. Ann Sports Med Res 2015 Jan 19;2(1):1011 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 26000340]
- Lakes K, Bryars T, Sirisinahal S, Salim N, Arastoo S, Emmerson N, et al. The healthy for life taekwondo pilot study: a preliminary evaluation of effects on executive function and BMI, feasibility, and acceptability. Ment Health Phys Act 2013 Oct 01;6(3):181-188 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.mhpa.2013.07.002] [Medline: 24563664]
- 14. Lakes K, Hoyt W. Promoting self-regulation through school-based martial arts training. J Appl Dev Psychol 2004 May;25(3):283-302. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.appdev.2004.04.002</u>]
- 15. Manjunath NK, Telles S. Improved performance in the tower of London test following yoga. Indian J Physiol Pharmacol 2001 Jul;45(3):351-354. [Medline: <u>11881575</u>]
- 16. Klingberg T. Training and plasticity of working memory. Trends Cogn Sci 2010 Jul;14(7):317-324. [doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2010.05.002] [Medline: 20630350]

- 17. Maloney J, Lawlor M, Schonert-Reichl K, Whitehead J. A mindfulness-based social and emotional learning curriculum for school-aged children: the MindUP program. In: Handbook of Mindfulness in Education. New York: Springer-Verlag; 2016:313-334.
- 18. Schonert-Reichl KA, Lawlor MS. The effects of a mindfulness-based education program on pre- and early adolescents' well-being and social and emotional competence. Mindfulness 2010 May 27;1(3):137-151. [doi: 10.1007/s12671-010-0011-8]
- 19. Gutman L, Schoon I. Preventive interventions for children and adolescents. European Psychologist 2015 Oct;20(4):231-241. [doi: 10.1027/1016-9040/a000232]
- 20. Fishbein M, Ajzen I. Prediction and change of behavior: The reasoned action approach. New York: Psychology Press; 2010.
- 21. Ajzen I. From intentions to actions: A theory of planned behavior. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer; 1985.
- 22. Huizinga M, Dolan CV, van der Molen MW. Age-related change in executive function: developmental trends and a latent variable analysis. Neuropsychologia 2006;44(11):2017-2036. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2006.01.010</u>] [Medline: <u>16527316</u>]
- 23. Etnier J, Chang Y. The effect of physical activity on executive function: a brief commentary on definitions, measurement issues, and the current state of the literature. J Sport Exerc Psychol 2009 Aug;31(4):469-483. [doi: 10.1123/jsep.31.4.469]
- 24. Eriksen B, Eriksen C. Effects of noise letters upon the identification of a target letter in a nonsearch task. Percept Psychophys 1974 Jan;16(1):143-149. [doi: 10.3758/BF03203267]
- 25. Ridderinkhof KR, van der Molen MW, Band GP, Bashore TR. Sources of interference from irrelevant information: a developmental study. J Exp Child Psychol 1997 Jun;65(3):315-341. [doi: <u>10.1006/jecp.1997.2367</u>] [Medline: <u>9178963</u>]
- Criaud M, Boulinguez P. Have we been asking the right questions when assessing response inhibition in go/no-go tasks with fMRI? a meta-analysis and critical review. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 2013 Jan;37(1):11-23. [doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2012.11.003] [Medline: 23164813]
- 27. Schleepen T, Jonkman L. The development of non-spatial working memory capacity during childhood and adolescence and the role of interference control: an n-back task study. Dev Neuropsychol 2009 Dec 16;35(1):37-56. [doi: 10.1080/87565640903325733]
- 28. van der Sluis S, de Jong P, van der Leij A. Executive functioning in children, and its relations with reasoning, reading, and arithmetic. Intelligence 2007 Sep;35(5):427-449. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.intell.2006.09.001</u>]
- 29. Cepeda NJ, Cepeda ML, Kramer AF. Task switching and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. J Abnorm Child Psychol 2000 Jun;28(3):213-226. [Medline: 10885680]
- 30. Cepeda N, Kramer A, Gonzalez de Sather JC. Changes in executive control across the life span: examination of task-switching performance. Dev Psychol 2001;37(5):715-730. [doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.37.5.715]
- Weeda WD, van der Molen MW, Barceló F, Huizinga M. A diffusion model analysis of developmental changes in children's task switching. J Exp Child Psychol 2014 Oct;126:178-197. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jecp.2014.05.001</u>] [Medline: <u>24945684</u>]
- 32. Grob A, Smolenski C. FEEL-KJ: Manual und Fragebogen zur Erhebung der Emotionsregulation bei Kindern und Jugendlichen. Bern: Verlag Hans Huber; 2005.
- 33. Braet C, Cracco E, Theuwis L, Grob A, Smolenski C. FEEL-KJ: vragenlijst over emotieregulatie bij kinderen en jongeren. Amsterdam: Hogrefe; 2013.
- 34. Goodman R. The strengths and difficulties questionnaire: a research note. J Child Psychol & Psychiat 1997 Jul;38(5):581-586. [doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.1997.tb01545.x]
- 35. Kovacs S, Sharp C. Criterion validity of the strengths and difficulties questionnaire (SDQ) with inpatient adolescents. Psychiatry Res 2014 Nov 30;219(3):651-657. [doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2014.06.019] [Medline: 25048754]
- 36. Koskelainen M, Sourander A, Kaljonen A. The strengths and difficulties questionnaire among Finnish school-aged children and adolescents. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2000 Dec;9(4):277-284. [Medline: <u>11202103</u>]
- 37. van Widenfelt BM, Goedhart AW, Treffers PDA, Goodman R. Dutch version of the strengths and difficulties questionnaire (SDQ). Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2003 Dec;12(6):281-289. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00787-003-0341-3</u>] [Medline: <u>14689260</u>]
- 38. Carriere JS, Cheyne JA, Smilek D. Everyday attention lapses and memory failures: the affective consequences of mindlessness. Conscious Cogn 2008 Sep;17(3):835-847. [doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2007.04.008] [Medline: 17574866]
- 39. Kowalski K, Crocker P, Donen R. ResearchGate. 2004. The physical activity questionnaire for older children (PAQ-C) and adolescents (PAQ-A) manual URL: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/</u>228441462 The Physical Activity Questionnaire for Older Children PAQ-C and Adolescents PAQ-A Manual [accessed 2018-05-11] [WebCite Cache ID 6zKNylWsy]
- 40. Bervoets L, Van Noten C, Van Roosbroeck S, Hansen D, Van Hoorenbeeck K, Verheyen E, et al. Reliability and validity of the Dutch physical activity questionnaires for children (PAQ-C) and adolescents (PAQ-A). Arch Public Health 2014;72(1):47 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/2049-3258-72-47] [Medline: 25671114]
- 41. Van AP, Brug J, Ronda G, Steenhuis I, Oenema A. A short dutch questionnaire to measure fruit and vegetable intake: relative validity among adults and adolescents. Nutr Health 2002;16(2):85-106. [doi: 10.1177/026010600201600203] [Medline: 12102370]
- 42. Lawson G, Hook C, Farah M. A meta-analysis of the relationship between socioeconomic status and executive function performance among children. Dev Sci 2018 Mar;21(2):-. [doi: <u>10.1111/desc.12529</u>] [Medline: <u>28557154</u>]

- 43. Health U, Services H. CDC. 1997. National health and nutrition examination survey, III 1988-94, NHANES III examination data file (CD-ROM) URL: <u>ftp://ftp.cdc.gov/pub/health_statistics/nchs/nhanes/nhanes3/1A/exam-acc.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-11] [WebCite Cache ID 6zKOIb3ss]
- 44. Roth RM, Erdodi LA, McCulloch LJ, Isquith PK. Much ado about norming: the behavior rating inventory of executive function. Child Neuropsychol 2015;21(2):225-233. [doi: 10.1080/09297049.2014.897318] [Medline: 24650292]
- 45. Maas C, Hox J. Sufficient sample sizes for multilevel modeling. Methodology 2005;1(3):86-92. [doi: 10.1027/1614-1881.1.3.86]
- 46. Baron RM, Kenny DA. The moderator-mediator variable distinction in social psychological research: conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations. J Pers Soc Psychol 1986 Dec;51(6):1173-1182. [Medline: <u>3806354</u>]

Abbreviations

ARCES: Attention-Related Cognitive Errors Scale
AST: Attention Switching Task
BMI: body mass index
BRIEF: Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Function
CITO: Centraal Instituur voor Toetsontwikkeling (Central Institute for the Development of Tests)
EF: executive function
FEEL-KJ: Fragebogen zur Ehrebung der Emotionsregulation bei Kindern und Jugendlichen (Questionnaire for the Assessment of Emotion Regulation among Children and Adolescents)
ISI: interstimulus interval
PAQ-C: Physical Activity Questionnaire for Children
SDQ: Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire
SRI: stimulus and response incongruent
TyM: Train your Mind

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 24.04.17; peer-reviewed by F Drozd, C Markham; comments to author 17.08.17; revised version received 15.12.17; accepted 07.04.18; published 07.06.18.

Please cite as:

Bervoets J, Jonkman LM, Mulkens S, de Vries H, Kok G Enhancing Executive Functions Among Dutch Elementary School Children Using the Train Your Mind Program: Protocol for a Cluster Randomized Trial JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e144 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e144/ doi:10.2196/resprot.7908 PMID:

©Joachim Bervoets, Lisa M Jonkman, Sandra Mulkens, Hein de Vries, Gerjo Kok. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 07.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Protocol

Individually Tailored, Adaptive Intervention to Manage Gestational Weight Gain: Protocol for a Randomized Controlled Trial in Women With Overweight and Obesity

Danielle Symons Downs^{1,2}, PhD; Jennifer S Savage³, PhD; Daniel E Rivera⁴, PhD; Joshua M Smyth⁵, PhD; Barbara J Rolls⁶, PhD; Emily E Hohman³, PhD; Katherine M McNitt³, RD, LDN; Allen R Kunselman⁷, MA; Christy Stetter⁷, BS; Abigail M Pauley¹, MS; Krista S Leonard¹, MS; Penghong Guo⁴, MS

¹Exercise Psychology Laboratory, Department of Kinesiology, College of Health and Human Development, The Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA, United States

²Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, College of Medicine, The Pennsylvania State University, Hershey, PA, United States

⁴Control Systems Engineering Laboratory, School for Engineering of Matter, Transport, and Energy, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ, United States

⁵Department of Biobehavioral Health, College of Health and Human Development, The Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA, United States

⁶Department of Nutritional Sciences, College of Health and Human Development, The Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA, United States

⁷Department of Public Health Sciences, College of Medicine, The Pennsylvania State University, Hershey, PA, United States

Corresponding Author:

Danielle Symons Downs, PhD Exercise Psychology Laboratory Department of Kinesiology, College of Health and Human Development The Pennsylvania State University 266 Recreation Building University Park, PA, 16802 United States Phone: 1 8148630456 Email: <u>dsd11@psu.edu</u>

Abstract

Background: High gestational weight gain is a major public health concern as it independently predicts adverse maternal and infant outcomes. Past interventions have had only limited success in effectively managing pregnancy weight gain, especially among women with overweight and obesity. Well-designed interventions are needed that take an individualized approach and target unique barriers to promote healthy weight gain.

Objective: The primary aim of the study is to describe the study protocol for Healthy Mom Zone, an individually tailored, adaptive intervention for managing weight in pregnant women with overweight and obesity.

Methods: The Healthy Mom Zone Intervention, based on theories of planned behavior and self-regulation and a model of energy balance, includes components (eg, education, self-monitoring, physical activity/healthy eating behaviors) that are adapted over the intervention (ie, increase in intensity) to better regulate weight gain. Decision rules inform when to adapt the intervention. In this randomized controlled trial, women are randomized to the intervention or standard care control group. The intervention is delivered from approximately 8-36 weeks gestation and includes step-ups in dosages (ie, Step-up 1 = education + physical activity + healthy eating active learning [cooking/recipes]; Step-up 2 = Step-up 1 + portion size, physical activity; Step-up 3 = Step-up 1 + 2 + grocery store feedback, physical activity); 5 maximum adaptations. Study measures are obtained at pre- and postintervention as well as daily (eg, weight), weekly (eg, energy intake/expenditure), and monthly (eg, psychological) over the study period. Analyses will include linear mixed-effects models, generalized estimating equations, and dynamical modeling to understand between-group and within-individual effects of the intervention on weight gain.

³Center for Childhood Obesity Research, Department of Nutritional Sciences, College of Health and Human Development, The Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA, United States

Results: Recruitment of 31 pregnant women with overweight and obesity has occurred from January 2016 through July 2017. Baseline data have been collected for all participants. To date, 24 participants have completed the intervention and postintervention follow-up assessments, 3 are currently in progress, 1 dropped out, and 3 women had early miscarriages and are no longer active in the study. Of the 24 participants, 13 women have completed the intervention to date, of which 1 (8%, 1/13) received only the baseline intervention, 3 (23%, 3/13) received baseline + step-up 1, 6 (46%, 6/13) received baseline + step-up 1 + step-up 2, and 3 (23%, 3/13) received baseline + step-up 1 - step-up 3. Data analysis is still ongoing through spring 2018.

Conclusions: This is one of the first intervention studies to use an individually tailored, adaptive design to manage weight gain in pregnancy. Results from this study will be useful in designing a larger randomized trial to examine efficacy of this intervention and developing strategies for clinical application.

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9220

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e150) doi:10.2196/resprot.9220

KEYWORDS

adaptive intervention; randomized controlled trial; mHealth; intervention study; overweight; obesity; pregnant women; exercise; nutrition science; gestational weight gain; body weight maintenance

Introduction

Background

Maternal weight gain in pregnancy is necessary for healthy fetal development [1]. The Institute of Medicine [1] recommends that appropriate weight gain for normal weight women is 25-35 pounds, whereas weight gain for overweight (15-25 pounds) and obese (11-20 pounds) women is less; any weight above these upper guidelines is considered excessive or high. High gestational weight gain (GWG) is strongly related to and independently predicts adverse pregnancy outcomes (eg, preterm delivery, gestational diabetes, and pre-eclampsia), greater adiposity, postpartum weight retention, and long-term obesity and cardiovascular disease [1,2]. Maternal obesity and high GWG also elevate infant risks such as macrosomia and early onset of obesity and diabetes [1]. As GWG is a modifiable factor that can be targeted to reduce adverse risks, managing GWG is critical for the mother, and can influence the etiology of obesity for offspring at a crucial time in the life cycle. However, over 50% of women enter pregnancy as already overweight (body mass index, BMI, 25-29.9 kg/m²) or obese (BMI \geq 30 kg/m²) [3], and nearly 60% of women with overweight/obesity gain more weight in pregnancy than that recommended by the Institute of Medicine [1], which suggests they have particular challenges with managing their weight.

Past randomized intervention trials have shown that behavioral interventions can effectively manage weight in pregnant women [4-7] when they "mirror" effective programs in nonpregnant women such as using calorie goals, frequent contact and weight and dietary intake monitoring, and promoting healthy eating and exercise behaviors [8-10]. However, the effectiveness of these interventions has mainly been demonstrated in normal weight women. The results of studies including women with overweight and obesity are mixed. Several studies found little to no effect on GWG [5,6,11-13], whereas other interventions observed some effects [14,15] but were based on older guidelines [16] that were less restrictive than the current guidelines [1]. One study using current guidelines found a significant reduction in GWG (23 pounds) among women with obesity participating in a lifestyle intervention group compared

with the 30 pound gain in the control group [17]. Both groups, however, exceeded the Institute of Medicine GWG guidelines [1]. In short, women with overweight and obesity have unique challenges with managing weight that may likely require a more intensive and tailored approach than what is traditionally delivered in usual prenatal care or has been tested in past interventions.

One strategy that has been used to facilitate behavior change in other areas (eg, mental health issues, child behaviors, weight loss) [18-20] is an adaptive intervention (also known as a dynamic treatment regime or adaptive treatment strategy) [21,22]. In an adaptive intervention, a sequence of intervention strategies or dosages is tailored to an individual's needs (similar to clinical practice) as opposed to a "one size fits all" intervention approach [23]. Adaptive interventions include critical decision points (eg, which intervention to start with, when and how to measure signs of response or nonresponse), intervention components (eg, set of intervention options at each critical decision point), tailoring variables (eg, variables expected to impact the effect of the component), and decision rules (eg, links tailoring variables to the intervention components) [24]. Moreover, principles of control systems engineering can be applied to an intervention context by using decision algorithms (controllers) to regulate a dynamical system to optimize intervention outcomes [25]. For example, control systems engineering can be used to construct and estimate a dynamical model that considers how changes in an outcome (eg, weight) are related to planned and self-regulatory behaviors (eg, dietary intake, physical activity) over time. An intervention that helps each pregnant woman with overweight and obesity to control GWG on a weekly basis and adapts to her unique needs over the course of pregnancy may be a promising strategy for managing weight in pregnancy. However, we are not aware of prior research that has used this intervention approach to manage weight gain in pregnancy.

Objectives

The primary aim of this publication is to describe the study protocol for Healthy Mom Zone, an individually tailored, adaptive intervention for managing weight in pregnant women with overweight and obesity. We will explain the conceptual

framework, theoretical components, intervention dosages, and decision rules for how and when to adapt the intervention. We then describe the intensive longitudinal data collection procedures and the methods for conducting poststudy participant interviews to examine program compliance, dosage exposure, and participant responsiveness. We will also explain the plan to establish initial validation of the intervention by examining impacts of the program on GWG (ie, average weekly GWG of intervention vs control group; meeting individual GWG goals based on prepregnancy weight status), energy intake, physical activity, planned self-regulatory behaviors, and related maternal health outcomes. This work aims to use principles of control systems engineering to optimize the intervention for future application; in other words, to inform how the intervention can effectively and efficiently manage GWG in pregnant women with overweight and obesity.

Methods

Ethics Approval and Consent to Participate

This study has been approved by the Pennsylvania State University Institutional Review Board (Study #00000122) and Clinical Research Center (#319). All legal and data protection issues are discussed with the responsible authorities, and all participants are required to provide active informed consent.

Overview of Healthy Mom Zone Study Design

The intervention is currently being tested in a longitudinal study design among a cohort of pregnant women with overweight and obesity randomized to either the intervention or control group from approximately 8-36 weeks gestation. Figure 1 summarizes the flow of participants through the study using the Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials template [26]. Study measures

are obtained at baseline, throughout the course of the intervention (eg, daily, weekly, and monthly), and at follow up (see Table 1). GWG is evaluated weekly and decision rules are used in 3-4 week cycles to decide when and how the intervention may be adapted for an individual. The decision to evaluate GWG in 3-4 week cycles was based on the following: (1) clinical insight and judgment (eg, prenatal care visits for most women occur in 3-4 week cycles, so we used the same cycle for our GWG evaluations), (2) reducing participant burden (eg, the 3-4 week cycle allowed women to adjust to the dosages before adaptations are made), and (3) being proactive about adjusting the intervention dosage in real-time before a woman's weight exceeds her goal. In addition, mHealth tools are used to allow participants to self-monitor behaviors (ie, weight, physical activity, dietary intake). The study staff can review the data collected from the monitors and provide the participants with real-time feedback to facilitate compliance (eg, contact participants when the devices are not working or not being used according to the study protocol). All participants are compensated for their time spent on completing the study measures (receive gift cards and cash for pre- and postmeasures); women participating in the intervention do not have to return their Wi-Fi weight and food scales. We will use the data collected in this study and dynamical modeling from control systems engineering (system identification) to express progression of GWG over time. We will identify a customized intervention plan for each woman based on her energy intake, physical activity, planned and self-regulatory behaviors, and the extent to which she is meeting GWG goals over pregnancy. This will lead to final intervention modifications and result in an individually tailored, adaptive and optimized intervention, of which we will test efficacy in a future randomized controlled trial.



Figure 1. Flow of participants through Healthy Mom Zone Intervention (still underway) as per Consolidated Standards for Reporting Trials guidelines. Participants allocated to intervention group could be assigned to various step-ups throughout the intervention time period. Step-ups will vary by individual and time-point of intervention and gestation. Incomplete cells are due to ongoing data collection.







Symons Downs et al

Table 1. Healthy Mom Zone measurement protocol. X designates when the measurement had taken place. All participants completed this measurement protocol.

Variable	Assessment	Time	Time point						
		Pr ^a	Po ^b	D ^c	W ^d	BiW ^e	$M^{\rm f}$	Pp ^g	
Weight and weight gain	High Precision Stand-On Adult Scale	Х	X					X	
	FitBit Aria Wi-Fi Smart Scale			Х				Х	
Height	Stadiometer	Х							
Serum blood	Macronutrients	Х	Х						
Adiposity	Air-Displacement Plethysmography (BODPOD) Body Compo- sition	Х	Х					Х	
Healthy eating behaviors	MyFitnessPal Phone App				Х				
	3-Factor Eating Questionnaire	Х	Х				Х		
	Remote food photography		Х					Х	
Physical activity behaviors	Actigraph (time spend in moderate-intensity activity)	Х	Х				Х		
	Jawbone Wrist-Worn Activity Monitor	Х	Х	Х				Х	
	Physical activity log (mode and min activity)							Х	
	Leisure-Time Exercise Questionnaire	Х	Х				Х		
Weight attitude	Palmer attitudes toward weight in pregnancy	Х	Х				Х		
Healthy eating and exercise	Attitude, subjective norm, perceived control, intention	Х	Х				Х		
motivational determinants	Healthy eating and exercise beliefs	Х	Х		Х				
Self-regulation	Self-regulation index	Х	Х			Х			
	Self-Regulation Questionnaire (self-regulatory function)	Х	Х			Х			
	Self-control scale	Х	Х				Х		
Sociodemographic	Health history Questionnaire	Х							
	Pregnancy complications	Х			Х				
Self-efficacy	Sui Healthy Eating and Physical Activity Self-Efficacy Scales	Х	Х				Х		
	Clark Weight Efficacy Scale	Х	Х				Х		
Sleep behaviors	Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index	Х	Х				Х		
	Jawbone Wrist-Worn Activity Monitor	Х	Х	Х				Х	
Psychosocial	Center for Epidemiological Studies Depression Scale	Х	Х				Х		
	State Trait Anxiety Inventory	Х	Х			Х	Х		
	Body Areas Satisfaction Scale	Х	Х				Х		
	Perceived Stress Scale	Х	Х		Х				
	Pregnancy Figure Rating Scale	Х	Х				Х		
	Rothbart Adult Temperament Scale	Х							
Stress	Urine cortisol collection	Х	Х		Х			Х	
Metabolism	Breezing device	Х	Х		Х			Х	
Fetal Growth	Standard fetal ultrasound scans						Х		

^aPr: preintervention.
^bPo: postintervention.
^cD: daily.
^dW: weekly.
^eBiW: biweekly.
^fM: monthly.
^gPp: postpartum.

XSL•FO RenderX

Participants and Sample Size

The target sample for this intervention is 30 pregnant women with overweight and obesity (BMI range 25-45 kg/m²; >40 kg/m^2 with physician consultation); singleton pregnancy >8 weeks gestation; English-speaking; residing in or near Centre County, Pennsylvania; and with physician consent to participate. On the basis of our past research [27,28], this group compromises >85% of live births in Central Pennsylvania. Exclusion criteria are multiple gestation, diabetes at study entry, not overweight or obese, severe allergies or dietary restrictions, contraindications to prenatal physical activity [29], and not residing in area for duration of the study. The primary outcome of our study is GWG. Julious [30] effectively argues a sample size of 12 per group is adequate to assess feasibility and obtain sufficient precision of the mean and variance to perform a formal sample size and power calculation for a future larger randomized control trial with GWG as the primary outcome. With 24 participants (12 per group), we will have 80% statistical power to detect a standardized effect size (difference between 2 group means divided by SD) for GWG of 1.2 using a 2-sided test with significance level of P=.05. Factoring in participant dropout (conservative estimate of 25% based on our pilot work [31,32] and past research [5]), we will recruit 30 participants (15 intervention, 15 control).

Recruitment, Assignment, and Allocation

Women are recruited using on-site clinic, community-based, and Web-based strategies. At the clinic, nurses identify potential eligible women and refer them to a study staff member who is ready in the waiting room to speak with them about the study and, if interested, screen them for eligibility. Community-based recruitment includes hanging study flyers at local businesses, churches, campus, and community centers. Web-based recruitment occurs through the study website [33] and Facebook ads. Interested women call a toll-free number. A project staff member explains the study, obtains verbal assent to ask questions, and determines eligibility based on the inclusion criteria described above. Pregnant women with overweight and obesity are recruited between 8 and 12 weeks gestation and randomized to the intervention or control condition until about 36 weeks gestation. The study biostatisticians developed a randomization scheme using variable size, random permuted blocks to ensure the number of participants in each group is balanced after each set of *B* randomized participants, where *B* is the block size. Randomization to intervention (n=15) or control (n=15) groups uses 1:1 allocation; participants are entered consecutively. When a woman is eligible and informed consent is signed, a staff member requests randomization by a unique participant identification number.

Conceptual Framework

We used principles from the Theory of Planned Behavior [34] and self-regulation [35] for the conceptual framework of the Healthy Mom Zone Intervention (Figure 2).

The Theory of Planned Behavior assumes a person is motivated for a behavior (eg, managing GWG) when she has a positive attitude, believes that significant others want her to do the behavior (subjective norm), and has the perceived ability to do the behavior (perceived behavioral control) [34]. Self-regulation assumes that behavior is goal-directed and regulated by feedback control processes [35]. The participant engages in activities in which she can succeed, and this confidence in performance success can influence her perceived behavioral control. Thus, self-monitoring is a core strategy of behavior modification and a key aspect of the dynamical systems model to manage GWG in this study. The overall simulation model for GWG is depicted in Figure 3 and includes the following: (1) a 2-compartment energy balance model predicting changes in body mass as a result of energy intake and physical activity, (2) 2 Theory of Planned Behavior models describing how energy intake and physical activity are affected by behavioral variables, (3) a program delivery module relating magnitude and duration of components to inflows of the Theory of Planned Behavior models, and (4) 2 self-regulation units modeling how success expectancies in the intervention influence one's goal achievement motivation [36,37]. This model serves a vital role in evaluating the decision rules in the individually tailored intervention and in applying advanced strategies to produce decision frameworks for making program adaptations.



Figure 2. Conceptual framework for Healthy Mom Zone Intervention. HE: healthy eating; PA: physical activity, GWG: gestational weight gain.







Figure 3. Energy balance model underlying the Healthy Mom Zone Intervention. TPB: Theory of Planned Behavior; $I_1...I_n$: Intervention components; i: exogenous variables that serve as inputs for behavioral models; y_i : system outputs; ξ_1 : Behavioral belief × evaluation of outcome; ξ_2 : Normative belief × motivation to comply; ξ_3 : Control belief × power of control belief; I_1 : Healthy Eating Education; I_2 : Healthy Eating Weekly Plan; I_3 : Healthy Eating Active Learning; I_4 : Goal Setting; I_5 : Physical Activity Education; I_6 : Physical Activity Weekly Plan; I_7 : Physical Activity Session; I_8 : Daily Weight Scale; I_9 : Dietary Record; I_{10} : PA monitor output. Black solid line shows input/output signals between models; Black dashed line shows self-regulation feedback loop; Blue dashed line shows intervention dosages which indicate how and when the intervention is adapted; Green dashed line shows tailoring variables that inform whether the intervention is adapted; Circle dashed line shows regular measurement of important outcomes (self-regulation intervention).



Healthy Mom Zone Intervention Components

The intervention components (see Figure 4) are informed by past research and our own pilot data [5-10,31,32,38,39]. Evidence from model lifestyle interventions [8-10,38], GWG interventions [5-7], and our research on promoting healthy behaviors [39-41] shows education, goal-setting and action planning, and self-monitoring can effectively manage weight.

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e150/

RenderX

Our past studies have shown that when people are taught how to set appropriate plans and goals, self-monitor, and manage their time, they are more likely to achieve their goals and see positive behavioral outcomes (eg, engage in healthy eating and exercise to manage weight) [39,42-44]. Furthermore, convincing evidence from past research [39,44,45-49] shows that healthy eating and physical activity active learning (eg, active participation in strategies to reduce energy density such as food

preparation and planning, portion size control, increasing intake of fruits and vegetables, meeting physical activity goals, and engaging in guided exercise sessions) are effective for lowering energy intake and managing body weight. We also learned from our pilot study [50] that women wanted to know more about how the target intervention behaviors (eg, weight, physical activity, dietary intake) were related to their baby's growth, so we developed brief modules to inform women about the following: (1) current research studies (Featured Evidence and Baby's Health) and (2) unique aspects of their baby's growth (Baby Fun Facts); content is delivered weekly in this study via email.

Standard of Care Control Condition

All women in the study receive standard prenatal care (eg, regular visits and prenatal counseling with health care provider; provider is not informed by the research team of randomization assignment). The women randomly assigned to the control condition also complete the same measurement protocol as the

intervention participants, which includes daily, weekly, and monthly assessments (see Table 1).

Healthy Mom Zone Intervention Description

Women randomized to the intervention group receive the baseline dosage, which includes for all women the intervention components (described above) of education, goal-setting and action plans, featured evidence on baby's health, baby fun facts, and self-monitoring. Participants meet weekly with a study dietitian and are given customized calorie goals and a booklet developed for this study that contain customized healthy eating plans, recipes, and tailored meals to meet calorie goals. They are also given a physical activity booklet with customized and safe pregnancy-related exercises (see Multimedia Appendix 1). A study staff member reviews each woman's weight, physical activity, and dietary intake via real-time data collection procedures and generates a report for the study dietitian to review with the participant at the next intervention session.

Figure 4. Healthy Mom Zone Intervention components. Components in light blue are in baseline intervention and delivered throughout the duration of the intervention. Active Learning component is adapted depending on decision rules and gestational weight gain (GWG) evaluations. BMI: body mass index.



The dietitian plots weekly GWG using individualized charts that illustrate GWG within the context of the Institute of Medicine guidelines and discusses strategies to overcome barriers to managing weight and engaging in healthy eating and physical activity behaviors. Women in the intervention also complete a 15-min postintervention exit interview at their post assessment to provide their feedback and perspective on multiple aspects of their intervention experience (eg, likes and dislikes about using the mHealth tools, adaptive dosages, active learning activities, completing study measures). Intervention sessions are randomly audio-recorded and coded for fidelity.

Study Setting and Procedures

All participants, regardless of intervention assignment, complete the same study measurement protocol. The study setting includes onsite visits at the Penn State Clinical Research Center (University Park campus) and at-home participation. Interested and eligible women complete a preintervention assessment at the Penn State Clinical Research Center after the study is described and written consent is obtained. A study clinician assesses height, weight, blood pressure, and conducts a physical exam to identify health symptoms that may preclude study participation [29]. Women complete self-reported measures of their healthy eating/physical activity behaviors, knowledge, planned and self-regulatory behaviors, motivational determinants, demographics, and dietary intake using onsite

paper and pencil and Web-based data capture software (Research Electronic Data Capture) [51].

Women then complete an air displacement plethysmography body composition assessment following a standardized protocol that takes approximately 30 min. Participants complete these same measures again at the postassessment at approximately 36 weeks gestation. In addition, during the course of the study all women are given a Wi-Fi scale for wireless uploading of daily weight, food scale to monitor daily intake, and log to record food and beverages (and amounts) consumed, and 2 monitors (wrist-worn activity monitor worn daily; waist-worn accelerometer worn in 2-week cycles) to track physical activity. Participants are asked to use these mHealth devices continuously over the course of the entire study. Women track dietary intake on 2 weekdays and 1 weekend using a mobile phone app. Measures are obtained at baseline, during the intervention (daily, weekly, and monthly), and postintervention. All participants are compensated up to US \$420 in check or gift card for the pre and post, weekly, and monthly assessments over the study period. In addition, the intervention participants get to keep their Wi-Fi weight and food scales at the end of the study (control participants return them), and they receive a US \$20 check if they attend 90% (25/28) or more of the intervention sessions.

Decision Rules and Adapting the Intervention Dosage

A set of decision rules were developed to evaluate GWG that are based on the Institute of Medicine GWG guidelines (ie, overweight=15-25 pounds; obese=11-20 pounds) [1], our own research [36,37,50], and clinical insight that inform when and how to adapt the components. A computerized applet is used to plot women's weight against individual weight gain trajectories with lower and upper bounds for the GWG guidelines [52,53]; GWG is evaluated weekly and the values are compared with average weekly weight ranges for overweight (eg, 0.5-0.7 pounds) and obese (eg, 0.4-0.6 pounds) women [1]; these weekly weights are then evaluated in 3-4 week cycles to determine if and when the intervention dosage should be adapted (see Multimedia Appendix 2). The rationale for adapting the dosages is based on each woman's self-regulatory abilities to manage GWG. For example, if the woman is within her GWG goal (ie, weekly weight gain ranges according to the Institute of Medicine guidelines) [1], she will continue to receive the same level of the intervention for the next cycle as she is adequately self-regulating her weight with the amount of intervention dosage that she's receiving. However, if she is exceeding her GWG goal, the intervention is adapted (ie, dosage is stepped up). That is, she continues to receive the baseline intervention, but then she receives additional active learning components (eg, step-up 1 with cooking and grocery store demonstrations; onsite exercise session led by an instructor) to help better self-regulate her weight. If she exceeds her GWG goal at the next evaluation cycle, the intervention will be adapted again (ie, baseline + step-up 1 + step-up 2) with other active learning components (eg, portion size and containers; second onsite exercise session with instructor) added to provide more intensive intervention assistance and supportive control to better manage GWG. This evaluation process continues over the course of her pregnancy until the end of the intervention (ie, around

36 weeks gestation) and/or a maximum of 5 possible dosage increases (see Multimedia Appendix 3). The sequencing of the adaptive dosages was determined during pilot testing by examining combinations of active learning strategies with good user acceptability, and we identified the maximum number of dosage increases that resulted in "too much intervention burden" and led to participant dropout (ie, more than 5 adaptations) [50]. If a participant is under her GWG goal [1] and/or any safety concerns emerge (eg, complication such as anemia, fetal issue), we consult with the study obstetrician who makes recommendations on if and/or how intervention dosage changes should be made.

Outcome Measures

The measurement protocol is presented above in Table 1. The primary outcome measure is GWG. Weight and GWG are assessed pre- and postintervention at the Penn State Clinical Research Center using standardized procedures (eg, measured in duplicate to nearest kilogram using a high-precision stand-on adult scale; wearing undergarments and gown) and daily at home using the Wi-Fi wireless scale. Secondary outcomes include adiposity (body composition), healthy eating behaviors, physical activity behaviors, knowledge, motivational determinants, self-regulation, psychological well-being, sleep, serum blood for macronutrients, stress (cortisol), metabolism, and fetal growth.

Data Collection

Data on the primary and secondary outcome variables above are collected in addition to participant sociodemographic characteristics (eg, age, BMI status) to understand the influence of potential moderators on the primary and secondary outcome variables. Standardized procedures were developed for data collection, recording of errors, and a comprehensive data quality assurance program to ensure complete, accurate, and valid data while limiting variability in data recording. Study data are managed using a secure Web app that provides user-friendly Web-based case reports, real-time data entry validation audit trails, and a deidentified data export mechanism to commonly used statistical packages.

Data Analysis

To establish initial validation of the intervention, contrasts constructed from linear mixed-effects models [54] will be used to assess differences between the intervention and control groups with respect to changes in continuous outcomes over time (from pre- to postintervention): changes in primary (GWG, energy intake, physical activity, planned/self-regulatory behaviors) and secondary outcomes (serum blood biomarkers, adiposity, knowledge). Linear mixed-effects models are an extension of ordinary regression models that account for within-subject variability inherent in longitudinal studies. Generalized estimating equations [55] with a logit link will be used to assess differences between the intervention and control groups with respect to dichotomous outcomes over time. If deemed necessary, confounding variables (eg, prepregnancy weight, age, obstetric complications) will be included as covariates. With respect to the participants meeting individual GWG goals based on prepregnancy BMI status [1], we will look at each

XSL•FO

woman and determine whether she met her GWG goal. We will code participants as "0" for GWG within goal, +1 for GWG over goal, and -1 for GWG under goal. A chi-square test will be used to assess differences between the intervention and control groups on this 3-level ordinal variable (ie, -1,0,1) assessing individual GWG goals. All hypothesis tests will be 2-sided, and analyses will be performed using SAS software version 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC) or R software (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria).

Modeling development and simulation are done in Matlab with SIMULINK (The MathWorks, Inc., Natick, MA). Functional data analysis modeling for time-varying modeling will rely on SAS. Weight predictions based on a first-principles energy balance model can be performed using measurements of a participant's energy expenditure (physical activity and resting metabolic rate) and energy intake. Alternatively, energy intake can be estimated from the energy balance model using the measured weight gain and physical activity, which can then be compared with self-reported data [56,57]; this information can

be used by dieticians to provide informative health guidance. Intensive measurements of the Theory of Planned Behavior constructs are used to build participant-based dynamical models using semiphysical model identification techniques. The integration of these behavioral models with energy balance models can be used to evaluate and implement decision policies based on control systems engineering for an intensively adaptive intervention, specifically Hybrid Model Predictive Control [37,58].

Results

The targeted sample of pregnant women with overweight and obesity has been successfully recruited between January 13, 2016, and July 1, 2017. Baseline data have been collected for all participants. To date, 24 participants have completed the study and postintervention follow-up assessments, 3 are currently in progress, 1 dropped out, and 3 women had early miscarriages and are no longer active in the study.

Figure 5. Preliminary visualization of a Healthy Mom Zone Intervention participant's gestational weight gain data. The intervention participant's measured weight is plotted against her predicted weight (based on the computerized applet) and the Institute of Medicine upper and lower ranges for recommended weight gain for a woman who is OW. Her EI (measured with phone app and estimated with a back-calculation formula) and PA (measured with wrist-worn activity monitor) are also plotted. BMI: body mass index; OW: overweight; INT: intervention participant; W: weight; EI: energy intake; PA: physical activity; kcal: kilocalories.



Of the 24 participants, 13 women have completed the intervention to date, of which 1 (8%, 1/13) received only the baseline intervention, 3 (23%, 3/13) received baseline + step-up 1, 6 (46.1%, 6/13) received baseline + step-up 1 + step-up 2, and 3 (23%, 3/13) received baseline + step-up 1 + step-up 2 + step-up 3.

Preliminary results are presented in Figure 5 for 1 participant who is overweight and was randomized to the intervention group (from gestational age day 85 through day 261). As shown in Figure 5, her actual weight remained within that recommended by the Institute of Medicine [1], whereas under-reporting is observed in her self-reported energy intake compared with a back-calculation method based on our maternal energy balance

model ([56]; see reference for more detailed explanation of the back-calculation method). Using the back-calculated energy intake for weight prediction, the model-predicted weight follows closely to her measured weight. Data analysis is still ongoing through spring 2018.

Discussion

Principal Findings

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study that is testing the feasibility of an individually tailored, adaptive intervention to manage GWG in pregnant women with overweight and obesity. This intervention, Healthy Mom Zone, aims to improve

upon past interventions by addressing gaps in the literature, specifically among pregnant women with overweight and obesity, by providing a more individually tailored and adaptive approach to effectively manage weight gain during pregnancy. Although this intervention was deliberately intensive to understand if this approach can effectively manage GWG, future plans for this line of research will explore how the Healthy Mom Zone Intervention can be further adapted to women's individual needs.

For example, we may learn from the study findings that some women can effectively manage their GWG with less intervention, and therefore, we can step down the intervention for them, whereas other women need the step up to keep their weight within their goals. This approach will also increase the clinical application and utility of the intervention.

Strengths and Limitations

There are several positive features of this study. This study has strong public health relevance and clinical significance for the future management of GWG. We have also incorporated several innovative aspects into the study, including the use of (1) novel decision rules to choose when and how to adapt the intervention, (2) mHealth tools for self-monitoring of behaviors and real-time data collection to provide feedback to the participants, and (3) a unique computerized applet to generate individualized weight gain trajectories for comparing actual weight to the Institute of Medicine guidelines. In addition, customized eating and physical activity plans developed for this study aid in reducing participant barriers to engaging in healthy behaviors during pregnancy. Moreover, the intensive longitudinal data collection protocol allows for a myriad of systems approaches in support of implementing and evaluating intensively adaptive interventions [25,56-58]. Intensive data collection enables the application of system identification and state estimation approaches from engineering that, in turn, build comprehensive dynamical models

for GWG used in adaptive intervention optimization. These methods can be used to estimate and correct energy intake over time, despite some missing data.

There are also some limitations of this research. The small sample size, although adequate for examination of the primary outcome (GWG), precludes the ability to make assumptions at a population level. Moreover, the target population is a homogenous sample of women from largely rural and suburban areas in Central Pennsylvania, thus limiting the extension of the study findings to more culturally diverse and urban populations of pregnant women with overweight and obesity. We do plan to understand the application of Healthy Mom Zone to a more diverse sample of pregnant women in the future, including those who are normal weight, more culturally diverse, and reside in varied communities across the United States.

Conclusions

The data and knowledge obtained from this innovative intervention will be valuable for informing future studies aiming to manage GWG in pregnancy. We aim to learn from the study findings how to further adapt the intervention (eg, step up or down) to meet women's needs and customize the intervention based on women's individual characteristics. For example, we may learn that certain individual characteristics (eg, higher perceived behavioral control, lower stress) help women to self-regulate their weight better, and therefore, we can expand the intervention to better target these factors at the start of a pregnancy. The insight gained from this study as well as independent developments in mHealth tools and their use in clinical practice (eg, links to electronic records and provider communication) will also help to disseminate this individually tailored, adaptive intervention to effectively manage GWG in clinical practice-so that all pregnant women can be targeted to ultimately improve maternal and infant health outcomes and impact the etiology of obesity at a critical time in the life cycle.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to acknowledge the assistance of the Healthy Mom Zone team, the OBGYN staff at Mount Nittany Physician Group, and the staff at the Pennsylvania State (University Park campus) Clinical Research Center who assisted with participant recruitment and data collection for this study. The authors would also like to acknowledge the collaborative contributions of Dr Linda Collins to the study's methodological design, Drs Richard Legro and Jaimey Pauli for their clinical oversight, and Lindsey Hess for contributions to the study's data collection protocol. Support for this work has been provided by the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute (NHLBI) of the National Institutes of Health through grant 1 R01 HL119245-01. This project was also supported by the Penn State Clinical & Translational Research Institute, Pennsylvania State University CTSA, NIH and NCATS Grant Number UL1 TR000127 and UL1 TR002014. The content is the sole responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the NIH or NCATS.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Study booklets with customized healthy eating and physical activity material.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 222KB - resprot_v7i6e150_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Illustration of the decision rule for GWG evaluation and adapting dosages.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 68KB - resprot_v7i6e150_app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3

Illustration of Healthy Mom Zone Intervention adaptive intervention design.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 73KB - resprot v7i6e150 app3.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 4

CONSORT-EHEALTH checklist (V 1.6.1).

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 715KB - resprot_v7i6e150_app4.pdf]

References

- 1. National Research Council, Institute of Medicine, Board on Children, Youth, and Families, Food and Nutrition Board, Committee to Reexamine IOM Pregnancy Weight Guidelines. In: Yaktine AL, Rasmussen KM, editors. Weight Gain During Pregnancy: Reexamining the Guidelines. Washington (DC): National Academies Press; 2009.
- Pirkola J, Pouta A, Bloigu A, Miettola S, Hartikainen AL, Järvelin MR, et al. Prepregnancy overweight and gestational diabetes as determinants of subsequent diabetes and hypertension after 20-year follow-up. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2010 Feb;95(2):772-778. [doi: 10.1210/jc.2009-1075] [Medline: 19952227]
- 3. Mission JF, Marshall NE, Caughey AB. Pregnancy risks associated with obesity. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am 2015 Jun;42(2):335-353. [doi: 10.1016/j.ogc.2015.01.008] [Medline: 26002170]
- 4. Graham ML, Strawderman MS, Demment M, Olson CM. Does Usage of an eHealth Intervention Reduce the Risk of Excessive Gestational Weight Gain? Secondary Analysis From a Randomized Controlled Trial. J Med Internet Res 2017 Jan 09;19(1):e6 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6644] [Medline: 28069560]
- Phelan S, Phipps MG, Abrams B, Darroch F, Schaffner A, Wing RR. Randomized trial of a behavioral intervention to prevent excessive gestational weight gain: the Fit for Delivery Study. Am J Clin Nutr 2011 Apr;93(4):772-779 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3945/ajcn.110.005306] [Medline: 21310836]
- Redman LM, Gilmore LA, Breaux J, Thomas DM, Elkind-Hirsch K, Stewart T, et al. Effectiveness of SmartMoms, a Novel eHealth Intervention for Management of Gestational Weight Gain: Randomized Controlled Pilot Trial. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2017 Sep 13;5(9):e133 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.8228] [Medline: 28903892]
- Phelan S, Jankovitz K, Hagobian T, Abrams B. Reducing excessive gestational weight gain: lessons from the weight control literature and avenues for future research. Womens Health (Lond) 2011 Nov;7(6):641-661. [doi: <u>10.2217/whe.11.70</u>] [Medline: <u>22040207</u>]
- 8. Diabetes Prevention Program (DPP) Research Group. The Diabetes Prevention Program (DPP): description of lifestyle intervention. Diabetes Care 2002 Dec;25(12):2165-2171 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 12453955]
- 9. Diabetes Prevention Program Research Group, Knowler WC, Fowler SE, Hamman RF, Christophi CA, Hoffman HJ, et al. 10-year follow-up of diabetes incidence and weight loss in the Diabetes Prevention Program Outcomes Study. Lancet 2009 Nov 14;374(9702):1677-1686 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)61457-4] [Medline: 19878986]
- Wadden TA, West DS, Neiberg RH, Wing RR, Ryan DH, Johnson KC, Look AHEAD Research Group. One-year weight losses in the Look AHEAD study: factors associated with success. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2009 Apr;17(4):713-722 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/oby.2008.637] [Medline: 19180071]
- Vinter CA, Jensen DM, Ovesen P, Beck-Nielsen H, Jørgensen JS. The LiP (Lifestyle in Pregnancy) study: a randomized controlled trial of lifestyle intervention in 360 obese pregnant women. Diabetes Care 2011 Dec;34(12):2502-2507 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/dc11-1150] [Medline: 21972411]
- 12. Jeffries K, Shub A, Walker SP, Hiscock R, Permezel M. Reducing excessive weight gain in pregnancy: a randomised controlled trial. Med J Aust 2009 Oct 19;191(8):429-433. [Medline: <u>19835535</u>]
- Opie RS, Neff M, Tierney AC. A behavioural nutrition intervention for obese pregnant women: Effects on diet quality, weight gain and the incidence of gestational diabetes. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol 2016 Aug;56(4):364-373. [doi: 10.1111/ajo.12474] [Medline: 27170563]
- Thornton YS. Preventing excessive weight gain during pregnancy through dietary and lifestyle counseling: a randomized controlled trial. Obstet Gynecol 2009 Jul;114(1):173; author reply 173-173; author reply 174. [doi: 10.1097/AOG.0b013e3181ac3aa9] [Medline: 19546789]
- Wolff S, Legarth J, Vangsgaard K, Toubro S, Astrup A. A randomized trial of the effects of dietary counseling on gestational weight gain and glucose metabolism in obese pregnant women. Int J Obes (Lond) 2008 Mar;32(3):495-501. [doi: <u>10.1038/sj.ijo.0803710</u>] [Medline: <u>18227847</u>]

- 16. Institute of Medicine. Nutrition During Pregnancy: Part I: Weight Gain, Part II: Nutrient Supplements. In: Institue of Medicine. Washington, DC: National Academy Press; 1990.
- Bogaerts AF, Devlieger R, Nuyts E, Witters I, Gyselaers W, Van den Bergh BR. Effects of lifestyle intervention in obese pregnant women on gestational weight gain and mental health: a randomized controlled trial. Int J Obes (Lond) 2013 Jun;37(6):814-821. [doi: 10.1038/ijo.2012.162] [Medline: 23032404]
- Almirall D, Compton SN, Gunlicks-Stoessel M, Duan N, Murphy SA. Designing a pilot sequential multiple assignment randomized trial for developing an adaptive treatment strategy. Stat Med 2012 Jul 30;31(17):1887-1902 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/sim.4512] [Medline: 22438190]
- 19. Bierman KL, Nix RL, Maples JJ, Murphy SA, Conduct Problems Prevention Research Group. Examining clinical judgment in an adaptive intervention design: The fast track program. J Consult Clin Psychol 2006 Jun;74(3):468-481 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/0022-006X.74.3.468] [Medline: 16822104]
- 20. Kidwell KM, Hyde LW. Adaptive Interventions and SMART Designs: Application to child behavior research in a community setting. Am J Eval 2016 Sep;37(3):344-363 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1098214015617013] [Medline: 28239254]
- 21. Lavori PW, Dawson R. Dynamic treatment regimes: practical design considerations. Clin Trials 2004 Feb;1(1):9-20. [Medline: <u>16281458</u>]
- 22. Dawson R, Lavori PW. Placebo-free designs for evaluating new mental health treatments: the use of adaptive treatment strategies. Stat Med 2004 Nov 15;23(21):3249-3262. [doi: <u>10.1002/sim.1920</u>] [Medline: <u>15490427</u>]
- 23. Collins LM, Murphy SA, Bierman KL. A conceptual framework for adaptive preventive interventions. Prev Sci 2004 Sep;5(3):185-196 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 15470938]
- 24. Lei H, Nahum-Shani I, Lynch K, Oslin D, Murphy SA. A "SMART" design for building individualized treatment sequences. Annu Rev Clin Psychol 2012;8:21-48 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-032511-143152] [Medline: 22224838]
- Rivera DE, Pew MD, Collins LM. Using engineering control principles to inform the design of adaptive interventions: a conceptual introduction. Drug Alcohol Depend 2007 May;88(Suppl 2):S31-S40 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2006.10.020] [Medline: 17169503]
- 26. Schulz KF, Altman DG, Moher D, CONSORT Group. CONSORT 2010 statement: updated guidelines for reporting parallel group randomized trials. Obstet Gynecol 2010 May;115(5):1063-1070. [doi: 10.1097/AOG.0b013e3181d9d421] [Medline: 20410783]
- 27. Hillemeier MM, Downs DS, Feinberg ME, Weisman CS, Chuang CH, Parrott R, et al. Improving women's preconceptional health: findings from a randomized trial of the Strong Healthy Women intervention in the Central Pennsylvania women's health study. Womens Health Issues 2008;18(6 Suppl):S87-S96 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.whi.2008.07.008] [Medline: 19059553]
- Weisman CS, Hillemeier MM, Downs DS, Feinberg ME, Chuang CH, Botti JJ, et al. Improving women's preconceptional health: long-term effects of the Strong Healthy Women behavior change intervention in the central Pennsylvania Women's Health Study. Womens Health Issues 2011;21(4):265-271 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.whi.2011.03.007] [Medline: 21536455]
- 29. ACOG Committee Obstetric Practice. ACOG Committee opinion. Number 267, January 2002: exercise during pregnancy and the postpartum period. Obstet Gynecol 2002 Jan;99(1):171-173. [Medline: <u>11777528</u>]
- 30. Julios SA. Sample size of 12 per group rule of thumb for a pilot study. Pharm Stat 2005;4(4):287-291.
- 31. Downs DS, DiNallo J, Rauff E, Ulbrecht J, Birch L, Paul I. Pregnant women's exercise motivation and behavior: Preliminary findings from a randomized physical activity intervention. J Sport Exerc Psychol 2010;32:S157-S158.
- 32. Downs D. Determinants and outcomes of physical activity in pregnancy: Findings from Active MOMS, a randomized physical activity intervention for pregnant women. Ann Behav Med 2011;41:S135.
- 33. Downs D. Healthy Mom Zone. URL: <u>https://sites.psu.edu/healthymomzonestudy/</u> [accessed 2018-01-11] [WebCite Cache ID 6wOtzmjLk]
- 34. Ajzen I. The theory of planned behavior. Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes 1991 Dec;50(2):179-211.
- 35. Carver CS, Scheier MF. On the self-regulation of behavior. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press; 1998.
- Dong Y, Rivera DE, Thomas DM, Navarro-Barrientos JE, Downs DS, Savage JS, et al. A Dynamical Systems Model for Improving Gestational Weight Gain Behavioral Interventions. Proc Am Control Conf 2012:4059-4064 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 24309837]
- Dong Y, Rivera DE, Downs DS, Savage JS, Thomas DM, Collins LM. Hybrid Model Predictive Control for Optimizing Gestational Weight Gain Behavioral Interventions. Proc Am Control Conf 2013:1970-1975 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 24336314]
- Look Ahead Research Group, Bray G, Gregg E, Haffner S, Pi-Sunyer XF, WagenKnecht LE, et al. Baseline characteristics of the randomised cohort from the Look AHEAD (Action for Health in Diabetes) study. Diab Vasc Dis Res 2006 Dec;3(3):202-215 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3132/dvdr.2006.031] [Medline: 17160917]
- Downs DS, Dinallo JM, Birch LL, Paul IM, Ulbrecht JS. Randomized Face-to-Face vs. Home Exercise Interventions in Pregnant Women with Gestational Diabetes. Psychol Sport Exerc 2017 May;30:73-81. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.psychsport.2017.02.003</u>] [Medline: <u>28428728</u>]

- 40. Symons Downs D, Hausenblas H. Exercising during pregnancy and postpartum: An Elicitation study using the framework of the theory of planned behavior. J Midwifery Womens Health 2004;49:A.
- Downs DS, Savage JS, Rauff EL. Falling Short of Guidelines? Nutrition and Weight Gain Knowledge in Pregnancy. J Womens Health Care 2014;3:pii: 1000184 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4172/2167-0420.1000184] [Medline: 25599012]
- 42. Symons Downs D, Singer R. Goal setting and implementation intentions: Preliminary support for increasing exercise behavior. J Hum Mov Studies 2004;45:419-432.
- 43. Singer R, Downs DS, Bouchard L, de la Pena D. The influence of a process versus an outcome orientation on tennis performance and knowledge. J Sport Behav 2001;24(2):213-222.
- 44. Downs DS, Feinberg M, Hillemeier MM, Weisman CS, Chase GA, Chuang CH, et al. Design of the Central Pennsylvania Women's Health Study (CePAWHS) strong healthy women intervention: improving preconceptional health. Matern Child Health J 2009 Jan;13(1):18-28 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10995-008-0323-7] [Medline: 18270808]
- 45. Downs DS, Devlin CA, Rhodes RE. The Power of Believing: Salient Belief Predictors of Exercise Behavior in Normal Weight, Overweight, and Obese Pregnant Women. J Phys Act Health 2015 Aug;12(8):1168-1176 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1123/jpah.2014-0262] [Medline: 25409425]
- 46. Hollands GJ, Shemilt I, Marteau TM, Jebb SA, Lewis HB, Wei Y, et al. Portion, package or tableware size for changing selection and consumption of food, alcohol and tobacco. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2015 Sep 14(9):CD011045 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD011045.pub2] [Medline: 26368271]
- 47. Ledikwe JH, Rolls BJ, Smiciklas-Wright H, Mitchell DC, Ard JD, Champagne C, et al. Reductions in dietary energy density are associated with weight loss in overweight and obese participants in the PREMIER trial. Am J Clin Nutr 2007 May;85(5):1212-1221 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>17490955</u>]
- 48. Ello-Martin JA, Roe LS, Ledikwe JH, Beach AM, Rolls BJ. Dietary energy density in the treatment of obesity: a year-long trial comparing 2 weight-loss diets. Am J Clin Nutr 2007 Jun;85(6):1465-1477 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 17556681]
- 49. Savage JS, Marini M, Birch LL. Dietary energy density predicts women's weight change over 6 y. Am J Clin Nutr 2008 Sep;88(3):677-684 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>18779283</u>]
- 50. Symons Downs D, Savage JS, Rivera DE, Leonard KS, Pauley AM, Hohman EE, et al. Influence of a feasibility study on the design of an individually-tailored, adaptive intervention to manage weight in overweight and obese pregnant women. Ann Behav Med 2017;51:S1451-S1452. [doi: 10.1007/s12160-017-9903-3]
- 51. Harris PA, Taylor R, Thielke R, Payne J, Gonzalez N, Conde JG. Research electronic data capture (REDCap)--a metadata-driven methodology and workflow process for providing translational research informatics support. J Biomed Inform 2009 Apr;42(2):377-381 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2008.08.010] [Medline: 18929686]
- Thomas DM, Navarro-Barrientos JE, Rivera DE, Heymsfield SB, Bredlau C, Redman LM, et al. Dynamic energy-balance model predicting gestational weight gain. Am J Clin Nutr 2012 Jan;95(1):115-122 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3945/ajcn.111.024307] [Medline: 22170365]
- Sanghvi A, Redman LM, Martin CK, Ravussin E, Hall KD. Validation of an inexpensive and accurate mathematical method to measure long-term changes in free-living energy intake. Am J Clin Nutr 2015 Aug;102(2):353-358 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3945/ajcn.115.111070] [Medline: 26040640]
- 54. Laird NM, Ware JH. Random-effects models for longitudinal data. Biometrics 1982 Dec; 38(4):963-974. [Medline: 7168798]
- Liang KY, Zeger SL. Longitudinal data analysis using generalized linear models. Biometrika 1986 Apr 01;73(1):13-22
 [FREE Full text]
- Guo P, Rivera DE, Downs DS, Savage JS. Semi-physical Identification and State Estimation of Energy Intake for Interventions to Manage Gestational Weight Gain. Proc Am Control Conf 2016 Jul;2016:1271-1276 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1109/ACC.2016.7525092] [Medline: 27570366]
- 57. Guo P, Rivera DE, Savage JS, Downs DS. State Estimation Under Correlated Partial Measurement Losses: Implications for Weight Control Interventions. Proc IFAC World Congress 2017 Jul;50(1):13532-13537 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ifacol.2017.08.2347] [Medline: 29242854]
- 58. Rivera DE, Hekler EB, Savage JS, Symons Downs D. Intensively adaptive interventions using control systems engineering: Two illustrative examples in Advanced topics in the optimization of behavioral and biobehavioral interventions. In: Collins LM, Kugler KC, editors. Optimization of Behavioral, Biobehavioral, and Biomedical Interventions. Switzerland: Springer International Publishing AG; 2019.

Abbreviations

RenderX

BMI: body mass index
EI: energy intake
GWG: gestational weight gain
INT: intervention participant
kcal: kilocalories
PA: physical activity
TPB: Theory of Planned Behavior

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e150/

Edited by C Hoving; submitted 19.10.17; peer-reviewed by K Heron, T Chang; comments to author 17.11.17; revised version received 16.01.18; accepted 06.04.18; published 08.06.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Symons Downs D, Savage JS, Rivera DE, Smyth JM, Rolls BJ, Hohman EE, McNitt KM, Kunselman AR, Stetter C, Pauley AM, Leonard KS, Guo P Individually Tailored, Adaptive Intervention to Manage Gestational Weight Gain: Protocol for a Randomized Controlled Trial in Women With Overweight and Obesity JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e150 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e150/ doi:10.2196/resprot.9220 PMID:29884603

©Danielle Symons Downs, Jennifer S Savage, Daniel E Rivera, Joshua M Smyth, Barbara J Rolls, Emily E Hohman, Katherine M McNitt, Allen R Kunselman, Christy Stetter, Abigail M Pauley, Krista S Leonard, Penghong Guo. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 08.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.


Protocol

Development and Evaluation of an Ethical Guideline for Decisions to Limit Life-Prolonging Treatment in Advanced Cancer: Protocol for a Monocentric Mixed-Method Interventional Study

Katsiaryna Laryionava¹, Dr rer med; Katja Mehlis¹, D Phil; Elena Bierwirth^{2,3}, Dipl-Psych; Friederike Mumm^{2,3}, Dr med; Wolfgang Hiddemann³, Dr med; Pia Heußner^{2,3}, Dr med; Eva C Winkler¹, Dr med, Dr Phil

¹National Center for Tumor Diseases, Department of Medical Oncology, Heidelberg University Hospital, Heidelberg, Germany

²Interdisciplinary Center of Psycho-Oncology, University Hospital Grosshadern, Ludwig-Maximilians University, Munich, Germany

³Department of Medicine III, University Hospital Grosshadern, Ludwig-Maximilians University, Munich, Germany

Corresponding Author:

Eva C Winkler, Dr med, Dr Phil National Center for Tumor Diseases Department of Medical Oncology Heidelberg University Hospital Im Neuenheimer Feld 460 Heidelberg, 69120 Germany Phone: 49 62215636049 Fax: 49 62215636049 Email: eva.winkler@med.uni-heidelberg.de

Abstract

Background: Many patients with advanced cancer receive chemotherapy close to death and are referred too late to palliative or hospice care, and therefore die under therapy or in intensive care units. Oncologists still have difficulties in involving patients appropriately in decisions about limiting tumor-specific or life-prolonging treatment.

Objective: The aim of this Ethics Policy for Advanced Care Planning and Limiting Treatment Study is to develop an ethical guideline for end-of-life decisions and to evaluate the impact of this guideline on clinical practice regarding the following target goals: reduction of decisional conflicts, improvement of documentation transparency and traceability, reduction of distress of the caregiver team, and better knowledge and consideration of patients' preferences.

Methods: This is a protocol for a pre-post interventional study that analyzes the clinical practice on treatment limitation before and after the guideline implementation. An embedded researcher design with a mixed-method approach encompassing both qualitative and quantitative methods is used. The study consists of three stages: (1) the preinterventional phase, (2) the intervention (development and implementation of the guideline), and 3) the postinterventional phase (evaluation of the guideline's impact on clinical practice). We evaluate the process of decision-making related to limiting treatment from different perspectives of oncologists, nurses, and patients; comparing them to each other will allow us to develop the guideline based on the interests of all parties.

Results: The first preintervention data of the project have already been published, which detailed a qualitative study with oncologists and oncology nurses (n=29), where different approaches to initiation of end-of-life discussions were ethically weighted. A framework for oncologists was elaborated, and the study favored an anticipatory approach of preparing patients for forgoing therapy throughout the course of disease. Another preimplementational study of current decision-making practice (n=567 patients documented) demonstrated that decisions to limit treatment preceded the death of many cancer patients (62/76, 82% of deceased patients). However, such decisions were usually made in the last week of life, which was relatively late.

Conclusions: The intervention will be evaluated with respect to the following endpoints: better knowledge and consideration of patients' treatment wishes; reduction of decisional conflicts; improvement of documentation transparency and traceability; and reduction of the psychological and moral distress of a caregiver team.

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9698

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e157) doi:10.2196/resprot.9698

KEYWORDS

ethical guidelines; treatment limitation; advanced cancer

Introduction

Decision-making to limit a tumor-specific and life-prolonging treatment in patients with advanced cancer is one of the most difficult tasks in end-of-life care and is often accompanied by psychological and ethical challenges. Many patients with advanced cancer receive aggressive chemotherapy close to death and are referred to palliative or hospice care too late, and die under therapy or in the intensive care unit [1-3]. Thus, the number of patients receiving chemotherapy between two weeks and death has been constantly rising [4]. The literature suggests that discussions about patients' end-of-life preferences and treatment limitation should occur much earlier. Such discussions have been associated with better patient outcomes in terms of increasing patients' quality of life and reducing patients' anxiety, distress, and depression [3,5,6].

However, in a previous study we demonstrated that only 37 of 76 patients (47%) with incurable cancer had discussions about limiting treatment or got involved in decisions about limiting tumor-specific or life-prolonging treatment (eg, do-not-resuscitate orders) [7]. Oncologists still have difficulties in discussing treatment limitation with their patients and feel unsure about when and how to initiate such discussions [8,9]. Against this background, we initiated a monocentric interventional study aimed at developing an ethical guideline for end-of-life decision-making, with a goal to increase oncologists' awareness of patients' treatment preferences, to increase patients' involvement in decision-making, and to reduce psychological and moral distress within a caregiver team. According to many evaluational studies, guidelines can change clinical practice and may lead to the improvement of physician performance and patient outcomes [10,11].

While there are many studies on impact and uptake of guidelines in medical practice, ethical guidelines remain underrepresented in research and the impact of such guidelines in medical practice is not well studied. In the following protocol, we explain our study design for evaluating the impact of ethical guidelines on the practice of clinical decision-making regarding treatment limitation. The overall aims of this three-stage interventional Ethics Policy for Advanced Care Planning and Limiting Treatment (EPAL) Study are: (1) to develop an ethical guideline for end-of-life decision making, and (2) to evaluate its impact on decision-making practice. The guideline will be evaluated with regard to the following outcomes: better knowledge and consideration of patients' treatment wishes, reduction of decisional conflicts, improvement of documentation transparency and traceability, and reduction of the psychological and moral distress of a caregiver team. We also anticipate that the guideline will enable oncologists to make timelier and ethically informed treatment limitation decisions.

Methods

Design

This is a pre-post interventional design that analyzes the clinical practice of decision-making before and after the guideline implementation. The study consists of three stages: (1) the preinterventional phase (Time 1 [T1]; status quo), followed by the (2) intervention phase (development and implementation of the guideline; T2), and (3) the postinterventional phase (T3).

We use an embedded researcher design with a mixed-method approach that encompasses both qualitative and quantitative methods. We assume that using one research method is not sufficient to answer all of our research questions and that different methods are required. Embedded researcher design mixes different data sets at different design phases so that one data type provides a supportive, supplemental role or is embedded within other data types [12].

In phase 1 (T1), the current clinical practice of decision-making and documentation of decisions to limit treatment will be analyzed from three different perspectives: patients, their treating oncologists, and nurses. Phase 2 (T2) entails the development and implementation of a guideline on advanced care planning and limiting treatment. In phase 3 (T3), the impact of the guideline on the practice of decision making and documentation will be analyzed. The project outline is presented in Table 1. This study protocol has been approved by the Ethics Committee of the Medical Faculty of the University of Munich.

Study Setting

The study is monocentric and is being carried out at the Department of Hematology & Medical Oncology at the University Hospital of Munich, Germany. A monocentric approach is being used, because the development of a guideline has proven to be more successful when it is developed within and for a particular location, taking into account specifics of the organizational context and of stakeholders' positions and professional self-conception of that environment [10].

Phase 1 (T1): Preimplementational Study of Current Decision-Making Practice of Limiting Tumor-Specific or Life-Prolonging Treatment

The first phase consists of three studies in which different methods are applied, with the aim to analyze the current state of decisions to limit a tumor-specific and life-prolonging treatment and to understand patients', oncologists', and nurses' needs regarding decisions to limit treatment. The insights from phase 1 will be used for development of the ethical guideline and for comparison with the results of phase 3 in order to detect any impact of the guideline after implementation in the pre-post comparison.

Table 1. Project outline.

Phases	Methods	Data collection	Sample/participants
Phase 1 (T1): Preinterventional phase – baseline survey	1. Embedded research	1. Documentation analysis	1. 500 patients' records
	2. Qualitative study	2. Semistructured interviews	2. 25 oncologists and nurses
	3. Quantitative survey	3. Questionnaire	3. 60 patients' cases (oncologists + nurses)
Phase 2 (T2): Intervention develop- ment and implementation of the ethical guideline	1. Group discussions with experts	N/A ^a	1. Oncologists, nurses, psycho-oncologists, exter- nal experts for palliative medicine, medical ethi- cists, medical law, ethics committee
	2. Several consensus conferences	N/A	N/A
Phase 3 (T3): Postinterventional	1. Embedded research	1. Documentation analysis	1. 500 patients' records
phase – comparison with the re- sults of phase 1 and evaluation	2. Quantitative survey	2. Questionnaire	2. 60 patient's cases (oncologists and nurses)

^aN/A: not applicable.

Phase 1 includes: an observational baseline-survey on documentation, frequency, and timing of decisions to limit intensive medical care and tumor-specific therapy; a qualitative interview study with oncologists and oncology nurses; and a quantitative survey with patients, nurses, and oncologists.

Observational Baseline-Survey on Frequency and Timing of Decisions to Limit Intensive Medical Care and Tumor-Specific Therapy

As a first step of the preimplementational phase, we aim to examine how often decisions to limit treatment precede patients' deaths and how early they are determined. This baseline survey will enable us to investigate whether findings from the quantitative survey with oncologists, nurses, and patients are supported by observation and vice versa. The main research questions of the survey are presented in Textbox 1.

For the observation, we will use a standardized documentation form. This form will be developed in a multi-step team process that will encompass literature review and discussions with experts including oncologists, palliative care physicians, medical ethicists, and social science experts. The documentation form will include the following information: patients' demographic data and diagnosis, the therapy/ intervention that have decided to be limited, how decisions to limit treatment are documented, changes in the scope of decisions to limit treatment, place of patient's death, therapy and medication 72 hours before patient's death, and whether decisions to limit treatment are followed or overruled in a patient's last days.

Methods and Data Collection

We will use a method of an *embedded researcher* for this part of the project. The researcher is a member of a hospital team and participates in patients' sign-out reports from late to night shifts. She documents all treatment decisions made by oncologists. However, her role remains a passive one in order to avoid any influence on the current situation. If a patient dies, we will document all relevant decisions that preceded death. Furthermore, patients' transfer plans, charts, electronic hospital acts, and discharge letters will be analyzed.

Participants

All inpatients with advanced hematological/oncological neoplasia will be included if they are under treatment in at the Department of Hematology/Medical Oncology at the University Hospital in Munich.

Data Analysis

Data will be analyzed using Microsoft Excel.

Qualitative Interview Study With Oncologists and Oncology Nurses

In order to explore in-depth how oncologists and oncology nurses perceive treatment limitation decisions, a qualitative approach based on a grounded theory methodology will be used.

Methods and Data Collection

Qualitative individual face-to-face interviews will be conducted using a semistructured and pilot-tested interview guide. The interview topics are presented in Textbox 2.

Textbox 1. Research questions.

- How often do decisions to limit treatment precede a patient's death?
- How often do patients die under chemotherapy or in the intensive care unit?
- How intensely are patients treated shortly before death?
- How well are decisions to limit treatment documented?
- How long before patients' death are decisions to limit treatment made?

Textbox 2. Main interview topics.

- Treatment limitation situations
- Decision-making process •
- Patients' involvement in decision-making •
- Role of patients' family in decision-making •
- Nurses' role in decisions to limit treatment
- Challenges and conflicts by decisions to limit treatment
- Oncologists' role in decisions to limit treatment

Procedure and Data Analysis

Purposive and theoretical sampling strategies will be applied. Participants are purposely sampled to represent different hospital units, working experience, age, and sex to reflect a wide range of opinions. The sampling will be continued until the theoretical saturation will be reached: when no new categories emerge and the relationships among categories are well-developed [13].

The collected data will be analyzed using the three-stage approach (open, axial, and selective coding strategies) of grounded theory methodology. MAXQDA software (VER BI GmbH, Berlin, Germany) will be used to assist with the coding and management of transcripts.

Quantitative Survey With Patients, Nurses, and **Oncologists**

In order to access and compare the perspective and reports of parties involved in decisions to limit treatment, we will survey patients, their respective oncologists, and oncology nurses. The survey will be complemented by a documentation form completed by a project researcher on each patient's case.

Patients' Survey

Development of the Questionnaires

The study questionnaire will be developed based on a review of current literature and oncologists' and nurses' views and experiences derived from the interview study. A preliminary version of the questions will be checked by three experts (members of the research team) including an experienced psycho-oncologist, an oncologist with expertise in medical ethics, and a social scientist. We plan to use both established instruments as well as self-developed questions.

Established Instruments

The patients' questionnaire set comprises the questionnaire on: distress in Cancer Patients [14]; Whooley Depression Scale [15]; the perceived patients' quality of life, which will be

Textbox 3. Inclusion criteria.

- Hospitalized cancer patients (male and female) over 18 years of age
- Diagnosed with advanced hematological/oncological neoplasia •
- Decisions to limit treatment being either discussed or determined •
- Adequate level of consciousness to complete the questionnaire •
- Patients' agreement through an informed consent document

measured by a quality of life scale from European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer Quality of Life Questionnaire-C30 [16]; and the trade-off between patients' preferences for quality and length of life will be assessed with the Quality and Quantity Questionnaire [17]. We will translate and validate this questionnaire on a sample of advanced cancer patients within the scope of this project: the perceived role of patients' families in decision-making will be measured with the scale Family Involvement in Treatment Decisions from the validated German version of the Cancer Communication Assessment Tool for Patients and Families [18], and patients' roles in medical treatment decisions will be assessed with a German version of Control Preference Scale [19]. Satisfaction with a physician-patient interaction will be assessed using the validated questionnaire on the Quality of Physician-Patient Interaction [20]. We will use self-developed closed-ended questions with Likert scales to assess: patients' awareness of the treatment goal (curative or palliative); patients' recollection of discussing the treatment aim; patients' information needs regarding disease, prognoses, advance directives, and actual information received by patients; patients' communication preferences regarding treatment limitation; and satisfaction with decision-making.

Patient Recruitment

The inclusion criteria for patients are presented in Textbox 3.

We will exclude patients with cognitive impairment and/or with a very poor general state of health. Patients will be recruited through a project researcher who will identify patients with decisions to limit treatment. In addition, oncologists will refer eligible patients when treatment limitation has been/is being discussed.

Patients will be recruited from five hospital units (n=5 normal wards) and the recruitment will take place until 60 patients with decisions to limit treatment are included in the study. All patients matching the inclusion criteria will be contacted by a project oncologist who will inform them about study aims and content.

XSI•F(RenderX

Assessed topics	Patients	Oncologists	Nurses
Cancer-specific distress	✓		_
Depression	1	_	_
Information needs regarding disease (eg, prognosis, side effects, life expectation)	1	_	_
Actual received information regarding disease	1	_	_
Factors that influenced oncologists' decision of treatment limitation (eg, patients' age, quality of life)	_	1	_
Estimation of patients' life expectation	_	1	\checkmark
Perceived (estimated) quality of life	1	1	\checkmark
Information need for advanced directive/role of the advanced directive	1	1	\checkmark
Discussed treatment limitation	1	1	\checkmark
Planned or current treatment	1	1	\checkmark
Level of difficulty of treatment limitation decisions	_	1	_
Challenges that influenced treatment limitation	_	1	\checkmark
Consensus relating to treatment limitation decisions	_	1	\checkmark
Involvement of nurses in decision-making	_	1	\checkmark
Perceived aim of the treatment/estimation of patients' preferences regarding treatment limitation	1	1	\checkmark
Discussion of the treatment aim/involvement of patients in decision-making	1	1	\checkmark
Preference for quality or length of life	1	1	✓
Role in medical decisions	1	1	\checkmark
Estimation of awareness of patients' prognosis	_	1	\checkmark
Satisfaction with oncologists' communication/communication with patients	1	1	\checkmark
Perceived role of the family, wish for family involvement/involvement of family members	1	1	✓
Satisfaction with treatment decisions/consensus with oncologist	1	1	\checkmark
Perception of optimal time for treatment limitation	_	1	\checkmark
Moral distress and its reasons	_	1	\checkmark
Support needs	_	1	\checkmark

Oncologists' and Nurses' Survey

Development of the Questionnaires

The oncologists' and nurses' questionnaire set will be developed as analogues to the patients' questionnaire to compare the answers to the same topics. In addition, we will assess moral distress in the care team with the Moral Distress Thermometer [21] and with two self-formulated open-ended questions on reasons for distress.

Furthermore, we will formulate questions to assess aspects such as: perceived difficulties by oncologists and nurses with decisions to limit treatment, oncologists' and nurses' satisfaction with decisions to limit treatment, and involvement of nurses in decisions to limit treatment. All topics that will be compared among oncologists, nurses, and patients are presented in Table 2.

Recruitment of Treating Physicians and Nurses at the Hematology/Oncology Inpatient Unit

For every patient's case the respective oncologist in charge and oncology nurse will be surveyed. The respective treating oncologist of the selected patients will be contacted and asked to participate in the study.

Data Analysis

Patients' characteristics will be evaluated using descriptive statistics. Patient cohorts will be formed based on patients' preference for length or quality of life, specificity of decease type (ie, oncological/hematological disease), type of therapy, and psycho-social variables. To compare the oncologists', nurses', and patients' views before and after guideline implementation, the Student t-test for paired data will be computed. Finally, linear regression analysis will be performed to identify possible predictors of oncologists' decisions to limit treatment and patients' involvement or noninvolvement in decision-making. Statistical significance will be assessed at the level of α =0.05 (two-sided). All statistical analyses will be conducted using SPSS v.20.

Additional Documentation on Every Patient's Case

We will develop a special documentation form which will be completed by a project researcher on every patient's case, in addition to the quantitative survey. The aim of this form is to gather additional objective information regarding treatment limitation decisions. The researcher will complete the documentation form as soon as the patient has completed the questionnaire (date 1) and will proceed with documentation seven days later (date 2). If the decision has not been made yet, the documentation form will be filled approximately three days later, after date 2 once again (date 3).

Source of Information

The project researcher will screen patients' medical records to get necessary patient information. The documentation form will include information regarding hospital unit, patients' diagnosis and performance status (*Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group* Performance Status), patients' distress level at the time of hospital admission, pain information (numerical rating scale), type of therapy (eg, tumor-specific therapy [curative/palliative], anti-infective, radiation, parenteral nutrition, intravenous fluid substitution, transfusion, long-term medication for secondary diagnosis), and what additional supportive medication (eg, analgesics, sedatives) patients receive at the moment of documentation, as well as the availability of advance directives.

Additionally, the documentation form aims to assess other information, such as: patients' wishes regarding decisions to limit treatment, and if and where it is documented; if decisions to limit treatment have been made, and if and where they are documented; and, if a palliative consultation, if psycho-oncological consultation / support are offered and if social services are involved. All changes regarding treatment limitation in the next week will be noted as well.

Phase 2 (T2): Development and Implementation of the Guideline

The guideline will be developed in four interprofessional working groups with equal participation of clinic management, senior and assistant physicians, psycho-oncologists, nursing management, nurses, and quality managers. In group settings the participants will discuss different topics related to treatment limitation, communication, documentation of decisions, and legal aspects. Each group will formulate statements and recommendations which will be finally approved by the mandate holders that are eligible to vote. Finally, the guideline will be presented to the external experts of palliative medicine, medical ethics, and medical law for editing and improvement. The methodology of guideline development will be described in detail in a separate paper.

The Intervention

After presentation of the guideline at the internal hospital conference, mandatory training courses will be offered for oncologists and nurses to become familiar with the application of the guideline in their daily practice.

Phase 3 (T3): Postinterventional Study of Decision-Making Practice

After implementation of the guideline, all measurements from phase 1 (T1), aside from the in-depth qualitative interviews with oncologists and nurses, will be repeated to assess possible changes in clinical practice after guideline implementation.

Measure of Compliance to the Guideline

Oncologists' self-reported compliance to the guideline will be measured using several additional self-formulated questions on oncologists' guideline adherence that will be placed at the end of the questionnaire in phase 3. These questions will assess if the guideline will be used by oncologists in every patient's case and whether it will be helpful for end-of-life decision making. Furthermore, a short additional questionnaire is planned to assess oncologists' opinions on the applicability and practicability of the implemented guideline.

Results

Some parts of the project have been completed and published [17,22]. A qualitative study with 29 oncologists and oncology nurses revealed that participants had different approaches to initiation of end-of-life discussions. These approaches were ethically weighted and a framework for oncologists was elaborated. This framework favored an anticipatory approach of preparing patients for forgoing therapy throughout the course of disease [22]. The preimplementation study of current decision-making practice (n=567 patients documented) demonstrated that decisions to limit treatment preceded the death of many patients with a cancer disease (62/76, 82% of deceased patients), but usually were made in the last week of life [17].

Discussion

Overview

This paper describes the study design of an implementation and evaluation strategy of an ethical guideline for decision-making related to limiting treatment in advanced cancer patients that is grounded in empirical data. The pursued goal is to provide an informed, transparent, and ethically founded approach to controversial questions associated with treatment limitation, taking into account a specific environment of a university hospital.

As far as we are aware, this is the first study of its kind that uses a mixed-method approach, and involves patients, oncologists, and nurses to evaluate the impact of an ethical guideline on clinical practice. According to the literature review on institutional ethics policies for end-of-life decisions conducted by Lemiengre et al [23], most studies have focused on the implementation of do not-resuscitate policies; however, the use of before-and-after designs is scarce. Some studies deal with policies on pain, symptom control, and euthanasia [23]. However, there is a lack of pre-post interventional studies on ethical guideline development.



Study Strengths

Analysis of Different Perspectives

One major strength of this study is the evaluation of decision-making related to limiting treatment from different perspectives of oncologists, nurses, and patients, and comparing them to each other before and after implementation of the guideline. Additionally, we will analyze oncologists', nurses', and patients' needs and perceived difficulties in decision-making that will allow us to develop a guideline based on the interests of all parties. Furthermore, we will assess the perspective and needs of patients with advanced cancer shortly before dying. This patient group is not easy to include in studies as they are very weak and need a sensitive approach when they are assessed on end-of-life topics.

Mixed-Method Approach

An important strength of this study is the application of different methods and the collection of multiple sources of data (interviews, observations, and surveys) and perspectives of different parties (patients, oncologists, and nurses) to study the same topic. The triangulation of data contributes to the credibility of the results and will make the findings more grounded, thereby offsetting the weaknesses of both quantitative and qualitative research [12].

Multidisciplinary Team

For all phases of the project we will engage with a multidisciplinary team that includes experienced experts from psycho-oncology, sociology, clinical oncology, nursery, palliative medicine, and medical ethics. Decision-making at the end of life is a complex process that faces challenges of psychological, medical, and ethical natures. Different professional backgrounds and skills could provide a better framework for analysis and understanding of this process.

Study Limitations

One of the considerable limitations is a well-documented challenge that is associated with the pre-post interventional design studies. Pre-post studies assume that any difference in measurement in "prestudy" compared with "poststudy" is due to the intervention; however, they do not account for other elements that are also changing at the same time that the intervention is taking place. It is difficult to determine if a certain intervention has indeed produced observed improvement.

A further limitation is that we have to use different patients' samples in pretests and posttests. The development and implementation of the guideline will take some time and many patients will not be available to participate in the posttest measurements. Furthermore, we must consider that by partaking in in-depth qualitative interviews and a very extensive questionnaire, the awareness of ethical issues among oncologists and nurses could be considerably raised. Consequently, it is difficult to distinguish the effects of the study itself on the clinical practice of decision-making from the effects caused by the guideline implementation. However, we should note that there is a high rate of fluctuation in a university hospital and this argument might not apply.

Additionally, the observed improvement could be due to the so-called Hawthorne effect (or observer effect) when participants change or adapt their behavior due to the awareness of observation and assessment [24]. This effect is not easy to quantify. However, literature suggests that triangulation of data using a variety of methods from different sources can contribute to reducing or even overcoming the mentioned effect [25,26]. A further limitation is related to certain particularities of a large university hospital setting. A characteristic of a university hospital environment is that junior staff at the wards rotate every 3-6 months. Consequently, some junior oncologists that participate in the preintervention phase may not have been present at the guideline implementation phase as well as at the postevaluation phase.

Conclusion

The results of this study aim at improving the development and implementation of ethical guidelines into clinical practice. We expect that our intervention will contribute to improvements in the decision-making processes on treatment limitation in patients with advanced cancer, increase the awareness for patient treatment preferences and their involvement in decision-making, and reduce psychological and moral distress within the caregiver team. Another expected outcome of the intervention is improvements in documentation transparency and traceability.

Acknowledgments

This study was supported by research grant #109658 of the Deutsche Krebshilfe (German Cancer Aid).

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Peer-reviewer report (German).

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 176KB - resprot_v7i6e157_app1.pdf]

References

RenderX

 Baszanger I. One more chemo or one too many? Defining the limits of treatment and innovation in medical oncology. Soc Sci Med 2012 Sep;75(5):864-872. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.03.023</u>] [Medline: <u>22658622</u>]

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e157/

- 2. Harrington SE, Smith TJ. The role of chemotherapy at the end of life: "when is enough, enough?". JAMA 2008 Jun 11;299(22):2667-2678 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/jama.299.22.2667] [Medline: 18544726]
- Meffert C, Gaertner J, Seibel K, Jors K, Bardenheuer H, Buchheidt D, et al. Early Palliative Care-Health services research and implementation of sustainable changes: the study protocol of the EVI project. BMC Cancer 2015 May 29;15:443 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12885-015-1453-0] [Medline: 26022223]
- Pirl WF, Greer JA, Irwin K, Lennes IT, Jackson VA, Park ER, et al. Processes of discontinuing chemotherapy for metastatic non-small-cell lung cancer at the end of life. J Oncol Pract 2015 May;11(3):e405-e412 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1200/JOP.2014.002428] [Medline: 25829525]
- Snyder S, Hazelett S, Allen K, Radwany S. Physician knowledge, attitude, and experience with advance care planning, palliative care, and hospice: results of a primary care survey. Am J Hosp Palliat Care 2013 Aug;30(5):419-424. [doi: 10.1177/1049909112452467] [Medline: 22798634]
- Hui D, Mori M, Parsons HA, Kim SH, Li Z, Damani S, et al. The lack of standard definitions in the supportive and palliative oncology literature. J Pain Symptom Manage 2012 Mar;43(3):582-592 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2011.04.016] [Medline: 22104619]
- Winkler EC, Reiter-Theil S, Lange-Riess D, Schmahl-Menges N, Hiddemann W. Patient involvement in decisions to limit treatment: the crucial role of agreement between physician and patient. J Clin Oncol 2009 May 01;27(13):2225-2230. [doi: 10.1200/JCO.2008.17.9515] [Medline: 19307508]
- Clayton JM, Butow PN, Tattersall MHN. When and how to initiate discussion about prognosis and end-of-life issues with terminally ill patients. J Pain Symptom Manage 2005 Aug;30(2):132-144. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2005.02.014</u>] [Medline: <u>16125028</u>]
- 9. Baile WF, Lenzi R, Parker PA, Buckman R, Cohen L. Oncologists' attitudes toward and practices in giving bad news: an exploratory study. J Clin Oncol 2002 Apr 15;20(8):2189-2196. [doi: 10.1200/JCO.2002.08.004] [Medline: 11956281]
- 10. NHS Centre for Reviews and Dissemination. Implementing clinical practice guidelines: can guidelines be used to improve clinical practice. Effective Health Care 1994;8:0965-0288 [FREE Full text]
- 11. Strech D, Schildmann J. Quality of ethical guidelines and ethical content in clinical guidelines: the example of end-of-life decision-making. J Med Ethics 2011 Jul;37(7):390-396. [doi: 10.1136/jme.2010.040121] [Medline: 21343629]
- 12. Creswell JW. Research Design: Qualitative, Quantitative, and Mixed Methods Approaches. New York: SAGE Publications; 2013.
- 13. Strauss A, Corbin J. Basics of Qualitative Research: Techniques and Procedures for Developing Grounded Theory. New York: SAGE Publications; 1998.
- 14. Mehnert A, Müller D, Lehmann C, Koch U. Die deutsche Version des NCCN Distress-Thermometers. Zeitschrift für Psychiatrie, Psychologie und Psychotherapie 2006;54(3):213-223. [doi: <u>10.1024/1661-4747.54.3.213</u>]
- 15. Whooley MA, Avins AL, Miranda J, Browner WS. Case-finding instruments for depression. Two questions are as good as many. J Gen Intern Med 1997 Jul;12(7):439-445 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 9229283]
- 16. Jocham HR, Dassen T, Widdershoven G, Halfens R. Reliability and validity of the EORTC QLQ-C30 in palliative care cancer patients. Cent Eur J Med 2009;4(3):348-357. [doi: <u>10.2478/s11536-009-0032-7</u>]
- 17. Laryionava K, Sklenarova H, Heußner P, Haun MW, Stiggelbout AM, Hartmann M, et al. Cancer patients' preferences for quantity or quality of life: German translation and validation of the quality and quantity questionnaire. Oncol Res Treat 2014;37(9):472-478. [doi: 10.1159/000366250] [Medline: 25231687]
- Haun MW, Sklenarova H, Winkler EC, Huber J, Thomas M, Siminoff LA, et al. Assessing patient-caregiver communication in cancer--a psychometric validation of the Cancer Communication Assessment Tool (CCAT-PF) in a German sample. Support Care Cancer 2014 Sep;22(9):2473-2478. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00520-014-2241-0</u>] [Medline: <u>24722779</u>]
- 19. Degner LF, Sloan JA, Venkatesh P. The Control Preferences Scale. Can J Nurs Res 1997;29(3):21-43. [Medline: 9505581]
- 20. Bieber C, Nicolai J, Müller K. Der Fragebogen zur Arzt-Patient-Interaktion (FAPI). Validierung und psychometrische Optimierung anhand einer Stichprobe chronischer Schmerzpatienten. Klin Diagnostik Evaluation 2011;4:78-93 [FREE Full text]
- 21. Wocial LD, Weaver MT. Development and psychometric testing of a new tool for detecting moral distress: the Moral Distress Thermometer. J Adv Nurs 2013 Jan;69(1):167-174. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2648.2012.06036.x] [Medline: 22607094]
- Laryionava K, Heußner P, Hiddemann W, Winkler EC. Framework for timing of the discussion about forgoing cancer-specific treatment based on a qualitative study with oncologists. Support Care Cancer 2015 Mar;23(3):715-721. [doi: 10.1007/s00520-014-2416-8] [Medline: 25172311]
- Lemiengre J, de Casterle BD, Van Craen K, Schotsmans P, Gastmans C. Institutional ethics policies on medical end-of-life decisions: a literature review. Health Policy 2007 Oct;83(2-3):131-143. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.healthpol.2007.02.013</u>] [Medline: <u>17433489</u>]
- 24. Monahan T, Fisher JA. Benefits of "Observer Effects": lessons from the field. Qual Res 2010 Jun 01;10(3):357-376 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1468794110362874] [Medline: 21297880]
- 25. Oswald D, Sherratt F, Smith S. Handling the Hawthorne effect: the challenges surrounding a participant observer. RoSS 2014 Nov 01;1(1):53-74. [doi: 10.21586/ross000004]

doi:<u>10.2196/resprot.9698</u> PMID:<u>29907553</u>

26. Holden JD. Hawthorne effects and research into professional practice. J Eval Clin Pract 2001 Feb;7(1):65-70. [Medline: 11240840]

Abbreviations

EPAL: Ethics Policy for Advanced Care Planning and Limiting Treatment

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 20.12.17; peer-reviewed by B Ansa, W Dalton; comments to author 08.02.18; revised version received 26.03.18; accepted 03.04.18; published 15.06.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Laryionava K, Mehlis K, Bierwirth E, Mumm F, Hiddemann W, Heußner P, Winkler EC Development and Evaluation of an Ethical Guideline for Decisions to Limit Life-Prolonging Treatment in Advanced Cancer: Protocol for a Monocentric Mixed-Method Interventional Study JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e157 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e157/

©Katsiaryna Laryionava, Katja Mehlis, Elena Bierwirth, Friederike Mumm, Wolfgang Hiddemann, Pia Heußner, Eva C Winkler. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 15.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Original Paper

Deception and Shopping Behavior Among Current Cigarette Smokers: A Web-Based, Randomized Virtual Shopping Experiment

Lauren McCarl Dutra^{1*}, ScD; James Nonnemaker^{2*}, PhD; Nathaniel Taylor^{2*}, MPH; Annice E Kim^{2*}, PhD

¹Center for Health Policy Science and Tobacco Research, RTI International, Berkeley, CA, United States

²Center for Health Policy Science and Tobacco Research, RTI International, Research Triangle Park, NC, United States

^{*}all authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Lauren McCarl Dutra, ScD Center for Health Policy Science and Tobacco Research RTI International 2150 Shattuck Avenue, Suite 1253 Berkeley, CA, United States Phone: 1 5106658297 Email: ldutra@rti.org

Abstract

Background: Virtual stores can be used to identify influences on consumer shopping behavior. Deception is one technique that may be used to attempt to increase the realism of virtual stores.

Objective: The objective of the experiment was to test whether the purchasing behavior of participants in a virtual shopping task varied based on whether they were told that they would receive the products they selected in a virtual convenience store (a form of deception) or not.

Methods: We recruited a US national sample of 402 adult current smokers by email from an online panel of survey participants. They completed a fully automated randomized virtual shopping experiment with a US \$15 or US \$20 budget in a Web-based virtual convenience store. We told a random half of participants that they would receive the products they chose in the virtual store or the cash equivalent (intervention condition), and the other random half simply to conduct a shopping task (control condition). We tested for differences in demographics, tobacco use behaviors, and in-store purchases (outcome variable, assessed by questionnaire) by experimental condition.

Results: The characteristics of the participants (398/402, 99.0% with complete data) were comparable across conditions except that the intervention group contained slightly more female participants (103/197, 52.3%) than the control group (84/201, 41.8%; P=.04). We did not find any other significant differences in any other demographic variables or tobacco use, or in virtual store shopping behaviors, including purchasing any tobacco (P=.44); purchasing cigarettes (P=.16), e-cigarettes (P=.54), cigars (P=.98), or smokeless tobacco (P=.72); amount spent overall (P=.63) or on tobacco (P=.64); percentage of budget spent overall (P=.84) or on tobacco (P=.74); number of total items (P=.64) and tobacco items purchased (P=.54); or total time spent in the store (P=.07).

Conclusions: We found that telling participants that they will receive the products they select in a virtual store did not influence their purchases. This finding suggests that deception may not affect consumer behavior and, as a result, may not be necessary in virtual shopping experiments.

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10468) doi:10.2196/10468

KEYWORDS

RenderX

online shopping; deception; social and behavioral sciences; consumer behavior; smokers

Introduction

Virtual reality retail stores enable researchers to examine the real-time impact of changes in the retail environment on consumer behavior. Virtual store experiments can be used to understand the effects of changes such as store layout, product placement, advertising, and the presence of public health mass media campaigns on behaviors such as the type and number of products purchased and time spent in the store. Virtual stores provide a better method than static images on a computer screen of testing changes in the shopping environment [1] and offer the option of ensuring the feasibility of a business concept with a smaller investment of time and resources than would be needed for brick-and-mortar stores. Virtual supermarkets have also been used by researchers to solve problems in completing daily living skills among individuals with mental health problems and to assess cognitive functioning [2-4].

One persistent question in virtual store research is the degree to which the products that consumers select in the virtual store reflect the products they would select in a brick-and-mortar store or the products they actually want to purchase. A few studies have validated virtual store purchases with other shopping scenarios and have produced promising results. One such experiment used participant-provided receipts from supermarket purchases to validate virtual store purchases and found high levels of consistency between virtual and actual purchases [5]. Similarly, Desmet et al [6] found similar attitudes toward goods regardless of whether the good was viewed in a virtual or in a real store environment. However, purchase time, visual recall, and brand loyalty varied by store type. Similarly, the behaviors of 5 patients with schizophrenia who were completing shopping tasks in a virtual supermarket were comparable with their behaviors in real-life grocery stores [2]. van Herpen et al [1] found some differences between a virtual store and a physical store. However, shopping behavior was more similar between the virtual and physical stores than between static images of the virtual store and physical stores.

One aspect of research on virtual store experiments that remains unexplored is whether using deception in the instructions for the virtual store may improve the realistic nature of the virtual store (make virtual shopping experiences more closely resemble actual shopping experiences). Deception is a commonly used [7-9] (and sometimes necessary [10]) experimental method in marketing and consumer behavior research, psychology, and economics; however, its utility has never been tested in a virtual shopping experiment. We created a virtual convenience store, iShoppe, to understand the impact of the store environment on purchases, particularly tobacco product purchases. Previous experiments with iShoppe have informed research on the tobacco retail environment. For example, we found differences in attempts to purchase tobacco products based on whether a display of tobacco products was visible (open) or enclosed in a cabinet [11,12].

The objective of the experiment was to test whether the purchasing behavior of participants in a virtual shopping task varied based on whether they were told that they would receive the products they selected in a virtual convenience store (a form of deception) or not. We varied the virtual store instructions for iShoppe to include deception or not. We hypothesized that we would find differences in virtual store shopping behavior based on whether the store instructions included deception or not.

Methods

Participants

Research Triangle Institute (RTI) International's institutional review board approved all study procedures. Between May 4 and May 11, 2015 (the time necessary for the quota of 400 participants to be reached), Lightspeed Online Research, LLC (Warren, NJ, USA), a market research company that provides data collection services for consumer research studies, recruited an online (invitation-only or closed) sample of adult current cigarette smokers living in the United States from their existing global panel of more than 5.5 million survey participants Lightspeed recruits panel participants through email, internet ad banners, social media, e-newsletters, and referrals from recruiting partners.

Inclusion criteria for participation in the online-only randomized experiment were reporting living in one of the states in the United States, being the same age as or older than the tobacco minimum legal sales age for their state (18-21 years of age or older), and currently smoking cigarettes some days or every day (internet and computer literacy were also de facto inclusion criteria because the study was conducted online only). Exclusion criteria were not living in the United States, being under the tobacco minimum legal sales age for their state, and currently smoking cigarettes rarely or never.

Study Procedures

Potential participants were invited by email to complete an online screener (6 items on 6 pages) to determine their eligibility to participate in the voluntary study: "GlobalTestMarket is looking for your opinion. Don't miss out on being rewarded for sharing your opinions. Complete this survey today!" The email also contained a survey number, an offer of 100 "market points" (approximately US \$5 worth of points that could be redeemed for products and services from several corporate sponsors) for survey completion, and the URL for the screener. If participants met the inclusion criteria, they were provided a unique participant identifier (no identifying information was collected) and completed the informed consent. The consent invited them to click a checkbox to agree to complete the virtual shopping task in RTI International's iShoppe (developed in 2011 by a team of graphic designers at RTI International and software programmers, as part of a Robert Wood Johnson Foundation project in Research Triangle Park, NC, USA, using Unity 3D software; Multimedia Appendix 1) and, immediately afterward, a survey. In addition to the purpose of the study, the consent form included the number of participants recruited, risks and benefits of the study, information about incentives, confidentiality of the participants' responses, efforts to protect the participants and their privacy, information about the Unity 3D software program that must be downloaded as part of the study, and contact information for the project director and institutional review board.

XSL•FO

After consenting, participants were randomly assigned to the intervention (deception) condition or the control (no deception) condition in a one-to-one (parallel) ratio (using a random number generator built into the software). All participants were aware that they were participating in a research study, but they were blinded to experimental condition (researchers analyzing the resulting data were not blinded to condition). After providing consent, participants were provided a link to the virtual store experiment, which began by providing directions that participants could purchase anything in the store (within a budget) and that, when done, they should click on the virtual clerk, who would help them complete their purchases. All participants had a budget of either US \$15 or US \$20. We assigned the higher budget to participants living in areas with higher excise taxes on cigarettes to ensure that all participants could afford to purchase tobacco products in the virtual store. In the intervention condition, we also instructed participants that, after completing the virtual shopping task, they would receive the products they selected from the virtual store by mail or, if the products were unavailable, the cash equivalent. We gave participants in the control condition no additional instructions. No alcohol products were available for purchase in the virtual store because some participants were under 21 years of age.

After completing the virtual shopping task, participants completed a short survey assessing their demographics and tobacco use (51 items on 51 pages). We developed all surveys (screener and postexperiment survey) based on literature reviews and, when possible, by using and modifying items from existing surveys. Surveys were tested by study staff and non-study staff employed by RTI International before fielding. Surveys contained skip patterns to reduce participant burden, but the order of the items was not random. Participants were required to complete all survey items (they could respond "prefer not to answer" or "don't know") before advancing to the next page or submitting the surveys. We analyzed only surveys with complete responses. Participants were able to log out and back in to the survey to accommodate participants unable to complete the experiment in one sitting. Speed checks were used to identify participants who completed the survey too quickly; however, no surveys were excluded for this reason.

At the end of the survey, during the debriefing, all participants were instructed that they would receive a Visa e-gift card for US \$20 (in addition to the Lightspeed incentive). Participants in the intervention condition were informed that they would receive the gift card in place of receiving the items they selected in the store by mail.

Variables

RenderX

Descriptive Variables

We examined demographic and tobacco use variables across the intervention and control groups to characterize the sample and ensure that randomization was complete. Demographic variables, all of which were categorical, were age (\leq 34 years, 35-54 years, or \geq 55 years of age); sex (male or female); race/ethnicity (non-Hispanic white, non-Hispanic black, Hispanic, or non-Hispanic other); education (some high school or less, high school graduate or General Education Development, some college, or college graduate or beyond, such as postgraduate or professional degree); and annual household income (≤\$25,000, \$25,000-\$49,999, \$50,000-\$74,999, or ≥\$75,000 annually, all in US \$). Categorical tobacco use variables were number of days smoked in the past 30 (none, 1-2 days, 3-5 days, 6-9 days, 10-19 days, 20-29 days, or 30 days); ever daily smoking (yes or no); the last time the participant smoked (within the last hour, 1-2 hours ago, 2-5 hours ago, 5-10 hours ago, within the past day, or 2 days ago or longer); how soon after waking the participant usually smoked his or her first cigarette (≤5 minutes, 6-30 minutes, 31-60 minutes, or after 60 minutes); current smokeless tobacco use (yes or no); current use of cigars, cigarillos, or little cigars (yes or no); stopping smoking for 1 day or more in the past 12 months (yes or no); desire to quit smoking (not at all, a little, somewhat, or a lot); and planning to stop smoking in the next 30 days (yes or no). The only continuous variable was mean number of cigarettes per day smoked in the past 30 days. In addition, we examined the percentage of participants in the deception condition who reported that they understood that they might get all or some of the products that they selected in the store and that they might get a gift card in place of those products. Participants in the no deception condition were not asked this question.

Outcome Variables

The primary outcome variable, which was self-assessed online, was clicking to purchase any tobacco products. Secondary outcome variables were clicking to purchase cigarettes, e-cigarettes, cigars, or smokeless tobacco products (coded as 1 or more versus 0, the reference category), number of total items and tobacco product items purchased, dollars and percentage of the budget spent in total and on tobacco products only, and amount of time spent in the store.

Independent Variable

The independent variable was condition (intervention or control, reference).

Analysis

We used *t* tests for continuous variables and chi-square tests for categorical variables (or Fisher exact test as necessary for small cell sizes) to test for differences in demographics, tobacco use variables, and in-store behavior by condition. All analyses were completed at RTI International (Berkeley, CA office) in Stata 14 (StataCorp LLC), and significance was determined as a value of P < .05.

Results

Participants

Lightspeed contacted via email over 30,000 (32,588) members, of whom 2607 (8.00%) visited the screener site [13]. Of these, 402 (15.42%) completed the survey, 286 (10.97%) screened out, 9 (0.35%) attempted to complete the survey after the quota for participation had been reached, and 1910 (73.26%) either did not complete the screener or screened in but chose not to participate or did not complete the survey.

Table 1. Virtual store behaviors by experimental condition^a among participants who completed a virtual shopping experiment (n=398).

Outcomes	Experimental group	р	Total (n=398)	P value
	Control (n=201)	Intervention (n=197)		
Primary outcome (purchases), n (%)				,
Any tobacco	124 (61.7)	114 (57.9)	238 (59.8)	.44
Cigarettes	115 (57.2)	99 (50.3)	214 (53.8)	.16
e-Cigarettes	14 (7.0)	17 (8.6)	31 (7.8)	.54
Cigars	3 (1.5)	3 (1.5)	6 (1.5)	.98
Smokeless tobacco	4 (2.0)	3 (1.5)	7 (1.8)	.72
Secondary outcomes, mean (SD)				
Amount spent in US \$	14.6 (3.9)	14.4 (3.5)	14.5 (3.7)	.63
Percentage of budget spent	86.9 (19.0)	87.3 (18.5)	87.1 (1.9)	.84
Amount spent on tobacco products in US \$	5.4 (5.2)	5.1 (5.2)	5.2 (5.2)	.66
Percentage of budget spent on tobacco products	31.9 (30.0)	30.9 (30.7)	31.4 (30.3)	.74
Number of items purchased	5.9 (3.2)	5.8 (2.7)	5.9 (3.0)	.64
Number of tobacco product items purchased	0.9 (0.9)	0.8 (0.9)	0.9 (0.9)	.54
Total time in store (minutes)	5.0 (3.9)	5.7 (3.9)	5.3 (3.9)	.07

^aParticipants in the intervention (deception) condition were told that they would receive the products that they selected in the virtual store by mail (or the cash equivalent if the products were unavailable). Participants in the control (no deception) condition were told they would receive the cash equivalent of the products they selected.

Only 46.99% (1225/2607) of those who clicked on the link finished the first page of the screener. Of the 402 participants, 398 (99.0%) provided complete data (Multimedia Appendix 2 shows the flow diagram of the selection process). Reporting of the methods and results of this study complies with the CONSORT-EHEALTH guidelines (Multimedia Appendix 3) [14].

Descriptive Statistics

Overall, participants were predominantly white with high levels of education and income (Multimedia Appendix 4). More than half were daily smokers, and almost all had ever smoked daily. Almost half had smoked within the last hour, more than half usually smoked within a half hour of waking, and about one-quarter reported current use of smokeless tobacco. One-third of participants reported current use of cigars, cigarillos, or little cigars. About one-third had made a quit attempt in the past 12 months, one-third wanted to quit smoking "a lot," and 68.3% (272/398) planned to stop smoking in the next 30 days. Mean number of cigarettes smoked per day was 16.0 (SD 14.1). Among participants in the deception condition, 77.2% (152/197) reported that they understood that they would receive the products they selected (or some of them) or a gift card.

Analysis

The control condition had slightly fewer female participants than the intervention condition (P=.04). There were no other significant differences in demographics or tobacco use behaviors between conditions.

Results of Analysis

The percentage of participants who purchased any tobacco products did not vary by condition (P=.44; Table 1). Also, there

was no difference by condition in the percentage of participants who purchased specific types of tobacco products, including cigarettes (P=.16), e-cigarettes (P=.54), cigars (P=.98), and smokeless tobacco (P=.72). The total amount of money spent (P=.63), percentage of budget spent (P=.84), and number of items purchased (P=.64) did not vary by intervention condition. Similarly, the amount spent on tobacco products (P=.66), percentage of budget spent on tobacco products (P=.74), and number of tobacco product items purchased (P=.54) did not vary by condition. Total time spent in the store was slightly longer in the intervention condition than in the control condition, but this difference was only marginally significant (P=.07).

Discussion

Principal Findings

We found no significant differences in the purchasing behavior of participants in this virtual shopping experiment (for overall purchases or tobacco-specific purchases) based on whether we told them that they would receive the products they selected (ie, using deception) or not. This finding suggests that deception does not affect the products that participants select in a virtual store.

No previous study, to our knowledge, has examined the impact of deception on purchasing behavior in a virtual store experiment. Our results suggest that deception may not make the virtual store more believable, that is, more likely to reflect consumer preferences (the products that consumers actually want to purchase). Our results are consistent with several research studies that found no differences between experimental conditions that contained deception and those that did not. Barrera and Simpson [15] conducted a classic prisoner's

XSL•FO RenderX

dilemma study with sociology students at a large university. Participants in the treatment condition were told that they had a partner who was involved in the decision-making task but were afterward told that no partner existed, while participants in the control condition were assigned a real partner. The researchers found no difference in the behavior of the participants in the prisoner's dilemma task across conditions. Similarly, a review found that, in previous studies involving deception, there was no difference in the experimental behavior of participants were explicitly told before the study that they would be deceived or were intentionally made suspicious of the purpose of the study by experimenters did their behavior difference [16].

Although the literature has not examined the role of deception in virtual stores, existing research has found that virtual stores provide valid information on actual shopping behavior. Using a consumer panel recruited by phone in the Netherlands, van Herpen et al [1] randomly assigned participants to a physical store, a virtual store, or to view screenshots of the virtual store, then compared the products they selected for purchase across the three conditions. For all conditions, participants were reimbursed with gift certificates (E van Herpen, electronic communication, February 2018). Researchers confirmed that, after the experiment, all participants in the physical store condition used their gift certificates to purchase (in the same physical store) the products that they had selected during the experiment. They did not compare the products that participants in the virtual store or screenshot conditions selected to those same participants' later purchases in real stores. van Herpen et al [1] found that participants in the virtual store and screenshot conditions purchased more products and a greater variety of products than participants in the physical store condition. However, purchases of participants in the virtual store condition more closely resembled the purchases of participants in the physical store condition than they resembled the purchases of participants in the screenshot condition. Waterlander et al [5] recruited adults in New Zealand using print and online

advertising and found some differences in the amount of money spent on food groups between the virtual store and participant-provided receipts. However, the 4 food groups with the highest relative expenditures were the same for the virtual stores and receipts. Taken together, these results suggest that virtual stores are likely to be a valid method of assessing shopping behavior.

Limitations

Based on the findings of this analysis alone, we cannot definitively conclude that deception is not needed in virtual store research. First, it is possible that unmeasured confounders explain the nonsignificant difference in shopping behavior by condition; however, randomization lessens this possibility. Second, we cannot be sure that deception was successful. Although we know that most participants in the deception condition understood that they would receive the products (or some of them) and that they might get a gift card instead of the products, it remains unclear how many of them believed they would receive the products (as opposed to the gift card). One potential explanation for the lack of differences in shopping behavior by condition is that neither group believed that they would receive the products they selected. It also remains unclear whether respondents' in-store shopping behavior would have been different had we promised to give them the products they selected immediately after they completed the experiment (which was not possible because the study was administered online), as opposed to saying we would mail them the products at a later date. Given these limitations, the results of this analysis should be interpreted with caution.

Conclusion

The purchasing behavior of virtual shoppers did not vary based on whether or not they were told that they would receive the products they selected in the virtual store. The results of this study suggest that deception about the receipt of goods following a virtual shopping task is unlikely to affect consumer behavior in virtual stores.

Acknowledgments

This research was funded by the US National Institutes of Health, National Institute on Drug Abuse, and the US Food and Drug Administration Center for Tobacco Products (grant P50DA036128).

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Screenshots of the iShoppe virtual convenience store.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 1MB - resprot_v7i6e10468_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials (CONSORT) flow diagram.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 14KB - resprot_v7i6e10468_app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3

CONSORT-EHEALTH checklist (V 1.6.1).

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 746KB - resprot_v7i6e10468_app3.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 4

Demographic characteristics and tobacco use behavior by experimental group among participants who completed a virtual shopping experiment (n=398).

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 30KB - resprot v7i6e10468 app4.pdf]

References

- 1. van Herpen E, Yu T, van den Broek E, van Trijp HCM. Using a virtual grocery store to simulate shopping behavior. 2014 Presented at: Measuring Behavior; Aug 27-29, 2014; Wageningen, the Netherlands.
- Aubin G, Béliveau M, Klinger E. An exploration of the ecological validity of the Virtual Action Planning-Supermarket (VAP-S) with people with schizophrenia. Neuropsychol Rehabil 2018 Jul;28(5):689-708. [doi: 10.1080/09602011.2015.1074083] [Medline: 26317526]
- 3. Ouellet E, Boller B, Corriveau-Lecavalier N, Cloutier S, Belleville S. The Virtual Shop: a new immersive virtual reality environment and scenario for the assessment of everyday memory. J Neurosci Methods 2018 Jun 01;303:126-135 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jneumeth.2018.03.010] [Medline: 29581009]
- 4. Zygouris S, Giakoumis D, Votis K, Doumpoulakis S, Ntovas K, Segkouli S, et al. Can a virtual reality cognitive training application fulfill a dual role? Using the virtual supermarket cognitive training application as a screening tool for mild cognitive impairment. J Alzheimers Dis 2015;44(4):1333-1347. [doi: 10.3233/JAD-141260] [Medline: 25428251]
- 5. Waterlander WE, Jiang Y, Steenhuis IHM, Ni Mhurchu C. Using a 3D virtual supermarket to measure food purchase behavior: a validation study. J Med Internet Res 2015 Apr 28;17(4):e107 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3774] [Medline: 25921185]
- 6. Desmet P, Bordenave R, Traynor J. Differences in purchasing behaviour between physical and virtual laboratory stores. Rech Appl Mark 2013 Jul 09;28(2):70-85. [doi: <u>10.1177/2051570713487473</u>]
- 7. Kimmel AJ. Ethical trends in psychologymarketing research: an update. 2004 Presented at: American Psychological Association12th Annual Convention; Jul 28-Aug 1, 2004; Honolulu, HI, USA.
- 8. Kimmel AJ, Smith NC. Deception in marketing research: ethical, methodological, and disciplinary implications. Psychol Mark 2001 Jul;18(7):663-689. [doi: 10.1002/mar.1025]
- 9. Smith NC, Kimmel AJ, Klein JG. Social contract theory and the ethics of deception in consumer research. J Consum Psychol 2009 Jul;19(3):486-496. [doi: 10.1016/j.jcps.2009.04.007]
- 10. Bonetti S. Experimental economics and deception. J Econ Psychol 1998 Jun;19(3):377-395. [doi: 10.1016/S0167-4870(98)00012-9]
- 11. Kim AE, Nonnemaker JM, Loomis BR, Baig A, Hill E, Holloway JW, et al. Influence of tobacco displays and ads on youth: a virtual store experiment. Pediatrics 2013 Jan;131(1):e88-e95. [doi: 10.1542/peds.2012-0197] [Medline: 23209108]
- Kim AE, Nonnemaker JM, Loomis BR, Shafer PR, Shaikh A, Hill E, et al. Influence of point-of-sale tobacco displays and graphic health warning signs on adults: evidence from a virtual store experimental study. Am J Public Health 2014 May;104(5):888-895. [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2013.301723] [Medline: 24625149]
- 13. Sample only services. Warren, NJ: Lightspeed LLC; 2018. URL: <u>http://www.lightspeedresearch.com/research-solutions/</u> <u>sample-only-services/</u> [accessed 2018-05-21] [WebCite Cache ID 6zaTdh6hY]
- Eysenbach G, CONSORT-EHEALTH Group. CONSORT-EHEALTH: improving and standardizing evaluation reports of Web-based and mobile health interventions. J Med Internet Res 2011 Dec 31;13(4):e126 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1923] [Medline: 22209829]
- 15. Barrera D, Simpson B. Much ado about deception. Sociol Methods Res 2012 Aug 30;41(3):383-413. [doi: 10.1177/0049124112452526]
- 16. Hertwig R, Ortmann A. Deception in experiments: revisiting the arguments in its defense. Ethics Behav 2008 Mar 11;18(1):59-92. [doi: 10.1080/10508420701712990]

Abbreviations

RTI: Research Triangle Institute



Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 21.03.18; peer-reviewed by M Nomali; comments to author 11.05.18; accepted 29.05.18; published 29.06.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Dutra LM, Nonnemaker J, Taylor N, Kim AE Deception and Shopping Behavior Among Current Cigarette Smokers: A Web-Based, Randomized Virtual Shopping Experiment JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10468 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10468/ doi:10.2196/10468 PMID:29959114

©Lauren McCarl Dutra, James Nonnemaker, Nathaniel Taylor, Annice E Kim. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 29.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Protocol

Important Design Features of Personal Health Records to Improve Medication Adherence for Patients with Long-Term Conditions: Protocol for a Systematic Literature Review

Elisavet Andrikopoulou¹, BSc (Hons), MRes, MBCS; Philip James Scott¹, MSc, PhD, CITP, FHEA; Helena Herrera², MPharm, MSc, PhD, MRPharmS, FHEA

¹School of Computing, Faculty of Technology, University of Portmouth, Portsmouth, United Kingdom
²School of Pharmacy and Biomedical Sciences, Faculty of Science, University of Portmouth, Portsmouth, United Kingdom

Corresponding Author:

Elisavet Andrikopoulou, BSc (Hons), MRes, MBCS School of Computing Faculty of Technology University of Portmouth Buckingham Building Lion Terrace Portsmouth, PO1 3HE United Kingdom Phone: 44 02392846784 Email: up629097@myport.ac.uk

Abstract

Background: The National Health Service (NHS) England spent £15.5 billion on medication in 2015. More than a third of patients affected by at least one long-term condition do not adhere to their drug regime. Many interventions have been trialed to improve medication adherence. One promising innovation is the electronic personal health record.

Objective: This systematic literature review aims to identify the important design features of personal health records to improve medication adherence for patients with long-term conditions.

Methods: This protocol follows the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses Protocol (PRISMA-P 2015) statement. The following databases will be searched for relevant articles: PubMed, Science Direct, BioMed Central, Cumulative Index to Nursing and Allied Health Literature, Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, and the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials. Studies published in the last fifteen years, in English, will be included if the participants are adults who were treated outside the hospital, have the ability to self-administer their medication, and have at least one long-term condition. The review will exclude commercial or political sources and papers without references. Papers that research pediatrics, pregnant, or terminally ill patients will also be excluded, since their medication management is typically more complex.

Results: One reviewer will screen the included studies, extract the relevant data, and assess the quality of evidence utilizing the Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development, and Evaluation system and the risk of bias using the Cochrane RevMan tool. The second reviewer will assess the quality of 25% of the included studies to assess interrater agreement. Any disagreement will be solved by a third reviewer. Only studies of high and moderate quality will be included for narrative synthesis.

Conclusions: NHS policy assumes that increasing usage of personal health records by citizens will reduce demand on health care services. There is limited evidence, however, that the use of health apps can improve patient outcomes, and, to our knowledge, this is the first systematic literature review aiming to identify important design features of the personal health record which may improve medication adherence in the adult population with long-term conditions.

Trial Registration: PROSPERO CRD42017060542; https://www.crd.york.ac.uk/prospero/display_record.php?RecordID=60542 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6zeuWXxVh)

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9778

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e159) doi:10.2196/resprot.9778



KEYWORDS

personal health records; medication adherence; chronic condition; comorbidities; drug regime; long-term conditions

Introduction

The annual National Health Service (NHS) England spend on medication was £15.5 billion in 2015 and the volume of medication prescribed in by NHS England rises every year [1-3]. The World Health Organization (WHO) reported that the average medication adherence in patients with long-term conditions in developed countries is approximately 50% [4]. According to the WHO, there is a need to acquire more data related to medication adherence from all age band subgroups [4]. It is estimated that, in the UK, more than a third of patients with at least one long-term illness do not adhere to their medication regime [5]. Medication nonadherence is associated with higher number of hospitalizations, adverse drug reactions, nursing home admissions, and an increase in health care and social costs [6].

A number of systems are currently employed to use information and communication technologies (ICT) to store, manage, and employ health and medical information. The use of ICT for NHS health care policy was made clear in the 2002 report, *Securing Our Future Health: Taking a Long-Term View* [7], even though patients' electronic access to their health records had already been planned in *The NHS Plan 2000* [8]. Following that, the NHS developed the Summary Care Record and HealthSpace programs to explore the development and application of shared electronic health records (EHRs) and personal health records (PHRs) [9]. The NHS Future Forum highlights the importance of patient access to their online GP health records to assist in the development of a self-care and self-management culture [10].

NHS policy documents and frameworks such as the *Personalised Health and Care 2020* (P2020) report [11] and the *Five Year Forward View* [12] specify that the NHS needs to harness the power of technology. The aim is to enable patients to make correct choices and to support clinicians by providing access to all necessary data and assisting the clinicians to make the most of technology available and these data. The P2020 claims that unless the gap between care and technology closes, patients may experience "unnecessary levels of preventable ill health" [11]. It also provides evidence of the growing demand for technology in England, as evidenced by the fact that 59% of all UK citizens have a smartphone. It also compares the health care sector to other safety-critical industries and it argues that digital tools and technologies, such as mobile apps, improve self-management of patients' health [11].

There are four main terms in general use for structured health care information systems, namely electronic medical records (EMRs), electronic patient records (EPRs), EHRs, and PHRs [13]. Although there have been attempts to differentiate the definitions of EMR, EPR, and EHR [14-16], in practice, these terms lack precision and are often used interchangeably [13]. We have adopted the term "EHR" in this protocol. The definition of a generic EHR is "a repository of information regarding the

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e159/

health status of a subject of care, in computer processable form" [13,17].

There are multiple definitions of a PHR. Generally, the term "PHR" emerged from "EHR" and can be defined as "health records related to patient care that are controlled by the patient" [18]. Although there are paper based PHRs, in this protocol we refer to PHRs that are electronic and accessible via mobile devices [18].

Based on the PHR definitions provided by Cruickshank [9], Paton [19], Rohers [18], and Archer [20], we identified the common denominators and the following PHR definition is used throughout this protocol and the systematic literature review:

PHRs are online systems that include collections of patients' health care and medical data, which utilize health informatics standards to enable patients to share, organize, and manage these data according to their own views. [21]

This definition is agnostic to the type of PHR, which can be defined as tethered [16,20,22] or standalone [18,20]. A tethered (tied) PHR includes features that are not patient-controlled; thus, it can be connected to the data source, including the cloud and institutional EHRs [16,18,20]. Untethered or standalone PHRs' main feature is that the patient-user is the only one permitted to enter, maintain, and self-manage data related to their own health conditions [20,23]. Based on the above definition, this review will also include studies that use copies of personal health data on storage devices, such as smart cards and USB sticks. Figure 1 illustrates how the EHR and PHR differ for health care and medical records.

PHRs are typically important for patients that are suffering from chronic conditions, whom gain the most value from the PHR and have a higher adoption rate for PHR use [20,24-26]. Some PHR characteristics, as derived by the literature [20,24-26], are summarized in Table 1.

The adoption of PHRs is global, for example, PHRs are expected to be adopted by 75% of patients in the USA by 2020 [27]. In Australia, a national tethered PHR system has been launched [28] and in Canada and Denmark there are health centers which offer PHRs to their patients [9]. Furthermore, the NHS England is working toward a greater adoption of PHRs [11,12,29]. There is a growing focus on the adoption of PHRs worldwide because, in addition to geographically targeting the major economies such as the USA and UK, studies have also been conducted in middle- and low-income countries to evaluate, improve, and quantify the benefits of PHR use in global health [9,30-35].

The scope of this review is global and there are no geographical restrictions on this study. The use of PHRs not only varies between different groups of patients, but it also varies among studies [36]. Patients that have a long-term condition or an illness that requires recurrent care are more likely to use a PHR than patients who claim to be in good health [37]. The adoption of PHRs worldwide started around 2003 [9], so all the evidence

XSL•FO RenderX

is recent, and this remains an immature and rapidly developing field. Illustrating this, early in 2011 Google decided to terminate

their PHR product (Google Health) due to its low impact and adoption rate [9,38].

Figure 1. Description of the differences and concepts between electronic health records (EHRs) and personal health records (PHRs) [15,18]. GP: general practitioner.



Table 1.	Summary of	personal health	record (PHR)	characteristics a	as derived by	the literature [20,24-26].	
----------	------------	-----------------	--------------	-------------------	---------------	----------------------------	--

PHR Characteristic	Examples
Administrative	Booking appointments, paying bills
Clinical features	View lab test results, view prescriptions, add medical history
Online access	May provide access to electronic health record data
Managed by patient	The patient's data are controlled by patient
Data repository	Organizing health information, documenting symptoms, documenting medication dosages
Improves communications	Between patients and/or patient-doctor
Personalization	Provides individualized and tailored clinical information to patients
Medication adherence reminders	Might be alarms or text messages etc

NHS England engaged in a "landscape review" in 2015 to identify how local NHS organizations and commercial companies are using PHRs [39]. Most research and quality of life and care schemes that the NHS is currently referencing have been published after 2011 [11,36,40,41]. This context has informed our selection of a suitable date range for the literature searches.

There are many claimed benefits of PHRs, such as (1) the ability of PHRs to improve patient outcomes, (2) decrease in care costs, (3) to give patients the ability to self-manage their health, (4) an increase access to care especially in remote areas, (5) empowerment of patients, and (6) to improve medication adherence [18-20,24-26,36,42,43].

Medication adherence can be defined as "the extent to which a person's behavior towards their medication intake, corresponds with agreed recommendations from a health care provider" [44]. Medication adherence is the preferred terminology, but some sources still use the word "compliance," which many consider to be dated as it is a more restrictive term and less patient centered [45]. The ABC taxonomy [46] was selected as the conceptual framework for medication adherence in this study since it is well cited, it includes the time dimension, and it is considered more comprehensive than the WHO five interacting dimensions that affect adherence [44]. The ABC taxonomy states that there are three components to medication adherence: initiation (the time until the first dose has been taken), implementation (the extent to which a patient's dosage consumption corresponds to the prescribed dose regimen) and

discontinuation (stop taking the medication) [46]. Medication adherence and persistence are closely related and often persistence is incorporated in the notion of adherence [46,47]. Medication persistence can be defined as the extent to which patients adhere over time [45], in other words it is the time between the medication initiation until the medication discontinuation [46]. According to some authors, medication compliance and medication adherence are synonymous [46], with the latter not only to be introduced as a less aggressive term to describe the same phenomena but also to provide the patient with a sense of self-control and self-management of their treatment [48,49]. Concordance is another important term related to adherence to prescribed medication, which reflects the need to reach an agreement between a patient and the prescriber by which health beliefs are accounted for. A concordant consultation would be expected to lead to enhanced adherence to medication, as the prescribing process would involve the patient in the clinical decision making [48].

Some studies indicate that polypharmacy has a negative effect on medication adherence [44,50,51]. Polypharmacy is defined as the parallel use of multiple medications by one patient, for complex or multiple conditions [52-54]. Polypharmacy can signify "the prescribing of either many drugs (appropriately)" or "too many drugs (inappropriately)" [55]. Our focus extends to either use of polypharmacy, since the impact of PHRs on either polypharmacy or simple prescribing is unknown.

Medication adherence is a well-known challenge in health care [44,56-58], and is related to a large number of factors such as side effects [59], forgetfulness [57], or effective self-management and is affected by psychological factors and beliefs [60]. Although a number of strategies and interventions have been identified to assist patients' medication adherence [58,61], they have had limited success.

NHS policy assumes that increasing the usage of health apps by citizens will reduce demand on health care services.

However, the quality of the literature about the use of health apps to improve patient outcomes is often questionable [62].

Aim and Objectives

The aim of this systematic review is to identify important design features of the electronic PHR that may improve medication adherence in the adult population with long-term conditions.

Primary Objective

The primary objective of this systematic review is to identify the important design features of the electronic PHR which may improve medication adherence in the adult population with long-term conditions.

Secondary Objectives

- Identify the PHR design features that improve medication adherence in the cases of:
 - Polypharmacy;
 - Specific long-term condition groups;
- Identify if there is a correlation between participants' demographic characteristics, their usage of PHRs, and their medication adherence;
- Explore how implementation factors affect the outcomes.

Methods

This protocol complies with the requirement of the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses Protocol (PRISMA-P 2015) including the PICOS elements (participants, interventions, comparators, outcomes and study design) highlighted in Table 2 [63].

Table 2. Summary of the PICOS elements (participants, interventions, comparators, outcomes and study design) included and excluded in the systematic review.

Variable	Inclusion criteria	Exclusion criteria	
Participants	 Humans Adults with at least one long-term condition Patients that can self-administer their medication Patients that are able to communicate freely and able to self-manage their medication Patients treated outside the hospital only 	 Animals Pregnant, cancer, or terminally ill patients Adults with medically serious problems that are not classified as long-term conditions Patients that require assistance with taking their medication Patients unable to communicate or unable to self-manage their medication. Inpatients or patients living in care homes 	
Intervention	Interventions of any type, intensity and frequency, that aim to investigate the effect of electronic PHRs ^a in medication adherence, concordance, compliance or persistence.	N/A ^b	
Comparators	N/A	N/A	
Outcome	Any outcome related to the effect of electronic PHRs in medication adherence, concordance, compliance or persistence	N/A	
Study design or type	Studies or literature reviews published in the last fifteen years, without any geographical restriction	Abstract-only reports without any references, commercial studies, party political statements, general discussion papers, magazine or newspaper articles, withdrawn abstracts or articles, protocols of reviews	

^aPHR: personal health record.

^bN/A: not applicable.

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e159/

Search and Selection Strategy

High heterogeneity of the data is expected, in terms of target diseases, interventions, outcome measures, and study types. Therefore, a meta-analysis is avoided in favor of a qualitative analysis. A narrative synthesis [64] of the peer-reviewed medical and nursing literature as indexed in PubMed/MEDLINE, PubMed Central, Association for Computing Machinery digital library, Emerald Insight, Science Direct, BioMed Central, and Cumulative Index to Nursing and Allied Health Literature will be undertaken. The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews and the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials will also be searched and any abstract-only reports without any citations will be excluded. Additional papers derived manually from the reference lists of the selected articles or studies, as well as from Research Gate and Google Scholar during the screening process, will also be included. Conference proceedings will also be searched using the Web of Science and IEEE Xplore databases. Discovery services from ProQuest will be used to include theses and dissertations on the search. All published studies, as described above, reported during the past fifteen years will be considered. Two reviewers (EA, PJS) will screen the included studies.

Papers in English will be considered for this review. The studies selection will be managed using Mendeley Desktop v 1.17.9 and Mendeley Web.

The search strategy was developed iteratively, based on trial searches, using the PICOS framework [63], together with a university librarian, and takes into consideration the methods section of previous systematic literature reviews in the field. The search strategy used is:

(phr OR "personal health record" OR "patient portal") AND adult* AND ("chronic disease" OR "chronic illness" OR "chronic condition" OR "long term disease" OR "long term illness" OR "long term condition") AND ["medication compliance" OR "medication adherence" OR "medication concordance" OR "medication persistence"]

The search includes the following MeSH [65] terms: personal health records, medication adherence, and chronic disease.

The strategy does not include the terms "p.h.r." nor "P.H.R.," since these terms obscured the preliminary results by adding an unnecessary load of marketing and human resources related results, which are clearly out of the scope of this research. The search terms of the strategy were combined with Boolean Operators (ie, "AND" and "OR"). During preliminary searches, the word PHR was replaced by the words "medication record" or "medication profile" based on pharmacist advice; this search yielded very similar results in PubMed Central and, in fact, excluded 2 studies. A search that initially seemed promising was including the word "medication" and the word "adherence" by themselves (ie, "medication" AND "adherence"). A similar preliminary search excluded the word medication altogether. These two searches yielded tens of thousands of hits, which initially seemed promising, but, upon inspection, it was apparent that either the papers were investigating PHRs as recreational software, commonly for depression and weight loss, or the

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e159/

papers were investigating PHRs in conjunction with adherence to general therapeutically regimens such as weight loss and gym attendance.

Participants

As illustrated in Table 1, the inclusion and exclusion criteria for the participants are the following. Studies that include adult patients with any long-term disease and use any type of self-administering medication will be assessed for inclusion. For this review, adult is defined as ≥ 18 years of age.

Studies that include adult patients with cancer, who are terminally ill, pregnant, or have any other problems which make patients unable to communicate freely and self-manage their medication will be excluded. Studies that include only inpatients or care home residents will be excluded.

Intervention

Interventions researching influences which affect patient medication adherence will be included in this review as described in Table 1. Included studies will include interventions of any type, intensity, and frequency, which aim to investigate the effect of PHRs on medication adherence, compliance, persistence, and concordance.

The interventions may initially be grouped as:

- Interventions that explore the effect of PHR on medication adherence [44,46,66], compliance [45,46], persistence [66], and concordance [45];
- Interventions that explore how and how much patients use PHRs and the effect this use might have in medication adherence, compliance, persistence and perceptions;
- Interventions that explore the notion of polypharmacy in adult patients with multiple conditions and how PHRs and technology in general may be of assistance.

Outcome

The primary outcome of the studies included in the review is medication adherence. However, medication adherence, compliance, persistence, and/or concordance are complicated terms to measure and often depend on the authors' point of view, background, and the authors' definitions of the above terms [48]. Furthermore, there is often a confusion surrounding the differences between the terms, for example, the difference between medication adherence and persistence [56]. Due to this complexity, an inclusive approach will be used to determine the outcomes of the included studies.

Data Extraction

The data extraction forms were created based on the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence data extraction forms [67] and the data extraction chapter from the Cochrane Collaboration [68]. In cases of missing data on the PICOS elements, an email will be sent to the authors of the study. If there is no response within two weeks, a second email will be sent, and if there is still no response from the authors, the study will be excluded. The data extraction forms were designed to collect all the data needed to address the review questions and to follow the data synthesis strategy. The forms were piloted

on a random selection of 10 of the included studies to assess any potential issues (Multimedia Appendix 1).

The following information will be extracted from each study:

- 1. Basic study characteristics (eg, title, authors, journal, abstract, keywords, publication, aim)
- 2. Study design and study period
- 3. Population characteristics (eg, age, number of participants, chronic illness etc)
- 4. Intervention characteristics (eg, length of use, design features, technological characteristics, vendor of PHR, type of PHR)
- 5. Outcome measures (eg, self-reported, clinical outcomes, medication adherence ideal)
- 6. Outcomes (eg, primary and secondary outcomes involving medication adherence, quality of life, and polypharmacy)

Besides the above data, additional information will be documented for the quality assessment and risk of bias analysis, as described below.

Quality Assessment and Risk of Bias

Each eligible study will be assessed for validity and quality of evidence, using the Critical Appraisal Tools written by The Joanna Briggs Institute [69]. If there are studies that are eligible for inclusion, but have missing data, the authors of these studies will be contacted to see if these data can be obtained and used in this review.

Each eligible study will also be assessed for risk of bias using the Cochrane handbook 2011 [70]. The Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development, and Evaluation (GRADE) tool [71] will be used to assess the quality of the aggregate evidence for each outcome, based upon five factors: risk of bias, inconsistency, indirectness, imprecision, and publication bias. The quality of evidence will be rated as high, moderate, low, or very low for every outcome.

The main reviewer (EA) will evaluate all the included studies, the second reviewer (PJS) will evaluate 25% of the included studies and interrater reliability will be calculated [72]. Any disagreement will be solved by consulting a third reviewer. Only studies of high and moderate quality, as defined by GRADE [73], will be included in the review.

Data Synthesis and Analysis

Based on the aim of this review, the wide range coverage of research designs, multiple interventions and outcomes, as well as the expectation of high heterogeneity, all the data that will be extracted from the studies will be analyzed narratively using an interpretative framework [64,74]. To ensure that the narrative analysis will be of good quality, the "Guidance on the Conduct of Narrative Synthesis in Systematic Reviews" [64] will be followed, which is in line with the Cochrane data synthesis and analysis guidelines [74].

The narrative analysis will attempt an investigation into the similarities and the differences between the outcomes of different studies and an exploration of themes (patterns) in the data. The guidelines [64,74], include the following four stages of a narrative synthesis in reviews:

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e159/

- 1. Development of a theory of how the intervention works, why, and for whom. The initial theory and the familiarization with the data will be achieved based on the development of a textual description of the studies, which will be produced systematically including, where possible, the same information for all studies and in the same order [64].
- 2. Development of a preliminary synthesis of the findings of the included studies. The preliminary synthesis will be developed using a tabular analysis of the studies in multiple tables, using Microsoft Excel, followed by a thematic analysis, which will systematically identify the recurrent themes across the included studies [64].
- 3. Exploration of the relationships in the data between and within studies. A conceptual model will be developed to explore relationships in the data, which will group similar findings and identify relationships between these groups, providing visualization of the possible relationships across studies [64].
- 4. Assessment of the robustness of the synthesis. A Best Evidence Synthesis (BES) approach will be followed BES is typically applied during the selection process and is primarily concerned with the methodological quality of the included studies. BES guidelines require that all the included studies will meet the minimum standards for relevance and quality of evidence, and that all the extracted data will be systematically extracted based on the data extraction forms. Therefore, the decision regarding the "strength of evidence" will be made early in the review process [64].

The analysis will be conducted in an iterative and abductive way and the results will be thoroughly discussed with the other two authors (PJS and HH).

Potential Amendments

There is no intention to amend the protocol; thus, the possibility of outcome reporting bias will be reduced. However, if any amendments are needed during the review process, they will be clearly and comprehensively reported.

Results

There is no requirement for ethical review since this study is secondary research. The final report of the systematic review in the form of a scientific paper will be published in a peer-reviewed journal. Findings may further be presented at conferences and be submitted to relevant NHS authorities. We also plan to include an updated version of this systematic review in the author's thesis.

Discussion

This research is limited to include only articles that have outcomes related to the effect of electronic PHRs in medication adherence, concordance, compliance, or persistence, rather than also including other outcomes such as quality of life. In this sense, the review will focus exclusively on articles that measure medication adherence as a primary or secondary outcome. This review is limited to obtain articles published either in ICT or

health care and medical portals. This means that a lot of ICT related literature is unobtainable, since it in not included in the academic literature, but is commercial or governmental work. The aim of this review is to identify the essential design features

of the PHR that assist adults with at least one long-term condition to adhere with their medication, without taking into consideration adolescents nor adults that are not considered chronically ill or terminally ill, have cancer, or are pregnant.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to acknowledge Dr Penny Ross and Dr Alice Good, for providing academic insight and support. The authors would also like to acknowledge Ann Slee, NHS England ePrescribing Lead for Integrated Digital Care Record and Digital Medicines Strategy, for her insightful feedback and support. This research received no specific grant from any funding agency in the public, commercial, or not-for-profit sectors

Authors' Contributions

EA designed the protocol, drafted the manuscript, and is the guarantor of the review. PJS revised the manuscript multiple times for methodological and intellectual content. HH revised the manuscript twice for methodological, conceptual and intellectual content from a pharmaceuticals perspective. The final version of the manuscript was approved by all three authors.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Data extraction forms.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 25KB - resprot_v7i6e159_app1.pdf]

References

- 1. Andalo D. NHS drug spending rises by 8% to £15.5bn in England. The Pharmaceutical Journal 2015;295(7881) [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1211/PJ.2015.20200096]
- 2. Gibbs J. NHS Bristol Clinical Commissioning Group. 2016. Medicines Waste: A report on the root causes of medicines waste and recommendations for addressing the problem URL: <u>https://www.bristolccg.nhs.uk/media/medialibrary/2016/02/</u> <u>Report Medicines Waste in Bristol.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6yHQSPT5F]</u>
- 3. Smith J. Department of Health, The National Archives. 2004. Building a safer NHS for patients: improving medication safety URL: <u>http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/+/http://www.dh.gov.uk/en/Publicationsandstatistics/Publications/</u> PublicationsPolicyAndGuidance/DH_4071443 [accessed 2018-03-29] [WebCite Cache ID 6yHQgkn51]
- 4. World Health Organization. 2003. Defining adherence URL: <u>http://www.who.int/chp/knowledge/publications/</u> adherence_full_report.pdf?ua=1 [WebCite Cache ID 6yHQmubOc]
- 5. Royal Pharmaceutical Society. 2017. Medicines adherence URL: <u>https://www.rpharms.com/resources/quick-reference-guides/</u> medicines-adherence [accessed 2018-03-29] [WebCite Cache ID 6yHQtuqL0]
- Nachega JB, Morroni C, Zuniga JM, Schechter M, Rockstroh J, Solomon S, et al. HIV treatment adherence, patient health literacy, and health care provider-patient communication: results from the 2010 AIDS Treatment for Life International Survey. J Int Assoc Physicians AIDS Care (Chic) 2012 Feb;11(2):128-133. [doi: <u>10.1177/1545109712437244</u>] [Medline: 22361449]
- Wanless D. Published Online First. Securing our future health: taking a long-term view- final report URL: <u>http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/+/http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/consult_wanless_final.htm</u> [accessed 2018-03-29] [WebCite Cache ID 6yHRBA7h3]
- 8. Department of Health. 2000. The NHS Plan: a plan for investment, a plan for reform URL: <u>http://navigator.health.org.uk/</u> <u>content/nhs-plan-plan-investment-plan-reform-2000</u> [accessed 2018-03-29] [WebCite Cache ID 6yHRSIb31]
- 9. Cruickshank J, Packman C, Paxman J. 2020 Health. 2012. Personal Health Records Putting patients in control? URL: <u>http://www.2020health.org/dms/2020health/downloads/reports/2020PHRreport_ONLINE.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6yHRb2u7b]</u>
- 10. Mclean K, Nightingale P, Chapman H. NHS Future Forum. 2012. NHS Future Forum Summary report second phase NHS URL: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/216422/dh_132085.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6yHRgnWbK]</u>
- Vickers AJ, Elkin EB. Decision curve analysis: a novel method for evaluating prediction models. Med Decis Making 2006 Sep;26(6):565-574 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/0272989X06295361] [Medline: 17099194]
- 12. Public Health England Trust Development Authority. NHS England Care Quality Commission Health Education England Monitor. NHS England Care Quality Commission Health Education England Monitor. Five Year Forward View URL:

https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/5yfv-web.pdf [accessed 2018-03-29] [WebCite Cache ID 6yHRjPMJF]

- Scott PJ, Curley PJ, Williams PB, Linehan IP, Shaha SH. Measuring the operational impact of digitized hospital records: a mixed methods study. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2016 Dec 10;16(1):143 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12911-016-0380-6] [Medline: 27829453]
- 14. Burns F. 14 Burns F. 1998. Executive summary: Information for Health URL: <u>http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/</u> 20120503231618/http://www.dh.gov.uk/prod_consum_dh/groups/dh_digitalassets/@dh/@en/documents/digitalasset/ dh_4014469.pdf [accessed 2018-03-29] [WebCite Cache ID 6yHSRhYlr]
- 15. Ishigure Y. NTT Tech Rev. 2011. Trends, standardization, and interoperability of healthcare information URL: <u>https://www.ntt-review.jp/archive/ntttechnical.php?contents=ntr201104gls.html</u> [accessed 2018-03-29] [WebCite Cache ID 6yHRpacrx]
- 16. Veronin M. Enhancing Personal Health Record Adoption Through the Community Pharmacy Network: A Service Project. iip 2015 Jan 01;6(4):403. [doi: 10.24926/iip.v6i4.403]
- 17. International Organization For Standardization. Health informatics Electronic health record Definition, scope and context. Definition of Electronic Health Record (ISO/TR 20514:2005(E)) 2005:27.
- Roehrs A, da Costa CA, da Rosa Righi R, de Oliveira KSF. Personal Health Records: A Systematic Literature Review. J Med Internet Res 2017 Jan 06;19(1) [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5876] [Medline: 28062391]
- 19. Paton C, Hansen M, Fernandez-Luque L. Contribution of the IMIA Social Media Working Group. 2012. Self-Tracking, Social Media and Personal Health Records for Patient Empowered Self-Care URL: <u>https://imia.schattauer.de/en/contents/</u> archive/issue/2350/manuscript/17937/download.html [WebCite Cache ID 6yHS6OGP7]
- 20. Archer N, Fevrier-Thomas U, Lokker C, McKibbon KA, Straus SE. Personal health records: a scoping review. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2011 Jul;18(4):515-522 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/amiajnl-2011-000105] [Medline: 21672914]
- 21. Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. What Is a Personal Health Record? URL: <u>https://www.healthit.gov/sites/default/files/about-phrs-for-providers-011311.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6yHS998M8]</u>
- 22. The Health Information Technology Resource Center. 2012. The Value of Personal Health Records and Web Portals to Engage Consumers and Improve Quality URL: <u>http://www.rwjf.org/en/library/research/2012/07/</u> the-value-of-personal-health-records-and-web-portals-to-engage-c.html [WebCite Cache ID 6yHSGfbLT]
- Davis GT, Menon S, Parrish DE, Sittig DF, Singh H. Patient access to medical records and healthcare outcomes: a systematic review. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2014 Jul;21(4):737-741. [doi: 10.1136/amiajnl-2013-002239] [Medline: 24154835]
- 24. Heart T, Ben-Assuli O, Shabtai I. A review of PHR, EMR and EHR integration: A more personalized healthcare and public health policy. Health Policy and Technology 2017 Mar;6(1):20-25. [doi: 10.1016/j.hlpt.2016.08.002]
- Price M, Bellwood P, Kitson N, Davies I, Weber J, Lau F. Conditions potentially sensitive to a personal health record (PHR) intervention, a systematic review. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2015;15:32 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12911-015-0159-1] [Medline: 25927384]
- 26. Chrischilles EA, Hourcade JP, Doucette W, Eichmann D, Gryzlak B, Lorentzen R, et al. Personal health records: a randomized trial of effects on elder medication safety. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2014 Jul;21(4):679-686 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/amiajnl-2013-002284] [Medline: 24326536]
- 27. Ford EW, Hesse BW, Huerta TR. Personal Health Record Use in the United States: Forecasting Future Adoption Levels. J Med Internet Res 2016 Mar;18(3):e73 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4973] [Medline: 27030105]
- 28. Queensland Health. Queensland Government. 2017. My Health record (national electronic health record) URL: <u>https://www.health.qld.gov.au/system-governance/records-privacy/my-health-record</u> [accessed 2018-03-26] [WebCite Cache ID 6yHSXYQPv]
- 29. National Information Board. 2015. Personalised Health and Care 2020: Using Data and Technology to Transform Outcomes for Patients and Citizens URL: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/384650/</u> <u>NIB_Report.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6yHSVOyx3]</u>
- 30. Rajan JV, Moura J, Gourley G, Kiso K, Sizilio A, Cortez AM, et al. Understanding the barriers to successful adoption and use of a mobile health information system in a community health center in São Paulo, Brazil: a cohort study. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2016 Dec 17;16(1):146 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12911-016-0385-1] [Medline: 27855685]
- 31. Tian M, Ajay VS, Dunzhu D, Hameed SS, Li X, Liu Z, et al. A Cluster-Randomized, Controlled Trial of a Simplified Multifaceted Management Program for Individuals at High Cardiovascular Risk (SimCard Trial) in Rural Tibet, China, and Haryana, India. Circulation 2015 Sep 01;132(9):815-824 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.115.015373] [Medline: 26187183]
- 32. Naslund JA, Aschbrenner KA, Araya R, Marsch LA, Unützer J, Patel V, et al. Digital technology for treating and preventing mental disorders in low-income and middle-income countries: a narrative review of the literature. Lancet Psychiatry 2017 Jun;4(6):486-500 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(17)30096-2] [Medline: 28433615]
- 33. Morrison D, Wyke S, Agur K, Cameron EJ, Docking RI, Mackenzie AM, et al. Digital asthma self-management interventions: a systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2014 Feb;16(2):e51 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2814] [Medline: 24550161]
- Determann D, Lambooij MS, Gyrd-Hansen D, de Bekker-Grob EW, Steyerberg EW, Heldoorn M, et al. Personal health records in the Netherlands: potential user preferences quantified by a discrete choice experiment. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2017 May 01;24(3):529-536. [doi: <u>10.1093/jamia/ocw158</u>] [Medline: <u>28011592</u>]

- 35. Assadi V, Hassanein K. Consumer Adoption of Personal Health Record Systems: A Self-Determination Theory Perspective. J Med Internet Res 2017 Jul 27;19(7):e270 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7721] [Medline: 28751301]
- 36. Sathanandam S, Rastall P, Hoogewerf J. Personal health record (PHR) landscape review Final report. 2016. URL: <u>https://www.rcplondon.ac.uk/file/3738/download?token=wWwUKyWw</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6zvF513gf]
- 37. Bhavnani V, Fisher B, Winfield M, Seed P. How patients use access to their electronic GP record--a quantitative study. Fam Pract 2011 Apr;28(2):188-194. [doi: 10.1093/fampra/cmq092] [Medline: 21084568]
- 38. Dolan B. MobiHealthNews. 10 Reasons why Google Health failed URL: <u>http://www.mobihealthnews.com/11480/</u> 10-reasons-why-google-health-failed [accessed 2018-03-29] [WebCite Cache ID 6yHSfcgIK]
- 39. Meek T. Digital Health. NHS developing PHR adoption strategy URL: <u>https://www.digitalhealth.net/2015/07/</u> nhs-developing-phr-adoption-strategy/ [accessed 2018-03-29] [WebCite Cache ID 6yHSkRxM2]
- 40. Patient Information Forum. 2012. Guide to Health Records Access URL: <u>http://www.pifonline.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/</u>2012/07/pif-phr-guide-web_final_Oct12.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6zvFGSnBt]
- 41. 3 Million Lives. About 3 Million Lives URL: <u>http://3millionlives.co.uk/About-3-Million-Lives.html</u> [accessed 2017-06-12] [WebCite Cache ID 6zvFLLYUd]
- 42. Committee on Patient Safety and Health Information Technology; Institute of Medicine.. Health IT and Patient Safety. Building Safer Systems for Better Care 2011 Nov. [doi: <u>10.17226/13269</u>] [Medline: <u>24600741</u>]
- 43. Small N, Blickem C, Blakeman T, Panagioti M, Chew-Graham CA, Bower P. Telephone based self-management support by 'lay health workers' and 'peer support workers' to prevent and manage vascular diseases: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Health Serv Res 2013 Dec 27;13:533 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1472-6963-13-533] [Medline: 24370214]
- 44. De Geest S, Sabaté E. Adherence to Long-Term Therapies: Evidence for Action. European Journal of Cardiovascular Nursing 2016 Jun 22;2(4):323-323. [doi: 10.1016/S1474-5151(03)00091-4]
- 45. Segal JZ. Compliance to concordance: A critical view. J Med Humanit 2007 Jun;28(2):81-96. [doi: 10.1007/s10912-007-9030-4] [Medline: 17464451]
- 46. Vrijens B, De Geest GS, Hughes DA, Przemysław K, Demonceau J, Ruppar T, et al. A new taxonomy for describing and defining adherence to medications. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2012 May;73(5):691-705 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2125.2012.04167.x] [Medline: 22486599]
- 47. Jackson C, Eliasson L, Barber N. Applying COM-B to medication adherence. the European Health Psychology Society 2014;16(1):7-17 [FREE Full text]
- 48. Zeković M, Krajnović D, Marinković V, Tasić L. The Complexity Of Adherence Issue: A Review of its Scope and Determinants. Acta Medica Median 2016 Jan 15;55(1):51-58. [doi: 10.5633/amm.2016.0109]
- 49. Ahmed R, Aslani P. What is patient adherence? A terminology overview. Int J Clin Pharm 2014 Feb;36(1):4-7. [doi: 10.1007/s11096-013-9856-y] [Medline: 24104760]
- Coleman CI, Roberts MS, Sobieraj DM, Lee S, Alam T, Kaur R. Effect of dosing frequency on chronic cardiovascular disease medication adherence. Curr Med Res Opin 2012 May;28(5):669-680. [doi: <u>10.1185/03007995.2012.677419</u>] [Medline: <u>22429067</u>]
- Clyne B, Bradley MC, Hughes C, Fahey T, Lapane KL. Electronic prescribing and other forms of technology to reduce inappropriate medication use and polypharmacy in older people: a review of current evidence. Clin Geriatr Med 2012 May;28(2):301-322. [doi: 10.1016/j.cger.2012.01.009] [Medline: 22500545]
- 52. Kuijpers M, Van Marum RJ, Egberts ACG. Relationship between polypharmacy and underprescribing. British Journal of Clinical Pharmacology 2008;65(1):130-133. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1365-2125.2007.02961.x</u>]
- 53. Duerden M, Avery T, Payne R. The King's Fund. 2013. Polypharmacy and medicines optimisation Making it safe and sound URL: <u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.734.5288&rep=rep1&type=pdf</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6yHTGklhR]
- Payne RA, Abel GA, Avery AJ, Mercer SW, Roland MO. Is polypharmacy always hazardous? A retrospective cohort analysis using linked electronic health records from primary and secondary care. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2014 Jun;77(6):1073-1082 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/bcp.12292] [Medline: 24428591]
- 55. Aronson JK. In defence of polypharmacy. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2004 Feb;57(2):119-120. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2125.2004.02067.x]
- 56. Kardas P, Lewek P, Matyjaszczyk M. Determinants of patient adherence: a review of systematic reviews. Front Pharmacol 2013;4:91 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fphar.2013.00091] [Medline: 23898295]
- 57. Moorhead P, Zavala A, Kim Y, Virdi NS. Efficacy and safety of a medication dose reminder feature in a digital health offering with the use of sensor-enabled medicines. J Am Pharm Assoc (2003) 2017 Mar;57(2):155-161.e1. [doi: 10.1016/j.japh.2016.12.067] [Medline: 28159505]
- 58. Chisholm MA. Enhancing transplant patients' adherence to medication therapy. Clin Transplant 2002 Feb;16(1):30-38. [doi: <u>10.1034/j.1399-0012.2002.00104.x</u>]
- 59. Rapoff M. Consequences of Nonadherence and Correlates of Adherence. In: Adherence to Pediatric Medical Regimens. US: Springer Science & Business Media; 2010:33-46.

- 60. McDonald HP, Garg AX, Haynes RB. Interventions to Enhance Patient Adherence to Medication Prescriptions. JAMA 2002 Dec 11;288(22):2868. [doi: 10.1001/jama.288.22.2868]
- 61. Nunes V. Natl Collab Cent Prim Care. 2009. Medicines Adherence? Involving patients in decisions about prescribed medicines and supporting adherence Full Guideline URL: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/cg76</u> [accessed 2018-03-29] [WebCite Cache ID 6yHTJDW3g]
- 62. Scott P. Exploiting the information revolution: call for independent evaluation of the latest English national experiment. jhi 2015 Feb 19;22(1):244-249. [doi: 10.14236/jhi.v22i1.139] [Medline: 25924557]
- 63. Moher D, Shamseer L, Clarke M, Ghersi D, Liberati A, Petticrew M, et al. Preferred reporting items for systematic review and meta-analysis protocols (PRISMA-P) 2015 statement. Syst Rev 2015 Jan 01;4:1 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/2046-4053-4-1] [Medline: 25554246]
- 64. Popay J, Roberts H, Sowden A, Petticrew M, Arai L, Rodgers M, et al. Guidance on the Conduct of Narrative Synthesis in Systematic Reviews. A Product from the ESRC Methods Programme 2006:211-219 [FREE Full text]
- 65. MeSH Browser. MeSH Browser URL: <u>https://meshb.nlm.nih.gov/search</u> [accessed 2017-06-14] [WebCite Cache ID 6yHTMuUtX]
- 66. Vrijens B, Dima AL, Van Ganse E, van Boven JFM, Eakin MN, Foster JM, et al. What We Mean When We Talk About Adherence in Respiratory Medicine. J Allergy Clin Immunol Pract 2016 Sep;4(5):802-812 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jaip.2016.05.019] [Medline: 27587314]
- 67. Nice, Social Care Institute for Excellence. A NICE-SCIE Guideline on Supporting People With Dementia and Their Carers in Health and Social Care. The British Psychological Society and Gaskell 2006. 66?. 2006. Data extraction forms for qualitative studies URL: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/cg42/evidence/guidance-appendix-12-195023346</u> [accessed 2018-06-04] [WebCite Cache ID 6zvGndHPR]
- Noyes J, Hannes K, Booth A. Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions Version 5.3.0 (updated October 2015). 2015. Qualitative research and Cochrane reviews URL: <u>http://methods.cochrane.org/qi/supplemental-handbook-guidance</u> [accessed 2018-03-29] [WebCite Cache ID 6yHTXJAST]
- Joanna Briggs Institute. 2017. Critical Appraisal Tools JBI URL: <u>http://joannabriggs.org/research/critical-appraisal-tools.</u> <u>html</u> [accessed 2018-06-04] [WebCite Cache ID 6zvGxg0nv]
- 70. Schünemann HJ, Andrew DO, Gunn EV, Julian PH, Jonathan JD, Paul GG. Interpreting results and drawing conclusions. In: Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions. US: The Cochrane Collaboration; 2011.
- Guyatt GH, Oxman AD, Vist GE, Kunz R, Falck-Ytter Y, Alonso-Coello P, GRADE Working Group. GRADE: an emerging consensus on rating quality of evidence and strength of recommendations. BMJ 2008 Apr 26;336(7650):924-926 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.39489.470347.AD] [Medline: 18436948]
- 72. Schlosser R. Appraising the quality of systematic reviews. Southwest Educational Development Laboratory 2007;17:1-7 [FREE Full text]
- 73. Balshem H, Helfand M, Schünemann HJ, Oxman AD, Kunz R, Brozek J, et al. GRADE guidelines: 3. Rating the quality of evidence. J Clin Epidemiol 2011 Apr;64(4):401-406. [doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2010.07.015] [Medline: 21208779]
- 74. Ryan R. Cochrane Consumers and Communication Review Group. 2013. Cochrane Consumers and Communication Review Group: data synthesis and analysis URL: <u>http://cccrg.cochrane.org/sites/cccrg.cochrane.org/files/public/uploads/</u> meta-analysis revised december 1st 1 2016.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6yHU0mysp]

Abbreviations

EHR: electronic health record EMR: electronic medical record EPR: electronic patient record GRADE: Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development, and Evaluation ICT: information and communication technologies P2020: Personalised Health and Care 2020 PHR: personal health record PICOS: participants, interventions, comparators, outcomes, and study design PRISMA: Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses WHO: World Health Organization



Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 05.01.18; peer-reviewed by S Goundrey-Smith, P Aslani, R Righi; comments to author 08.02.18; revised version received 29.03.18; accepted 22.04.18; published 28.06.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Andrikopoulou E, Scott PJ, Herrera H Important Design Features of Personal Health Records to Improve Medication Adherence for Patients with Long-Term Conditions: Protocol for a Systematic Literature Review JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e159 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e159/ doi:10.2196/resprot.9778

PMID:29954729

©Elisavet Andrikopoulou, Philip James Scott, Helena Herrera. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 28.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Protocol

Integrating Electronic Patient-Reported Outcome Measures into Routine HIV Care and the ANRS CO3 Aquitaine Cohort's Data Capture and Visualization System (QuAliV): Protocol for a Formative Research Study

Diana Barger¹, BA, MSc; Olivier Leleux¹, MSc; Valérie Conte², MSc; Vincent Sapparrart², BSc; Marie Gapillout², BSc; Isabelle Crespel³, BA, RN; Marie Erramouspe⁴, BA; Sandrine Delveaux³, RN; Francois Dabis^{1,3}, MD, PhD; Fabrice Bonnet^{1,3,5}, MD, PhD

¹University of Bordeaux, ISPED, Inserm, Bordeaux Population Health Research Center, team MORPH3EUS, UMR 1219, F-33000, Bordeaux, France ²Centre de Recherche et Développement en Informatique Médicale, University of Bordeaux, Bordeaux, France

³CHU de Bordeaux, COREVIH Nouvelle Aquitaine, Bordeaux, France

⁴AIDES Nouvelle Aquitaine, Bordeaux, France

⁵CHU de Bordeaux, Saint-André Hospital, Bordeaux, France

Corresponding Author:

Diana Barger, BA, MSc University of Bordeaux, ISPED Inserm, Bordeaux Population Health Research Center, Team MORPH3EUS UMR 1219, F-33000 146 rue Leo Saignat CS61292 Bordeaux, 33076 France Phone: 33 0557579291 Email: diana.barger@u-bordeaux.fr

Abstract

Background: Effective antiretroviral therapy has greatly reduced HIV-related morbidity and mortality, dramatically changing the demographics of the population of people living with HIV. The majority of people living with HIV in France are well cared for insofar as their HIV infection is concerned but remain at risk for age-associated comorbidities. Their long-term, potentially complex, and growing care needs make the routine, longitudinal assessment of health-related quality of life and other patient-reported outcomes of relevance in the current treatment era.

Objective: We aim to describe the development of a Web-based electronic patient-reported outcomes system for people living with HIV linked to the ANRS CO3 Aquitaine cohort's data capture and visualization system (ARPEGE) and designed to facilitate the electronic collection of patient-reported data and ultimately promote better patient-physician communication and quality of care (both patient satisfaction and health outcomes).

Methods: Participants who meet the eligibility criteria will be invited to engage with the Web-based electronic patient-reported outcomes system and provided with the information necessary to create a personal patient account. They will then be able to access the electronic patient-reported outcomes system and complete a set of standardized validated questionnaires covering health-related quality of life (World Health Organization's Quality of Life Instrument in HIV infection, named WHOQOL-HIV BREF) and other patient-reported outcomes. The information provided via questionnaires will ultimately be presented in a summary format for clinicians, together with the patient's HIV care history.

Results: The prototype of the Web-based electronic patient-reported outcome system will be finalized and the first 2 formative research phases of the study (prototyping and usability testing) will be conducted from December 2017 to May 2018. We describe the sequential processes planned to ensure that the proposed electronic patient-reported outcome system is ready for formal pilot testing, referred to herein as phases 1a and 1b. We also describe the planned pilot-testing designed to evaluate the acceptability and use of the system from the patient's perspective (phase 2).

Conclusions: As the underlying information technology solution, ARPEGE, has being developed in-house, should the feasibility study presented here yield promising results, the panel of services provided via the proposed portal could ultimately be expanded and used to experiment with health-promoting interventions in aging people living with HIV in hospital-based care or adapted for use in other patient populations.

Trial Registration: ClinicalTrials.gov NCT03296202; https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03296202 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6zgOBArps)

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9439

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e147) doi:10.2196/resprot.9439

KEYWORDS

patient-reported outcomes; HIV; patient-centered care; health-related quality of life; patient-generated health data

Introduction

Background

The advent of effective antiretroviral therapy (ART) in 1996 in resource-rich settings led to a sharp and rapid decline in AIDS-related deaths [1]. In the following years and now decades, improved treatment options have normalized the survival of people living with HIV (PLWH) [2]. For PLWH to benefit fully from ART, they must be engaged in the continuum or cascade of HIV care. In other words, they must be diagnosed early, linked and retained in care, and receive and adhere to effective therapy [3]. The Joint United Nations Programme on HIV and AIDS' 90-90-90 targets aimed at ending HIV as a public health threat by 2030 are premised on this continuum of care [4]. They call for diagnosing at least 90% of people living with HIV, getting at least 90% of those who are diagnosed on ART, and achieving viral suppression in at least 90% of those who are treated. In settings where the 90-90-90 targets have already been achieved, Lazarus and colleagues have argued that the ultimate goal of HIV care should be to improve health-related quality of life (HRQoL) and have thus proposed a fourth 90%: "achieving good health-related quality of life among 90% of those who are successfully treated for HIV" [5].

This fourth 90% reflects the current needs of the population of PLWH in much of Western Europe, including France, where HIV has become a chronic condition over the most recent decade. The 2013 French HIV Treatment Guidelines first called for addressing the health of PLWH as understood by the World Health Organization, meaning as a "state of complete physical, mental and social well-being and not merely the absence of disease or infirmity" [6]. The concept of HRQoL comes from this definition of health and has become especially relevant to those living with a chronic or recurrent illness.

HRQoL is a common patient-reported outcome (PRO). PROs may be used at the population level for research and to improve health care quality and at the individual patient level to support clinical decision-making and ensure the efficient use of resources. However, despite these potential benefits to both clinicians and patients, PROs have yet to be routinely collected or systematically used in routine care by clinicians [7]. This is due to logistical, methodological, and attitudinal barriers [7]. Some of the first studies on the use of PROs in clinical practice have yielded mixed results. There is strong evidence that having patients complete a self-assessment before a medical visit can

```
http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e147/
```

facilitate communication about HRQoL [8-13]. Yet, the body of evidence on whether this type of exercise alters patient management, affects outcomes, or improves HRQoL or satisfaction is less well understood [14]. Greenhalgh et al have pointed to the lack of theory-driven approaches used to evaluate the use of PRO measures in routine clinical practice and propose that the mechanisms by which the proposed intervention is hypothesized to affect patient outcomes be clearly delineated [15]. Others like Basch et al have argued that the proliferation of robust survey methods coupled with computerized technologies has provided a potentially viable means of collecting this information and ideally integrating it into electronic medical records (EMR) [16]. Computerized and touch-screen technology can substantially facilitate data collection compared with paper forms, eliminating data-entry and scoring time, and therefore decrease staff burden. Yet, often EMRs and clinical research database systems have been designed to allow for data entry from study staff, making the collection of PROs challenging in some care or research settings [17].

In the context of HIV cohort research, The University of Washington HIV Cohort was among the first to experiment with the routine computerized collection of patient-based measures. Crane et al described efforts to institute the routine collection of electronic PROs (ePROs) in HIV care, concluding that it was both promising for research and clinical care [18]. Whereas Kozak et al highlighted some of the challenges of capturing high-quality data in routine care and the limitations of data recorded in patients' paper medical or EMR [19]. They note that the demands of clinical care and patients' willingness to disclose sensitive information may compromise the comprehensiveness and the quality of data captured via EMRs. In their 2012 study, conducted at the University of Alabama at Birmingham 1917 HIV/AIDS clinic, they compared self-reported and EMR data and looked at the association between substance abuse, depression, and poor ART adherence in PLWH. Not only did authors document significant differences in the prevalence of self-reported vs EMR-documented substance use and depression, but they found that the self-reported rather than EMR-documented measures were better correlated with poorer ART adherence [19]. This research suggests that ePRO are an alternative and potentially more reliable means of data capture for sensitive domains such as substance use. Furthermore, ePROs may help clinicians identify problems at the time of care, as demonstrated by Lawrence et

XSL•FO

al [20]. As part of the same initiative at the 1917 HIV/AIDS Clinic, ePROs were used to detect suicidal ideation and trigger an automated page to predetermined clinic personnel who completed more detailed self-harm assessments [20].

Objectives

This paper outlines the formative research protocol being undertaken to develop a Web-based system to collect ePROs linked to the existing data capture infrastructure for those in HIV care in southwestern France. The first aim of the ePRO system is to expand and improve the data collection for the ANRS CO3 Aquitaine Cohort of PLWH being followed up in the 13 public hospitals in the region. The second aim is to make this information available to clinicians in a convenient format together with patients' locally developed, HIV-specific EMR. We describe the sequential process planned to ensure that the proposed ePRO system is ready for formal pilot testing, referred to herein as phases 1a and 1b. We also describe the planned pilot testing designed to evaluate the acceptability and use of the ePRO system from the perspective of patients (phase 2). We have outlined the hypothesized changes induced by the inclusion of these data in a locally developed HIV-specific EMR, which is currently being developed.

Methods

Study Designs

The ANRS CO3 Aquitaine cohort is an open, prospective hospital-based cohort. The proposed research was conceived as an ancillary study to the cohort. This protocol reports on the sequential study design from the prototyping (phase 1a) and usability testing (phase 1b) to piloting (phase 2). Phases 1a and 1b rely on mostly qualitative methods. Perspectives of the patient will be assessed and barriers to and facilitators of implementation identified through usability testing. The second phase of the research will initially be based on a cross-sectional study design with the ultimate aim of collecting these data longitudinally (at least once a year) and systematically via the revised ePRO system.

Platform Design

Clinical and laboratory data from medical records have been collected systematically as part of routine care by a team of clinical research associates/technicians from 13 clinics/hospitals throughout the Aquitaine region since the 1980s and via a locally developed information technology (IT) solution, ARPEGE, since 2013. ARPEGE is a secure Web-based data capture and visualization system developed with Microsoft ASP.NET (WebForm). Data are stored within a Microsoft SQL Server 2014-based data management system. A responsive Web-based platform has been designed for patient follow-up within the existing infrastructure of the ANRS CO3 Aquitaine Cohort. This IT solution was originally developed to meet the data collection requirements of the ANRS CO3 Aquitaine Cohort. Unlike the hospital's EMR, which did not allow for data to be visualized nor used for research, ARPEGE provides HIV physicians with patients' medical histories. Its interoperability with the surrounding health information system infrastructure has evolved to allow laboratory data to be downloaded from

the Bordeaux University Hospital's laboratory medicine information system, which includes results of all tests performed as part of hospital-based care. The proposed QuAliV ePRO system expands upon this IT solution by developing a flexible interface for the Web-based collection of ePROs both in a hospital setting and beyond (in the patient's home) with a special focus on the presentation of individual patient's results. The inclusion of administrative data from the Program for Medicalizing Information Systems and clinical data from the hospital's EMR is planned but has not yet been completed.

Initial Website Specifications

The primary feature of the ePRO system is the survey feature due to the platform being nested within a longstanding hospital-based cohort study. The first feature is to facilitate data collection on HRQoL and its main determinants via validated electronic questionnaires. The content of the patient interface is based on current treatment guidelines for people being treated for HIV and associated comorbidities [6]. French guidelines recommend an annual checkup, during which a number of issues should be addressed by the HIV physician according to the patients' age and sex. According to the taxonomy of applications of PROs in clinical practice laid out by Greenhalgh, the proposed system aims to optimize this checkup by having the patient complete a standardized self-reported questionnaire before the visit [10]. The proposed ePRO system relies on a selection of validated questionnaires that were mostly already available in French. The questionnaires have already been evaluated individually according to their psychometric properties, administration method, and length. The following areas are covered by the ePRO system, broken up into thematic modules covering: socioeconomic status and individual social and material deprivation (Evaluation de la Précarité et des Inégalités de santé dans les Centres d'Examens de Santé [EPICES]) [21], multidimensional quality of life (WHOQOL-HIV BREF) [22], treatment burden (Treatment Burden Questionnaire) [23], physical activity (The Short Version of the International Physical Activity Questionnaire [IPAQ]), alcohol use and screening for at-risk drinking behavior (Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test Consumption [AUDIT-C], Fast Alcohol Consumption Evaluation [FACE]) [24], tobacco and nicotine use and screening for tobacco dependency (Fagerström), cannabis (Cannabis Abuse Screening Test [CAST]) and drug use, and finally, depression (Patient Health Questionniare [PHQ-9]) [25]. The system also allows patients to report any other treatment-related issues in a free-text field. Where applicable, we have followed the recommendations put forth by the International Society for Pharmacoeconomics and Outcomes Research ePRO Task Force on adapting paper-based instruments to ensure that data produced are equivalent or superior to those generated from paper-based administration methods [26]. It should be noted that the choice of questionnaires for the initial prototype is intentionally more exhaustive than the anticipated final version, as we do not know whether the questionnaires selected will be adequate in terms of their psychometric properties. This will be verified during the pilot phase.

We have planned additional IT security measures including the encryption of email addresses using the Advanced Encryption Standard encryption algorithm with a key length of 256 bits.

Advanced Encryption Standard encryption technology is currently one of the most secure. Passwords will be encrypted by the BCrypt algorithm, which is recognized as being at the cutting edge of hash chain technology. Furthermore, passwords created by the user must contain at least 8 alphanumeric characters including at least 2 special characters, a capital letter, and a number that must be changed every year. The unique study-specific identification number will contain 8 randomly defined alphanumeric characters.

Preimplementation (Phases 1A and 1B)

The IT solution, ARPEGE, has been made available in hospital-based HIV care centers since 2013. Its use is facilitated by research assistant technicians. To inform the implementation strategy, taking into account the facilitators and barriers faced by users, a preimplementation assessment identifying those factors crucial to implementation success or failure will be conducted before determining the final implementation procedure.

Phase 1A: Prototyping (Eliciting Feedback on Initial Specifications)

On the basis of the above specifications, a preliminary version of the interface will be constructed and presented to patients to elicit their feedback. The aim of the preliminary qualitative interviews is not to rigorously evaluate the website's performance but to obtain information that could be used to develop the interface and prepare it for formal pilot testing. Using a semistructured interview guide, we will interview a convenience sample of 10 HIV patients of varying ages, transmission groups, and genders. During the interview, the interviewer will present a mock-up of the Web-based patient interface and describe its proposed functions to each participant.

Phase 1B: Usability Testing

Usability measures to what extent a person can use a system for its goal effectively, efficiently, and satisfactorily [27]. Usability testing will be conducted on the prototype of the ePRO system according to guidelines from the website Usability.gov [28]. A convenience sample of 10 patients will be recruited and interviewed in an outpatient hospital setting. This sample is considered adequate to evaluate whether the website is ready for planned, more rigorous, pilot testing [29]. Eligible patients, identified by clinical staff, will be approached for the study before their scheduled visit. During usability testing, patients will access the website and test its features, including the site login, survey completion, and review of results. Patients will "think aloud" as they complete the login process and survey and complete a semistructured interview about the ease of use and completion, presence of mistakes or problems, user satisfaction, likes/dislikes, and their willingness to use it regularly before visits. Efficiency (eg, time it takes to complete tasks) will also be monitored. Finally, participants will also be asked to complete the System Usability Scale (SUS), a validated 10-item scale with Likert-scaled responses ranging from "strongly agree" to "strongly disagree" and a summary score [28].

The findings from this first phase (1a and 1b) will inform the second phase of the study, which will extend the implementation of the proposed patient interface in a limited number of hospitals and aims to evaluate its acceptability and use.

Phase 2: Pilot Testing

Proposed Setting

The study will be carried out in the ANRS CO3 Aquitaine Cohort, an open, prospective, hospital-based cohort of PLWH followed-up in 13 clinics in southwestern France. The pilot testing will take place in 3 of them, selected to reflect variations in resources (human and material) or geographic setting (rural vs urban clinics). We aim to assess the acceptability of the proposed system in different clinical contexts to eventually offer center-specific adjustments to the proposed implementation procedures.

Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria (Phase 2)

As this study will be nested within a longstanding existing hospital-based cohort of PLWH, those invited to participate in this study must meet the cohort's eligibility criteria: aged 18 years or older, confirmed HIV-1 diagnosis, and having signed a consent form. Access to a personal email account and the internet via either a computer or smartphone in a private setting will be verified by the clinician before the participant is invited to engage with ePRO system. Patients who express an interest in completing a self-reported questionnaire but lack either a personal computer or smartphone and/or reliable internet access will be provided with a paper version questionnaire or, depending on the study center, invited to use a study-specific electronic tablet (Samsung Galaxy Tab S2).

Patient Selection and Recruitment

Patient selection and recruitment will be done in tandem with planned administrative changes to the cohort and will take place during routine care. The standard operating procedures detailing the new procedures for including participants in this component of the cohort have been developed during successive team meetings. Before each visit, on-site research assistants will provide clinicians with a study-specific randomly generated patient identifier. Clinicians will invite patients to participate in the ANRS CO3 Aquitaine cohort's new research initiative at the time of the consultation. Figure 1 outlines the integration of the QuAliV patient portal in the ANRS CO3 Aquitaine Cohort.

Once the eligibility criteria have been verified, if the patient wishes to participate in the study, he/she will be provided with a patient-oriented brochure developed specifically for those interested in engaging with the system. The study-specific identifier required for participants to create their accounts will then be noted on a detachable part of the patient-oriented brochure for easy reference. This study-specific identifier is required to create an account via ARPEGE. It allows for the patient account and the self-reported data to be linked to the existing clinical data capture and visualization system (ARPEGE).

Barger et al

Figure 1. Integration of the QuAliV patient portal in the ANRS CO3 Aquitaine Cohort.



Patient enrolled in the ANRS CO3 Aquitaine Cohort (Sponsor ANRS)

As the patients could be accessing the website from their phones or from their home computers, the section of the brochure for noting the study-specific identifier will be detachable, allowing the study participant to leave the brochure at the hospital for the sake of confidentiality (Multimedia Appendix 1). To monitor study enrollment and ascertain whether the proposed system is acceptable to users, enrollment will be tracked by the centers.

Eligible participants will be directed to the study website where they will be provided with additional details about the research initiative and its aims. The website will provide additional information to "recruited" patients, encouraging them to take a more active role in his or her HIV care and well-being. The patient will be redirected to the account creation page, powered by ARPEGE. To ensure that the participant created his/her account successfully, he/she will be asked to enter his/her email twice together with the unique patient identifier. The patient will then be asked to confirm his/her email address before he/she can access the patient portal. Metadata will be monitored to identify any bottlenecks during the pilot phase.

Study Population

The cohort's "active follow-up" is defined as patients who have been seen over the course of the previous year either at a hospital-based consultation or been hospitalized. In 2016, approximately 4480 patients were actively being followed-up in the cohort. The average length of follow up is 12 years post HIV diagnosis. In total, 27.95% (1252/4480) of the cohort is female and mean age is 51 years (SD 11 years). The majority of the cohort contracted HIV through sex (41.93% (1881/4486) are men who have sex with men and 37.09% (1664/4486) are heterosexuals) and 12.75% (572/4486) through injection drug use. Moreover, 20.60% (923/4480) of those in active follow-up have been diagnosed with AIDS, 26.70% (1010/3745) are overweight, and 8.62% (323/3745) are obese. In addition, 43.71% (1831/4189) report being current smokers.

Statistical Analysis

Feedback on initial specification from patients will be evaluated qualitatively during phase 1a. During phase 1b, in addition to qualitative feedback provided using the "think aloud" approach and semistructured interview, we will define success in usability a priori as SUS score reaching a ceiling effect: with a minimum score of 70 as the generally accepted cutoff usability rating for "good" [27]. For each measure, we will also calculate the percentage of completed items by the total number of items for each PROs module.

We will monitor eligibility, QuAliV numbers issued, accounts created, and initial questionnaires completed within 1 month of the visit. The following process indicators will be used to assess acceptability:

- The proportion of people who refused to participate in the study
- the proportion of those who received information but failed to create an account
- The proportion of those who created an account but failed to complete the questionnaires

To assess use, the main outcomes of interest of the phase 2 study are the overall participation rate (proportion of those who created an account and completed the assessment) implemented as a pilot and the participation rates based on readily available personal, demographic, and treatment-related factors. Differences based on age, sociodemographic characteristics (including rural vs urban), and clinic and transmission groups will be evaluated using the chi-square test. Determinants of use will be evaluated using logistic regression methods.

As all the questionnaires will be used in an electronic form, the psychometric properties of the instruments included in the patient portal will also be verified. We will be especially attentive to the presence of floor and ceiling effects (60% of

```
http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e147/
```

responses in extreme categories). We will also monitor the time it takes to complete the questionnaire as a further indicator of feasibility. The dimension of HRQoL measured by the instruments will be assessed using confirmatory factor analysis.

Finally, we will use the pilot phase to verify the distribution of the main outcome of interest (HRQoL) of our epidemiological study, seeking to measure both the prevalence and the determinants of poorer HRQoL in PLWH in the current HIV treatment era. We will use this initial sample to calculate the required sample size and plan for the scale up of the platform in all of the participating hospitals/clinics in the region.

Ethical and Legal Aspects

The implementation of this study called for an amended version of the cohort protocol to be submitted to an ethics committee. This amendment entailed a detailed description of the content of the questionnaires included in the ePRO system, the content of patient-oriented brochure and the external patient-oriented website. Approval was granted in August 2017.

As the implementation of this system requires patients to use their email addresses to create their personal accounts, an amendment to the regulatory authorizations previously granted to the cohort by The French National Commission on Informatics and Liberty, an independent administrative regulatory body charged with ensuring that data privacy laws are applied to the collection, storage, and use of personal data, was requested in late 2017 and approval was granted on March 12, 2018.

Results

Seed funding was granted by France REcherche Nord&Sud Sida-hiv Hépatites (ANRS) in 2017 via the CSS-5 call in January, 2017 and additional staff recruited in June 2017 to develop the ePRO system's infrastructure. DB was awarded a 36-month "young researcher" grant from Sidaction to design and conduct this study within the ANRS CO3 Aquitaine cohort as part of her doctoral research.

The development of the prototype of QuAliV ePRO system and the first 2 phases of the study will be conducted between December 2017 and May 2018. The results from phase 1 will ultimately inform the implementation of the pilot project. Efforts to integrate data generated from the ePROs system into a HIV-specific EMR will begin in April 2018 as part of the next phase of APREGE's development. Enrollment of participants is planned in June 2018.

Discussion

Although France boasts a robust public health and epidemiological surveillance system, its cohorts relied, until

recently, on paper-based data collection methods. The Aquitaine cohort, launched in 1987, transitioned to an electronic Case Report Form supported by center-based clinical research technicians in 2013. The relatively recent transition to an electronic data capture and visualization system has made the collection of ePROs in hospital-based cohort studies of PLWH conceivable and timely in light of the current HIV care paradigm in France. The introduction of the proposed ePRO system and updated physician HIV-specific EMR, presenting a summary of patients' clinical, laboratory, and self-reported records, will imply changing both patient behavior and daily clinical practice.

In line with recommendations put forth by Greenhalgh and colleagues, we have diagrammed the hypothesized mechanisms by which this patient ePRO system is designed to promote improved patient-physician communication (Figure 2, adapted from Greenhalgh et al) [15]. The results of the self-reported questionnaires will be summarized for clinicians in a convenient format developed in collaboration with end users. We hypothesize that providing this information can improve communication and, thus, lead to better quality of care (both patient satisfaction and health outcomes). Presenting this information will also allow HIV physicians to monitor the patient's response to treatment over time (ART and treatment for associated comorbidities) and/or detect issues that may have previously gone unnoticed (eg, a change in employment status, living conditions, addictions, a lack of social support, depression, and/or a decline in HRQoL). We hypothesize that physicians will also be better equipped to discuss health-promoting behaviors such as exercise or smoking cessation, adjust treatment regimens, or refer patients to a specialist or allied health professionals (eg, therapist, dietician, social worker).

As the underlying IT solution, ARPEGE, was developed in house, should the phases 1a and 1b and phase 2 studies, presented here, yield promising results, the panel of services provided via the proposed ePRO system could ultimately be expanded. For example, continuous patient education/coaching for better self-management, similar to interventions that have been implemented for other chronic conditions (diabetes, heart disease, etc), could be offered, as could decentralized models of care and/or facilitated communication with one's general practitioner. The adoption of these different services could ultimately be the aim of future experimental research in this patient population aging with HIV. Alternatively, the proposed system, designed for outpatient hospital-based HIV care, could be adapted for use in other chronic diseases and/or other care settings.



Figure 2. Hypothesized change to clinical decision making resulting from use of the ePRO system, adapted from Greenhalgh et al.



Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the patients, investigators, and clinical research assistants involved in the successful implementation of this study. The authors would also like to thank Alain Volny-Anne and Eugenie Destandau for providing valuable feedback on the design and content and the QuAliV website and ePRO system. The Aquitaine ANRS Cohort is sponsored by the Bordeaux University Hospital and funded by the ANRS (France REcherche Nord&Sud Sida-hiv Hépatites), the Bordeaux University Hospital, and the Inserm U1219 Research Centre.

Conflicts of Interest

DB has received a speaking fee from Gilead. FB declares to have received reimbursement for attending a symposium from ViiV Healthcare, Gilead, Bristol-Myers Squib, Merck and Janssen; speaking fee and consultancy fee from ViiV Healthcare, Gilead, Bristol-Myers Squib, Merck and Janssen; and funds for research from Gilead and ViiV Healthcare. The other authors do not have any conflicts of interest to declare.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Patient-oriented brochure with detachable coupon.

[PNG File, 478KB - resprot_v7i6e147_app1.png]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Conclusions of External Peer-review (English Translation).

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 323KB - resprot_v7i6e147_app2.pdf]

References

- 1. Mocroft A, Vella S, Benfield TL, Chiesi A, Miller V, Gargalianos P, et al. Changing patterns of mortality across Europe in patients infected with HIV-1. EuroSIDA Study Group. Lancet 1998 Nov 28;352(9142):1725-1730. [Medline: 9848347]
- Antiretroviral Therapy Cohort Collaboration. Survival of HIV-positive patients starting antiretroviral therapy between 1996 and 2013: a collaborative analysis of cohort studies. Lancet HIV 2017 Aug;4(8):e349-e356 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S2352-3018(17)30066-8] [Medline: 28501495]
- Gardner EM, McLees MP, Steiner JF, Del Rio C, Burman WJ. The spectrum of engagement in HIV care and its relevance to test-and-treat strategies for prevention of HIV infection. Clin Infect Dis 2011 Mar 15;52(6):793-800 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/cid/ciq243] [Medline: 21367734]
- 4. Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS). 2014 Oct. 90-90-90 An ambitious treatment target to help end the AIDS epidemic URL: <u>http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2017/90-90-90 [WebCite Cache ID archivephp]</u>
- Lazarus JV, Safreed-Harmon K, Barton SE, Costagliola D, Dedes N, Del Amo Valero J, et al. Beyond viral suppression of HIV - the new quality of life frontier. BMC Med 2016 Jun 22;14(1):94 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12916-016-0640-4] [Medline: 27334606]
- Ministère de la Santé et des Sports, Rapport 2013. Cns.sante. 2013. Prise en charge medicale des personnes vivant avec le VIH: Recommandations du groupe d'experts [HIV care - expert panel recommendations] URL: <u>https://cns.sante.fr/actualites/</u> prise-en-charge-du-vih-recommandations-du-groupe-dexperts/ [WebCite Cache ID 6v10hYDdI]
- Snyder CF, Aaronson NK, Choucair AK, Elliott TE, Greenhalgh J, Halyard MY, et al. Implementing patient-reported outcomes assessment in clinical practice: a review of the options and considerations. Qual Life Res 2012 Oct;21(8):1305-1314. [doi: <u>10.1007/s11136-011-0054-x</u>] [Medline: <u>22048932</u>]
- 8. Marshall S, Haywood K, Fitzpatrick R. Impact of patient-reported outcome measures on routine practice: a structured review. J Eval Clin Pract 2006 Oct;12(5):559-568. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1365-2753.2006.00650.x</u>] [Medline: <u>16987118</u>]
- Valderas JM, Kotzeva A, Espallargues M, Guyatt G, Ferrans CE, Halyard MY, et al. The impact of measuring patient-reported outcomes in clinical practice: a systematic review of the literature. Qual Life Res 2008 Mar;17(2):179-193. [doi: 10.1007/s11136-007-9295-0] [Medline: 18175207]
- 10. Greenhalgh J. The applications of PROs in clinical practice: what are they, do they work, and why? Qual Life Res 2009 Feb;18(1):115-123. [doi: 10.1007/s11136-008-9430-6] [Medline: 19105048]
- Devlin NJ, Appleby J. The Kings Fund. 2010. Getting the Most Out of PROMs: Putting Health Outcomes at the Heart of NHS Decision-Making URL: <u>https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/sites/default/files/</u> <u>Getting-the-most-out-of-PROMs-Nancy-Devlin-John-Appleby-Kings-Fund-March-2010.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6v1Owly7J]</u>
- Ackerley SJ, Gordon HJ, Elston AF, Crawford LM, McPherson KM. Assessment of quality of life and participation within an outpatient rehabilitation setting. Disabil Rehabil 2009;31(11):906-913. [doi: <u>10.1080/09638280802356419</u>] [Medline: 19191059]
- 13. Masskulpan P, Riewthong K, Dajpratham P, Kuptniratsaikul V. Anxiety and depressive symptoms after stroke in 9 rehabilitation centers. J Med Assoc Thai 2008 Oct;91(10):1595-1602. [Medline: 18972905]
- 14. Rose M, Bezjak A. Logistics of collecting patient-reported outcomes (PROs) in clinical practice: an overview and practical examples. Qual Life Res 2009 Feb;18(1):125-136. [doi: 10.1007/s11136-008-9436-0] [Medline: 19152119]
- 15. Greenhalgh J, Long AF, Flynn R. The use of patient reported outcome measures in routine clinical practice: lack of impact or lack of theory? Soc Sci Med 2005 Feb;60(4):833-843. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.socscimed.2004.06.022</u>] [Medline: <u>15571900</u>]
- Basch E. Patient-reported outcomes harnessing patients' voices to improve clinical care. N Engl J Med 2017 Jan 12;376(2):105-108. [doi: <u>10.1056/NEJMp1611252</u>] [Medline: <u>28076708</u>]

- Cox CE, Wysham NG, Kamal AH, Jones DM, Cass B, Tobin M, et al. Usability testing of an electronic patient-reported outcome system for survivors of critical illness. Am J Crit Care 2016 Jul;25(4):340-349 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4037/ajcc2016952] [Medline: 27369033]
- 18. Crane HM, Lober W, Webster E, Harrington RD, Crane PK, Davis TE, et al. Routine collection of patient-reported outcomes in an HIV clinic setting: the first 100 patients. Curr HIV Res 2007 Jan;5(1):109-118. [Medline: <u>17266562</u>]
- Kozak MS, Mugavero MJ, Ye J, Aban I, Lawrence ST, Nevin CR, et al. Patient reported outcomes in routine care: advancing data capture for HIV cohort research. Clin Infect Dis 2012 Jan 01;54(1):141-147 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/cid/cir727] [Medline: 22042879]
- 20. Lawrence ST, Willig JH, Crane HM, Ye J, Aban I, Lober W, et al. Routine, self-administered, touch-screen, computer-based suicidal ideation assessment linked to automated response team notification in an HIV primary care setting. Clin Infect Dis 2010 Apr 15;50(8):1165-1173 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1086/651420] [Medline: 20210646]
- Labbe E, Blanquet M, Gerbaud L, Poirier G, Sass C, Vendittelli F, et al. A new reliable index to measure individual deprivation: the EPICES score. Eur J Public Health 2015 Aug 12;25(4):604-609. [doi: <u>10.1093/eurpub/cku231</u>] [Medline: <u>25624273</u>]
- 22. O'Connell KA, Skevington SM. An international quality of life instrument to assess wellbeing in adults who are HIV-positive: a short form of the WHOQOL-HIV (31 items). AIDS Behav 2012 Feb;16(2):452-460. [doi: 10.1007/s10461-010-9863-0] [Medline: 21181253]
- 23. Tran V, Montori VM, Eton DT, Baruch D, Falissard B, Ravaud P. Development and description of measurement properties of an instrument to assess treatment burden among patients with multiple chronic conditions. BMC Med 2012 Jul 04;10:68 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1741-7015-10-68] [Medline: 22762722]
- 24. Dawson DA, Grant BF, Stinson FS, Zhou Y. Effectiveness of the derived Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT-C) in screening for alcohol use disorders and risk drinking in the US general population. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2005 May;29(5):844-854. [Medline: 15897730]
- 25. Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med 2001 Sep;16(9):606-613 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>11556941</u>]
- 26. Coons SJ, Gwaltney CJ, Hays RD, Lundy JJ, Sloan JA, Revicki DA, ISPOR ePRO Task Force. Recommendations on evidence needed to support measurement equivalence between electronic and paper-based patient-reported outcome (PRO) measures: ISPOR ePRO Good Research Practices Task Force report. Value Health 2009 Jun;12(4):419-429. [doi: 10.1111/j.1524-4733.2008.00470.x] [Medline: 19900250]
- 27. Nielsen J. Nielsen Norman Group. 2012 Jan 04. Usability 101: Introduction to Usability URL: <u>https://www.nngroup.com/</u> articles/usability-101-introduction-to-usability/ [WebCite Cache ID 6yeZeHxY5]
- 28. US Department of Health & Human Services. What and why of usability URL: <u>https://www.usability.gov/ [WebCite Cache ID 6yeZzF8pS]</u>
- 29. Nielsen J, Molich R. Heuristic evaluation of user interfaces. In: CHI '90 Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. 1990 Apr 01 Presented at: SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems; April 1-5, 1990; Seattle, Washington, USA p. 249-256. [doi: 10.1145/97243.97281]

Abbreviations

ART: antiretroviral therapy EMR: electronic medical records ePRO: electronic patient reported outcome HRQoL: health-related quality of life PLWH: people living with HIV PRO: patient-reported outcome WHO: World Health Organization

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 17.11.17; peer-reviewed by L Marc, R Robbins, A Burgun; comments to author 15.03.18; revised version received 13.04.18; accepted 14.04.18; published 07.06.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u>

Barger D, Leleux O, Conte V, Sapparrart V, Gapillout M, Crespel I, Erramouspe M, Delveaux S, Dabis F, Bonnet F Integrating Electronic Patient-Reported Outcome Measures into Routine HIV Care and the ANRS CO3 Aquitaine Cohort's Data Capture and Visualization System (QuAliV): Protocol for a Formative Research Study JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e147 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e147/ doi:10.2196/resprot.9439 PMID:


©Diana Barger, Olivier Leleux, Valérie Conte, Vincent Sapparrart, Marie Gapillout, Isabelle Crespel, Marie Erramouspe, Sandrine Delveaux, Francois Dabis, Fabrice Bonnet. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 07.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Original Paper

The General Practitioner Prompt Study to Reduce Cardiovascular and Renal Complications in Patients With Type 2 Diabetes and Renal Complications: Protocol and Baseline Characteristics for a Cluster Randomized Controlled Trial

Andrew Willis¹, PhD; Winston Crasto², MD; Laura Gray³, PhD; Helen Dallosso¹, PhD; Ghazala Waheed¹, MSc; Geri Gray¹, PGDip; Melanie J Davies⁴, MD; Kamlesh Khunti¹, PhD

¹Diabetes Research Centre, University of Leicester, Leicester, United Kingdom

²George Eliot Hospital NHS Trust, Nuneaton, United Kingdom

³Department of Health Sciences, University of Leicester, Leicester, United Kingdom

⁴NIHR Biomedical Research Centre, University of Leicester, Leicester, United Kingdom

Corresponding Author:

Andrew Willis, PhD Diabetes Research Centre University of Leicester Leicester General Hospital Leicester, LE169HT United Kingdom Phone: 44 1162588995 ext 8995 Email: <u>aw187@le.ac.uk</u>

Abstract

Background: Adherence to evidence-based cardiovascular risk factor targets in patients with type 2 diabetes and microalbuminuria has shown long-term reduction in mortality and morbidity. Strategies to achieve such adherence have been delivered at individual patient level and are not cost-effective. Health care professional-level intervention has the potential to promote better adherence at lower cost.

Objective: The aim of this study was to assess the effectiveness of a multifactorial technology-driven intervention comprising health care professional training, a software prompt installed on practice systems, clinician email support, and enhanced performance and feedback reporting.

Methods: A cluster randomized trial will be performed where the primary outcome is the proportion of eligible patients meeting tight cardiovascular risk factor targets, including systolic and diastolic blood pressure (BP; BP<130/80 mm Hg) and total cholesterol (TC; TC<3.5 mmol/L) at 24 months. Secondary outcomes include proportion of patients with glycated hemoglobin (HbA_{1c}) <58 mmol/mol (7.5%), change in medication prescribing, changes in microalbuminuria and renal function (estimated glomerular filtration rate, eGFR), incidence of major adverse CV events and mortality, and coding accuracy. Cost-effectiveness of the intervention will also be assessed.

Results: Among 2721 eligible patients, mean age was 62.9 (SD 10.0) years, and duration of diabetes was 10.46 (SD 7.22) years. Mean HbA_{1c} was 59.3 (SD 17.4) mmol/mol; mean systolic and diastolic BP (mm Hg) were 134.3 (SD 14.6) and 76.1 (SD 9.5) mm Hg, respectively; and mean TC was 4.1 (SD 0.98) mmol/L. Overall, 131 out of 2721 (4.81%) patients achieved all 3 "tight" cardiovascular risk factor targets. Cardiovascular risk factor burden increased two-fold in those with eGFR<60 mL/min/1.73 m² compared with those with eGFR≥60 mL/min/1.73 m². Prevalence of microalbuminuria was 22.76%. In total, 1076 out of 2721 (39.54%) patients were coded for microalbuminuria or proteinuria on their primary care medical record.

Conclusions: The general practitioner prompt study is the largest UK primary care-based, technology-driven, randomized controlled trial to support intensive intervention in high-risk group of multiethnic individuals with type 2 diabetes and microalbuminuria. This paper provides contemporary estimates for prevalent cardiovascular disease and adherence to evidence-based cardiovascular risk factor targets at baseline in a population with type 2 diabetes and microalbuminuria. The main trial results, including cost-effectiveness data, will be submitted for publication in 2018.

Trial Registration:International Standard Randomized Controlled Trial Number ISRCTN14918517;http://www.isrctn.com/ISRCTN14918517 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6zqm53wNA)

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9588

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e152) doi:10.2196/resprot.9588

KEYWORDS

diabetes mellitus, type 2; primary health care

Introduction

Type 2 Diabetes and Microalbuminuria

Microalbuminuria (MA) in patients with type 2 diabetes (T2DM) is associated with a significantly increased risk of cardiovascular (CV) mortality and related morbidity [1]. Current evidence advocates targeted, tight, multiple risk factor control to reduce CV risk [2]. Recent audit data suggest that despite current guidance, over 80% of patients with MA and T2DM do not meet all treatment targets for blood pressure (BP), total cholesterol (TC), and glycated hemoglobin (HbA_{1c}) [3].

Evidence for Tighter Cardiovascular Risk Factor Control

Previous studies have demonstrated the effectiveness of patient-level interventions using tighter treatment targets [4,5] including group patient education [3,6], showing long-term beneficial microvascular and macrovascular benefits in addition to reduced mortality.

Strategies to improve quality of care in diabetes, including health care professional (HCP) education, providing financial incentives, professional reminders, and audit and feedback, have generally reported improvements in care, albeit with modest reductions in HbA_{1c} [7]. Due to differences in interventions, outcome measures, and study populations, it is difficult to compare data on effectiveness between clinician- and patient-focused interventions [8].

Although there is evidence to suggest that patient-level interventions to manage CV disease (CVD) are cost-effective [9], questions loom over the ability to implement them with limited resources available in primary care settings. Simple prompts integrated into existing information technology (IT) systems to identify patients during routine consultation, in combination with education for clinicians, may serve as an "aide-mémoire" and provide an opportunity to improve standards of care at low cost [10-12]. More specifically, it has been shown to improve adherence to medication in studies targeting a reduction in CVD risk in people with T2DM [13,14]. The provision of patient "reminders" and audit and feedback are facilitated through existing practice IT systems [15]. This highlights opportunities for intervention in patients at the time of clinical encounter [16] and is effective in improving HCP behavior to achieve patient risk factor targets [15].

The General Practitioner-Prompt study

The general practitioner (GP) prompt study was designed to test the hypothesis that a multifaceted, multifactorial intervention in patients with T2DM and MA aimed at primary care HCPs

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e152/

aided with an electronic "Prompt" would result in a selective, intensive, and targeted intervention of CV risk factors in these high-risk individuals and an increase in the proportion meeting tight multiple CV risk factor targets [2].

Methods

Study Design

This study is a pragmatic cluster randomized controlled trial (RCT). Ethics approval was granted by the National Research Ethics Committee: North West Lancaster on March 16, 2015 (ref: 166517).

The rationale for randomizing at the cluster level was that the intervention was implemented across all eligible patients, and treatment decisions regarding individual patients remained the responsibility of HCPs at each practice [17,18].

The duration of this trial is 24 months. The installation of the prompt took place on November 1, 2015. Patients registered with control practices continued to receive usual care in line with current best practice guidelines [2].

This paper reports the trial design and baseline biomedical characteristics, including CV risk factor burden and medication management data in this study population.

Setting

Eligible practices (using EMIS Web or SystmOne IT systems and a list size of >6000 patients) within the recruitment area of Leicester City and Leicestershire County were sent an invitation summarizing the study design and protocol. Staff members who expressed an interest were offered a meeting with a member of the study team to clarify any queries regarding the study. Informed consent and information governance approval was sought among eligible practices willing to participate and documented from a senior GP partner or practice manager and Caldecott Guardian. Practices were then randomized by a member of the Leicester Clinical Trial Unit (not involved with the study) to the intervention or control arm. A 1:1 randomization was stratified based on size of diabetes register (small practices <600 patients, large practices >600 patients).

Patient Inclusion Criteria

Patient-level data were extracted for individuals aged between 17 and 76 years with a Read code for T2DM and MA or overt proteinuria on their clinical record, or individuals with T2DM and albumin-creatinine ratio (ACR)>2.5 in males and >3.5 in females on 2 consecutive occasions of >90 days and <180 days apart, having excluded a urinary tract infection [2].

Patient Exclusion Criteria

Data were not extracted if patients fulfilling the inclusion criteria were pregnant, terminally ill, or excluded from the Pay for Performance—Quality and Outcomes Framework (QOF; whole domain diabetes) [19].

Intervention

The multifactorial intervention uses an IT software prompt and care template to alert HCPs to eligible patients attending a routine consultation (Multimedia Appendices 1 and 2). The software prompt and care template was developed by an external software company, with refinement informed by feedback from HCPs during an initial focus group. The prompt and care template is triggered when patients with T2DM and MA as well as BP, TC, or HbA_{1c} above target attend a consultation. The HCP is alerted to risk factors that are above target and displays the patient's last 12-month values for each risk factor. The prompt also allows the clinician to access an evidence-based treatment algorithm recommending specific therapies that can be followed to achieve tight-targeted risk factor control (Multimedia Appendix 3). If sufficient control cannot be achieved, a link to a study email address is available for HCPs to request further individualized advice. This advice is provided within 1 week via email by a study clinician. An existing patient education leaflet emphasizing the importance of treatment adherence will also be available for eligible patients. Practice staff attended training before the prompt was installed and are provided with ongoing support and feedback during the study period (Multimedia Appendix 4).

Primary and Secondary Outcomes

The primary outcome is the proportion (%) of eligible patients meeting both of the following CV risk factor targets: BP<130/80 mm Hg and TC<3.5 mmol/L. These outcomes were selected as they are current recommended care processes and clinical outcomes of care for the management of individuals with T2DM and MA [20,2].

Secondary outcomes include the following: incidence of CV events and all-cause mortality, smoking status glycemic control assessed by HbA_{1c} , progression in MA assessed by change in ACR, kidney function measured by change in estimated *glomerular filtration rate* (e*GFR*), changes in T2DM, BP, and cholesterol-lowering medication prescribing, including contraindications and adverse reactions. Data extracted relate to blood samples that are previously collected as part of routine care and analyzed in accordance with relevant regulations and standard operating procedures.

Sample Size Considerations

Assuming 7.5% of patients with T2DM and MA meet enhanced targets for BP (<130/80 mm Hg) and TC (<3.5 mmol/L) in the standard care group with an intraclass correlation of .05, an average of 118 patients with MA per practice (ranging from 27 to 549), data are required from 18 practices (9 in each arm) to detect an increase to 18% or higher in the proportion meeting both enhanced targets in the intervention group, with 80% power at the 5% significance level. The inflation for unequal cluster size is based on a coefficient of variation of 1.11 [21].

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e152/

Data Extraction

Primary outcome is measured at baseline, 12, and 24 months post randomization in control practices and every 3 months in intervention practices to allow reporting of audit and feedback data to this group of practices.

One line per patient anonymized data is extracted using a standardized morbidity information query and export syntax (MIQUEST) query [22] in line with local governance regulations [23,24]. Time frames for data extraction are shown in Table 1. Data extraction is carried out remotely using Away from My Desk (Away From My Desk Limited, United Kingdom) [25] software. Results are uploaded to a secure online database and transferred to the research team via encrypted National Health Service email systems.

Analysis Plan

We are using a cluster randomized design with repeated measurements, and therefore, there is a high likelihood that biomedical characteristics may correlate within a cluster. We will perform linear and logistic multilevel regression analyses to study the effects of the intervention with cluster as the random effect, adjusted for the baseline value of the outcome both at practice and individual levels, using the missing indicator method for "missing" baseline data. Data will be analyzed as intention-to-treat, and differences in outcomes measures between the intervention and control groups will be calculated with 95% CI. It is also likely that not all individuals from the control group will have had regular appointments with their GP; hence, we will perform a sensitivity analysis to compare "attenders" at similar time points in the intervention versus control group.

For presentation of baseline data, we will use Pearson chi-square to analyze differences in proportions between intervention and control groups. Independent samples t tests will be used to analyze differences in continuous variables between study groups. Statistical analyses of the baseline data and all future analysis will be carried out using STATA version 14 [26].

Modeling the Economic Costs of the Intervention

Decision-analytic modeling will be undertaken to estimate the long-term effectiveness of the intervention compared with usual care. The costs of setting up and providing the intervention are being collected. Ongoing costs will be combined with unit costs to produce the total cost of the intervention over the 24-month study period. Unit costs for health care resources will be calculated from local and national sources and standardized to current prices. Comparisons of the primary outcome measure (individuals achieving BP and TC clinical targets) between baseline and 24-month follow-up interventions will be used to estimate the costs and incremental cost-effectiveness ratios.

The average number of eligible patients per practice will be used to estimate costs at the practice and Clinical Commissioning Group levels. All costs will be for 2016. Salary costs will be taken from Curtis (2015, [27]), and the cost of laboratory tests will be provided by the Leicester Pathology Service. Time to undertake tasks will be modeled with uncertainty in the analysis.

XSL•FO

Results

Baseline data have been extracted from 22 practices (12 controls and 10 interventions; Figure 1) with a reference date of October 30th, 2015. The total number of patients registered at participating practices is 232,639. There are 2721 patients with T2DM meeting the study MA criteria and eligible for the study. Of these 2721, 1067 patients (39.5%; 95% CI 37.7-41.4) had a code for MA or proteinuria in their electronic medical notes.

Biomedical characteristics, current risk factor control, medical history, and current drug prescriptions of the study population are shown in Tables 1-3. The mean age of patients is 62.9 (SD 10.0) years. There are no significant differences in number of male or female patients, and the study population, in keeping with local demographics, is predominantly of South Asian ethnicity (1136/1838 patients, 61.77%). The mean duration of T2DM is 10.5 (SD 7.2) years. Out of 2721 participants, 415 (15.25%) and 739 (27.16%) patients are current smokers and ex-smokers, respectively. Out of 2721 patients, 536 (19.70%) have chronic kidney disease stage 3.

The mean HbA1c is 59.3 (SD 17.4) mmol/mol, mean systolic and diastolic BP (mm Hg) is 134.3 (SD 14.6) and 76.1 (SD 9.5) mm Hg, respectively, and mean TC is 4.1 (SD 0.98) mmol/L. Out of 2721 patients, 630 (23.15%) had achieved a tight BP target of <130/80 mm Hg and 707 patients (25.98%) had achieved a tight TC target of <3.5 mmol/L. Overall, 131 out of 2721 (4.81%) patients achieved all 3 "tight" CV risk factor targets. CV risk factor burden assessed by the prevalence of coronary heart disease, cerebrovascular disease, and peripheral vascular disease increased two-fold in those with eGFR<60 mL/min/1.73 m² compared with those with eGFR \geq 60 mL/min/1.73 m². Overall, 1076 out of 2721 (39.46%) individuals had a code for MA or proteinuria on their primary care medical record. Out of 2721 patients, 2064 (75.85%) were prescribed a nephroprotective agent, such as an angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor or an angiotensin receptor blocker drug, whereas 2070 patients (76.07%) were prescribed a cholesterol-lowering medication, that is, statin therapy.

Figure 1. Recruitment flowchart. T2DM: type 2 diabetes; MA: microalbuminuria.





 Table 1. Biomedical characteristics of eligible study patients.

Willis et al

Characteristics	Control (N=1299)	Intervention (N=1422)	Total (N=2721)	P value
Age in years, mean (SD)	62.8 (10.1)	62.9 (9.9)	62.9 (10.0)	.63
Age category, n (%)				
<30 years	4 (0.31)	3 (0.21)	7 (0.26)	
30-44 years	67 (5.16)	63 (4.43)	130 (4.78)	
45-65 years	623 (47.96)	712 (50.07)	1335 (49.06)	
>65 years	605 (46.57)	644 (45.29)	1249 (45.90)	
Gender, n (%)				.27
Male	776 (59.74)	820 (57.67)	1596 (58.65)	
Female	523 (40.26)	602 (42.33)	1125 (41.35)	
Ethnicity, n (%)				<.001
White	380 (38.31)	195 (23.0)	575 (31.27)	
Black	45 (4.54)	17 (2.01)	62 (3.37)	
Asian	516 (52.02)	620 (73.20)	1136 (61.77)	
Mixed	14 (1.41)	6 (0.71)	20 (1.09)	
Other	37 (3.73)	9 (1.06)	46 (2.50)	
Smoking status, n (%)				.64
Nonsmoker	750 (57.74)	817 (57.45)	1567 (57.59)	
Current smoker	205 (15.78)	210 (14.77)	415 (15.25)	
Ex-smoker	344 (26.48)	395 (27.78)	739 (27.16)	
Duration of T2DM ^a in years, mean (SD)	10.62 (7.31)	10.31 (7.14)	10.46 (7.22)	.27
HbA _{1c} ^b in mmol/mol, mean (SD)	59.8 (18.1)	58.9 (16.7)	59.3 (17.4)	.14
HbA _{1c} <53 mmol/mol, n (%)	546 (42.03)	618 (43.46)	1164 (42.78)	.45
HbA _{1c} <58.5 mmol/mol, n (%)	755 (58.12)	849 (59.70)	1604 (58.95)	.39
Total cholesterol in mmol/L, mean (SD)	4.1 (1.0)	4.1 (0.94)	4.1 (0.98)	.05
Total cholesterol<3.5 mmol/L, n (%)	335 (25.79)	372 (26.16)	707 (25.98)	.81
Total cholesterol<5 mmol/L, n (%)	1075 (82.76)	1211 (85.16)	2286 (84.01)	.07
Systolic BP ^c in mm Hg, mean (SD)	134.0 (15.0)	134.5 (14.2)	134.3 (14.6)	.82
Diastolic BP in mm Hg, mean (SD)	76.7 (9.7)	75.4 (9.2)	76.1 (9.5)	<.001
BP<130/80 mm Hg, n (%)	320 (24.63)	320 (22.50)	640 (23.52)	.19
BP<140/80 mm Hg, n (%)	608 (46.81)	670 (47.12)	1278 (46.97)	.87
eGFR ^d in mL/min, median (IQR ^e)	81.0 (62.0-90.0)	85.0 (66.0-90.0)	83.0 (64.0-90.0)	.047
CKD ^f Stage 3, n (%)	260 (20.02)	276 (19.41)	536 (19.70)	.06
Stage 3a	34 (13.08)	30 (10.87)	64 (11.94)	.38
Stage 3b	22 (8.46)	13 (4.71)	35 (6.53)	.07
CKD Stage 4, n (%)	33 (2.54)	21 (1.48)	54 (1.98)	.05
CKD Stage 5, n (%)	20 (1.54)	13 (0.91)	33 (1.21)	.14
Medical history, n (%)				
Myocardial infarction	97 (7.47)	89 (6.26)	186 (6.84)	.21
Acute coronary syndrome	51 (3.93)	57 (4.01)	108 (3.97)	.91
Angina	120 (9.24)	132 (9.28)	252 (9.26)	.97
Ischemic heart disease	249 (19.17)	264 (18.57)	513 (18.85)	.68

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e152/

XSL•FO RenderX JMIR Res Protoc 2018 | vol. 7 | iss. 6 |e152 | p.150 (page number not for citation purposes)

Characteristics	Control (N=1299)	Intervention (N=1422)	Total (N=2721)	P value
Transient ischemic attack	66 (55.08)	35 (2.46)	101 (3.71)	<.001
Stroke	46 (3.54)	55 (3.87)	101 (3.71)	.65
Peripheral vascular disease	48 (3.70)	34 (2.39)	82 (3.01)	.047
Revascularization procedure	92 (7.08)	40 (2.81)	132 (4.85)	<.001
Bypass graft	47 (3.62)	53 (3.73)	100 (3.68)	.88
Number of study risk factors controlled, n $\left(\%\right)^{g}$.21
0	336 (25.87)	337 (23.70)	673 (24.73)	
1	579 (44.57)	680 (47.82)	1259 (46.27)	
2	309 (23.79)	336 (23.63)	645 (23.70)	
3	70 (5.39)	61 (4.29)	131 (4.81)	
MA ^h /proteinuria code, n (%)	410 (31.56)	666 (46.84)	1076 (39.54)	<.001

^aT2DM: type 2 diabetes.

^bHbA_{1c}: glycated hemoglobin.

^cBP: blood pressure.

^deGFR: estimated glomerular filtration rate.

^eIQR: interquartile range.

^fCKD: chronic kidney disease.

 $^g{\rm HbA}_{1c}$ <7.5% (58.5 mmol/mol), total cholesterol <3.5 mmol/L, BP <130/80 mm Hg.

^hMA: microalbuminuria.

Table 2. Vascular burden between patient groups categorized by chronic kidney disease s	stages.
---	---------

Disease characteristic	Patients with MA ^a and eGFR ^b <60		Patients with MA and eGFR>60			
	Control (N=280)	Intervention (N=258)	Total (N=538)	Control (N=1019)	Intervention (N=1164)	Total (N=2183)
Cardiovascular disease, n (%)						
Myocardial infarction	33 (11.8)	29 (11.2)	62 (11.5)	63 (6.18)	58 (4.98)	121 (5.54)
Acute coronary syndrome	19 (6.8)	16 (6.2)	35 (6.5)	32 (3.14)	41 (3.52)	73 (3.34)
Angina	38 (13.6)	30 (11.6)	68 (12.6)	81 (7.95)	101 (8.68)	182 (8.34)
Ischemic heart disease	78 (27.9)	75 (29.1)	153 (28.4)	169 (16.58)	186 (15.98)	355 (16.26)
Coronary artery bypass graft	18 (6.4)	16 (6.2)	34 (6.3)	29 (2.58)	36 (3.09)	65 (2.98)
Cerebrovascular disease, n (%)						
Transient ischemic attack	19 (6.8)	10 (3.9)	29 (5.4)	47 (4.61)	25 (2.15)	72 (3.30)
Stroke	15 (5.4)	16 (6.2)	31 (5.8)	30 (2.94)	38 (3.26)	68 (3.11)
Peripheral vascular disease	21 (7.5)	16 (6.2)	37 (6.9)	27 (2.65)	18 (1.55)	45 (2.06)
Hypertension (BP ^c >130/80)	80 (28.6)	81 (31.4)	161 (29.9)	236 (23.16)	235 (20.19)	471 (21.58)
Hyperlipidemia (TC ^d >4.0)	125 (44.6)	110 (42.6)	235 (43.7)	482 (47.30)	504 (43.30)	986 (45.17)

^aMA: microalbuminuria.

^beGFR: estimated glomerular filtration rate.

^cBP: blood pressure.

XSL•FO RenderX

^dTC: total cholesterol.

Table 3.	Drug	prescribing	in	eligible	study	individuals at baseline.	
Lable 5.	Drug	preserioning	111	engiore	Study	marviauus at ouserme.	

Willis et al

Drug	Control (N=1299),	Intervention (N=1422),	Total (N=2721),	P value
	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	
Long-acting insulin	225 (17.32)	268 (18.85)	493 (18.12)	.30
Short-acting insulin	92 (7.08)	123 (8.65)	215 (7.90)	.13
Metformin	926 (71.29)	971 (68.28)	1897 (69.72)	.09
Sulphonylurea	422 (32.49)	434 (30.52)	856 (31.46)	.27
Dipeptidyl peptidase-4 (DPP-4)	205 (15.78)	228 (16.03)	433 (15.91)	.86
Thiazolidinediones (TZD)	78 (6.00)	28 (1.97)	106 (3.90)	<.001
Glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor antagonist (GLP-1 RA)	56 (4.31)	39 (2.74)	95 (3.49)	.03
Sodium glucose transporter-1 inhibitor (SGLT-2i)	28 (2.16)	20 (1.41)	48 (1.76)	.14
Meglitinide	220 (16.94)	311 (21.87)	531 (19.51)	.001
Calcium channel blocker (CCB)	524 (40.34)	592 (41.63)	1116 (41.01)	.49
Diuretic	388 (29.87)	412 (28.97)	800 (29.40)	.61
Angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitor	666 (51.27)	713 (50.14)	1379 (50.68)	.56
Angiotensin receptor blocker (ARB)	349 (26.87)	336 (23.63)	685 (25.17)	.05
Beta blocker	376 (29.95)	407 (28.62)	783 (28.78)	.85
Alpha blocker	393 (30.25)	455 (32.00)	848 (31.17)	.23
Aspirin	393 (30.25)	455 (32.00)	848 (31.17)	.33
Clopidogrel	74 (5.70)	76 (5.34)	150 (5.51)	.69
Statin	959 (73.83)	1111 (78.13)	2070 (76.07)	.01
Fibrate	29 (2.23)	32 (2.25)	61 (2.24)	.98
Ezetimibe	26 (2.00)	37 (2.60)	63 (2.32)	.30
Warfarin	66 (5.08)	79 (5.56)	145 (5.33)	.58

Discussion

Overview

This paper describes the design and baseline characteristics of a pragmatic cluster RCT that will investigate the effectiveness of a multifactorial intervention. The study's achievements thus far include the following: establishing the infrastructure for the trial, recruitment of the required number of GP practices, provision of training for HCPs at intervention practices, and baseline data extraction. Analysis of the baseline data shows poor coding levels of individuals meeting the diagnostic criteria for MA within their medical record. Subgroup analysis by eGFR highlights the increased vascular burden in patients with kidney disease.

Principal Findings

MA is an easily available integrated marker, suggesting subclinical generalized involvement of the vascular system, predisposing individuals with T2DM to increased risk of CV disease. Evaluation of abnormal urinary albumin excretion through urinary ACR in individuals with T2DM is a specific and cost-effective method to help identify individuals who can benefit from additional intensive, targeted interventions involving tight CV risk factor control [3,28]. However, despite the plethora of evidence, UK National Audit data from 2015 to 2016 showed that only 40.2% people with T2DM were reaching

```
http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e152/
```

RenderX

all 3 treatment targets [29] (HbA_{1c}<58 mmol/mol, BP<140/80 mm Hg, and TC<5 mmol/L). Although we used tighter risk factor targets in our study, which may not conform to targets set out by practicing clinicians in primary care (eg, UK QOF targets), it can be argued that the nature of a high-risk state such as T2DM with MA deserves stricter cardio-metabolic control to achieve greater CV mortality and morbidity benefits [3,28,30]. However, individualization of therapy must take precedence as emphasized in the National Institute For Health and Care Excellence (NICE) guidelines for T2DM in the United Kingdom [2] and in the new 2017 American Diabetes Association statement on standards of medical care in diabetes [31], which encourages clinicians to use a pragmatic approach and be cognizant of the "risk-benefits" while using treatments to minimize CV risk. Accordingly, although our baseline data in this high-risk population suggest "adequate to satisfactory" performance in achieving tight cardio-metabolic risk factors prescribing patterns particularly relating targets. to nephroprotective agents and statin therapy and achieving all "prescribed" care processes such as "coding for MA" could be improved.

A number of reasons may explain why a high proportion of individuals do not achieve cardio-metabolic targets in primary care, including clinical inertia, aiming only for "prescribed" QOF targets [32,33], lack of time for treating complex patients,

gaps in clinician knowledge, and the need for a well-organized health care system to manage chronic conditions [34]. However, improvements in clinical care processes and targeted control of CV risk factors in high-risk individuals with T2DM and MA have recognized benefits and should be pursued without delay and with commitment, both from the perspective of the HCP and the affected individual [3,30]. Our hypothesis was that a multifaceted, multifactorial intervention including the use of an electronic "Prompt" readily available and visible to the treating HCP during "limited" consultation times would serve as an "aide-memoire" to intensify treatment targets and improve clinical outcomes.

A cluster randomized design was chosen to avoid contamination [35] which may have occurred if it was at the patient level. Furthermore, HCPs could face conflict if they were to deliver a purposeful intensive intervention only to certain individuals within their population.

The GP prompt study, to our knowledge, is the largest RCT assessing the effectiveness of a practice-level intervention to support management of a multiethnic population diagnosed with T2DM and MA. Baseline data give contemporary estimates for adherence to best practice risk factor targets and the increased vascular burden in these affected individuals.

Limitations

An identified weakness of this trial may relate to the chosen method of data collection. To allow collection of large amounts of data and cluster randomization at the practice level, Read-coded primary care data are being collected using MIQUEST. The accuracy of the data and their usefulness as resource for study are therefore dependent on the coding practices of individual clinicians in individual practices. For example, level of coding within primary care for ethnicity has previously been found to be poor [36]. Our baseline data suggest that although recording of ethnicity data has improved, there remains significant variation between practices. This lack of complete data may limit our ability to perform secondary subgroup analysis to study interracial variations [37]. Anecdotal evidence suggests that coding quality for MA within primary care data is poor. Putative factors may include requirement for more than one sample to make a diagnosis, which may cause delays in diagnosis; infrequent testing and recall; and lack of recognition of MA as an important "CV risk marker." Furthermore, it is likely that recommended processes of care that are performed frequently (BP, HbA_{1c}, and lipid checks) may be more diligently recorded than those recommended and/or performed less frequently (eg, MA, foot examination). To account for this, we used pragmatic inclusion criteria based on international guidelines for MA [2]. We used a definition of 2 abnormal ACR values (2.5 mg/mmol for men, >3.5 mg/mmol for women) >90 days but <180 days apart [38]. Using this definition, only 1076 out of 2721 patients (39.54%) with 2 abnormal ACR values (>2.5 in males and >3.5 females) on 2 occasions >90 days and <180 days apart were coded as having MA or overt proteinuria. We were not able to exclude patients with proteinuria or urinary tract infection as per national guidance because of the methodology by which such data are coded. Despite this, prevalence rates for MA within the study population are broadly in line with other large contemporary population-based studies [39].

Conclusions

Multifactorial-targeted interventions in individuals with T2DM and MA have shown efficacy in reducing CV events and mortality, mostly in specialist settings. However, their effectiveness, implementation, and cost-effectiveness in a primary care setting have not been adequately tested. The results of this study, including a comprehensive cost-effectiveness analysis, will inform on these issues and will be published in 2018. If the results of the GP prompt study are positive, there is a potential for "scaling up" under real-world conditions to reach a greater proportion of the eligible population. Skills, competencies, and workforce required for wider implementation would need to be assessed, and the results of this study would provide policy makers and senior decision makers with vital information to facilitate widespread adoption into CV risk reduction programs.

Acknowledgments

This research was supported by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Collaborations for Leadership in Applied Health Research and Care - East Midlands and NIHR Leicester Biomedical Research Centre and the Centre for Black and Minority Ethnic Health.

Conflicts of Interest

MJD has acted as a consultant, advisory board member, and speaker for Novo Nordisk, Sanofi-Aventis, Lilly, Merck Sharp & Dohme, Boehringer Ingelheim, AstraZeneca and Janssen; an advisory board member for Servier; and as a speaker for Mitsubishi Tanabe Pharma Corporation and Takeda Pharmaceuticals International Inc. She has received grants in support of investigator and investigator-initiated trials from Novo Nordisk, Sanofi-Aventis, Lilly, Boehringer Ingelheim, and Janssen. KK has been a consultant, speaker, and advisory board member for Amgen, AstraZeneca, Novartis, Novo Nordisk, Sanofi-Aventis, Lilly, Pfizer, Merck Sharp and Dohme, Janssen, and Boehringer Ingelheim. He has also received grants in support of investigator-initiated trials from AstraZeneca, Novartis, Novo Nordisk, Sanofi-Aventis, Lilly, Boehringer Ingelheim, Merck Sharp and Dohme, and Roche. WC has received speaker fees, education and grants from Sanofi-Aventis, Novo Nordisk, Boehringer Ingelheim, Lilly, and Internis Pharmaceuticals limited. AW, LG, HD, WG, and GG have no conflicts of interests to declare.

Clinical system "prompts."

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 1MB - resprot_v7i6e152_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Enhanced care template.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 68KB - resprot v7i6e152 app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3

Treatment algorithm.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 190KB - resprot_v7i6e152_app3.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 4

HCP training programme.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 15KB - resprot v7i6e152 app4.pdf]

References

- 1. Dinneen SF, Gerstein HC. The association of microalbuminuria and mortality in non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. A systematic overview of the literature. Arch Intern Med 1997 Jul 14;157(13):1413-1418. [Medline: <u>9224218</u>]
- 2. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. 2015. Type 2 diabetes in adults: management NG28 URL: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng28</u> [accessed 2018-05-10] [WebCite Cache ID 6zJxF3zXG]
- 3. Crasto W, Jarvis J, Khunti K, Skinner TC, Gray LJ, Brela J, et al. Multifactorial intervention in individuals with type 2 diabetes and microalbuminuria: the Microalbuminuria Education and Medication Optimisation (MEMO) study. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2011 Sep;93(3):328-336. [doi: 10.1016/j.diabres.2011.05.008] [Medline: 21640424]
- 4. Gaede P, Lund-Andersen H, Parving H, Pedersen O. Effect of a multifactorial intervention on mortality in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med 2008 Feb 07;358(6):580-591. [doi: <u>10.1056/NEJMoa0706245</u>] [Medline: <u>18256393</u>]
- Gaede P, Vedel P, Larsen N, Jensen GV, Parving HH, Pedersen O. Multifactorial intervention and cardiovascular disease in patients with type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med 2003 Jan 30;348(5):383-393. [doi: <u>10.1056/NEJMoa021778</u>] [Medline: <u>12556541</u>]
- Steed L, Lankester J, Barnard M, Earle K, Hurel S, Newman S. Evaluation of the UCL diabetes self-management programme (UCL-DSMP): a randomized controlled trial. J Health Psychol 2005 Mar;10(2):261-276. [doi: <u>10.1177/1359105305049775</u>] [Medline: <u>15723895</u>]
- Tricco AC, Ivers NM, Grimshaw JM, Moher D, Turner L, Galipeau J, et al. Effectiveness of quality improvement strategies on the management of diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet 2012 Jun 16;379(9833):2252-2261. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60480-2] [Medline: 22683130]
- Weingarten SR, Henning JM, Badamgarav E, Knight K, Hasselblad V, Gano A, et al. Interventions used in disease management programmes for patients with chronic illness-which ones work? Meta-analysis of published reports. Br Med J 2002 Oct 26;325(7370):925 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>12399340</u>]
- Gaede P, Valentine WJ, Palmer AJ, Tucker DM, Lammert M, Parving H, et al. Cost-effectiveness of intensified versus conventional multifactorial intervention in type 2 diabetes: results and projections from the Steno-2 study. Diabetes Care 2008 Aug;31(8):1510-1515 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/dc07-2452] [Medline: 18443195]
- Renders CM, Valk GD, Griffin S, Wagner EH, Eijk JT, Assendelft WJ. Interventions to improve the management of diabetes mellitus in primary care, outpatient and community settings. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2001(1):CD001481. [doi: <u>10.1002/14651858.CD001481</u>] [Medline: <u>11279717</u>]
- Hallsworth M, Chadborn T, Sallis A, Sanders M, Berry D, Greaves F, et al. Provision of social norm feedback to high prescribers of antibiotics in general practice: a pragmatic national randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2016 Apr 23;387(10029):1743-1752 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)00215-4] [Medline: 26898856]
- 12. Ivers N, Jamtvedt G, Flottorp S, Young JM, Odgaard-Jensen J, French SD, et al. Audit and feedback: effects on professional practice and healthcare outcomes. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2012;6:CD000259. [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD000259.pub3] [Medline: 22696318]
- 13. Martí-Fàbregas J, Gomis M, Arboix A, Aleu A, Pagonabarraga J, Belvís R, et al. Favorable outcome of ischemic stroke in patients pretreated with statins. Stroke 2004;35(5):1117-1121. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00415-011-6137-3</u>] [Medline: <u>21688044</u>]

- 14. Majumdar SR, Guirguis LM, Toth EL, Lewanczuk RZ, Lee TK, Johnson JA. Controlled trial of a multifaceted intervention for improving quality of care for rural patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care 2003 Nov;26(11):3061-3066. [Medline: 14578240]
- Holt TA, Thorogood M, Griffiths F. Changing clinical practice through patient specific reminders available at the time of the clinical encounter: systematic review and meta-analysis. J Gen Intern Med 2012 Aug;27(8):974-984 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11606-012-2025-5] [Medline: 22407585]
- Peiris DP, Joshi R, Webster RJ, Groenestein P, Usherwood TP, Heeley E, et al. An electronic clinical decision support tool to assist primary care providers in cardiovascular disease risk management: development and mixed methods evaluation. J Med Internet Res 2009;11(4):e51 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1258] [Medline: 20018588]
- 17. Weijer C, Grimshaw JM, Eccles MP, McRae AD, White A, Brehaut JC, Ottawa Ethics of Cluster Randomized Trials Consensus Group. The Ottawa statement on the ethical design and conduct of cluster randomized trials. PLoS Med 2012;9(11):e1001346 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001346] [Medline: 23185138]
- Hutton JL. Are distinctive ethical principles required for cluster randomized controlled trials? Stat Med 2001;20(3):473-488. [Medline: <u>11180314</u>]
- 19. NHS Employers. 2017. Changes to QOF 2017/18 URL: <u>http://www.nhsemployers.org/your-workforce/primary-care-contacts/</u> general-medical-services/quality-and-outcomes-framework/the-2017-18-menu-of-qof-recommendations] (Archived by WebCite® at http://www.webcitation.org/6xFemjyld] [accessed 2018-02-15] [WebCite Cache ID 6xFemjyld]
- 20. British Medical Association, NHS England, NHS Employers. 2014. 2014/15 General Medical Services (GMS) Contract Quality and Outcomes Framework (QOF). Guidance for GMS Contract. 2014/15 URL: <u>http://www.nhsemployers.org/your-workforce/primary-care-contacts/general-medical-services/quality-and-outcomes-framework [WebCite Cache ID 6xFfoE5Aw]</u>
- 21. Eldridge SM, Ashby D, Kerry S. Sample size for cluster randomized trials: effect of coefficient of variation of cluster size and analysis method. Int J Epidemiol 2006 Oct;35(5):1292-1300. [doi: 10.1093/ije/dyl129] [Medline: 16943232]
- 22. Hammersley V, Meal A, Wright L, Pringle M. Using MIQUEST in General Practice. J Innov Health Inform 1998 Nov;7(2):3-7. [doi: <u>10.14236/jhi.v7i2.217</u>]
- 23. The National Archives. Anonymisation Standard for Publishing Health and Social Care Data URL: <u>http://webarchive.</u> nationalarchives.gov.uk/+/http://www.isb.nhs.uk/library/standard/128 [accessed 2018-02-15] [WebCite Cache ID 6xFg12vLY]
- 24. Department of Health, Government of the United Kingdom. Assets.publishing.service. London Information: To Share Or Not To Share? The Information Governance Review URL: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/</u> <u>system/uploads/attachment_data/file/192572/2900774_InfoGovernance_accv2.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-02] [WebCite Cache ID 6z7EEM7Ae]
- 25. Away from my Desk. 2010. Away from my Desk Security Design Specification URL: <u>http://secure.awayfrommydesk.com/</u> <u>nhs.aspx</u> [accessed 2018-05-09] [WebCite Cache ID 6xFgMNaiq]
- 26. Stata. College Station, TX: StataCorp LP; 2015. Stata Statistical Software: Release 14 URL: <u>https://www.stata.com/stata14/</u> [accessed 2018-05-02] [WebCite Cache ID 6z7FjAlqd]
- 27. Curtis L, Burns A. University of Kent, Canterbury: Personal Social Services Research Unit; 2015. Unit Costs of Health and Social Care 2015 URL: <u>https://www.pssru.ac.uk/pub/uc/uc2015/full.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-10] [WebCite Cache ID <u>6zJ4r87qP</u>]
- 28. Gæde P, Oellgaard J, Carstensen B, Rossing P, Lund-Andersen H, Parving H, et al. Years of life gained by multifactorial intervention in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus and microalbuminuria: 21 years follow-up on the Steno-2 randomised trial. Diabetologia 2016 Dec;59(11):2298-2307 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s00125-016-4065-6] [Medline: 27531506]
- 29. National Health Service. 2017. National Diabetes Audit 2015-2016: Report 1, Care Processes and Treatment Targets URL: <u>https://files.digital.nhs.uk/publicationimport/pub23xxx/pub23241/nati-diab-rep1-audi-2015-16.pdf</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6xFgMNaiq]
- 30. Pedersen O, Gaede P. Intensified multifactorial intervention and cardiovascular outcome in type 2 diabetes: the Steno-2 study. Metabolism 2003;52(1):19-23. [doi: 10.1016/S0026-0495(03)00213-0]
- 31. Marathe P, Gao H, Close KL. American Diabetes Association standards of medical care in diabetes 2017. J Diabetes 2017 Jan 01;4(9):320-324.
- 32. Kontopantelis E, Springate DA, Ashworth M, Webb RT, Buchan IE, Doran T. Investigating the relationship between quality of primary care and premature mortality in England: a spatial whole-population study. Br Med J 2015 Mar 02;350:h904 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 25733592]
- Gulliford MC, Ashworth M, Robotham D, Mohiddin A. Achievement of metabolic targets for diabetes by English primary care practices under a new system of incentives. Diabet Med 2007;24(5):505-511. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1464-5491.2007.02090.x</u>] [Medline: <u>17381507</u>]
- Khunti K, Wolden ML, Thorsted BL, Andersen M, Davies MJ. Clinical inertia in people with type 2 diabetes: a retrospective cohort study of more than 80,000 people. Diabetes Care 2013 Nov;36(11):3411-3417 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/dc13-0331] [Medline: 23877982]
- 35. Torgerson DJ. Contamination in trials: is cluster randomisation the answer? Br Med J 2001 Feb 10;322(7282):355-357 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 11159665]

- 36. Mathur R, Bhaskaran K, Chaturvedi N, Leon DA, VanStaa T, Grundy E, et al. Completeness and usability of ethnicity data in UK-based primary care and hospital databases. J Public Health (Oxf) 2014 Dec;36(4):684-692 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/pubmed/fdt116] [Medline: 24323951]
- 37. Celi LA, Marshall JD, Lai Y, Stone DJ. Disrupting electronic health records systems: the next generation. JMIR Med Inform 2015;3(4):e34 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/medinform.4192] [Medline: 26500106]
- KDOQI. Clinical practice guidelines and clinical practice recommendations for diabetes and chronic disease. Am J Kidney Dis 2007;49(2 Suppl 2):S12-154. [doi: <u>10.1053/j.ajkd.2006.12.005</u>] [Medline: <u>17276798</u>]
- Gordois A, Scuffham P, Shearer A, Oglesby A. The health care costs of diabetic nephropathy in the United States and the United Kingdom. J Diabetes Complications 2004;18(1):18-26. [doi: <u>10.1016/S1056-8727(03)00035-7</u>] [Medline: <u>15019595</u>]

Abbreviations

ACR: albumin-creatinine ratio BP: blood pressure CKD: chronic kidney disease eGFR: estimated glomerular filtration rate GP: general practitioner HbA_{1c}: glycated hemoglobin HCP: health care professional IQR: interquartile range IT: information technology MA: Microalbuminuria MIQUEST: morbidity information query and export syntax QOF: Quality and Outcomes Framework RCT: randomized controlled trial TC: total cholesterol T2DM: type 2 diabetes

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 07.12.17; peer-reviewed by I Kedan, A Langford; comments to author 31.01.18; revised version received 19.02.18; accepted 19.02.18; published 08.06.18.

Please cite as:

Willis A, Crasto W, Gray L, Dallosso H, Waheed G, Gray G, Davies MJ, Khunti K The General Practitioner Prompt Study to Reduce Cardiovascular and Renal Complications in Patients With Type 2 Diabetes and Renal Complications: Protocol and Baseline Characteristics for a Cluster Randomized Controlled Trial JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e152 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e152/ doi:10.2196/resprot.9588 PMID:29884609

©Andrew Willis, Winston Crasto, Laura Gray, Helen Dallosso, Ghazala Waheed, Geri Gray, Melanie J Davies, Kamlesh Khunti. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 08.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Protocol

Mobile Phone Cognitive Bias Modification Research Platform for Substance Use Disorders: Protocol for a Feasibility Study

Melvyn Zhang¹, MBBS, MRCPsych; JiangBo Ying¹, MRCPsych; Guo Song¹, PhD; Daniel SS Fung², MBBS, MMed; Helen Smith³, DM, FFPHM

¹National Addictions Management Service, Institute of Mental Health, Singapore, Singapore

²Department of Developmental Psychiatry, Institute of Mental Health, Singapore, Singapore

³Family Medicine and Primary Care, Lee Kong Chian School of Medicine, Nanyang Technological University Singapore, Singapore, Singapore

Corresponding Author:

Melvyn Zhang, MBBS, MRCPsych National Addictions Management Service Institute of Mental Health 10 Buangkok Green Medical Park Singapore, 539747 Singapore Phone: 65 63892000 Email: melvynzhangweibin@gmail.com

Abstract

Background: Cognitive biases refer to automatic attentional and interpretational tendencies, which could be retained by cognitive bias modification interventions. Cristea et al and Jones et al have published reviews (in 2016 and 2017 respectively) on the effectiveness of such interventions. The advancement of technologies such as electronic health (eHealth) and mobile health (mHealth) has led to them being harnessed for the delivery of cognitive bias modification. To date, at least eight studies have demonstrated the feasibility of mobile technologies for the delivery of cognitive bias modification. Most of the studies are limited to a description of the conventional cognitive bias modification methodology that has been adopted. None of the studies shared the developmental process for the methodology involved, such that future studies could adopt it in the cost-effective replication of such interventions.

Objective: It is important to have a common platform that could facilitate the design and customization of cognitive bias modification interventions for a variety of psychiatric and addictive disorders. It is the aim of the current research protocol to describe the design of a research platform that allows for customization of cognitive bias modification interventions for addictive disorders.

Methods: A multidisciplinary team of 2 addiction psychiatrists, a psychologist with expertise in cognitive bias modification, and a computer engineer, were involved in the development of the intervention. The proposed platform would comprise of a mobile phone version of the cognitive bias task which is controlled by a server that could customize the algorithm for the tasks and collate the reaction-time data in realtime. The server would also allow the researcher to program the specific set of images that will be present in the task. The mobile phone app would synchronize with the backend server in real-time. An open-sourced cross-platform gaming software from React Native was used in the current development.

Results: Multimedia Appendix 1 contains a video demonstrating the operation of the app, as well as a sample dataset of the reaction times (used for the computation of attentional biases) captured by the app.

Conclusions: The current design can be utilized for cognitive bias modification across a spectrum of disorders and is not limited to one disorder. It will be of value for future research to utilize the above platform and compare the efficacy of mHealth approaches, such as the one described in this study, with conventional Web-based approaches in the delivery of attentional bias modification interventions.

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9740

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e153) doi:10.2196/resprot.9740

KEYWORDS attention bias modification; eHealth; mHealth; development

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e153/

Introduction

Cognitive biases include automatic attentional and interpretational tendencies [1]. Attentional biases, which refer to the preferential tendency for attention to be allocated towards or away from stimuli that are emotionally salient for the individual, have been found to be present in a variety of disorders, ranging from depression and anxiety disorders to addictive disorders [2]. These automatic processes would result in individuals with an anxiety disorder to attend to threat related cues, individuals with depression to attend to negative information, and individuals with addictive disorders to attend to substance-related cues. As such, cognitive biases are highly prevalent and have been implicated in the psychopathologies of various disorders [3-5].

Various theoretical approaches have helped to account for the role of these automatic processes in the different psychopathologies, but, perhaps the best developed theoretical model to date, is the dual-process model for addictive disorders [6]. The dual-process theoretical model proposes that with the recurrent use of a substance, this facilitates increased automatic processing of substance-related cues, with a resultant inhibition of the normal cognitive control processes [6]. Along with the increased recognition of cognitive biases, there has been further research examining how these biases could be modified. Several different cognitive bias modification approaches are routinely used, namely that of the attention bias modification, cognitive bias modification for interpretations, spatial cueing tasks, and attentional visual search [7]. To date, there have been a number of studies reported that have investigated the effectiveness of bias modification. In 2016, Cristea et al conducted a meta-analysis of participants with either a tobacco or alcohol addiction and considered the effect size of cognitive bias modification on cognitive biases and on addiction-related outcomes, such as cravings [8]. This study reported that bias modification had a significant effect on cognitive bias, with an effect size of 0.60 (calculated using Hedge g). Despite its effect on cognitive biases, there were no effects reported on other addiction outcomes. In a commentary published online, responding to the study by Cristea et al [8], a key limitation of the meta-analysis was identified, namely that Cristea et al considered clinical and nonclinical trials jointly in their synthesis of the results. When considering only clinical trials, there was a significant effect of bias modification. This finding from the meta-analysis demonstrates the importance of targeting automatic processes and the potential efficacy of bias modification in substance using individuals. A review of meta-analyses published by Jones et al in 2017 [1], conducted for a diverse group of participants, reported that the current evidence supports the effectiveness of bias modification, mainly for anxiety disorders.

Conventional cognitive bias interventions have typically been delivered using a computer in the confines of a laboratory, but there is potential to change this. In the past decade, there have been an increasing number of remote online therapies available and this has been attributed to the advances in eHealth, or electronic health. eHealth technologies facilitate the delivery of online psychotherapy at a low cost and allows therapy to be highly accessible and anonymous [9]. There have been an increasing number of studies examining the effectiveness of Web-based cognitive bias modification interventions. In 2015, Wittekind et al evaluated an online avoidance retraining intervention for 257 individuals with a tobacco use disorder; and demonstrated that avoidance bias retraining was associated with a significant reduction in the number of cigarettes smoked and the cravings to smoke [10]. In 2017, Cougle et al conducted a trial which evaluated an online interpretation bias modification program for hostility with 58 individuals [11]. They found that the online intervention led to a greater reduction in interpretative bias compared to the control group. These trials have demonstrated the feasibility and effectiveness of Web-based bias modifications. Further advancement in technology, coupled with increased ownership of mobile devices, has led to there being increasingly more interventions that use mobile technologies (mHealth). Based on the published literature to date, there are several studies that have evaluated the potential and effectiveness of mHealth bias modification. Of the studies, seven reported that mHealth bias modification was effective for participants with a variety of disorders, namely insomnia, alcohol, tobacco use, or social anxiety disorders [12-18]. mHealth technologies are increasingly being harnessed for the delivery of bias modification, as mobile technologies allow for the training to be conducted in diverse locations, thus helping in the generalization of clinical benefits [19]. In addition, such technologies help to increase accessibility to the intervention and aid in the reduction of costs associated with treatment. The use of mobile technologies in the delivery of bias modification interventions could help to improve outcomes, in that it helps to increase the frequency of training [19]. mHealth technologies have an advantage over existing Web-based versions, given that web interventions would require individuals to be consistently connected to the internet to undertake the bias modification task. There is also the potential to couple the bias modification with other sensors in the mobile phone, such that users will be prompted to engage in training tasks to help them with their symptoms if they are deemed to be in a high-risk locality [20].

While the existing mHealth studies have demonstrated the feasibility of such technologies, most of these studies are limited to a description of the conventional bias modification methodology that has been adopted. None of the previous studies have shared the platform that they have used in the development of their cognitive bias task, thus limiting the replicability of the intervention. Most studies are limited to a description of the conventional task paradigm that have been adopted, for example, in the study reported by Clarke et al in 2016, it was reported that their intervention task was based on the conventional attentional probe training paradigm [12]. In the supplementary material, details of the words that were utilized for their task were provided. Whilst this allows for replicability to a certain extent, a number of resources are needed to develop a mobile version of the platform to deliver cognitive bias modification. Hence, it is thus of great import to have a common platform that could easily facilitate the design and customization of such interventions for a variety of psychiatric disorders. As a start, we will describe the design of a research platform that allows the customization of bias modification interventions for a range of substance use disorders.

Methods

Overview of Research Platform

A multidisciplinary team, comprising of 2 psychiatrists specializing in addiction psychiatry, a psychologist with prior expertise on attentional bias modification, and a computer engineer were involved in the development of the research platform. It was decided that the platform would comprise of a mobile phone version of the cognitive bias task (as an example, the visual probe task), which is controlled both by a server that could customize the algorithm for the tasks and collate the reaction time data in realtime (Figure 1). The server would also allow the researcher to program the specific set of images that will be present in the task. The mobile phone app would synchronize with the backend server in realtime.

The mobile phone app that will be created needs to be modelled against the conventional visual probe task approach [21]. Based on the conventional approach, in the assessment phase, individuals would be presented with a fixation cross upon commencement. After that, both a neutral and non-neutral stimulus would be presented simultaneously. Both of these stimuli would disappear and a probe (usually in the form of an asterisk) would replace either stimulis. Individuals are required to indicate the position of the asterisk by indicating a response within a predetermined time. In the bias assessment phase, the asterisk would replace either stimulis equally (50% of the time). However, in the bias modification phase, the asterisk would replace the neutral stimulus all the time (100% of the time). Individuals with biases would spend more time engaging with the stimuli and have difficulties with disengaging after. This will be reflected in their increased reaction time towards identifying the exact locality of the probe (asterisk).

The graphic user interface will be similar across the different substance disorders. The server will allow for the collation of reaction time data, as well as other variables that are essential when using reaction time to compute the presence of attentional biases. These variables include the positions of the probes, the positions of the substance-related stimuli, and whether the participant has indicated a correct response. Figure 2 provides an overview of the sample dataset that is collated by the server. In addition, the server has been programed with a specific algorithm, such that it enables the control of the frequencies of the probe replacing the substance stimuli (whether 50% or 100%). The research platform would also allow the researchers to vary the number of repeats of a particular set of images. Figure 3 provides an overview of how the server is able to control these parameters.

Development of Research Platform

The cognitive bias modification app was developed using an open-source cross-platform gaming software, React Native. The development team decided to utilize this approach for several reasons. The integration of an open-source approach would ensure that the intervention is compatible and could be utilized across a variety of platforms, without any differences between platforms. Thus, participants are able to undertake the task on their mobile phone devices, as well as on a normal computer. The gaming platform that has been used also allows for the future incorporation of gamification elements, as gamification has been shown to help increase motivation for bias modification [22]. In addition, the current platform is verstaile and allows for scaling or modification of the entire progam to be used for a different disorder. This would drastically reduce the time and cost associated with development, while ensuring that the timings of the conventional paradigms are retained.

Figure 1. Overview of the research platform for the cognitive bias intervention for substance use disorders.





Figure 2. Sample dataset of reaction time data collated by the server.

Results							Sobriety Admin 🚺
Filter Select a user	× •						EXPORT
Created Date \Rightarrow	Name	Туре 👙	Category 👙	Image 🍦	Asterisk 🌲	Test Result 👙	Time (ms) 🛛 🔶
Dec 12, 2017 11:08:06	ME Melvyn	Assessment	Alcohol	Left	Right	incorrect	2,000
Dec 12, 2017 11:08:03	ME Melvyn	Assessment	Alcohol	Left	Left	incorrect	2,000
Dec 12, 2017 11:08:00	ME Melvyn	Assessment	Alcohol	Right	Right	incorrect	2,000
Dec 12, 2017 11:07:57	ME Melvyn	Assessment	Alcohol	Left	Left	incorrect	2,000
Dec 12, 2017 11:07:54	ME Melvyn	Assessment	Alcohol	Right	Right	incorrect	2,000
Dec 12, 2017 11:07:50	ME Melvyn	Assessment	Alcohol	Right	Left	incorrect	2,000
Dec 12, 2017 11:07:47	ME Melvyn	Assessment	Alcohol	Right	Right	incorrect	2,000
Dec 12, 2017 11:07:44	ME Melvyn	Assessment	Alcohol	Left	Left	incorrect	2,000
Dec 12, 2017 11:07:41	ME Melvyn	Assessment	Alcohol	Left	Right	incorrect	2,000
Dec 12, 2017 11:07:38	ME Melvyn	Assessment	Alcohol	Left	Left	correct	1,929

XSL-FO RenderX Sobriety Admin

Figure 3. Ability of the server to customize the algorithm for the Visual Probe task.



Results

Multimedia Appendix 1 contains a video demonstrating the operation of the app, as well as a sample dataset of the reaction times captured by the app (Multimedia Appendix 2).

Discussion

Principal Findings

The current design could be utilized for cognitive bias modification across a spectrum of disorders and is not limited to just one disorder. This research platform could be adopted by various cognitive bias modification interventions and the usage of this platform would potentially drive down the costs associated with the development of such mHealth interventions. This is congruent with the recommendation made in the study published by Zhang et al for the usage of low-cost methodologies in app development [23]. The framework we have developed could be easily distributed and fellow researchers could make use of the created platform for their own interventions. While we have presented and discussed evidence mainly for substance use disorder, cognitive bias modification is also efficacious for other disorders, such as social anxiety disorders [24]. As compared to the conventional method, or even Web-based interventions, the mobile phone bias modification intervention would imply that individual users are no longer confined to a laboratory environment to receive the intervention. Individuals can make use of the interventions

in their naturalistic environments, and the app could also be coupled with geolocation services intrinsic to the mobile phone. By doing so, this would facilitate the delivery of timely interventions when individuals are in their high-risk locality, when they are most prone to a relapse.

Furthermore, there has been growing interest in consideration of incorporating of serious game elements to conventional cognitive bias tasks [7], and subsequently a study has been published which highlighted several possible gamification strategies [22]. A variety of serious games strategies have been proposed, which include the addition of game elements, the intrinsic integration with the evidence-based task as a basis, intrinsic integration leaving the evidence base task intact, or the addition of a game shell around the original evidence base task [22]. These four different mechanisms could easily be achievable in the current design, given that the design of the current mobile phone based attentional bias modification paradigm has been based on a gaming engine. Whilst most gamification techniques seek to increase an individual's motivation to continue with a task, it is important to recognize that the consequences of the game do have an impact on gaming behaviors [19]. In our case, the pairing of an aversive consequences in the game play might help to enhance our aim of decreasing individuals' typical behavior towards rewarding stimuli.

Conclusions

In conclusion, we have shared a research platform for the design of a mobile phone version of a bias modification task, which could be easily modified to be applied to a spectrum of disorders. It will be of value for future research to utilize the above platform and compare the efficacy of mHealth approaches, such as the one described in this study, with conventional Web-based approaches in the delivery of cognitive bias modification interventions. Additionally, the use of a gaming platform in the current design opens future opportunities to consider the addition of serious gaming elements to enhance the appeal of these tasks.

Acknowledgments

MWZ is supported by a grant under the Singapore Ministry of Health's National Medical Research Council (grant number NMRC/Fellowship/0048/2017) for PhD training. The funding source had no involvement in any part of this project.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Demonstration of the research platform app.

[MP4 File (MP4 Video), 15MB - resprot_v7i6e153_app1.mp4]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Sample dataset of reaction times.

[XLSX File (Microsoft Excel File), 16KB - resprot_v7i6e153_app2.xlsx]

References

- Jones E, Sharpe L. Cognitive bias modification: A review of meta-analyses. J Affect Disord 2017 Dec 01;223:175-183. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jad.2017.07.034</u>] [Medline: <u>28759865</u>]
- Mogg K, Bradley BP. Anxiety and Threat-Related Attention: Cognitive-Motivational Framework and Treatment. Trends Cogn Sci 2018 Mar;22(3):225-240 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2018.01.001] [Medline: 29402737]
- Yiend J, Trotta A, Meek C, Dzafic I, Baldus N, Crane B, et al. Cognitive Bias Modification for paranoia (CBM-pa): study protocol for a randomised controlled trial. Trials 2017 Jun 29;18(1):298 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13063-017-2037-x] [Medline: 28662715]
- 4. Sherman B, Baker N, Squeglia L, McRae-Clark A. Approach bias modification for cannabis use disorder: A proof-of-principle study. J Subst Abuse Treat 2018 Apr;87:16-22. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jsat.2018.01.012</u>] [Medline: <u>29471922</u>]
- De Voogd EL, Wiers R, Salemink E. Online visual search attentional bias modification for adolescents with heightened anxiety and depressive symptoms: A randomized controlled trial. Behav Res Ther 2017 Dec;92:57-67 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2017.02.006] [Medline: 28257982]
- 6. Stacy A, Wiers R. Implicit cognition and addiction: a tool for explaining paradoxical behavior. Annu Rev Clin Psychol 2010;6:551-575. [doi: 10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.121208.131444]
- 7. Field M, Cox W. Attentional bias in addictive behaviors: a review of its development, causes, and consequences. Drug Alcohol Depend 2008 Sep 01;97(1-2):1-20. [doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2008.03.030] [Medline: 18479844]
- Cristea IA, Kok RN, Cuijpers P. The Effectiveness of Cognitive Bias Modification Interventions for Substance Addictions: A Meta-Analysis. PLoS One 2016 Sep;11(9):e0162226 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0162226] [Medline: 27611692]

- 9. Davor M&DMH. E-Mental Health. Springer International Publishing Switerland 2016.
- Wittekind C, Feist A, Schneider B, Moritz S, Fritzsche A. The approach-avoidance task as an online intervention in cigarette smoking: a pilot study. J Behav Ther Exp Psychiatry 2015 Mar;46:115-120. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jbtep.2014.08.006</u>] [Medline: <u>25306247</u>]
- Cougle J, Summers B, Allan N, Dillon K, Smith H, Okey S, et al. Hostile interpretation training for individuals with alcohol use disorder and elevated trait anger: A controlled trial of a web-based intervention. Behav Res Ther 2017 Dec;99:57-66. [doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2017.09.004] [Medline: 28941810]
- Clarke PJF, Bedford K, Notebaert L, Bucks RS, Rudaizky D, Milkins BC, et al. Assessing the Therapeutic Potential of Targeted Attentional Bias Modification for Insomnia Using Smartphone Delivery. Psychother Psychosom 2016;85(3):187-189. [doi: 10.1159/000442025] [Medline: 27043732]
- Dennis T, O'Toole L. Mental Health on the Go: Effects of a Gamified Attention Bias Modification Mobile Application in Trait Anxious Adults. Clin Psychol Sci 2014 Sep 01;2(5):576-590 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/2167702614522228] [Medline: 26029490]
- Dennis-Tiwary TA, Denefrio S, Gelber S. Salutary effects of an attention bias modification mobile application on biobehavioral measures of stress and anxiety during pregnancy. Biol Psychol 2017 Jul;127:148-156. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.biopsycho.2017.05.003</u>] [Medline: <u>28478138</u>]
- Dennis-Tiwary TA, Egan LJ, Babkirk S, Denefrio S. For whom the bell tolls: Neurocognitive individual differences in the acute stress-reduction effects of an attention bias modification game for anxiety. Behav Res Ther 2016 Feb;77:105-117 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2015.12.008] [Medline: 26745621]
- 16. Cox M, Intrilligator J, Hillier C. Chimpshop and alcohol reduction using technology to change behaviour. Perspect Public Health 2015 May;135(3):126-127. [doi: 10.1177/1757913915580926] [Medline: 25925306]
- 17. Kerst WF, Waters AJ. Attentional retraining administered in the field reduces smokers' attentional bias and craving. Health Psychol 2014 Oct;33(10):1232-1240. [doi: 10.1037/a0035708] [Medline: 24818609]
- Robinson CD, Muench C, Brede E, Endrighi R, Szeto EH, Sells JR, et al. Effect of attentional retraining on cognition, craving, and smoking in African American smokers. Psychol Addict Behav 2017 Aug;31(5):636-646. [doi: 10.1037/adb0000286] [Medline: 28627913]
- Yang R, Cui L, Li F, Xiao J, Zhang Q, Oei TPS. Effects of Cognitive Bias Modification Training via Smartphones. Front Psychol 2017;8:1370 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01370] [Medline: 28855880]
- Begh R, Smith M, Ferguson SG, Shiffman S, Munafò MR, Aveyard P. Association between smoking-related attentional bias and craving measured in the clinic and in the natural environment. Psychol Addict Behav 2016 Dec;30(8):868-875. [doi: 10.1037/adb0000231] [Medline: 28068112]
- Macleod C. Cognitive bias modification procedures in the management of mental disorders. Curr Opin Psychiatry 2012 Mar;25(2):114-120. [doi: <u>10.1097/YCO.0b013e32834fda4a</u>] [Medline: <u>22227631</u>]
- 22. Boendermaker WJ, Boffo M, Wiers RW. Exploring Elements of Fun to Motivate Youth to Do Cognitive Bias Modification. Games Health J 2015 Dec;4(6):434-443. [doi: 10.1089/g4h.2015.0053] [Medline: 26421349]
- Zhang M, Cheow E, Ho CS, Ng BY, Ho R, Cheok CCS. Application of low-cost methodologies for mobile phone app development. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2014 Dec 09;2(4):e55 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.3549] [Medline: 25491323]
- 24. Heeren A, Mogoa e C, Philippot P, McNally R. Attention bias modification for social anxiety: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Psychol Rev 2015 Aug;40:76-90. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.cpr.2015.06.001</u>] [Medline: <u>26080314</u>]

Abbreviations

eHealth: electronic health mHealth: mobile health

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 29.12.17; peer-reviewed by W Boendermaker, M Boffo; comments to author 20.03.18; revised version received 20.04.18; accepted 13.05.18; published 12.06.18.

Please cite as:

Zhang M, Ying J, Song G, Fung DSS, Smith H Mobile Phone Cognitive Bias Modification Research Platform for Substance Use Disorders: Protocol for a Feasibility Study JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e153 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e153/ doi:10.2196/resprot.9740 PMID:29895513

©Melvyn Zhang, JiangBo Ying, Guo Song, Daniel SS Fung, Helen Smith. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 12.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Protocol

Human Papillomavirus and Oropharyngeal Cancer Among Indigenous Australians: Protocol for a Prevalence Study of Oral-Related Human Papillomavirus and Cost-Effectiveness of Prevention

Lisa Jamieson¹, PhD; Gail Garvey², PhD; Joanne Hedges¹, MPH; Amanda Mitchell³, MPH; Terry Dunbar⁴, PhD; Cathy Leane⁵, MPH; Isaac Hill³, MPH; Kate Warren⁶, MPH; Alex Brown⁷, PhD; Xiangqun Ju¹, PhD; David Roder⁸, DDSc; Richard Logan⁹, PhD; Newell Johnson¹⁰, PhD; Megan Smith¹¹, PhD; Annika Antonsson¹², PhD; Karen Canfell¹¹, PhD

⁸School of Health Sciences, Univesity of South Australia, Adelaide, Australia

¹¹Cancer Council of New South Wales, Sydney, Australia

Corresponding Author:

Lisa Jamieson, PhD Australian Research Centre for Population Oral Health Adelaide Dental School University of Adelaide Adelaide Health & Medical Sciences Building Adelaide, 5005 Australia Phone: 61 08 8313 4611 Email: <u>lisa.jamieson@adelaide.edu.au</u>

Abstract

Background: Oropharyngeal cancer is an important, understudied cancer affecting Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians. The human papillomavirus (HPV) is a significant risk factor for oropharyngeal cancer. Current generation HPV vaccines are effective against the 2 most common types of high-risk HPVs in cancer (hrHPVs 16/18).

Objectives: This study aims (1) to yield population estimates of oncogenic genotypes of HPV in the mouth and oropharynx of defined Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander populations; (2) to estimate the proportion of oropharyngeal cancer attributable to HPV among these Australian citizens; (3) to estimate the impact of HPV vaccination as currently implemented on rates of oropharyngeal cancer among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians; and (4) taking into account impact on oropharyngeal as well as cervical cancer, to evaluate efficacy and cost-effectiveness of targeted extended HPV vaccination to older ages, among our study population.

Methods: Our study design and operation is straightforward, with minimal impost on participants. It involves testing for carriage of hrHPV in the mouth and oropharynx among 1000 Aboriginal South Australians by simple saliva collection and with follow-up at 12 and 24 months, collection of sexual history at baseline, collection of information for estimating health state (quality-of-life)

¹Australian Research Centre for Population Oral Health, Adelaide Dental School, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, Australia

²Menzies School of Health Research, Charles Darwin University, Darwin, Australia

³Aboriginal Health Council of South Australia, Adelaide, Australia

⁴Yaitya Purruna Indigenous Health Unit, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, Australia

⁵Aboriginal Health Division Women's and Children's Health Network, Adelaide, Australia

⁶Pika Wiya Health Service Inc, Port Augusta, Australia

⁷Wardliparingga Aboriginal Research Unit, South Australian Health & Medical Research Institute, Adelaide, Australia

⁹Adelaide Dental School, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, Australia

¹⁰Menzies Health Institute, Griffith University, Gold Coast, Australia

¹²QIMR Berghofer Medical Research Institute, QIMR Berghofer Medical Research Institute, Brisbane, Australia

utilities at baseline, genotyping of viruses, predictive outcome and cost-effectiveness modeling, data interpretation and development of vaccination, and follow-up management strategies driven by the Aboriginal community.

Results: Participant recruitment for this study commenced in February 2018 and enrollment is ongoing. The first results are expected to be submitted for publication in 2019.

Conclusions: The project will have a number of important outcomes. Synthesis of evidence will enable generation of estimates of the burden of oropharyngeal cancer among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians and indicate the likely effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of prevention. This will be important for health services planning, and for Aboriginal health worker and patient education. The results will also point to important areas where research efforts should be focused to improve outcomes in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians with oropharyngeal cancer. There will be a strong focus on community engagement and accounting for the preferences of individuals and the community in control of HPV-related cancers. The project has international relevance in that it will be the first to systematically evaluate prevention of both cervical and oropharyngeal cancer in a high-risk Indigenous population taking into account all population, testing, and surveillance options.

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/10503

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10503) doi:10.2196/10503

KEYWORDS

Papillomaviridae; oropharyngeal neoplasms; vaccination; population

Introduction

Human Papilloma Viruses

Human papillomaviruses (HPVs) are a heterogeneous group of over 100 genotypes, being circular, double-stranded DNA viruses that grow in stratified epithelia of skin and mucous membranes. There are approximately 15 HPV types that have potential to cause cancer. Before implementation of vaccination, a restricted number of these genotypes, known as high risk or oncogenic types, were the most common sexually transmitted infection in Australia, with an estimated 4 out of 5 Australians having a high-risk HPV (hrHPV) infection at some point in their lives [1]. The most common hrHPV types are HPV-16 and HPV-18. These HPVs are a precursor to a range of cancers in both females and males (particularly cervical cancer, other anogenital cancers and oropharyngeal cancer) and are usually acquired within 2-5 years of commencing sexual activity [2]. Preventing such HPV infections is a public health priority to reduce cancer and HPV-associated complications [3].

The rate of carriage of hrHPV at a population level at sites relevant to cancer (anogenital and oropharyngeal) in Australia is difficult to characterize; most surveys have not been national or representative, and almost all have focused on females only. Although there are some general population oral HPV DNA prevalence data [4], the big gap in the knowledge base is the oral and oropharyngeal HPV prevalence in a high-risk group for oropharyngeal cancers, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians [5].

Human Papillomavirus and Cervical Cancers

Cervical cancer is the fourth most common cancer of women internationally [6]. Virtually, all cervical cancers are attributable to infection with oncogenic genotypes of HPV [7]. In an international study, incidence of cervical cancer was found to be higher among Indigenous women than among non-Indigenous women in most countries (Australia, New Zealand, Canada, and the United States) [8]. In Australia, there are undisputedly higher rates of cervical cancer and mortality among Indigenous compared with non-Indigenous women [9].

Human Papillomavirus and Oropharyngeal Cancers

Oropharyngeal cancers include cancer of the middle part of the throat: the tonsils, posterior one-third of the tongue, and lateral and posterior walls of the oropharynx [10]. Approximately 90% of oropharyngeal cancers are squamous cell carcinomas [11]. Tobacco and heavy alcohol use, often in a background of diets poor in essential antioxidant vitamins and minerals, are major risk factors [12]. The impact of tobacco and alcohol is synergistic, ie, a person exposed to both has multiplicative, not just additive, risk [13]. Additional risk indicators include being male, older age, having infection with Candida or a pro-inflammatory bacteriale, or a compromised immune system [14,15]. Survival from oropharyngeal cancers is comparatively low. This is because they are frequently asymptomatic and diagnosed at a late stage. In general, more than half of all persons with oropharyngeal cancer have regional or distant metastases at diagnosis [16]. Once the cancer has metastasized, prognosis is worse than when localized. Relative 5-year survival in the United States is 82% for localized disease, 56% for regional lymph node spread, and 33% for distant metastases [17].

In addition to tobacco and alcohol, HPV has been increasingly identified as a significant risk factor for oropharyngeal cancer [18]. Both oral HPV prevalence and HPV-positive oropharyngeal cancers are associated with younger age (compared with tobacco and alcohol-related oropharyngeal cancer), sex (higher incidence in males), sexual behaviors (higher among those who have ever had oral sex), and number of sexual partners (applies particularly to men, but works both ways) [19]. These factors increase the risk of cancer development 3-to 5-fold [20]. The proportion of oropharyngeal cancers that are HPV-positive has increased over the last decade in Europe and North America to an estimated 70% [21]. Indicative data from Australia suggest a similar increase in the fraction of oropharyngeal cancers that might be attributable to HPV [22].



Burden of Oropharyngeal Cancer in Australia

Head and neck cancers (of which oropharyngeal cancer is one) have been described as being more emotionally traumatic than any other form of cancer [23,24]. Treatments can be debilitating and disfiguring, with patients frequently going on to live with chronic functional impairment in a range of areas including speech and swallowing [25]. There are substantial effects on oral health and nutrition [26], on social functioning, and on mood, with an often immediate decrease in health-related quality of life which persists long term [24]. Ariyawardana and Johnson reported that, although rates of overall lip, oral cavity, and oropharyngeal cancer declined between 1982 and 2008, presumably due to decreased alcohol and tobacco use, and potentially improved sun protection for lip cancer, they were still high [11]. When considered in isolation, rates of oropharyngeal cancer increased during this time (1.2% per annum for men, 0.8% per annum for females), possibly due to an increased incidence of HPV-related oropharyngeal cancer [11]. Hong reported that the proportion of oropharyngeal cancers which were positive for HPV DNA and p16 increased from 20.2% in 1987-1995 to 63.5% in 2006-2010 [27].

Oropharyngeal Cancer in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians

There is little documented evidence on the incidence of oropharyngeal cancer among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians at a national level. Johnson and colleagues reported that Indigenous persons living in Queensland (who comprise 4% of the Queensland population) were more likely than the total Queensland population to be diagnosed with certain head and neck cancers between 1997 and 2012, specifically base of tongue or tonsil or oropharynx (standardized incidence ratio=2.16; n=81) [5]. Five-year cause-specific survival estimates, adjusted for age and sex, were 75% (95% CI 74-76%) for non-Indigenous persons and 43% (95% CI 38-49%) for Indigenous persons. Similar differentials in survival observed for cancers of the base were of tongue/tonsil/oropharynx (64% vs 27%) and mouth/oral cavity (66% vs 42%) [28]. In 2003, the rate ratio of disability-adjusted life years due to oral cavity and oropharyngeal cancer among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians was 3.8 times that reported for the total Australian population [29].

Oropharyngeal Cancer Risk Factors Among Indigenous Australians

As with the general population, alcohol and tobacco use are often cited to be significant risk factors for oropharyngeal cancer among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians, although the population attributable fraction for HPV-related oropharyngeal cancers in this group is unknown [9]. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians generally commence tobacco smoking at an earlier age, continue to smoke for longer, and make fewer quitting attempts than non-Indigenous Australians [30]. In 2012-2013, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians were 2.6 times more likely than non-Indigenous Australians to be current daily smokers (40% compared with 15% after age standardization) [31].

High-Risk Human Papillomavirus Among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians

There are currently no population estimates of carriage of hrHPV in the upper aero-digestive tract among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians. This is a substantial deficit in the contemporary knowledge base, particularly given the higher risk for oropharyngeal cancer among this population. To determine prevalence of hrHPV, and risk factors associated with the infection among this population, data on prevalence using sensitive HPV detection methods are necessary.

Efficacy of Human Papillomavirus Vaccination

Prevention of acquiring a persistent infection with a hrHPV through vaccination is a cost-effective and life-saving intervention to decrease the burden of HPV-related cancers in Australia. Current bi- or trivalent vaccines are effective against the 2 genotypes most strongly associated with cancer (types 16 and 18), which are detected in approximately 95% of HPV-positive oropharyngeal tumors in the United States [32,33], 94% of HPV-positive oropharyngeal tumors in males in Australia [27], and approximately 70% of cervical cancer worldwide. HPV vaccination in Australia is currently provided free of charge to adolescents aged 12-13 years through a school-based program. The goal of early vaccination is to immunize before first exposure to hrHPV [34]. The efficacy and immunogenicity of hrHPV vaccines have proven excellent in several phase 2 and 3 trials involving tens of thousands of women [35]. Few subjects lost their antibodies during the 5-6 years after vaccination, with no breakthrough disease occurring among these individuals. There has been a move to a 2-dose vaccination, which means the effective vaccine coverage in the National HPV Vaccination Program Register in Australia is likely to go up (easier to deliver in 2 rather than 3 doses), although dose spacing is very important. The next generation of nonavalent vaccines [36] has also been approved and is currently under review. Importantly, there is now a growing body of evidence that current vaccines prevent HPV infection at noncervical sites, including the mouth and oropharynx [37,38].

Human Papillomavirus Vaccination Uptake in Indigenous Populations

There are no national-level data available for the uptake of HPV vaccination among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians. Data from the first stage of the National HPV Vaccination Program (NHVP) suggest that, in Queensland, coverage among Indigenous girls aged 12-17 years compared with all girls aged 12-17 years was lower with each dose (lower by 4% for dose 1, 10% percent for dose 2, and 15% for dose 3). This pattern was not seen in the Northern Territory, where initial coverage was 17% lower among Indigenous girls, but the course completion rate among those who started vaccination was identical (84%) [39]. Both used data on genital warts, and both reported that the impact of HPV vaccination appeared to be at least as strong in young Indigenous Australians as in non-Indigenous Australians [40,41]. Although there were initially catch-up phases of the NHVP that offered publicly funded vaccination to females aged up to age 26 years and boys aged up to 15 years, these ceased in 2009 and 2014, respectively.

XSL•F() RenderX

There is now a relatively narrow window in early adolescence when individuals can receive free vaccination; otherwise, the remainder or full vaccine course incurs an additional cost (approximately Aus \$150 per dose). This is likely to be a substantial barrier to uptake among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians, as is the possibility of culturally inappropriate, insensitive, alienating, or intimidating aspects of provision in broader health care services [42]. It is worth highlighting, however, that school-based vaccinations reduce disparities, with school retention rates among Indigenous preadolescents being reasonably high at age 12 to 13 years [43].

Efficacy of Human Papillomavirus Vaccination in Older Populations

Wheeler and colleagues [44] conducted a phase 3, double-blind, randomized controlled trial among healthy women older than 25 years to test the hypothesis that the HPV 16/18 vaccine would be efficacious in protecting against infections, cytological abnormalities, and lesions associated with HPV 16/18 and cervical intraepithelial neoplasia level 1+, irrespective of HPV type, and infection with nonvaccine types HPV 31 and HPV 45. After 7 years of follow-up, their hypothesis was proved correct. HPV vaccination is available to females aged up to 45 years and males aged up to 26 years in Australia, at a cost. The level of elective uptake in females who were not eligible to receive vaccination through the publicly funded program is low (11%) [45].

Cost-Effectiveness of Human Papillomavirus Vaccination

Although population-level impact and herd effects following HPV vaccination have been widely documented. cost-effectiveness evaluations in Australia are scarce. Kulasingam et al reported on the cost-effectiveness for females, which supported the original Commonwealth Serum Laboratories application for the vaccine to be included on the National Immunization Program [46]. The cost-effectiveness evaluations that supported HPV vaccination for boys have never been published, although Smith and colleagues [47] evaluated the herd immunity benefits and incremental impact of male vaccinations on cancer, whereas Simms et al [48] evaluated whether cervical screening would remain cost-effective in women offered the next generation nonavalent HPV vaccine in 4 developed countries. To the best of our knowledge, there have been no specific cost-effectiveness evaluations of the optimal strategies for HPV vaccination in Indigenous populations (including the potential for extending vaccination to older ages)-a critical gap in the knowledge base given the higher burden of oropharyngeal and cervical cancer risk among this group.

What Are Utilities and Why Are They Important?

Utilities are fundamental values that represent the strength of an individual's preferences for specific health-related outcomes. Measuring health utilities involves 2 main steps: defining a set of health states of interest and valuing those health states. It is important to estimate utilities in relation to HPV, cervical cancer, and oropharyngeal cancer among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians because the frame of reference regarding

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10503/

prevention, screening, and burden of cancer treatment is likely to differ in meaningful ways compared with the non-Indigenous population. Differences may be because of the substantial travel required for many Indigenous Australians and because of time away from family and country. There may be inherent distrust and fear of hospital systems not apparent in non-Indigenous populations, and the specific treatment-associated morbidity may be valued differently. It is important to capture this information that can be used to directly calculate quality-adjusted life years and to, in turn, be translated into health policy regarding Aboriginal patient journeys with primary and secondary prevention for cervical, other genital, and oropharyngeal cancer. Although health state valuations appropriate for modeled economic evaluations have been undertaken for cervical HPV disease including cancer and precancerous lesions [49,50] and for genital warts [51], there is a paucity of information on health state valuations for other HPV cancer states including oropharyngeal cancer. There is a particular dearth of information on HPV-related health state valuations for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians.

Study Aims

The aims of this study were as follows:

- 1. To yield population estimates of the age-specific prevalence of oncogenic genotypes of HPV in the mouth and oropharynx of defined Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander populations (male and female). *Hypothesis: The prevalence* of oral HPV among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians will be high compared with national-level estimates.
- 2. Using preliminary data from Aim 1, and information on the prevalence of other risk factors for oropharyngeal cancer in the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander population, to estimate burden of HPV-related oropharyngeal cancer among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander men and women. *Hypothesis: The burden among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders of HPV and related oropharyngeal cancer will be high.*
- 3. To estimate the impact of HPV vaccination as currently implemented on rates of cervical and oropharyngeal cancer among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians. *Hypothesis: HPV vaccination will, over time, reduce the burden of cervical and oropharyngealcancer among Aboriginals and Torres Strait Islanders.*
- 4. To evaluate efficacy and cost-effectiveness of targeted extended HPV vaccination among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians, incorporating the effectiveness against both cervical cancer (in females) and oropharyngeal cancer. Different upper age thresholds for targeted extension will be considered. *Hypothesis: Age-extended HPV vaccination for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians will be efficacious; we will estimate an upper age limit at which it would be cost-effective.*

Methods

Study Design

Our overall study design will impose minimal impost on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander participants. It involves

testing for carriage of hrHPV in the mouth and oropharynx among 1000 Aboriginal South Australians by simple saliva collection, with follow-up at 12 and 24 months, collection of sexual history at baseline, collection of information for estimating utilities at baseline, genotyping the viruses, statistical analysis (including cost-effectiveness modeling), data interpretation and development of vaccination and clinical therapeutic strategies to better communicate the benefits of HPV vaccination and lifestyle changes in cancer prevention, and approaches to take into account the preferences of Indigenous people in prevention and management of cancer driven by the Aboriginal community.

Ethical Approval

Ethics approval has been obtained from the University of Adelaide Human Research Ethics Committee (H-2016-246). Before being recruited, all participants will be required to sign an informed consent form, which includes consent for the authors to publish the findings in the peer-reviewed scientific literature. The authors confirm that supporting data and material in the study will be made available through Springer Nature's Data Support Services.

Study Population and Recruitment

We will recruit 1000 Aboriginal South Australian male and female adults, with a focus on Port Augusta, Whyalla, Port Lincoln, Mount Gambier, Ceduna, and Adelaide. Census data indicate approximately 22,000 Aboriginal adults reside in these areas. The investigators have a 13-year relationship with key Aboriginal stakeholder groups in these locations, who are willing and excited to be part of the study. Recruitment strategies will be based on those successfully implemented in the past, including the following: establishing service agreements with key Aboriginal community-controlled health organizations, liaising with community champions previously involved in our research, and encouraging word-of-mouth spread of knowledge.

Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

Participants will be aged 18+ years, identify as being Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander, and planning to live in South Australia for the next 3 years. Participants not enrolled during the original recruitment period will not be eligible to participate in the follow-up phases.

Collection of Human Papillomavirus and Oropharyngeal-Related Information

Permission to obtain sensitive information from participants will be sought, with relevant information related to alcohol and tobacco use, HPV diagnosis, health behaviors (including HPV vaccination status and sexual behaviors), and social determinants asked through a self-report questionnaire. Data will be collected by experienced Aboriginal research officers.

Collection of Utilities Information

We will design a questionnaire for the utility study, in which all 1000 participants taking part in the oral HPV prevalence study will be asked to indicate preferences (rank and utility scores) for 6 hypothetical states relating to oral HPV testing, precursor oropharyngeal cancer, and early-stage oropharyngeal cancer (including examinations and treatment). On the basis of

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10503/

RenderX

standard methods used in the development of utilities, preferences for health states will be measured through ranking (1 through to 6), followed by a 2-stage standard gamble. We will focus on valuing the long-term oropharyngeal cancer health state of the average patient who survives up to 5 years after diagnosis and treatment, which is the most appropriate state for modeling cost-effectiveness of prophylactic HPV vaccination. We will seek to generate utility values for all cancer stages at diagnosis. The process for developing the health states will involve the following: (1) the most common stage(s) of HPV-associated oropharyngeal cancer at diagnosis identified from the literature; (2) the recommended treatment for the relevant stages(s) of oropharyngeal cancer identified and confirmed from published studies; and (3) the more common long-term consequences (applying to \geq 50% patients) in patients surviving the initial treatment phase described based on the literature, and subsequent refinement by clinical experts involved in managing oropharyngeal cancer [52,53].

Collection of Oral Human Papillomavirus Data

All participants will be asked to provide a saliva sample using a commercially available kit (Omnigene 501; DNA Genotek Inc, Canada) from which microbial DNA for genotyping will be extracted. This involves the participant: (a) not eating or drinking for 30 min before collection; (b) spitting until 2 ml reaches the fill line on the container (takes 2-3 min); (c) closing the lid on the funnel (to release preservative liquid into tube); (d) removing the funnel lid on the container; and (e) placing the small cap on the tube and shaking the tube for 5 seconds. This results in over 100 μ g of DNA collection, which is sufficient for the testing required. The sample can be kept at room temperature (for up to 12 months) until collection by the Aboriginal research assistants, who will send it to an appropriate laboratory for analysis. Saliva samples will be collected at baseline, 12 months, and 24 months.

Data Analysis

In brief, the analysis plan for each aim is described below.

Aim 1: To Yield Population Estimates of Oral Human Papillomavirus in the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Population

DNA Extraction and Quality Check

Antonsson and colleagues have evaluated 3 different kits (all semi-automated) for DNA extraction, namely, Promega's Maxwell-16 Viral Total Nucleic Acid Purification Kit, QIAGEN's QIAamp Mini Elute Virus Spin Kit, and QIAamp Blood DNA Mini Kit (QIAcube). We will use the Promega Maxwell viral kit for DNA extraction as the DNA yield and quality was superior compared with the 2 other kits. β -globin polymerase chain reaction (PCR) with the primers PCO3 and PCO4 will be carried out on all samples to ensure that they contain enough cells to detect human DNA, and that no PCR inhibiting agents are present [54].

HPV Type Determination

We will analyze all samples with the optimized general primer (GP)+PCR system that detects most mucosal HPV types and all hrHPV types that have oncogenic potential in mucosal tissue

[54]. All HPV DNA positive samples will be sequenced to confirm viral DNA sequences. For the sequencing, HPV-positive PCR products will be purified with the Agencourt AMPure PCR purification kit in a magnetic 96-ring SPRIplate. Sequencing reactions containing the purified PCR products together with GP+primer and BigDye Terminator will be performed. Sequence reactions will be purified with the Agencourt CleanSEQ dye-terminator removal kit in a magnetic 96-ring SPRIplate. Direct sequencing will be carried out initially. Samples with multiple HPV types will be cloned before sequencing, with at least 5 clones sequenced per sample. Sequence reactions will be analyzed with an automated DNA sequencer (ABI model 3100). The DNA sequences will be compared with available sequences in GenBank through the BLAST server. We have chosen a standard PCR method, which has been used in several projects by Antonsson and proven to be both reliable and reproducible [4,55-57].

Specimen Variables

HPV status and genotypes found will be analyzed. The genotypes will also be divided into low-risk (not found in cancer; eg, HPV-6 and -11) and hrHPV types (found in cancer; eg, HPV-16 and -18). As multiple HPV infections are likely, incident infection will be defined as a new type-specific HPV infection not detected in a previous sample. We will determine the precision of HPV prevalence estimates obtainable with the sample of 1000 in age- and sex-specific subgroups. We will base these estimates on measurements in other populations by age and sex, and then characterize 95% CIs obtainable in the given sample size.

Aim 2: Using Preliminary Data From Aim 1, and Information on Prevalence of Other Risk Factors, to Estimate Burden of Human Papillomavirus-Related Oropharyngeal Cancer Among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians

Sufficiently detailed information on oropharyngeal cancer rates overall, or the proportion of oropharyngeal cancers which are HPV-positive, are not available for the Indigenous population. Therefore, these rates will be estimated using published data on HPV-positive and HPV-negative oropharyngeal cancers in the general population [27,58]. Each estimate will be scaled to account for different risk factor prevalences. For HPV-positive cancers, we will use our preliminary findings on the relative prevalence of oral HPV in the Indigenous population compared with that in the general population [57] to scale rates of HPV-positive oropharyngeal cancer. Overall estimates of oropharyngeal cancer will be compared with available published data on the relative incidence of oropharyngeal cancer overall in the Indigenous versus the general population to ensure consistency [5].

Utilities and Costings

We will perform systematic reviews of utilities for oropharyngeal cancer diagnosis, surveillance, surgery, and the diagnosis/treatment of associated cancers. We will also perform systematic reviews of complication rates and associated utilities for surveillance and surgery. Aggregate costs for each step involved in screening, diagnosis, family counseling, referral

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10503/

and management pathways, and cancer diagnosis and treatment will be collated using methods previously employed by Canfell and colleagues for other cancer-related applications [59,60]. Briefly, detailed clinical pathways for current practice will be described using relevant patterns of care studies and clinical practice guidelines, and will take into account different patterns of care/attendance for treatment among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians. Item costs of the component services will be obtained from the Medicare Benefit Schedule Online for outpatient medical services, the latest available National Hospital Cost Data Collection Round for inpatient services and the Pharmaceutical Benefits Schedule Online.

Aim 3: To Evaluate the Impact of Human Papillomavirus Vaccination as Currently Implemented on Oropharyngeal and Cervical Cancer Rates Among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians

The results of Aim 2 will feed into an existing model of HPV transmission, vaccination, and natural history developed by Canfell and colleagues through previous grants from Australia's National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC). This model has been used extensively for evaluations around HPV and cervical cancer prevention in government-commissioned reports and in 20 journal publications. In the proposed study, this model will be further tailored to the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander population. The developed model will be used to make detailed predictions of the impact of HPV vaccination over time on oropharyngeal and cervical cancer among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians, including under a range of age ranges for vaccination and dose/uptake assumptions. This will be based on the burden of HPV-attributable oropharyngeal and cervical cancer in the Indigenous population estimated in Aim 2, which will take into account different tobacco smoking prevalence or varied attributable fraction to allow for the higher proportion of HPV-negative tumors in the Indigenous population. Estimates of HPV vaccine uptake in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians will be used, in conjunction with available data on HPV vaccine impact in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander populations or precursor/proxy outcomes, such as prevalence of infection with vaccine-included types and anogenital warts. We will validate model predictions against these previously reported outcomes [41,42].

Aim 4: To Evaluate Efficacy and Cost-Effectiveness of Targeted Extended Human Papillomavirus Vaccination on Oropharyngeal Cancer Among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders, Incorporating the Effectiveness Against Both Cervical Cancer (in Females) and Oropharyngeal Cancer

We will use data from the literature review and utility estimations in Aim 2 to inform model assumptions on the demographics and risk profile of the population. To achieve higher coverage in this group, we will estimate impact and cost-effectiveness of funding extended catch-up vaccination for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians (for those who did not receive the vaccine through the school-based program). A range of potential extended catch-up strategies will be considered, eg, funding HPV vaccination for females ± males

aged up to 18, 25, 30, or 45 years who have not already received a full course. We will consider both first and second generation HPV vaccines and also consider strategies involving revaccination of individuals who have already received the first generation vaccine with the second generation vaccine. We will also consider different potential delivery mechanisms, eg, via Aboriginal health services and/or other community providers. For each analysis, a large "virtual" sample of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander population will be simulated. Each evaluation will then use all fitted parameter sets to derive a baseline result and 95% CI. These evaluations will simulate 10,000 individuals. All evaluations will be accompanied by extensive sensitivity analysis, using one-way and probabilistic sensitivity analysis techniques that will take into account the full range of identified fitted parameter sets. For each strategy, we will calculate a number of measures of effectiveness, including change in cancer incidence, mortality, life years saved, and quality-adjusted life years gained. We will also estimate absolute case numbers based on population projections available by age, sex, and calendar year for ASTI Australians. We will assess morbidity via calculation of quality-adjusted life years and calculate complication numbers from surveillance and surgery. We will take into account varying rates of attendance for treatment in the Indigenous population [61], but consider a range of assumptions in sensitivity analysis. We will provide detailed predictions of health resources utilization, including numbers of tests, biopsies, and treatments. We will assess costs of diagnosis, surveillance and cancer treatment, and the total budget impact for each year from 2017 to 2030. We will calculate incremental cost-effectiveness ratios for both life years saved and quality-adjusted life years. If results suggest that extended HPV vaccination among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians is not cost-effective at any age threshold, we will perform threshold analysis to determine the cost at which extended HPV vaccination to different upper age thresholds becomes cost-effective.

Ethical Approval

Ethical approval for this study has been obtained by the University of Adelaide Human Research Ethics Committee (H-2016-246).

Results

Participant recruitment for this study commenced in February 2018 and enrollment is ongoing. The first results are expected to be submitted for publication in 2019.

Discussion

Study Overview

Oropharyngeal cancer is an important cancer affecting Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians at a higher rate than other Australians. Infection with hrHPV is a significant risk factor for oropharyngeal cancer. HPV vaccination is effective against the 2 most common types of hrHPV, with some promise that current vaccines may prevent oral infections (potentially reducing the risk of oropharyngeal cancer). Given the elevated risk of HPV-related cancers in this group, it may be reasonable to extend the comparatively brief timeframe (when aged 12-13 years) in which Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians can access an otherwise costly vaccine via public funding. The project will have a number of important outcomes. Synthesis of evidence will directly support estimates of the burden of oropharyngeal cancer among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians and the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of prevention. This will be important for health services planning, and for Aboriginal health worker and patient education. The project provides a key example of how carefully calibrated, data-driven disease models can integrate with Aboriginal community views and expectations to estimate disease burden and to guide policy decisions.

Study Strengths

The strengths of the study include it being the first to obtain and link all the information on cervical and oropharyngeal cancers via modeling (possibly in any population but certainly for the Australian Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander population) and the focus on engagement, enabling community and individual preferences to play a large role in decision making for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians. Burger and colleagues investigated the impact of HPV on 6 HPV-associated cancers, including cervical and oropharyngeal cancer, among 5 ethnic groups in the United States, one of which included Native American/Alaskan Natives [62].

Study Limitations

The limitations include the sample frame for oral HPV prevalence assessment being pragmatic, ie, utilizing convenience sampling methodology rather than attempting to be representative. Although there is a risk of sampling bias, the efforts required to obtain a representative sample are recognized as being both expensive and time-consuming [63]. Additionally, it is recognized that oral HPV measurement through saliva sampling is blunt as it does not provide a direct measure of HPV exposure at each potential cancer site. Finally, as in any modeled assessment, assumptions about future vaccination and screening coverage need to be made, but we remain committed to engaging the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community in consultation about such assumptions via the study's Aboriginal Reference Group.

Acknowledgments

This study is governed by an Aboriginal Reference Group, who will oversee the orchestration, delivery, and feedback of the study findings as it relates to the health and well-being of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians. The authors sincerely

acknowledge and appreciate all that this Reference Group does. Funding is from a NHMRC project grant (APP1120215). LJ, GG and AA are all supported by NHMRC research fellowships (APP1102587, APP1105399 and APP1065293, respectively).

Authors' Contributions

All authors are named investigators on the project; they all contributed to the intellectual input of the study design and in writing this protocol.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Peer Review Assessment from Australia's National Health & Medical Research Council

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 279KB - resprot v7i6e10503 app1.pdf]

References

- 1. Australian Government Department of Health. 2016. 4.6 Human papillomavirus URL: <u>http://www.immunise.health.gov.au/</u> <u>internet/immunise/publishing.nsf/Content/Handbook10-home~handbook10part4~handbook10-4-6 [WebCite Cache ID</u> <u>6yjsOZLem]</u>
- 2. Marur S, D'Souza G, Westra WH, Forastiere AA. HPV-associated head and neck cancer: a virus-related cancer epidemic. Lancet Oncol 2010 Aug;11(8):781-789 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(10)70017-6] [Medline: 20451455]
- 3. Communicable Diseases Network Australia. Human Papillomavirus Surveillance Plan an integrated approach to monitoring the impact of HPV vaccine in Australia URL: <u>http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/</u> E5B543CE209E55C3CA257F48001D65EF/\$File/HPV-Surveillance-Plan.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6yjsVPxJ0]
- 4. Antonsson A, Cornford M, Perry S, Davis M, Dunne MP, Whiteman DC. Prevalence and risk factors for oral HPV infection in young Australians. PLoS One 2014;9(3):e91761 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0091761] [Medline: 24637512]
- 5. Cramb S. Cancer Council Queensland (Australia). 1997. Head and neck cancers among Indigenous Australians living in Queensland,- URL: <u>https://static1.squarespace.com/static/575e13942b8ddeb3fba54b8a/t/57e878bdbebafba41130b682/</u> 1474853134375/WICC Handbook A4 TTT+Update V16 NEW.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6yjsawmaA]
- 6. Globocan. Cervical cancer estimated incidence, mortality and prevalence worldwide in 2012 URL: <u>http://globocan.iarc.fr/old/FactSheets/cancers/cervix-new.asp</u> [accessed 2018-04-17] [WebCite Cache ID 6yjsdSp48]
- Walboomers JM, Jacobs MV, Manos MM, Bosch FX, Kummer JA, Shah KV, et al. Human papillomavirus is a necessary cause of invasive cervical cancer worldwide. J Pathol 1999 Sep;189(1):12-19. [doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1096-9896(199909)189:1<12::AID-PATH431>3.0.CO;2-F] [Medline: 10451482]
- Moore SP, Antoni S, Colquhoun A, Healy B, Ellison-Loschmann L, Potter JD, et al. Cancer incidence in indigenous people in Australia, New Zealand, Canada, and the USA: a comparative population-based study. Lancet Oncol 2015 Nov;16(15):1483-1492. [doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(15)00232-6] [Medline: 26476758]
- 9. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare and Cancer Australia. Cancer in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples of Australia: an overview URL: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/cancer/cancer-in-indigenous-australians-overview/contents/table-of-contents [WebCite Cache ID 6yjsgUjBx]</u>
- Gupta B, Johnson NW, Kumar N. Global epidemiology of head and neck cancers: a continuing challenge. Oncology 2016;91(1):13-23. [doi: <u>10.1159/000446117</u>] [Medline: <u>27245686</u>]
- Ariyawardana A, Johnson NW. Trends of lip, oral cavity and oropharyngeal cancers in Australia 1982-2008: overall good news but with rising rates in the oropharynx. BMC Cancer 2013 Jul 06;13:333 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2407-13-333] [Medline: 23829309]
- 12. Radoï L, Luce D. A review of risk factors for oral cavity cancer: the importance of a standardized case definition. Community Dent Oral Epidemiol 2013 Apr;41(2):97-109. [doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0528.2012.00710.x] [Medline: 22882534]
- Friborg JT, Yuan JM, Wang R, Koh WP, Lee HP, Yu MC. A prospective study of tobacco and alcohol use as risk factors for pharyngeal carcinomas in Singapore Chinese. Cancer 2007 Mar 15;109(6):1183-1191 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/cncr.22501] [Medline: 17315158]
- Perera M, Al-Hebshi NN, Perera I, Ipe D, Ulett GC, Speicher DJ, et al. A dysbiotic mycobiome dominated byis identified within oral squamous-cell carcinomas. J Oral Microbiol 2017 Oct;9(1):1385369 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/20002297.2017.1385369] [Medline: 29152157]
- 15. Al-Hebshi NN, Nasher AT, Maryoud MY, Homeida HE, Chen T, Idris AM, et al. Inflammatory bacteriome featuring Fusobacterium nucleatum and Pseudomonas aeruginosa identified in association with oral squamous cell carcinoma. Sci Rep 2017 May 12;7(1):1834 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-02079-3] [Medline: 28500338]

- Lubek JE, Clayman L. An update on squamous carcinoma of the oral cavity, oropharynx, and maxillary sinus. Oral Maxillofac Surg Clin North Am 2012 May;24(2):307-316 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.coms.2012.01.003] [Medline: 22341511]
- 17. National Cancer Institute. Oral Cavity and Pharynx Cancer URL: <u>https://seer.cancer.gov/archive/csr/1975_2012/ [WebCite Cache ID 6yjsluw6B]</u>
- Sudhoff HH, Schwarze HP, Winder D, Steinstraesser L, Görner M, Stanley M, et al. Evidence for a causal association for HPV in head and neck cancers. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol 2011 Nov;268(11):1541-1547. [doi: 10.1007/s00405-011-1714-8] [Medline: 21792686]
- Schnelle C, Whiteman DC, Porceddu SV, Panizza BJ, Antonsson A. Past sexual behaviors and risks of oropharyngeal squamous cell carcinoma: a case-case comparison. Int J Cancer 2017 Mar 01;140(5):1027-1034 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/ijc.30519] [Medline: 27859177]
- Gillison ML, Broutian T, Pickard RK, Tong ZY, Xiao W, Kahle L, et al. Prevalence of oral HPV infection in the United States, 2009-2010. J Am Med Assoc 2012 Feb 15;307(7):693-703 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.101] [Medline: 22282321]
- 21. Mehanna H, Beech T, Nicholson T, El-Hariry I, McConkey C, Paleri V, et al. Prevalence of human papillomavirus in oropharyngeal and nonoropharyngeal head and neck cancer--systematic review and meta-analysis of trends by time and region. Head Neck 2013 May;35(5):747-755. [doi: 10.1002/hed.22015] [Medline: 22267298]
- Hong A, Zhang X, Jones D, Veillard AS, Zhang M, Martin A, et al. Relationships between p53 mutation, HPV status and outcome in oropharyngeal squamous cell carcinoma. Radiother Oncol 2016 Feb;118(2):342-349. [doi: 10.1016/j.radonc.2016.02.009] [Medline: 26952933]
- 23. Gillison ML, D'Souza G, Westra W, Sugar E, Xiao W, Begum S, et al. Distinct risk factor profiles for human papillomavirus type 16-positive and human papillomavirus type 16-negative head and neck cancers. J Natl Cancer Inst 2008 Mar 19;100(6):407-420. [doi: 10.1093/jnci/djn025] [Medline: 18334711]
- 24. Zhao L, Wang L, Ji W, Wang X, Zhu X, Feng Q, et al. Association between plasma angiotensin-converting enzyme level and radiation pneumonitis. Cytokine 2007 Jan;37(1):71-75. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.cyto.2007.02.019</u>] [Medline: <u>17408964</u>]
- Fang F, Tsai WL, Chien CY, Chiu HC, Wang CJ, Chen HC, et al. Changing quality of life in patients with advanced head and neck cancer after primary radiotherapy or chemoradiation. Oncology 2005 Aug;68(4-6):405-413. [doi: 10.1159/000086982] [Medline: 16020970]
- Curran D, Giralt J, Harari PM, Ang KK, Cohen RB, Kies MS, et al. Quality of life in head and neck cancer patients after treatment with high-dose radiotherapy alone or in combination with cetuximab. J Clin Oncol 2007 Jun 01;25(16):2191-2197. [doi: 10.1200/JCO.2006.08.8005] [Medline: 17538164]
- Hong A, Lee CS, Jones D, Veillard AS, Zhang M, Zhang X, et al. Rising prevalence of human papillomavirus-related oropharyngeal cancer in Australia over the last 2 decades. Head Neck 2016 May;38(5):743-750. [doi: <u>10.1002/hed.23942</u>] [Medline: <u>25521312</u>]
- 28. SA Health. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Companion Document to the State-Wide Cancer Control Plan (2011-2015) URL: <u>http://www.sahealth.sa.gov.au/wps/wcm/connect/public+content/sa+health+internet/clinical+resources/clinical+topics/cancer+and+oncology/state-wide+cancer+control+plan+2011+2015 [WebCite Cache ID 6yjssw8Bc]</u>
- 29. The Lowitja Institute. Brisbane: School of Population Health, The University of Queensland; 2007. The burden of disease and injury in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples 2003 URL: <u>https://www.lowitja.org.au/sites/default/files/docs/</u> Indigenous-BoD-Report.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6yjswAQxx]
- 30. Cancer Council Australia. National Cancer Prevention Policy 2007-09 URL: <u>https://www.cancer.org.au/content/pdf/</u> <u>CancerControlPolicy/NationalCancerPreventionPolicy/NCPP07-09-FULL.pdf</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6yjsxGrDI]
- 31. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Australian Aboriginal Torres Strait Islander Health Survey: first results, Australia, 2012-13 URL: <u>http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/4727.0.55.001 [WebCite Cache ID 6yjsyLRon]</u>
- 32. Cleveland JL, Junger ML, Saraiya M, Markowitz LE, Dunne EF, Epstein JB. The connection between human papillomavirus and oropharyngeal squamous cell carcinomas in the United States: implications for dentistry. J Am Dent Assoc 2011 Aug;142(8):915-924. [Medline: <u>21804058</u>]
- Skinner SR, Szarewski A, Romanowski B, Garland SM, Lazcano-Ponce E, Salmerón J, VIVIANE Study Group. Efficacy, safety, and immunogenicity of the human papillomavirus 16/18 AS04-adjuvanted vaccine in women older than 25 years: 4-year interim follow-up of the phase 3, double-blind, randomised controlled VIVIANE study. Lancet 2014 Dec 20;384(9961):2213-2227. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60920-X] [Medline: 25189358]
- Gertig DM, Brotherton JM, Saville M. Measuring human papillomavirus (HPV) vaccination coverage and the role of the National HPV Vaccination Program Register, Australia. Sex Health 2011 Jun;8(2):171-178. [doi: <u>10.1071/SH10001</u>] [Medline: <u>21592430</u>]
- 35. Bonanni P, Boccalini S, Bechini A. Efficacy, duration of immunity and cross protection after HPV vaccination: a review of the evidence. Vaccine 2009 May 29;27(Suppl 1):A46-A53. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.vaccine.2008.10.085</u>] [Medline: <u>19480962</u>]
- 36. Schiller JT, Müller M. Next generation prophylactic human papillomavirus vaccines. Lancet Oncol 2015 May;16(5):e217-e225. [doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)71179-9] [Medline: 25943066]

- 37. Herrero R, Quint W, Hildesheim A, Gonzalez P, Struijk L, Katki HA, CVT Vaccine Group. Reduced prevalence of oral human papillomavirus (HPV) 4 years after bivalent HPV vaccination in a randomized clinical trial in Costa Rica. PLoS One 2013 Jul;8(7):e68329 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0068329] [Medline: 23873171]
- Beachler DC, Kreimer AR, Schiffman M, Herrero R, Wacholder S, Rodriguez AC, Costa Rica HPV Vaccine Trial (CVT) Group. Multisite HPV16/18 vaccine efficacy against cervical, anal, and oral HPV infection. J Natl Cancer Inst 2016 Jan;108(1) [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/jnci/djv302] [Medline: 26467666]
- Brotherton JML, Murray SL, Hall MA, Andrewartha LK, Banks CA, Meijer D, et al. Human papillomavirus vaccine coverage among female Australian adolescents: success of the school-based approach. Med J Aust 2013 Nov 04;199(9):614-617. [Medline: <u>24182228</u>]
- 40. Smith MA, Liu B, McIntyre P, Menzies R, Dey A, Canfell K. Fall in genital warts diagnoses in the general and Indigenous Australian population following implementation of a national human papillomavirus vaccination program: analysis of routinely collected national hospital data. J Infect Dis 2015 Jan 01;211(1):91-99. [doi: <u>10.1093/infdis/jiu370</u>] [Medline: 25117753]
- Ali H, McManus H, O'Connor CC, Callander D, Kong M, Graham S, et al. Human papillomavirus vaccination and genital warts in young Indigenous Australians: national sentinel surveillance data. Med J Aust 2017 Mar 20;206(5):204-209. [Medline: <u>28301790</u>]
- 42. Angus S. Cancer Forum. 2005. A model for engaging and empowering indigenous women in cancer screening URL: <u>https://cancerforum.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/CF05Mar_13-17.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6yjt7FNst]</u>
- 43. Barbaro B, Brotherton JM. Assessing HPV vaccine coverage in Australia by geography and socioeconomic status: are we protecting those most at risk? Aust N Z J Public Health 2014 Oct;38(5):419-423. [doi: 10.1111/1753-6405.12218] [Medline: 24962721]
- 44. Wheeler CM, Skinner SR, Del Rosario-Raymundo MR, Garland SM, Chatterjee A, Lazcano-Ponce E, VIVIANE Study Group. Efficacy, safety, and immunogenicity of the human papillomavirus 16/18 AS04-adjuvanted vaccine in women older than 25 years: 7-year follow-up of the phase 3, double-blind, randomised controlled VIVIANE study. Lancet Infect Dis 2016 Oct;16(10):1154-1168. [doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(16)30120-7] [Medline: 27373900]
- 45. Mazza D, Petrovic K, Chakraborty S. HPV vaccination of adult women: an audit of Australian general practitioners. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol 2012 Dec;52(6):528-533. [doi: 10.1111/ajo.12002] [Medline: 23046059]
- 46. Kulasingam S, Connelly L, Conway E, Hocking JS, Myers E, Regan DG, et al. A cost-effectiveness analysis of adding a human papillomavirus vaccine to the Australian National Cervical Cancer Screening Program. Sex Health 2007 Sep;4(3):165-175. [Medline: <u>17931529</u>]
- Smith MA, Lew JB, Walker RJ, Brotherton JM, Nickson C, Canfell K. The predicted impact of HPV vaccination on male infections and male HPV-related cancers in Australia. Vaccine 2011 Nov 08;29(48):9112-9122. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.02.091</u>] [Medline: <u>21419773</u>]
- Simms KT, Smith MA, Lew JB, Kitchener HC, Castle PE, Canfell K. Will cervical screening remain cost-effective in women offered the next generation nonavalent HPV vaccine? Results for four developed countries. Int J Cancer 2016 Dec 15;139(12):2771-2780 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/ijc.30392] [Medline: 27541596]
- 49. Howard K, Salkeld G, McCaffery K, Irwig L. HPV triage testing or repeat Pap smear for the management of atypical squamous cells (ASCUS) on Pap smear: is there evidence of process utility? Health Econ 2008 May;17(5):593-605. [doi: 10.1002/hec.1278] [Medline: 17764095]
- 50. Myers E, Green S, Lipkus I. Patient preferences for health states related to HPV infection: visual analog scales vs time trade-off elicitation. 2004 Jun 12 Presented at: Proceedings of 21st International Papillomavirus Conference; 2004; Mexico City.
- 51. Woodhall SC, Jit M, Soldan K, Kinghorn G, Gilson R, Nathan M, QOLIGEN study group. The impact of genital warts: loss of quality of life and cost of treatment in eight sexual health clinics in the UK. Sex Transm Infect 2011 Oct;87(6):458-463 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/sextrans-2011-050073] [Medline: 21636616]
- Simonella L, Canfell K. Development of a quality framework for models of cervical screening and its application to evaluations of the cost-effectiveness of HPV vaccination in developed countries. Vaccine 2015 Jan 01;33(1):34-51. [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2014.08.048] [Medline: 25171843]
- Simonella L, Howard K, Canfell K. A survey of population-based utility scores for cervical cancer prevention. BMC Res Notes 2014 Dec 11;7:899 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1756-0500-7-899] [Medline: 25495005]
- 54. de Roda Husman AM, Walboomers JM, Hopman E, Bleker OP, Helmerhorst TM, Rozendaal L, et al. HPV prevalence in cytomorphologically normal cervical scrapes of pregnant women as determined by PCR: the age-related pattern. J Med Virol 1995 Jun;46(2):97-102. [doi: 10.1002/jmv.1890460203]
- 55. Hansson BG, Rosenquist K, Antonsson A, Wennerberg J, Schildt EB, Bladström A, et al. Strong association between infection with human papillomavirus and oral and oropharyngeal squamous cell carcinoma: a population-based case-control study in southern Sweden. Acta Otolaryngol 2005 Dec;125(12):1337-1344. [doi: 10.1080/00016480510043945] [Medline: 16303684]

- Antonsson A, Nancarrow DJ, Brown IS, Green AC, Drew PA, Watson DI, Australian Cancer Study. High-risk human papillomavirus in esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2010 Aug;19(8):2080-2087 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-10-0033] [Medline: 20696664]
- 57. Antonsson A, Neale RE, Boros S, Lampe G, Coman WB, Pryor DI, et al. Human papillomavirus status and p16(INK4A) expression in patients with mucosal squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck in Queensland, Australia. Cancer Epidemiol 2015 Apr;39(2):174-181. [doi: 10.1016/j.canep.2015.01.010] [Medline: 25677091]
- Hocking JS, Stein A, Conway EL, Regan D, Grulich A, Law M, et al. Head and neck cancer in Australia between 1982 and 2005 show increasing incidence of potentially HPV-associated oropharyngeal cancers. Br J Cancer 2011 Mar 01;104(5):886-891 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6606091] [Medline: 21285981]
- 59. Medical Service Advisory Committee (MSAC). 2013. MSAC Application No. 1276. National Cervical Screening Program Renewal: Effectiveness modelling and economic evaluation in the Australian setting URL: <u>http://www.health.gov.au/internet/msac/publishing.nsf/Content/1276-public</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6yjtHP5Yf]
- 60. Lew J, Howard K, Gertig D, Smith M, Clements M, Nickson C, et al. Expenditure and resource utilisation for cervical screening in Australia. BMC Health Serv Res 2012 Dec 05;12:446 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1472-6963-12-446] [Medline: 23216968]
- 61. Moore SP, Green AC, Bray F, Garvey G, Coory M, Martin J, et al. Survival disparities in Australia: an analysis of patterns of care and comorbidities among indigenous and non-indigenous cancer patients. BMC Cancer 2014 Jul 18;14:517 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2407-14-517] [Medline: 25037075]
- 62. Burger EA, Lee K, Saraiya M, Thompson TD, Chesson HW, Markowitz LE, et al. Racial and ethnic disparities in human papillomavirus-associated cancer burden with first-generation and second-generation human papillomavirus vaccines. Cancer 2016 Dec 01;122(13):2057-2066 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/cncr.30007] [Medline: 27124396]
- 63. Australian Bureau of Statistics. National Aboriginal Torres Strait Islander Social Survey, 2014-15 URL: <u>http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/4714.0</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6yjtLYoCr]

Abbreviations

GP: general primers HPV: human papillomavirus hrHPV: high-risk human papillomavirus NHMRC: National Health and Medical Research Council NHVP: National HPV Vaccination Program PCO3: (5'CTTCTGACACAACTGTGTTCACTAGC3') oligonucleotide PCO4: (5'TCACCACAACTTCATCCACGTTCACC3') oligonucleotide PCR: polymerase chain reaction

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 25.03.18; peer-reviewed by C Schnelle; comments to author 31.03.18; revised version received 03.04.18; accepted 04.04.18; published 08.06.18.

Please cite as:

Jamieson L, Garvey G, Hedges J, Mitchell A, Dunbar T, Leane C, Hill I, Warren K, Brown A, Ju X, Roder D, Logan R, Johnson N, Smith M, Antonsson A, Canfell K Human Papillomavirus and Oropharyngeal Cancer Among Indigenous Australians: Protocol for a Prevalence Study of Oral-Related Human Papillomavirus and Cost-Effectiveness of Prevention JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10503 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10503/ doi:10.2196/10503 PMID:29884604

©Lisa Jamieson, Gail Garvey, Joanne Hedges, Amanda Mitchell, Terry Dunbar, Cathy Leane, Isaac Hill, Kate Warren, Alex Brown, Xiangqun Ju, David Roder, Richard Logan, Newell Johnson, Megan Smith, Annika Antonsson, Karen Canfell. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 08.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Proposal

A Putative Role of Apolipoprotein L1 Polymorphism in Renal Parenchymal Scarring Following Febrile Urinary Tract Infection in Nigerian Under-Five Children: Proposal for a Case-Control Association Study

Emmanuel Ademola Anigilaje¹, MBBS, MPH, FWACP, FMCPaed

Nephrology Unit, Department of Paediatrics, College of Health Sciences, University of Abuja, Abuja, Nigeria

Corresponding Author:

Emmanuel Ademola Anigilaje, MBBS, MPH, FWACP, FMCPaed Nephrology Unit, Department of Paediatrics College of Health Sciences University of Abuja Airport Road Abuja Nigeria Phone: 234 8033833839 Email: <u>demolaanigilaje@yahoo.co.uk</u>

Abstract

Background: Although urinary tract infection (UTI) resolves with prompt treatment in a majority of children, some children, especially those aged less than 5 years, also develop renal parenchymal scarring (RPS). RPS causes high blood pressure that may lead to severe chronic kidney disease and end-stage renal disease (ESRD). Although the risk of UTI is higher in white children than in black children, it is unknown whether RPS is more common in white children than in black children as data are scarce in this regard. A common genetic predisposition to kidney disease in African Americans and the sub-Saharan African blacks is the possession of apolipoprotein L1 (APOL1). APOL1 risk variants regulate the production of APOL1. APOL1 circulates in the blood, and it is also found in the kidney tissue. While circulating, APOL1 kills the trypanosome parasites; an increased APOL1 in kidney tissues, under the right environmental conditions, can also result in the death of kidney tissue (vascular endothelium, the podocytes, proximal tubules, and arterial cells), which, ultimately, is replaced by fibrous tissue. APOL1 may influence the development of RPS, as evidence affirms that its expression is increased in kidney tissue following UTI caused by bacteria. Thus, UTI may be a putative environmental risk factor responsible for APOL1-induced kidney injury.

Objective: The aim of this proposal was to outline a study that seeks to determine if the possession of two copies of either G1 or G2 APOL1 variant increases the risk of having RPS, 6 months following a febrile UTI among Nigerian under-five children.

Methods: This case-control association study seeks to determine whether the risk of RPS from febrile UTI is conditional on having 2 APOL1 risk alleles (either G1 or G2). Cases will be children with a confirmed RPS following a febrile UTI. Controls will be age-, gender-, and ethnic-matched children with a febrile UTI but without RPS. Children with vesicoureteral reflux and other congenital anomalies of the urinary tract are to be excluded. Association between predictor variables (ethnicity, APOL1 G1 or G2, and others) and RPS will be tested at bivariate logistic regression analyses. Predictors that attained significance at a *P* value of .05 will be considered for multiple logistic regressions. Likelihood-based tests will be used for hypothesis testing. Estimation will be done for the effect size for each of the APOL1 haplotypes using a generalized linear model.

Results: The study is expected to last for 3 years.

Conclusions: The study is contingent on having a platform for undergoing a research-based PhD program in any willing university in Europe or elsewhere. The findings of this study will be used to improve the care of African children who may develop RPS following febrile UTI.

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9514

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e156) doi:10.2196/resprot.9514



KEYWORDS

child; humans; cicatrix; apolipoprotein L1; research design; urinary tract infections; kidney

Introduction

Background

Approximately 7% to 8% of girls and 2% of boys have a urinary tract infection (UTI) during the first 8 years of life [1]. Although febrile UTIs have the highest incidence during the first year of life in both sexes, nonfebrile UTIs occur predominantly in girls older than 3 years [1]. Renal parenchymal scarring (RPS) is a common complication of febrile UTI, and it occurs in 10% to 30% of children with febrile UTIs in developed countries [2]. RPS is a precursor of poor renal growth, hypertension, chronic kidney disease (CKD) and end-stage renal disease (ESRD) that are seen in adulthood [2]. Although RPS is less frequently encountered in developed countries because of improvement in overall health care and close follow-up of children with UTI [2], most cases of UTI in developing countries, including Nigeria, are still being missed, and follow-up of children for RPS is virtually nonexistent [3]. The prevalence of RPS complicating febrile UTI in Nigerian children, therefore, remains unknown. Although the incidence of ESRD is unknown in Nigeria, there is a strong indication that hypertension contributes substantially to it [4-6]. The overall prevalence of hypertension among Nigerians ranges from 0.1% to 17.5% in children and 2.1% to 47.2% in adults [7]. This study becomes relevant as UTI or RPS may have been a precursor of hypertension in the Nigerian population.

The clinical features of UTI in childhood are often different from those found in adults and are frequently nonspecific [3]. Therefore, many cases of UTI are missed, especially in under-fives, among whom the risk of RPS is even greater [2,3,8]. Some children with UTI present only with fever without a clear source of infection or systemic symptoms [9]; fever is also the commonest symptom of UTI [10]. In addition, the presence of another source of fever does not exclude the probability of UTI [8]. Although the available Nigerian studies have reported the prevalence of UTI among febrile under-five children to be between 9% and 37.1%, longitudinal follow-up to determine the risk of renal scars and other complications of febrile UTI is unknown [3,11,12]. This may also be because of lack of imaging modalities such as the dimercaptosuccinic acid (DMSA) scan. DMSA scan is the gold standard for diagnosing RPS [9].

Although the pathogenic mechanism of renal scarring following acute pyelonephritis (APN) is not well understood, the combined presence of congenital anomalies (vesicoureteral reflux, VUR and renal hypodysplasia), inflammation seen in pyelonephritis, and genetics may interact to result in scar formation [13]. The host innate immune response serves as the primary factor for the defense of the kidney [14]. The innate immune system of the kidney in response to invading bacteria involves peptides with antimicrobial properties, renal epithelial cells, cytokines and chemokines, neutrophils, and pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) [14]. The most studied PRR is the toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4), which upon recognizing gram-negative bacteria's lipopolysaccharide, signals intracellular pathways that leads to transcription of proinflammatory molecules, including chemokines and cytokines, which then activate and target neutrophils to the site of infection [13-18].

These chemokines and cytokines include the interleukin 6, chemokine ligand 2 (CXCL2), interferon β 1, CXCL8 (also known as interleukin 8), the interferon regulatory factor 3 (IRF3), interferon-gamma (IFN-γ), tumor necrosis factor (TNF), transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β), and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) [13-18]. TGF-β and VEGF are particularly notable for RPS as they modulate the glomerular and tubule-interstitial scarring. While TGF- β mediates progression of renal fibrosis in association with activation of angiotensin II (ANG II), VEGF enhances the proliferation of vascular endothelial cells, angiogenesis, and microvascular permeability [19-21]. Thus, although bacteria play a crucial role in initiating an inflammatory response during renal colonization, renal damage from APN seems to be primarily because of an inflammatory response of the host rather than an invasion of pathogens [13].

With the exception of antimicrobial peptides and epithelial cells that have not been well studied, single gene defects or variations in various genes have been shown to affect most of the other innate immune expression and response to invading bacteria [14]. For example, a reduced CXCR1 expression is a risk factor for APN, and variations in the CXCR2 receptor and the CXCL8 chemokine lead to UTI susceptibility [22,23]. Low TLR4 expression and signaling protects the host against symptomatic UTI and promotes the development of asymptomatic bacteriuria [24,25]. IRF3 _925 A/G and _776 C/T polymorphisms involved in neutrophil recruitment are strongly associated with febrile UTI susceptibility [26]. Genetic polymorphisms in both TGF- β and VEGF are also well noted for the acquisition of RPS [27,28]. The TGFB1_509 T allele and the VEGFA _406 CC genotype are associated with a risk of renal scarring after UTI [29]. Polymorphism in the intercellular adhesion molecule 1 exon 4 was less common in patients who developed RPS in one study [30]. Polymorphisms of the angiotensin-converting enzyme and ANG II type 1 receptor genes are also implicated in the risk of RPS acquisition [31,32].

As observed already, although several significant mutations [22-32] have been identified in the innate immune response that may explain the risk of UTI or RPS, much is still to be discovered, and further research is needed to elucidate and validate host factors and genetic variations that may predispose to UTI or RPS [33]. In the quest to summarize the genetic host factors that predispose to RPS, a 2011 meta-analysis of cumulative studies showed only a modest association between RPS after UTI and the vasomotor genes involving the angiotensin-converting enzyme insertion or deletion polymorphisms and the inflammatory genes involving TGF-B1 c.-509 T>C polymorphisms [33]. Although heterogeneity among the studies was large, some gene expression differences were observed that could not be explained by differences in study design, and a few possible candidate genes have been

XSL•FO

investigated [33]. The role of inflammatory genes in RPS also warrants further investigation, as Hewitt et al also demonstrated that early treatment of APN in infants and young children had no significant effect on the incidence of subsequent renal scarring in an Italian cohort [34]. Bearing the foregoing in mind, apolipoprotein 1 genetic variant is suggested as the risk factor in the pathogenesis of RPS following febrile UTI.

African Americans have a three-fold higher lifetime risk of ESRD as compared with non-Hispanic whites because of a higher incidence of CKD and glomerulonephritis [35,36]. Recent studies also suggest that blacks living in sub-Saharan Africa (African blacks) may have a similarly high predilection to kidney disease as do African Americans, and these two populations (African Americans and African blacks) may share a common genetic predisposition [37,38]. Two apolipoprotein L1 (APOL1) susceptibility gene variants (G1 and G2) have been identified, with 88% higher risk of CKD progression in African Americans, and have also been suggested for the higher predilection of kidney disease in African blacks [39]. The APOL1 gene variants encode for circulating APOL1, which functions as a trypanolytic factor capable of killing the trypanosome parasites in the human serum [40-43]. People who have at least one copy of either the G1 or G2 variant are resistant to infection by trypanosomes, but people who have two copies of either variant are at an increased risk of developing nondiabetic kidney diseases, including hypertension-attributed end-stage kidney disease (ESKD), HIV-associated nephropathy (HIVAN), and focal segmental glomerulosclerosis (FSGS) [37,44]. The prevalence of the risk alleles in African Americans with these kidney diseases shown in recent studies are 67% in HIVAN, 47% in hypertension-attributed ESKD, and 66% in FSGS [37,44]. FSGS is a pattern of injury consisting of a sclerotic area made up of extracellular matrix and fibrous tissue; curiously, secondary FSGS can follow any injury that results in a substantial decrease in nephron number as seen in severe advanced primary tubulointerstitial diseases such as chronic obstruction or pyelonephritis [45].

Although possession of the APOL1 risk variants in an autosomal recessive manner increases susceptibility to nondiabetic kidney disease, not all people who possess these variants develop kidney disease, which indicates that another factor may initiate progression of kidney disease [45,46]. In addition, several studies suggest that one or both of the APOL1 risk variants may be gain-of-function mutations rather than loss-of-function mutations as the recessive mode of inheritance would suggest [46,47]. Thus, the kidney risk variants APOL1 may have acquired toxic properties rather than lost attributes essential for kidney health [47]. The APOL1 is a 398 amino acid protein with five functional domains, including the S domain-secretory signal, the membrane-addressing domain that serves as pH sensor and regulator of cell death, the BH3 domain associated with programmed cell death, the pore-forming domain, and the serum resistance-associated binding domain that confers resistance to trypanosoma brucei [48].

For the following reasons, APOL1 is hypothesized to play a role in the pathogenesis of RPS, as febrile UTI may be a second-hit insult for the APOL1 kidney disease risk variants:

- 1. APOL1 is resident in vascular endothelium, podocytes, proximal tubules, and arterial cells [49,50].
- 2. Two renal transplantation studies suggest that the APOL1 kidney risk allele association is mediated by the gene product isoform that is endogenously expressed within the kidney and not the circulating APOL1 [51,52].
- 3. APOL1 is a member of the family of BH3-only proteins that interacts with the family of Bcl2 proteins to help regulate their function in autophagy and apoptosis [53,54].
- 4. Although apoptosis is a beneficial process for the host in lower UTI as it results in exfoliation of the superficial cells of the multilayered epithelium and thus the eradication of the bacteria attached to and invaded into the cells, however, where the epithelium is single-layered and close to the underlying kidney tissue and blood vessels, apoptosis is more likely to be part of a deleterious cycle of tubular atrophy, cytolytic events, and renal scarring [55,56].
- 5. The expression of APOL1 in human embryonic umbilical vein endothelial cells can be induced by lipopolysaccharide [56] and by circulating inflammatory cytokines, including IFN-γ and TNFα [55], which supports the role of APOL1 in up-regulating the innate immune response to UTI.
- 6. APOL1 is involved in innate immunity, which is the primary response of the human host to bacterial invasion of the urinary tract or kidney tissue. It is up-regulated by proinflammatory cytokines gamma interferon and TNF α [57]. These molecules are known to attract neutrophils to the kidney during infection, and hence, the consequent RPS that may occur, as explained previously [15].
- 7. In cell culture, interferon and toll-like receptor agonists increased APOL1 expression by up to 200-fold; in some cases with the appearance of transcripts not detected under basal conditions. PolyI:C, a double-stranded RNA TLR3 agonist, increased APOL1 expression by up-regulating interferon directly or through an interferon-independent, IRF-3-dependent pathway [46].
- The innate immune response to bacterial UTI also involves IRF-3 stimulating pathway, and there may be an increased APOL1 expression [46]. IRF3 _925 A/G and _776 C/T polymorphisms involved in neutrophil recruitment are strongly associated with febrile UTI susceptibility [46].
- Little is still known about the roles of APOL1 in kidney disease. Over time, there has been an extension in the spectrum of APOL1-associated kidney diseases, including systemic lupus erythematosus [57,58], membranous nephropathy [59], sickle cell disease [60], and even an association of two risk variants of APOL1 in diabetic patients with CKD [61,39].

This study hypothesizes that APOL1 may be associated with RPS of UTI and that UTI is a trigger that determines RPS in susceptible individuals with APOL1 risk variants.

In addition to the limited availability of DMSA scanner, the issues of cost and exposure to radiation in children have prompted researchers to seek clinical or laboratory predictors of RPS. Most of the studies on the prevalence and clinical predictors of RPS following UTI were conducted in Europe, North America, Australia, and the Middle East and in Asia, with little or no data from sub-Saharan Africa, a region of the

world where the APOL1 risk alleles are highly prevalent [62-73]. The researchers in these other continents have reported the risk factors for renal scarring in children with UTI to include age at diagnosis, gender, delayed treatment, recurrent infections, peak of fever, laboratory indices of inflammation (total white blood cell, WBC, count; procalcitonin, PCT; and C-reactive protein, CRP, concentration), the extent of renal parenchymal lesions, race or ethnicity, and the presence of VUR [62-73]. In fact, in a systematic review by Shaikh et al, VUR was found to be an independent risk factor for RPS [74], and VUR, notably, is also the most important risk factor for RPS following UTI [30]. Although VUR is rare in black children compared with their white counterparts [75], blacks are known to be more prone to kidney damage [37,38]; so it is possible that this predisposition is by far more potent and basically removes the advantages conferred by the lower rates of VUR. In addition, Ataei et al [76] and Benador et al [77] did not find age less than 5 years to be a predictor of RPS in their studies, and other authors also did not find any risk factor predictive of RPS in their studies [78,79]. Furthermore, in a meta-analysis by Faust et al, RPS was reported more among children in Asia than in the Middle East or in Australia [80], indicating a racial predisposition to RPS.

In view of the conflicting reports regarding the predictors of RPS among children with UTI, carrying out a well-designed, highly powered prospective cohort study to determine the risk of acquiring RPS in Nigerian children with a febrile UTI will contribute to the existing data of RPS in children with UTI. The findings of this study will for the first time provide information on the susceptibility factors ethnic sub-Saharan Africans may have for the development of RPS following a febrile UTI.

Africa, and in fact Nigeria, has complex populations and variations in climate, diet, and exposure to infectious diseases, which makes it a good setting for studying diversities in human genetics and phenotypes [81]. In this way, this work proposes to study the effects of APOL1 kidney risk variants on the acquisition of RPS following a febrile UTI in Nigerian under-five children. A better understanding of the risk factors for RPS following a febrile UTI would allow for individualized care models that would allow for a better prediction of RPS.

The overarching hypotheses are that RPS is a common complication of a febrile UTI in Nigerian under-fives and that the possession of APOL1 kidney risk variants increases the risk of RPS in these children. The study also proposes that clinical and laboratory predictors of RPS exist among children presenting with a first febrile UTI.

Specific Aims and Hypotheses

Specific Aim 1: To Determine the Prevalence of Urinary Tract Infection Among Febrile Under-Five Children Attending the Emergency Pediatric Unit of the National Hospital, Abuja, Nigeria

Hypothesis 1: UTI is common among Nigerian under-fives with fever, with or without a specific source of the fever.

The presence of UTI among Nigerian children aged between >1 month and 60 months, presenting with axillary temperature

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e156/

 \geq 37.5°C at the emergency pediatric unit (EPU) shall be determined. Children less than 1 month of age shall be excluded because their clinical presentations are unique. This is because they may present with hypothermia instead of fever [82]. There is also the need for immediate empiric antibiotics for the febrile neonate [82]. Also to be excluded are children who have been treated for UTI, children who have been on antibiotics 2 weeks before presentation, and children with known a neurological lesion causing bladder dysfunction, or those with a known stone disease. Urine collection will occur before the commencement of antibiotics if indicated for the presenting fever, as a single dose of an effective antibiotic rapidly sterilizes the urine. A midstream, clean-catch specimen will be obtained from children who have urinary control. A properly labeled universal bottle will be used to collect the urine sample. Prior cleansing of the perineum or urethral orifice will be done. In the infant or child unable to void on request, the urine specimen for culture will be obtained by suprapubic aspiration or urethral catheterization, and the procedures will follow the standard sterile technique. Suprapubic aspiration will also be the method of choice for obtaining urine from uncircumcised boys with a redundant or tight foreskin, from girls with tight labial adhesions, and from children of either sex with clinically significant periurethral irritation [2]. When tests on the urine will not be performed within the first hour of urine collection, urine will be stored in the refrigerator (at 4°C) and will be tested within 4 hours of storage in the refrigerator [8,83]. Urine refrigerated will be kept at room temperature for 15 min before tests will be performed on them [83]. The urine so collected will be divided into two equal parts-one part for urine culture and the other part for dipstick urinalysis, enhanced urinalysis, and automated urinalysis. UTI will be defined as a positive test result for pyuria by either microscopy (≥5 WBCs per high-power field, [HPF] in uncentrifuged urine specimen) or dipstick test (positive leucocyte esterase test) and a positive growth on culture of at least 50,000 colony-forming unit (CFU) per mL of a single uropathogen in urine specimen obtained by catheterization or greater than 100,000 CFU per mL of a single uropathogen in clean-catch urine specimen or any uropathogen growth in urine obtained suprapubically [84]. Urine confirmation for UTI shall be done at the microbiology laboratory of the National Hospital, Abuja, and urinary inoculation on culture media and interpretation shall be done by a consultant microbiologist. Antibiotic treatment will be started empirically for all children as soon as possible based on epidemiology data at the National Hospital and, if required, changed to appropriate antibiotics according to the results of the sensitivity tests. A study proforma will be used to obtain the following information from the subjects: (1) sociodemographic data: age, gender, place of residence (urban or rural), ethnicity or tribe, and socioeconomic status of the household; (2) past medical history: prior use of antibiotics, past history of UTI, family history of recurrent UTI, family or subjects' history of congenital anomaly of the urogenital tract (ie, VUR), prior history of worm infestations, history of constipation, and history of breastfeeding in the first 6 postnatal months; (3) symptom: jaundice, poor feeding, vomiting, diarrhea, irritability, strong smelling urine, abdominal pain, flank or back pain, irritability, dysuria, frequency, dribbling, poor stream, or straining to void; (4) signs: acutely

ill-looking or not, degree of fever (\geq 37.5-38.5, >38.5-38.9, \geq 39) and duration of fever before presentation (0-5 days, 6-14 days, >14 days), undernutrition as determined from anthropometric (height or length, weight, midarm circumference, occipitofrontal circumference) measurement, tenderness of the flank or costovertebral angle, suprapubic tenderness, abdominal tenderness, circumcision, signs of irritation on the external genitalia, pinworms, vaginitis, trauma, or sexual abuse; and (5) comorbidity: malaria, HIV, sickle cell disease, sepsis, upper respiratory tract infection or otitis media, pneumonia, nephrotic syndrome (NS), viral exanthema, malignancies, etc.

Specific Aim 2: To Determine the Prevalence of Renal Parenchymal Scarring Among Febrile Under-Five Nigerian Children With a Confirmed Urinary Tract Infection

Hypothesis 2: RPS is a common complication of UTI among febrile under-five Nigerian children.

RPS shall be determined with technetium Tc 99m DMSA renal scintigraphy. However, as studies have demonstrated that many abnormalities seen in DMSA scan done at 2 weeks resolve over time, and that little benefit exists in doing DMSA scan at 2 weeks, DMSA scan will be performed 6 months after the treatment for UTI to confirm or rule out chronic parenchymal scarring [8,85,86]. The DMSA scanning will be done at the National Hospital, Abuja, under the supervision of a consultant radionuclide physician. A kidney without uptake defect and 45% or greater relative (split) function will be classified as normal (DMSA class 0), and a kidney with decreased or absent uptake in one or more areas, or relative function less than 45% will be considered abnormal. The extent of kidney damage will be graded arbitrarily as class 1-uptake defect with 45% or greater relative function, class 2-40% to 44% relative function, and class 3-less than 40% relative function. In cases of bilateral renal damage, the kidneys will be individually classified by uptake defect extent. In cases of unilateral duplication, the expected mean normal split function will shift from 50% to 54%. Thus, the lower limit of normality will be considered at 49% [87].

Specific Aim 3: To Perform Genotyping and Analysis of Known Disease Susceptible Variants in the Apolipoprotein L1 Gene in Children With Renal Parenchymal Scarring Following Febrile Urinary Tract Infection

Hypothesis 3: APOL1 nephropathy risk variants G1 and/or G2 are associated with RPS following a febrile UTI.

For DNA samples, blood samples will be obtained from all children with confirmed UTI. We shall collect about 1.5 mL of whole venous blood. DNA will be extracted using labeled collection tubes for blood. All samples will be allocated a unique identifier and will be stored at -4° C. The blood samples shall be shipped to a reputable diagnostic molecular laboratory in London, United Kingdom. The new *Axion Genome-Wide Pan-African Array Set* will be used for the genome-wide genotyping. At the least, three specific APOL1 candidate single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) will be genotyped, including

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e156/

rs73885319 and rs60910145 in G1 and rs71785313 in G2 [51]. Cases would then be children with no VUR who develop RPS at 6 months following UTI, and controls will be children with confirmed UTI but without RPS scarring at 6 months.

Specific Aim 4: To Determine the Association Between Vesicoureteral Reflux and Febrile Urinary Tract Infection

Hypothesis 4: VUR is common in Nigerian under-fives with febrile UTI.

Micturating cystourethrogram (MCUG) shall be performed at 2 weeks of follow-up on children with confirmed UTI who also have abnormal renal and bladder ultrasound (RBUS) features, including hydronephrosis, scarring, high-grade VUR, or obstructive uropathy, in line with the 2011 American Academy of Pediatrics Clinical Practice Guideline that took into consideration the fact that MCUG is an uncomfortable, costly procedure that involves exposure to radiation [8]. The RBUS shall be done routinely at the first contact for all children with confirmed UTI.

At this time point (2 weeks), the MCUG will be done when the child must have received the full course of antibiotics treatment for the UTI. VUR will be graded into five classes as follows [88]: grade I—only fills the ureter but no dilation; grade II—fills ureter, pelvis, and calyces but without dilation and normal appearing calyces; grade III—mild or moderate dilation of the ureter and pelvis but no or only slight blunting of the fornices; grade IV—moderate dilation or tortuosity of the ureter with mild dilation of renal pelvis and calyces and blunting of the calyces; and grade V—gross dilation and tortuosity of the ureter, gross dilation of renal pelvis and calyces, and papillary impressions are no longer visible in most calyces.

The RBUS and the MCUG will be done by a consultant radiologist at the radiological department of the National Hospital, Abuja.

Specific Aim 5: To Assess the Association Between Predictor Variables Assessed at the Time of the Febrile Urinary Tract Infection and the Development of Renal Parenchymal Scarring at 6 Months of Follow-Up

Hypothesis 5a: Clinical and laboratory variables exist that can predict the risk of RPS at 6 months following a febrile UTI.

Hypothesis 5b: Serum TNF- α is more sensitive and specific than IFN- γ , PCT, CRP, erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), and polymorphonuclear cell count in predicting renal RPS following a febrile UTI.

A comprehensive data of the sociodemographic, clinical signs and symptoms, examination findings, and the presumptive diagnoses will be collected on the first encounter for each child after informed consent has been obtained from the parents or caregivers of the children. About 2 mL of blood will be collected for complete blood counts, ESR, CRP, PCT, TNF- α , and IFN- γ . Other routine investigations will be as for the diagnostic work-up toward the presumptive diagnosis. The following factors will be considered for inclusion in the prediction model for RPS:
age, sex, ethnicity, measured temperature at the time of diagnosis, duration of fever before presentation, grade of VUR, the organism isolated from culture (*Escherichia coli* vs other), results of renal ultrasonography (normal vs any abnormality), and levels of inflammatory markers (CRP, ESR, TNF- α , IFN- γ , PCT, and polymorphonuclear cells).

Elevated acute phase reactants will be taken as follows: CRP >40 mg/L [89], ESR >20 mm/hour [90], PCT \ge 0.5 ng/mL [91], and polymorphonuclear cells count >60% [92].

PCT is produced by the liver and peripheral blood mononuclear cells and modulated by lipopolysaccharides and sepsis-related cytokines. PCT is very specific for bacterial infection and helps to distinguish between viral and bacterial infections, which are particularly useful in children [93].

Although TNF- α and IFN- γ are both immunomodulating and proinflammatory cytokines, TNF- α secretion by activated macrophages is via bacterial lipopolysaccharide, whereas, IFN- γ is critical for innate and adaptive immunity against viral, some bacterial, and protozoal infections [94,95]. Thus, this study proposes that TNF- α may be more specific and sensitive than IFN- γ and other proinflammatory proteins in detecting the host's inflammatory response to invading bacterial UTI and hence, the consequent RPS.

Expected Impact of Study

This study is important because it is coming at a time when genetic studies have started to explain the differences in the predisposition to kidney diseases in blacks compared with white. The study seeks to unravel for the first time the potential role of APOL1 kidney risk alleles in the evolution of RPS consequent on febrile UTI. The prevention of RPS is the most important goal of all therapies for childhood UTI, and if APOL1 kidney risk variants are shown to be associated with RPS, it will offer less invasive genetic biomarkers for predicting children who will develop RPS following UTI. This approach will reduce the need for urinary tract imaging that is expensive and exposes children to toxic radiation. This study will also offer an opportunity for clinical and translational research of kidney disease, as it will expose the researcher to training in genomic science and genetic studies.

Significance of Study

The significance of study is as follows:

- Although children with UTI tend to present with fever, it is often difficult on clinical grounds to distinguish UTI from other febrile illness. This makes UTI one of the most often missed diagnoses in the pediatric wards in developing countries [96,97]. UTI, whether confirmed or undiagnosed, has greater significance in childhood than in adults as most renal scars occur after such infections in the first 5 years of life [6-8,98]. The finding of this study would add to the body of evidence, suggesting that all children aged less than 5 years presenting with fever at the EPU be screened for UTI.
- 2. The long-term complications of febrile UTI (APN) have been previously studied, and they include the risk of RPS, hypertension, preeclampsia, and ESKD that may ultimately

require dialysis or renal transplantation [99]. These long-term complications have been linked with the evolution of RPS. This will be the first comprehensive study that would determine the clinical and laboratory risk factors of RPS acquisition following a febrile UTI in African children, resident in Nigeria. The study may produce an easily implementable clinical and laboratory prediction models that could be used to identify children at risk for renal scarring. Furthermore, if the risk of developing RPS following a febrile UTI is sufficiently high, it would make necessary the request for DMSA scan a worthwhile and cost-effective diagnostic follow-up in a low-income country such as Nigeria.

3. Some researchers did not find any clinical predictors of RPS following UTI [77,78]; a recent meta-analysis by Shaikh et al in 2014 also could not make a conclusive recommendation for the use of PCT, CRP, and ESR [65] in predicting APN from cystitis because of paucity of studies. The target population of the present research will therefore add to the pool of information that seeks to determine the potential role of acute phase reactants, including ESR, CRP, PCT, TNF- α , and IFN- γ in predicting the risk of renal parenchymal involvement and subsequent RPS in febrile children with UTI. In particular, the research would seek to determine the role of TNF- α and IFN- γ in predicting RPS, as these proinflammatory cytokines are known to up-regulate the expression of APOL1 in the kidney tissues [55,56].

4. RPS following UTI is an important cause of renal morbidity in children. Studies have shown that the intensity of the inflammatory response following infection is related to the risk of RPS. However, genetic variability in this response has not been well studied [30]. This study proposes propose that possession of G1 and/or G2 APOL1 kidney risk alleles pose a "gain-of injury" in the evolution of RPS following a febrile UTI. If APOL1 risk variants are found to be associated with RPS, it would make a strong case of assaying for APOL1 risk variants as a genetic biomarker for RPS among febrile black African under-five children with UTI. It would eliminate the need for exposure to expensive DMSA irradiation for diagnosing RPS.

5. VUR is one of the most common inherited diseases of the genitourinary tract in children. The incidence of primary VUR is 1% in normal infants, whereas it is 30% in infants presenting with UTI [100]. VUR notably is also the most important risk factor for RPS following pyelonephritis [30]. However, in a Nigerian 5-year prospective study that involved 699 patients with renal disorders, although UTI accounted for most of the renal disorders (68.9%), no child was found with VUR [101]. This study will add to the pool of data seeking to determine the contribution of VUR to UTI and subsequent RPS in Nigerian children.

6. Presently, there is a paucity of epidemiologic, genomics, and translational studies of kidney disease among Africans. There is inadequate knowledge and exposure to genetic and translational longitudinal studies. The future of predictive, preventive, and individualized medicine in Africa is therefore gloomy but could be remedied by training more clinician researchers. Hopefully, there is a lot to be gained

XSL•FO RenderX

by the researcher in terms of training and exposure in the process of executing this research work.

The researcher's capacity to conduct this study is presented in Multimedia Appendix 1.

Methods

Experimental Design

This is a prospective, observational, longitudinal, case-control cohort study involving febrile under-five children presenting at the EPU of the National Hospital, Abuja. The conceptual framework is as depicted in Multimedia Appendix 2. The initial framework was originally from the schematic illustration of the pathogenesis of UTI by Johnson et al [102].

Study Environment

The National Hospital is located in Abuja, the Federal Capital Territory of the Federal Republic of Nigeria. Abuja is located in the North Central Geo-Political Zone of Nigeria. It occupies a land area of 7753.9 square kilometers [103]. Abuja grew by 139.7% from 2000 to 2010, making it the fastest growing city in the world [104].

Target Population

As of 2016, Abuja's population is estimated at 6 million persons [105]. Abuja is a newly created city where all Nigeria's 250 ethnic tribes are expected to live together in harmony. The indigenous inhabitants of Abuja are the Gbagyis, the Bassas, the Gwandaras, the Gedes, the Ganaganas, and the Koros; however, the major tribes of Hausa, Yoruba, and Igbo also reside in the city in large numbers. All the inhabitants of Abuja are expected to patronize the National Hospital, situated at the Independence Avenue, Phase 2, Abuja. The city would, therefore, provide a good repository of diverse genetic representation suitable for testing the influence of APOL1 kidney risk variants on RPS acquisition. The National Hospital was established under Decree 36 of 1999 but was commissioned on May 22, 1999 [106]. It is a tertiary health institution that prides itself as a tertiary health facility with a state-of-the-art technology in a conducive and clean environment. It is the only hospital in the whole of Northern Nigeria that has the radionuclide scanning machine, hence, the suitability for this study that seeks to determine the evolution of RPS following febrile UTI. In 2016, the hospital had a pediatric outpatient attendance of 1575, with an average of 132 children per month [107].

Study Population and Eligibility Criteria

The intention is to enroll a minimum sample size of 500 consecutive febrile under-five children, whose parents or caregivers consent to the study's objectives. This sample size was expanded from the 260 derived from the Leslie Kish formula [108] at a standard normal deviation of 1.96 (corresponding to 0.5% CI), with a degree of accuracy set at 0.05 and using the prevalence of 21.4% for UTI among febrile under-five children in a similar study by Adedoyin et al [12].

However, to test the study's hypotheses, cases will be children with a confirmed RPS following a febrile UTI, and an equal

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e156/

number of controls (age-, gender-, and ethnicity-matched children with a febrile UTI but without RPS) will be targeted from the sample size. The study would aim at having at least 50 cases and 50 controls.

The inclusion criteria are shown in Textbox 1. The exclusion criteria are shown in Textbox 2.

Recruitment

Four research assistants (RAs) will be employed for the purpose of recruiting the participants for this study. This will comprise 2 medical doctors and 2 nurses. The medical doctors shall be involved in conducting the dipstick urinalysis, automated urinalysis, anthropometrical measurements, and the collection of urine and blood samples from the recruited participants. The nurses will be in charge of obtaining informed consent, the administration of the questionnaire, and the follow-up of the recruited subjects to the radiological department of the National Hospital, Abuja. The RAs will be trained on the concept and objectives of the study and the quality and culture appropriateness of the study's questionnaire will be discussed with them. The proficiency of the RAs will be verified via role-playing. The study will use brochures, posters, flyers, newsletters, and family engagement to promote recruitment and retention within the study cohort. Parents or caregivers of febrile children coming to the EPU will be approached to be screened for enrollment. Furthermore, the study shall engage the services of a microbiologist, a radiologist, and a radionuclide physician. The microbiologist will be responsible for doing urine culture and interpretation, urine microscopy, and enhanced urinalysis. The radiologist shall be responsible for doing the RBUS and the MCUG. The radionuclide physician shall be responsible for the DMSA scanning for detecting APN and RPS.

Financial compensation will be made available for parents or caregivers who would have to bring their infants back to the National Hospital for MCUG at 14 days and for the DMSA scan at 6 months, following the treatment for the febrile UTI. To this end, the mobile telephone numbers of the consenting parents or caregivers of the children will be obtained for tracking after discharge from the hospital. In the same way, extra efforts will be made to obtain traceable home addresses of the study participants. Attrition would be minimized by ensuring that parents or caregivers fully understand this responsibility or expectation of study's protocol at the time of signing the consent forms.

Obtaining Ethical Access

Ethical approval for the study shall be obtained from the research and ethics committee of the National Hospital, Abuja and the institutional review board of the university that will be willing to supervise this proposal as a PhD thesis. A written informed consent (see Multimedia Appendix 3) shall be obtained from parents or caregivers of all children that will make the sample population of this study. The confidentiality and the privacy of research participants will be protected. The details of the informed consenting are as contained in Step 1 under the enrollment below. A rapid direct data sharing with the research community will be in accordance with the National Institutes of Health data sharing policy.

XSL•FO

Textbox 1. Inclusion criteria.

- Consecutive febrile children (≥1 month-59 months of age) presenting at the emergency pediatric unit (EPU) of the National Hospital, Abuja, whose parents or caregivers give consent to the study.
- Fever is defined as axillary temperature \geq 37.5 °C [109] using the mercury thermometer.
- Urinary tract infection (UTI) will be defined as a positive test result for pyuria by either microscopy (≥5 white blood cells per high-power field in uncentrifuged urine specimen) or dipstick test (positive leucocyte esterase test) and a positive growth on culture of at least 50,000 colony-forming unit (CFU) per mL of a single uropathogen in urine specimen obtained by catheterization or greater than 100,000 CFU per mL of a single uropathogen in clean-catch urine specimen or any uropathogen growth in urine obtained suprapublcally [84].
- Renal parenchymal scarring (RPS) will be defined as a kidney with a decreased or an absent uptake in one or more areas, or relative function less than 45% on a dimercaptosuccinic acid (DMSA) scan done at 6 months following a confirmed febrile UTI.
- Parents or caregivers' ability to understand and comply with planned study protocols.
- Parents or caregivers' ability to provide informed consent before recruitment into the study.
- Parents or caregivers residing in study area and at least within 5 miles radius, for easy follow-up and to reduce the number that may be lost to follow-up.

Textbox 2. Exclusion criteria.

- Febrile under-five children who had taken antibiotics in the preceding 2 weeks.
- Children who have been treated for urinary tract infection (UTI) before.
- Children with neurological lesion causing bladder dysfunction or those with known stone disease
- Children with known congenital abnormalities of the kidney and the urinary tract (CAKUT, ie, vesicoureteral reflux, VUR; cystic kidney diseases; renal dysplasia; renal hypoplasia).
- Children with HIV or AIDS and those with sickle cell anemia, as these diseases may confound the finding of renal parenchymal scarring (RPS).
- Children with mixed ethnicity defined as having more than one ethnic ancestry in the biological parents and grandparents.
- Children who are already part of another ongoing research effort.
- Children whose parents or caregivers will refuse to give informed consent for participating in the study.
- Children whose parents or caregivers are institutionalized (eg, prisoner, nursing home residents, and prisons).

Step-by-Step Recruitment Process for the Study

Step 1: Enrollment

The first step is to do screening to confirm study eligibility and provide participants with information about the study. A questionnaire (see Multimedia Appendix 4 for the sample of the study's questionnaire) assessing eligibility will be completed, and contact information, including mobile phone numbers of the parents or caregivers, their relatives, or neighbors will be obtained. Traceable home addresses of the participants will also be obtained. Informed consent will then be obtained from the parents or caregivers of the prospective study's participants. Consenting will be done in the privacy of the consultation room (isolated from ambient noise and distractions) where the participant is being attended to. Consenting will be in simple understandable English. When necessary, translations into the participants' native language will be done for a better understanding. Before signing the informed consent, the details of the consent form shall be orally reviewed with the potential participant and answers to any questions that the participant has concerning participation in the study shall be given. The original signed consent form will be stored in the participant's study file, and a copy of the signed consent form will be given to the participant. Specifically, the following must be accomplished during the informed consent process:

- 1. The participant will be informed that participation in the study is *voluntary* and that refusal to participate will involve no penalty or loss of benefits or negative impact on their medical care.
- 2. The participant will be informed of the *purpose* of the study and that it involves *research*.
- 3. The participant will be informed of *any alternative procedures*, if applicable.
- 4. The participant will be informed of any foreseeable *risks*.
- 5. The participant will be informed of any *benefits* from the research.
- 6. An outline of safeguards to protect participant *confidentiality* will be included, as well as an indication of the participant's right to withdraw without penalty. This would be balanced with a discussion of the effects withdrawals have on the study and the responsibility a participant has, within limits, to continue in the study if he or she decides to enroll.
- 7. The participant will be informed *whom to contact* for information about research subjects' rights, information about the research study, and in the event of research-related injury.
- 8. The participant will be informed as to whether or not *compensation* is offered for participation in the study and/or in the event of a medical injury.

- 9. The participant will be informed that he or she will be notified of any significant changes in the protocol that might affect their willingness to continue in the study.
- 10. The informed consent form will be duly signed or thumb-printed and dated by the participant or witness before initiation of any study-related activity.

Step 2: Obtaining the Enrollees' Sociodemographic Data, Other Relevant Information, Biological Specimens, and Renal and Bladder Ultrasound Scanning

A well-structured questionnaire (Multimedia Appendix 4) will be used to capture information relating to sociodemographics and other relevant information that may confound the outcome (UTI). It will take approximately 30 to 45 min to complete the questionnaire. The information the questionnaire seeks to obtain shall include the following:

- 1. Sociodemographic data: age as at last birthday, gender, place of residence (urban or rural), ethnicity or tribe, and socioeconomic status of the household
- Past medical history: prior use of antibiotics, past history of UTI, family history of recurrent UTI, family or subjects' history of congenital anomaly of the urogenital tract (ie, VUR), prior history of worm infestations, history of constipation, and history of breastfeeding in the first 6 postnatal months
- 3. Symptoms: jaundice, poor feeding, vomiting, diarrhea, irritability, strong smelling urine, abdominal pain, flank or back pain, irritability, dysuria, frequency, dribbling, poor stream, or straining to void
- 4. Signs: acutely ill-looking or not, fever (degree and duration before presentation), undernutrition as determined from anthropometric (height or length, weight, midarm circumference, occipitofrontal circumference) measurement, tenderness of the flank or costovertebral angle, suprapubic tenderness, abdominal tenderness, circumcision, signs of irritation on the external genitalia, pinworms, vaginitis, trauma, or sexual abuse
- 5. Comorbidity: malaria, sepsis, upper respiratory tract infection or otitis media, pneumonia, NS, viral exanthema, malignancies, etc

The following biological specimen will be collected from the enrolled child:

- The urine sample will be collected as per the method relevant to the age of the child. Urine will be studied for culture and sensitivity and antimicrobial activity analysis. Furthermore, the urinalysis will be done by dipstick, urine microscopy, automated urinalysis, and enhanced urinalysis.
- About 2 mL of blood will be collected using the sterile procedure for each child and sent for complete blood count, polymorphonuclear cell counts, ESR, CRP, PCT, TNF-α, IFN-γ, HIV, and hemoglobin genotypes.
- Other laboratory work, including viral screening (hepatitis B or C), blood culture, stool microscopy, culture and sensitivity, cerebrospinal fluid culture and sensitivity, x-ray investigations, and joint fluid aspirate studies will be according to the diagnostic work-up for the particular child.
- 4. Additional 1.5 mL of blood shall be collected for APOL1 DNA analysis for all children with confirmed UTI.

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e156/

RBUS scan will be done for all children with a confirmed UTI.

Step 3: A 14-Day Follow-Up of Children With Confirmed Urinary Tract Infection for Micturating Cystourethrogram

Any child with a confirmed febrile UTI as discussed previously will be subjected to MCUG at 14 days follow-up, *only if* the RBUS shows features of hydronephrosis, scarring, high-grade VUR, or obstructive uropathy. The MCUG would then confirm VUR and its grade. If it happens that the child has been discharged before this time, the parents or caregivers shall be contacted to bring the child for MCUG. Before this time point (2 weeks), RAs will be in constant contact with the parents or caregivers of discharged children via telephone calls and SMS text messages (short message service, SMS).

Step 4: A 6-Month Follow-Up of Children With Confirmed Urinary Tract Infection

All children with a confirmed UTI but without a VUR are expected to have a DMSA scan at 6 months of follow-up for evaluation of chronic RPS. Before this time point (6 months), the RAs will also be in constant contact with the parents or caregivers of discharged children via telephone calls and SMS text messages. The flowchart of the four steps is summarized in Multimedia Appendix 5.

Laboratory Procedures and Measurements

Serum Analysis

A total of 3.5 mL will be collected from the recruited subjects in step 2. The blood collected will be allowed to clot and centrifuged to produce the serum for biochemical analysis that will include serum TNF- α , IFN- γ , PCT, and CRP. The WBC counts and the differentials (polymorphonuclear cells) will be measured using the automated hematological analyzer (SYSMEX automated hematology analyzer KX-21N, Sysmex Corporation, Kobe, Japan). Serum levels of TNF- α and IFN- γ will be assayed by ELISA (BD Biosciences, United States) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The TNF- α concentration will be calculated in the test samples on the basis of the curve produced by plotting the optical density values of the known standards (range: 7.5-500 pg/mL) on log-log graph paper.

The level of serum IFN- γ will also be detected with the IFN- γ ELISA kit. The detection limits of the kit for TNF- α and IFN- γ will be 2 and 1 pg/mL, respectively.

PCT will be measured with a quantitative immunoluminometric assay (LUMItest PCT, progressively replaced by PCT sensitive KRYPTOR, both from Brahms Diagnostica, Berlin, Germany), with a maximum interassay variation of approximately 0.3 ng/mL. CRP will be measured using the latex agglutination method and the automated method on Roche Integra 400 with an analytical goal of $\pm 10\%$.

DNA Analysis

This study will employ the new "Axiom Genome-Wide Pan-African Array Set" to perform the genome-wide genotyping for variants in the APOL1 gene rather than the limited candidates' SNPs (ie, rs73885319 and rs60910145 in G1 and rs71785313 in G2). DNA samples will be prepared and brought

XSL•FO RenderX

to a concentration of 100 ng required per array in the *Axiom Genome-Wide Pan-African Array Set.* The manufacturer's protocol for Axiom 2.0 Assay Manual Workflow will be used for sample processing and preparation for genotyping. The Axiom genotyping array data will be analyzed by use of Affymetrix Power Tools to perform quality control analysis and sample and/or SNP filtering before the downstream analysis. The DNA analysis will be done at a reputable laboratory.

Urine Culture

The urine culture will be done within 1 hour of collection, employing the quantitative method as described by Guttmann and Stokes [110]. Each uncentrifuged urine sample will be well mixed and inoculated unto plates of cystine lactose electrolyte deficient medium and blood agar as described by Urquhart and Gould [111] and incubated aerobically at 37°C for 24 hours after which the colonies will be counted with a colony counter.

The bacterial isolates will be identified based on colony morphology characteristics, Gram stain reaction, and biochemical tests using standard techniques [112]. Antibiotic sensitivity pattern of the isolates will be determined by the disc diffusion method in accordance with the National Committee for Clinical Laboratory Standards [113]. The discs will be placed on the agar surface and incubated for 24 hours. After incubation, the diameter of the zone of inhibition will be measured and compared with a zone diameter interpretative chart to determine the sensitivity of the isolates to the antibiotics.

When tests on the urine will not be performed within the first hour of urine collection, urine will be stored in the refrigerator (at 4° C) and will be tested within 4 hours of storage in the refrigerator [114]. Urine refrigerated will be kept at room temperature for 15 min before tests will be performed on them [114].

Dipstick Urine Analysis

The uncentrifuged urine sample will be used, and the procedure will follow a standard method. The analysis will specifically look for leukocyte esterase, nitrite, hematuria, and proteinuria.

Microscopic Urine Analysis

The microscopic analysis will take place after centrifuging of the urine and will follow the standard procedure [114]. The finding of >5 WBCs per HPF in a centrifuged urine specimen will be considered as pyuria. Bacteriuria is the finding of bacteria on urine microscopy.

Enhanced Urinalysis

Uncentrifuged urine will be drawn into a Neubauer hemocytometer via capillary action [115]. Pyuria will be assessed by counting WBCs on each side of the chamber, averaging the value and multiplying by 1.1 to obtain the number of WBCs per mm³. Two drops of uncentrifuged urine will be placed on a sterile slide within a standardized marked area of 1.5 cm diameter, air-dried, fixed, and Gram stained. Bacteriuria will be assessed as the average number of bacteria per 10 oil immersion fields; morphology and Gram-stained smear results would be reported.

Automated Urinalysis

Automated urinalysis [115] operates on the principle of flow cell digital image capture in combination with a trained neural network (Auto-Particle Recognition, APR software). Aspirated urine is hydrodynamically focused between two layers of suspending fluid (planar flow), forcing particles to orient in a single plane facing a microscope objective lens coupled to a digital camera. Five hundred fields of digital image are captured per specimen. APR software is programmed to recognize the size, shape, contrast, and texture of urine particles. APR classifies particles into 12 categories, including red blood cells, WBC, WBC clumps, hyaline casts, unclassified casts, squamous epithelial cells, nonsquamous epithelial cells, yeast, bacteria, unclassified crystals, mucus, and sperm. Representative images are then screened by a technician for accuracy and confirmed or adjusted accordingly. For this study, digital images will be stored for subsequent editing by a single experienced technician (DL). Dipstick results will be obtained by reflectance spectroscopy and included pH, specific gravity, nitrite, and leukocyte esterase. The automated WBC count is reported per HPF, and a conversion factor of 5.5 will be used to convert the automated WBC values reported per HPF to mm³.

Other Tests

Other investigations, including blood culture, joint aspirates for microbiology study, chest x-ray, stool microscopy culture, and sensitivity will be according to individual appropriateness.

Renal and Bladder Ultrasonography

RBUS will be requested for all bacteriologically confirmed cases of UTI while they are still on admission. All children will be examined in a warm room. Mothers will be requested to give water to the children to drink 1 to 1.5 hours before scanning. The abdominopelvic scan will be done using an Ultrasound SDD-3500 Plus, Japan 2005 scan machine with a 3-5 MHz curvilinear transducer. With the patient lying supine, the abdomen will be exposed, and gel will be applied. The transducer will be placed on the abdomen and gently moved laterally to the right and the left flanks from the midabdomen for the visualization of the right and the left kidney, respectively. The transducer will also be moved to the suprapubic region to localize the urinary bladder, especially when adequately distended with urine.

Voiding Cystourethrography

VCUG is after antibiotic therapy and will be done at 2 weeks for cases of confirmed UTI having hydronephrosis, scarring, high-grade VUR, or obstructive uropathy on RBUS. Children will be told to void (for those who can obey a command), after which, a preliminary coned down view of the bladder is taken. With the patient lying supine on the x-ray table and under aseptic technique, a lubricated catheter will be introduced into the bladder, and any residual urine will also be drained. A total of 150 mL of contrast medium (Urografin or Utravist) will be introduced into the urinary bladder until it is adequately distended. When the radiologist is convinced that the child will micturate or when the child shows the urge to micturate, the catheter will then be removed quickly. Spot films will then be taken during micturition. Films of the entire urethra and a

full-length view of the abdomen will also be taken to demonstrate any reflux into these organs.

Dimercaptosuccinic Acid Scan

The static renal scintigraphy will be done 2 to 4 hours after DMSA injection at a dose of 1 MBq/kg body weight (minimum 15 MBq). Planar images will be obtained by a high-resolution collimator in one posterior and two oblique projections with 300,000 counts in the posterior view. All data files will be evaluated by the consultant nuclear medicine specialist.

The maximum irradiation dose would be 2 millisieverts (I millisievert from MCUG and 1 millisiervert from DMSA scan [116])

Specimen Management

All specimens will be properly labeled and secured in a specimen bag with an accompanying laboratory request form. All specimens will be secured in a specimen carrier and transported to the study laboratory. All specimens will be delivered to the laboratory no longer than 3 hours after collection. Subject enrollment will occur only during weekdays and between 8.00 AM to 4 PM for logistic reasons. Specimens will be duly processed, and preliminary culture results will be made available to the researcher and the attending physician during the first 48 hours after enrollment and final results within 5 days. All clinical samples will be carefully labeled and coded using freezer-resistant labels. An electronic storage file will be developed to facilitate storage and retrieval of specimens.

- 2 mL of blood will be allowed to clot for 30 min, centrifuge for 20 min at 2400 rpm, and store at 4°C and ship with cold packs for TNF-α AND IFN-γ assay.
- 1.5 mL of blood, stored at 4°C and ship with cold packs for DNA analysis.
- Whenever there is a requirement to store sample at -20°C or -80°C, the freezer at the Professor Obaro's Research Laboratory of the International Foundation Against Infectious Disease in Nigeria (IFAIN) will be used.
- A database will be created for logging all stored samples.

Data Management

All participants will have a study identification to be used on study's questionnaire and biospecimens. Questionnaires will be kept without patients' identification information in a secured locked location as per the policies of Institutional Research and Ethics Board per site. All data will be checked for consistency, and outliers will be identified by examining empirical distributions of each outcome All data will be entered into REDCap, a secured online tool.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis will be done with SPSS version 21 (IBM Corp).

Statistical Analysis for Specific Aim 1

For numerical characteristics with symmetrical distribution, means and SD will be used as a measure of dispersion, whereas median and the interquartile range will be used to measure the central tendency for skewed numerical data. For categorical variables, proportions and percentage distribution would be described. Age grouping (≥ 1 month-2 months, >2 months-12 months, >12 months-24 months, >24 months- 59 months) will be done to take care of the known age-dependent risk of UTI [2]. Prevalence rates with 95% CIs will be calculated for UTI. Proportion distribution of UTI across the comorbidities will be described. The screening (ie, sensitivity, specificity, negative and positive predictive values) values of nitrite, leucocyte esterase, proteinuria, and hematuria on dipstick urinalysis will be compared with the urine culture. Furthermore, pyuria and bacteriuria identified on microscopic analysis and on enhanced urinalysis will be compared with bacteriologically confirmed UTI for sensitivity, specificity, and negative and positive predictive values. The dipstick urinalysis will be compared with the automated urinalysis in terms of screening values for UTI as confirmed by the urine culture. For children with a confirmed UTI, comparisons will be made between potential predictor variables (ie, sociodemographic variables, past medical history, symptoms and signs, and comorbidities) and UTI using chi-square test of proportions or, in the case of small samples, Fisher exact test. Predictors that attained significance at P value of .05 (except a priori predictors such as age and grade of fever, regardless of the *P* values) will be considered for multiple logistic regressions to evaluate the possibility of confounding in the relationship with UTI. For all analyses, P values less than .05 will be considered statistically significant.

Statistical Analysis for Specific Aim 2

The prevalence rates of children who developed RPS will be calculated. Cases shall be children who develop RPS consequent to febrile UTI and who also do not have VUR. Controls shall be children with confirmed UTI but who do not develop RPS. The risk of developing RPS across the age groups (≥ 1 month-2 months, >2 months-12 months, >12 months-24 months, >24 months-59 months) will be determined. Proportion distribution of RPS in children with UTI will also be done across the various potential risk factors of RPS, including age at diagnosis of UTI, gender, delayed treatment (>6 days of fever), peak of fever, laboratory indices of inflammation (total WBC count, ESR, IFN- γ , TNF α , PCT, and CRP concentration), the extent of renal parenchymal lesions, ethnicity (the major Nigerian ethnic groups of the Yorubas, the Ibos, the Fulanis, the Hausas, and others categorized as Others), and the presence of VUR. Ethnicity of the child will be that of his biological father and mother and the grandparents. Chi-square test of proportions or, in the case of small samples, Fisher exact test will be used to test the association between each of these risk factors and RPS. Predictors that attained significance at *P* value of .05 will be considered for multiple logistic regressions to evaluate the possibility of confounding in the relationship with RPS. For all analyses, P values less than .05 will be considered statistically significant.

Statistical Analysis for Specific Aim 3

The dependent variable is RPS and the independent variables will be the possession of either the G1 and/or the G2 APOL1 nephropathy risk variants. The possession of either the G1 and/or the G2 APOL1 will also be done among the cases defined by their ethnic groups of Yorubas, Ibos, Fulanis, Hausas, and Others. Ethnicity of the child will be that of his biological father

```
XSL•FO
```

and mother and the grandparents. Chi-square test of proportions or, in the case of small samples, Fisher exact test will be used to test the association between the possession of either the G1 and/or the G2 APOL1 risk variants and RPS. The APOL1 gene alleles associated with RPS will be described. Comparisons will be made between potential predictor variables and RPS using chi-square test of proportions or, in the case of small samples, Fisher exact test. At the least, the following factors will be considered for inclusion in the prediction model: age groups, sex, ethnicity, APOL1 gene allele, measured temperature at the time of diagnosis, duration of fever before presentation, the organism isolated from culture (E coli vs others), results of renal ultrasonography (normal vs any abnormality), and levels of inflammatory markers (TNF- α and INF- γ , CRP, ESR, PCT, and polymorphonuclear cells). In most cases, potential predictors will be dichotomized into either "yes" or "no." Predictors that attained significance at P value of .05 will be considered for multiple logistic regressions to evaluate the possibility of confounding in the relationship with RPS.

Statistical Analysis for Specific Aim 4

The outcome variable will be UTI, and the independent variables will be the various grades (I-V) of VUR. The effect of compounding with other significant risk factors (*P* value of .05) for UTI derivable from Specific Aim 1 above will also be determined using the multiple logistic regression analysis.

Statistical Analysis for Specific Aim 5

Comparisons will be made between clinical predictor variables (ie, age, gender, ethnicity, past medical history, symptoms and signs, and comorbidities) and RPS using chi-square test of proportions or, in the case of small samples, Fisher exact test. In most cases, potential predictors will be dichotomized into either "yes" or "no." Predictors that attained significance at *P* value of .05 will be considered for multiple logistic regressions to evaluate the possibility of confounding in the relationship with RPS. For laboratory predictors, the sensitivity, specificity, and negative and positive predictive values of serum TNF- α , INF- γ , PCT, CRP, ESR, and polymorphonuclear cell count in detecting RPS would be compared. For all analyses, *P* values less than .05 will be considered statistically significant.

Gene Analysis

All candidate gene analyses will be analyzed. Each of the SNPs to be examined will be analyzed individually with RPS. Logistic regression model will be used for RPS, and the likelihood ratio test for significance will be used. The overall test of genotypic association with two degrees of freedom and any statistical contrasts will be defined by three genetic models: dominant, additive, and recessive models, respectively (each with one degree of freedom), with and without adjustment for covariates. If the test of general association is significant, then three a priori genetic models will be explored, and the best genetic model will be selected without further adjustment for multiple comparisons. Multiple SNPs from each gene will be tested, and Bonferroni correction to account for multiple testing will be done. The effect size for each of the risk haplotypes will be tested using a generalized linear model defined depending on the outcome variable.

 Table 1 is the summary of the statistical analyses of the primary and secondary outcomes of the study.

Power Calculations

The graphical representation of the power to detect association in the 500 minimum sample size populations can be seen in Multimedia Appendix 6.

For the proposed 500 minimum sample size, and assuming frequency of the exposure risk of haplotypes of APOL1 G2 (2 risk alleles) at 15% in the general population [117], the calculation indicates that the proposed sample size provides sufficient power (\geq 80%) to detect significant association, if present.

Timeline of Study

Table 2 depicts the timeline of the research proposal that is expected to last for 3 years.

 Table 1. Statistical analyses of the primary and secondary outcomes of the study.

Outcome	Definition	Variable	Analyses
Primary			·
Urinary tract infection (UTI) among febrile children aged 1 month to 5 years	UTI will be defined as a positive test result for pyuria by either microscopy (≥5 white blood cells per high-power field in uncentrifuged urine specimen) or dipstick test (positive leuco- cyte esterase test) and a positive growth on culture of at least 50,000 colony-forming Unit per mL of a single uropathogen in urine speci- men obtained by catheterization or greater than 100,000 CFU per mL of a single uropathogen in clean-catch urine specimen or any uropathogen growth in urine obtained suprapu- bically	Dichotomous (yes or no)	Prevalence ratios, odds ratio (OR), 95% CI
Secondary			
Renal parenchymal scarring among febrile children aged 1 month to 5 years with con- firmed UTI	A kidney with decreased or absent uptake in one or more areas or relative function less than 45% on dimercaptosuccinic acid scan	Dichotomous (yes or no)	Prevalence ratio, OR, 95% CI, logistic regression

Table 2. Timeline of study

Activity	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3
Study year 1: 1-6 months			
Institutional review board approval	January to June		
Hiring and training of research assistants	January to June		
Engagement of microbiologist, radiologist, and radionuclide physician	January to June		
Study year 1: 6-12 months			
Project enrollment	July to December		
Shipping of samples for apolipoprotein L1 (APOL1) analysis	July to December		
Study year 2: 1-12months			
Project enrollment		January to December	
Shipping of samples for APOL1 analysis		January to December	
Study year 3: 1-6 months			
Project enrollment			January to June
Shipping of samples for APOL1 analysis			January to June
Study year 3: 6-12 months			
Analysis of data			July to December
Writing reports and manuscript			July to December
Defense of PhD thesis			July to December

Results

Primary Outcome

The primary outcome measure is UTI in febrile children aged 1 month to 5 years.

Secondary Outcome

The secondary outcome measure is RPS among the children with confirmed UTI. The study will show for the first time the burden of RPS following a febrile UTI among Nigerian under-five children. It will also highlight if the risk of acquiring RPS is dependent on having APOL1 kidney disease risk variants among the children with confirmed febrile UTI.

Participant recruitment for this case-control cohort study will commence when the researcher gets a placement for a PhD study and after securing adequate funding grants for the study. The study is expected to last for at least 3 years.

Discussion

Principal Findings

This study will employ the new Axiom Genome-Wide Pan-African Array Set to perform the genome-wide genotyping for variants in the APOL1 gene rather than the limited candidates' SNPs (ie, rs73885319 and rs60910145 in G1 and rs71785313 in G2). The Axiom Genome-Wide Pan-African Array Set is currently the first array optimized for coverage of multiple African ancestry populations, and it maximizes coverage of common and rare variants in population of Yoruba, Luhya, and Maasi ancestry and admixed populations with West African ancestry. Its coverage of common and rare allele is

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e156/

RenderX

 \geq 90% in Yoruba and \geq 85% in Luhya and Maasi. The array includes over 2,000,000 SNPs selected from HapMap, 1000 Genomes, the Southern African Genomes Projects, the Sanger Center Cancer Gene Census, and the National Human Genome Research Institute Catalog of Published Genome-Wide Association Studies, and the SNPs include important disease coding and biological categories such as SNPs, pharmacogenomics genes, cardiovascular genes. major histocompatibility complex genes, and immune and inflammation pathway genes.

Limitations: Potential Pitfalls and Alternatives

A major concern is getting funds to execute a study of this nature. However, through application for grants, it is hoped that there would be light at the end of the tunnel.

There is also a concern that there may be an insufficient sample size of children with RPS that would serve as cases. Although this may impact on statistical significance of predictor variables in regression analyses, this limitation will be surmounted by extending the study period until a satisfactory number of 50 is attained.

The pitfall of possible attrition at 2 weeks and 6-month time points will be reduced by ensuring that only parents or caregivers who fully understand the study protocol and are willing to comply with it are recruited into the study in the first place. A modest monetary incentive would also be provided when parents or caregivers bring their children at these two time points. Traceable home addresses and mobile telephone numbers of the participants would be gotten, and close contact would be maintained by periodic telephone calls.

In Nigeria, as in many sub-Saharan African countries, political and economic instability can hamper longitudinal biomedical research via incessant strikes and erratic essential services such as electricity. The engagement of the researcher in other large-scale studies would enable him to have access to the uninterrupted electricity supply already put in place by the IFAIN. Biological specimens requiring refrigeration (including -80°C freezers) will be kept at the IFAIN laboratory service in Abuja, pending the appropriate time of shipment of such specimens.

All genetic data will be checked for consistency, and outliers will be examined. Genotypic error will be examined by including blind replicates to assess assay reproducibility and the assessment of Hardy-Weinberg (H-W) proportion for each SNP. Reproducibility of the assay using replicate samples will be assessed using the kappa statistic. SNPs showing considerable discordance (kappa .9) will be discarded from subsequent analyses. Allele frequencies for each SNP will be computed and tested for departures from the H-W proportions. SNPs that persist out of H-W proportions after testing for genotyping error will be kept in the analyses as they may provide valuable insight into population ancestry, or signal a genome region for which the study sample is biased or is under selection pressure.

Acknowledgments

The author wishes to acknowledge Professors Stephen Obaro (of the University of Nebraska Medical Center, 982162 Nebraska Medical Center, Omaha, Nebraska 68198-2162, United States) and Abdulkareem Airede (of the College of Health Sciences, University of Abuja, Abuja, Nigeria), both of whom encouraged him to put this PhD proposal together.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

The researcher's capacity to conduct this study.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 122KB - resprot_v7i6e156_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

The conceptual framework of the study.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 163KB - resprot_v7i6e156_app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3

The informed consent form.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 45KB - resprot_v7i6e156_app3.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 4

Questionnaire.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 63KB - resprot_v7i6e156_app4.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 5

The flowchart of the study's four steps.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 26KB - resprot_v7i6e156_app5.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 6

The power chart to show the strength of association.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 29KB - resprot_v7i6e156_app6.pdf]

References

RenderX

 Marild S, Jodal U. Incidence rate of first-time symptomatic urinary tract infection in children under 6 years of age. Acta Paediatr 1998;87(5):549-552. [Medline: <u>9641738</u>]

- 2. Fisher DJ. Medscape. 2015. Pediatric urinary tract infection URL: <u>https://emedicine.medscape.com/article/969643-overview</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6zCNkaL99]
- Ibeneme CA, Oguonu T, Okafor HU, Ikefuna AN, Ozumba UC. Urinary tract infection in febrile under five children in Enugu, South Eastern Nigeria. Niger J Clin Pract 2014;17(5):624-628 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4103/1119-3077.141430] [Medline: 25244275]
- 4. Odubanjo MO, Okolo CA, Oluwasola AO, Arije A. End-stage renal disease in Nigeria: an overview of the epidemiology and the pathogenetic mechanisms. Saudi J Kidney Dis Transpl 2011 Sep;22(5):1064-1071 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 21912052]
- 5. Ulasi II, Ijoma CK. The enormity of chronic kidney disease in Nigeria: the situation in a teaching hospital in South-East Nigeria. J Trop Med 2010;2010:501957 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1155/2010/501957] [Medline: 20613945]
- Akinsola W, Odesanmi WO, Ogunniyi JO, Ladipo GO. Diseases causing chronic renal failure in Nigerians--a prospective study of 100 cases. Afr J Med Med Sci 1989 Jun;18(2):131-137. [Medline: <u>2547287</u>]
- Akinlua JT, Meakin R, Umar AM, Freemantle N. Current prevalence pattern of hypertension in Nigeria: a systematic review. PLoS One 2015;10(10):e0140021 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0140021] [Medline: 26461923]
- 8. Subcommittee on Urinary Tract Infection, Steering Committee on Quality Improvement and Management, Roberts KB. Urinary tract infection: clinical practice guideline for the diagnosis and management of the initial UTI in febrile infants and children 2 to 24 months. Pediatrics 2011 Sep;128(3):595-610. [doi: 10.1542/peds.2011-1330] [Medline: 21873693]
- 9. Feld LG, Mattoo TK. Urinary tract infections and vesicoureteral reflux in infants and children. Pediatr Rev 2010;31(11):451-463. [doi: 10.1542/pir.31-11-45]
- 10. Urinary tract infections. In: Pediatric Nehprology. Berlin: Springer-Verlag; 2009.
- Musa-Aisien AS, Ibadin OM, Ukoh G, Akpede GO. Prevalence and antimicrobial sensitivity pattern in urinary tract infection in febrile under-5s at a children's emergency unit in Nigeria. Ann Trop Paediatr 2003 Mar;23(1):39-45. [doi: 10.1179/000349803125002850] [Medline: 12648323]
- 12. Adedoyin OT, Oyeyemi BO, Aiyedehin OV. Screening of febrile children on hospital admission for urinary tract infections (UTI). Af J Clin Exp Micro 2003 Jan 1;4(1):56-62. [doi: <u>10.4314/ajcem.v4i1.7325</u>]
- Montini G, Tullus K, Hewitt I. Febrile urinary tract infections in children. N Engl J Med 2011 Jul 21;365(3):239-250. [doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1007755] [Medline: 21774712]
- Ambite I, Rydstrom G, Schwaderer AL, Hains DS. The genetics of urinary tract infections and the innate defense of the kidney and urinary tract. J Pediatr Genet 2016 Mar;5(1):25-32 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1055/s-0035-1557110] [Medline: 27617139]
- 15. Godaly G, Ambite I, Puthia M, Nadeem A, Ho J, Nagy K, et al. Urinary tract infection molecular mechanisms and clinical translation. Pathogens 2016 Feb 24;5(1):24 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3390/pathogens5010024] [Medline: 26927188]
- 16. Kucheria R, Dasgupta P, Sacks SH, Khan MS, Sheerin NS. Urinary tract infections: new insights into a common problem. Postgrad Med J 2005 Feb;81(952):83-86 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/pgmj.2004.023036] [Medline: 15701738]
- 17. Wullt B, Bergsten G, Fischer H, Godaly G, Karpman D, Leijonhufvud I, et al. The host response to urinary tract infection. Infect Dis Clin N Am 2003;17(2):279-301. [Medline: <u>12848471</u>]
- Ragnarsdóttir B, Jönsson K, Urbano A, Grönberg-Hernandez J, Lutay N, Tammi M, et al. Toll-like receptor 4 promoter polymorphisms: common TLR4 variants may protect against severe urinary tract infection. PLoS One 2010 May 20;5(5):e10734 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0010734] [Medline: 20505764]
- 19. Hussein A, Askar E, Elsaeid M, Schaefer F. Functional polymorphisms in transforming growth factor-beta-1 (TGFbeta-1) and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) genes modify risk of renal parenchymal scarring following childhood urinary tract infection. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2010 Mar;25(3):779-785. [doi: 10.1093/ndt/gfp532] [Medline: 19861314]
- 20. Konda R, Sato H, Sakai K, Sato M, Orikasa S, Kimura N. Expression of platelet-derived endothelial cell growth factor and its potential role in up-regulation of angiogenesis in scarred kidneys secondary to urinary tract diseases. Am J Pathol 1999 Nov;155(5):1587-1597. [doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)65475-2]
- 21. Konda R, Sato H, Sakai K, Abe Y, Fujioka T. Urinary excretion of vascular endothelial growth factor is increased in children with reflux nephropathy. Nephron Clin Pract 2004;98:73-78. [doi: 10.1159/000080676]
- Hawn TR, Scholes D, Wang H, Li SS, Stapleton AE, Janer M, et al. Genetic variation of the human urinary tract innate immune response and asymptomatic bacteriuria in women. PLoS One 2009 Dec 15;4(12):e8300 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0008300] [Medline: 20016852]
- 23. Cheng CH, Lee YS, Tsau YK, Lin TY. Genetic polymorphisms and susceptibility to parenchymal renal infection among pediatric patients. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2011 Apr;30(4):309-314. [doi: <u>10.1097/INF.0b013e3181ff84ff</u>] [Medline: <u>21042230</u>]
- 24. Karoly E, Fekete A, Banki NF, Szebeni B, Vannay A, Szabo AJ, et al. Heat shock protein 72 (HSPA1B) gene polymorphism and toll-like receptor (TLR) 4 mutation are associated with increased risk of urinary tract infection in children. Pediatr Res 2007;61(3):371-374. [doi: 10.1203/pdr.0b013e318030d1f4] [Medline: 17314700]
- Yin X, Hou T, Liu Y, Chen J, Yao Z, Ma C, et al. Association of toll-like receptor 4 gene polymorphism and expression with urinary tract infection types in adults. PLoS One 2010 Dec 3;5(12):e14223 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0014223] [Medline: 21151974]

- 26. Fischer H, Lutay N, Ragnarsdóttir B, Yadav M, Jonsson K, Urbano A, et al. Pathogen specific, IRF3-dependent signaling and innate resistance to human kidney infection. PLoS Pathog 2010;6(9):e1001109. [doi: <u>10.1371/journal.ppat.1001109</u>]
- Cotton SA, Gbadegesin RA, Williams S, Brenchley PE, Webb NJ. Role of TGF-beta1 in renal parenchymal scarring following childhood urinary tract infection. Kidney Int 2002 Jan;61(1):61-67 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1046/j.1523-1755.2002.00110.x] [Medline: 11786085]
- 28. Hussein A, Askar E, Elsaeid M, Schaefer F. Functional polymorphisms in transforming growth factor-beta-1 (TGFbeta-1) and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) genes modify risk of renal parenchymal scarring following childhood urinary tract infection. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2010 Mar;25(3):779-785. [doi: 10.1093/ndt/gfp532] [Medline: 19861314]
- 29. Grainger DJ, Heathcote K, Chiano M, Snieder H, Kemp PR, Metcalfe JC, et al. Genetic control of the circulating concentration of transforming growth factor type beta1. Hum Mol Genet 1999 Jan;8(1):93-97. [Medline: <u>9887336</u>]
- Gbadegesin RA, Cotton SA, Watson CJ, Brenchley PE, Webb NJ. Association between ICAM-1 Gly-Arg polymorphism and renal parenchymal scarring following childhood urinary tract infection. Int J Immunogenet 2006 Feb;33(1):49-53. [doi: 10.1111/j.1744-313X.2006.00565.x] [Medline: 16426244]
- 31. Cho SJ, Lee SJ. ACE gene polymorphism and renal scar in children with acute pyelonephritis. Pediatr Nephrol 2002 Jul;17(7):491-495. [doi: 10.1007/s00467-002-0902-6] [Medline: 12172760]
- 32. Ece A, Tekes S, Gürkan F, Bilici M, Budak T. Polymorphisms of the angiotensin converting enzyme and angiotensin II type 1 receptor genes and renal scarring in non-uropathic children with recurrent urinary tract infection. Nephrology (Carlton) 2005 Aug;10(4):377-381. [doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1797.2005.00430.x] [Medline: 16109085]
- Zaffanello M, Tardivo S, Cataldi L, Fanos V, Biban P, Malerba G. Genetic susceptibility to renal scar formation after urinary tract infection: a systematic review and meta-analysis of candidate gene polymorphisms. Pediatr Nephrol 2011 Jul;26(7):1017-1029. [doi: 10.1007/s00467-010-1695-7] [Medline: 21116828]
- Hewitt IK, Zucchetta P, Rigon L, Maschio F, Molinari PP, Tomasi L, et al. Early treatment of acute pyelonephritis in children fails to reduce renal scarring: data from the Italian Renal Infection Study Trials. Pediatrics 2008 Sep;122(3):486-490. [doi: <u>10.1542/peds.2007-2894</u>] [Medline: <u>18762516</u>]
- 35. Kiberd BA, Clase CM. Cumulative risk for developing end-stage renal disease in the US population. J Am Nephrol 2002 Jun 1;13(6):1635-1644. [doi: 10.1097/01.ASN.0000014251.87778.01] [Medline: 12039993]
- Genovese G, Friedman DJ, Ross MD, Lecordier L, Uzureau P, Freedman BI, et al. Association of trypanolytic ApoL1 variants with kidney disease in African Americans. Science 2010 Aug 13;329(5993):841-845 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1126/science.1193032] [Medline: 20647424]
- Kopp JB, Nelson GW, Sampath K, Johnson RC, Genovese G, An P, et al. APOL1 genetic variants in focal segmental glomerulosclerosis and HIV-associated nephropathy. J Am Soc Nephrol 2011 Nov;22(11):2129-2137 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1681/ASN.2011040388] [Medline: 21997394]
- 38. Freedman BI, Kopp JB, Langefeld CD, Genovese G, Friedman DJ, Nelson GW, et al. The apolipoprotein L1 (APOL1) gene and nondiabetic nephropathy in African Americans. J Am Soc Nephrol 2010 Sep;21(9):1422-1426 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1681/ASN.2010070730] [Medline: 20688934]
- Parsa A, Kao WH, Xie D, Astor BC, Li M, Hsu C, AASK Study Investigators, CRIC Study Investigators. APOL1 risk variants, race, and progression of chronic kidney disease. N Engl J Med 2013 Dec 5;369(23):2183-2196 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1310345] [Medline: 24206458]
- 40. Vanhollebeke B, Pays E. The function of apolipoproteins L. Cell Mol Life Sci 2006;63:1937-1944 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s00018-006-6091-x]
- 41. Vanhamme L, Paturiaux-Hanocq F, Poelvoorde P, Nolan DP, Lins L, Van Den Abbeele J, et al. Apolipoprotein L-I is the trypanosome lytic factor of human serum. Nature 2003 Mar 6;422(6927):83-87. [doi: <u>10.1038/nature01461</u>] [Medline: <u>12621437</u>]
- 42. Thomson R, Samanovic M, Raper J. Activity of trypanosome lytic factor: a novel component of innate immunity. Future Microbiol 2009 Sep;4(7):789-796 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2217/fmb.09.57] [Medline: 19722834]
- 43. Pays E, Vanhollebeke B. Human innate immunity against African trypanosomes. Curr Opin Immunol 2009 Oct;21(5):493-498. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.coi.2009.05.024</u>] [Medline: <u>19559585</u>]
- 44. Freedman BI, Langefeld CD, Lu L, Divers J, Comeau ME, Kopp JB, et al. Differential effects of MYH9 and APOL1 risk variants on FRMD3 association with diabetic ESRD in African Americans. PLoS Genet 2011 Jun;7(6):e1002150 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1002150] [Medline: 21698141]
- 45. Fogo AB. Causes and pathogenesis of focal segmental glomerulosclerosis. Nat Rev Nephrol 2015 Feb;11(2):76-87 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/nrneph.2014.216] [Medline: 25447132]
- 46. Freedman BI, Langefeld CD, Turner J, Núñez M, High KP, Spainhour M, et al. Association of APOL1 variants with mild kidney disease in the first-degree relatives of African American patients with non-diabetic end-stage renal disease. Kidney Int 2012 Oct;82(7):805-811 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/ki.2012.217] [Medline: 22695330]
- 47. Nichols B, Jog P, Lee JH, Blackler D, Wilmot M, D'Agati V, et al. Innate immunity pathways regulate the nephropathy gene Apolipoprotein L1. Kidney Int 2015 Feb;87(2):332-342 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/ki.2014.270] [Medline: 25100047]

- 48. Page NM, Butlin DJ, Lomthaisong K, Lowry PJ. The human apolipoprotein L gene cluster: identification, classification, and sites of distribution. Genomics 2001 May 15;74(1):71-78. [doi: <u>10.1006/geno.2001.6534</u>] [Medline: <u>11374903</u>]
- 49. Monajemi H, Fontijn RD, Pannekoek H, Horrevoets AJ. The apolipoprotein L gene cluster has emerged recently in evolution and is expressed in human vascular tissue. Genomics 2002 Apr;79(4):539-546. [doi: <u>10.1006/geno.2002.6729</u>] [Medline: <u>11944986</u>]
- Madhavan SM, O'Toole JF, Konieczkowski M, Ganesan S, Bruggeman LA, Sedor JR. APOL1 localization in normal kidney and nondiabetic kidney disease. J Am Soc Nephrol 2011 Nov;22(11):2119-2128 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1681/ASN.2011010069] [Medline: 21997392]
- Reeves-Daniel AM, DePalma JA, Bleyer AJ, Rocco MV, Murea M, Adams PL, et al. The APOL1 gene and allograft survival after kidney transplantation. Am J Transplant 2011 May;11(5):1025-1030 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1600-6143.2011.03513.x] [Medline: 21486385]
- 52. Lee BT, Kumar V, Williams TA, Abdi R, Bernhardy A, Dyer C, et al. The APOL1 genotype of African American kidney transplant recipients does not impact 5-year allograft survival. Am J Transplant 2012 Jul;12(7):1924-1928 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1600-6143.2012.04033.x] [Medline: 22487534]
- 53. Wan G, Zhaorigetu S, Liu Z, Kaini R, Jiang Z, Hu CA. Apolipoprotein L1, a novel Bcl-2 homology domain 3-only lipid-binding protein, induces autophagic cell death. J Biol Chem 2008 Aug 1;283(31):21540-21549 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1074/jbc.M800214200] [Medline: 18505729]
- 54. Zhaorigetu S, Wan G, Kaini R, Jiang Z, Hu CA. ApoL1, a BH3-only lipid-binding protein, induces autophagic cell death. Autophagy 2008 Nov;4(8):1079-1082 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 18927493]
- 55. Serlachius E, Sundelin B, Eklöf AC, Jahnke M, Laestadius A, Aperia A. Pyelonephritis provokes growth retardation and apoptosis in infant rat renal cortex. Kidney Int 1997 Jun;51(6):1855-1862 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 9186875]
- 56. Yang B, Johnson TS, Thomas GL, Watson PF, Wagner B, Skill NJ, et al. Expression of apoptosis-related genes and proteins in experimental chronic renal scarring. J Am Soc Nephrol 2001 Feb;12(2):275-288 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>11158217</u>]
- Larsen CP, Beggs ML, Saeed M, Walker PD. Apolipoprotein L1 risk variants associate with systemic lupus erythematosus-associated collapsing glomerulopathy. J Am Soc Nephrol 2013 Apr;24(5):722-725 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1681/ASN.2012121180] [Medline: 23520206]
- 58. Freedman BI, Langefeld CD, Andringa KK, Croker JA, Williams AH, Garner NE, Lupus Nephritis–End Stage Renal Disease Consortium. End-stage renal disease in African Americans with lupus nephritis is associated with APOL1. Arthritis Rheumatol 2014 Feb;66(2):390-396 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/art.38220] [Medline: 24504811]
- 59. Larsen CP, Beggs ML, Walker PD, Saeed M, Ambruzs JM, Messias NC. Histopathologic effect of APOL1 risk alleles in PLA2R-associated membranous glomerulopathy. Am J Kidney Dis 2014 Jul;64(1):161-163. [doi: <u>10.1053/j.ajkd.2014.02.024</u>] [Medline: <u>24731740</u>]
- 60. Ashley-Koch AE, Okocha EC, Garrett ME, Soldano K, De Castro LM, Jonassaint JC, et al. MYH9 and APOL1 are both associated with sickle cell disease nephropathy. Br J Haematol 2011 Nov;155(3):386-394 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2141.2011.08832.x] [Medline: 21910715]
- Foster MC, Coresh J, Fornage M, Astor BC, Grams M, Franceschini N, et al. APOL1 variants associate with increased risk of CKD among African Americans. J Am Soc Nephrol 2013 Sep;24(9):1484-1491 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1681/ASN.2013010113] [Medline: 23766536]
- 62. Paintsil E. Update on recent guidelines for the management of urinary tract infections in children: the shifting paradigm. Curr Opin Pediatr 2013 Feb;25(1):88-94 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/MOP.0b013e32835c14cc] [Medline: 23241875]
- 63. Cheng CH, Hang JF, Tsau YK, Lin TY. Nephromegaly is a significant risk factor for renal scarring in children with first febrile urinary tract infections. J Urol 2011 Dec;186(6):2353-2357. [doi: 10.1016/j.juro.2011.07.112] [Medline: 22019042]
- 64. Lee YJ, Lee JH, Park YS. Risk factors for renal scar formation in infants with first episode of acute pyelonephritis: a prospective clinical study. J Urol 2012 Mar;187(3):1032-1036. [doi: 10.1016/j.juro.2011.10.164] [Medline: 22264451]
- 65. Shaikh N, Craig JC, Rovers MM, Da DL, Gardikis S, Hoberman A, et al. Identification of children and adolescents at risk for renal scarring after a first urinary tract infection: a meta-analysis with individual patient data. JAMA Pediatr 2014 Oct;168(10):893-900. [doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2014.637] [Medline: 25089634]
- 66. Falakaflaki B, Mazloomzadeh S, Molaei Z. The incidence of renal scarring and its related factors in children with first pyelonephritis. J Pediatr Nephrol 2014;2(1):30-34. [doi: <u>10.22037/j%20ped%20nephrology.v2i1.5334</u>]
- 67. Gleeson FV, Gordon I. Imaging in urinary tract infection. Arch Dis Child 1991 Nov;66(11):1282-1283 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>1661570</u>]
- 68. Martinell J, Claesson I, Lidin-Janson G, Jodal U. Urinary infection, reflux and renal scarring in females continuously followed for 13-38 years. Pediatr Nephrol 1995 Apr;9(2):131-136. [doi: <u>10.1007/BF00860724</u>]
- 69. Olbing H, Claësson I, Ebel KD, Seppänen U, Smellie JM, Tamminen-Möbius T, et al. Renal scars and parenchymal thinning in children with vesicoureteral reflux: a 5-year report of the international reflux study in children (European branch). J Urol 1992 Nov;148(5 Pt 2):1653-1656. [Medline: <u>1433582</u>]
- Lin KY, Chiu NT, Chen MJ, Lai CH, Huang JJ, Wang YT, et al. Acute pyelonephritis and sequelae of renal scar in pediatric first febrile urinary tract infection. Pediatr Nephrol 2003 Apr;18(4):362-365. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00467-003-1109-1</u>] [Medline: <u>12700963</u>]

- 71. Beiraghdar F, Panahi Y, Einollahi B, Moharamzad Y, Nemati E, Amirsalari S. Predisposing factors for renal scarring in children with urinary tract infection. Saudi J Kidney Dis Transpl 2012 May;23(3):532-537 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 22569440]
- 72. Pecile P, Miorin E, Romanello C, Falleti E, Valent F, Giacomuzzi F, et al. Procalcitonin: a marker of severity of acute pyelonephritis among children. Pediatrics 2004 Aug;114(2):e249-e254. [Medline: <u>15286264</u>]
- 73. Lee YJ, Lee JH, Park YS. Risk factors for renal scar formation in infants with first episode of acute pyelonephritis: a prospective clinical study. J Urol 2012 Mar;187(3):1032-1036. [doi: 10.1016/j.juro.2011.10.164] [Medline: 22264451]
- 74. Shaikh N, Ewing AL, Bhatnagar S, Hoberman A. Risk of renal scarring in children with a first urinary tract infection: a systematic review. Pediatrics 2010 Dec;126(6):1084-1091. [doi: <u>10.1542/peds.2010-0685</u>] [Medline: <u>21059720</u>]
- 75. Nelson CP, Cendron M. Medscape. 2016. Pediatric Vesicoureteral Reflux URL: <u>https://emedicine.medscape.com/article/</u> 1016439-overview [WebCite Cache ID 6zDUta7b2]
- 76. Ataei N, Madani A, Habibi R, Khorasani M. Evaluation of acute pyelonephritis with DMSA scans in children presenting after the age of 5 years. Pediatr Nephrol 2005 Oct;20(10):1439-1444. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00467-005-1925-6</u>] [Medline: <u>16082551</u>]
- 77. Benador D, Benador N, Slosman D, Mermilllod B, Girardin E. Are younger children at highest risk of renal sequelae after pyelonephritis? Lancet 1997 Jan;349(9044):17-19 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(96)06126-0]
- 78. Freitas AC, Leite J, Mantos P, Rocha L, Costa T, Faria S, et al. Scientific Electronic Library Online. Risk factors for renal scarring after first febrile urinary tract infection URL: <u>http://www.scielo.mec.pt/pdf/nas/v25n1/v25n1a02.pdf</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6zQNL2UXc]
- 79. Coulthard MG, Lambert HJ, Keir MJ. Do systemic symptoms predict the risk of kidney scarring after urinary tract infection? Arch Dis Child 2009 Apr;94(4):278-281. [doi: <u>10.1136/adc.2007.132290</u>] [Medline: <u>19015216</u>]
- 80. Faust WC, Diaz M, Pohl HG. Incidence of post-pyelonephritic renal scarring: a meta-analysis of the dimercapto-succinic acid literature. J Urol 2009 Jan;181(1):290-7; discussion 297-8. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.juro.2008.09.039</u>] [Medline: <u>19013606</u>]
- Campbell MC, Tishkoff SA. African genetic diversity: implications for human demographic history, modern human origins, and complex disease mapping. Annu Rev Genomics Hum Genet 2008;9:403-433 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1146/annurev.genom.9.081307.164258] [Medline: 18593304]
- Masika WG, O'Meara WP, Holland TL, Armstrong J. Contribution of urinary tract infection to the burden of febrile illnesses in young children in rural Kenya. PLoS One 2017;12(3):e0174199 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0174199] [Medline: 28323886]
- 83. Cheesebrough M. Examination of urine. In: District Laboratory Practice in Tropical Countries. Cambridge, England: Cambridge University Press; 2007:105.
- Robinson JL, Finlay JC, Lang ME, Bortolussi R, Canadian Paediatric Society, Infectious Diseases and Immunization Committee, Community Paediatrics Committee. Urinary tract infections in infants and children: diagnosis and management. Paediatr Child Health 2014 Jun;19(6):315-325 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 25332662]
- Williams GJ, Hodson EH, Isaacs D, Craig JC. Diagnosis and management of urinary tract infection in children. J Paediatr Child Health 2012;48(4):296-301. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1440-1754.2010.01925.x</u>] [Medline: <u>21199053</u>]
- Jakobsson B, Svensson L. Transient pyelonephritic changes on 99mTechnetium-dimercaptosuccinic acid scan for at least five months after infection. Acta Paediatr 1997 Aug;86(8):803-807. [Medline: <u>9307157</u>]
- 87. Stokland E, Jodal U, Sixt R, Swerkersson S, Hansson S. Uncomplicated duplex kidney and DMSA scintigraphy in children with urinary tract infection. Pediatr Radiol 2007 Aug;37(8):826-828. [doi: 10.1007/s00247-007-0518-x] [Medline: 17593362]
- Medical versus surgical treatment of primary vesicoureteral reflux: report of the International Reflux Study Committee. Pediatrics 1981 Mar;67(3):392-400. [Medline: 7017578]
- 89. Craig JC, Irwig LM, Knight JF, Sureshkumar P, Roy LP. Symptomatic urinary tract infection in preschool Australian children. J Paediatr Child Health 1998 Apr;34(2):154-159. [doi: <u>10.1046/j.1440-1754.1998.00190.x</u>]
- 90. Mohkam M, Rafiei Tabatabaei S, Asgarian F, Armin S, Fahimzad A, Sharifian M, et al. Urinary tumor necrosis factor-alpha a good indicator for inflammatory response in pyelonephritis. Arch Pediatr Infect Dis 2013 Jan 15;1(2):87-91. [doi: 10.5812/pedinfect.9114]
- 91. Leroy S, Gervaix A. Procalcitonin: a key marker in children with urinary tract infection. Adv Urol 2011;2011:1-7. [doi: 10.1155/2011/397618]
- 92. Prat C, Domínguez J, Rodrigo C, Giménez M, Azuara M, Jiménez O, et al. Elevated serum procalcitonin values correlate with renal scarring in children with urinary tract infection. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2003 May;22(5):438-442. [doi: 10.1097/01.inf.0000066161.48499.0e] [Medline: 12792386]
- Simon L, Gauvin F, Amre DK, Saint-Louis P, Lacroix J. Serum procalcitonin and C-reactive protein levels as markers of bacterial infection: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Infect Dis 2004 Jul 15;39(2):206-217. [doi: <u>10.1086/421997</u>] [Medline: <u>15307030</u>]
- 94. Wikipedia. 2017. Tumor necrosis factor alpha URL: <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Tumor_necrosis_factor_alpha [WebCite_Cache ID 6zDXPWAn6]</u>
- 95. Wikipedia. 2018. Interferon gamma URL: <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Interferon_gamma [WebCite Cache ID 6zDXgk0HG]</u>
- 96. Hoberman A, Charron M, Hickey RW, Baskin M, Kearney DH, Wald ER. Imaging studies after a first febrile urinary tract infection in young children. N Engl J Med 2003 Jan 16;348(3):195-202. [doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa021698] [Medline: 12529459]

- 97. Jeena PM, Coovadia HM, Adhikari M. Probable association between urinary tract infections (UTI) and common diseases of infancy and childhood: a hospital-based study of UTI in Durban, South Africa. J Trop Pediatr 1996 Apr;42(2):112-114. [Medline: <u>8984206</u>]
- 98. Downs SM. Technical report: urinary tract infections in febrile infants and young children. The Urinary Tract Subcommittee of the American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Quality Improvement. Pediatrics 1999 Apr;103(4):e54. [Medline: 10103346]
- 99. Mattoo TK. Vesicoureteral reflux and reflux nephropathy. Adv Chronic Kidney Dis 2011 Sep;18(5):348-354 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1053/j.ackd.2011.07.006] [Medline: 21896376]
- 100. Houle AM, Cheikhelard A, Barrieras D, Rivest MC, Gaudreault V. Impact of early screening for reflux in siblings on the detection of renal damage. BJU Int 2004 Jul;94(1):123-125 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1464-4096.2004.04872.x] [Medline: 15217445]
- 101. Eke FU, Eke NN. Renal disorders in children: a Nigerian study. Pediatr Nephrol 1994 Jun;8(3):383-386. [doi: 10.1007/BF00866371]
- 102. Johnson CE, Corey HE, Elder JS. Urinary tract infections in childhood. Consensus Pediatr 2003;1:1-28.
- 103. Placng. 2012. Population of Abuja URL: <u>http://placng.org/</u> <u>Legal%20Notice%20on%20Publication%20of%202006%20Census%20Final%20Results.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-07] [WebCite Cache ID 6zEzhKVe3]
- 104. Euromonitor International. 2010. World's fastest growing cities are in Asia and Africa URL: <u>http://blog.euromonitor.com/</u> 2010/03/special-report-worlds-fastest-growing-cities-are-in-asia-and-africa.html [WebCite Cache ID 6zQQkIlwq]
- 105. Jayieola A. This Day. 2016. FCT Minister Harps on Development of Satellite Towns URL: <u>https://www.thisdaylive.com/</u> index.php/2016/03/29/fct-minister-harps-on-development-of-satellite-towns/ [WebCite Cache ID 6zQRNEK91]
- 106. National Hospital Abuja. 2016. URL: http://www.nationalhospitalabuja.net/ [WebCite Cache ID 6zQRdNb6M]
- 107. National Hospital Abuja. Attendance record. Department of Paediatrics, National Hospital Abuja 2016 (forthcoming).
- 108. Kish L. Survey Sampling. New York: John Wiley and Sons; 1965.
- 109. National Health Service. 2017. Fever in children URL: <u>https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/fever-in-children/ [WebCite Cache ID 6zEx7aLOQ]</u>
- 110. Guttman DE, Stokes J. Diagnosis of urinary tract infections: comparison of a pour plate method with a routine method. BMJ 1963;25:1384-1387.
- 111. Uqurhart GE, Gould JC. Simplified technique of counting bacteria in urine and other fluids. J Clin Pathol 1965;18(4):480-482.
 [Medline: <u>14318706</u>]
- 112. Murray PR, Baron EO, Pfaller MA, Jorgensen JH, Yolken RH. Manual of Clinical Microbiology. Sixth Edition. Washington DC: ASM Press; 2003:331-342.
- 113. National Committee for Clinical Laboratory Standards. Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Disk Susceptibility Tests, 7th Edition. Wayne, PA: National Committee for Clinical Laboratory Standards; 2000.
- 114. Cheesebrough M. Examination of the urine. In: District Laboratory Practise in Tropical Countries. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2007.
- 115. Shah AP, Cobb BT, Lower DR, Shaikh N, Rasmussen J, Hoberman A, et al. Enhanced versus automated urinalysis for screening of urinary tract infections in children in the emergency department. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2014 Mar;33(3):272-275. [doi: 10.1097/INF.00000000000215] [Medline: 24263219]
- 116. La Scola C, De Mutiis C, Hewitt IK, Puccio G, Toffolo A, Zucchetta P, et al. Different guidelines for imaging after first UTI in febrile infants: yield, cost, and radiation. Pediatrics 2013 Mar;131(3):e665-e671. [doi: <u>10.1542/peds.2012-0164</u>] [Medline: <u>23439905</u>]
- 117. Limou S, Nelson GW, Kopp JB, Winkler CA. APOL1 kidney risk alleles: population genetics and disease associations. Adv Chronic Kidney Dis 2014 Sep;21(5):426-433 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1053/j.ackd.2014.06.005] [Medline: 25168832]

Abbreviations

ANG II: angiotensin II APN: acute pyelonephritis APOL1: apolipoprotein L1 CFU: colony-forming unit CKD: chronic kidney disease CRP: C-reactive protein CXCL: chemokine ligand DMSA: dimercaptosuccinic acid EPU: emergency pediatric unit ESR: erythrocyte sedimentation rate ESKD: end-stage kidney disease ESRD: end-stage renal disease

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e156/

FSGS: focal segmental glomerulosclerosis HIVAN: HIV-associated nephropathy IFAIN: International Foundation Against Infectious Diseases in Nigeria **IFN-** γ : interferon- γ **IRF3:** interferon regulatory factor 3 MCUG: micturating cystourethrogram **NS:** nephrotic syndrome **PCT:** procalcitonin PRR: pattern recognition receptor **RA:** research assistant **RBUS:** renal and bladder ultrasound **RPS:** renal parenchymal scarring **SNP:** single nucleotide polymorphism **TGF-** β : transforming growth factor β TLR4: toll-like receptor 4 **TNF-\alpha:** tumor necrosis factor-alpha UTI: urinary tract infection **VEGF:** vascular endothelial growth factor **VUR:** vesicoureteral reflux WBC: white blood cell

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 27.11.17; peer-reviewed by T Mauch, T Mallhi; comments to author 29.01.18; revised version received 23.03.18; accepted 10.04.18; published 14.06.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Anigilaje EA A Putative Role of Apolipoprotein L1 Polymorphism in Renal Parenchymal Scarring Following Febrile Urinary Tract Infection in Nigerian Under-Five Children: Proposal for a Case-Control Association Study JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e156 URL: <u>http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e156/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/resprot.9514</u> PMID:<u>29903699</u>

©Emmanuel Ademola Anigilaje. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 14.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Early Report

Implementation of a Cardiogenic Shock Team and Clinical Outcomes (INOVA-SHOCK Registry): Observational and Retrospective Study

Behnam Tehrani¹, MD; Alexander Truesdell², MD; Ramesh Singh¹, MD; Charles Murphy¹, MD; Patricia Saulino¹, RN, BSN, MPA

¹Inova Heart and Vascular Institute, Falls Church, VA, United States ²Virginia Heart, Falls Church, VA, United States

Corresponding Author:

Charles Murphy, MD Inova Heart and Vascular Institute 3300 Gallows Road Falls Church, VA, United States Phone: 1 703 116 7480 Email: charles.murphy@inova.org

Abstract

Background: The development and implementation of a Cardiogenic Shock initiative focused on increased disease awareness, early multidisciplinary team activation, rapid initiation of mechanical circulatory support, and hemodynamic-guided management and improvement of outcomes in cardiogenic shock.

Objective: The objectives of this study are (1) to collect retrospective clinical outcomes for acute decompensated heart failure cardiogenic shock and acute myocardial infarction cardiogenic shock, and compare current versus historical survival rates and clinical outcomes; (2) to evaluate Inova Heart and Vascular Institute site specific outcomes before and after initiation of the Cardiogenic Shock team on January 1, 2017; (3) to compare outcomes related to early implementation of mechanical circulatory support and hemodynamic-guided management versus historical controls; (4) to assess survival to discharge rate in patients receiving intervention from the designated shock team and (5) create a clinical archive of Cardiogenic Shock patient characteristics for future analysis and the support of translational research studies.

Methods: This is an observational, retrospective, single center study. Retrospective and prospective data will be collected in patients treated at the Inova Heart and Vascular Institute with documented cardiogenic shock as a result of acute decompensated heart failure or acute myocardial infarction. This registry will include data from patients prior to and after the initiation of the multidisciplinary Cardiogenic Shock team on January 1, 2017. Clinical outcomes associated with early multidisciplinary team intervention will be analyzed. In the study group, all patients evaluated for documented cardiogenic shock (acute decompensated heart failure cardiogenic shock, acute myocardial infarction cardiogenic shock) treated at the Inova Heart and Vascular Institute by the Cardiogenic Shock team will be included. An additional historical Inova Heart and Vascular Institute control group will be analyzed as a comparator. Means with standard deviations will be reported for outcomes. For categorical variables, frequencies and percentages will be presented. For continuous variables, the number of subjects, mean, standard deviation, minimum, 25th percentile, median, 75th percentile and maximum will be reported. Reported differences will include standard errors and 95% CI.

Results: Preliminary data analysis for the year 2017 has been completed. Compared to a baseline 2016 survival rate of 47.0%, from 2017 to 2018, CS survival rates were increased to 57.9% (58/110) and 81.3% (81/140), respectively (P=.01 for both). Study data will continue to be collected until December 31, 2018.

Conclusions: The preliminary results of this study demonstrate that the INOVA SHOCK team approach to the treatment of Cardiogenic Shock with early team activation, rapid initiation of mechanical circulatory support, hemodynamic-guided management, and strict protocol adherence is associated with superior clinical outcomes: survival to discharge and overall survival when compared to 2015 and 2016 outcomes prior to Shock team initiation. What may limit the generalization of these results of this study to other populations are site specific; expertise of the team, strict algorithm adherence based on the INOVA SHOCK protocol, and staff commitment to timely team activation. Retrospective clinical outcomes (acute decompensated heart failure

cardiogenic shock, acute myocardial infarction cardiogenic shock) demonstrated an increase in current survival rates when compared to pre-Cardiogenic Shock team initiation, rapid team activation and diagnosis and timely utilization of mechanical circulatory support.

Trial Registration: ClinicalTrials.gov NCT03378739; https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03378739 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/701vstDGd)

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e160) doi:10.2196/resprot.9761

KEYWORDS

cardiogenic shock; mechanical circulatory support

Introduction

Background and Significance

Cardiogenic shock (CS) is the strongest predictor of mortality in patients who experience an acute myocardial infarction (AMI) or who suffer an episode of acute decompensated heart failure (ADHF). Observational studies have indicated that patient populations particularly at risk of developing cardiogenic shock post AMI or post an episode of ADHF include the elderly and patients with concurrent cardiovascular comorbidities [1]. Advances in efforts to provide early identification of CS, revascularization, and restored perfusion have positively affected mortality rates associated with myocardial infarction (MI) and have caused a dramatic fall in deaths associated with AMI in recent decades, while in the patients who develop CS post MI, mortality continues to be persistent and remains as high as 50% [2].

CS, also known as "pump failure" is precipitated by a profound reduction in cardiac output which results in tissue hypoperfusion secondary to a deficit of circulating blood, this lack of perfusion results in increasingly poor clinical outcomes [2,3,4]. Also defined as complete circulatory collapse, CS is characterized by shock occurring after a primary cardiac pathology in which cardiac output has been compromised. It involves refractory hypotension and tissue hypoperfusion secondary to heart failure after correction of preload and the culprit precipitating arrhythmia [2]. CS is representative of a diverse and complex clinical presentation which is the challenge of identification and management of this calamity. The onset of CS can be acute or progressive, as the ischemia representative of CS may develop from an acute, large, primary MI or can occur as a delayed extension of an original MI [2]. CS can occur acutely in patients with no prior history of cardiac disease, or progressively in patients with chronic heart failure [4]. The most common etiology of acute CS is the incidence of an acute coronary syndrome (ACS), specifically ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) or non-ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (NSTEMI) which collectively has been reported to account for nearly 80% of cardiogenic shock cases [4]. Patients that develop CS post NSTEMI tend to develop dormant CS and are older with more complex cardiac comorbidities [2]. CS is the strongest predictor of mortality post MI. This is thought to result from both ischemic and mechanical complications. Mechanical complications of MI that contribute to CS include: acute mitral regurgitation secondary to rupture of the papillary muscle, rupture of the ventricular septal wall, or tearing of the ventricular wall [4]. CS can also arise from non-ACS causes

such as cardiac abnormality (primary, valvular, electrical, or pericardial), decompensated valvular disease, acute myocarditis, hypertrophic cardiomyopathy with aortic obstruction, cardiac tamponade, arrhythmia, traumatic injury to the chest (myocardium), post cardiotomy secondary to coronary artery bypass graft surgery, and progression of congenital lesions [4].

A designated, multidisciplinary shock team is critical in the assessment, implementation, and management of the CS patient. The collaborative efforts of a team which includes a cardiologist specializing in heart failure, a cardiothoracic surgeon, cardiac inteventionalist, and an intensive care unit (ICU) intensivist working to manage the time-dependent clinical scenario will maximize outcomes related to CS [5]. The Cardiogenic Shock team at the Inova Heart and Vascular Institute (IHVI) is comprised of four clinical disciplines: Interventional Cardiology, Acute Heart Failure, Cardiac Surgery, and Critical Care. Their respective roles in the diagnosis, treatment and management of cardiogenic shock are highly specific yet profoundly collaborative. Interventional cardiology is at the vanguard of treatment and is usually the first point of contact. This group assists with mechanical circulatory assist device insertion and management both on hospital admission and throughout hospitalization. They also manage device weaning and escalation of support. The acute heart failure physician specialist helps to determine a patient's candidacy for temporary and durable mechanical support. The role of the cardiac surgeon is to assist with and evaluate a patient's candidacy for surgical support services. Finally, the critical care physician is the team quarterback and the central player in identifying the appropriate parties for emergency consultation as well as the advancement and management of the cardiogenic shock patient's day-to-day care during hospitalization. IHVI CS team goals can be identified as follows: rapid identification of CS as well as its etiology, maximization of survival through the utilization of mechanical circulatory support (intraortic balloon pump; Impella, percutaneous microaxial flow pump; Tandem Heart, percutaneous left ventricular assist device; peripheral extracorporeal membrane oxygenation [ECMO]; central ECMO; temporary vascular assist device; permanent vascular assist device; or transplant) as well as supportive therapies, and the development and implementation of a hemodynamic support plan with mechanical devices in the event of refractory CS [5]. Team-based interventions are crucial in critical illness as in the case of a "code team" (mandated by the Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations) for the in-house management of cardiac arrest and a rapid response team for decompensating medical surgical patients. CS is similar to these

XSL•FO RenderX

clinical clusters of symptoms and requires the early identification and specific expertise of many disciplines in order to manage this complex condition. The high mortality rate of CS patients can be tempered through early revascularization and the activation and utilization of a multidisciplinary shock team. The time sensitive nature of CS or the dictum "time to support" [6], with both percutaneous and surgical interventions, requires the activation of a multidisciplinary Shock team in order to manage circulatory collapse and the ensuing end organ dysfunction [6] or failure through prompt response and management of any changes in the patient's condition in addition to early diagnosis.

A review of relevant literature identifies the benefit and recommends the implementation of a multidisciplinary shock team to improve outcomes in patients in danger of imminent circulatory collapse. Proposed recommendations are wide in scope yet highly specialized with respect to the requirements of this patient population. CS associated with acute MI or acute decompensated heart failure should be closely monitored for progression to decompensation and end organ failure. CS should be suspected and investigated post cardiac arrest due to the significant association between the two conditions by a multidisciplinary shock team [7]. Recommended personnel include a multidisciplinary oversight panel as well as experienced medical teams at a given site [7]. Medical, interventional cardiology, anesthesia, thoracic and vascular surgery, intensive care, and radiology [7] must be available to manage CS in a timely manner. The two strongest priorities in CS are hemodynamic stabilization and the rapid reversal of the low output state to maintain end organ perfusion and rapid coronary reperfusion, although not necessarily in that order, are optimally managed by a CS team [8,9]. Rehospitalization and death are most prevalent in the early discharge period [10]. These readmissions are frequently associated with volume overload as opposed to late readmissions which are associated with the natural trajectory of the syndrome for example cardiac remodeling [10]. This identifies the early discharge period as one where the patient is particularly vulnerable and the careful coordination of the multidisciplinary team as well as the transitional team are implemented to ensure that the care is patient-centered, as well as proactive in protection against recurrence of CS [10]. Activation of a coordinated cardiogenic shock team and early outcome specific therapy in a timely and synchronized manner ensures proper allocation of resources and is associated with increased survival in cardiogenic shock

[11] Successful device selection to support heart rate (HR) in underlying CS etiologies is enhanced by a multidisciplinary team approach including; heart failure specialists, interventional cardiologists, and cardiothoracic surgeons, with patients' preferences accommodated in a timely manner [12].

The implementation and utilization of a designated CS at the IHVI is an effective strategy to mitigate the consequences of cardiogenic shock. The IHVI CS team, founded in 2017, is mobilized for and directed to five goals: (1) the rapid identification of shock through early activation of the CS team and rapid collaborative decision making, (2) early right heart catheterization to facilitate invasive hemodynamic therapy tailored to the patients' unique presentation, (3) the accelerated

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e160/

XSL•FO

initiation of mechanical circulatory support, (4) minimization of vasopressor and inotropic support, and (5) meaningful recovery and survival of the patient [13]. Bi-weekly action and outcomes review are employed to track efficient methodology with the intention of eradicating significant preventable morbidity and death from CS [13]. Utilizing the best and most recent evidence and best practices, a comprehensive care pathway was developed. A six-month training process was focused on individual and team management of the aforementioned five goals, training and rehearsals were implemented to ensure the seamless execution of the adopted algorithms [13]. Prior to implementation of the Cardiogenic Shock team at the IHVI, 30-day survival was approximately 47%, assuming an alpha level of 0.5, two sided. We expect the implementation of an IHVI Shock algorithm to increase 30-day survival by 15%. Thus, 200 subjects in each group provide at least 80% power to detect a statistically significant increase in 30-day survival from 47%.

We propose to study the outcomes associated with CS patients who have been managed by the CS team at the IHVI in order to ascertain the effects on outcome and survival rate. Positive effects in outcomes and survival will indicate a positive correlation between meaningful survival and management by a multidisciplinary shock team. The database compiled from these outcomes will also serve as a clinical archive of distinctive patient characteristics and outcomes to support future evaluation and translational research. The benefit of CS management to patients is a decrease in disability and mortality post CS episode.

Specific Aims

The specific aims of this study are as follows: (1) to collect retrospective clinical outcomes related to acute decompensated heart failure cardiogenic shock, acute myocardial infarction cardiogenic shock and compare current versus historical survival rates; (2) to collect Inova Heart and Vascular Institute (IHVI) site specific outcomes before and after initiation of the Cardiogenic Shock team on January 1, 2017; (3) outcomes related to implementation of mechanical circulatory support versus no circulatory intervention and type of intervention (ECMO versus intracorporeal axial-flow [Impella]); and (4) to assess survival at 3 time points.

Hypothesis

We hypothesize that implementation of a Cardiogenic Shock initiative with early team activation, rapid initiation of mechanical circulatory support, hemodynamic-guided management, and strict protocol adherence will be associated with superior clinical outcomes at three time points: survival to discharge and overall survival, compared to 2015 and 2016 outcomes prior to shock team initiation.

Methods

Study Design and Subject Selection

Study Type

This is a retrospective and prospective, observational study. The Investigators acknowledge that a possible limitation of measuring and comparing the treatment effect of the team-based

approach with historical controls not exposed to team intervention may present selection bias due to the change in treatment paradigm, potential loss of blinding, lack of true point estimates, and increased risk of type I error.

Setting or Location

Outpatient or inpatient chart review utilizing EPIC, the electronic medical record utilized by the Inova Health System (HIS) for patients admitted to Inova Fairfax Medical Campus. EPIC review will occur at the Center for Thrombosis Research and Drug Development Center: 3300 Gallows Road, Inova Heart and Vascular Institute 3rd Floor, Fairfax, VA 22102.

Duration of Study

Chart review in EPIC will occur over a one-year period.

Number of Subjects

Our goal is to include approximately 200 patients before and 200 patients after initiation of Shock team. The study group will consist of a retrospective review of all patients receiving Shock Team intervention after diagnosis with acute decompensated heart failure cardiogenic shock, or acute myocardial infarction cardiogenic shock, from January 1, 2017 until Institutional Review Board (IRB) filing of protocol. A second group will consist of current patients receiving shock team intervention.

Study Population

Gender of Subjects

There are no gender-based enrollment restrictions. Subjects will include a distribution based on the demographics of the Northern Virginia population.

Age of Subjects

Anyone 18 years or older who underwent CS team intervention for acute decompensated heart failure cardiogenic shock, acute myocardial infarction cardiogenic shock will be included.

Racial and Ethnic Origin

There are no race-based enrollment restrictions. Subjects will include a distribution based on the demographics of the Northern Virginia population.

Vulnerable Populations

No vulnerable populations will be enrolled in this study.

Recruitment

Preliminary chart review in EPIC will be performed on all patients in our practice and those who have a previously undergone Cardiogenic Shock team intervention for acute decompensated heart failure cardiogenic shock, or acute myocardial infarction cardiogenic shock. No recruitment process will be necessary to obtain information.

Inclusion Criteria

Patients at the IHVI with documented Cardiogenic Shock team intervention for acute decompensated heart failure cardiogenic shock, or acute myocardial infarction cardiogenic shock.

Specific criteria for the diagnosis of cardiogenic shock is defined by hemodynamic parameters—systolic blood pressure <90 mm

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e160/

Hg, cardiac index <1.8 L/min/m² without pharmacologic support (or >2.2 L/min/m² with support), left ventricular end-diastolic pressure >18 mm Hg or right ventricular end-diastolic pressure >10-15 mm Hg or pulmonary capillary wedge pressure >15 mm Hg—and clinical signs and symptoms of hypoperfusion, such as cool extremities, decreased urine output, and altered mental status.

Enrollment criteria are specific to patients treated at the IHVI for documented cardiogenic shock with activation of the IHVI Cardiogenic Shock team. Cardiogenic shock will have preceded acute decompensated heart failure or acute myocardial infarction etiologies. Patients will include those transferred from offsite hospitals as well as inpatients at the IHVI.

Exclusion Criteria

Patients under the age of 18 will be excluded.

Patients assessed to be comorbid (eg, life expectancy less than 6 months) were not deemed to be suitable candidates for temporary mechanical support or long-term, durable mechanical circulatory support and were excluded in principle from data abstraction

Research Database Participation Eligibility

Participant Eligibility Criteria

Any patient with cardiogenic shock, whether inpatient or transferred from another facility, treated at the Inova Heart and Vascular Institute. This includes adults with and without decision making capacity over the age of 18 years old.

Informed Consent

Informed consent is waived for the purpose of this research database. The procedural risk involved in this protocol meets the definition of minimal risk as set forth in 45 CFR 46.102 (i) "Minimal risk means that the probability and magnitude of harm or discomfort in the research are not greater in and of themselves than those ordinarily encountered in daily life or during the performance of routine physical or psychological examinations or tests." Participation in this protocol requires evaluation of medical data from patients who have experienced CS that is mined directly from the participant's medical record.

Registry Data

The primary investigator will designate the data points to be included in the database in order to assess the efficiency of procedures and protocols in the treatment of CS at the IHVI as administered by the Shock team, to identify relationships between treatment and negative morbidity and mortality outcomes, and to monitor and improve quality of care delivered.

In addition to the defined data collected, additional participant data may be collected as needed for a specific study. This additional data would be contained in the participant's medical records. Examples of this additional data that may be requested for a related additional study would be more detailed clinical data at the time of diagnosis or more detailed disease status data while experiencing cardiogenic shock. In no case will the participant be contacted in order to obtain additional data.

XSL•FO RenderX

Collaboration With Other Registries

To facilitate both national and international research efforts in cardiogenic shock patient's collaborative studies may occur with other institutions outside of Inova. Detailed patient-level data obtained through the cardiogenic shock database can facilitate hypothesis-driven clinical studies. The information in the database will not only be utilized to drive internal investigator-driven projects but also be used to foster collaborative studies with institutions outside of INOVA. For any collaborative studies with outside institutions, a data use agreement will be in place. Dataset exporting will be restricted to the database manager and the primary investigator. Only a limited data set will be provided which includes dates to help identify clinical events. No other protected health information will be such as name, contact information, medical record identification number nor any other patient- specific identifiers will be provided to these collaborative partners. In addition, collaborative studies using the cardiogenic shock database will not be approved unless authorized by the principal investigator alone and the aforementioned data use agreement has been executed.

Data Confidentiality

Access to all information in the Cardiogenic Shock Research Database is securely controlled utilizing passwords and logins at multiple levels. Access to the research data base is limited to relevant IRB approved study team members and to employees with specific job responsibilities related to the database.

Registry participants are assigned a unique identification (UID) number when they are enrolled into the cardiogenic shock database. All protected health information (PHI) will be fully de-identified. The UID contains no identifying information. This UID is utilized to track all participant information in the research database. Protected health information is defined as:

- 1. Name
- 2. Geographical subdivisions smaller than State
- 3. Telephone number
- 4. Fax number
- 5. Electronic mail addresses
- 6. Social security numbers
- 7. Medical record numbers
- 8. Health plan beneficiary numbers
- 9. Account numbers
- 10. City, state, and country

Or any other specific identifying information will be collected at the time the unique identification number is assigned to ensure that the participant has not been previously registered. Identifying data will be stored in a secure database separate from the research database. This protected information will not be included in data sets used for analysis. The unique identification number will have no identifying information within it. This number will be used to track all information about the participant in the research database.

The identity of the database participants will be kept confidential at all times. All research staff at INOVA will maintain up-to-date training in protection of human subjects. This training is received through the Collaborative IRB Training Initiative

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e160/

RenderX

program. This is a Web-based training program offered through the University of Miami.

Endpoints or Outcome Measurements

Primary Outcomes

The primary outcomes of this study are to create an archive of retrospective clinical outcomes (acute decompensated heart failure cardiogenic shock, or acute myocardial infarction cardiogenic shock) and compare current versus historical survival rates and to evaluate all-cause mortality at hospital discharge.

Secondary Outcomes

Analysis of mortality by subgroup (age, sex, initial etiology, time to presentation, time to treatment, use of mechanical circulatory support, Incidence of major adverse cardiac and cerebrovascular events, and preservation of left ventricular function.

Statistical Considerations and Data Analysis

Sample Size

We are estimating 300-400 patients will be included in this analysis. This size is based on prior smaller studies.

Method of Data Analysis

Data will be collected from a chart review and recorded in a database spreadsheet. Statistical analysis will be performed to calculate data collected in this study. Results will be reported using summary tables and will be displayed for each treatment arm. For categorical variables, frequencies and percentages will be presented. For continuous variables, the number of subjects, mean, standard deviation, minimum, 25th percentile, median, 75th percentile and maximum will be presented. Reported differences will include standard errors and 95% CI.

Data Storage

Data Management

Designated study site staff will directly query EPIC and retrieve a set of defined data fields that can be directly integrated into INOVA's clinical or translational research database, REDCap. Specific forms will be used for each component of the subject's progress. The forms and data dictionary will be available online for all individuals who perform data entry. Research personnel, trained on data definitions will perform logical data checks to assess data quality. Suspect data entries will be flagged for review and confirmed by the investigative team at each site.

Information about study subjects will be kept confidential and managed according to the requirements of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996. Privacy and confidentiality of all patients enrolled will be maintained. Steps will be taken to "de-identify" participants from their personal health information (PHI) by assigning each patient a PIN number that will not be linked to any specific PHI. The "key" linking the PIN to the patient's PHI will be maintained separately from the collected data and will be stored on a protected data file on a secure internet server requiring password login.

Records Retention

The investigator will maintain records in accordance with ICH Guidelines. Essential records will be stored for no longer than 3 years after the study is formally discontinued and then destroyed. Paper records will be shredded and recycled. Records stored on a computer hard drive will be erased using a commercial software application designed to remove all data from the storage device.

Human Subjects Protection (Risks, Benefits, and Alternatives)

Risks

There are no anticipated significant risks in this study. Potential loss of confidentiality will be minimized by shielding the participants by unlinking his or her identity from his or her personal health information

Benefits

There are no direct benefits to the patient.

Confidentiality

The Principal Investigator and Coinvestigators will be ultimately responsible for assuring the security of all computer systems to minimize risk to participants. The participant's identifiable private information will be handled, managed, and disseminated in a method which places confidentiality as the highest priority. Individuals who will have access to the data will need to be clearly delineated. The data will be stored in a Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPPA) compliant database, shared only with individuals who are participating in the study, and will be stored for no longer than 3 years and then eventually destroyed.

Subject Compensation

Costs and Payment

There are no costs to participate in the study. There will be no payment for participation in this study.

Adverse Event Reporting

There are no potential adverse events for participation in this study.

Results

Preliminary data analysis for the year 2017 has been completed. Compared to a baseline 2016 survival rate of 47.0%, from 2017 to 2018, CS survival rates were increased to 57.9% (81/140) and 81.3% (26/32), respectively (P=.01 for both). Survival in acute MI with CS increased from 52.6% (30/57) to 75.0% (12/16) and in acute decompensated HF from 61.4% (51/83) to 87.5% (14/16). For 2017, CS threshold markers at 12 hours (lactate<3.0 mg/dL, CPO>.6 W, PAPi>1.0) overall survival was 80% (72/90), 93.6% (73/78) and 74% (71/96), respectively. For 2018, CS threshold markers at 12 hours (lactate<3.0 mg/dL, CPO>.6 W, PAPi>1.0), overall survival was 92.3% (24/36), 92% (23/25) and 85.2% (23/27), respectively. Use of RHC was associated with 14% greater survival. Decreases of 5 and 10 hours in the time to implement MCS were associated with increased survival 53.6% and 135.8%, respectively. Age was associated with survival; patient's \geq 75 years old had higher risk of death (odds ratio 3.43, 95% CI 1.20-9.78).

Discussion

Retrospective clinical outcomes (acute decompensated heart failure cardiogenic shock, acute myocardial infarction cardiogenic shock) demonstrated an increase in current survival rates when compared to pre-Cardiogenic Shock team initiation. IHVI site specific positive outcomes far exceeded the national average. Patients who had mechanical circulatory support did significantly better when the patient was younger than 75 years old at the time of intervention and when the mechanical circulatory support was initiated within five hours of the patients' arrival at the IHVI. Yet to be analyzed is the significance of the type of intervention ECMO versus intracorporeal axial-flow (Impella).

Acknowledgments

There is no external funding for this study. INOVA Health System network computers will be used to perform an Epic chart review and enter data into a HIPPA compliant database.

Conflicts of Interest

AT is a consultant for Abiomed Inc.

References

- Makam RCP, McManus DD, Lessard D, Gore JM, Yarzebski J, Goldberg RJ. Decade-Long Trends (2001 to 2011) in the Use of Evidence-Based Medical Therapies at the Time of Hospital Discharge for Patients Surviving Acute Myocardial Infarction. Am J Cardiol 2016 Jan 12;9:117-125 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2016.08.065] [Medline: 27743577]
- Ukor IF, Hockings LE. Ischaemic cardiogenic shock. Anaesthesia & Intensive Care Medicine 2014 Feb 01;15(2):68-71. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.mpaic.2013.12.006</u>]
- Byung-Soo K, Tandar A, Kang TS, McKellar S, Stehlik J, Stoddard G, et al. Feasibility and effectiveness of a multidisciplinary team approach in refractory cardiogenic shock: A prospective pilot study. 2016 Apr 03 Presented at: American College of Cardiology Meeting Abstract Session: Acute Heart Failure: From Door to Discharge and Back Again. JACC. ; 67(13); 2016; Chicago, Illinois p. A. [doi: 10.1016/S0735-1097(18)31496-7]

- 4. Furer A, Wessler J, Burkhoff D. Hemodynamics of Cardiogenic Shock. Interv Cardiol Clin 2017 Jul;6(3):359-371. [doi: 10.1016/j.iccl.2017.03.006] [Medline: 28600090]
- Doll JA, Ohman EM, Patel MR, Milano CA, Rogers JG, Wohns DH, et al. A team-based approach to patients in cardiogenic shock. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv 2015 Oct 02;88(3):424-433. [doi: <u>10.1002/ccd.26297</u>] [Medline: <u>26526563</u>]
- Garan AR, Kirtane A, Takayama H. Redesigning Care for Patients With Acute Myocardial Infarction Complicated by Cardiogenic Shock: The "Shock Team". JAMA Surg 2016 Jul 01;151(7):684-685. [doi: <u>10.1001/jamasurg.2015.5514</u>] [Medline: <u>26865474</u>]
- Levy B, Bastien O, Bendjelid K, Cariou A, Chouihed T, Combes A, et al. Experts' recommendations for the management of adult patients with cardiogenic shock. Ann Intensive Care 2015 Jul 01;5(17):1-15. [doi: <u>10.1186/s13613-015-0052-1</u>] [Medline: <u>26152849</u>]
- 8. Kapur NK, Esposito ML. Door to unload: A new paradigm for the management of cardiogenic shock. Curr Cardiovasc Risk Rep. (41) 2016 Oct 24;10(41):1-8. [doi: 10.1007/s12170-016-0524-3]
- Tchantchaleishvili V, Hallinan W, Massey HT. Call for Organized Statewide Networks for Management of Acute Myocardial Infarction-Related Cardiogenic Shock. JAMA Surg 2015 Sep 16;150(11):1025-1026. [doi: <u>10.1001/jamasurg.2015.2412</u>] [Medline: <u>26375168</u>]
- Rocha BML, Falcao LM. Acute decompensated heart failure (ADHF): A comprehensive contemporary review on preventing early readmissions and postdischarge death. Intl J Cardiol 2016 Jul 30;223:1035-1044. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ijcard.2016.07.259</u>] [Medline: <u>27592046</u>]
- 11. Hadi A, Bhattacharya S, Gradus-Pizlo I, Cook H. Multi- disciplinary team approach to cardiogenic shock reduces inhospital mortality. J Cardiac Failure. (8S) 2016 Aug;22(8):S16. [doi: 10.1016/j.cardfail.2016.06.056]
- 12. Sodhi N, Lasala JM. Mechanical Circulatory Support in Acute Decompensated Heart Failure and Shock. Interv Cardiol Clin 2017 Jul;6(3):387-405. [doi: 10.1016/j.iccl.2017.03.008] [Medline: 28600092]
- 13. Truesdell A. "Combat" approach to cardiogenic shock. Unpublished manuscript. Interv Cardiol Rev (2018). London UK 2018 (forthcoming).

Abbreviations

ACS: acute coronary syndrome ADHF: acute decompensated heart failure AMI: acute myocardial infarction CS: cardiogenic shock CPO: cardiac power output ECMO: extracorporeal membrane oxygenation HIPPA: Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act ICU: intensive care unit IHVI: Inova Heart and Vascular Institute MI: myocardial infarction NSTEMI: non-ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction PHI: personal health information RHC: right heart catheterization STEMI: ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction UID: unique identification

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 03.01.18; peer-reviewed by L Borges, I Kedan; comments to author 24.03.18; revised version received 04.04.18; accepted 04.04.18; published 28.06.18.

Please cite as: Tehrani B, Truesdell A, Singh R, Murphy C, Saulino P Implementation of a Cardiogenic Shock Team and Clinical Outcomes (INOVA-SHOCK Registry): Observational and Retrospective Study JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e160 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e160/ doi:10.2196/resprot.9761 PMID:29954728

©Behnam Tehrani, Alexander Truesdell, Ramesh Singh, Charles Murphy, Patricia Saulino. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 28.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative

Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

XSL•FO RenderX

A Digital Decision Support Tool to Enhance Decisional Capacity for Clinical Trial Consent: Design and Development

Robert D Furberg¹, MBA, PhD; Alexa M Ortiz¹, RN, MSN; Rebecca R Moultrie², AA; Melissa Raspa³, PhD; Anne C Wheeler³, PhD; Lauren A McCormack⁴, MSPH, PhD; Donald B Bailey Jr³, PhD

¹Digital Health and Clinical Informatics, RTI International, Research Triangle Park, NC, United States

²Patient and Family Engagement, RTI International, Research Triangle Park, NC, United States

³Center for Newborn Screening, Ethics, and Disability Studies, RTI International, Research Triangle Park, NC, United States

⁴Public Health Research Division, RTI International, Research Triangle Park, NC, United States

Corresponding Author:

Robert D Furberg, MBA, PhD Digital Health and Clinical Informatics RTI International 3040 E Cornwallis Road Research Triangle Park, NC, 27709-2194 United States Phone: 1 919 316 3726 Fax: 1 919 541 6621 Email: rfurberg@rti.org

Abstract

Background: Challenges in the clinical and research consent process indicate the need to develop tailored, supportive interventions for all individuals, especially those with limited decisional capacity. We developed a tool to enhance shared decision making and the decisional capacity for individuals with fragile X syndrome engaged in the informed consent process for a clinical trial.

Objective: We describe the design and development process of a tablet-based decision support tool.

Methods: Our development process for the decision support tool employed a user-centered, feature-driven design approach. We began with an environmental scan to catalog relevant mobile apps, and we conducted interviews with people with a diagnosis of fragile X syndrome and clinicians at fragile X syndrome clinics. To develop content for the decision support tool, we extracted key concepts and elements from a real clinical trial consent form and rewrote it using plain-language principles.

Results: We used iterative testing to continuously evaluate and revise the decision support tool content. The tool was finalized in 2016 and contained a series of vignettes, quiz questions, and a sorting activity. A randomized controlled trial was then conducted to compare the efficacy of the decision support tool with a standard verbal presentation of material that mimicked typical informed consent practice.

Conclusions: The informed consent process is primed to leverage digital health resources that promote increased understanding and engagement of research participants in the consent and research process. The process and experiences we describe may provide a model for other digital health design and development initiatives seeking to create more interactive and accessible decision support resources.

Trial Registration: ClinicalTrials.gov NCT02465931; https://www.clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02465931 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6zx2KY9YW)

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10525) doi:10.2196/10525

KEYWORDS

RenderX

decision support; informed consent; digital health; intellectual disability; fragile X syndrome; telemedicine

Introduction

Digital Health and Decision Support

Digital technologies can serve as a communication bridge between patients, caregivers, and health care providers, making information available to users when and where they need it, and allowing users to better communicate their needs and preferences. For those with intellectual and developmental disabilities, technological advances can be used to support daily living skills, enhance cognition, and support communication. Further, multimedia formats for information delivery—including interactive, computer-based interventions—may contribute to greater patient understanding of complex information when compared with traditional formats [1-4] and are gaining in popularity [5].

Electronic informed consent strategies use electronic media (such as websites, video, or audio) to convey study information and obtain the participant's consent [5]. Researchers are beginning to see the potential value of electronic informed consent methods as opposed to traditional paper-based methods.

Prospective research participants sometimes struggle to comprehend informed consent standards and regulations [6]. One such challenge is a lack of general understanding of the research and important concepts [1,7]. Participants also struggle to understand the potential risks and benefits of research [7], and to understand their rights, the treatment they may receive [7], and the purpose of the research for which they are being asked to provide their consent [8,9]. Informed consent documents and informational materials for patients focus more on meeting minimal ethical requirements than facilitating the decision-making process [10]. Audiovisual interventions may have the potential to provide benefits to the informed consent process by improving participant understanding and satisfaction [11].

Overview of Fragile X Syndrome

Fragile X syndrome (FXS) is the leading inherited type of intellectual disability. Males with a diagnosis of FXS typically have impairment ranging from mild to severe; females are generally less impaired [12]. This wide range of cognitive skills among those with FXS can result in variable decisional capacity and the ability to make choices [13].

To date, most research on individuals with FXS has been noninvasive, limited to parent surveys and secondary assessment of clinical data [13,14]. Studies such as these typically involve straightforward consent or assent processes or parental consent. However, with advances in understanding the underlying science of FXS, the number of clinical trials available for individuals with FXS has increased [13,15]. Decisions related to enrollment in treatment trials are now more complex than in the past; thus, researchers are compelled to consider how best to support decision making for individuals who present with a range of decisional capacity. Recent technological advances in digital health have the potential to dramatically change the consenting process for those with FXS.

Decision Making and Fragile X Syndrome

The knowledge base surrounding the decisional capacity of those with intellectual disability and FXS is inadequate, and reviews concluded that the literature is limited in both scope and focus [14,16]. The few studies that examined ways to support individuals with intellectual disability in the informed consent process found that the presentation of information is important, given that language skills, memory, and previous decision making all have an impact on the ability to consent [16]. Due to the wide range in decisional capacity, those with intellectual disability can participate in the consent process, but many authors encourage that participation should be determined and supported on an individual case-by-case basis [13,16,17]. The use of digital decision support tools can potentially improve the understanding of clinical trial consent for those with FXS. The purpose of this paper is to describe the design and development process of a tablet-based decision support tool to enhance shared decision making and decisional capacity for those with FXS participating in the informed consent process.

Methods

Design Process

The user-centered design process outlines the design and development life cycle focused on gaining a deep understanding of a system's end users. A variety of user-centered design guidelines are available to inform the development of digital technologies. For example, the international standard 9241-210:2010 [18] provides the requirements and recommendations for human-centered design principles to guide the development of computer-based interactive systems. Several US federal resources to support implementation and management of user-centered design are freely available from the United States Digital Service [19], 18F [20], and usability.gov [21]. Our team leveraged these resources to develop a tablet-based decision support tool. Figure 1 outlines the methodology our project team used to identify and develop content for the tool.

Environmental Scan

To begin, our team conducted an environmental scan to catalog available tablet-based apps that focus on health care or were designed for individuals with intellectual and developmental disabilities. Our goal was to evaluate the apps based on user-centered design principles and determine what features we needed to include when developing the tool. Study staff purchased an iPad (Apple Inc, Cupertino, CA, USA) and identified 31 apps (see Multimedia Appendix 1) categorized as follows: (1) communication apps (n=10), (2) educational and social skills apps (n=8), (3) decision support apps (n=7), (4) clinical trial apps (n=3), and (5) behavior modification apps (n=3). Based on our review, we formulated recommendations for key features, outlined in Table 1. Although the recommendations do not encompass all considerations necessary for tool development, they provide a well-rounded initial assessment of features either that are currently used by or with individuals of our target population, or that need to be developed and enhanced to address inequities for a successful informed consent decision support tool.

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10525/

XSL•FC RenderX

Figure 1. Methodology for decision support tool content development.





Table 1. Recommended key features of apps

Decision support tool feature	Facture description
Apply clear communication and plain-language principles	The tool should reflect clear communication principles (eg, avoid jargon, use a low reading level) and be easy to understand.
Ensure appropriateness to sensitivities	Content and presentation elements need to be respectful of particular sensitivities common among individuals with fragile X syndrome (eg, heightened sensitivity to light, color, and sound).
Combine animation and real-life images	The combination of animation and real-life images provides engagement while grounding concepts in the real world and provides tangible orienta- tion to relevant scenarios (eg, a clinic waiting room).
Enable customization	Customization of the content and delivery should be enabled to ensure accessibility to a broader audience.
Incorporate active learning	Active learning principles should be incorporated to facilitate greater en- gagement and integration of the information.
Assess comprehension	Existing methods (eg, the "teach back" method) should be incorporated or new ways should be developed to assess a user's comprehension of in- formation received to gauge the effectiveness of the tool.
Support decision making	Simple decision support tools should be offered to facilitate reasoning about a decision (eg, a pro/con list) and assessment of preference (eg, importance of factors) related to that decision.

Interviews With the Target Population

In the second step to inform the appropriate features and functionality for the decision support tool, we conducted 6 in-person observation-based interviews with individuals with a diagnosis of FXS. This was a convenience sample of participants identified through a larger study on health care decision making among individual with FXS; 5 participants were male and their average age was 22.3 years (range 16-28 years). Participants were given an iPad and rated on their engagement and performance of simple skills, advanced skills, and exploration skills interacting with specific apps. Overall, all participants interacted with the assessment apps and were most engaged with exploring app hotspots that involved avatars or narration, and least engaged with simplistic app features. Results from these interviews will be published at a later date.

Interviews With Clinicians

To establish a better understanding of the context within which the decision support tool would be used, we conducted 3 in-depth interviews with clinician stakeholders who had taken

Table 2. Sample decision support tool content mapping.

participants with FXS through the consent process for clinical trials. This was a convenience sample of clinicians or physician scientists who were known members of our project team and willing to serve as consultants, and to provide feedback on the content creation, as well as the design and development efforts throughout the life cycle of the project. From the interviews, it was unclear whether there is a standard or maximum reading level for consent forms. One FXS clinical trial research manager stated that their consent forms were written for an eighth-grade reading level, and the other 2 clinicians noted that their forms include simple questions (possibly at a second- or third-grade reading level) to prompt a yes-or-no response from the patient. It was also the consensus that most individuals with FXS don't understand much of the information presented to them; however, they are able to understand that they will be taking a new medication, and they are able to understand the risks and benefits of that new medication. Although none of the clinicians regularly used tablets as part of the informed consent process, one clinician emphasized that keeping the participant happy and engaged is the greatest challenge, and they welcomed anything to make the process easier.

Institutional review board element	Real clinical trial consent	Hypothetical clinical trial consent	Decision support tool content
Description of risks or discomforts to subject.	Risks are possible side (adverse) effects from the study drug, other drugs, taking the blood pressure or taking blood.	The new medication is generally considered to be very safe, but one purpose of the study is to determine whether any serious side effects oc- cur. The most common side effects expected are fatigue and a mild headache.	You might not like some parts of the study. If you get the real pills, you might feel a little sick or tired. You also might not like getting your blood drawn.
Description of voluntary compensa- tion and treatment if the subject is injured related to the research. Ap- plicable for research posing greater than minimal risks.	Each study subject will receive US \$200 per study visit when you have to stay overnight and US \$120 for other visits to the study center, to compensate for your time.	US \$25 will be given for each study visit and US \$10 for each phone call.	You will get US \$25 after each visit. Your name and information about you will be kept private.

RenderX

JMIR Res Protoc 2018 | vol. 7 | iss. 6 |e10525 | p.207 (page number not for citation purposes)

Content Development

Content development began with a review of informed consent forms from previously conducted FXS clinical trials. Although the tool focused on a hypothetical trial, we used the actual consent forms as a guide to extract key concepts and elements that would also be needed in our tool (eg, randomization, blinding, and use of a placebo, as well as concepts that anecdotally are difficult to comprehend and typically explained with medical terminology and jargon). We rewrote these concepts and elements using plain-language principles and incorporating other recommendations we identified in the environmental scan. We used a table to map institutional review board requirements and the clinical trial consent content with language in the decision support tool to ensure that we addressed all mandatory elements of informed consent disclosure. Table 2 shows a sample of how these elements were mapped. We consulted members of the institutional review board of RTI International, Research Triangle Park, NC, USA, to validate this process.

To aid in the development of closed-ended quiz questions for the tool, we adapted the MacArthur Competence Assessment Tool for Clinical Research, which is the main measure of decisional capacity in individuals with FXS [22]. Finally, we developed a sorting activity to identify the perceived reasons (both positive and negative) an individual may consent to participate in a clinical trial.

As the next step in our development process, we created audiovisual components to accompany the content of the tool. Universal design can be defined as a tool that is accessible and usable by everyone [23]. The approach stresses user awareness and emphasizes designs that can be used by as many people as possible while minimizing the need to adapt the product to support particular users, especially those with disabilities or limited function [23]. To develop the imagery and interaction model for the decision support tool, a graphic design artist created draft storyboards of initial content, audio, and a user interface that adhered to the principles of universal design. We sought feedback on the storyboard from the project consultants, stakeholders, individuals with FXS, and their family members on the draft content. We undertook a collaborative and iterative process of refining and ultimately finalizing the content for the decision support tool.

Results

The results section focuses on initial testing of the decision support tool and how feedback received throughout each phase of testing further influenced the content and design of the tool. Figure 2 outlines our project team's iterative testing and refinement approach that we used to enhance the decision support tool beyond what we had developed using the user-centered design process described in the Methods section.

Initial Concept Testing

We sought input from individuals with FXS on the 3 stylistic options for the decision support tool. We displayed a sample of each graphic style (simplistic, cartoon, and graphic novel, as Figure 3 shows) and asked participants to vote on which style they most preferred. A total of 104 participants provided input on their preferred graphic style. Most, 45.2% (n=47), preferred the cartoon style, 36.5% (n=38) preferred the simplistic style, and the remaining 18.3% (n=19) preferred the graphic novel style.

Study staff also conducted in-depth, in-person interviews with 9 individuals with FXS to seek feedback on an early iteration of the tool's content. Interviews focused mainly on learning whether the images, text, and narration captured the clinical trial component as intended. Interviewers also asked the participants their opinions about the graphics used, suggestions for improvement, and whether the text and narration were understandable. Lower-functioning males with FXS expressed a preference for the cartoon graphic style; however, higher-functioning participants preferred the simplistic style, and we ultimately selected that design in order to appeal to these users.



Figure 2. Decision support tool testing.



XSL•FO RenderX

Furberg et al

Figure 3. Decision support tool graphic styles.



Our interviews also revealed scenes that required modification and enhancements to increase comprehension among individuals with FXS. For one particular scene, we tested participants' comprehension of the clinical trial concept of placebo with an animation showing that some pills will contain medicine and others will not. Although participants liked the animation, they had difficulty grasping the concept. Participants also had difficulty understanding the concept of blinding, and that no one will know who will receive the trial drug. Similarly, participants were also confused by the concept of randomization, particularly regarding who decides which trial participant receives the drug versus the placebo. Participants had an easier time understanding more concrete concepts such as trial procedures (eg, providing a urine sample or having blood

RenderX

drawn), and they were able to easily navigate through the different screens on the iPad and liked the narration and animations included throughout the tool.

Decision Support Tool Content

In the fall of 2015, we completed a draft of the tool composed of a series of 6 vignettes or interactive narratives, close-ended multiple-choice quiz questions, and a sorting activity. Each vignette discussed a separate component of the consent using plain language: study purpose, study involvement, how the study will work, study benefits, study risks, and withdrawing from the study. To evaluate each user's understanding of the content, multiple-choice questions followed each vignette. Before answering the multiple-choice questions, users were

given the option to watch the vignette again. If they answered the questions incorrectly, the vignette automatically replayed for the user 1 time and the multiple-choice question was presented again. A sorting activity was also used to facilitate a self-directed values clarification of the perceived reasons an individual may choose to participate or not participate in a clinical trial. Users were provided with 7 features of study participation (eg, "I would have to see my doctor several times" or "I might feel better") and asked to sort each feature as a reason to be or not be in the study. Participants were required to sort a minimum of 2 features.

Pretesting and Finalizing the Decision Support Tool

We conducted incremental field testing on each component of the draft decision support tool: the vignettes, the quiz questions, and the sorting activity. On completion of the initial series of vignettes and in parallel with development of the quiz items, we pretested each component of the tool. We collected feedback from pretesting in a subsequent version while fielding the quiz component; we implemented input on the quiz during development of the sorting activity until we assembled the final decision support tool. The complete decision support tool underwent beta testing and internal software quality assurance testing to exercise the compiled decision support tool, verify skip logic, and confirm capture of accurate scoring metrics and session analytics. We completed the final version of the decision support tool in 2016.

Experimental Study

We initiated a two-arm randomized controlled trial (NCT02465931) in 2016 to compare the efficacy of the decision support tool with a standard verbal presentation of the consent material that mimicked typical consent practice. Participants were randomly assigned to receive the tablet-based decision support tool or the verbal script and paper consent. The trial protocol and outcomes will be published at a later date.

Discussion

Health Technologies to Support Complex Decision Making

The movement to empower patients through health technology to support complex decision making is gaining momentum. As the number of clinical trials targeting those with FXS increases, the goal of involving participants in the decision-making process will become increasingly important, emphasizing the need for tools that allow trial participants to become active members in the decision-making process. The process we describe strives to encourage those conducting trials with FXS patients to reevaluate how their participants are involved in the consenting process. The methods we employed in the design and development of the decision support tool described here can be developed, tested, and incorporated into routine practice. Further, although those with intellectual disability face challenges in making health decisions, those without such impairments are not immune to similar struggles.

Health literacy is defined as an individual's ability to obtain, process, and understand health information and to use it to make health-related decisions [24]. Low health literacy has been

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10525/

shown to be a systemic issue in the general population. The National Assessment of Adult Literacy [25] found that only 12% of US adults had proficient health literacy. This evidence illuminates deficits among most individuals who are seeking care from health care providers and are considering participation in clinical trials. Our decision support tool speaks to the potential benefits an interactive tool can provide for those making trial participation decisions, regardless of cognitive ability.

Digital Tools in the Informed Consent Process

The informed consent process is primed to leverage digital health resources given recent changes to the Common Rule in the United States that promote increasing understanding and engagement of research participants in the consent and research process. Interactive electronic informed consent material provides more adaptable content than traditional paper-based materials. The digital decision support tool can be deployed in a variety of settings, such as inpatient and outpatient clinics, hospitals, research facilities, or at home. The home setting enables a prospective trial participant to learn about the trial in a familiar and comfortable setting without perceiving potential undue pressure from medical or research personnel. The ability to go through the consent process at home also fosters shared decision making, as family members or those important to the individual can more easily review and openly discuss the information together. Additionally, the ability to use the tool at home provides convenience and reduces the need for travel to a clinic or physician's office, which may be difficult for some individuals due to their living situation, financial status, or health issues, or the trial location.

Use of Agile Development for National Institutes of Health–Sponsored Studies

Agile software development is a group of methods in which requirements and solutions evolve through collaboration between self-organizing, cross-functional teams [26]. It promotes adaptive planning, evolutionary development, early delivery, and continuous improvement, enabling rapid and flexible response to change. Feature-driven development is an iterative and incremental software development process [27]. It is a lightweight, agile method for developing software that blends several industry-recognized best practices into a cohesive whole. These practices are driven from a client-valued functionality (feature) perspective to deliver tangible, working software repeatedly and in a timely manner.

Our development process for the decision support tool was consistent with an agile, feature-driven process. This can deliver value and yield a more efficient, responsive product, all while conforming to mandatory research processes such as evidence reviews, stakeholder engagement, regulatory compliance, and protection of human participants.

Involvement of an Interdisciplinary Team

The principle of "team science" addresses barriers associated with intervention development and implementation through engagement of an interdisciplinary team. This tactic brings together a variety of researchers with specialized expertise, approaches, and methodologies to solve complex problems [28,29]. The effectiveness of team science is evident in the

XSL•FO RenderX

evolution of multiuniversity research teams, which often produce higher-impact research than do individual investigators [30]. Our project used a team science approach to sustain members' involvement and inform each phase of development for the decision support tool.

A team science approach is especially critical when considering digital health interventions, which require input and coordination from information technologists, researchers, and health care professionals [28,29]. In line with the team science approach, the development and implementation of the tablet-based decision support tool integrated input from diverse sources. Contributors consisted of clinicians, clinical implementation specialists, communication scientists, regulatory compliance experts, graphic designers, programmers, and field interview staff. We approached development of the tool as an integrated team and

remained integrated through completion of the randomized controlled trial.

Conclusion

Central to the success of this project were the team's recognition of the importance of a user-centered approach, stakeholder engagement and input, appreciation of interdisciplinarity, and willingness to explore and adapt commercial software methods and management techniques. The process and experiences described here may provide a model for other digital health design and development initiatives seeking to create more interactive and accessible decision support resources. Future research is needed on the impact of decision support tools in obtaining electronic informed consent and their influence on shared decision making and the user's decisional capacity.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Tania Fitzgerald and Julia Kish Doto for their work in conducting the environmental scan. Funding for this work was provided by the Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health & Human Development of the National Institutes of Health under Award Number R01HD071987. The content of this paper is the responsibility of the authors and does not reflect the view of RTI International.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Mobile app environmental scan results.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 31KB - resprot_v7i6e10525_app1.pdf]

References

- Tait AR, Voepel-Lewis T, Levine R. Using digital multimedia to improve parents' and children's understanding of clinical trials. Arch Dis Child 2015 Jun;100(6):589-593 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.1136/archdischild-2014-308021</u>] [Medline: <u>25829422</u>]
- Hermann M. [3-dimensional computer animation--a new medium for supporting patient education before surgery. Acceptance and assessment of patients based on a prospective randomized study--picture versus text]. Surgeon 2002 May;73(5):500-507. [doi: 10.1007/s00104-001-0416-y] [Medline: 12089836]
- Tait AR, Voepel-Lewis T, McGonegal M, Levine R. Evaluation of a prototype interactive consent program for pediatric clinical trials: a pilot study. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2012 Jun;19(e1):e43-e45 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/amiajnl-2011-000253] [Medline: 21803924]
- 4. Tait AR, Voepel-Lewis T, Moscucci M, Brennan-Martinez CM, Levine R. Patient comprehension of an interactive, computer-based information program for cardiac catheterization: a comparison with standard information. Arch Intern Med 2009 Nov 09;169(20):1907-1914 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/archinternmed.2009.390] [Medline: 19901144]
- Food and Drug Administration. Use of electronic informed consent. Questions and answers: guidance for institutional review boards, investigators, and sponsors. 2016 Dec. URL: <u>http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/</u> <u>GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInformation/Guidances/UCM436811.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-03-28] [WebCite Cache ID <u>6yGDxBqNX</u>]
- 6. Grady C, Cummings SR, Rowbotham MC, McConnell MV, Ashley EA, Kang G. Informed consent. N Engl J Med 2017;376(9):856-867. [doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1603773] [Medline: 28249147]
- 7. Barrett R. Quality of informed consent: measuring understanding among participants in oncology clinical trials. Oncol Nurs Forum 2005 Jul 01;32(4):751-755. [doi: 10.1188/05.ONF.751-755] [Medline: 15990904]
- Williams BF, French JK, White HD, HERO-2 consent substudy investigators. Informed consent during the clinical emergency of acute myocardial infarction (HERO-2 consent substudy): a prospective observational study. Lancet 2003 Mar 15;361(9361):918-922. [Medline: <u>12648970</u>]
- 9. Joffe S, Cook EF, Cleary PD, Clark JW, Weeks JC. Quality of informed consent in cancer clinical trials: a cross-sectional survey. Lancet 2001 Nov 24;358(9295):1772-1777. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(01)06805-2] [Medline: 11734235]

- Armstrong N, Dixon-Woods M, Thomas A, Rusk G, Tarrant C. Do informed consent documents for cancer trials do what they should? A study of manifest and latent functions. Social Health Illn 2012 Nov;34(8):1230-1245 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9566.2012.01469.x] [Medline: 22443456]
- Synnot A, Ryan R, Prictor M, Fetherstonhaugh D, Parker B. Audio-visual presentation of information for informed consent for participation in clinical trials. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2014 May 09(5):CD003717. [doi: <u>10.1002/14651858.CD003717.pub3</u>] [Medline: <u>24809816</u>]
- 12. Raspa M, Wheeler AC, Riley C. Public health literature review of fragile X syndrome. Pediatrics 2017 Jun;139(Suppl 3):S153-S171 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1542/peds.2016-1159C] [Medline: 28814537]
- 13. Bailey DBJ, Raspa M, Wheeler A, Edwards A, Bishop E, Bann C, et al. Parent ratings of ability to consent for clinical trials in fragile X syndrome. J Empir Res Hum Res Ethics 2014 Jul;9(3):18-28 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1556264614540591] [Medline: 25422596]
- Cleaver S, Ouellette-Kuntz H, Sakar A. Participation in intellectual disability research: a review of 20 years of studies. J Intellect Disabil Res 2010 Mar;54(3):187-193. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1365-2788.2010.01256.x</u>] [Medline: <u>20146739</u>]
- 15. Ligsay A, Hagerman R, Berry-Kravis E. Overview of targeted double-blind, placebo-controlled clinical trials in fragile X syndrome. In: Willemsen R, Kooy RF, editors. Fragile X Syndrome: From Genetics to Targeted Treatment. First edition. London, UK: Academic Press; 2017:401-418.
- 16. Goldsmith L, Skirton H, Webb C. Informed consent to healthcare interventions in people with learning disabilities--an integrative review. J Adv Nurs 2008 Dec;64(6):549-563. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1365-2648.2008.04829.x</u>] [Medline: <u>19120568</u>]
- 17. Veenstra MY, Walsh PN, van Schrojenstein Lantman-de Valk HM, Haveman MJ, Linehan C, Kerr MP, et al. Sampling and ethical issues in a multicenter study on health of people with intellectual disabilities. J Clin Epidemiol 2010 Oct;63(10):1091-1100. [doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2009.12.001] [Medline: 20304607]
- International Organization for Standardization. Ergonomics of human-system interaction -- Part 210: Human-centred design for interactive systems (ISO 9241-210:2010). 2010. URL: <u>https://www.iso.org/standard/52075.html</u> [accessed 2018-03-28]
 [WebCite Cache ID 6yGEGloS5]
- 19. U.S. Digital Service. Building a more awesome government through technology. Washington, DC: The White House URL: https://www.usds.gov/ [accessed 2018-03-28] [WebCite Cache ID 6yGEWUb5U]
- 20. 18F. 18F partners with federal agencies to improve the user experience of government. Washington, DC: US General Services Administration; 2018. URL: <u>https://18f.gsa.gov/</u> [accessed 2018-03-28] [WebCite Cache ID 6yGEevq9p]
- 21. usability.gov. Washington, DC: US Department of Health & Human Services; 2018 Mar 27. URL: <u>https://www.usability.gov/</u> [accessed 2018-03-28] [WebCite Cache ID 6yGEnQoaB]
- 22. Appelbaum PS, Grisso T. MacArthur Competence Assessment Tool for Clinical Research. Sarasota, FL: Professional Resource Press; 2001.
- 23. GSA Government-wide Section 508 Accessibility Program. Universal design: What is it? URL: <u>https://www.section508.gov/blog/Universal-Design-What-is-it</u>
- 24. National Network of Libraries of Medicine. Health literacy. Bethesda, MD: NNLM URL: <u>https://nnlm.gov/initiatives/topics/health-literacy</u> [accessed 2018-05-31] [WebCite Cache ID 6zpW65HTe]
- 25. Kutner M, Greenberg E, Jin Y, Paulsen C. The health literacy of America's adults: results from the 2003 National Assessment of Adult Literacy (NCES 2006–483). U.S. Department of Education. Washington, DC: National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences; 2006 Sep. URL: <u>https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2006/2006483.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-31] [WebCite Cache ID 6zpTL2Vhr]
- 26. Shore J. The Art of Agile Development: Pragmatic Guide to Agile Software Development. Sebastopol, CA: O'Reilly Media, Inc; 2007.
- 27. Palmer SR, Felsing M. A Practical Guide to Feature-Driven Development. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall PTR; 2001.
- Burrus O, Gupta C, Ortiz A, Harshbarger C. The Medical Care Blog. 2018 Jan 16. Five principles for developing digital clinic-based, behavior-change health interventions URL: <u>http://www.themedicalcareblog.com/</u> <u>5-principles-digital-health-interventions/</u> [accessed 2018-03-28]
- 29. Burrus O, Gupta C, Ortiz A, Zulkiewicz B, Furberg R, Uhrig J, et al. Principles for developing innovative HIV digital health interventions: the case of Positive Health Check. Med Care 2018.
- 30. Jones BF, Wuchty S, Uzzi B. Multi-university research teams: shifting impact, geography, and stratification in science. Science 2008 Nov 21;322(5905):1259-1262 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1126/science.1158357] [Medline: 18845711]

Abbreviations

FXS: fragile X syndrome

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 28.03.18; peer-reviewed by F Abujarad, YR Park; comments to author 23.04.18; revised version received 11.05.18; accepted 12.05.18; published 06.06.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Furberg RD, Ortiz AM, Moultrie RR, Raspa M, Wheeler AC, McCormack LA, Bailey Jr DB A Digital Decision Support Tool to Enhance Decisional Capacity for Clinical Trial Consent: Design and Development JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10525 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10525/ doi:10.2196/10525 PMID:

©Robert D Furberg, Alexa M Ortiz, Rebecca R Moultrie, Melissa Raspa, Anne C Wheeler, Lauren A McCormack, Donald B Bailey Jr. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 06.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Development of a Tailored Intervention With Computerized Clinical Decision Support to Improve Quality of Care for Patients With Knee Osteoarthritis: Multi-Method Study

Stijn Van de Velde¹, PhD; Tiina Kortteisto², PhD; David Spitaels³, MD; Gro Jamtvedt⁴, PhD; Pavel Roshanov⁵, MD; Ilkka Kunnamo⁶, MD, PhD; Bert Aertgeerts³, MD, PhD; Per Olav Vandvik^{1,7,8}, MD, PhD; Signe Flottorp^{1,7}, MD, PhD

³Department of Public Health and Primary Care, Katholieke Universiteit Leuven, Leuven, Belgium

⁵Department of Medicine, McMaster University, Hamilton, ON, Canada

⁶Duodecim, Scientific Society of Finnish Physicians, Helsinki, Finland

⁷Institute of Health and Society, University of Oslo, Oslo, Norway

⁸Making GRADE the Irresistible Choice (MAGIC), Oslo, Norway

Corresponding Author:

Stijn Van de Velde, PhD Centre for Informed Health Choices Norwegian Institute of Public Health Postboks 4404 Nydalen Oslo, 0403 Norway Phone: 47 46 40 04 75 Email: <u>stijn.vandevelde@med.kuleuven.be</u>

Abstract

Background: Clinical practice patterns greatly diverge from evidence-based recommendations to manage knee osteoarthritis conservatively before resorting to surgery.

Objective: This study aimed to tailor a guideline-based computerized decision support (CDS) intervention that facilitates the conservative management of knee osteoarthritis.

Methods: Experts with backgrounds in clinical medicine, research, implementation, or health informatics suggested the most important recommendations for implementation, how to develop an implementation strategy, and how to form the CDS algorithms. In 6 focus group sessions, 8 general practitioners and 22 patients from Norway, Belgium, and Finland discussed the suggested CDS intervention and identified factors that would be most critical for the success of the intervention. The focus group moderators used the GUideline Implementation with DEcision Support checklist, which we developed to support consideration of CDS success factors.

Results: The experts prioritized 9 out of 22 recommendations for implementation. We formed the concept for 6 CDS algorithms to support implementation of these recommendations. The focus group suggested 59 unique factors that could affect the success of the presented CDS intervention. Five factors (out of the 59) were prioritized by focus group participants in every country, including the perceived potential to address the information needs of both patients and general practitioners; the credibility of CDS information; the timing of CDS for patients; and the need for personal dialogue about CDS between the general practitioner and the patient.

Conclusions: The focus group participants supported the CDS intervention as a tool to improve the quality of care for patients with knee osteoarthritis through shared, evidence-based decision making. We aim to develop and implement the CDS based on these study results. Future research should address optimal ways to (1) provide patient-directed CDS, (2) enable more patient-specific CDS within the context of patient complexity, and (3) maintain user engagement with CDS over time.

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e154) doi:10.2196/resprot.9927

¹Centre for Informed Health Choices, Norwegian Institute of Public Health, Oslo, Norway

²Department of Internal Medicine, Tampere University Hospital, Tampere, Finland

⁴Oslo and Akershus University College of Applied Sciences, Oslo, Norway

KEYWORDS

decision support systems, clinical; practice guidelines as topic; guideline adherence; evidence-based medicine; osteoarthritis, knee; focus groups

Introduction

Background

Computerized decision support (CDS) is a technology that uses patient data to provide relevant medical knowledge when needed; it may improve adherence to evidence-based recommendations [1-3]. It can also target patients to facilitate shared decision making and to empower and motivate them [4-6]. Unfortunately, CDS is a complex intervention that has not consistently delivered positive returns on substantial investment [7-11]. Although multiple systematic reviews have provided some insights about these factors, we are only beginning to understand how to use CDS to improve care processes and patient outcomes [7,9,12-14].

We undertook the GUideline Implementation with DEcision Support (GUIDES) project to (1) investigate the factors that determine successful CDS implementation, (2) develop a checklist to address these factors, (3) develop a tailored CDS intervention to improve care, and (4) plan a multicountry cluster randomized controlled trial to assess the effectiveness of that intervention. This paper describes the methods and results for objective 3.

We chose CDS for knee osteoarthritis as a target medical condition for several reasons. The lifetime prevalence risk of symptomatic knee osteoarthritis is 45% [15] and is projected to increase with the rise of obesity and an aging population [3]. The guidelines for this condition largely agree on conservative management, including pharmacological and nonpharmacological interventions (eg, exercise, weight loss for overweight and obese patients) [16,17]. However, guideline adherence by health care professionals is remarkably low. A systematic review of studies assessing appropriateness of care found that only 36% of the eligible knee osteoarthritis patients receive the recommended nondrug treatment and 38% receive the recommended drug treatment in high-income countries [18]. This is opposed to a quality indicator score of nearly 80% for surgical referral. Although joint replacement surgery is effective, it is associated with significant perioperative complications, postoperative pain and functional limitation, and costs [19]. The number of joint replacements and the need for reoperations may be reduced if conservative modalities were exhausted first [20]. Knee arthroscopy is another frequently performed surgical procedure, despite guidelines with strong recommendations against its use [21].

Tailored implementation interventions are strategies that are designed to achieve desired changes in health care practice based on an assessment of determinants of health care practice [22]. Such strategies can include a single improvement intervention or they can be multifaceted. Determinants are factors that might prevent or enable adherence and these may relate to the health care professional, the patient, and the given context [23]. Tailored implementation can be used to improve care for different medical conditions and types of care practices.

```
http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e154/
```

A Cochrane systematic review provides evidence of the benefits of tailored implementation, but it remains unclear how best to tailor interventions [24]. In this paper, we describe our methods, processes, and experiences to contribute to learning for how to develop CDS interventions that require bridges between multiple research fields [25,26].

Objectives

The objective of this study was to determine how to tailor a CDS intervention for general practitioners (GPs) and patients that facilitates the conservative management of patients with knee osteoarthritis in Norway, Belgium, and Finland as defined by evidence-based recommendations [16,17].

Methods

Study Design

We collected input from 9 experts overall (with backgrounds in clinical medicine, research, implementation, or health informatics) and from 8 GPs and 22 patients coming from Norway, Belgium, and Finland. The choice of countries was pragmatic.

We tailored the intervention in 4 steps: (1) selection of the most important recommendations for implementation, (2) development of an implementation strategy, (3) forming the CDS intervention concept, and (4) identification of determinants that may affect the success of the suggested CDS strategy.

On the basis of the experience within the author group, we anticipated that a CDS intervention would be among the selected strategies in step 2 or that CDS at least would be able to facilitate other strategies.

We developed worksheets to provide support for steps 1 to 3 (see Multimedia Appendix 1). Eight experts of whom 4 were authors of this paper (SVDV, SF, GJ, and DS) used the worksheets to provide their considered judgment. We organized 6 focus groups, 2 in each country, to obtain input for step 4. The number of focus groups was a pragmatic choice. We discussed the results of each step within the project group and made decisions in consensus. We reported the focus group methods in accordance with agreed standards [27].

The project built on the results of the European Union (EU)–funded Tailored Implementation for Chronic Diseases project [22,23]. The author group included experts with a strong commitment to evidence-based medicine and broad expertise related to the clinical care of patients with knee osteoarthritis, and to the development, implementation, and evaluation of CDS [7,28-33].

Step 1: Selection of Recommendations

We identified evidence-based recommendations for the conservative management of knee osteoarthritis from existing overviews of guidelines [17,34]. Eight experts prioritized the most important recommendations for implementation by

XSL•FO
assessing each recommendation for the following questions (worksheet A in Multimedia Appendix 1):

- 1. Is the recommendation feasible for practice?
- 2. Is adherence to the recommendation important?
- 3. Is there a large amount of inappropriate practice for this recommendation?

We only retained those recommendations where at least three-fourth of the experts agreed that it should be prioritized.

We also extracted information on the strength of recommendations, when this was presented according to the Grades of Recommendation Assessment, Development, and Evaluation (GRADE) approach [35]. We agreed beforehand to consider both strong and conditional recommendations.

Step 2: Development of an Implementation Strategy

We identified published qualitative evidence syntheses to take account of the results of research on determinants of adherence to knee osteoarthritis recommendations [36-39]. For each determinant, 4 experts considered if it related to a specific recommendation or to all the recommendations, and they used worksheet B (Multimedia Appendix 1) to assess the following:

- 1. Is the determinant likely to have an important impact on adherence to the recommendation?
- 2. What would be a potential implementation strategy that takes into account this determinant?
- 3. Is the strategy likely to have an important impact on improving adherence?
- 4. Is the strategy feasible to implement?

The assessment of the determinants could lead to the selection of a single-faceted implementation strategy or to opting for a multifaceted package of implementation strategies.

Step 3: Forming the Computerized Decision Support Intervention Concept

We formed the concept of a CDS intervention to provide support in the electronic medical record (EMR). The CDS was intended to be operationalized with the Evidence-Based Medicine Electronic Decision Support System (EBMeDS; by Duodecim Medical Publications Ltd). EBMeDS receives structured patient data from EMRs and returns CDS based on programmed algorithms [30,40]. Computer scripts check relevant patient data in relation to predefined algorithms to determine if it would be appropriate to present a given recommendation. EBMeDS can be linked to recommendations that are presented in the Making GRADE the Irresistible Choice (MAGIC) authoring and publication platform—an electronic platform for point-of-care evidence summaries and decision aids [6,28]. We chose to use EBMeDS and MAGICapp based on previous collaborations in research and implementation projects.

For each selected recommendation, we conceived a CDS algorithm. Five experts used worksheet C (Multimedia Appendix 1) to assess if it was appropriate to apply the suggested algorithms by using the following questions:

- 1. Is appropriate operationalization with CDS likely for this algorithm?
- 2. Is appropriate user response likely for this algorithm?

We did not use any majority thresholds for the selection of algorithms in this step.

Step 4: Focus Groups on Determinants of an Effective Computerized Decision Support Strategy for Knee Osteoarthritis

The focus groups covered the suggested CDS for the selected recommendations, the factors that determine successful use of CDS, and selection of the most important factors. During the focus group, we presented a hypothetical case of a patient with knee osteoarthritis, and we used screenshots to illustrate the suggested CDS strategy. We first identified determinants of successful CDS through brainstorming. When no additional factors were suggested by the participants, the moderator used the GUIDES checklist (Figure 1) to ask probing questions on factors that were not yet discussed [41,42]. A detailed interview guide is available in Multimedia Appendix 2. We tested the interview guide on colleagues before the start of the actual focus groups.

We aimed to recruit 3 GPs and 3 knee osteoarthritis patients per focus group. We used convenience sampling based on our personal networks and recommendations from colleagues. We included patients from different age groups, with different degrees of osteoarthritis and patients having osteoarthritis as a single condition together with patients having comorbidities. We ensured that patients and GPs in the same group did not have a personal doctor-patient relation. We also ensured that there were at least as many patients as GPs to increase patients' confidence when expressing views and experiences.

Figure 1. The GUideline Implementation with DEcision Support (GUIDES) checklist contains 16 factors covered by 4 domains that potentially impact on the success of computerized decision support (CDS) to implement recommendations. The CDS context domain focuses on the circumstances in which CDS can be potentially successful; the CDS content domain focuses on the factors shaping the success of the advice produced by the CDS system; the CDS system domain focuses on the features belonging to the CDS tool; and the CDS implementation domain refers to the factors affecting the CDS integration in practice settings.



http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e154/

JMIR Res Protoc 2018 | vol. 7 | iss. 6 |e154 | p.217 (page number not for citation purposes)

We contacted every participant before the focus group to collect informed consent and to address any questions. The focus groups took place in meeting rooms of the participating institutions.

SVDV (male) moderated the focus groups in Norway and Belgium and TK (female) in Finland. TK was experienced in conducting focus groups, and SVDV received training beforehand [30,32]. The moderators emphasized that both positive and negative feedback about the CDS intervention was important. We audio-recorded each focus group and an observer took notes. We transcribed key parts of the focus groups, but we did not do a full transcription of the recordings.

Data Analysis

We transcribed the data from the focus groups anonymously and applied the framework analysis approach [43]. One researcher (SVDV) analyzed the transcribed parts of the interview recordings and used an Excel worksheet to extract all quotes, including determinants and alternative or additional strategies for the suggested CDS intervention that the participants mentioned in step 4. We classified the data according to the GUIDES checklist (Multimedia Appendix 3). If we could not link quotes to a specific field in the chosen checklist, we categorized this as general. SVDV evaluated which quotes were related to others in order to group them. We then labeled and analyzed the quotes as such. For every labeled item, we explored if it was linked to the focus group procedure (without GUIDES checklist through brainstorming vs through a structured discussion based on the GUIDES checklist). One researcher (SF) double-checked the grouping, labeling, and analysis. Three researchers who participated in the focus groups (SF, TK, and DS) double-checked the reporting of the interviews. The researchers resolved disagreement by consensus.

Ethics Approval and Consent

The Regional Committee for Medical Research Ethics in South East Norway and the University Hospitals Leuven Medical Ethics Committee in Belgium waived the requirement to seek ethical approval. In Finland, approval for the study was received from the Ethics Committee of the Pirkanmaa Hospital District.

Availability of Data and Material

All data generated or analyzed during this study are included in this published paper and its Multimedia Appendix files.

Results

Selection of Recommendations, Implementation Strategy, and Potential Computerized Decision Support Intervention

We selected 9 recommendations (Textbox 1) out of 22 recommendations that we extracted from the overviews of knee osteoarthritis guidelines. Multimedia Appendix 4 provides details on the ratings for every recommendation. The Finnish experts did not prioritize the recommendation on clinical diagnosis, as x-ray is a usual part of the diagnostic assessment if long-term treatment is required.

Two guidelines graded their recommendations according to GRADE, and we extracted information on the strength of the recommendations based on these guidelines [21,44]. Five prioritized recommendations were strong recommendations, 3 were conditional recommendations, and no strength was currently available for the diagnostic recommendation.

We extracted 30 factors that might affect adherence to knee osteoarthritis recommendations from 4 qualitative evidence syntheses [36-39]. They were categorized in 4 domains: guideline factors, health professional factors, patient factors, and incentives and resource factors [23]. Guideline factors addressed clarity, specificity, and ease of implementation of recommendations. Key themes for health professional factors were personal opinions and attitudes about the importance of knee osteoarthritis and its progression and management. Another factor is the information needs of health care professionals about recommended practice. Patient factors related to information needs; shared decision making; and the role of patient opinion, motivation, and behavior.

Both health professional and patient factors contributed to obtaining a timely diagnosis. Incentives and resources factors included financial incentives and disincentives to adherence and the limited time available during a patient consultation. The experts assessed these determinants and confirmed that a guideline-based CDS strategy was appropriate, combined with a need for health care provider education, the availability of patient information, and strategies to support patients in realizing lifestyle changes. We did not consider actions to make health system changes because we could not take direct responsibility for this and judged that such changes were not feasible in the context of our project.

Textbox 1. Overview of the prioritized recommendations for knee osteoarthritis.

- A clinical assessment is sufficient to diagnose knee osteoarthritis [45]: no grade of recommendation available (NA)
- Patients with knee osteoarthritis should receive self-management information and education [17]: conditional recommendation (CR)
- Patients who are overweight should be encouraged to lose weight [17]: strong recommendation (SR)
- Low-impact aerobic exercise (land or water based) should be recommended to patients [17]: SR
- Cardiovascular or strengthening exercises should be recommended to patients [17]: SR
- Oral nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug (NSAID) should only be used after acetaminophen [17]: CR
- Gastroprotection for high-risk patients [17]: SR
- Topical NSAID should be used as adjunctive and alternative to oral agents [17]: CR
- Arthroscopy with debridement is not recommended for the management of symptomatic knee osteoarthritis [17]: SR

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e154/

We formed the concept for 6 algorithm-based CDS scripts to support implementation of the prioritized recommendations:

- 1. A first script suggests to the GP to consider if the diagnosis of knee osteoarthritis is relevant in patients aged above 45 years with a knee complaint code registered in the EMR, and it presents the diagnostic criteria.
- 2. Another script suggests discussing the treatment plan for patients with a knee osteoarthritis diagnosis and to provide patient information. This reminder links to patient information and patient decision aids that provide detailed information on the benefits and harms of every treatment option and the related practical issues.
- 3. For every knee osteoarthritis patient, a reminder shows that exercise is recommended.
- In patients that are overweight or obese, a reminder suggests dietary counseling and bariatric surgery if the body mass index (BMI) is above 35 kg/m².
- 5. If the BMI value for a patient with knee osteoarthritis is missing or when its calculation is older than 2 years, a reminder suggests adding the missing clinical data in the EMR.
- 6. The last script generates a reminder in patients with a prescription for oral NSAIDs to consider topical NSAIDs and/or paracetamol.

Figures 2 and 3 provide an illustration for parts of the CDS and the consultation decision aids. Multimedia Appendix 2 provides further illustrations.

Determinants Affecting Success of the Suggested Computerized Decision Support Strategy for Knee Osteoarthritis

We conducted 6 focus groups (2 in each country). A total of 22 patients and 8 GPs participated in the focus groups. In Finland, all the participants were patients. No participants dropped out. Moreover, 19 patient participants were females, and only 3 were

males. Their age ranged from 26 to 85 years. GP participants were mainly male, and only 1 was female. Age ranged from 29 to 69 years.

The participants suggested 211 factors that might affect the success of the presented CDS intervention. When we combined the factors that are related or somewhat related, we ended up with 59 unique factors. Of the unique factors, 14% (8/59) were identified by patients only, 39% (23/59) by GPs only, and 47% (28/59) by GPs in 1 group and by patients in another group. The median number of unique factors suggested per focus group was 31 (range 15-37).

The participants selected 47 factors that they considered most important. Nine factors were discussed in each country, among which 5 factors were also prioritized in each country (see Textbox 2). We grouped the factors in 7 categories that we describe in detail below. Multimedia Appendix 5 lists all the suggested factors and indicates if the factors were prioritized and if they were related to one or more countries.

Factors Related to Information Needs for Patients

Participants thought that patient-directed CDS could be a good strategy by providing reliable information directly to patients. Some found that it is particularly useful, given the time limitations of a consultation, and that it could reduce unwarranted delays when ordering consultations. Both patients and GPs mentioned that informing patients better can increase the potential for shared decision making:

Patients need direct access to CDS so that they can prepare themselves for a consultation. [Patient, Norway]

It is an advantage when reliable information can be sent to the patient, because GPs often have to use time to reassure patients that have read inappropriate information from unreliable sources. [GP, Belgium]

Figure 2. Illustration of the generated computerized decision support (CDS) in the style of Evidence-Based Medicine Electronic Decision Support System (EBMeDS) after having entered the body mass index (BMI) and after having prescribed an oral nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug (NSAID). On the basis of the patient data in the electronic record, the CDS system presents patient-specific reminders, links to guidelines, and practical tools. When clicking on the reminder, the general practitioner (GP) receives more information about the recommendation, how this reminder works, and on which guideline(s) the information is based. ICPC: International Classification of Primary Care, second edition.



Figure 3. Illustration of the decision aid on exercise in the style of MAGICapp. The general practitioners (GPs) and the patient can use this to discuss the benefits and practical issues for potential treatment options. The decision aid provides graphic displays of the benefits and harms of different treatment options together with information about certainty in estimates of effect according to Grades of Recommendation Assessment, Development, and Evaluation (GRADE). When clicking on the "Practical issues" button, another information layer opens with additional information (eg, description of the procedure, adverse effects).

Among 100 patients like you, on average with exercise

Less pain, better function			
Usual care	Exercise		
30 per 100	55 per 100		
Certainty ⊘⊘⊘O MODERATE			

Practical issues



Several participants preferred that the GP would act as an intermediate recipient of the patient-directed CDS:

An alternative approach is that the GP gets an overview of the CDS for the patient and then decides if it is relevant to forward it to the patient. [GP, Norway]

Other patients might prefer not to receive any CDS information at all. This might be influenced by previous experiences with information technology. GPs do not always know if a patient wants additional information, and posters or flyers in the waiting room could inform patients that they can ask their GP for patient information.

Participants mentioned some potentially negative consequences of providing CDS directly to patients, including anxiety, inappropriate management, and the risk that CDS might replace the personal contact with the GP. Multiple GPs and patients preferred to deliver CDS for patients during the consultation so that the GP can advise the patient in person:

GPs should assess the CDS and give treatment advice that is suitable for that patient. [Patient, Finland]

Patients recognized the importance of knowledge about what to do, but mentioned other barriers. Personal beliefs and desires

about tests or treatments can be strong. Patients may need support to help achieve lifestyle changes, and some gave the example of physiotherapy for patients that are less motivated. Another patient expressed the need for more practical information:

More information for patient is needed about how to live with osteoarthritis. CDS could inform about osteoarthritis schools for patients and patient support groups. [Patient, Norway]

Factors Related to Information Needs for General Practitioners

CDS could help GPs not to forget certain treatment options and to stay updated about new or changed recommendations. A patient suggested that the CDS intervention could make GPs more attentive to osteoarthritis. One GP mentioned that CDS should not limit the treatment choices of GPs. Furthermore, CDS should inform and alert in a constructive way but not criticize the GP:

It is obvious that all GPs do not know all treatment options to all diseases, so CDS could help them. [Patient, Finland]

Textbox 2. Nine factors (grouped into themes) that may affect success for the suggested computerized decision support (CDS) strategy for knee osteoarthritis and that general practitioners (GPs) and patients suggested in Norway, Finland, and Belgium. Five factors were prioritized in each of the 3 countries.

Patient needs					
•	Potential to address the information needs and demands for patients (prioritized)				
•	Acceptability of CDS for patients				
•	Need for personal dialogue about the CDS between the GP and patient (prioritized)				
GP needs					
•	Potential to address the information needs for GPs (prioritized)				
Patient data					
•	Accuracy and completeness of the available patient data in the electronic medical record (EMR)				
•	Benefits of CDS on quality of patient data in the EMR				
Wor	kflow and workload				
•	No common factors for the 3 countries				
CDS	S content				
•	Credibility of the CDS information (prioritized)				
CDS system					
•	Effort required to use the CDS system				
•	Timing of delivery of CDS for patients (prioritized)				
CDS implementation					
•	No common factors for the 3 countries				

GPs asked if CDS could help them to identify patients that are coping badly with their disease. This would make it possible to devote extra attention to those patients that need it most.

A patient commented on the limitations of CDS:

Technology alone is not enough, a lot has to do with the personal contact between the patient and the physician, and the physician needs to know the patient's perspective. [Patient, Norway]

Several patients suggested that other health care professionals should also receive CDS.

Factors Related to Patient Data

GPs mentioned that the patient's EMR could have data gaps. Often, GPs record symptoms instead of a diagnosis. Some GPs found it positive that CDS could identify and help filling gaps in the patient's record. Some said that CDS would motivate them to improve the quality of their EMR. Another GP mentioned that requests to register extra data (such as BMI) should be limited:

Physicians should only be asked to enter patient data when this is having a positive impact on the patient outcome. [GP, Norway]

Now I have to bring my medical data on a paper to the GP or occupational therapist. [Patient, Finland]

Both patients and professionals discussed that additional patient data are needed to allow good CDS. Data on patient adherence and effect of the treatment were mentioned several times. GPs also suggested registering the diagnosis or complaint for the encounter. Knowledge about the reason for encounter could help GPs to prepare for the consultation and could prevent the CDS from generating information that is irrelevant for the reason for the encounter:

It would be interesting if the GP could indicate the reason for the encounter and that CDS is triggered accordingly. [GP, Norway]

Factors Related to Workflow and Workload

The limited time to use and discuss the CDS during a patient encounter is a barrier, especially when patients want to discuss multiple problems. Therefore, CDS needs to be well integrated. Given the time pressure, CDS can create stress for GPs. It may be necessary to plan an additional consultation to discuss the information given by the CDS.

CDS could also save time for GPs if it facilitates fast information retrieval. Some GPs mentioned that it is faster to use CDS than to find information in a book:

CDS should fit in the workflow so that it has no negative impact on the amount of patients seen by the clinician. [GP, Belgium]

A challenge for timely CDS is that the GPs often do not enter the diagnosis for new complaints directly in the EMR. A risk with CDS is that it might disturb the personal contact between the patient and the GP.

Factors Related to the Computerized Decision Support Content

CDS should recommend specific action. Many participants requested more information about which type of exercise works best:

I got the instruction to bike 30 minutes/day. It has never been clear why I had to do exactly this training. Is this type of training more beneficial than others? [Patient, Norway]

A GP mentioned that CDS should provide nuances that are specific to a patient and that this can be too big of a challenge for some problems. It might only be possible to provide CDS if the condition and the recommended action can be defined in sufficient detail.

Some GPs emphasized that CDS has to be based on evidence-based guidelines that are up to date. The participants perceived the presented CDS intervention as a reliable tool. The certainty of the evidence should be clear for every CDS recommendation. Some GPs found detailed information about the treatment effect important, whereas other GPs considered this information as trivial facts. Several participants considered it a limitation that the CDS presents mean treatment effects, when the effect that an individual patient experiences can be different from these mean effects.

GPs commented that CDS should be relevant for the patient's problem and that irrelevant CDS content can be disturbing:

CDS can diverge the focus of the consultation to the topics suggested by the CDS instead of the problem raised by the patient. [GP, Norway]

Insight in how the CDS is triggered is desirable in case GPs have doubts about the CDS.

Those that implement CDS should carefully reflect over the amount of CDS, because too much information can overload both patients and GPs:

When the information becomes too much, then you lose focus. [GP, Norway]

The CDS should not overload the patient, too much information will lead to forgetting parts of it. [GP, Belgium]

Both patients and GPs suggested to divide CDS over time, for example, over different consultations for the same patient. In the case of patients with comorbidities, the CDS system should prioritize which content is most important. A GP commented that CDS should cover a minimum number of potential patient problems:

CDS should at least cover 100 to 200 diagnoses before it becomes interesting to use. [GP, Norway]

Factors Related to the Computerized Decision Support System

CDS should be easy to use. The system should work fast and with minimal data traffic. One GP noticed that experience with the system might reduce the time required to use it:

Within the EMR, physicians already need to click a lot. CDS requires additional clicks and I don't know if I am motivated to make that additional effort. [GP, Belgium]

GPs desired CDS that is short and immediately understandable. Some GPs suggested a multilayered approach where it is possible to click for further information. Several GPs emphasized the important role of a visual display that includes illustrations.

Patients suggested multiple channels to deliver patient-directed CDS:

CDS should appear in all the communication channels that a patient uses. For example a smartphone, *e-mailbox*, etc. [Patient, Finland]

Patients do not have access to CDS that is presented in the EMR. Can the electronic patient record be an instrument to provide CDS to patients? [Patient, Norway]

GPs mentioned that they should have control over the system, including the potential to customize which CDS they will receive and the option to receive CDS only on demand. Other GPs preferred CDS that is provided automatically but not as pop-ups. GPs expressed different preferences regarding the timing of the CDS. Some found CDS most effective during the consultation, whereas others would read CDS before the patient encounter if they knew the contact reason.

A challenge is that the GPs over time might be less interested in the CDS information:

After a while you will no longer give attention to the information that you have read several times before. This includes the risk that you do not notice that new information is available. [GP, Belgium]

Factors Related to the Computerized Decision Support Implementation

Participants mentioned that the CDS must be intuitive, but the GPs and patients should always receive information about the system beforehand. Some GPs also requested training, even for intuitive systems. Those responsible for implementing the CDS system should market the CDS with clear examples of the advantage of CDS. One GP suggested marketing CDS toward patients, so that patients would ask if their GP is using such a system:

The system should be marketed and the best strategy is to demonstrate success through the involvement of superusers or through demonstration in pilots. [GP, Norway]

Participants discussed the need to monitor system performance and referred to other eHealth initiatives with adequate electronic feedback channels. Sufficient technical support and budget is

```
http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e154/
```

needed. Participants suggested public governance of CDS. Some thought it could also be private but not financed by the drug industry:

The system should not be incomplete when it is implemented, because then it will not be a practical solution to the user; The system should be continuously improved. [Patients, Finland]

Discussion

Principal Findings

The results of this study inform the development and implementation of a tailored CDS intervention. The experts prioritized 9 knee osteoarthritis recommendations for implementation. To implement these recommendations, we selected CDS combined with education for GPs, and patient information and support to achieve lifestyle changes. We formed the concept for this CDS intervention and discussed it with patients and GPs during focus groups. Both patients and GPs found that the strategy has potential to improve the quality of health care for patients with knee osteoarthritis. Use of the GUIDES checklist allowed us to identify additional factors that would otherwise have been missed by the focus group. These findings have been submitted for publication to *Implementation Science* (S Van de Velde, unpublished data, May 2018).

Strengths and Limitations

We followed a systematic approach, including considered judgment by experts and focus groups with patients and GPs, to build knowledge that can inform the development of a tailored CDS intervention to improve the quality of care for patients with knee osteoarthritis [23,46].

Although it seems intuitive to tailor interventions to the determinants of practice, existing evidence indicates that we can only expect moderate effects on outcomes through tailored implementation [24,47]. Our systematic approach was also a lengthy and resource-intensive process. When embarking on a complex intervention, we consider it good practice to do this systematically, in line with guidance from the UK Medical Research Council on complex interventions [48]. This helps to ensure a greater return on investment and prevents unnecessary trial and error or unintended negative consequences.

We involved a broad range of stakeholders during the development of the intervention. We assume that this multiperspective approach allowed us to identify the diversity of factors. Some of the health care professionals and researchers had a professional relationship with the authors, but as our only interest was to improve the quality of care, we do not expect that this had an influence on the feedback.

Only 8 GPs participated in the focus groups compared with 22 patients. It was difficult in each of the participating countries to find GP participants for the focus groups. In Finland, only patients participated in the focus groups, as we were unable to recruit GPs there. Our comparison of the factors identified per country is by consequence incomplete.

Our multicountry approach increases the generalizability of the strategy. Most of the factors seem to apply to the 3 countries, and it is plausible that the CDS intervention can also be implemented in other countries. However, we did not systematically evaluate generalizability to other countries that may share less similarities than Norway, Belgium, and Finland.

Implications

Any decision to use CDS, other interventions, or additional implementation strategies should be based on an assessment of the determinants of health care practice that affect whether the desired changes can be achieved [23]. Furthermore, it is important to be aware of the factors shaping CDS effectiveness [9]. This study has advanced the understanding of such determinants and CDS success factors.

We now aim to develop the CDS based on the input from the focus group discussions. We then plan to conduct a usability evaluation among the users and an evaluation of the accuracy of the CDS recommendations and the relevant patient data in the EMR [49-51]. We intend to evaluate this intervention in a multicountry cluster randomized controlled trial and assess its cost-effectiveness.

The evidence on the effect of CDS on patient outcomes is very uncertain, and only 1 trial has been conducted so far on patients with knee osteoarthritis. That trial studied the effect of CDS for GPs combined with a patient-directed intervention and found slightly better function and increased physical activity at 12 months but no differences for pain, depressive symptoms, and BMI [52].

Multiple key questions emerged from the focus groups. First, we do not know the best way to provide patient-directed CDS. Approaches previously used should be investigated within this context [53,54]. In addition, the field of CDS needs to engage on a discussion with the field of patient decision aids [55]. Second, it is not clear how best to collect and use additional patient data to enable more patient-specific CDS. Integrating evidence from reliable analyses of patient subgroups in randomized trials and systematic reviews may provide a reasonable starting point to making CDS more patient-specific [56,57]. Third, it is not clear how to maintain users' interest and engagement with the CDS over time. CDS research needs to explore how sustainability can be achieved [58-60]. A systematic review of factors that improve long-term use of CDS may provide a starting point for this agenda.

Conclusions

The focus group participants expressed their support for the CDS intervention as a tool to improve the quality of care and the outcomes for patients with knee osteoarthritis through shared, evidence-based decision making. GPs and patients perceived the strategy as helpful for their information needs. It might also improve the quality of patient data in the EMR. It is important that GPs can use the CDS with limited effort, and the usability of the CDS should be tested before full-scale implementation.



Acknowledgments

The authors are grateful to C Glenton (Norwegian Institute for Public Health) for her advice on the study protocol; to J Arokoski (Kuopio University Hospital, Finland) for his support in preparing the submission for the ethical committee in Finland and for his contributions to completing the worksheets; to H Sejrsen for her help in identifying qualitative evidence synthesis; and to N Østerås, N Delvaux, and V Mattila for their contributions to completing the worksheets. The authors are especially grateful to the patients and the GPs that participated in the focus groups. This project received funding from the EU's Horizon 2020 research and innovation program under the Marie Sklodowska-Curie grant agreement #654981. TK received a 1-month working funding from the Department of Internal Medicine of Tampere University Hospital. The funders were not involved in any parts of the research.

Authors' Contributions

SVDV wrote this paper with all authors commenting on drafts and approving the final version. SF is the guarantor for this study. SVDV and TK moderated the focus groups, and SF and DS participated as observers to the focus groups. SDVD, SF, DS, TK, IK, and GJ completed one or more worksheets for the concept of the CDS intervention.

Conflicts of Interest

IK is the founder and leader of the EBMeDS system for CDS. PV is director of the MAGIC nonprofit initiative and research and innovation program MAGICorg. SVDV has started doing research for MAGIC after completion of this study. The other authors of this paper declare that they have no financial or intellectual conflicts of interest.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Worksheets.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 51KB - resprot v7i6e154 app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Interview guide.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 575KB - resprot_v7i6e154_app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3

GUideline Implementation with DEcision Support (GUIDES) checklist.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 44KB - resprot_v7i6e154_app3.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 4

Prioritization of recommendations.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 40KB - resprot_v7i6e154_app4.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 5

Focus group data.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 396KB - resprot_v7i6e154_app5.pdf]

References

- Haynes RB, Wilczynski NL, Computerized Clinical Decision Support System (CCDSS) Systematic Review Team. Effects
 of computerized clinical decision support systems on practitioner performance and patient outcomes: methods of a
 decision-maker-researcher partnership systematic review. Implement Sci 2010 Feb 5;5:12 [FREE Full text] [doi:
 10.1186/1748-5908-5-12] [Medline: 20181104]
- Bates DW, Kuperman GJ, Wang S, Gandhi T, Kittler A, Volk L, et al. Ten commandments for effective clinical decision support: making the practice of evidence-based medicine a reality. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2003;10(6):523-530 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1197/jamia.M1370] [Medline: 12925543]
- Brand CA, Ackerman IN, Bohensky MA, Bennell KL. Chronic disease management: a review of current performance across quality of care domains and opportunities for improving osteoarthritis care. Rheum Dis Clin North Am 2013 Feb;39(1):123-143. [doi: 10.1016/j.rdc.2012.10.005] [Medline: 23312413]

- 4. Quinn CC, Clough SS, Minor JM, Lender D, Okafor MC, Gruber-Baldini A. WellDoc mobile diabetes management randomized controlled trial: change in clinical and behavioral outcomes and patient and physician satisfaction. Diabetes Technol Ther 2008 Jun;10(3):160-168. [doi: 10.1089/dia.2008.0283] [Medline: 18473689]
- 5. Coiera E, Lau AY, Tsafnat G, Sintchenko V, Magrabi F. The changing nature of clinical decision support systems: a focus on consumers, genomics, public health and decision safety. Yearb Med Inform 2009:84-95. [Medline: <u>19855878</u>]
- 6. Agoritsas T, Heen AF, Brandt L, Alonso-Coello P, Kristiansen A, Akl EA, et al. Decision aids that really promote shared decision making: the pace quickens. BMJ 2015 Feb 10;350:g7624 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 25670178]
- Roshanov PS, Fernandes N, Wilczynski JM, Hemens BJ, You JJ, Handler SM, et al. Features of effective computerised clinical decision support systems: meta-regression of 162 randomised trials. BMJ 2013;346:f657 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 23412440]
- 8. Watson R. European Union leads way on e-health, but obstacles remain. BMJ 2010;341:c5195. [Medline: 20858645]
- 9. Lobach DF. The road to effective clinical decision support: are we there yet? BMJ 2013 Mar 13;346:f1616. [Medline: 23487164]
- 10. Murphy EV. Clinical decision support: effectiveness in improving quality processes and clinical outcomes and factors that may influence success. Yale J Biol Med 2014 Jun;87(2):187-197 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 24910564]
- Miller A, Moon B, Anders S, Walden R, Brown S, Montella D. Integrating computerized clinical decision support systems into clinical work: a meta-synthesis of qualitative research. Int J Med Inform 2015 Dec;84(12):1009-1018. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2015.09.005</u>] [Medline: <u>26391601</u>]
- 12. Arditi C, Rege-Walther M, Wyatt JC, Durieux P, Burnand B. Computer-generated reminders delivered on paper to healthcare professionals; effects on professional practice and health care outcomes. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2012 Dec 12;12:CD001175. [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD001175.pub3]
- Gillaizeau F, Chan E, Trinquart L, Colombet I, Walton RT, Rège-Walther M, et al. Computerized advice on drug dosage to improve prescribing practice. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013 Nov 12(11):CD002894. [doi: <u>10.1002/14651858.CD002894.pub3</u>] [Medline: <u>24218045</u>]
- 14. Shojania KG, Jennings A, Mayhew A, Ramsay CR, Eccles MP, Grimshaw J. The effects of on-screen, point of care computer reminders on processes and outcomes of care. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2009 Jul 8(3):CD001096 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD001096.pub2] [Medline: 19588323]
- 15. Murphy L, Schwartz TA, Helmick CG, Renner JB, Tudor G, Koch G, et al. Lifetime risk of symptomatic knee osteoarthritis. Arthritis Rheum 2008 Sep 15;59(9):1207-1213 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/art.24021] [Medline: 18759314]
- Brosseau L, Rahman P, Toupin-April K, Poitras S, King J, De Angelis G, et al. A systematic critical appraisal for non-pharmacological management of osteoarthritis using the appraisal of guidelines research and evaluation II instrument. PLoS One 2014 Jan;9(1):e82986 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0082986] [Medline: 24427268]
- 17. Nelson AE, Allen KD, Golightly YM, Goode AP, Jordan JM. A systematic review of recommendations and guidelines for the management of osteoarthritis: the chronic osteoarthritis management initiative of the U.S. bone and joint initiative. Semin Arthritis Rheum 2014 Jun;43(6):701-712. [doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2013.11.012] [Medline: 24387819]
- Basedow M, Esterman A. Assessing appropriateness of osteoarthritis care using quality indicators: a systematic review. J Eval Clin Pract 2015 Oct;21(5):782-789. [doi: <u>10.1111/jep.12402</u>] [Medline: <u>26083547</u>]
- Katz JN. Parachutes and preferences--a trial of knee replacement. N Engl J Med 2015 Oct 22;373(17):1668-1669. [doi: 10.1056/NEJMe1510312] [Medline: 26488698]
- Bruyère O, Cooper C, Pelletier JP, Branco J, Luisa Brandi M, Guillemin F, et al. An algorithm recommendation for the management of knee osteoarthritis in Europe and internationally: a report from a task force of the European Society for Clinical and Economic Aspects of Osteoporosis and Osteoarthritis (ESCEO). Semin Arthritis Rheum 2014 Dec;44(3):253-263 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2014.05.014] [Medline: 24953861]
- 21. Siemieniuk RAC, Harris IA, Agoritsas T, Poolman RW, Brignardello-Petersen R, Van de Velde S, et al. Arthroscopic surgery for degenerative knee arthritis and meniscal tears: a clinical practice guideline. BMJ 2017 May 10;357:j1982 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 28490431]
- Wensing M, Oxman A, Baker R, Godycki-Cwirko M, Flottorp S, Szecsenyi J, et al. Tailored Implementation For Chronic Diseases (TICD): a project protocol. Implement Sci 2011 Sep 7;6:103 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-6-103] [Medline: 21899753]
- Flottorp SA, Oxman AD, Krause J, Musila NR, Wensing M, Godycki-Cwirko M, et al. A checklist for identifying determinants of practice: a systematic review and synthesis of frameworks and taxonomies of factors that prevent or enable improvements in healthcare professional practice. Implement Sci 2013 Mar 23;8:35 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-8-35] [Medline: 23522377]
- 24. Baker R, Camosso-Stefinovic J, Gillies C, Shaw EJ, Cheater F, Flottorp S, et al. Tailored interventions to address determinants of practice. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2015 Apr 29(4):CD005470. [doi: <u>10.1002/14651858.CD005470.pub3</u>] [Medline: <u>25923419</u>]
- 25. Hoddinott P. A new era for intervention development studies. Pilot Feasibility Stud 2015 Oct;1:36 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s40814-015-0032-0] [Medline: 27965814]

- 26. Peleg M, Shachak A, Wang D, Karnieli E. Using multi-perspective methodologies to study users' interactions with the prototype front end of a guideline-based decision support system for diabetic foot care. Int J Med Inform 2009 Jul;78(7):482-493. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2009.02.008] [Medline: 19328739]
- Tong A, Sainsbury P, Craig J. Consolidated criteria for reporting qualitative research (COREQ): a 32-item checklist for interviews and focus groups. Int J Qual Health Care 2007 Dec;19(6):349-357 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/intqhc/mzm042] [Medline: 17872937]
- Vandvik PO, Brandt L, Alonso-Coello P, Treweek S, Akl EA, Kristiansen A, et al. Creating clinical practice guidelines we can trust, use, and share: a new era is imminent. Chest 2013 Aug;144(2):381-389. [doi: 10.1378/chest.13-0746] [Medline: 23918106]
- 29. Van de Velde S, Vander Stichele R, Fauquert B, Geens S, Heselmans A, Ramaekers D, et al. EBMPracticeNet: a bilingual national electronic point-of-care project for retrieval of evidence-based clinical guideline information and decision support. JMIR Res Protoc 2013 Jul 10;2(2):e23 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/resprot.2644] [Medline: 23842038]
- Kortteisto T, Komulainen J, Mäkelä M, Kunnamo I, Kaila M. Clinical decision support must be useful, functional is not enough: a qualitative study of computer-based clinical decision support in primary care. BMC Health Serv Res 2012 Oct 8;12:349 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1472-6963-12-349] [Medline: 23039113]
- 31. Mäkelä M, Kunnamo L. Implementing evidence in Finnish primary care. Use of electronic guidelines in daily practice. Scand J Prim Health Care 2001 Dec;19(4):214-217. [Medline: <u>11822642</u>]
- Varonen H, Kortteisto T, Kaila M, EBMeDS Study Group. What may help or hinder the implementation of computerized decision support systems (CDSSs): a focus group study with physicians. Fam Pract 2008 Jun;25(3):162-167. [doi: 10.1093/fampra/cmn020] [Medline: 18504253]
- Jamtvedt G, Dahm KT, Holm I, Odegaard-Jensen J, Flottorp S. Choice of treatment modalities was not influenced by pain, severity or co-morbidity in patients with knee osteoarthritis. Physiother Res Int 2010 Mar;15(1):16-23. [doi: <u>10.1002/pri.452</u>] [Medline: <u>20033888</u>]
- Grypdonck L, Aertgeerts B, Luyten F, Wollersheim H, Bellemans J, Peers K, et al. Development of quality indicators for an integrated approach of knee osteoarthritis. J Rheumatol 2014 Jun;41(6):1155-1162. [doi: <u>10.3899/jrheum.130680</u>] [Medline: <u>24737907</u>]
- 35. Andrews JC, Schünemann HJ, Oxman AD, Pottie K, Meerpohl JJ, Coello PA, et al. GRADE guidelines: 15. Going from evidence to recommendation-determinants of a recommendation's direction and strength. J Clin Epidemiol 2013 Jul;66(7):726-735. [doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2013.02.003] [Medline: 23570745]
- 36. Cottrell E, Roddy E, Foster NE. The attitudes, beliefs and behaviours of GPs regarding exercise for chronic knee pain: a systematic review. BMC Fam Pract 2010 Jan 18;11:4 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2296-11-4] [Medline: 20082694]
- Smith TO, Purdy R, Lister S, Salter C, Fleetcroft R, Conaghan PG. Attitudes of people with osteoarthritis towards their conservative management: a systematic review and meta-ethnography. Rheumatol Int 2014 Mar;34(3):299-313. [doi: 10.1007/s00296-013-2905-y] [Medline: 24306266]
- Paskins Z, Sanders T, Hassell AB. Comparison of patient experiences of the osteoarthritis consultation with GP attitudes and beliefs to OA: a narrative review. BMC Fam Pract 2014 Mar 19;15:46 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2296-15-46] [Medline: 24641214]
- Egerton T, Diamond L, Buchbinder R, Bennell K, Slade SC. Barriers and enablers in primary care clinicians' management of osteoarthritis: protocol for a systematic review and qualitative evidence synthesis. BMJ Open 2016 Dec 27;6(5):e011618 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2016-011618] [Medline: 27235303]
- 40. Kortteisto T, Raitanen J, Komulainen J, Kunnamo I, Mäkelä M, Rissanen P, EBMeDS (Evidence-Based Medicine electronic Decision Support) Study Group. Patient-specific computer-based decision support in primary healthcare--a randomized trial. Implement Sci 2014;9:15 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-9-15] [Medline: 24444113]
- 41. Van de Velde S, Roshanov P, Kortteisto T, Kunnamo I, Aertgeerts B, Vandvik PO, et al. Tailoring implementation strategies for evidence-based recommendations using computerised clinical decision support systems: protocol for the development of the GUIDES tools. Implement Sci 2016 Mar 5;11:29 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13012-016-0393-7] [Medline: 26946141]
- 42. Guidesproject. GUIDES checklist URL: <u>https://www.guidesproject.org/</u> [accessed 2018-01-24] [<u>WebCite Cache ID</u> <u>6whnjXD0y</u>]
- 43. Bryman A, Burgess R. Analyzing Qualitative Data. Abingdon, United Kingdom: Routledge; 1994.
- 44. Hochberg MC, Altman RD, April KT, Benkhalti M, Guyatt G, McGowan J, American College of Rheumatology. American College of Rheumatology 2012 recommendations for the use of nonpharmacologic and pharmacologic therapies in osteoarthritis of the hand, hip, and knee. Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken) 2012 Apr;64(4):465-474. [Medline: <u>22563589</u>]
- 45. Osteoarthritis: Care and Management in Adults. London: National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (UK); Feb 2014.
- 46. KORA. Changing professional practice URL: <u>http://www.kora.dk/udgivelser/udgivelse/i3915/Changing-Professional-Practice</u> [accessed 2018-01-23] [WebCite Cache ID 6wgfLHOJb]
- 47. Wensing M. The Tailored Implementation in Chronic Diseases (TICD) project: introduction and main findings. Implement Sci 2017 Dec 10;12(1):5 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13012-016-0536-x] [Medline: 28069029]

- Craig P, Dieppe P, Macintyre S, Michie S, Nazareth I, Petticrew M. Developing and evaluating complex interventions: the new Medical Research Council guidance. Int J Nurs Stud 2013 May;50(5):587-592. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2012.09.010</u>] [Medline: <u>23159157</u>]
- 49. Wagholikar KB, MacLaughlin KL, Kastner TM, Casey PM, Henry M, Greenes RA, et al. Formative evaluation of the accuracy of a clinical decision support system for cervical cancer screening. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2013;20(4):749-757 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/amiajnl-2013-001613] [Medline: 23564631]
- Wright A, Pang J, Feblowitz JC, Maloney FL, Wilcox AR, McLoughlin KS, et al. Improving completeness of electronic problem lists through clinical decision support: a randomized, controlled trial. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2012;19(4):555-561
 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/amiajnl-2011-000521] [Medline: 22215056]
- Kilsdonk E, Peute LW, Riezebos RJ, Kremer LC, Jaspers MW. Uncovering healthcare practitioners' information processing using the think-aloud method: from paper-based guideline to clinical decision support system. Int J Med Inform 2016 Feb;86:10-19 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2015.11.011] [Medline: 26725690]
- Allen KD, Yancy Jr WS, Bosworth HB, Coffman CJ, Jeffreys AS, Datta SK, et al. A combined patient and provider intervention for management of osteoarthritis in veterans: a randomized clinical trial. Ann Intern Med 2016 Jan 19;164(2):73-83 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.7326/M15-0378] [Medline: 26720751]
- Atlas SJ, Zai AH, Ashburner JM, Chang Y, Percac-Lima S, Levy DE, et al. Non-visit-based cancer screening using a novel population management system. J Am Board Fam Med 2014;27(4):474-485 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3122/jabfm.2014.04.130319] [Medline: 25002002]
- 54. Percac-Lima S, Ashburner JM, Zai AH, Chang Y, Oo SA, Guimaraes E, et al. Patient navigation for comprehensive cancer screening in high-risk patients using a population-based health information technology system: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA Intern Med 2016 Jul 1;176(7):930-937. [doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.0841] [Medline: 27273602]
- 55. Elwyn G, Scholl I, Tietbohl C, Mann M, Edwards AG, Clay C, et al. "Many miles to go ...": a systematic review of the implementation of patient decision support interventions into routine clinical practice. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2013;13 Suppl 2:S14 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1472-6947-13-S2-S14] [Medline: 24625083]
- 56. van Middelkoop M, Arden NK, Atchia I, Birrell F, Chao J, Rezende MU, et al. The OA trial bank: meta-analysis of individual patient data from knee and hip osteoarthritis trials show that patients with severe pain exhibit greater benefit from intra-articular glucocorticoids. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 2016 Jul;24(7):1143-1152 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.joca.2016.01.983] [Medline: 26836288]
- 57. Sun X, Briel M, Busse JW, You JJ, Akl EA, Mejza F, et al. Credibility of claims of subgroup effects in randomised controlled trials: systematic review. BMJ 2012 Mar 15;344:e1553. [Medline: <u>22422832</u>]
- Alkhaldi G, Hamilton FL, Lau R, Webster R, Michie S, Murray E. The effectiveness of prompts to promote engagement with digital interventions: a systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2016;18(1):e6 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4790] [Medline: 26747176]
- Ament SM, de Groot JJ, Maessen JM, Dirksen CD, van der Weijden T, Kleijnen J. Sustainability of professionals' adherence to clinical practice guidelines in medical care: a systematic review. BMJ Open 2015 Dec 29;5(12):e008073 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2015-008073] [Medline: 26715477]
- Wiltsey Stirman S, Kimberly J, Cook N, Calloway A, Castro F, Charns M. The sustainability of new programs and innovations: a review of the empirical literature and recommendations for future research. Implement Sci 2012 Mar 14;7:17 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-7-17] [Medline: 22417162]

Abbreviations

BMI: body mass index
CDS: computerized decision support
EBMeDS: Evidence-Based Medicine Electronic Decision Support System
EMR: electronic medical record
EU: European Union
GP: general practitioner
GRADE: Grades of Recommendation Assessment, Development, and Evaluation
GUIDES: GUideline Implementation with DEcision Support
MAGIC: Making GRADE the Irresistible Choice
NSAID: nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug

Edited by C Hoving; submitted 26.01.18; peer-reviewed by S Wilk, K Allen; comments to author 08.03.18; revised version received 06.04.18; accepted 07.05.18; published 11.06.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Van de Velde S, Kortteisto T, Spitaels D, Jamtvedt G, Roshanov P, Kunnamo I, Aertgeerts B, Vandvik PO, Flottorp S Development of a Tailored Intervention With Computerized Clinical Decision Support to Improve Quality of Care for Patients With Knee Osteoarthritis: Multi-Method Study JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e154 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e154/ doi:10.2196/resprot.9927 PMID:29891466

©Stijn Van de Velde, Tiina Kortteisto, David Spitaels, Gro Jamtvedt, Pavel Roshanov, Ilkka Kunnamo, Bert Aertgeerts, Per Olav Vandvik, Signe Flottorp. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 11.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Integrated Hepatitis C Care for People Who Inject Drugs (Heplink): Protocol for a Feasibility Study in Primary Care

Geoff McCombe¹, PhD; Davina Swan¹, PhD; Eileen O'Connor², BSc, RGN, RCN; Gordana Avramovic², MA; Peter Vickerman³, DPhil; Zoe Ward³, PhD; Julian Surey⁴, MSc; Juan Macías⁵, MD, PhD; John S Lambert², MD, PhD; Walter Cullen¹, MD, MRCGP, MICGP

¹School of Medicine, University College Dublin, Dublin, Ireland

³School of Social and Community Medicine, University of Bristol, Bristol, United Kingdom

⁵Unidad de Enfermedades Infecciosas y Microbiología, Hospital Universitario de Valme, Seville, Spain

Corresponding Author:

Walter Cullen, MD, MRCGP, MICGP School of Medicine University College Dublin C 317 - Health Sciences Centre, Belfield Dublin, Ireland Phone: 353 17166561 Email: walter.cullen@ucd.ie

Abstract

Background: Hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection is a major cause of chronic liver disease and death. Drug use remains the significant cause of new infections in the European Union, with estimates of HCV antibody prevalence among people who inject drugs ranging from 5% to 90% in 29 European countries. In Ireland and the European Union, primary care is a key area to focus efforts to enhance HCV diagnosis and treatment among people who inject drugs.

Objective: The Heplink study aims to improve HCV care outcomes among opiate substitution therapy (OST) patients in general practice by developing an integrated model of HCV care and evaluating its feasibility, acceptability, and likely efficacy.

Methods: The integrated model of care comprises education of community practitioners, outreach of an HCV-trained nurse into general practitioner (GP) practices, and enhanced access of patients to community-based evaluation of their HCV disease (including a novel approach to diagnosis, that is, Echosens FibroScan Mini 430). A total of 24 OST-prescribing GP practices were recruited from the professional networks and databases of members of the research consortium. Patients were eligible if they are aged ≥ 18 years, on OST, and attend the practice for any reason during the recruitment period. Baseline data on HCV care processes and outcomes were extracted from the clinical records of participating patients.

Results: This study is ongoing and has the potential to make an important impact on patient care and provide high-quality evidence to help GPs make important decisions on HCV testing and onward referral.

Conclusions: A substantial proportion of HCV-positive patients on OST in general practice are not engaged with specialist hospital services but qualify for direct-acting antiviral drugs treatment. The Heplink model has the potential to reduce HCV-related morbidity and mortality.

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9043

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e149) doi:10.2196/resprot.9043

KEYWORDS

RenderX

hepatitis C; primary health care; general practice; opiate substitution treatment

²Centre for Research in Infectious Diseases, Mater Misericordiae University Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

⁴Institute of Global Health, University College London, London, United Kingdom

McCombe et al

Introduction

Hepatitis C as a Global Challenge

With approximately 71 million people affected worldwide and 399,000 related deaths, chronic hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection is associated with considerable morbidity, including cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma [1]. Injecting drug use remains the significant cause of new infections in the European Union, with estimates of HCV antibody prevalence among people who inject drugs (PWID) ranging from 5% to 90% in 29 European countries [2]. With successful treatment and viral eradication, recent data have demonstrated decreases in all-cause mortality, mortality due to cirrhosis, and the incidence of hepatocellular carcinoma [3-5].

Recently developed HCV direct-acting antiviral drugs are well tolerated and delivered for shorter courses (8-12 weeks), with trials reporting more than 90% cure rates among PWID [6]. Despite these highly effective and simplified therapeutic regimens, many people at risk are unaware of their infection, and obstacles limit access to HCV care, resulting in many patients not being treated [7].

Notwithstanding these challenges, the World Health Organization has set a goal of eliminating viral hepatitis as a major public health threat by 2030, reducing new chronic infections by 90% and reducing mortality by 65% [8]. In most countries, the scale-up of HCV treatment for PWID, along with needle and syringe programs and opiate substitution therapy (OST), will be key to these targets being achieved.

Enhancing Access to Treatment

Reaching and engaging PWID with HCV are key challenges, given the prohibition surrounding illicit and injecting drug use and the resultant stigma and discrimination concerns and possible mistrust of health services [9]. Community and peer involvement is likely to be critical to the success of HCV prevention programs for PWID. It has also been hypothesized by some clinicians and researchers that successful treatment of HCV in PWID can improve recovery and engagement with addiction treatment [10].

Blood tests and liver biopsy were historically the standard approach to assess the need for treatment in those with chronic HCV infection. However, many patients have defaulted from HCV care because of perceived dangers associated with liver biopsy [11]. More recently, alternative diagnostic modalities including liver stiffness measurement by transient elastography (Echosens FibroScan Mini 430) have resulted in noninvasive approaches to stage fibrosis. Several European studies have recently reported on the feasibility of fibroscanning as a screening tool for drug users, with high rates of acceptance and uptake within various treatment and street outreach settings [12,13]. The mobility of this equipment means it can be transported to community sites to access patients, and for PWID, this procedure can help assess disease severity, enhance HCV assessment, reduce patient identified barriers, target therapy, and enable the triage of patients for more immediate care [14-16].

The Role of Primary and Community-Based Care

In Ireland and the European Union, primary care is increasingly providing long-term care for PWID. Although screening and identification practices are inconsistent, 62% to 81% of this population are infected with HCV [17,18]. Furthermore, research indicates 35% of patients attending general practitioners (GPs) for OST in Ireland also had problem alcohol use (PAU) [19], and a subsequent qualitative study highlighted the need for primary care to address this problem through screening and brief intervention [20]. The study recommended initial screening for PAU by the patient's GP using the Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT) screening tool [21] and providing feedback on results in all cases with positive findings through a brief intervention involving advice on minimizing alcohol harm, encouraging a reduction in alcohol consumption, and initiating referral to specialists when needed. Thus, primary care is a key area to focus efforts to enhance HCV diagnosis and treatment among PWID. However, a number of challenges exist in this regard, including for PWID: lack of awareness, fear of side effects for HCV drugs, possible poor adherence, and comorbid conditions; and for health care providers, limited knowledge and communication difficulties may be problematic [16,22,23]. These challenges can be addressed through education, audit and feedback, and liaison nurse support [24,25]. Research has demonstrated that if adequately supported, primary care and specifically general practice could adequately screen for HCV [26]. Research indicates that offering primary care practice staff training on the epidemiology, diagnosis, and management of HCV infection, so increasing testing of HCV was cost-effective [27]. Furthermore, testing PWID in primary care may also identify patients who have been diagnosed previously but have not been referred to, or failed to attend specialist care, offering the opportunity to review and follow-up such referrals.

Aims

This Heplink study forms part of a European Union–funded program of research (HepCare Europe) which aims to optimize hepatitis C diagnosis; linkage between primary, secondary, and outreach community care; and access to treatment for at risk-populations in the European Union.

The Heplink study focuses specifically on developing complex interventions to enhance community-based HCV treatment and improve the HCV care pathway between primary care and secondary care. As such, Heplink is a prospective, nonrandomized pre-post intervention feasibility study in primary care to identify and invite patients on OST to undergo testing, with referral to secondary care, where appropriate. We will evaluate the feasibility, acceptability, and likely efficacy of this approach quantitatively, qualitatively, and through assessing its cost-effectiveness. The specific objectives of the study are to develop and implement an integrated model of HCV care and evaluate its feasibility, acceptability, likely efficacy, and cost-effectiveness in practice.

Methods

Study Design and Setting

This is a prospective, nonrandomized, pre-post intervention feasibility study to be conducted in OST-prescribing general practices from three sites across the Hepcare Europe consortium (Dublin, London, and Seville). Practices will be given written information on the study and asked to indicate their interest in participating. Our recent experience recruiting general practices [28,29] has taught us the importance of a researcher promptly following up an expression of interest from a GP to fully explain the study and highlight what will be required from the GP in terms of time and commitment to the study. As such, practices who express an interest in participating will be contacted by a member of the research team to explain the aims of the study and what is required.

Study Population

A sample of 24 OST-prescribing GP practices will be recruited from the professional networks of members of the research consortium.

Practices will be eligible to participate if they are registered to prescribe methadone and have at least 10 patients currently receiving OST; agree to participate in practice audit; and (3) agree to facilitate nurse liaison.

Patients (n=240) will be eligible to participate if they are on OST (ie, methadone); are aged at least 18 years; and attend the practice for any reason during the recruitment period.

Approach to Sampling and Recruitment

A standardized nonprobability sampling framework will be used to identify 10 consecutive patients from each practice or center to participate in the study. On the basis of the recommendations for good practice in feasibility studies [30] and our previous work conducting feasibility studies with PWID [29,31], we estimate that 240 patients (attending 24 general practices) will be adequate to calculate the actual recruitment and retention rates (ie, feasibility) and provide data on acceptability of study processes and outcome measures, which will inform a future definitive trial. This approach to recruitment reflects the challenges involved in recruiting this population group for projects. Patients who consult a doctor or nurse in participating practices or centers and who are eligible for the study will be given written information and a verbal explanation of the study, including the study purpose, procedures, and how findings will be utilized. Those who are interested in participating will be asked to sign a consent form, which will be witnessed by the doctor or nurse or the researcher. Although the initial approach to participate will be from a health care professional, recruitment will be facilitated by a member of the research team being "on site" to support the practice during the recruitment phase and

answer any questions potential participants may have. The recruitment phase will involve each participating practice engaging in an intensive, 4-week period of patient recruitment, an approach we found most effective in previous work with this population [28,29]. During this 4-week period, the member of the research team will aim to (1) obtain contact details for and informed consent from eligible patients, (2) review the clinical records of patients who consent to participate in the study, and (3) collect baseline data, including patient demographics and current care process and outcome measures from clinical records.

Intervention

Informed by the UK Medical Research Council "Framework for design and evaluation of complex interventions to improve health" [32], the aim of the intervention is to enhance identification and linkage to HCV care and treatment among patients attending primary care for OST and includes the following (see Figure 1):

- Outreach of an HCV-trained liaison nurse into GP practices
- In-practice education for GPs and practice staff regarding developments in diagnosis and treatment of HCV
- Enhanced access of patients to community-based evaluation of HCV disease, including a novel approach to diagnosis, that is, transient elastography (Echosens FibroScan Mini 430)
- Researcher-facilitated practice audit of HCV care processes and feedback to GP

Data Collection

Data on patient demographics and HCV care processes/outcomes will be extracted from the patient's clinical electronic or paper medical record and also from patient self-reported data collected through the HCV liaison nurse assessment to include the following:

- Prior HCV testing
- HCV status—antibody and Ribonucleic Acid (RNA) or antigen
- Referral and attendance for HCV care at a hospital's Department of Hepatology or Infectious Diseases
- HCV assessment and treatment and sustained virological response (SVR)
- Alcohol screening and brief intervention using a validated alcohol screening instrument (eg, AUDIT)
- Other blood borne virus (BBV): HIV and hepatitis B virus (HBV)
- BBV testing/vaccination: liaison nurse will assess if the patient has been tested for HCV, HIV, and whether HBV immunization is required
- Chronic illness
- Mortality

Figure 1. Flowchart of the nurse-led intervention. GP: general practitioner; HCV Ab: HCV antibody; HCV: hepatitis C virus; ID: infectious diseases; MMUH: Mater Misericordiae University Hospital; PCR: polymerase chain reaction; OPD: Outpatient Department; OST: opiate substitution therapy; RNA: Ribonucleic Acid; Ag/RNA: Antigen/Ribonucleic Acid.



The HCV liaison nurse will meet and assess the patient, addressing any questions they may have regarding their HCV status. The liaison nurse will also gather data on the following variables:

- HCV risk factors (eg, incarcerated, tattoos, piercings, blood transfusion, sexually transmitted infection test)
- OST treatment
- Alcohol use assessed using the AUDIT questionnaire

- HCV testing, assessment, and treatment history
- Other BBV testing and HBV and hepatitis A virus vaccination history
- Quality of life (EQ5D-3L)—collected by HCV liaison nurse just before their assessment and intervention where necessary with each patient
- HCV-antibody positive and Ribonucleic Acid/Antigen (RNA/Ag) status (positive or unknown)
- Echosens FibroScan Mini 430 data (the nurse will have received Echosens FibroScan Mini 430 training)

After the assessment, the liaison nurse will provide the patient with information/education regarding HCV, including how it is transmitted and how to prevent transmission. Harm reduction strategies will also be addressed if required. A handover of the nurse's assessment will be given to the GP. HCV Ab+ patients will be referred to specialist services if they are Ag+, RNA+, or if Ag and RNA status are unknown. This process will be carried out by the GP with the assistance of the HCV liaison nurse. Referrals are submitted to the hospital's Hepatology or Infectious Diseases department.

Qualitative Data Collection

Semistructured interviews will be conducted by a member of the research team with health care professionals (n=12) and patients (n=12; or until analytical saturation is reached) at follow-up, purposively sampled from recruited practices and patients. Interviews will be guided by an interview schedule informed by our previous feasibility study in Irish primary care [33], including participants' lived experiences of HCV including barriers and facilitators to treatment, as well as questions exploring participants' experiences and acceptability of the study intervention. With purposive sampling, the researcher samples particular settings, persons, or events deliberately selected for the important information they can provide that cannot be acquired as well from other choices [34]. In line with the simultaneous analysis and collection of data that is an integral part of qualitative analysis, after the first 3 health care professional and first 3 patient interviews, recruitment will be informed by themes identified in the data. Participants recruited for the qualitative data collection will be provided with an amended participant information leaflet outlining the purpose of this part of the study, and, if agreeable, asked to sign a separate consent form.

Outcome Measures

To establish the feasibility, acceptability, and likely efficacy of this intervention in practice, the following outcome measures will be examined (see Table 1 for measures to establish feasibility, acceptability, and likely efficacy):

Primary outcomes include the following:

- Proportion of participants who have been screened for HCV
- Proportion of HCV antibody-positive patients commenced on/completed antiviral therapy/achieved SVR

Secondary outcomes include the following:

• Proportion of those screened who tested HCV antibody positive

- Proportion of HCV-positive patients who have been assessed by Echosens FibroScan Mini 430
- Proportion of HCV-positive patients who have been referred to specialist hepatology or infectious diseases service
- Proportion of HCV-positive patients who have attended specialist hepatology or infectious diseases service
- Proportion of HCV-positive patients received an alcohol screening brief intervention
- Proportion of participants tested for anti-HIV antibody, anti-HBc (hepatitis B core) antibody, or hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg)
- Proportion of participants immunized against hepatitis B/A virus
- Experience and evaluation of the intervention among key informants (GPs, nurses, and patients)
- Number of patients attending general practice for OST postintervention for follow-up testing
- Evaluate feasibility and possible efficacy of intervention by comparing pre-post intervention data
- Evaluate the cost-effectiveness of the intervention
- Compare GPs' and practice nurses' knowledge and attitudes and practice pre-post intervention

Data Analysis

Quantitative data will be analyzed using SPSS v22. Questionnaires will be summarized using descriptive statistics, and a pre-post intervention analysis will be performed using Fisher exact test.

Semistructured interview transcripts will be checked for accuracy and then imported into NVivo10 qualitative data analysis software to aid management and analysis of data. Analysis will begin shortly after data collection starts and will be ongoing and iterative. Analysis will inform further data collection; for instance, analytic insights from data gathered in earlier interviews will help identify any changes that need to be made to the topic guide during later interviews. Thematic analysis [35] using a data-driven inductive approach will be used to scrutinize the data to identify and analyze patterns and themes of particular salience for participants and across the dataset. The first author (a social psychologist with extensive experience in using qualitative methodologies) will analyze and code the data. The data will also be independently analyzed by the second author who also has extensive expertise in qualitative research. Final themes will be agreed between the 2 authors, and the last author will audit the final analysis.

The goals of this study are to examine feasibility, acceptability, and likely efficacy of the intervention. Descriptive statistics will be analyzed with respect to key feasibility variables. The qualitative analysis of patients' and health care professionals' experiences of the intervention will be used to assess acceptability. Although the study is not designed to determine effectiveness, we will examine likely efficacy by comparing process and outcome measures, which will allow estimation of the intracluster correlation coefficient and thus inform the sample size of a possible future definitive trial.

Table 1.	Measures to	establish	feasibility,	acceptability,	and likely	efficacy.
----------	-------------	-----------	--------------	----------------	------------	-----------

Aim	Patient level	Practice level
Feasibility	Compare pre-post intervention data on patient demographics, hepatitis C virus (HCV) care processes and outcomes extracted from patients' clinical electronic or paper medical records, and also from patient self-reported data collected through the HCV li- aison nurse assessment; patient recruitment rates; patient retention level; and cost-effectiveness of the intervention	Compare pre-post intervention data on patient demographics, HCV care processes and outcomes extracted from patients' clinical electronic or paper medical records, and also from pa- tient self-reported data collected through the HCV liaison nurse assessment; practice recruitment rates; practice retention level; cost-effectiveness of the intervention
Acceptability	Patients' experience of intervention evaluated by analysis of semistructured interviews with patients	GPs' ^a and practice nurses' experience of intervention evaluated by analysis of semistructured interviews with patients
Likely efficacy	Although not adequately powered to examine efficacy, possible efficacy will be assessed by proportion of patients who have been screened for HCV and alcohol use, proportion of patients who have been referred for treatment (HCV, alcohol), and cost-effec- tiveness of study	Although not adequately powered to examine efficacy, possible efficacy will be assessed by knowledge and attitudes and prac- tice pre-post intervention and cost-effectiveness of study

^aGP: general practitioner.

Cost-Effectiveness

A cost-effectiveness analysis will be undertaken of the Heplink intervention. This analysis will be important to investigate whether this HCV case-finding intervention is a worthwhile investment.

Costs for the intervention will be collected (in Euros) from the provider's perspective using an ingredients-based approach, including a time and motion study of the nurse liaison activities. Health-related quality of life information will be collected using the EQ5D-3L (to calculate QALYs) at the start of the intervention, as there is a paucity of information for this patient group, with further quality of life data coming from other ongoing studies by the team. Using collected cost data and outcome data from the intervention, the long-term health benefits and costs of the intervention compared with the current standard of care will be calculated using a transmission dynamic model of HCV infection and disease progression. Further data to parameterize the model (PWID epidemiological and behavioral data and HCV transmission and progression data) will come from the published and gray literature. The incremental cost-effectiveness ratio will be calculated in terms of incremental cost per QALY saved and compared with the willingness-to-pay threshold for each country (€45,000 per QALY for Ireland) to determine whether the intervention is cost-effective.

Ethical Considerations

The study has been approved by the Mater Misericordiae University Hospital Research Ethics Committee (Ref: 1/378/1722) and the Research Ethics Committees of the collaborating institutions in London and Seville.

Ethical considerations and safeguards include the following:

• Informed consent and consenting capacity: all potential participants (GPs, patients) will be given written information on the study, the model of care being proposed, and asked to provide written consent that they are happy to participate and that nonparticipation will not compromise their usual care. Participation in the study will be on a voluntary basis. No inducements to participate will be offered.

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e149/

RenderX

- Confidentiality: Any data/personal details that could potentially reveal the identity of individuals will be removed. Only anonymized, deidentified information will leave the practice of origin. To allow follow-up, an alphanumeric code will be assigned to each participant's data; a database will be maintained on a password-protected database at Mater Misericordiae University Hospital. The list will be kept separately from patient data but will indicate the medical record number of each participant and the alphanumeric code. All research data will be stored on a password-protected desktop computer at the host organization. Study participants will be invited to give permission to have their name, address, and contact details held by the research team to facilitate their receiving a synopsis of the study findings on publication and to be contacted for follow-up data collection. All data will be stored securely at the host institution.
- Clinical governance, do no harm: it is possible that participating in the study may raise health-related issues for participants and may identify a health issue that requires a clinical intervention. Therefore, all participants will be advised to speak with their doctor if participating in the study has raised any such issues. At the conclusion of the intervention, the HCV-trained liaison nurse will conduct a handover of clinical information to the GP, which includes recommendations for follow-up care.

Results

The 3-year project is funded, from June 2016, by the European Union Third Health Programme (grant agreement number 709844) and Ireland's Health Services Executive. Data collection will be completed by July 2018, and data analysis is currently ongoing, with the findings expected to be submitted for publication in late 2018. Baseline data results from the Dublin arm of the study were submitted for publication in March 2018. The study findings have the potential to make an important impact on patient care and provide high-quality evidence to help GPs make important decisions on HCV testing and onward referral.

Discussion

Strengths and Limitations

"Heplink" is the first study to examine the feasibility and acceptability of integrated HCV care among problem drug users attending primary care in Europe. It will provide key data to enhance scientific understanding of interventions that prevent risk behaviors, inform policy and service development, and contribute to health and social gain locally and internationally. This study has the potential to make an important impact on patient care and will provide high-quality evidence to help GPs make important decisions on HCV testing and onward referral. The intervention is scalable and, therefore, if found to be feasible, acceptable, and cost-effective, it can be readily implemented elsewhere and used to guide policy and service development internationally.

Possible limitations of the study include potential issues of bias and lack of generalizability that may arise from the recruitment process, resulting in the likelihood that GPs who are more motivated and interested in research and innovation will choose to participate. Although target patient sample of 240 patients is relatively small for a trial study, it will allow us to estimate the sample size required for a future definitive trial.

The project team involves academic, clinical, and policy experts responsible for planning and delivery of addiction care and primary care and international experts on optimum primary care delivery to at-risk populations and primary care alcohol treatment.

The proposed work builds on our previously conducted work that outlined the barriers and enablers to HCV screening and treatment in practice and examined the effectiveness of a nurse-led intervention to enhance HCV screening in primary care [36].

Conclusions

At the end of this research, the feasibility of a clinical intervention, informed by international best practice and local barriers, will be evaluated among a high-risk population. This feasibility study will inform clinical practice by providing initial indications as to whether a nurse-led integrated model of HCV care is feasible, acceptable, and also effective among problem drug users attending primary care. It will also inform future research on the topic by providing key parameters for the design of a future cluster randomized controlled trial.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to acknowledge the support of the European Commission through its European Union Third Health Programme (grant agreement number 709844) and Ireland's Health Services Executive. The authors also thank the Mater Misericordiae University Hospital, UCD School of Medicine, University of Bristol, University College London, University College London Hospitals, and Servicio Andaluz de Salud, Andalusian Health Service, who have also contributed to the project.

Authors' Contributions

GM led the development of the protocol with other coauthors contributing specific components. WC is the principal investigator and conceived the study. GM and WC led preparation of the manuscript with a core group of authors. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- 1. World Health Organization. Global Hepatitis Report, 2017 URL: <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/255016/</u> 9789241565455-eng.pdf?sequence=1 [accessed 2018-05-09] [WebCite Cache ID 6zHpe8cD9]
- Lazarus JV, Sperle I, Maticic M, Wiessing L. A systematic review of Hepatitis C virus treatment uptake among people who inject drugs in the European Region. BMC Infect Dis 2014;14 Suppl 6(6):S16 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2334-14-S6-S16] [Medline: 25252742]
- van der Meer AJ, Veldt BJ, Feld JJ, Wedemeyer H, Dufour JF, Lammert F, et al. Association between sustained virological response and all-cause mortality among patients with chronic hepatitis C and advanced hepatic fibrosis. J Am Med Assoc 2012 Dec 26;308(24):2584-2593. [doi: <u>10.1001/jama.2012.144878</u>] [Medline: <u>23268517</u>]
- 4. Simmons B, Saleem J, Heath K, Cooke G, Hill A. Long-term treatment outcomes of patients infected with hepatitis C virus: a systematic review and meta-analysis of the survival benefit of achieving a sustained virological response. Clin Infect Dis 2015 Sep 01;61(5):730-740 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/cid/civ396] [Medline: 25987643]
- Backus LI, Boothroyd DB, Phillips BR, Belperio P, Halloran J, Mole LA. A sustained virologic response reduces risk of all-cause mortality in patients with hepatitis C. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011 Jun;9(6):509-516.e1. [doi: 10.1016/j.cgh.2011.03.004] [Medline: 21397729]

- 6. Dore GJ, Altice F, Litwin AH, Dalgard O, Gane EJ, Shibolet O, C-EDGE CO-STAR Study Group. Elbasvir-Grazoprevir to treat hepatitis C virus infection in persons receiving opioid agonist therapy: a randomized trial. Ann Intern Med 2016 Nov 01;165(9):625-634. [doi: 10.7326/M16-0816] [Medline: 27537841]
- 7. Zeremski M, Dimova RB, Pillardy J, de Jong YP, Jacobson IM, Talal AH. Fibrosis progression in patients with chronic hepatitis C virus infection. J Infect Dis 2016 Oct 15;214(8):1164-1170. [doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiw332] [Medline: 27485356]
- World Health Organization. 2016. Combating hepatitis B and C to reach elimination by 2030: advocacy brief URL: <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/206453/WHO_HIV_2016.04_eng.pdf?sequence=1</u> [accessed 2018-05-09]
 [WebCite Cache ID 6zHrLZy11]
- Page K, Morris MD, Hahn JA, Maher L, Prins M. Injection drug use and hepatitis C virus infection in young adult injectors: using evidence to inform comprehensive prevention. Clin Infect Dis 2013 Aug;57 Suppl 2:S32-S38 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/cid/cit300] [Medline: 23884063]
- 10. Alavi M, Spelman T, Matthews GV, Haber PS, Day C, van Beek I, ATAHC Study Group. Injecting risk behaviours following treatment for hepatitis C virus infection among people who inject drugs: the Australian Trial in Acute Hepatitis C. Int J Drug Policy 2015 Oct;26(10):976-983 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.drugpo.2015.05.003] [Medline: 26115881]
- 11. Akay S, Karasu Z, Noyan A, Pala S, Musoglu A, Ilter T, et al. Liver biopsy: is the pain for real or is it only the fear of it? Dig Dis Sci 2007 Feb;52(2):579-581. [doi: 10.1007/s10620-006-9493-6] [Medline: 17211704]
- 12. Arain A, De Sousa J, Corten K, Verrando R, Thijs H, Mathei C, et al. Pilot study: combining formal and peer education with FibroScan to increase HCV screening and treatment in persons who use drugs. J Subst Abuse Treat 2016 Dec;67:44-49. [doi: 10.1016/j.jsat.2016.04.001] [Medline: 27296661]
- 13. Marshall AD, Micallef M, Erratt A, Telenta J, Treloar C, Everingham H, et al. Liver disease knowledge and acceptability of non-invasive liver fibrosis assessment among people who inject drugs in the drug and alcohol setting: The LiveRLife Study. Int J Drug Policy 2015 Oct;26(10):984-991. [doi: 10.1016/j.drugpo.2015.07.002] [Medline: 26256938]
- Grebely J, Morris MD, Rice TM, Bruneau J, Cox AL, Kim AY, InC Study Group. Cohort profile: the international collaboration of incident HIV and hepatitis C in injecting cohorts (InC3) study. Int J Epidemiol 2013 Dec;42(6):1649-1659 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/ije/dys167] [Medline: 23203695]
- 15. Sharma P, Dhawan S, Bansal R, Tyagi P, Bansal N, Singla V, et al. Usefulness of transient elastography by FibroScan for the evaluation of liver fibrosis. Indian J Gastroenterol 2014 Sep;33(5):445-451. [doi: <u>10.1007/s12664-014-0491-x</u>] [Medline: <u>25138787</u>]
- Crowley D, Cullen W, Laird E, Lambert JS, Mc HT, Murphy C, et al. Exploring patient characteristics and barriers to hepatitis C treatment in patients on opioid substitution treatment attending a community based fibro-scanning clinic. J Transl Int Med 2017 Jun;5(2):112-119 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1515/jtim-2017-0017] [Medline: 28721344]
- 17. Carew AM, Murphy N, Long J, Hunter K, Lyons S, Walsh C, et al. Incidence of hepatitis C among people who inject drugs in Ireland. Hepatol Med Policy 2017 Jan 26;2(1):7. [doi: 10.1186/s41124-017-0024-1]
- Cullen W, Bury G, Barry J, O'Kelly FD. Hepatitis C infection among drug users attending general practice. Ir J Med Sci 2003;172(3):123-127. [Medline: <u>14700114</u>]
- Ryder N, Cullen W, Barry J, Bury G, Keenan E, Smyth BP. Prevalence of problem alcohol use among patients attending primary care for methadone treatment. BMC Fam Pract 2009 Jun 11;10:42 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2296-10-42] [Medline: 19519882]
- 20. Field CA, Klimas J, Barry J, Bury G, Keenan E, Smyth BP, et al. Problem alcohol use among problem drug users in primary care: a qualitative study of what patients think about screening and treatment. BMC Fam Pract 2013 Jul 13;14(1):98 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2296-14-98] [Medline: 23849081]
- 21. Babor TF, Higgins-Biddle JC, Saunders JB, Monteiro MG. Audit: The Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT): Guidelines for use in primary care URL: <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/67205/WHO_MSD_MSB_01.6a.</u> <u>pdf?sequence=1</u> [accessed 2018-05-09] [WebCite Cache ID 6zHrarwFn]
- 22. McGowan CE, Fried MW. Barriers to hepatitis C treatment. Liver Int 2012 Feb;32 Suppl 1:151-156 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2011.02706.x] [Medline: 22212587]
- 23. Swan D, Long J, Carr O, Flanagan J, Irish H, Keating S, et al. Barriers to and facilitators of hepatitis C testing, management, and treatment among current and former injecting drug users: a qualitative exploration. AIDS Patient Care STDS 2010 Dec;24(12):753-762. [doi: 10.1089/apc.2010.0142] [Medline: 21138381]
- 24. Wade AJ, Macdonald DM, Doyle JS, Gordon A, Roberts SK, Thompson AJ, et al. The cascade of care for an Australian community-based hepatitis C treatment service. PLoS One 2015;10(11):e0142770 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0142770] [Medline: 26562516]
- 25. Zeremski M, Sylvester C, Talal AH. Response to commentary on Zeremski et al. (2016): improvements in HCV-related knowledge among substance users on opioid agonist therapy after an educational intervention. J Addict Med 2016;10(5):364-365. [doi: 10.1097/ADM.0000000000240] [Medline: 27685683]
- 26. Cullen W, Stanley J, Langton D, Kelly Y, Bury G. Management of hepatitis C among drug users attending general practice in Ireland: baseline data from the Dublin area hepatitis C in general practice initiative. Eur J Gen Pract 2007;13(1):5-12. [doi: 10.1080/14017430601049365] [Medline: 17366287]

- 27. Cullen BL, Hutchinson SJ, Cameron SO, Anderson E, Ahmed S, Spence E, et al. Identifying former injecting drug users infected with hepatitis C: an evaluation of a general practice-based case-finding intervention. J Public Health (Oxf) 2012 Mar;34(1):14-23. [doi: 10.1093/pubmed/fdr097] [Medline: 22138489]
- Klimas J, Marie Henihan A, McCombe G, Swan D, Anderson R, Bury G, et al. Psychosocial Interventions for Problem Alcohol Use in Primary Care Settings (PINTA): baseline feasibility data. J Dual Diagn 2015;11(2):97-106. [doi: 10.1080/15504263.2015.1027630] [Medline: 25985200]
- Henihan AM, McCombe G, Klimas J, Swan D, Leahy D, Anderson R, et al. Feasibility of alcohol screening among patients receiving opioid treatment in primary care. BMC Fam Pract 2016 Dec 05;17(1):153 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12875-016-0548-2] [Medline: 27816057]
- Arain M, Campbell MJ, Cooper CL, Lancaster GA. What is a pilot or feasibility study? A review of current practice and editorial policy. BMC Med Res Methodol 2010 Jul 16;10:67 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2288-10-67] [Medline: 20637084]
- Klimas J, Anderson R, Bourke M, Bury G, Field CA, Kaner E, et al. Psychosocial interventions for alcohol use among problem drug users: protocol for a feasibility study in primary care. JMIR Res Protoc 2013 Aug 02;2(2):e26 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/resprot.2678] [Medline: 23912883]
- 32. Campbell M, Fitzpatrick R, Haines A, Kinmonth AL, Sandercock P, Spiegelhalter D, et al. Framework for design and evaluation of complex interventions to improve health. Br Med J 2000 Sep 16;321(7262):694-696 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 10987780]
- 33. McCombe G, Henihan AM, Klimas J, Swan D, Leahy D, Anderson R, et al. Enhancing alcohol screening and brief intervention among people receiving opioid agonist treatment: qualitative study in primary care. Drugs Alcohol Today 2016 Dec 05;16(4):247-258. [doi: 10.1108/DAT-03-2016-0010]
- 34. Teddlie C, Yu F. Mixed methods sampling. J Mix Methods Res 2016 Jun 23;1(1):77-100. [doi: 10.1177/2345678906292430]
- 35. Braun V, Clarke V. Using thematic analysis in psychology. Qual Res Psychol 2006 Jan;3(2):77-101. [doi: 10.1191/1478088706qp063oa]
- Cullen W, Stanley J, Langton D, Kelly Y, Staines A, Bury G. Hepatitis C infection among injecting drug users in general practice: a cluster randomised controlled trial of clinical guidelines' implementation. Br J Gen Pract 2006 Nov;56(532):848-856 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>17132352</u>]

Abbreviations

AUDIT: Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test BBV: blood borne virus GP: general practitioner HBV: hepatitis B virus HCV: hepatitis C virus OST: opiate substitution therapy PAU: problem alcohol use PWID: people who inject drugs QALY: quality-adjusted life year RNA: Ribonucleic Acid SVR: sustained viral response

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 02.10.17; peer-reviewed by J Bil, A Lansky, D Smith; comments to author 30.11.17; revised version received 29.01.18; accepted 16.02.18; published 04.06.18.

Please cite as:

McCombe G, Swan D, O'Connor E, Avramovic G, Vickerman P, Ward Z, Surey J, Macías J, Lambert JS, Cullen W Integrated Hepatitis C Care for People Who Inject Drugs (Heplink): Protocol for a Feasibility Study in Primary Care JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e149 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e149/ doi:10.2196/resprot.9043 PMID:

©Geoff McCombe, Davina Swan, Eileen O'Connor, Gordana Avramovic, Peter Vickerman, Zoe Ward, Julian Surey, Juan Macías, John S Lambert, Walter Cullen. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 04.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium,

provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Protocol

Relationship Between Staphylococcus aureus Carriage and Surgical Site Infections Following Total Hip and Knee Arthroplasty in the South Asian Population: Protocol for a Prospective Cohort Study

Syed H Mufarrih¹, MBBS; Nada Q Qureshi¹, MBBS; Anum Sadruddin¹, BSN; Pervaiz Hashmi¹, FCPS, MBBS; Syed Faisal Mahmood¹, MBBS, ABIDD; Afia Zafar¹, MBBS, FCPS; Shahryar Noordin¹, MBBS, FCPS

Department of Orthopedic Surgery, Aga Khan University Hospital, Karachi, Pakistan

Corresponding Author:

Syed H Mufarrih, MBBS Department of Orthopedic Surgery Aga Khan University Hospital Stadium Road Karachi, 74800 Pakistan Phone: 92 3028888047 Email: hamzamufarrih@live.com

Abstract

Background: Surgical site infections following total hip or knee arthroplasties have a reported rate of 0.49%-2.5% and can cause significant morbidity as well as tripling the cost of health care expenses. Both methicillin sensitive and methicillin resistant strains of *Staphylococcus aureus* surgical site infections have been established as a major risk factor for postoperative surgical site infections. *S. aureus* colonizes the nose, axillae, and perineal region in up to 20%-30% of individuals. Although the literature has reported a higher prevalence of methicillin resistant *S. aureus* in the South Asian population, routine preoperative screening and prophylaxis have not yet been implemented.

Objective: The primary objective of our study is to identify the relationship between preoperative colonization status of *S. aureus* and incidence of postoperative surgical site infections in patients undergoing following total hip and knee arthroplasties. As part of the secondary objectives of this study, we will also investigate patient characteristics acting as risk factors for *S. aureus* colonization as well as the outcomes of total hip and knee arthroplasty patients which are affected by surgical site infections.

Methods: This prospective cohort study will comprise of screening all patients older than 18 years of age admitted to the Aga Khan University Hospital for a primary total hip or knee arthroplasty for preoperative colonization with *S. aureus*. The patients will be followed postoperatively for up to one year following the surgery to assess the incidence of surgical site infections. The study duration will be 2 years (March 2018 to March 2020). For the purpose of screening, pooled swabs will be taken from the nose, axillae, and groin of each patient and inoculated in a brain heart infusion, followed by subculture onto mannitol salt agar and sheep blood agar. For methicillin resistant *S. aureus* identification, a cefoxitin disk screen will be done. Data will be analyzed using SPSS v23 and both univariate and multivariate regression analysis will be conducted.

Results: Data collection for this study will commence at the Aga Khan University Hospital, Pakistan during March 2018.

Conclusions: This study will not only estimate the true burden caused by *S. aureus* in the population under study but will also help identify the patients at a high risk of surgical site infections so that appropriate interventions, including prophylaxis with antibiotics such as muciprocin ointment or linezolid, can be made. Given the differences in lifestyle, quality, and affordability of health care and the geographical variation in patterns of antibiotic resistance, this study will contribute significantly to providing incentive for routine screening and prophylaxis for *S. aureus* including methicillin resistant *S. aureus* colonization in the South Asian population.

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/10219

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10219) doi:10.2196/10219

KEYWORDS

Staphylococcus aureus; Staph aureus; orthopedic surgery; surgical site infection; SSI; infections

Introduction

Background and Rationale

Although orthopedic surgeries are generally classified as clean, with strict aseptic techniques and antimicrobial prophylaxis commonly being employed, surgical site infections (SSIs) continue to be a critical complication. Several studies have reported high surgical site infection rates ranging from 0.49% up to 2.5% following hip and knee arthroplasties [1-8]. Although rare, the cost of an SSI to both the patient and the health care system is tremendous. By prolonging hospital stay by a median of 2 weeks, SSIs cause significant morbidity, and with the added rehospitalization costs, they can more than triple overall health care expenses [9].

Needless to say, the prevention of SSIs requires identification of risk factors with appropriate interventions [10]. Staphylococcus aureus is a major pathogen which colonizes the nose, axillae and perineal region in up to 20%-30% of individuals [11-15], with the most established risk factor for colonization being the extremes of age [16,17]. The association between S. aureus carrier status with an increased risk of S. aureus infections was first recorded by Danbolt in 1931 [18]. It has been shown that carriers of S. aureus are 2 to 9 times more likely to acquire S. aureus SSIs than noncarriers [19-21]. In fact, a study has shown that nasal carriage was the only independent risk factor found for S. aureus SSIs in patients undergoing orthopedic implant surgery [5]. Furthermore, in patients who acquire S. aureus SSIs, paired S. aureus isolates from the wound match those from the nares 85% of the time [22]. Additionally, and more importantly, methicillin resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA), a variant of S. aureus which is becoming an increasingly common pathogen, constitutes 2.58% of S. aureus isolates. MRSA colonization has been found to be associated with worse clinical outcomes after surgery and higher rates of mortality [23].

It has been reported previously that preoperative identification and decolonization with muciprocin ointment decreased the risk of staphylococcal infections from 2.6% to 1.5%. In addition to this, the number of non-*staphylococcal* infections is also decreased [24].

Knowledge of geographical variation in antibiotic resistance patterns is not new. Studies have reported a higher prevalence of MRSA in South Asian countries, approximately as high as 10.7%-19.51% [25-27]. However, the results of our hospital data from the past two years show a total of 3 SSIs following knee arthroplasty, none of which were caused by *S. aureus* [28]. This data suggests that *S. aureus* may not be the priority concern when it comes to SSIs following knee arthroplasties in our population. Given the resource limitation and fee for service policy in this part of the world, it is best to focus prophylaxis on the organisms shown to be responsible for SSIs in our data, such as gram negative bacteria. Therefore, this study will play a role in establishing whether *S. aureus* is truly a major concern in this population and whether it is cost effective to make it the

primary target for prophylactic therapies. The aim of our study is to estimate the incidence of SSIs caused by *S. aureus* and the prevalence of methicillin sensitive *Staphylococcus aureus* (MSSA) and/or MRSA colonization in the population presenting for elective orthopedic surgeries. To our knowledge, similar studies have not been conducted in the South Asian population and we hope that the results from our study will allow for appropriate interventions to be sought and implemented to promote superior health care practices for all.

Objectives

Primary Objective

The primary objective of this study is to determine the relationship between preoperative colonization of the nose, axillae, and groin by MSSA and/or MRSA and postoperative SSIs by MSSA and/or MRSA following elective total knee or hip arthroplasties.

Secondary Objectives

The secondary objectives of this study are listed below.

- 1. To estimate the incidence of surgical site infections caused by MSSA and/or MRSA following elective total hip or knee arthroplasty.
- 2. To identify patient characteristics associated with MSSA and/or MRSA colonization.
- 3. To evaluate the outcomes of total hip or knee arthroplasty in patients who are preoperatively colonized with *S. aureus* and postoperatively have an SSI with MRSA and/or MSSA.

Methods

Study Design

In this prospective cohort study, over the course of a year, patients admitted to a single tertiary care hospital for an elective total hip or knee arthroplasty will be screened for preoperative colonization with *S. aureus* (MRSA and/or MSSA). Postoperative follow-ups with these patients will then occur for up to one year to assess and document SSIs, among other outcome variables.

Setting

The study will be conducted at the Aga Khan University in Pakistan over a period of 2 years beginning March 2018. The expected completion date of the study is March 2020. Screening will be conducted for all patients admitted during the first year. The next year will be utilized to complete the one year of follow-up of each patient.

Participants

Inclusion Criteria

The inclusion criteria for participants in this study are as follows:

- All patients admitted for an elective total hip arthroplasty.
- All patients admitted for an elective total knee arthroplasty.
- Patients older than 18 years of age.

Mufarrih et al

Exclusion Criteria

The exclusion criteria for participants in this study are as follows:

- Patients with history of MRSA infections in the last one month (based on culture positivity or having received treatment for MRSA).
- Patients undergoing revision arthroplasty.

Sample Size

We used Sample Size Determination in Health Studies (Version 2.0, 1998, WHO) to apply a formula for hypothesis testing using relative risk in cohort studies. In a previous study, Prince et al reported that the rate of infection in colonized groups is 4.7%, while it is 1% in noncolonized groups [15]. Thus, assuming the rate of infection in the colonized group is 4.7% versus 1% in the noncolonized group, we take the value of the relative risk due to colonization to be 4.7% with a level of significance at 5% and power of 0.9. This calculation showed the need for a minimum sample size of 423 subjects. Therefore, we intend to recruit 500 subjects to account for the losses in follow-up.

Variables

Both independent and dependent variables, as well as potential confounders, will be recorded in this study. The independent variable in this study is the carrier status of the patient, either positive (carrier of MRSA or MSSA or both) or negative.

The dependent variables in this study are as follows: surgical site status (infected or not), postoperative length of hospital stay (prolonged or not), postoperative complications (yes or no), and rehospitalizations due to surgical site infection (yes or no). A prolonged hospital stay will be defined as >1 SD from the mean hospital stay calculated for total hip or knee arthroplasties in our sample.

Potential confounders identified in this study are as follows: patient's sex (male or female), age at operation (\geq 65 years or <65 years), body mass index (\geq 30 kg/m² or <30k g/m²), comorbid conditions (yes or no), type of procedure (hip vs knee), duration of surgery (prolonged vs non prolonged), American Society of Anaesthesiologist's status (\geq 3 or <3), previous hospital admissions within 6 months (yes or no), and antibiotic therapy within one month of current admission (yes or no). A prolonged duration of surgery calculated for total hip or knee arthroplasties in our sample.

Data Sources and Collection

Patients eligible to participate in the study as per the inclusion and exclusion criteria will be approached by 2 trained researchers, 1 male and 1 female, at their respective beds in the wards on the day of admission, prior to the commencement of standard preparation for surgery. The researchers will explain the purpose and procedure to them in the local language and obtain consent. They will provide a written consent form (Multimedia Appendix 1) which the patients will be asked to sign if they accept the invitation to participate in the study. If any patient is unable to consent for themselves for reasons including, but not limited to, cognitive impairment or physical

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10219/

incapacitation, consent will be obtained from the health care proxy as applicable. During this first interaction with the patient, samples will be taken and sent to the microbiology lab to determine colonization, if any, by *S. aureus* (details of sample collection are described below) and all questions pertaining to the patient's demographics and preoperative characteristics will be recorded in the questionnaire (Multimedia Appendix 2). The patient will undergo the planned surgery the following day. Postoperatively, the patient's medical record files will be used to document the details of the surgical variables relevant to this study. As per guidelines for arthroplasties, all patients receive a cefazolin dose intraoperatively and 3 doses postoperatively. Any variations in this regimen will be noted and included in the analysis.

Patient Follow-up

Follow-ups of patients included in this study will be conducted via phone calls made by the research officer at 2 weeks, 2 months, 3 months, 6 months, and 1 year after discharge from the hospital stay following the initial surgery. If any symptoms reported by the patients are suspicious, they will be advised to visit their primary physician for a follow-up where documentation of an SSI will occur using the criteria listed below. Following examination, if an infection is suspected, attending surgeons will be encouraged to send samples from the surgical site to culture so identification of MSSA and/or MRSA can be conducted. Patients lost to follow-up will be excluded from the analysis.

Study Outcome Definition

Diagnosis of an SSI will be based on the criteria put forward by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention [10]. An SSI will be classified into one of 3 groups listed below.

- 1. Superficial incisional surgical site infection occurring within 30 days of surgery.
- 2. Deep incisional surgical site infection.
- 3. Organ or space surgical site infections occurring within 30 days of surgery if no implant is left in place or within 1 year if the implant was in place and the infection appeared to be related to the surgery.

All pathogens will be examined for all SSI cases. An SSI with MRSA will be assessed using the same culture method as used for assessment of nasal MRSA.

Sample Collection

For the purpose of screening for MRSA or MSSA, pooled swabs will be taken from the nose, axillae, and groin of each patient. A total of 3 transport swabs will be used for each patient, one for both nares, one for both axillae, and one for the bilateral groin region. For adequate sampling, each swab will be rubbed for a total of 5-6 seconds in each region. Three transport swabs for each patient will be labelled with a single code and transported to the microbiology lab for further processing.

Laboratory Procedure

Pooled swabs from each patient will be inoculated in a brain heart infusion for 24 hours at 37 C, following which the specimen will be subcultured onto mannitol salt agar and sheep blood agar. The agar plates will be assessed after 24 hours. For

none or minimal growth, the plate will be reincubated and reassessed at 48 hours. *S. aureus* will be identified by tube coagulase and deoxyribonucleic acidase production. For MRSA identification, a cefoxitin disk screen will be conducted.

Statistical Analysis

Patients admitted several times during the study period will be included only once in the analysis. Data will be analyzed using SPSS v23. The Shapiro-Wilk Test will be used to access normality of the variables. For normally distributed data, means will be reported and comparison will be done using a t test or Wilcoxon signed rank test. For skewed data, medians with interquartile ranges will be reported and comparisons will be conducted using the Mann-Whitney U test. For categorical variables, we will use a chi-square test for comparison. If chi square assumptions are violated, the Fisher exact test will be used. In addition, a Kaplan-Meier survival analysis will be used to compare the two groups; the patients who were tested positive for MRSA or MSSA colonization and patients who were negative for MRSA or MSSA colonization.

Multiple logistic regression analysis will be performed to estimate adjusted relative risk (odds ratios, ORs) and their 95% CIs. For univariate testing, the threshold for qualifying for further analysis will be P value <0.20. All variables with P values <0.05 in multivariate regression analysis will be declared significant. The test for trend will be performed by including explanatory variables in the model that will be coded by ordinal numbers with increasing categories of exposure.

Ethical Approval

Approval for the conduction of this study has been taken from the Ethical Review Committee (ERC) of Aga Khan University Hospital, Pakistan; ERC Number: 4014-Sur-ERC-16.

Results

Data collection for this study will commence at the Aga Khan University Hospital, Pakistan, on March 5, 2018.

As part of the primary objective and secondary objective three, we will demonstrate the relationship between the preoperative carrier status (independent variable) and postoperative SSI (dependent variable for the primary objective) and other dependent variables as a crude and adjusted relative risk (RR), as shown in example Multimedia Appendix 3.

As part of secondary objective two, we will demonstrate the relationship between the carrier status (independent variable) and potential confounding variables as both crude and adjusted ORs, as shown in example Multimedia Appendix 4.

Discussion

Principal Results

The South Asian population belongs to the developing world. Together with the differences in lifestyle, quality of health care, and the affordability of health care expenses, the geographical variation in patterns of antibiotic resistance makes it imperative to study the incidence of SSIs caused by *S. aureus*, particularly MRSA, with emphasis on the relationship between preoperative

```
http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10219/
```

colonization and postoperative infections. This will not only help to identify the patients at a high risk of SSIs, but also allow the staging of appropriate interventions, such as prophylaxis with an antibiotic which provides MRSA coverage (eg, muciprocin ointment).

Although no study investigating the relationship between preoperative colonization and postoperative infection by S. aureus for orthopedic surgeries has been conducted in our region where the aseptic measures may be stricter, similar studies in other regions have been conducted in the past. In 2001, Ziaullah et al reported that out of 308 hospital personnel, 20.8% were found to be nasal carriers of S. aureus, with MRSA accounting for 10.7% of the samples [27]. In 2014, Anwar and colleagues reported that out of 1660 nasal samples taken from patients' attendants, a total of 246 (14.82%) samples were positive for growth of S. aureus. Out of the 246 positive samples, 48 (19.51%) isolates were MRSA [26]. In the same year, Khurram et al reported that out of 1431 patients admitted in the ICU, 57 patients developed infections with MRSA. They showed that older (>52 years), diabetic patients with a central venous line in place were at a significantly higher risk of developing these infections [29]. The report also showed that the rate of surgical site infection following clean cardiovascular surgery was 4%; 40% of which was caused by S. aureus [29].

Our study aims to investigate the relationship between preoperative colonization and postoperative infections by *S. aureus*. Although this study does justice to the defined objectives within the scope of resources available to us, the elaboration of certain issues and relevant recommendations may help in drawing stronger conclusions from future studies.

The methodology described will accurately depict a correlation between preoperative carrier status and postoperative infection by *S. aureus*. However, in order to establish a causal relationship between the two variables, the *S. aureus* strains need to be typed (eg, by pulse field gel electrophoresis) [30]. The recommendations to administer antibiotic prophylaxis with MRSA coverage could nevertheless still be made if the incidence of postoperative MRSA infections was found to be significant. In addition to preoperative cultures, intraoperative and postoperative cultures, together with cultures at regular follow-up intervals, can be planned for future studies to account for acquisition of *S. aureus* during and after the surgical procedure.

In our study, we are using pooled swabs from the nose, axillae, and groin cultured together to establish the carrier status. Although culturing the sample from each region separately would increase the cost, it would allow us to identify the most common area for colonization by *S. aureus*. This may impact the choice of agent to be used as antibiotic prophylaxis since muciprocin ointment applied locally for intranasal colonization has been a popular choice, but its application over large areas increases its resistance [17]. So, if the axillae and groin were also found to be colonized, systemic antibiotics such as linezolid could be considered as an alternative [31]. Furthermore, quantification of culture results could also aid in the making the decision between local and systemic antibiotics.

XSL•FO RenderX

The methodology described in our study for the follow-up of patients up to one year postsurgery has some limitations. Firstly, patients may acquire MRSA from subsequent hospitalizations other than those in our hospital following discharge and may be prescribed antibiotics for infections other than those of the surgical site during the one year of follow-up. Secondly, a long follow-up adds to the potential confounders which may influence the results. Therefore, we recommend a more throrough documentation of potential confounding variables and an elaborate analysis plan to take those factors into account to draw more robust conclusions from future studies.

Benefits and Potential Risks

The treatment plan for all patients will follow the standard protocol regardless of participation in the study. Specimen sample collection itself will take a maximum of 15 minutes of the patient's time if they choose to participate. Results of a positive screening for MSSA or MRSA will be communicated to the patient via telephone, so they can use this information in any future surgeries they undergo.

Conclusion

This prospective cohort study will add to the current literature by investigating the relationship between preoperative colonization and the postoperative incidence of SSIs by MSSA and/or MRSA following orthopedic surgeries in the South Asian population. The study will allow for the identification of patients at a higher risk of developing an SSI so that appropriate interventions including local or systemic antibiotic prophylaxis can be planned. This may lead to a reduction in the rates of SSIs following relatively expensive surgeries and decreasing hospital costs for a population which belongs to the developing world.

Acknowledgments

SHM and NQQ were involved in writing of the manuscript. AS was the study coordinator and reviewed the manuscript. AZ, SFM, PH and SN helped with the study design and reviewed the manuscript. The primary supervisor was SN. The study was funded by the Department of Surgery of the Aga Khan University, Pakistan.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Consent form. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 32KB - resprot v7i6e10219 app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Demographics and preoperative characteristics questionnaire.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 33KB - resprot_v7i6e10219_app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3

Relative risk of each dependent variable with a positive carrier status for S. aureus.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 13KB - resprot_v7i6e10219_app3.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 4

The relationship between a positive carrier status of S. aureus and various patient characteristics.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 38KB - resprot_v7i6e10219_app4.pdf]

References

- Urquhart D, Hanna F, Brennan S, Wluka A, Leder K, Cameron P, et al. Incidence and risk factors for deep surgical site infection after primary total hip arthroplasty: a systematic review. J Arthroplasty 2010 Dec;25(8):1216-22.e1. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.arth.2009.08.011</u>] [Medline: <u>19879720</u>]
- 2. Minnema B, Vearncombe M, Augustin A, Gollish J, Simor AE. Risk factors for surgical-site infection following primary total knee arthroplasty. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2004 Jun;25(6):477-480. [doi: 10.1086/502425] [Medline: 15242195]
- Poultsides LA, Ma Y, Della VAG, Chiu Y, Sculco TP, Memtsoudis SG. In-hospital surgical site infections after primary hip and knee arthroplasty--incidence and risk factors. J Arthroplasty 2013 Mar;28(3):385-389. [doi: 10.1016/j.arth.2012.06.027] [Medline: 23142444]

- 4. Mufarrih S, Aqueel T, Ali A, Malik A, Noordin S. Unilateral vs. bilateral total knee arthroplasty with 90-day morbidity and mortality: A retrospective cohort study. International Journal of Surgery Open 2017;8:24-28. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijso.2017.06.003]
- Kalmeijer MD, van NE, Bogaers-Hofman D, de BGA. Nasal carriage of Staphylococcus aureus is a major risk factor for surgical-site infections in orthopedic surgery. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2000 May;21(5):319-323. [doi: <u>10.1086/501763</u>] [Medline: <u>10823564</u>]
- 6. Jung P, Morris AJ, Zhu M, Roberts SA, Frampton C, Young SW. BMI is a key risk factor for early periprosthetic joint infection following total hip and knee arthroplasty. N Z Med J 2017 Sep 01;130(1461):24-34. [Medline: <u>28859063</u>]
- Roth VR, Mitchell R, Vachon J, Alexandre S, Amaratunga K, Smith S, Canadian Nosocomial Infection Surveillance Program. Periprosthetic Infection following Primary Hip and Knee Arthroplasty: The Impact of Limiting the Postoperative Surveillance Period. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2017 Dec;38(2):147-153. [doi: <u>10.1017/ice.2016.256</u>] [Medline: <u>27834161</u>]
- 8. Honkanen M, Jämsen E, Karppelin M, Huttunen R, Huhtala H, Eskelinen A, et al. The impact of preoperative bacteriuria on the risk of periprosthetic joint infection after primary knee or hip replacement: a retrospective study with a 1-year follow up. Clin Microbiol Infect 2018 Apr;24(4):376-380. [doi: 10.1016/j.cmi.2017.07.022] [Medline: 28760710]
- 9. Whitehouse JD, Friedman ND, Kirkland KB, Richardson WJ, Sexton DJ. The impact of surgical-site infections following orthopedic surgery at a community hospital and a university hospital: adverse quality of life, excess length of stay, and extra cost. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2002 Apr;23(4):183-189. [doi: 10.1086/502033] [Medline: 12002232]
- 10. Mangram AJ, Horan TC, Pearson ML, Silver LC, Jarvis WR. Guideline for Prevention of Surgical Site Infection, 1999. American Journal of Infection Control 1999 Apr;27(2):97-134. [doi: 10.1016/S0196-6553(99)70088-X]
- Tong S, Davis J, Eichenberger E, Holland T, Fowler V. Staphylococcus aureus Infections: Epidemiology, Pathophysiology, Clinical Manifestations, and Management. Clin. Microbiol. Rev 2015 May 27;28(3):603-661 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1128/CMR.00134-14] [Medline: 26016486]
- Schwarzkopf R, Takemoto R, Immerman I, Slover J, Bosco J. Prevalence of Staphylococcus aureus colonization in orthopaedic surgeons and their patients: a prospective cohort controlled study. J Bone Joint Surg Am 2010 Aug 04;92(9):1815-1819. [doi: 10.2106/JBJS.I.00991] [Medline: 20610774]
- 13. Berthelot P, Grattard F, Cazorla C, Passot J, Fayard J, Meley R, et al. Is nasal carriage of Staphylococcus aureus the main acquisition pathway for surgical-site infection in orthopaedic surgery? Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 2010 Apr;29(4):373-382. [doi: 10.1007/s10096-009-0867-5] [Medline: 20108109]
- Bajolet O, Toussaint E, Diallo S, Vernet-Garnier V, Dehoux E. [Is it possible to detect Staphylococcus aureus colonization or bacteriuria before orthopedic surgery hospitalization?]. Pathol Biol (Paris) 2010 Apr 01;58(2):127-130 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.patbio.2009.07.003] [Medline: 19892489]
- Price C, Williams A, Philips G, Dayton M, Smith W, Morgan S. Staphylococcus aureus nasal colonization in preoperative orthopaedic outpatients. Clin Orthop Relat Res 2008 Nov;466(11):2842-2847 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11999-008-0337-x] [Medline: 18563506]
- 16. Williams R. Healthy carriage of Staphylococcus aureus: its prevalence and importance. Bacteriol Rev 1963 Mar;27:56-71 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 14000926]
- 17. Wertheim H, Verveer J, Boelens H, Van Belkum A, Verbrugh H, Vos M. Effect of mupirocin treatment on nasal, pharyngeal, and perineal carriage of Staphylococcus aureus in healthy adults. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy 2005;49(4):1465-1467. [doi: 10.1128/AAC.49.4.1465-1467.2005] [Medline: 15793127]
- Wertheim H, Melles D, Vos M, van Leeuwen W, van Belkum A, Verbrugh H, et al. The role of nasal carriage in Staphylococcus aureus infections. The Lancet Infectious Diseases 2005 Dec;5(12):751-762. [doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(05)70295-4]
- 19. Kluytmans J, van BA, Verbrugh H. Nasal carriage of Staphylococcus aureus: epidemiology, underlying mechanisms, and associated risks. Clin Microbiol Rev 1997 Jul;10(3):505-520 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 9227864]
- 20. Perl T, Golub J. New approaches to reduce Staphylococcus aureus nosocomial infection rates: treating S. aureus nasal carriage. Ann Pharmacother 1998 Jan;32(1):S7-16. [doi: 10.1177/106002809803200104] [Medline: 9475834]
- 21. Wenzel R, Perl T. The significance of nasal carriage of Staphylococcus aureus and the incidence of postoperative wound infection. J Hosp Infect 1995 Sep;31(1):13-24. [Medline: 7499817]
- 22. Perl T, Cullen J, Wenzel R, Zimmerman M, Pfaller M, Sheppard D, Mupirocin And The Risk Of Staphylococcus Aureus Study Team. Intranasal mupirocin to prevent postoperative Staphylococcus aureus infections. N Engl J Med 2002 Jun 13;346(24):1871-1877. [doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa003069] [Medline: 12063371]
- 23. Engemann J, Carmeli Y, Cosgrove S, Fowler V, Bronstein M, Trivette S, et al. Adverse clinical and economic outcomes attributable to methicillin resistance among patients with Staphylococcus aureus surgical site infection. Clin Infect Dis 2003 Mar 01;36(5):592-598. [doi: 10.1086/367653] [Medline: 12594640]
- 24. Rao N, Cannella B, Crossett LS, Yates AJ, McGough R. A preoperative decolonization protocol for staphylococcus aureus prevents orthopaedic infections. Clin Orthop Relat Res 2008 Jun;466(6):1343-1348 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11999-008-0225-4] [Medline: 18404296]

- 25. Voss A, Doebbeling BN. The worldwide prevalence of methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus. Int J Antimicrob Agents 1995 Apr;5(2):101-106. [Medline: <u>18611655</u>]
- 26. Anwar MS, Jaffery G, Rehman BK, Tayyib M, Bokhari SR. Staphylococcus aureus and MRSA nasal carriage in general population. J Coll Physicians Surg Pak 2004 Nov;14(11):661-664. [doi: <u>11.2004/JCPSP.661664</u>] [Medline: <u>15530274</u>]
- 27. Ziaullah M, Amber M, Tafazzule Haque M, Nadir Zafar K, Zafar I, Waqar A, et al. Prevalence of nasal carriage of Methicillin Resistant Staphylococcus Aureus (MRSA) in hospital personnel. In: Proceeding Shaikh Zayed Postgrad Med Inst. 2001 Jun 15 Presented at: Proceeding Shaikh Zayed Postgrad Med Inst; 15/6/2001; Shaikh Zayed Hospital Complex, Lahore p. 29-33 URL: <u>http://www.pakmedinet.com/8530</u>
- Ashraf I, Mohib Y, Hasan O, Ahmad K, Malik A, Noordin S. Surgical Site Infection Surveillance Following Total Knee Arthroplasty: Tertiary Care Hospital Experience. Annals of Medicine and Surgery 2018 Apr. [doi: 10.1016/j.amsu.2018.04.006]
- 29. Khurram IM, Khan SA, Khwaja AA, Khan R, Khokher SA, Khawar S, et al. Risk factors for clinical infection in patients colonized with methicillin resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA). J Pak Med Assoc 2004 Aug;54(8):408-412 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 15461207]
- Schlichting C, Branger C, Fournier JM, Witte W, Boutonnier A, Wolz C, et al. Typing of Staphylococcus aureus by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis, zymotyping, capsular typing, and phage typing: resolution of clonal relationships. J Clin Microbiol 1993 Feb;31(2):227-232 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>8432807</u>]
- 31. Schweizer M, Perencevich E, McDanel J, Carson J, Formanek M, Hafner J, et al. Effectiveness of a bundled intervention of decolonization and prophylaxis to decrease Gram positive surgical site infections after cardiac or orthopedic surgery: systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ 2013 Jun 13;346:f2743 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 23766464]

Abbreviations

ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists ERC: Ethical Review Committee MRSA: Methicillin resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* MSSA: Methicillin sensitive *Staphylococcus aureus* OR: odds ratio RR: relative risk SSI: surgical site infection

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 26.02.18; peer-reviewed by K Clesham, P Haubruck, M Nomali; comments to author 12.04.18; revised version received 22.04.18; accepted 24.04.18; published 06.06.18.

Please cite as:

Mufarrih SH, Qureshi NQ, Sadruddin A, Hashmi P, Mahmood SF, Zafar A, Noordin S Relationship Between Staphylococcus aureus Carriage and Surgical Site Infections Following Total Hip and Knee Arthroplasty in the South Asian Population: Protocol for a Prospective Cohort Study JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10219 URL: <u>http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10219/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/10219</u> PMID:

©Syed H Mufarrih, Nada Q Qureshi, Anum Sadruddin, Pervaiz Hashmi, Syed Faisal Mahmood, Afia Zafar, Shahryar Noordin. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 06.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Protocol

Types and Frequency of Infusion Pump Alarms: Protocol for a Retrospective Data Analysis

Kevin R Glover^{1*}, MEd, MS; Rachel R Vitoux^{2*}, MBA, MSN, RN, CPHIMS; Catherine Schuster^{1*}, PhD, RN; Christopher R Curtin^{3*}, BS

¹Scientific Affairs, B. Braun Medical Inc, Allentown, PA, United States

²Clinical Consulting Services, B. Braun Medical Inc, Allentown, PA, United States

³Medical Affairs, B. Braun Medical Inc, Allentown, PA, United States

^{*}all authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Kevin R Glover, MEd, MS Scientific Affairs B. Braun Medical Inc 901 Marcon Blvd. Allentown, PA, 18109 United States Phone: 1 267 251 3917 Fax: 1 610 849 5487 Email: kevin.Glover@bbraunusa.com

Abstract

Background: The variety of alarms from all types of medical devices has increased from 6 to 40 in the last three decades, with today's most critically ill patients experiencing as many as 45 alarms per hour. Alarm fatigue has been identified as a critical safety issue for clinical staff that can lead to potentially dangerous delays or nonresponse to actionable alarms, resulting in serious patient injury and death. To date, most research on medical device alarms has focused on the nonactionable alarms of physiological monitoring devices. While there have been some reports in the literature related to drug library alerts during the infusion pump programing sequence, research related to the types and frequencies of actionable infusion pump alarms remains largely unexplored.

Objective: The objectives of this study protocol are to establish baseline data related to the types and frequency of infusion pump alarms from the B. Braun Outlook 400ES Safety Infusion System with the accompanying DoseTrac Infusion Management Software.

Methods: The most recent consecutive 60-day period of backup hospital data received between April 2014 and February 2017 from 32 United States-based hospitals will be selected for analysis. Microsoft SQL Server (2012 - 11.0.5343.0 X64) will be used to manage the data with unique code written to sort data and perform descriptive analyses. A validated data management methodology will be utilized to clean and analyze the data. Data management procedures will include blinding, cleaning, and review of existing infusion data within the DoseTrac Infusion Management Software databases at each hospital. Patient-identifying data will be removed prior to merging into a dedicated and secure data repository. This pooled data will then be analyzed.

Results: This exploratory study will analyze the aggregate alarm data for each hospital by care area, drug infused, time of day, and day of week, including: overall infusion pump alarm frequency (number of alarms per active infusion), duration of alarms (average, range, median), and type and frequency of alarms distributed by care area.

Conclusions: Infusion pump alarm data collected and analyzed in this study will be used to help establish a baseline of infusion pump alarm types and relative frequencies. Understanding the incidences and characteristics of infusion pump alarms will result in more informed quality improvement recommendations to decrease and/or modify infusion pump alarms, and potentially reduce clinical staff alarm fatigue and improve patient safety.

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/10446

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10446) doi:10.2196/10446

KEYWORDS

RenderX

medical device; alarms; infusion pumps; alarm fatigue; patient safety

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10446/

Introduction

Background

The high incidence of alarms in hospital settings presents a potentially serious problem for patients and caregivers. Between 1983 and 2011, the potential variety of medical device alarms proximate to an intensive care unit (ICU) bed increased from 6 to 40 [1]. Medical devices emitting these alarms include, but are not limited to, physiological monitors, ventilators, pulse oximetry machines, and infusion pumps. It has been reported that these devices share similar alarm volume characteristics that range between 58 and 85 decibels, which compete for clinician attention in patient settings with background noise ranging between 56 and 76 decibels [2,3]. Alarms may interfere with a patient's sleep, cause unnecessary anxiety, and potentially negatively impact healing [4,5].

Eighty to 99% of medical device alarms are generally thought to be clinically insignificant and/or require no intervention. These nonactionable alarms include those emitted from physiological monitors when parameter thresholds are set too narrowly, causing clinically insignificant alarms to occur [5,6]. It has been suggested that the abundance of nonactionable alarms results in desensitizing clinical staff to all alarms, in turn affecting response time to those that are actionable [5,7,8]. This desensitization, commonly described as alarm fatigue, is an increasingly critical safety issue that can lead to potentially dangerous delays or nonresponse to actionable alarms, which require clinical staff intervention to resolve.

In an effort to reduce patient risk associated with alarm fatigue, alarm management has become a priority issue for national guidance organizations, including The Joint Commission, the Food and Drug Administration, the Association for Advancement in Medical Instrumentation, Emergency Care Research Institute (ECRI), and the American College of Clinical Engineering Healthcare Technology Foundation. In 2016, ECRI listed clinical staff alarm desensitization as a top 10 health technology hazard, stating that fatigue due to the high incidence of nonactionable alarms could result in missed, actionable ventilator alarms that require clinician intervention [9]. The Joint Commission [10] also listed alarm management as a National Patient Safety Goal, stating in 2018 that quality improvements must be made to ensure timely clinical alarm response time. While national guidance organizations have established goals to reduce patient risk through more effective clinical alarm management in general, no research has been conducted to benchmark alarm data to inform specific quality improvement recommendations for infusion pumps specifically [4,8,9,11].

The current evidence related to the incidence of nonactionable and actionable medical device alarms and their associated impact on the desensitization of clinical staff is limited. Research has primarily focused on electrocardiograms (ECGs), physiologic monitors, and pulse oximetry in the telemetry and ICUs, where the total alarm incidences of these devices is thought to be highest [1,5,12]. Alarm incidence in the ICU has been reported as high as 45 times/patient/hour [1], of which 77% are ineffective and/or ignored [13]. Interventions to mitigate nonactionable alarms, including better ECG electrode placement, adjusting alarm thresholds, and education on monitor capabilities and alarms, have resulted in a 12% to 89% reduction in these types of alarms [4,6,7,14-18].

The recommendations to reduce the nonactionable alarms of physiologic, ECG, and pulse oximetry monitors are not applicable to infusion pumps. Most infusion pump alarms are actionable; that is, they continually alarm until addressed by clinical staff. Infusion pump alarms have been found to contribute to 10% to 12% of total ICU alarms with 0% of these alarms being ineffective [1,13]. However, compared to other medical device alarms, infusion pump alarms can last longer [13] and may account for approximately 5% of the infusion time [19]. The differences between high-proportion, nonactionable physiological monitoring alarms and the low-proportion, actionable alarms of infusion pumps require an investigation to study the specific types and frequencies of infusion pump alarms. It is important to note the difference between infusion pump "alarms" and "alerts." While there has been a concerted effort to aggregate data related to smart pump programing dosing alerts in order to measure impact on drug library compliance [20], the clinical and caregiver impact of postprogramming infusion pump alarms remains largely unexplored. For the purpose of this study, an infusion pump alarm is defined as an audible and visual signal during pump operation that requires the user to address/resolve to silence the alarm.

Before making recommendations to decrease or modify what are believed to be mostly actionable alarms, understanding the incidences and characteristics of infusion pump alarms is necessary. Ultimately, benchmarking the incidences and characteristics of infusion pump alarms will lead to more informed quality improvement recommendations to decrease and/or modify infusion pump alarms while both reducing clinical staff alarm fatigue and maintaining patient safety.

Objectives

The primary objective of this study is to establish baseline data related to the types and frequency of infusion pump alarms from the B. Braun Outlook 400ES Safety Infusion System with DoseTrac Infusion Management Software. Alarm type, duration, day of week, time of day, drug name, care area, number of deliveries, and number of pumps in use will be captured and evaluated to determine if alarm types and frequency differ according to hospital/unit and, if so, suggest what factors may contribute to these differences.

Methods

Study Design

This retrospective study [21] will describe the types and frequency of alarms that occur during infusions with the B. Braun Outlook 400ES Safety Infusion System via DoseTrac at 32 hospitals collectively using approximately 13,000 large volume infusion pumps (April 2014 to February 2017). The DoseTrac application resides on each hospital's server, and holds up to 18 months of data, with the ability to automatically back-up unlimited amounts of data in a separate file. We will

utilize back-up copies of this data previously obtained for analytic services and the most recent consecutive 60-day period will be selected for analysis and summarized using descriptive statistics. The majority of the hospitals (n=28) are located on the East Coast (Pennsylvania, New Jersey, New York, Maryland, Virginia, North Carolina, and Florida); the others (n=4) are located in Kentucky, Iowa, and California.

Investigational Infusion Device

The B. Braun Outlook 400ES Safety Infusion System is an electrical, external, large volume pump intended primarily for use in hospital, ambulatory, and/or extended care settings. The pump is intended for use with adult, pediatric, and neonatal patients and is equipped with distinct audible and visual alarm signals to indicate Keep Vein Open (KVO), low battery, and other alarm conditions [22]. This pump's system can customize up to 300 drugs and 15 care areas. The system provides for 2-way wireless communication allowing inbound receipt of drug library files and patient-specific infusion orders, along with outbound transmission of infusion data. The pump also includes a software application which collects, displays, and stores infusion data. The management and analysis of these data allows clinicians to continuously improve the quality and safety of intravenous (IV) infusion protocols. This software application consists of 3 components:

- 1. A real time infusion data collection service.
- 2. A database that stores up to 18 months of accumulated infusion data so that it can be displayed or reported in a useful way.
- 3. A Web application with:
 - i. Real-time remote views of active infusion pump status that is automatically updated every 5 seconds.
 - ii. Retrospective reports on various infusion metrics.
 - iii. A report scheduler that creates and saves reports/templates and schedules for email delivery [22].

Infusion data is automatically transmitted wirelessly from the pump across the hospital's secured wireless network and collected by the application for availability to both end users and other hospital information management systems. Authorized users can access the Web application from their secure hospital network computer by using the hospital's browser technology and entering their username and password. The database holds up to 18 months of data and has the ability for each hospital to automatically backup data on a daily basis.

Study Procedures

Participating hospitals transferred a database copy containing up to 18 months of infusion pump data to the investigator (April 2014 to February 2017) for periodic analytic services. Data was imported and sent via secure file transfer protocol (SFTP) to a secure central server protected by firewalls that are Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) deidentified (as necessary), and merged with a dedicated, secure data repository. A subset of these data containing a consecutive 60-day timeframe (ie, same quantity of days) for each hospital will be used in the statistical analyses.

The infusion pump has 11 types of alarms. A listing of alarms, associated cause(s), and effect(s) can be found in Table 1. All of the alarms produce an audible sound and visual signal on the pump screen indicating the type of alarm. All of the alarms are continuous and require clinician intervention to silence/resolve. Most of the alarms will stop the infusion or prevent it from being initiated until the alarm condition is resolved by the clinician.

Inclusion criteria

- Hospitals that use one particular model pump (B. Braun Outlook 400ES Safety Infusion System) with the accompanying infusion management software (DoseTrac) and have agreed to the terms of a signed data licensing agreement, which allows the investigator access to infusion management software database data.
- 2. Pumps and infusion management software database data alarm records must include complete and consistent data elements to be included in the analysis. A complete alarm record will include all matching and consistent data elements from alarm start to alarm silence.

Exclusion criteria

- Alarm records with potentially missing data resulting in incomplete records will be excluded. This includes records where an alarm is initiated with no accompanying end record, indicated by a hold state to silence and address the alarm, and any alarm record with data elements that differ at the start of the alarm from the end of the alarm (eg, drug name, concentration, rate, dose, VTBD, KVO volume does not equal zero, or different version of drug library) [23].
- 2. Alarm records associated with duplicate infusion pump serial numbers of "0" will be excluded from analyses. Infusion pump serial numbers can revert to "0" after major biomedical repairs. If the original pump serial number is not reentered, a hospital might have multiple pumps with a "0" serial number. As a result, the data from these "0" serial number pumps would appear to originate from a single device, while in actuality could result from a combination of data elements from multiple devices [23].

Data Collection

Each hospital periodically copies and transfers a back-up of software database data (containing up to 18 months of data) via SFTP to a central server for requested analytic services. Patient Personal Health Information is deidentified prior to inclusion into a secure data repository. Access to the secure database is secured by Citrix and Virtual Private Network passwords and is accessible by a single Information Technology (IT) administrator/investigator. The database is backed-up daily for both local and off-site storage. The IT administrator/investigator who manages the central data repository does not interpret the data.

Table 1. Infusion pump alarm types, associated cause(s), and effect(s).

Alarm Type	Cause	Effect
Air In Line	Air-in-line sensor at pump detects air in the intravenous (IV) tubing (eg, due to improper priming or venting of tubing, collection of micro bubbles, negative pressure and out gassing, residual air in container)	Pump infusion stops and alarms until user resolves
Bag Empty	Empty container; pump cannot pull from container	Pump infusion stops and alarms until resolves
Battery Empty	Battery power is nearly fully discharged with approximately 3 minutes remaining	Pump alarms until plugged into outlet or, if it reaches fully discharged battery state, the pump powers off and the infu- sion is stopped
Check Set	IV tubing improperly loaded into pump; free flow clip may not be fully engaged	Pump alarms and infusion cannot be initiated until user resolves
Door Open	Door is opened while infusing; pump was not put in hold prior to opening door	Pump infusion stops and alarms until user resolves
Downstream Occlusion	IV line is occluded below the pump (eg, lower roller clamped, tubing kinked, or IV catheter occluded)	Pump infusion stops and alarms until user resolves
Hold Time Exceeded	Hold time has been exceeded; user put pump on hold and did not restart infusion	Pump remains in hold state (not infusing) and alarms until user resolves
KVO (Keep Vein Open)	Programmed volume to be delivered (VTBD) has infused (has reached 0 mL)	Pump infusion rate decreases to 3 mL/hour (or if pro- grammed rate is <3 mL/hour it will continue to infuse at same rate) and alarms until user resolves (put infusion on hold and program new VTBD)
Low Flow From Container	IV line is partially occluded above the pump (eg, upper roller clamp partially closed or tubing kinked)	Pump infusion stops and alarms until user resolves
System Error	Device requires reboot or service	Pump alarms (not infusing) and continues until powered off. If reboot (power cycle) does not resolve, then user must send the pump to biomedical engineering for service
Upstream Occlusion	IV line is occluded above the pump (eg, upper roller clamp closed or tubing kinked)	Pump infusion stops and alarms until user resolves

Since hospital alarm data are not currently preassembled into a standardized interface report on this version of software, it will be necessary to collate and assemble the data in a meaningful way, using a data assembly tool. Collating data across multiple hospitals and running queries on that data entails intricate manipulation of enormous amounts of complex data. Microsoft SQL Server (2012 - 11.0.5343.0 X64), a database that supports a mix of transaction processing, data warehousing, and analytics applications, will be used to help manage the data. Unique code will be written to sort the data to complete the descriptive analyses (percent, mean, median, mode, range, and frequencies, as appropriate). In addition, anticipating that there might be clinically nonsignificant alarm data in the database, a data cleaning process has been developed and tested to detect, diagnose, and edit out clinically nonsignificant data. The methodology to be used in this study for collating, cleaning, and assembling valid and reliable pump alarm data across multiple hospitals was previously reported [23].

Pump data are complex and potentially contain data falling within certain preidentified data exclusions. Only data that does not fall within the exclusion principles will be included in the analysis. Additionally, elements of the software management database data need to be combined to ensure capture of the particular information needed to answer our research questions. Individual hospital names will be visible only to investigators, as this is relevant to collating and comparing hospital metrics

(eg, census, staffed beds, case mix index), but will not be published.

Data Elements to be Analyzed

A subset of data collected between April 2014 and February 2017, which encompasses a consecutive/concurrent 60-day interval, will be selected from each hospital backup database and then analyzed as a combined group. If this is not possible, a consecutive 60-day timeframe will be used. Data elements to be analyzed from the software management database are listed in Textbox 1.

Planned Statistical Analysis

The exact sample size for each data point/element was not statistically determined. The study will be exploratory in nature, thus the complete census of hospitals/pumps/alarm occurrences (minus those meeting the exclusion criteria) will be analyzed. Specific findings will be reported using the aggregate data for each hospital by care area, drug infused, time of day, and day of week, including: overall infusion pump alarm frequency (number of alarms per active infusion), duration of alarms (average, range, median), and type of alarms that occur in each hospital (percent breakdown of each type of alarm for each hospital). All data will be summarized and displayed in tables using descriptive statistics including mean, standard deviation, median, minimum, and maximum. Plots/graphs may also be used to summarize and display these data.

Textbox 1. Data elements that will be analyzed from the software management database. KVO: Keep Vein Open.

Facility Information

- Facility name
- Number of hospital sites
- Number of pumps purchased
- Number of pumps in use
- Pump "go-live" date
- Number of licensed/staffed beds
- Number of annual admissions
- Case Mix Index

Data Per Alarm

- Date and time stamp (start and stop of alarm)
- Pump serial number
- Care Area (selected within drug library)
- Location (if this feature used, unit or department name)
- Mode (eg, primary, secondary, basic, drug library)
- State (alarm, hold, run, KVO)
- Drug name
- Alarm type

Metrics

- Active delivery state: total time (minutes:seconds) and percentage of time pumps in hold, run, alarm, and KVO state; total time from "run" to "off" that a pump can alarm
- KVO state: total time (minutes:seconds) and percentage of time pumps in KVO state
- Alarm state: total time (minutes:seconds) and percentage of time pumps in alarm and KVO state
- Alarm frequency by type: number of alarms that fall within each alarm type in the defined date range
- Total deliveries: number of unique medication deliveries running in the defined date range
- Average alarms per delivery: total number of alarms/total deliveries
- Average alarm duration: cumulative duration (minutes:seconds) of all alarm states/total number of alarms
- Total pumps available for analyses: number of unique pump serial numbers recorded in the defined date range

One-way analyses of variance (ANOVAs) will be used to determine any statistically significant differences between the hospitals, care areas, drugs, time of day, and day of week. Level of significance will be set at P<0.01. If statistically significant overall differences are found between the various groups, appropriate post hoc tests will be conducted to determine specifically where the differences exist. If the data meet the assumption of homogeneity of variances, Tukey's honestly significant difference post hoc test will be used. If the data do not meet the homogeneity of variances assumption, the Games Howell post hoc test will be used.

Microsoft SQL Server (2012 - 11.0.5343.0 X64), a database designed to support a mix of transaction processing, data warehousing, and analytics applications, will be used to manage the data and unique code will be written to collate and assemble the data to complete descriptive analyses. Specific applicable files will be transferred to Statistical Package for the Social

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10446/

RenderX

Sciences Statistics version 22 (IBM-SPSS Inc, Armonk, NY) to complete the significance testing.

Ethical Considerations

This study will be conducted in full accordance with all applicable Federal and State laws and regulations, including 45 CFR 46 and the HIPAA Privacy Rule. Each hospital's alarm data will be blinded and cleaned prior to analysis. All patient-identifying data will be removed prior to merging into the dedicated and secure data repository.

To protect the integrity and security of the data, the infusion pump only uses one-way ports, meaning that data is transmitted only from the pump to external applications (eg, data management software). Data cannot be received by these outbound ports. The data management software port is also one-way, receiving inbound data only with a specific format, including a prefix, data, and checksum. Invalid incoming messages are rejected. The pump also utilizes a specific set of

encryption/authentication schemes to meet hospital network setting requirements. The outbound infusion data format is industry standard Health Level-7 messaging and Integrating the Healthcare Enterprise - Patient Care Device compliant. Infusion data are transmitted over the hospital network to the infusion management software. As outlined in the infusion management software schedule and software terms of use (internal documents), investigators have been authorized to use certain data stored by the software on a deidentified, aggregate basis. Institutional Review Board approval for this work was not sought as the study will not directly involve human participants.

Discussion

Potential Benefits to Patients

Alarms from all medical devices are either nonactionable or actionable. Alarms emanating primarily from physiological monitoring devices have a higher proportion of being nonactionable while infusion pump alarms are mostly actionable. Nonactionable alarms have been associated with increased clinical staff desensitization toward all types of alarms. The resulting alarm fatigue has been identified as a critical safety issue resulting in potentially dangerous delays or nonresponse to actionable alarms contributing to serious patient injury and death. To date, there have been very limited analyses to show how infusion pump alarms specifically contribute to alarm fatigue and impact patient care. If we can better determine the incidences and characteristics of infusion pump alarms we can begin to focus on potential pump and clinical workflow design changes that prioritize rapid clinician response time for the actionable alarms required to ensure patient safety.

This study is designed to provide new insights regarding the prevalence and characteristics of infusion pump alarms related to the types and frequency of these alarms, including: alarm type, duration, day of week, time of day, drug name, care area, location, number of deliveries, and number of pumps in use. The benchmarking of this data, in addition to the analysis of the consistencies and inconsistencies of alarm types and frequencies between hospitals and hospital units, will help lay the foundation for future research initiatives, ultimately resulting in a decrease in alarm fatigue and better patient care and outcomes.

Strengths and Limitations

This study will be an important first step in benchmarking types and frequencies of infusion pump alarms. However, the resulting data analysis will be limited since it will only include datasets from hospitals that use one particular large volume pump and its associated infusion management software, and have agreed to participate in the study by signing a data licensing agreement that allows investigator access to their infusion source data. In addition, datasets will vary in size (number of months) and may vary based upon time of year (in the event the analysis of concurrent datasets is not possible). Analyzing the same total number of months (ie, last 60 days of data available for each hospital site) will result in a comprehensive alarm data set, but this analysis will not include variables that could impact results like equality in time of year, pumps per patient ratio, or patient acuity.

Acknowledgments

This research was internally funded by the Scientific Affairs Department of B. Braun Medical Inc, a manufacturer of a broad portfolio of health care products, which includes large volume infusion pumps. The company is committed to enhancing patient, clinician, and environmental safety through scholarly scientific research.

Conflicts of Interest

All authors certify that they have no affiliations with, or involvement in, any organizations or entities with a financial interest beyond their full-time employment at B. Braun Medical Inc.

References

- Cho OM, Kim H, Lee YW, Cho I. Clinical alarms in intensive care units: perceived obstacles of alarm management and alarm fatigue in nurses. Healthc Inform Res 2016 Jan;22(1):46-53 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4258/hir.2016.22.1.46] [Medline: 26893950]
- Kurnat-Thoma E, Shah K. A community hospital's evaluation of alarm management safety factors. J Nurs Adm 2016 Dec;46(12):675-682. [doi: 10.1097/NNA.00000000000425] [Medline: 27851710]
- Tegnestedt C, Günther A, Reichard A, Bjurström R, Alvarsson J, Martling C, et al. Levels and sources of sound in the intensive care unit - an observational study of three room types. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2013 Sep;57(8):1041-1050. [doi: 10.1111/aas.12138] [Medline: 23750596]
- 4. Association for the Advancement of Medical Instrumentation. Clinical alarms: a siren call to action. 2011. URL: <u>http://s3.</u> <u>amazonaws.com/rdcms-aami/files/production/public/FileDownloads/Summits/2011_Alarms_Summit_publication.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-04-24] [WebCite Cache ID 6yvJKGTCT]
- 5. Cvach M. Monitor alarm fatigue: an integrative review. Biomed Instrum Technol 2012;46(4):268-277. [doi: 10.2345/0899-8205-46.4.268] [Medline: 22839984]

- Sowan AK, Gomez TM, Tarriela AF, Reed CC, Paper BM. Changes in default alarm settings and standard in service are insufficient to improve alarm fatigue in an intensive care unit: a pilot project. JMIR Hum Factors 2016;3(1):e1 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/humanfactors.5098] [Medline: 27036170]
- 7. Harris RM, Manavizadeh J, McPherson DJ, Smith L. Do you hear bells? The increasing problem of alarm fatigue. Pa Nurse 2011 Mar;66(1):10-13. [Medline: 21560966]
- 8. The Joint Commission. The Joint Commission Sentinel Event Alert. 2013 Apr 08. Sentinel Event Alert Issue 50: Medical device alarm safety in hospitals URL: <u>https://www.jointcommission.org/sea_issue_50/</u> [accessed 2018-04-24] [WebCite Cache ID 6yvJTPT9C]
- Health Devices. 2016 Dec 05. Executive brief: top ten health technology hazards for 2017 URL: <u>https://www.slideshare.net/</u> melendezcuauro/executive-brief-top-10-health-technology-hazards-for-2017 [accessed 2018-04-24] [WebCite Cache ID 6yvJY3QpG]
- 10. The Joint Commission. Hospital: 2018 National Patient Safety Goals. 2017 Nov 15. URL: <u>https://www.jointcommission.org/hap_2017_npsgs/</u> [accessed 2018-04-24] [WebCite Cache ID 6yvJdeVZb]
- 11. American College of Clinical Engineering Healthcare Technology Foundation. 2006. Impact of clinical alarms on patient safety URL: <u>http://thehtf.org/White%20Paper.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-04-24] [WebCite Cache ID 6yvJi4RZm]
- 12. Drew BJ, Harris P, Zègre-Hemsey JK, Mammone T, Schindler D, Salas-Boni R, et al. Insights into the problem of alarm fatigue with physiologic monitor devices: a comprehensive observational study of consecutive intensive care unit patients. PLoS One 2014;9(10):e110274 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0110274] [Medline: 25338067]
- 13. Görges M, Markewitz BA, Westenskow DR. Improving alarm performance in the medical intensive care unit using delays and clinical context. Anesth Analg 2009 May;108(5):1546-1552. [doi: 10.1213/ane.0b013e31819bdfbb] [Medline: 19372334]
- Cvach MM, Biggs M, Rothwell KJ, Charles-Hudson C. Daily electrode change and effect on cardiac monitor alarms: an evidence-based practice approach. J Nurs Care Qual 2013;28(3):265-271. [doi: <u>10.1097/NCQ.0b013e31827993bc</u>] [Medline: <u>23187092</u>]
- 15. Graham KC, Cvach M. Monitor alarm fatigue: standardizing use of physiological monitors and decreasing nuisance alarms. Am J Crit Care 2010 Jan;19(1):28-34; quiz 35 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4037/ajcc2010651] [Medline: 20045845]
- Gross B, Dahl D, Nielsen L. Physiologic monitoring alarm load on medical/surgical floors of a community hospital. Biomed Instrum Technol 2011;Suppl:29-36. [doi: <u>10.2345/0899-8205-45.s1.29</u>] [Medline: <u>21599479</u>]
- 17. Jahrsdoerfer M. Case study: reducing interruption fatigue through improved alarm support. Biomed Instrum Technol 2016;50(2):109-113. [doi: 10.2345/0899-8205-50.2.109] [Medline: 27046685]
- Whalen DA, Covelle PM, Piepenbrink JC, Villanova KL, Cuneo CL, Awtry EH. Novel approach to cardiac alarm management on telemetry units. J Cardiovasc Nurs 2014;29(5):E13-E22. [doi: 10.1097/JCN.00000000000114] [Medline: 24365870]
- Lee PT, Thompson F, Thimbleby H. Analysis of infusion pump error logs and their significance for health care. Br J Nurs 2012;21(8):S12, S14, S16-S12, S14, S20. [doi: <u>10.12968/bjon.2012.21.Sup8.S12</u>] [Medline: <u>22629592</u>]
- 20. Catlin AC, Malloy WX, Arthur KJ, Gaston C, Young J, Fernando S, et al. Comparative analytics of infusion pump data across multiple hospital systems. Am J Health Syst Pharm 2015 Feb 15;72(4):317-324. [doi: 10.2146/ajhp140424] [Medline: 25631839]
- 21. Schmidt NA, Brown JM. Evidence-based practice for nurses: appraisal and application of research. Sudbury, MA: Jones and Bartlett Publishing, LLC; 2009:135.
- 22. Braun Medical Inc. DoseTrac User Manual: 951200 rev A. Bethlehem, PA: Braun Medical Inc; 2011.
- 23. Schuster C, Vitoux R. Methodology for Ensuring Accuracy and Validity of Infusion Pump Alarm Data. Biomed Instrum Technol 2018;52(3):192-198 (forthcoming). [doi: 10.2345/0899-8205-52.3.192] [Medline: 29771576]

Abbreviations

ECG: electrocardiogram ECRI: Emergency Care Research Institute HIPAA: Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act ICU: intensive care unit IT: information technology IV: intravenous KVO: Keep Vein Open SFTP: secure file transfer protocol VTBD: volume to be delivered


Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 19.03.18; peer-reviewed by M Cvach, A Sowan, M Nomali; comments to author 12.04.18; revised version received 26.04.18; accepted 26.04.18; published 14.06.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Glover KR, Vitoux RR, Schuster C, Curtin CR

Types and Frequency of Infusion Pump Alarms: Protocol for a Retrospective Data Analysis JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10446 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10446/ doi:10.2196/10446 PMID:29903696

©Kevin R Glover, Rachel R Vitoux, Catherine Schuster, Christopher R Curtin. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 14.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Protocol

INTERGROWTH-21st Gestational Dating and Fetal and Newborn Growth Standards in Peri-Urban Nairobi, Kenya: Quasi-Experimental Implementation Study Protocol

Kathryn Millar¹, BS, MPH, RN; Suha Patel², MD, MPH; Meghan Munson³, MPH; Linda Vesel⁴, PhD, MPH; Shalini Subbiah³, MBA, MPP, MAE; Rachel M Jones³, MPH; Sarah Little³, MD; Aris T Papageorghiou⁵, MBChB, MRCOG; Jose Villar⁵, MD, MPH, MSc, FRCOG; Mary Nell Wegner⁴, MPH, EdM; Nick Pearson³, MBA; Faith Muigai⁶, MSN, RN, CNRN; Catherine Ongeti³, KRNM; Ana Langer⁴, MD

¹Department of Family Health Care Nursing, School of Nursing, University of California, San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States ²Division of Global Obstetrics and Gynecology, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Boston, MA, United States

³Jacaranda Health, Nairobi, Kenya

⁴Women and Health Initiative, Department of Global Health and Population, Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, Boston, MA, United States ⁵Oxford Maternal & Perinatal Heath Institute, Nuffield Department of Obstetrics & Gynaecology, University of Oxford, Oxford, United Kingdom ⁶PharmAccess Foundation-SafeCare, Nairobi, Kenya

Corresponding Author:

Kathryn Millar, BS, MPH, RN Department of Family Health Care Nursing School of Nursing University of California, San Francisco Room N411Y 2 Koret Way San Francisco, CA, 94143 United States Phone: 1 (415) 476 1435 Email: <u>katie.millar@ucsf.edu</u>

Abstract

Background: The burden of preterm birth, fetal growth impairment, and associated neonatal deaths disproportionately falls on low- and middle-income countries where modern obstetric tools are not available to date pregnancies and monitor fetal growth accurately. The INTERGROWTH-21st gestational dating, fetal growth monitoring, and newborn size at birth standards make this possible.

Objective: To scale up the INTERGROWTH-21st standards, it is essential to assess the feasibility and acceptability of their implementation and their effect on clinical decision-making in a low-resource clinical setting.

Methods: This study protocol describes a pre-post, quasi-experimental implementation study of the standards at Jacaranda Health, a maternity hospital in peri-urban Nairobi, Kenya. All women with viable fetuses receiving antenatal and delivery services, their resulting newborns, and the clinicians caring for them from March 2016 to March 2018 are included. The study comprises a 12-month preimplementation phase, a 12-month implementation phase, and a 5-month post-implementation phase to be completed in August 2018. Quantitative clinical and qualitative data collected during the preimplementation and implementation phases will be assessed. A clinician survey was administered eight months into the implementation phase, month 20 of the study. Implementation outcomes include quantitative and qualitative analyses of feasibility, acceptability, adoption, appropriateness, fidelity, and penetration of the standards. Clinical outcomes include appropriateness of referral and effect of the standards on clinical care and decision-making. Descriptive analyses will be conducted, and comparisons will be made between pre- and postimplementation outcomes. Qualitative data will be analyzed using thematic coding and compared across time. The study was approved by the Amref Ethics and Scientific Review Committee (Kenya) and the Harvard University Institutional Review Board. Study results will be shared with stakeholders through conferences, seminars, publications, and knowledge management platforms.

Results: From October 2016 to February 2017, over 90% of all full-time Jacaranda clinicians (26/28) received at least one of the three aspects of the INTERGROWTH-21st training: gestational dating ultrasound, fetal growth monitoring ultrasound, and neonatal anthropometry standards. Following the training, implementation and evaluation of the standards in Jacaranda Health's clinical workflow will take place from March 2017 through March 5, 2018. Data analysis will be finalized, and results will be shared by August 2018.

Conclusions: The findings of this study will have major implications on the national and global scale up of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards and on the process of scaling up global standards in general, particularly in limited-resource settings.

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/10293

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10293) doi:10.2196/10293

KEYWORDS

ultrasound; gestational age; fetal growth; health care quality; anthropometry

Introduction

Background

The neonatal period (first 28 days of life) is the most vulnerable time for an infant's survival. In 2016, 2.6 million neonates died globally representing 46% of all under-five deaths [1]. Most of these deaths took place in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs), including 80% in sub-Saharan Africa and South Asia [1]. Preterm birth related complications are the primary cause of neonatal deaths [1]. A common condition associated with preterm birth is low birth weight (LBW; <2.5 kg), which contributes to 60-80% of neonatal deaths [2] and can lead to long-term complications, including developmental delays [2-7]. There are two causes of LBW in neonates: prematurity, growth restriction during pregnancy resulting in a birthweight that is small for gestational age (SGA) [8], or a combination of the two conditions. SGA newborns have nearly twice the risk of neonatal and post-neonatal mortality [3] and account for 21.9% of neonatal deaths in LMICs [9].

To make sound clinical decisions and provide quality maternal and neonatal care, clinicians require measurement standards for accurate pregnancy dating, monitoring of fetal growth, and assessment of newborn size and growth [8]. Such standards enable clinicians to provide appropriately-timed antenatal care (ANC) [10]; identify the need for high-risk ANC consultations and referrals; and anticipate, identify, and manage fetal growth restriction [10,11], preterm labor [12,13], and maternal and neonatal [12] complications effectively [14]. The ability to date a pregnancy accurately affects a clinician's ability to make informed decisions about appropriate timing of labor induction for maternal and fetal indications (including prolonged gestation) and elective or repeat caesarean sections [15]. Accurate gestational dating is also essential for birth preparedness, allowing women to plan for transportation to a birth facility at the appropriate time [16]. Lastly, at the time of birth, correctly assessing the neonate's size for gestational age is critical for appropriate clinical management and potential referral for abnormal size and growth [17].

The date of the maternal last menstrual period (LMP) can be used for pregnancy dating but is often inaccurate or unknown; in these cases, ultrasound is the most accurate method for determining gestational age [12,18-20]. Ultrasound is also the

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10293/

gold standard for monitoring fetal growth disturbances [21]. However, ultrasound equipment is not always available and fully functional in low-resource settings; even when it is, there is often a lack of trained personnel with the technical knowledge to use it effectively [22,23]. As a result, gestational age is often not determined, which makes monitoring and intervention for poor fetal growth impossible [22,23]. Because of this, the standard for assessing gestational age and fetal growth in most LMICs is date of LMP [12] and fundal height [24], respectively. The literature has shown that both methods have a high margin of error, which can lead to inaccurate dating, diagnoses, and clinical management [25-27].

In 2014, the INTERGROWTH-21st Project completed a five-year, global, prospective study of growth, health, nutrition, and neurodevelopment. The study followed women and their infants longitudinally from less than 14 weeks gestation until two years postnatal. The project enrolled populations at low risk of adverse outcome in Brazil, Italy, Oman, UK, USA, China, India, and Kenya [28,29]. INTERGROWTH-21st data were compiled to develop new prospective standards to be used to assess pregnancy dating in the first trimester [30] and second trimester [19], fetal growth [11] (including fundal height [24] and ultrasound assessment [11]), and newborn size at birth [13,17]. With these evidence- and globally-based standards, for the first time, clinicians will be able to monitor growth based on how healthy babies in any population should grow [14]. These standards complement the World Health Organization (WHO) Child Growth Standards, together offering a standardized method to assess growth throughout the continuum of fetal life through early childhood development, which is useful for both clinicians and patients.

To scale these standards and affect preterm birth and its complications, including neonatal mortality, it is essential to assess the feasibility and acceptability of implementing these standards and their effect on clinical decision-making, particularly in low-resource clinical settings.

Aim

We aim to assess the feasibility and acceptability of implementing the INTERGROWTH-21st standards over a one-year period at Jacaranda Health, a private, social enterprise maternity hospital in peri-urban Nairobi, Kenya. To our

knowledge, this is the first facility-based implementation study of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards in a limited-resource setting. The research design considers stakeholder inputs, the physical and institutional environment, and the health system structure.

The ultimate aim of the project is to use the results of the study to inform the implementation and scale up of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards in other settings and to inform the translation of guidelines and tools into routine clinical practice.

Primary Objective

The primary objective is to determine the facilitators and barriers to implementing the INTERGROWTH-21st standards at Jacaranda Health. The specific components of the primary objective are to assess the introduction of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards and the training of clinicians at Jacaranda Health, the effect of the implementation of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards on clinical practices at Jacaranda Health, clinicians' experiences and satisfaction with the INTERGROWTH-21st standards, clinicians' perceived effect of the standards on the clinical care they provide, and patient experiences and satisfaction with the care they received at Jacaranda Health during implementation of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards.

Secondary Objective

The secondary objective of this study is to assess the effect of implementing the INTERGROWTH-21st standards on clinicians' decision-making and patient outcomes, including the processes for determining gestational age and estimated due date, internal referral to Jacaranda Health clinicians providing high-risk consultations, tertiary-center referral of high-risk pregnant women, and indications for and rates of labor inductions and caesarean sections.

Methods

Study Design

This is a pre-post, quasi-experimental implementation study using quantitative clinical data, focus group discussions (FGDs), in-depth interviews (IDIs), and a short clinician survey. The study describes the feasibility, acceptability, and the effect of implementing the INTERGROWTH-21st standards on clinical decision-making and management at Jacaranda Health. Study activities consisted of a 12-month preimplementation phase which included a baseline facility assessment, changes to facility protocols and charting forms, planning work flow adaptations to facilitate implementation of the standards, equipment procurement, training of clinicians, and baseline data collection; a 12-month implementation phase which included the implementation of the INTERGROWTH-21st clinical standards, revised facility protocols and charting forms into routine clinical practice, and data collection; and a five-month post-implementation phase which includes analysis and dissemination.

This study design was based on a conceptual model created by INTERGROWTH-21st researchers at Oxford University and researchers at the Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health.

Study Setting

This implementation study is currently being carried out at Jacaranda Health, a social enterprise, 18-bed maternity hospital that provides women in peri-urban Nairobi with affordable, safe, and respectful ANC, standard vaginal and cesarean delivery, and postnatal care (PNC) services. Women in preterm labor and newborns with LBW and/or complications are not managed at this facility and are referred to tertiary-level facilities for specialized care. With a model that emphasizes quality and affordable care provided primarily by nurse-midwives (and supported by a team of highly skilled physicians, clinical educators, and managers), Jacaranda Health provides an ideal venue for evaluating the implementation of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards and capturing factors that facilitate and challenge that process. Jacaranda Health patients come from densely-populated, peri-urban neighborhoods in northeastern Nairobi, including Kiambu, Thika, Gatundu, and Embakasi districts. These areas are served by many facilities that range from small pharmacies and outpatient care clinics to private and public sector secondary and tertiary hospitals with maternity wards; the services and prices vary substantially across these facilities.

Study Population

Pregnant women with a viable fetus presenting for ANC and/or delivery at Jacaranda Health were eligible for the following three elements of the intervention: (1) gestational dating standards for women who present for their initial ANC visit in the first or second trimester (more than eight and less than or equal to 26 weeks gestation); (2) fetal growth monitoring standards for women who present for an ANC visit in the third trimester (after 26 weeks gestation) and are identified as high-risk based on factors related to their surgical, medical, or obstetric history or current pregnancy; and (3) newborn size at birth standards for all newborns born at Jacaranda Health. We excluded pregnant women with a nonviable fetus in both quantitative and qualitative data collection, women who present for their initial ANC visit in the third trimester (after 26 weeks gestation) for gestational dating standards, and parents of stillborn infants in qualitative data collection. All eligible pregnant women and mothers of newborns described above were eligible to participate in FGDs and IDIs.

All clinicians delivering ANC and newborn anthropometry who attended INTERGROWTH-21st training sessions are eligible to participate in FGDs, IDIs, and a short clinician survey. Clinicians who only work in child wellness clinics and not in prenatal or intrapartum care units were excluded.

Patient and Public Involvement

The development of the study design, research questions, and outcome measures did not formally involve patient and public opinions and contributions. However, the study assesses patient and provider perceptions and experiences of the implementation of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards at Jacaranda Health to

assess their acceptability and inform their further scale up. The results of the study will be disseminated to providers at Jacaranda Health by study staff at the end of the study.

Preimplementation Phase

Baseline Facility Assessment

Before implementing the INTERGROWTH-21st standards, we conducted a baseline assessment of current facility practices as they relate to our study objectives. Focus was placed on policies and practices related to ANC provision, pregnancy dating, identification and referral of high-risk pregnancies to high-risk care within Jacaranda Health and to tertiary facilities, fetal growth monitoring, newborn size measurement, and indications for and rates of cesarean section and labor induction.

The baseline assessment was conducted through clinic observations; a desk review of written policies; IDIs with Jacaranda Health's director of clinical operations, clinical programs manager, and clinical educator; a chart review to understand clinician practices and indications for and rates of cesarean sections and labor inductions; an equipment and supply inventory with a focus on ultrasound and newborn anthropometry; and a human resource inventory to understand existing personnel and clinician roles and responsibilities related to clinic flow, pregnancy dating, fetal growth monitoring, and patient counseling. We then adapted ANC protocols to align with the 2002 WHO ANC model [31]. This work was done prior to the release of the 2016 WHO ANC recommendations [32].

Protocol, Charting, Equipment, and Work Flow Adaptations

A key element of preimplementation activities was ensuring that the hospital's equipment, protocols, and procedures were updated and adapted for the implementation of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards. In partnership with Oxford University, we created a computerized calculator to calculate gestational age and fetal growth percentiles: clinicians use the ultrasound machine to measure the required biometrics for gestational dating or fetal growth, input the measurements into the calculator, and then record the resulting gestational age or fetal growth percentiles in the patient's chart. Additionally, neonatal scales, measuring tapes, and infantometers, chosen in consultation with the INTERGROWTH-21st Oxford team and adjusted based on local availability and resource constraints, were sourced and integrated into clinical practice.

We updated Jacaranda Health clinical protocols for standard ANC, high-risk pregnancy classification and subsequent internal and tertiary-center referral, gestational dating, fetal growth monitoring, and newborn anthropometry, in addition to corresponding patient charting forms, to support the implementation and evaluation of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards.

Clinician job aids were created to facilitate the implementation of the standards and related decision-making algorithms. We also altered clinic flow processes to accommodate the introduction of ultrasound services; a separate room was designated exclusively for gestational dating ultrasounds. In the context of adapting clinical definitions of high-risk pregnancy criteria and processes for both internal and tertiary-center referrals, we trained clinicians to only do activities (like ultrasound) within their scope of practice as determined by the Nursing Council of Kenya.

Training

A main aim of implementation was training Jacaranda Health staff how to use the INTERGROWTH-21st standards. This was done in collaboration with the original INTERGROWTH-21st Project study team based at Oxford University and Aga Khan University Hospital (AKUH) in Nairobi, Kenya [33-37].

From October 2016 to February 2017, we conducted training of Jacaranda Health clinical and management staff on the purpose and use of the INTERGROWTH-21st gestational dating ultrasound, fetal growth monitoring ultrasound, and neonatal anthropometry standards. Emphasis was placed on including assessment, identification, and referral of high-risk patients as part of the study design to evaluate operational system capacity to support the implementation of the standards and their clinical implications.

An obstetrician-led half-day training included essential components of ANC, basic obstetric ultrasound skills, and the INTERGROWTH-21st standards and accompanying adaptations to charting practices and clinical protocols. Of the 23 participants in the training, 22 were nurse-midwives and one was a clinical officer; these staff provide the majority of ANC and PNC at Jacaranda Health.

An obstetrician and an INTERGROWTH-21st anthropometry trainer from AKUH provided a half-day anthropometry training which included theory, equipment, and techniques needed to perform accurate newborn length, weight, and head circumference measurements. The anthropometry trainer certified clinicians in neonatal anthropometry after they performed length, weight, and head circumference measurements accurately on newborns. One group of 24 clinicians, 23 nurse-midwives and one clinical officer, attended this training. Nearly 90% (24/28) of all full-time and part-time Jacaranda Health clinicians attended these initial trainings.

AKUH trained Jacaranda Health's primary sonographer in INTERGROWTH-21st ultrasound measurements for the first, second, and third trimesters over the course of two weeks. At the end of the two weeks, the sonographer demonstrated proficiency in performing INTERGROWTH-21st measurements as determined by a senior radiologist at AKUH. The Jacaranda Health sonographer then trained a group of six Jacaranda Health nurse-midwives with prior experience in basic obstetric ultrasound during a half-day training on gestational dating ultrasounds. Three of the six nurse-midwives were certified to perform gestational dating ultrasounds after proving competence in performing measurements and calculating estimated delivery date accurately three consecutive times in the presence of the sonographer. This group of three nurse-midwives constitutes over 10% (3/28) of all clinicians.

XSL•FO RenderX

Implementation Phase

After training was completed and equipment was put into place, the INTERGROWTH-21st standards, revised facility protocols, and adapted patient charting forms were introduced into routine clinical practice in March 2017. The clinic work flow adaptations were implemented to facilitate the identification of pregnant women eligible for ultrasound using the new standards and ensure that pregnant women were seen by the appropriate clinician. Work flow adaptations were not needed to implement the newborn size at birth standards since newborn anthropometry was an established part of routine practice.

Quality Monitoring

To ensure the quality of the implementation of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards, three quality monitoring processes were utilized: expert ultrasound image review, weekly clinic stakeholder meetings, and targeted refresher training. Our protocol includes sending copies of de-identified gestational dating and fetal growth ultrasound images to the quality assurance team at Oxford University. The team reviews the images, assesses the quality of each image based on INTERGROWTH-21st guidelines, and provides guidance to Jacaranda Health staff on how to improve ultrasound quality, if needed. Images were sent to Oxford for review every two months via a double password-protected Dropbox folder. The program management team at Jacaranda Health then shared feedback from the Oxford team with the ultrasound providers to strengthen sonography skills and processes. Reinforcement training was provided by Oxford University clinical researchers specializing in sonography midway through implementation to further improve the quality of the ultrasound procedures. Challenges in clinical implementation were discussed by the clinical staff during weekly meetings, which enabled staff to quickly resolve any problems. Lastly, through chart review and observation, the clinical and project management teams had the discretion to identify clinicians who required targeted refresher training and to provide that training at any point during the study. Important project notifications and reminders were administered to all staff at weekly clinical meetings by clinic managers and project management.

Study outcomes

Primary outcomes

The primary study outcomes are (1) clinicians' and patients' perception of facilitators and barriers to the implementation of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards and (2) uptake of gestational dating ultrasounds, fetal growth monitoring by ultrasound, and newborn anthropometry. These outcomes were explored through the following dimensions: feasibility, acceptability, appropriateness, adoption, fidelity and penetration [38].

Secondary outcomes

The secondary outcomes used to evaluate clinical decision-making include (1) proportion of ANC clients whose gestational age and estimated due date were correctly calculated and documented, (2) proportion of high-risk pregnant women who were referred internally to a high-risk clinician or to a tertiary care facility, (3) proportion of pregnant women receiving gestational dating scans who were induced for labor due to a prolonged pregnancy, and (4) proportion of pregnant women receiving gestational dating scans who delivered via cesarean section.

Data collection

During the preimplementation phase, baseline data were collected for 12 consecutive months (months 1-12) prior to the start of the implementation phase. Data were also collected for 12 consecutive months during the implementation phase (months 13-24). These preimplementation and implementation phase quantitative data come from patient charting forms completed in the two-year period. Qualitative data were also collected during the preimplementation phase (month eight) and the implementation phase (month 16 and month 24). Additionally, a one-time short provider survey was administered during the implementation phase at month 20 to assess clinicians' attitudes and acceptability of the standards. (Table 1).

Quantitative Data Collection

We collected outcome data from patient charts and from a clinic log of external referrals for pregnancies and deliveries one year before and one year after the start of implementation.

Method and tool	Preimplementation (months 1-12)		Implementation (months 13-24)			
	Month 8	Months 1-12	Month 16	Month 20	Month 24	Months 13-24
Quantitative	,					
Chart review		Х				Х
Clinic referral log		Х				Х
Qualitative						
Patient in-depth interviews	Х		Х		Х	
Patient focus group discussions	Х		Х		Х	
Clinician in-depth interviews	Х		Х		Х	
Clinician focus group discussions	Х		Х		Х	
Clinician survey	Х					

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10293/

Qualitative Data Collection

We conducted FGDs and IDIs with participants sampled from two population groups using purposeful and convenience sampling: (1) patients who received ANC and/or delivery care at Jacaranda Health and (2) clinicians who work directly with patients (providing ANC, delivery care, or anthropometry at birth) including nurse-midwives, hospital managers, ultrasonographers, and physicians.

FGDs and IDIs with patients and clinicians were conducted in the preimplementation phase and twice during the implementation phase. Patients were interviewed to evaluate their perceptions, attitudes, and experiences of receiving an ultrasound for gestational dating and fetal growth, their newborn receiving a growth assessment, and their interactions with clinicians implementing this care. Clinicians were interviewed to evaluate their perceptions, attitudes, and experiences of the introduction and implementation of the new standards as part of their routine clinical practice.

The research team developed semistructured discussion guides for both FGDs and IDIs, which were piloted with Jacaranda Health staff and patients. Research assistants conducted all interviews in a private and secure location and took great care to protect the identity and confidentiality of all participants. To encourage patient participation in qualitative interviews, we offered reimbursement for transportation to the facility and free refreshments after the completion of the interviews. All FGDs and IDIs were audio-recorded and transcribed verbatim by an external transcriber; in the instances that participants spoke a language other than English, the transcriber translated the recording to English for the transcript. Hand-written notes taken by the research assistant provided the context for the interviews.

Additionally, a survey (10 questions) was administered by a research assistant to all clinicians during the implementation phase at month 20 via Survey Monkey on an Android tablet. Clinicians were asked to grade their comfort (using a Likert scale) with the INTERGROWTH-21st standards, the ease of integration into their workflow, and their perceptions of the effect of the standards on the quality of care they provided.

Sample Size

We used a census of clinicians and patients for this implementation study based on the inclusion and exclusion criteria described prior. According to clinic estimates and projections of ANC and delivery care utilization, data for up to 5,000 pregnant women and newborns will be recorded. The total number included in the final analysis will be based on the number of patients who meet eligibility criteria as confirmed at the time of data entry based on indicators in patient charting forms.

In each time period, the sample will be stratified into the following three categories: (1) pregnant women who attended ANC at Jacaranda Health and delivered there, allowing analysis of longitudinal ANC and delivery data; (2) pregnant women who attended ANC at Jacaranda Health but did not deliver there, providing ANC data only; and (3) women who did not attend ANC but who delivered at Jacaranda Health, capturing delivery and newborn data only. All clinic managers, physicians, and

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10293/

nurse-midwives who met the criteria are included. Clinician attrition will be documented.

Postimplementation Phase

Data Analysis and Management

Quantitative Data

Data from patient charts and referral logs were double-entered and managed in REDCap [39], a secure online data capture system with built-in data entry restrictions, data quality tools, and protection of personally identifiable information. Quality control measures have been in place to check the data at various stages on a routine basis using REDCap [39] and Stata 15 [40]. REDCap's data quality features were utilized to ensure that data was entered within acceptable ranges and in the proper formats [39]. Additionally, data were checked for consistency and errors using a Stata 15 [40] script. All discrepancies have been resolved by checking original paper charts.

Most implementation and process indicators will be measured and presented using descriptive statistics. We will analyze changes in quantitative outcomes where relevant, by evaluating the difference in response to the indicators between pre- and postimplementation. Measurements of differences in continuous data will be assessed using t-tests for data that is normally distributed; otherwise, a non-parametric test will be performed. Categorical data will be compared using a chi-squared test. Quantitative data will be analyzed using Stata 15 [40]. All data will be de-identified before analysis begins.

Qualitative Data

For each cycle of qualitative data transcription, the transcriber completed transcription of one initial data file and sent it to the qualitative data manager at Jacaranda Health for quality control prior to transcribing the rest of the data files.

Qualitative data collected at each stage are being analyzed independently by two investigators using thematic coding in NVivo [41] and compared across time. Transcribed, de-identified qualitative data are being stored in a double password-protected Dropbox folder accessible only to a select number of study personnel.

Dissemination Policy

Results of the study will be shared with key stakeholders both in Kenya and globally through a national dissemination meeting, global conferences, an online knowledge management platform, and publications.

Ethical Considerations

The Amref Ethics and Scientific Review Committee of Kenya and the Harvard University Institutional Review Board approved all study activities, protocols, and standards prior to the commencement of study activities.

Facility-level informed consent was obtained from the Jacaranda Health hospital manager, acting as the facility's representative, prior to the collection of any implementation data. The facility informed consent emphasized that no patient-identifiable health data would be shared or disseminated beyond the Jacaranda Health team. All FGD, IDI, and survey participants—patients

and clinicians—provided written informed consent prior to any interview. Participants were informed that they could withdraw their consent at any time and be removed from the sample.

Results

From October 2016 to February 2017, over 90% of all Jacaranda Health clinicians (25 nurse-midwives and one clinical officer of 28 total Jacaranda Health clinicians) received at least one of the three aspects of the INTERGROWTH-21st training: gestational dating ultrasound, fetal growth monitoring ultrasound, and neonatal anthropometry standards. Following the training, the implementation and study of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards as part of Jacaranda's clinical workflow took place from March 2017 through March 5, 2018. Data analysis will be finalized, and results are expected in August 2018.

Discussion

Significance

The findings of this study will have major implications on the national and global scale up of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards and on the process of scaling up global standards in general, particularly in limited-resource settings. The ability to implement a standard methodology of gestational dating, fetal growth monitoring, and assessment of newborn size at birth will result in better data to enable clinicians, researchers, and policy makers to more accurately identify and quantify high-risk pregnancies, preterm birth, and fetal and neonatal growth disturbances. In turn, standardized data that is comparable across global populations empowers researchers and policy makers to better understand and act on distributions of high-risk pregnancies, restricted growth, and prematurity. Lastly, based on this data, clinical practice and resources can be modified to

meet the needs of pregnant women and their fetuses and newborns to decrease the incidence and morbidities associated with poor fetal and newborn growth and prematurity.

Limitations

While Jacaranda Health provides the right environment for this study, the generalizability of our findings needs to be carefully considered when applying lessons learned to other clinical settings. Given that clinic protocols were amended to meet the 2002 WHO ANC guidelines, which affected the criteria for high-risk referral, this change may confound the outcome of the percentage of women who are referred to high-risk care. The study is also limited in its ability to assess the long-term health outcomes of these standards, yet it will inform future research designed to assess them.

Strengths

This will be the first study to assess the feasibility and acceptability of introducing the new INTERGROWTH-21st clinical standards into a low-resource setting. Due to the dearth of innovative gestational dating tools and burden of preterm birth in low-resource settings, it is particularly important to study the implementation of these standards in this setting. The results of our evaluation will provide useful insights and recommendations for further implementation in similar clinical settings in Kenya and beyond.

Additionally, the mixed-methods approach used in this study will yield unique insights into the barriers, facilitators, and process of implementing the INTERGROWTH-21st standards and the resulting impact on short-term clinical decision-making. Lastly, Jacaranda Health is dedicated to health facility quality improvement in peri-urban Nairobi, which makes it an excellent venue for evaluating the implementation of the INTERGROWTH-21st standards and for capturing factors that facilitate and challenge that process.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Jacaranda Health patients for sharing their experiences; Jacaranda Health research assistants and program staff who made significant contributions to the design of the intervention, including Bhavana Vadrevu, Sylvia Aluoch, Grace Kimenju, Mary Muhando, Henry Njogu, Irene Njuru, Teresa Ogolla, Onana Omwodo, and Catherine Owinga; Leila Cheikh Ismail from Oxford University for her technical expertise in anthropometry training and research design; Maria Carvalho of Aga Khan University Hospital, Nairobi for her clinical, research, and programmatic expertise; and the Maternal Health Task Force/Women and Health Initiative staff at the Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health who assisted with designing the study during the proposal process, including Jacquelyn Caglia, Annie Kearns, and Alison Chatfield.

This work was supported by the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation through grant number OPP1142163.

Authors' Contributions

All authors contributed to the development of the design of the implementation study. All authors also reviewed and approved the final manuscript. KM, MM, SP, LV, and SS drafted the protocol and manuscript with regular input from AL, JV, MNW and ATP and occasional feedback from CO, FM, RMJ, SL and NP. The study was conceptualized by KM, LV, AL, JV, ATP, and SP. KM, LV, MM, RMJ, SL and SS provided project management and coordination of the study. KM, SP, SS, MM, LV, ATP, and CO created the protocols and training materials for the study. KM, LV, SS, RMJ, SP, and MM designed the data collection instruments. LV and MM designed the database and data management systems. LV, KM, MM, RMJ, and SS created the data analysis plan for the study.

Conflicts of Interest

All authors have completed the ICMJE uniform disclosure form and declare ATP is supported by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Oxford Biomedical Research Centre (BRC) and all other authors declare no support from any organization for the submitted work, no financial relationships with any organizations that might have an interest in the submitted work in the previous three years, and no other relationships or activities that could appear to have influenced the submitted work.

References

- United Nations Inter-agency Group for Child Mortality Estimation (UN IGME). UNICEF Publications. New York, NY: United Nations Children's Fund; 2017 Oct. Levels & Trends in Child Mortality: Report 2017, Estimates Developed by the UN Inter-agency Group for Child Mortality Estimation URL: <u>https://www.unicef.org/publications/files/</u> Child Mortality Report 2017.pdf [accessed 2017-11-10] [WebCite Cache ID 6xdLEGQz4]
- 2. Lawn JE, Cousens S, Zupan J, Lancet Neonatal Survival Steering Team. 4 million neonatal deaths: When? Where? Why? Lancet 2005 Mar;365(9462):891-900. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)71048-5] [Medline: 15752534]
- 3. Katz J, Lee AC, Kozuki N, Lawn JE, Cousens S, Blencowe H, et al. Mortality risk in preterm and small-for-gestational-age infants in low-income and middle-income countries: a pooled country analysis. Lancet 2013 Aug;382(9890):417-425. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(13)60993-9]
- Takeuchi A, Yorifuji T, Takahashi K, Nakamura M, Kageyama M, Kubo T, et al. Neurodevelopment in full-term small for gestational age infants: A nationwide Japanese population-based study. Brain Dev 2016 Jun;38(6):529-537. [doi: 10.1016/j.braindev.2015.12.013] [Medline: 26791811]
- Schieve LA, Tian LH, Rankin K, Kogan MD, Yeargin-Allsopp M, Visser S, et al. Population impact of preterm birth and low birth weight on developmental disabilities in US children. Ann Epidemiol 2016 Apr;26(4):267-274 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.annepidem.2016.02.012] [Medline: 27085382]
- Guerra CC, Barros MCDM, Goulart AL, Fernandes LV, Kopelman BI, Santos AMND. Premature infants with birth weights of 1500-1999 g exhibit considerable delays in several developmental areas. Acta Paediatr 2014 Jan;103(1):e1-e6. [doi: 10.1111/apa.12430] [Medline: 24117765]
- Barre N, Morgan A, Doyle LW, Anderson PJ. Language abilities in children who were very preterm and/or very low birth weight: a meta-analysis. J Pediatr 2011 May;158(5):766-774.e1. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jpeds.2010.10.032</u>] [Medline: <u>21146182</u>]
- Royal College of Obstetricians & Gynaecologists. London, United Kingdom; 2014. The Investigation and Management of the Small-for-Gestational-Age Fetus URL: <u>https://www.rcog.org.uk/en/guidelines-research-services/guidelines/gtg31/</u> [accessed 2017-07-14] [WebCite Cache ID 6xdIwywP9]
- Lee AC, Kozuki N, Cousens S, Stevens GA, Blencowe H, Silveira MF, CHERG Small-for-Gestational-Age-Preterm Birth Working Group. Estimates of burden and consequences of infants born small for gestational age in low and middle income countries with INTERGROWTH-21st standard: analysis of CHERG datasets. BMJ 2017 Aug 17;358:j3677 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>28819030</u>]
- 10. Morgan J, Cooper D. Pregnancy, Dating. In: StatPearls. Treasure Island, FL: StatPearls Publishing; 2017. [Medline: 28723047]
- 11. Papageorghiou AT, Ohuma EO, Altman DG, Todros T, Ismail LC, Lambert A, et al. International standards for fetal growth based on serial ultrasound measurements: the Fetal Growth Longitudinal Study of the INTERGROWTH-21st Project. Lancet 2014 Sep;384(9946):869-879. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61490-2]
- 12. Lee AC, Panchal P, Folger L, Whelan H, Whelan R, Rosner B, et al. Diagnostic Accuracy of Neonatal Assessment for Gestational Age Determination: A Systematic Review. Pediatrics 2017 Dec;140(6). [doi: 10.1542/peds.2017-1423] [Medline: 29150458]
- Villar J, Giuliani F, Bhutta ZA, Bertino E, Ohuma EO, Ismail LC, et al. Postnatal growth standards for preterm infants: the Preterm Postnatal Follow-up Study of the INTERGROWTH-21st Project. Lancet Glob Health 2015 Nov;3(11):e681-e691. [doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(15)00163-1]
- Uauy R, Casanello P, Krause B, Kuzanovic JP, Corvalan C, International Fetal and Newborn Growth Consortium for the 21st Century. Conceptual basis for prescriptive growth standards from conception to early childhood: present and future. BJOG 2013 Sep;120(Suppl 2):3-8 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/1471-0528.12057] [Medline: 23678966]
- 15. Gardosi J, Vanner T, Francis A. Gestational age and induction of labour for prolonged pregnancy. BJOG 1997 Jul;104(7):792-797. [Medline: 9236643]
- 16. Thaddeus S, Maine D. Too far to walk: maternal mortality in context. Soc Sci Med 1994 Apr;38(8):1091-1110. [Medline: 8042057]
- 17. Villar J, Ismail LC, Victora CG, Ohuma EO, Bertino E, Altman DG, et al. International standards for newborn weight, length, and head circumference by gestational age and sex: the Newborn Cross-Sectional Study of the INTERGROWTH-21st Project. Lancet 2014 Sep;384(9946):857-868. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60932-6]
- Mongelli M, Wilcox M, Gardosi J. Estimating the date of confinement: Ultrasonographic biometry versus certain menstrual dates. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1996 Jan;174(1):278-281. [doi: <u>10.1016/S0002-9378(96)70408-8</u>]

- Papageorghiou AT, Kemp B, Stones W, Ohuma EO, Kennedy SH, Purwar M, International Fetal and Newborn Growth Consortium for the 21st Century (INTERGROWTH-21st). Ultrasound-based gestational-age estimation in late pregnancy. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol 2016 Dec;48(6):719-726 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/uog.15894] [Medline: 26924421]
- 20. Ohuma EO, Papageorghiou AT, Villar J, Altman DG. Estimation of gestational age in early pregnancy from crown-rump length when gestational age range is truncated: the case study of the INTERGROWTH-21st Project. BMC Med Res Methodol 2013 Dec 07;13:151 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2288-13-151] [Medline: 24314232]
- 21. Albu AR, Horhoianu IA, Dumitrascu MC, Horhoianu V. Growth assessment in diagnosis of Fetal Growth Restriction. Review. J Med Life 2014 Jun 15;7(2):150-154 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 25408718]
- 22. Harris RD, Marks WM. Compact ultrasound for improving maternal and perinatal care in low-resource settings: review of the potential benefits, implementation challenges, and public health issues. J Ultrasound Med 2009 Aug;28(8):1067-1076. [Medline: <u>19643790</u>]
- 23. Kongnyuy EJ, van den Broek N. The use of ultrasonography in obstetrics in developing countries. Trop Doct 2007 Apr;37(2):70-72. [doi: 10.1177/004947550703700203] [Medline: 17540081]
- Papageorghiou AT, Ohuma EO, Gravett MG, Hirst J, da Silveira MF, Lambert A, et al. International standards for symphysis-fundal height based on serial measurements from the Fetal Growth Longitudinal Study of the INTERGROWTH-21st Project: prospective cohort study in eight countries. BMJ 2016 Nov 07;355(i5662):1-7. [doi: 10.1136/bmj.i5662]
- 25. Wingate MS, Alexander GR, Buekens P, Vahratian A. Comparison of gestational age classifications: date of last menstrual period vs. clinical estimate. Ann Epidemiol 2007 Jun;17(6):425-430. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.annepidem.2007.01.035</u>] [Medline: <u>17395481</u>]
- 26. Dietz PM, England LJ, Callaghan WM, Pearl M, Wier ML, Kharrazi M. A comparison of LMP-based and ultrasound-based estimates of gestational age using linked California livebirth and prenatal screening records. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2007 Sep;21 Suppl 2:62-71. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3016.2007.00862.x] [Medline: 17803619]
- 27. Qin C, Hsia J, Berg CJ. Variation between last-menstrual-period and clinical estimates of gestational age in vital records. Am J Epidemiol 2008 Mar 15;167(6):646-652. [doi: <u>10.1093/aje/kwm345</u>] [Medline: <u>18182378</u>]
- Villar J, Altman DG, Purwar M, Noble JA, Knight HE, Ruyan P, International Fetal and Newborn Growth Consortium for the 21st Century. The objectives, design and implementation of the INTERGROWTH-21st Project. BJOG 2013 Sep;120(Suppl 2):9-26 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/1471-0528.12047] [Medline: 23678873]
- 29. Villar J, Papageorghiou AT, Pang R, Ohuma EO, Ismail LC, Barros FC, et al. The likeness of fetal growth and newborn size across non-isolated populations in the INTERGROWTH-21st Project: the Fetal Growth Longitudinal Study and Newborn Cross-Sectional Study. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2014 Oct;2(10):781-792. [doi: 10.1016/S2213-8587(14)70121-4]
- 30. Papageorghiou AT, Kennedy SH, Salomon LJ, Ohuma EO, Cheikh IL, Barros FC, International Fetal Newborn Growth Consortium for the 21st Century (INTERGROWTH-21st). International standards for early fetal size and pregnancy dating based on ultrasound measurement of crown-rump length in the first trimester of pregnancy. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol 2014 Dec;44(6):641-648 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/uog.13448] [Medline: 25044000]
- 31. Villar J, Bergsjø P, WHO Antenatal Care Trial Research Group. WHO Antenatal Care Randomized Trial: Manual for the Implementation of the New Model. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2002. URL: <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/42513/1/WHO_RHR_01.30.pdf</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6xdJGZgeh]
- 32. World Health Organization. WHO recommendations on antenatal care for a positive pregnancy experience. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016. URL: <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/250796/1/9789241549912-eng.pdf?ua=1</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6xdJEWjSE]
- 33. de Onis M, Ismail LC, Chumlea C, Onyango A, Bhutta Z, Luna MS, INTERGROWTH-21st Anthropometry Group. INTERGROWTH-21st: International Fetal and Newborn Growth Standards for the 21st Century. Oxford, UK: The International Fetal and Newborn Growth Consortium; 2012. Anthropometry Handbook URL: <u>http://www.medscinet.net/</u> Intergrowth/patientinfodocs/Anthropometry%20Handbook%20April%202012.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6xdJKQvOi]
- 34. INTERGROWTH-21st Newborn Group. INTERGROWTH-21st: International Fetal and Newborn Growth Standards for the 21st Century. Oxford, UK: The International Fetal and Newborn Growth Consortium; 2010. Basic Neonatal Care Manual URL: <u>http://www.medscinet.net/Intergrowth/patientinfodocs/Neonatal%20Manual%20Final.pdf</u> [accessed 2016-03-03] [WebCite Cache ID 6xdJJ9SMP]
- 35. Papageorghiou AT, Salomon LJ, Ioannou C, Sarris I, INTERGROWTH 21st Anthropometry team. INTERGROWTH-21st: International Fetal and Newborn Growth Standards for the 21st Century. Oxford, UK: The International Fetal and Newborn Growth Consortium; 2009. Ultrasound Operations Manual URL: <u>http://www.medscinet.net/Intergrowth/patientinfodocs/</u> <u>US%20Manual%20FINAL.pdf</u> [accessed 2016-03-02] [WebCite Cache ID 6xdL147Yy]
- 36. Papageorghiou A, INTERGROWTH-21st Ultrasound Coordinating Unit. INTERGROWTH-21st: International Fetal and Newborn Growth Standards for the 21st Century. Oxford, UK: The International Fetal and Newborn Growth Consortium; 2010. Correct measurement of fetal crown rump length and standardization of ultrasonographers URL: <u>http://www.medscinet.net/Intergrowth/patientinfodocs/CRLstandardisation_Website.pdf</u> [accessed 2016-03-03] [WebCite Cache ID <u>6xdJM5pTE</u>]

- 37. Geneva Foundation for Medical Education and Research, Maternal Health Taskforce, Oxford Maternal & Perinatal Health Institute, The Global Health Network. The Global Health Network. Oxford, UK: Global Health Training Centre; 2018. Assessing Newborn Size by Anthropometry (e-Learning Course) URL: <u>https://globalhealthtrainingcentre.tghn.org/elearning/ education/intergrowth-21st-course-maternal-fetal-and-newborn-growth-monitoring/neonatal-anthropometry/3001/</u> [accessed 2016-06-01] [WebCite Cache ID 6xdJPtW3h]
- Proctor E, Silmere H, Raghavan R, Hovmand P, Aarons G, Bunger A, et al. Outcomes for implementation research: conceptual distinctions, measurement challenges, and research agenda. Adm Policy Ment Health 2011 Mar;38(2):65-76 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10488-010-0319-7] [Medline: 20957426]
- Harris P, Taylor R, Thielke R, Payne J, Gonzalez N, Conde J. Research electronic data capture (REDCap)—a metadata-driven methodology and workflow process for providing translational research informatics support. J Biomed Inform 2009 Apr;42(2):377-381 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2008.08.010] [Medline: 18929686]
- 40. StataCorp. Stata Statistical Software: Release 15. College Station, TX: StataCorp LLC; 2017.
- 41. QSR International Pty Ltd. NVivo Qualitative Data Analysis Software: Version 10. Victoria, Australia: QSR International Pty Ltd; 2012.

Abbreviations

AKUH: Aga Khan University Hospital ANC: antenatal care FGD: focus group discussion IDI: in-depth interview LBW: low birth weight LMICs: low- and middle-income countries LMP: last menstrual period PNC: postnatal care SGA: small for gestational age WHO: World Health Organization

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 03.03.18; peer-reviewed by K Moore, T Toro-Ramos; comments to author 11.04.18; revised version received 25.04.18; accepted 26.04.18; published 22.06.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Millar K, Patel S, Munson M, Vesel L, Subbiah S, Jones RM, Little S, Papageorghiou AT, Villar J, Wegner MN, Pearson N, Muigai F, Ongeti C, Langer A INTERGROWTH-21st Gestational Dating and Fetal and Newborn Growth Standards in Peri-Urban Nairobi, Kenya: Quasi-Experimental Implementation Study Protocol JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10293 URL: <u>http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10293/</u> doi:10.2196/10293 PMID:29934289

©Kathryn Millar, Suha Patel, Meghan Munson, Linda Vesel, Shalini Subbiah, Rachel M. Jones, Sarah Little, Aris T. Papageorghiou, Jose Villar, Mary Nell Wegner, Nick Pearson, Faith Muigai, Catherine Ongeti, Ana Langer. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 22.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Protocol

Prospective Epidemiological Research on Functioning Outcomes Related to Major Depressive Disorder in Japan (PERFORM-J): Protocol for a Prospective Cohort Study

Tomiki Sumiyoshi^{1,2}, MD, PhD; Koichiro Watanabe³, MD, PhD; Shinichi Noto⁴, PhD; Shigeru Sakamoto⁵; Yoshiya Moriguchi⁶, MD; Shuichi Okamoto⁵, MD, PhD

¹Department of Preventive Intervention for Psychiatric Disorders, National Institute of Mental Health, National Center of Neurology and Psychiatry, Tokyo, Japan

²Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Translational Medical Center, National Center of Neurology and Psychiatry, Tokyo, Japan

⁴Department of Health Sciences, Niigata University of Health and Welfare, Niigata, Japan

⁵Japan Medical Affairs, Japan Pharma Business Unit, Takeda Pharmaceutical Company Limited, Tokyo, Japan

⁶Medical Affairs, Lundbeck Japan KK, Tokyo, Japan

Corresponding Author:

Tomiki Sumiyoshi, MD, PhD Department of Preventive Intervention for Psychiatric Disorders National Institute of Mental Health National Center of Neurology and Psychiatry 4-1-1 Ogawahigashi, Kodaira Tokyo, 187-8551 Japan Phone: 81 42 341 2711 Fax: 81 42 346 3569 Email: <u>sumiyot@ncnp.go.jp</u>

Abstract

Background: Patients with major depressive disorder may exhibit cognitive dysfunction that can affect functional outcomes. However, the prevalence and burden of cognitive dysfunction in Japanese patients with MDD have not been thoroughly examined.

Objective: To investigate the time course (over 6 months) of several functional outcomes during treatment with antidepressants in Japanese patients with major depressive disorder. The primary objective is to assess longitudinal changes in cognitive function and depressive symptoms, using both clinician-rated and patient-rated scales. The study incorporates assessments of cognitive function and other functional outcomes (functional capacity, disability, work productivity and impairments of activity, and quality of life), as well as depressive symptoms.

Methods: PERFORM-J (Prospective Epidemiological Research on Functioning Outcomes Related to Major Depressive Disorder in Japan) is a 6-month, prospective, multi-center, epidemiological cohort study. Participants are Japanese outpatients aged 18-65 years with a recurrent or new diagnosis of a major depressive episode (according to the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th Edition, Text Revision [DSM-IV-TR]), who are initiating a new antidepressant as monotherapy (either as first-line therapy or after switching from a previous antidepressant). Eligible patients are evaluated objectively during four visits (at baseline and at Months 1, 2, and 6) using physician-rated assessments of severity of depressive symptoms, cognitive function, and functional capacity. Subjective, patient-reported, outcomes are also assessed as indicators of depressive symptoms, disability, work productivity or impairments of activity, and perceived cognitive dysfunction.

Results: The study began in September 2016. Patient enrollment was completed on June 30, 2017, with 523 patients having been enrolled from 48 study sites. As of October, 2017, 279 patients had completed the study.

Conclusions: PERFORM-J is expected to provide valuable information on the longitudinal relationship between cognitive dysfunction, depressive symptoms, and other functional outcomes in Japanese patients with major depressive disorder who initiate monotherapy with antidepressants.

³Department of Neuropsychiatry, Kyorin University School of Medicine, Tokyo, Japan

Trial Registration: UMIN Clinical Trials Registry UMIN000024320; https://upload.umin.ac.jp/cgi-open-bin/ctr_e/ctr_view.cgi? recptno=R000028011 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/70K7W9PgC).

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9682

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e161) doi:10.2196/resprot.9682

KEYWORDS

antidepressants; depression; major depressive disorder; cognitive dysfunction; observational study

Introduction

Major depressive disorder (MDD) is a common psychiatric condition, with an estimated 12-month prevalence of 2.2% in Japan [1,2]. Although mood disturbances are characteristic of patients with MDD, there is accumulating evidence for the presence of cognitive dysfunction, linked with poor functional outcomes [3-5]. For example, in a recent large-scale, cross-sectional study conducted in six Asian countries and territories, 67% of currently depressed, nonmedicated outpatients reported subjective memory deficits and 73% experienced concentration deficits [6]. In addition, Japanese treatment guidelines for depression recommend that cognitive function should be carefully monitored, even after remission of depressive (affective) symptoms has been achieved [7]. This is partly due to a possibility of relapse of affective symptoms (attributable to the continued presence of cognitive dysfunction) once patients return to normal daily activities. Little is known, however, about longitudinal changes in cognitive function throughout depressive episodes and periods of remission, or the impact of cognitive dysfunction on symptomatic remission and functional recovery in patients with MDD.

PERFORM (Prospective Epidemiological Research on Functioning Outcomes Related to Major Depressive Disorder; NCT01427439) was a 2-year, prospective, noninterventional cohort study of European patients with MDD, conducted in real-world settings in France, the UK, Spain, Germany, and Sweden [8,9]. The study aimed to investigate changes in cognitive function and functional outcomes during depressive episodes. The findings suggest that perceived cognitive dysfunction is linked with poor overall functioning, including reductions in work productivity and impairment in quality of life. Moreover, the relationships between cognition and functional outcomes were not fully explained by changes in severity of depressive symptoms [8]. Additionally, depressive symptoms and disturbances in self-perceived cognition followed different trajectories during treatment with antidepressants; improvements in cognitive function were more gradual than improvements in mood symptoms, with a lesser magnitude [8].

The same investigators reported a significant association between residual subjective cognitive deficit (assessed using the five-item Perceived Deficit Questionnaire [PDQ-5] [10]) and subsequent relapse (assessed 6 months later) in MDD patients whose symptoms had remitted during treatment for 2 months [9]. In fact, the odds of relapse increased by 12% with each unit increase in PDQ-5 score. Based on these observations, the authors concluded that residual mood symptoms may identify patients at risk of relapse, and that interventions to reduce residual cognitive dysfunction may potentially reduce

```
http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e161/
```

the risk of relapse of depressive symptoms [9]. Due to regulations around noninterventional studies in Europe, PERFORM employed patient-rated scales but limited application of physician-rated measures. However, reports by patients do not always correlate well with physician-rated outcomes [11,12].

Results from the World Mental Health Japan Survey suggest that the male to female ratios in both prevalence and persistence of depression in Japan are different from those reported in Western countries: prevalence is higher in middle-aged men, while persistence is higher among women and younger groups [1]. Furthermore, treatment rates in Japan are lower than those in high-income Western countries, which may be partially explained by less health service expenditure, [13] and partially by the stigma associated with mental illnesses in Japan [1]. Such differences suggest that the findings of the PERFORM study may not be extrapolated to Japanese patients and warrant further investigation. To our knowledge, no studies have explored longitudinal changes in cognitive function and higher-level functional outcomes during treatment of Japanese patients with MDD [14]. To increase awareness of cognitive dysfunction in depression in Japan, we have designed a prospective observational study (PERFORM-J; UMIN Clinical Trials Registry: UMIN000024320), based on the original PERFORM study. Since patient-rated and physician-rated measures seem to represent qualitatively different aspects of cognition and psychosocial function, both tools are used in PERFORM-J to explore longitudinal changes in cognitive function and other aspects of functional outcomes in Japanese patients with MDD.

Methods

Study Objectives

The primary objective of PERFORM-J is to examine longitudinal changes in cognitive function and depressive symptoms in patients with MDD over a period of 6 months, following the start of treatment with an antidepressant in routine clinical practice. Secondary objectives are (1) to determine the number of patients with cognitive dysfunction and/or depressive symptoms across the study period; (2) to examine the relationship between cognitive disturbance and psychosocial function and work productivity or activity impairment; and (3) to compare quality of life and utilization of healthcare resources longitudinally, between patients with different severities of cognitive dysfunction. Additional exploratory objectives are (1) to determine whether the presence of cognitive dysfunction is a risk factor for treatment refractory depressive symptoms at month 1, failure to achieve symptomatic remission at month 2 or 6, and relapse of depressive symptoms at month 6; and (2)

to investigate the association between cognitive dysfunction and functional capacity.

Patients

Eligible participants are Japanese outpatients aged 18-65 years with a recurrent or new diagnosis of a major depressive episode (as defined by the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th Edition, Text Revision [DSM-IV-TR]), who initiate a new antidepressant as monotherapy (a tricyclic or tetracyclic antidepressant, selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor, serotonin–norepinephrine reuptake inhibitor, or noradrenergic and/or serotonergic antidepressant) either as first-line therapy or switching from a previous antidepressant, based on the judgement of their physician. The baseline visit is defined as a clinic visit at which the new antidepressant is initiated. The full eligibility criteria are shown in Textbox 1. Eligible patients are enrolled during the first visit (visit 1). As the study is conducted during routine clinical practice, following enrollment (on initiation of a new antidepressant as monotherapy) subsequent addition of other antidepressants (and subsequent dose modification) is permitted during the study period, and use of other concomitant medications is permitted. The dosage and administration of antidepressants are in accordance with general prescribing instructions.

Assessments

During the baseline visit, informed consent is obtained, and eligibility to participate in the study is determined (according to the criteria in Textbox 1). Demographic data are then collected, before the new antidepressant is prescribed, as detailed in Table 1. Information on the management of MDD and utilization of healthcare resources is also collected at each subsequent visit.

Textbox 1. Inclusion and exclusion criteria.

Inclusion criteria

- 1. An outpatient.
- 2. Aged between 18 and 65 years at the time of giving informed consent.
- With a recurrent or new diagnosis of a major depressive episode according to the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders-IV (DSM-IV-TR); the diagnosis is confirmed using the Major Depressive Episode module of the Mini International Psychiatric Interview (MINI) [15].
- 4. Initiating a new antidepressant as monotherapy (a tricyclic or tetracyclic antidepressant, a selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor, a serotonin–norepinephrine reuptake inhibitor, or a noradrenergic and specific serotonergic antidepressant) at the baseline visit (either as first-line therapy or after switching from a previous antidepressant), as decided by the investigator.
- 5. Capable of understanding the content of the clinical research and complying with the research protocol requirements (in the opinion of the investigator)
- 6. Capable of signing and dating an informed consent form, before initiation of the clinical research procedures.
- 7. Capable of reading and understanding the research questionnaires.

Exclusion criteria

- 1. A concurrent diagnosis or history of any of the following conditions:
 - schizophrenia or other psychotic disorders
 - bipolar disorder
 - dementia, or any other neurodegenerative disease
 - substance dependence, including dependence on alcohol and other drugs, but not including mild and moderate nicotine dependence; patients with severe nicotine dependence are excluded
 - any psychiatric disorder due to a general medical condition or substance misuse.
- 2. A prescription for more than one antidepressant on the day of the baseline visit (for example, a combination of two or more antidepressants).
- 3. An antipsychotic prescription on the day of the baseline visit.
- 4. A prescription for a mood stabilizer on the day of the baseline visit.
- 5. Current treatment with electroconvulsive therapy or repeated transcranial magnetic stimulation.
- 6. Pregnant or breastfeeding (female patients) at the beginning of the study.
- 7. Acute suicidality (in the opinion of the investigator).
- 8. Currently enrolled in an interventional clinical research study, such as a clinical trial.
- 9. A workmate of the investigator or his/her immediate family, or a subordinate of the investigator or their immediate family.
- 10. Prior enrolment in the study.
- 11. Unlikely to comply with the protocol (in the opinion of the investigator).

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e161/

Table 1. Data collection (DSM-IV-TR: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders-IV; MDD: Major Depressive Disorder; VAS: visual-analogue scores).

Demographic information Age: gender; weight; height; use of tobacco; marital status; living area; educational level employment status MDD history Number of depressive episodes; timing and treatment of previous depressive episode; history of suicide attempts and hospitalizations for depressive episode; timing and treatment, if relevant) Management of current episode of MDD Antidepressant treatments prescribed; concomitant psychotropic treatments; use of psychotherapy Utilization of healthcare resources Number of visits to physicians or other health care professionals; hospitalizations (duration and relationship to depression) and absences from employment due to illness (duration and relationship to depression) and absences from employment due to illness (duration and relationship to depression) and absences from employment due to illness (duration and relationship to depression) and absences from employment due to illness (duration and relationship to depression) and absences from employment due to illness (duration and relationship to depression) and absences from employment trelowins) Occurrence of critical life events Occurrence of critical life events (eg. death of a family member/relative; unemployment, relovation) Physician-rated assessments Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINN [15] Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale [77] Severity of depressive episodes. 10 items rated from 0 (normal findings or absence of symptoms) to 6 (severe depressive symptoms). To 3 cancer-60 (higher score-more severe depressive episodes. 10) items rated from 0 (normal findings or absence of symptoms) to California, San Diego, Performance-based Skitils Assessme	Data to be collected	Details
MDD history Number of depressive episodes: timing and treatment of previous depressive: constitut mental and somatic conditions (including diagnosis and treatment, if relevant) Management of current episode of MDD Antidepressant treatments prescribed; concomitant psychotropic treatments; use of psychotropic treatment; relevant; Initial Global Impression - Severity (CGI-S) scale Patient's current state of mental illnes; according to the physicians; experience; Psychit [19]; Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale Severity of depressive episodes; loi tures state from 0 (normal findings or absence	Demographic information	Age; gender; weight; height; use of tobacco; marital status; living area; educational level; employment status
Management of current episode of MDD Antidepressant treatments prescribed; concomitant psychotropic treatments; use of psychotherapy Utilization of healthcare resources Number of visits to physicians or other health care professionals; hospitalizations (duration and relationship to depression) and absences from employment due to illness (duration) Life events Occurrence of critical life events (eg, death of a family member/relative; unemployment relacation) Physician-rated assessments Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINN) Inical Global Impression - Severity (CGI-S) scale Parient's current state of mental illness, according to the physician's experience. 7-point scale from 1 (normal; not at all ill) to 7 (among the most extremely ill patients) Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale Severity of depressive episodes. 10 items rated from 0 (normal findings or absence of synthess). Total score-0-60 (higher score-more severe depression). Remission indicated by score ≤10 Digit Symbol Substitution Test (DSST) [16,25] Speed of psychomotor performance (visual preception, spatial decision-making, and motor skills). The task is to match 1133 digits with simple symbols in 120 seconds. Correct answers are counted; score=0-133 Patient-reported outcomes Patient scale from 1 (nord all 10 3 (nearly every day). Total score=0 (abseed) to 100. Higher score=greater functional capability iffe/hom durais). Three diagnetics with mental illnes, accoral of on disability to 10 (extreme disability) Scale (SDS) [21] Dispressive symptoms. 9 items rated from 0 (not all) to 3 (nearly every day). Total score=0 (MDD history	Number of depressive episodes; timing and treatment of previous depressive episode; history of suicide attempts and hospitalizations for depression; concomitant mental and somatic conditions (including diagnosis and treatment, if relevant)
Utilization of healthcare resources Number of visits to physicians or other health care professionals; hospitalizations (duration ward; relationship to depression) and absences from employment due to IDD symptoms) Life events Occurrence of critical life events (eg, death of a family member/relative; unemployment relocation) Physician-rated assessments Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MIN) Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MIN) Brief structured diagnostic interview for major Axis I psychiatric disorders in DSM-IV-TR. Diagnosis of major depressive episode confirmed using "Major Depressive Episode" module Clinical Global Impression - Severity (CGI-S) scale [17] Patient's current state of mental illness, according to the physician's experience. 7-point scale (MADRS) [18] Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale [MADRS) [18] Severity of depressive episode. 10 items rated from 0 (normal findings or absence of symptoms) to 6 (severe depressive symptoms). Total score=0-60 (higher score=more severe depression). Remission indicated by score ≤10 Digit Symbol Substitution Test (DSST) [16,25] Speed of psychomotor performance (visual perception, spatial decision-making, and motor skills). The task is to match 133 digits with simple symbols in 120 seconds. Correct answers are counted; score=0-133 Patient-reported outcomes Functional skills in patients with mental illness (hord all to 6) (nearly every day). Total score=0 (absence of depression) to 27 (severe depression). Sheehan Disability Scale (SDS) [21] Disability assessed in three domains (work/school; social life/l	Management of current episode of MDD	Antidepressant treatments prescribed; concomitant psychotropic treatments; use of psychotherapy
Life wents Occurrence of critical life events (eg, death of a family member/relative; unemployment relocation) PHyteraretal assessments Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MININI [15] Bristructured diagnostic interview for major Axis I psychiatric disorders in DSM-IV-TR. Diagnosis of major depressive episode confirmed using "Major Depressive Episode" module Clinical Global Impression - Severity (CGI-S) scale [17] Bristructured diagnostic interview for motor the physician's experience. 7-point scale from 1 (normal; not at all ill); to 7 (among the most extremely ill patients) Nontgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale (MADRS) [18] Severity of depressive episodes. 10 items rated from 0 (normal findings or absence of symptoms) to 6 (severe depression). Remission indicated by score ≤10 Digit Symbol Substitution Test (DSST) [16,25] Seed of psychomotor performance (visual perception, spatial decision-making, and motor skills). The task is to match 133 digits with simple symbols in 120 seconds. Correct answers are counted; score=0-133 Puiversity of California, San Diego, Performance-based Skills Assessment-Brief (UPSA-B) ⁸ [19,26] Functional skills in patients with mental illness (brief version of the role-play-based performance test battery). Two subscales (managing finances and communication with others): raw scores are rescaled to a range of 0 to 100. Higher score=greater functional skills Patient Health Questionnaire-9 item (PHQ-9) [20,27] Depressive symptoms. 9 items rated from 0 (not all) to 3 (nearly every day). Total score=0 (absence of depression) to 27 (severe depression) Sheehan Disability Scale (SDS) [21]	Utilization of healthcare resources	Number of visits to physicians or other health care professionals; hospitalizations (duration; ward; relationship to depression) and absences from employment due to illness (duration and relationship to depression) due to any problems (not limited to MDD symptoms)
PHysician-rated assessments Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI) Brief structured diagnostic interview for major Axis I psychiatric disorders in DSM-IV- TR. Diagnosis of major depressive episode confirmed using "Major Depressive Episode' module Clinical Global Impression - Severity (CGI-S) scale [17] Brief structured diagnostic interview for mental illness, according to the physician's experience. 7-point scale from 1 (normal; not at all ill;) to 7 (among the most extremely ill patients) Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale (MADRS) [18] Severity of depressive episodes. 10 items rated from 0 (normal findings or absence of symptoms) to 6 (severe depression). Remission indicated by score =100 Digit Symbol Substitution Test (DSST) [16,25] Speed of psychomotor performance (visual perception, spatial decision-making, and motor skills). The task is to match 133 digits with simple symbols in 120 seconds. Correct answers are counted; score=0-133 Platient -reported outcomes Patient Health Questionnaire-9 item (PHQ-9) [20,27] Depressive symptoms. 9 items rated from 0 (not all) to 3 (nearly every day). Total score=0 (absence of depression) to 27 (severe depression) Sheehan Disability Scale (SDS) [21] Disability assessed in three discretized 10 - 00 (no disability) to 10 (curver disability). The sum of scores provides a single measure of global functional impairment range=0 (unimpairred) to 30 (highly impairred) Work Productivity and Activity Impairment (WPAI) Work productivity/impairment incivity in past 7 days (6 items). Yields scores for: ab- sentexing, presentedism; presentedism; loss of work productivity; and impairm	Life events	Occurrence of critical life events (eg, death of a family member/relative; unemployment, relocation)
Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MIN) Brief structured diagnostic interview for major Axis I psychiatric disorders in DSM-IV-TR. Diagnosis of major depressive episode confirmed using "Major Depressive Episode' module Clinical Global Impression - Severity (CGI-S) scale Patient's current state of mental illness, according to the physician's experience. 7-point scale from 1 (normal; not at all ill:) to 7 (among the most extremely ill patients) Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale (MADRS) [18] Severity of depressive episodes. 10 items rated from 0 (normal findings or absence of symptoms) to 6 (severe depression). Remission indicated by score ≤10 Digit Symbol Substitution Test (DSST) [16,25] Speed of psychomotor performance (visual perception, spatial decision-making, and motor skills). The task is to match 133 digits with simple symbols in 120 seconds. Correct answers are counted; score=0-133 University of California, San Diego, Performance-based Skills Assessment-Brief (UPSA-B) ^a [19,26] Patient-reported outcomes Patient Health Questionnaire-9 item (PHQ-9) [20,27] Depressive symptoms. 9 items rated from 0 (not all) to 3 (nearly every day). Total score=0 (absence of depression) to 27 (severe depression) Sheehan Disability Scale (SDS) [21] Disability assessed in three discretized 10-point VAS from 0 (no disability) to 10 (extreme disability). The sum of scores provides a single measure of global functional impairment (maxim, presenteism; loss of work productivity and Activity Impairment (WPAI) Work Productivity and Activity Impairment (WPAI) Work productivity/impairment inetivity in past 7 days (6 items). Yields sc	Physician-rated assessments	
Clinical Global Impression - Severity (CGI-S) scale Patient's current state of mental illness, according to the physician's experience. 7-point scale from 1 (normal; not at all ill;) to 7 (among the most extremely ill patients) Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale (MADRS) [18] Severity of depressive episodes. 10 items rated from 0 (normal findings or absence of symptoms) to 6 (severe depressive symptoms). Total score=0-60 (higher score=more severe depression). Remission indicated by score ≤10 Digit Symbol Substitution Test (DSST) [16,25] Speed of psychomotor performance (visual perception, spatial decision-making, and motor skills). The task is to match 133 digits with simple symbols in 120 seconds. Correct answers are counted; score=0-133 University of California, San Diego, Performance-based Skills Assessment-Brief (UPSA-B) ^a [19,26] Functional skills in patients with mental illness (brief version of the role-play-based performance test battery). Two subscales (managing finances and communication with others); raw scores are rescaled to a range of 0 to 100. Higher score=greater functional capability Patient-reported outcomes Patient Health Questionnaire-9 item (PHQ-9) [20,27] Depressive symptoms. 9 items rated from 0 (not all) to 3 (nearly every day). Total score=0 (absence of depression) to 27 (severe depression) Sheehan Disability Scale (SDS) [21] Disability assessed in three domains (work/school; social life/leisure activities; family life/home duties). Three discretized 10-point VAS from 0 (no disability) to 10 (extreme disability). The sum of scores provides a single measure of global functional impairment range=0 (unimpaired) to 30 (highly impaired) Work Producti	Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI) [15]	Brief structured diagnostic interview for major Axis I psychiatric disorders in DSM-IV- TR. Diagnosis of major depressive episode confirmed using "Major Depressive Episode" module
Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale (MADRS) [18] Severity of depressive episodes. 10 items rated from 0 (normal findings or absence of symptoms) to 6 (severe depressive symptoms). Total score=0–60 (higher score=more severe depression). Remission indicated by score ≤10 Digit Symbol Substitution Test (DSST) [16,25] Speed of psychomotor performance- based Skills. Assessment-Brief (UPSA-B) ^a [19,26] Patient-reported outcomes Functional skills in patients with mental illness (brief version of the role-play-based per- formance test battery). Two subscales (managing finances and communication with others); raw scores are rescaled to a range of 0 to 100. Higher score=greater functional capability Patient Health Questionnaire-9 item (PHQ-9) [20,27] Depressive symptoms. 9 items rated from 0 (not all) to 3 (nearly every day). Total score=0 (absence of depression) to 27 (severe depression) Sheehan Disability Scale (SDS) [21] Disability assessed in three domains (work/school; social life/leisure activities; family life/home duties). Three discretized 10-point VAS from 0 (no disability) to 10 (extreme disability). The sum of scores=worke as single measure of global functional impairment: range=0 (unimpaired) to 30 (highly impaired) Work Productivity and Activity Impairment (WPAI) questionnaire [22] Work productivity/impairment in activity in past 7 days (6 items). Yields scores for: ab- senteeism; presenteeism; loss of work productivity; and impairment of activity. Outcomes are expressed as % impairment. Higher scores=worse outcomes Perceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression (PDQ- D) [23] Perceived cognitive deficits in MDD patients. 20 items in 4 subscales: attention/concen- tration; retrospectiv	Clinical Global Impression - Severity (CGI-S) scale [17]	Patient's current state of mental illness, according to the physician's experience. 7-point scale from 1 (normal; not at all ill;) to 7 (among the most extremely ill patients)
Digit Symbol Substitution Test (DSST) [16,25]Speed of psychomotor performance (visual perception, spatial decision-making, and motor skills). The task is to match 133 digits with simple symbols in 120 seconds. Correct answers are counted; score=0–133University of California, San Diego, Performance- based Skills Assessment-Brief (UPSA-B) ^a [19,26]Functional skills in patients with mental illness (brief version of the role-play-based per- formance test battery). Two subscales (managing finances and communication with others); raw scores are rescaled to a range of 0 to 100. Higher score=greater functional capabilityPatient Health Questionnaire-9 item (PHQ-9) [20,27]Depressive symptoms. 9 items rated from 0 (not all) to 3 (nearly every day). Total score=0 (absence of depression) to 27 (severe depression)Sheehan Disability Scale (SDS) [21]Disability assessed in three domains (work/school; social life/leisure activities; family life/home duties). Three discretized 10-point VAS from 0 (no disability) to 10 (extreme disability). The sum of scores provides a single measure of global functional impairment: range=0 (unimpaired)Work Productivity and Activity Impairment (WPAI) questionnaire [22]Work productivity/impairment in activity in past 7 days (6 items). Yields scores for: ab- senteeism; presenteeism; loss of work productivity; and impairment of activity. Outcomes are expressed as % impairment. Higher score=worse outcomesPerceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression (PDQ- D) [23]Perceived cognitive deficits in MDD patients. 20 items in 4 subscales: attentio/concen- tratior; retrospective memory; prospective memory; planning/organisation. Score=0 (never in past 7 days) to 4 (very often, more than once a day). Total score	Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale (MADRS) [18]	Severity of depressive episodes. 10 items rated from 0 (normal findings or absence of symptoms) to 6 (severe depressive symptoms). Total score=0–60 (higher score=more severe depression). Remission indicated by score ≤ 10
University of California, San Diego, Performance- based Skills Assessment-Brief (UPSA-B) ^a [19,26]Functional skills in patients with mental illness (brief version of the role-play-based per- formance test battery). Two subscales (managing finances and communication with others): raw scores are rescaled to a range of 0 to 100. Higher score=greater functional capabilityPatient-reported outcomesPatient Health Questionnaire-9 item (PHQ-9) [20,27]Depressive symptoms. 9 items rated from 0 (not all) to 3 (nearly every day). Total score=0 (absence of depression) to 27 (severe depression)Sheehan Disability Scale (SDS) [21]Disability assessed in three domains (work/school; social life/leisure activities; family life/home duties). Three discretized 10-point VAS from 0 (no disability) to 10 (extreme disability). The sum of scores provides a single measure of global functional impairment: range=0 (unimpaired) to 30 (highly impaired)Work Productivity and Activity Impairment (WPAI) questionnaire [22]Work productivity/impairment in activity in past 7 days (6 items). Yields scores for: ab- senteeism; presenteeism; loss of work productivity; and impairment of activity. Outcomes are expressed as % impairment. Higher scores=worse outcomesPerceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression (PDQ- D) [23]Perceived cognitive deficits in MDD patients. 20 items in 4 subscales: attention/concen- tration; retrospective memory; prospective memory: planning/organisation. Score=0 (never in past 7 days) to 4 (very often, more than once a day). Total score=sum of raw	Digit Symbol Substitution Test (DSST) [16,25]	Speed of psychomotor performance (visual perception, spatial decision-making, and motor skills). The task is to match 133 digits with simple symbols in 120 seconds. Correct answers are counted; score= $0-133$
Patient-reported outcomes Patient Health Questionnaire-9 item (PHQ-9) [20,27] Depressive symptoms. 9 items rated from 0 (not all) to 3 (nearly every day). Total score=0 (absence of depression) to 27 (severe depression) Sheehan Disability Scale (SDS) [21] Disability assessed in three domains (work/school; social life/leisure activities; family life/home duties). Three discretized 10-point VAS from 0 (no disability) to 10 (extreme disability). The sum of scores provides a single measure of global functional impairment: range=0 (unimpaired) to 30 (highly impaired) Work Productivity and Activity Impairment (WPAI) questionnaire [22] Work productivity/impairment in activity in past 7 days (6 items). Yields scores for: absenteeism; presenteeism; loss of work productivity; and impairment of activity. Outcomes are expressed as % impairment. Higher scores=worse outcomes Perceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression (PDQ-D) [23] Perceived cognitive deficits in MDD patients. 20 items in 4 subscales: attention/concentration; retrospective memory; prospective memory: planning/organisation. Score=0 (never in past 7 days) to 4 (very often, more than once a day). Total score=sum of raw	University of California, San Diego, Performance- based Skills Assessment-Brief (UPSA-B) ^a [19,26]	Functional skills in patients with mental illness (brief version of the role-play-based per- formance test battery). Two subscales (managing finances and communication with others); raw scores are rescaled to a range of 0 to 100. Higher score=greater functional capability
 Patient Health Questionnaire-9 item (PHQ-9) [20,27] Depressive symptoms. 9 items rated from 0 (not all) to 3 (nearly every day). Total score=0 (absence of depression) to 27 (severe depression) Sheehan Disability Scale (SDS) [21] Disability assessed in three domains (work/school; social life/leisure activities; family life/home duties). Three discretized 10-point VAS from 0 (no disability) to 10 (extreme disability). The sum of scores provides a single measure of global functional impairment: range=0 (unimpaired) to 30 (highly impaired) Work Productivity and Activity Impairment (WPAI) questionnaire [22] Work productivity/impairment in activity in past 7 days (6 items). Yields scores for: absenteeism; presenteeism; loss of work productivity; and impairment of activity. Outcomes are expressed as % impairment. Higher scores=worse outcomes Perceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression (PDQ-D) [23] Perceived cognitive deficits in MDD patients. 20 items in 4 subscales: attention/concentration; retrospective memory; prospective memory: planning/organisation. Score=0 (never in past 7 days) to 4 (very often, more than once a day). Total score=sum of raw 	Patient-reported outcomes	
 Sheehan Disability Scale (SDS) [21] Disability assessed in three domains (work/school; social life/leisure activities; family life/home duties). Three discretized 10-point VAS from 0 (no disability) to 10 (extreme disability). The sum of scores provides a single measure of global functional impairment: range=0 (unimpaired) to 30 (highly impaired) Work Productivity and Activity Impairment (WPAI) questionnaire [22] Perceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression (PDQ-D) [23] Perceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression (PDQ-D) [23] Disability assessed in three domains (work/school; social life/leisure activities; family life/home duties). Three discretized 10-point VAS from 0 (no disability) to 10 (extreme disability). The sum of scores provides a single measure of global functional impairment: range=0 (unimpaired) to 30 (highly impaired) Work Productivity and Activity Impairment (WPAI) questionnaire [22] Work productivity/impairment in activity in past 7 days (6 items). Yields scores for: absenteeism; presenteeism; loss of work productivity; and impairment of activity. Outcomes are expressed as % impairment. Higher scores=worse outcomes Perceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression (PDQ-D) [23] Perceived cognitive deficits in MDD patients. 20 items in 4 subscales: attention/concentration; retrospective memory; prospective memory: planning/organisation. Score=0 (never in past 7 days) to 4 (very often, more than once a day). Total score=sum of raw 	Patient Health Questionnaire-9 item (PHQ-9) [20,27]	Depressive symptoms. 9 items rated from 0 (not all) to 3 (nearly every day). Total score=0 (absence of depression) to 27 (severe depression)
 Work Productivity and Activity Impairment (WPAI) questionnaire [22] Perceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression (PDQ-D) [23] Work productivity impairment in activity in past 7 days (6 items). Yields scores for: absenteeism; presenteeism; loss of work productivity; and impairment of activity. Outcomes are expressed as % impairment. Higher scores=worse outcomes Perceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression (PDQ-D) [23] 	Sheehan Disability Scale (SDS) [21]	Disability assessed in three domains (work/school; social life/leisure activities; family life/home duties). Three discretized 10-point VAS from 0 (no disability) to 10 (extreme disability). The sum of scores provides a single measure of global functional impairment: range=0 (unimpaired) to 30 (highly impaired)
Perceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression (PDQ- D) [23] Perceived cognitive deficits in MDD patients. 20 items in 4 subscales: attention/concen- tration; retrospective memory; prospective memory: planning/organisation. Score=0 (never in past 7 days) to 4 (very often, more than once a day). Total score=sum of raw	Work Productivity and Activity Impairment (WPAI) questionnaire [22]	Work productivity/impairment in activity in past 7 days (6 items). Yields scores for: ab- senteeism; presenteeism; loss of work productivity; and impairment of activity. Outcomes are expressed as % impairment. Higher scores=worse outcomes
scores; range=0 to 80. High score=poorly perceived cognitive dysfunction	Perceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression (PDQ-D) [23]	Perceived cognitive deficits in MDD patients. 20 items in 4 subscales: attention/concentration; retrospective memory; prospective memory: planning/organisation. Score=0 (never in past 7 days) to 4 (very often, more than once a day). Total score=sum of raw scores; range=0 to 80. High score=poorly perceived cognitive dysfunction
EuroQol 5-Dimensions, 5-Levels Questionnaire (EQ- 5D-5L) [24]Generic health status (preference-based measure of well-being). Five items: mobility, self-care, usual activities, pain/discomfort, depression/anxiety, plus VAS for overall health state. Used to calculate a utility index: range=0 (death) to 1 (perfect health). VAS scores range from 0 (worst health state) to 100 (best health state)	EuroQol 5-Dimensions, 5-Levels Questionnaire (EQ- 5D-5L) [24]	Generic health status (preference-based measure of well-being). Five items: mobility, self-care, usual activities, pain/discomfort, depression/anxiety, plus VAS for overall health state. Used to calculate a utility index: range=0 (death) to 1 (perfect health). VAS scores range from 0 (worst health state) to 100 (best health state)

^aTo be performed only in patients from preselected research sites (approximately 100 patients).

At the beginning of the study (baseline; visit 1), month 1 (visit 2), month 2 (visit 3), and month 6 (visit 4), severity of the illness, depressive symptoms, and cognitive function are assessed using the Clinical Global Impressions-Severity (CGI-S) scale, the Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale (MADRS), and the Digit Symbol Substitution Test (DSST), respectively [16-18]. Functional capacity is evaluated for a

subset of approximately 100 patients at selected sites using the University of California, San Diego Performance-based Skills Assessment-Brief (UPSA-B) [19]. Additionally, all patients are asked to complete the following self-assessment questionnaires to evaluate subjective depressive symptoms, cognition, social function, and quality of life: the Patient Health Questionnaire-9 item (PHQ-9) [20]; Sheehan Disability Scale (SDS) [21]; Work

XSL•FO RenderX

Productivity and Activity Impairment questionnaire (WPAI) [22]; Perceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression (PDQ-D) [23]; and EuroQol5-Dimension, 5-Level (EQ-5D-5L) [24]. Details of all physician-rated and self-reported assessment tools are provided in Table 1. Validated Japanese versions of these assessment tools are used [25-27]. The same instruments are administered at each visit throughout the course of the study (Table 2). The investigators will inform the marketing authorization holders of each drug if suspected adverse events occur.

The study is conducted in accordance with the ethical principles described in the Declaration of Helsinki and the Japanese Ethical Guideline for Clinical Research, as well as all other applicable laws and regulations. Ethical review committees are constituted according to the regulations and approve the study protocol at each site before commencement of the study. Patients are required to provide written informed consent and are free to withdraw from the study at any time.

Statistical Analysis

The analysis population will comprise all eligible patients who complete at least one DSST assessment during the study period. Analyses will be based on observed cases, with no imputation of missing data.

For the primary analyses, changes from baseline at each assessment time point will be calculated for DSST and MADRS scores. Individual DSST scores will be allocated to one of four categories, as follows: within norm; 0.33-0.67 SD below norm; 0.67-1 SD below norm; or ≥ 1 SD below norm. Separately, DSST scores will be allocated to dichotomous (yes/no) categories as follows: within norm; ≥ 0.33 SD below norm; ≥ 0.67 SD below norm; ≥ 1 SD below norm; ≥ 0.67 SD below norm; ≥ 1 SD below norm. All cutoff values will be adjusted for the patient's age at baseline, as described in the Wechsler Adult Intelligent Scale - Third Edition (Japanese translation) [25]. MADRS scores will be categorized as none, mild, moderate or severe, as previously described [28,29].

Table 2. Schedule of assessments (CGI-S: Clinical Global Impression-Severity; DSST: Digit Symbol Substitution Test; EQ-5D-5L: EuroQoL 5-Dimensions, 5-levels Questionnaire; MADRS: Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale; MDD: Major Depressive Disorder; MINI: Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview; PDQ-D: Perceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression; PHQ-9: Patient Health Questionnaire-9 item; SDS: Sheehan Disability Scale; UPSA-B: University of California, San Diego Performance-based Skills Assessment-Brief; WPAI: Work Productivity and Activity Impairment questionnaire).

Study visit	1	2	3	4
Approximate time of visit, months	Baseline	Month 1	Month 2	Month 6
Approximate time of visit, days	Day 1	Day 29	Day 57	Day 169
Allowance, days ^a	1	22 to 36	43 to 71	141 to 197
Patient information/consent	X ^b			
Demographics	Х			
MDD history	Х			
Occurrence of life events	Х			
MDD management	Х	Х	Х	Х
Healthcare resource use	Х	Х	Х	Х
Physician-rated assessments				
CGI-S	Х	Х	Х	Х
MINI	Х			
MADRS	Х	Х	Х	Х
DSST	Х		Х	Х
UPSA-B ^c	Х		Х	Х
Patient-reported outcomes				
PHQ-9	Х	Х	Х	Х
SDS	Х	Х	Х	Х
WPAI	Х	Х	Х	Х
PDQ-D	Х	Х	Х	Х
EQ-5D-5L	Х	Х	Х	Х

^aThe starting date of antidepressant treatment (ie, the first day of administration) is defined as Day 1.

^bInformed consent is required before any clinical research procedures are performed.

^cConducted only in patients at preselected research sites (approximately 100 patients).

For the secondary analyses, changes from baseline at each assessment time point will be calculated for SDS, WPAI, UPSA-B, PDQ-D and EQ-5D-5L scores. The association between cognitive function and depressive symptoms will be assessed using the DSST and MADRS categories at each visit. Correlations between DSST scores and SDS, WPAI, and EQ-5D-5L scores (individually) will be calculated using Pearson's and Spearman's correlation coefficients. SDS, WPAI, UPSA-B, and EQ-5D-5L scores at each assessment point will be compared using analysis of variance models, according to the DSST category at baseline. Similar analysis will be performed for PDQ-D as the primary measure of cognitive function (scores will be allocated to one of four categories; the cutoffs being based on quartiles).

As an exploratory investigation, univariate and multivariate logistic regression analyses will be conducted to determine whether the presence of cognitive dysfunction is a predictor of response, remission, and relapse of depressive symptoms. Patients with a \geq 50% reduction from baseline in MADRS score at month 1 are categorized as treatment responders. Patients with a MADRS score of ≤ 10 at month 2 and/or 6 are categorized as having achieved symptomatic remission. Patients who achieved remission at an earlier visit and have a MADRS score ≥22 at month 6 are categorized as having relapsed in terms of depressive symptoms. Factors for the logistic regression analyses (eg, DSST score, PDQ-D score, MADRS score, age, gender, educational level, and employment status), will be selected for their clinical relevance based on the literature [9]. Exploratory analyses will also evaluate correlations between scores on the UPSA-B, DSST, WPAI (if the sample size allows), EQ-5D-5L, and MADRS scales. Statistical tests will be two-sided at the 5% significance level, if not otherwise specified.

In subgroup analyses, all data will be summarized according to the MADRS category at baseline, and according to age group.

A target sample size of 500 patients was estimated in order to ensure acceptable precision of the mean change from baseline in DSST scores at months 2 and 6. Based on two previous studies which investigated the effect of vortioxetine on cognitive function in MDD [30,31], assuming a standard deviation of 8.1 and a withdrawal rate of 25% at month 6, 500 enrolled patients will ensure a value of 0.82 for the half-width of the two-sided 95% confidence interval for the change in DSST score from baseline to month 6.

Results

XSL•FO

The PERFORM-J study began in September 2016. Patient enrollment was completed on June 30, 2017, with 523 patients

having been enrolled from 48 sites, with the UPSA-B assessment having been conducted on 141 patients. As of October 2017, 279 patients have completed the study.

Discussion

PERFORM-J is the first study conducted in Japan to prospectively evaluate longitudinal changes in cognitive function, depressive symptoms, and other functional outcomes in patients with MDD following the start of antidepressant therapy. The information obtained will shape our understanding of how antidepressants affect cognition in Japanese patients. Importantly, the study includes both physician- and patient-rated tests of cognitive function, administered to a large group of patients treated in accordance with current clinical practice in Japan. A noninterventional design was chosen to avoid interference with standard practice.

The prospective design and the number of study sites should facilitate collection of data that is sufficient to represent the MDD population in Japan. The 6-month study period should be long enough to detect the effects of antidepressants on depressive symptoms. The study period will also allow detection of meaningful changes in functional outcomes and utilization of healthcare resources over time. In fact, the study design is similar to that of PROACT (Prospective Research Observation to Assess Cognition in Treated MDD patients), currently ongoing in China, and PERFORM-K in South Korea [32].

Currently, cognitive function does not appear to be a major concern among Japanese psychiatrists who treat mood disorders. Therefore, the current study should provide valuable information to facilitate improvements in functional outcomes in patients with MDD.

A major limitation of this study relates to the uncontrolled and observational study design, which does not allow evaluation of cause and effect relationships. Additionally, patients can take concomitant medication, potential effects of which on cognition cannot be excluded.

In conclusion, we have described the protocol of a prospective, multi-center study of the longitudinal relationship between cognitive dysfunction, severity of depressive (mood) symptoms, and higher-level functional outcomes in Japanese patients with MDD. Results from PERFORM-J should provide valuable information regarding the potential of antidepressant monotherapy to improve symptoms and social functioning in such patients.

Acknowledgments

This study is funded by Takeda Pharmaceutical Company Limited and Lundbeck Japan KK. The authors acknowledge the patients participating in this study and their families, as well as staff at all investigational sites. Medical writing support was funded by Takeda Pharmaceutical Company Limited and was provided by Michael Simpson, PhD, CMPP of FireKite, an Ashfield company, part of UDG Healthcare plc; in accordance with Good Publication Practice 3 ethical guidelines (Battisti et al. Ann Intern Med 2015). Takeda and Lundbeck were involved in the design of this study and contributed to the development and approval of the present manuscript. The final decision to submit the paper was made by the authors.

Conflicts of Interest

TS reports honoraria received for advisory boards/lectures/papers and/or research funding from Takeda Pharmaceutical, Sumitomo Dainippon Pharma, Meiji Seika Pharma, Otsuka Pharmaceutical, Eli Lilly Japan, Lundbeck, and NeuroCog Trials. KW reports consultancies undertaken for Eli Lilly, Otsuka Pharmaceutical, Sumitomo Dainippon Pharma, Taisho Toyama Pharmaceutical, and Takeda Pharmaceutical; honoraria received from Daiichi Sankyo, Eisai, Eli Lilly, GlaxoSmithKline, Janssen Pharmaceutical, Meiji Seika Pharma, Mitsubishi Tanabe Pharma, Mochida Pharmaceutical, MSD, Otsuka Pharmaceutical, Pfizer, Shionogi, Sumitomo Dainippon Pharma, Tsumura Pharmaceutical, and Yoshitomi Pharmaceutical; and grants received from Daiichi Sankyo, Eisai, MSD, Mitsubishi Tanabe Pharma, Meiji Seika Pharma, Otsuka Pharmaceutical, Sumitomo Dainippon Pharma, and Takeda Pharmaceutical. SN reports research grants received from Crecon Medical Assessment Inc. SS and SO are employees of Takeda Pharmaceutical Company Limited. YM is an employee of Lundbeck Japan KK.

References

- Ishikawa H, Kawakami N, Kessler RC, World Mental Health Japan Survey Collaborators. Lifetime and 12-month prevalence, severity and unmet need for treatment of common mental disorders in Japan: results from the final dataset of World Mental Health Japan Survey. Epidemiol Psychiatr Sci 2016 Jun;25(3):217-229 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1017/S2045796015000566] [Medline: 26148821]
- Kessler RC, Birnbaum HG, Shahly V, Bromet E, Hwang I, McLaughlin KA, et al. Age differences in the prevalence and co-morbidity of DSM-IV major depressive episodes: results from the WHO World Mental Health Survey Initiative. Depress Anxiety 2010 Apr;27(4):351-364 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/da.20634] [Medline: 20037917]
- Lam RW, Kennedy SH, McIntyre RS, Khullar A. Cognitive dysfunction in major depressive disorder: effects on psychosocial functioning and implications for treatment. Can J Psychiatry 2014 Dec;59(12):649-654 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/070674371405901206] [Medline: 25702365]
- 4. MacQueen GM, Memedovich KA. Cognitive dysfunction in major depression and bipolar disorder: Assessment and treatment options. Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 2017 Jan;71(1):18-27. [doi: <u>10.1111/pcn.12463</u>] [Medline: <u>27685435</u>]
- 5. Papakostas GI, Ionescu DF. Updates and trends in the treatment of major depressive disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 2014 Dec;75(12):1419-1421. [doi: 10.4088/JCP.14ac09610] [Medline: 25551237]
- Srisurapanont M, Bautista D, Chen C, Wang G, Udomratn P, Eurviriyanukul K. Subjective memory and concentration deficits in medication-free, non-elderly Asians with major depressive disorder: prevalence and their correlates. J Affect Disord 2015 Jan 15;171:105-110. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2014.09.007] [Medline: 25303026]
- Iga J-I, Uchiyama M, Ohmori T, Ogasawara K, Ozaki N, Kanba S, Saito T, Sugyiyama N, Suzuki M, Tomita M, Nakamura T, Nomura S, Furihata R, Watanabe K. The Japanese Society of Mood Disorders Treatment Guideline. 2016. The Japanese Society of Mood Disorders Treatment Guideline URL: <u>http://www.secretariat.ne.jp/jsmd/mood_disorder/img/160731.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-04-23] [WebCite Cache ID 6ytKdZYH1]
- 8. Hammer-Helmich L, Haro JM, Jönsson B, Tanguy MA, Di Nicola S, Chollet J, et al. Functional impairment in patients with major depressive disorder: the 2-year PERFORM study. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat 2018;14:239-249 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/NDT.S146098] [Medline: 29386897]
- Saragoussi D, Touya M, Haro JM, Jönsson B, Knapp M, Botrel B, et al. Factors associated with failure to achieve remission and with relapse after remission in patients with major depressive disorder in the PERFORM study. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat 2017;13:2151-2165 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/NDT.S136343] [Medline: 28860772]
- 10. Sullivan JJL, Edgley K, Dehoux E. A survey of multiple sclerosis. Part 1: Perceived cognitive problems and compensatory strategy use. Canadian Journal of Rehabilitation 1990;4:99-105.
- 11. Carvalho AF, Miskowiak KK, Hyphantis TN, Kohler CA, Alves GS, Bortolato B, et al. Cognitive dysfunction in depression pathophysiology and novel targets. CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets 2014;13(10):1819-1835. [Medline: 25470397]
- Svendsen AM, Kessing LV, Munkholm K, Vinberg M, Miskowiak KW. Is there an association between subjective and objective measures of cognitive function in patients with affective disorders? Nord J Psychiatry 2012 Sep;66(4):248-253. [doi: 10.3109/08039488.2011.626870] [Medline: 22070515]
- Wang PS, Aguilar-Gaxiola S, Alonso J, Angermeyer MC, Borges G, Bromet EJ, et al. Use of mental health services for anxiety, mood, and substance disorders in 17 countries in the WHO world mental health surveys. Lancet 2007 Sep 8;370(9590):841-850 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61414-7] [Medline: 17826169]
- Hidaka S, Ikejima C, Kodama C, Nose M, Yamashita F, Sasaki M, et al. Prevalence of depression and depressive symptoms among older Japanese people: comorbidity of mild cognitive impairment and depression. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 2012 Mar;27(3):271-279. [doi: 10.1002/gps.2715] [Medline: 21448864]
- 15. Sheehan DV, Lecrubier Y, Sheehan KH, Amorim P, Janavs J, Weiller E, et al. The Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I.): the development and validation of a structured diagnostic psychiatric interview for DSM-IV and ICD-10. J Clin Psychiatry 1998;59 Suppl 20:22-33;quiz 34. [Medline: <u>9881538</u>]
- 16. Weschsler D. Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale Third Edition. San Antonio, Texas: Psychological Corporation; 1997.

- 17. Guy W, National Institute of Mental Health. ECDEU Assessment Manual for Psychopharmacology Revised, 1976. Rockville, Maryland: U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare; 1976. URL: <u>https://archive.org/details/</u> ecdeuassessmentm1933guyw [accessed 2018-04-23] [WebCite Cache ID 6ytMFb7ud]
- Montgomery SA, Asberg M. A new depression scale designed to be sensitive to change. Br J Psychiatry 1979 Apr;134:382-389. [Medline: <u>444788</u>]
- Mausbach BT, Harvey PD, Goldman SR, Jeste DV, Patterson TL. Development of a brief scale of everyday functioning in persons with serious mental illness. Schizophr Bull 2007 Nov;33(6):1364-1372 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbm014] [Medline: 17341468]
- 20. Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med 2001 Sep;16(9):606-613 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>11556941</u>]
- Sheehan DV, Harnett-Sheehan K, Raj BA. The measurement of disability. Int Clin Psychopharmacol 1996 Jun;11 Suppl 3:89-95. [Medline: <u>8923116</u>]
- 22. Reilly MC, Zbrozek AS, Dukes EM. The validity and reproducibility of a work productivity and activity impairment instrument. Pharmacoeconomics 1993 Nov;4(5):353-365. [Medline: 10146874]
- Lam R, Saragoussi D, Danchenko N, Rive B, Lamy F, Brevig T. Psychometric Validation of Perceived Deficits Questionnaire – Depression (PDQ-D) in Patients with Major Depressive Disorder (MDD). Value in Health 2013 Nov;16(7):A330. [doi: 10.1016/j.jval.2013.08.046]
- 24. Herdman M, Gudex C, Lloyd A, Janssen M, Kind P, Parkin D, et al. Development and preliminary testing of the new five-level version of EQ-5D (EQ-5D-5L). Qual Life Res 2011 Dec;20(10):1727-1736 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11136-011-9903-x] [Medline: 21479777]
- 25. Weshler D. Wechsler Adult Intelligent Scale Third Edition. In: Wechsler Adult Intelligent Scale Third Edition. [Japanese translation: Publication Committee of Japanese version of WAIS-III]. Tokyo, Japan: Nihon Bunka Kagakusha Co. Ltd; 2006.
- Sumiyoshi C, Takaki M, Okahisa Y, Patterson TL, Harvey PD, Sumiyoshi T. Utility of the UCSD Performance-based Skills Assessment-Brief Japanese version: discriminative ability and relation to neurocognition. Schizophr Res Cogn 2014 Sep;1(3):137-143 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.scog.2014.08.002] [Medline: 29379746]
- 27. Muramatsu K, Miyaoka H, Kamijima K, Muramatsu Y, Yoshida M, Otsubo T, et al. The patient health questionnaire, Japanese version: validity according to the mini-international neuropsychiatric interview-plus. Psychol Rep 2007 Dec;101(3 Pt 1):952-960. [doi: 10.2466/pr0.101.3.952-960] [Medline: 18232454]
- 28. Herrmann N, Black SE, Lawrence J, Szekely C, Szalai JP. The Sunnybrook Stroke Study: a prospective study of depressive symptoms and functional outcome. Stroke 1998 Mar;29(3):618-624 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>9506602</u>]
- 29. Snaith RP, Harrop FM, Newby DA, Teale C. Grade scores of the Montgomery-Asberg Depression and the Clinical Anxiety Scales. Br J Psychiatry 1986 May;148:599-601. [Medline: <u>3779233</u>]
- Mahableshwarkar AR, Zajecka J, Jacobson W, Chen Y, Keefe RSE. A Randomized, Placebo-Controlled, Active-Reference, Double-Blind, Flexible-Dose Study of the Efficacy of Vortioxetine on Cognitive Function in Major Depressive Disorder. Neuropsychopharmacology 2015 Jul;40(8):2025-2037 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/npp.2015.52] [Medline: 25687662]
- McIntyre RS, Lophaven S, Olsen CK. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study of vortioxetine on cognitive function in depressed adults. Int J Neuropsychopharmacol 2014 Oct;17(10):1557-1567 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1017/S1461145714000546] [Medline: 24787143]
- 32. Kim JM, Chalem Y, di Nicola S, Hong JP, Won SH, Milea D. A cross-sectional study of functional disabilities and perceived cognitive dysfunction in patients with major depressive disorder in South Korea: The PERFORM-K study. Psychiatry Res 2016 Dec 30;239:353-361 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2016.01.022] [Medline: 26908289]

Abbreviations

CGI-S: Clinical Global Impression - Severity
DSM-IV-TR: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th Edition, Text Revision
DSST: Digit Symbol Substitution Test
EQ-5D-5L: EuroQoL 5-Dimensions, 5-levels
MADRS: Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale
MDD: Major Depressive Disorder
MINI: Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview
PDQ-5: Perceived Deficit Questionnaire-5 item
PDQ-D: Perceived Deficits Questionnaire-Depression
PHQ-9: Patient Health Questionnaire-9 item
SDS: Sheehan Disability Scale
UPSA-B: University of California, San Diego Performance-based Skills Assessment-Brief
VAS: Visual Analog Scale
WPAI: Work Productivity and Activity Impairment questionnaire

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 22.12.17; peer-reviewed by T Campellone, B Baune; comments to author 25.01.18; revised version received 14.03.18; accepted 31.03.18; published 25.06.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Sumiyoshi T, Watanabe K, Noto S, Sakamoto S, Moriguchi Y, Okamoto S Prospective Epidemiological Research on Functioning Outcomes Related to Major Depressive Disorder in Japan (PERFORM-J): Protocol for a Prospective Cohort Study JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e161 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e161/ doi:10.2196/resprot.9682 PMID:29941418

©Tomiki Sumiyoshi, Koichiro Watanabe, Shinichi Noto, Shigeru Sakamoto, Yoshiya Moriguchi, Shuichi Okamoto. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 25.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Protocol

Therapeutic Management of Dyslipidemia Patients at Very High Cardiovascular Risk (CARDIO TRACK): Protocol for the Observational Registry Study

Poobalan Naidoo^{1*}, BPharm, MMedSc (Pharmacology), MBBCh; Rashem Mothilal^{1*}, BPharm, MBA, MBBCh, DA (CMSA); Dirk Jacobus Blom^{2*}, MBChB, MMed (Med), PhD

¹Department of Medical Affairs, Sanofi South Africa, Johannesburg, South Africa

²Division of Lipidology and Hatter Institute, Department of Medicine, University of Cape Town, Cape Town, South Africa *all authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Poobalan Naidoo, BPharm, MMedSc (Pharmacology), MBBCh Department of Medical Affairs Sanofi South Africa Sanofi Aventis House 44 on Grand Central Office Park, 2 Bond Street Johannesburg, South Africa Phone: 27 011 256 3700 Fax: 27 011 256 3700 Email: poobalan1naidoo@yahoo.com

Abstract

Background: Dyslipidemia is a major modifiable risk factor for atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. Current South African guidelines recommend titrating lipid-lowering therapy (LLT) to low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) targets stratified by cardiovascular risk. The LDL-C goal for very high-risk patients is <1.8 mmol/L. In international studies, approximately 30% of patients do not achieve this goal despite receiving maximally tolerated statin doses. There is, however, a paucity of data on LDL-C goal achievement in very high-risk South African patients receiving maximal statin doses.

Objective: The goal of the research it to assess LDL-C goal achievement in, and clinical characteristics of, very high cardiovascular risk dyslipidemic patients receiving maximal tolerated statin doses with or without ezetimibe.

Methods: This is an observational, cross-sectional South African registry study that plans to include up to 30 sites and 500 study participants. Adult patients with very high cardiovascular risk status receiving stable, maximally tolerated statin doses (with or without ezetimibe) will be eligible for inclusion.

Results: Funding has been awarded and enrollment began on November 15, 2017, and was completed on April 13, 2018, with 507 participants. Database lock was done on June 21, 2018. The statistical analysis has commenced and we expect the final clinical study report to be completed by October 2018.

Conclusions: This study will document the adequacy of LLT in those at highest risk and will thus fill an important data gap in South Africa. This data may be useful in assessing the need for novel LLTs like proprotein convertase subtilisin/kexin 9 inhibitors that substantially lower cholesterol levels in addition to optimal statin therapy.

Registered Report Identifier: RR1-10.2196/9248

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e163) doi:10.2196/resprot.9248

KEYWORDS

RenderX

dyslipidemia; very high cardiovascular risk; maximally tolerated statin; novel lipid lowering therapy

Introduction

Background

Atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease is a leading contributor to morbidity and mortality in both developing and developed countries [1-3]. Dyslipidemia is an important modifiable risk factor for atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease and was the risk factor with the highest population attributable risk in the INTERHEART (Effect of Potentially Modifiable Risk Factors Associated with Myocardial Infarction) study [4,5].

The prevalence of dyslipidemia in Africa in general and South Africa specifically is increasing and is probably related to lifestyle changes secondary to rapid urbanization [4,6,7]. Patients classified as very high cardiovascular risk are at greatest risk for either new or recurrent major adverse cardiovascular events. The management of major adverse cardiovascular events consumes significant health care resources in addition to imposing a high societal burden due to frequent loss of productivity and need for care. This is particularly concerning in resource-limited settings where there are multitudes of other health priorities including infectious diseases, interpersonal violence, and trauma. Implementing optimal preventative strategies is thus an important priority for health care in South Africa.

In a registry study conducted in a cardiology subspecialty practice in the United States, 30% of 9950 dyslipidemic patients with coronary artery disease were not at low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) goal despite the prescription of what investigators considered optimal lipid-lowering therapy (LLT) [6]. There is a paucity of South African data exploring lipid goal attainment in very high cardiovascular risk patients receiving optimal LLT, here defined as the prescription of maximally tolerated doses of a statin with or without ezetimibe.

South Africa participated in the Dyslipidemia International Study (DYSIS) [8]. The DYSIS study evaluated lipid target attainment in patients treated with statins and also studied variables affecting lipid control. More than 1000 patients were enrolled in the South African arm, and 50.3% were not at their target LDL-C level. Among very high-risk patients, 73.5% were not at target LDL-C. In this group of patients, only 20.2% were on potency level 4 statins or higher (equivalent to at least simvastatin 40 mg/day). Our study will complement the DYSIS South Africa study by further evaluating the very high-risk patients in whom the primary problem is not prescription of an inadequate statin dose.

The South African arm of the International Cholesterol Management Practice Study (ICLPS) (data on file) study [OBS14286] (an international, cross-sectional, observational study to describe management and LDL-C control versus European Society of Cardiology/European Atherosclerosis Society [ESC/EAS] guidelines of patients receiving lipid-modifying treatments in non-US, non-European countries in real-life) showed that 56% of study subjects were classified as very high cardiovascular risk, and 70% of these patients were not at LDL-C goal (data on file). Almost all (99%) study subjects were treated with a statin, but 75% were not receiving

The OBS14286/ICLPS study did not include a sufficient number of patients receiving maximum tolerated statin with or without ezetimibe and was thus unable to provide an accurate estimate of the percentage of very high-risk patients not at goal despite aggressive LLT. Additionally, the number of very high-risk patients not at goal despite optimal LLT was not high enough to allow for reliable patient characterization and identification of factors associated with the inability to reach goal.

Rationale

This study will describe and quantify the unmet medical need in very high-risk patients on optimal LLT. This group of patients may benefit either from adding ezetimibe to their statin-based therapy or from the prescription of novel LLTs such as proprotein convertase subtilisin/kexin 9 (PCSK9) inhibitors which can lower LDL-C by an additional 50% to 60% on top of statins [9].

Familial hypercholesterolemia (FH) is an autosomal dominant genetic disorder characterized by high concentrations of LDL secondary to defective clearance of LDL by the LDL receptor. FH is highly prevalent in several South African populations secondary to founder effects [10]. Although not all patients with FH are formally classified as very high risk by EAS/ESC guidelines, they were included in this study because many patients with FH are unable to reach target because of their very high baseline LDL-C, and South African guidelines classify FH as a very high-risk condition [6]. FH patients with high LDL-C despite aggressive LLT are also potential candidates for novel therapies.

Definitions

For the purpose of this study, we defined maximum tolerated statin as either the highest licensed dose of a statin or the highest dose that a patient could tolerate. For patients not at LDL-C goal and not receiving the highest licensed dose of either atorvastatin or rosuvastatin, the reason why the dose was not increased to the highest licensed dose or why a more potent statin was not prescribed needed to be well documented. Acceptable reasons for a patient taking a lower statin dose or a low-potency statin included adverse events on higher doses or concomitant medications that may necessitate lower statin doses (eg, colchicine, amiodarone, digoxin, ranolazine, ticagrelor, sacubitril/valsartan). We considered patients who were not at target and who were not receiving maximal doses of either atorvastatin or rosuvastatin and who had no medically valid reason for not up-titrating as not receiving maximal tolerated statin and thus not eligible for this study.

Maximum intensified LLT was defined as a high-intensity statin, either atorvastatin 40 to 80 mg daily or rosuvastatin 20 to 40 mg daily together with ezetimibe 10 mg daily.

Study Objectives

Primary

The primary objective of this study is to assess the percentage of very high cardiovascular risk and FH patients on maximum tolerated statin with and without ezetimibe not reaching LDL-C goal as defined by the ESC/EAS guideline for the management of dyslipidemia in 2016.

Secondary

Secondary objectives of this study are to group patients not at LDL-C goal into those with LDL-C>5 mmol/L, LDL-C 2.5 to 5 mmol/L, and LDL-C 1.8 to 2.49 mmol/L and to explore and compare characteristics of the subjects grouped according to achieved LDL-C, with a particular emphasis on patients with LDL-C>5.0 mmol/L. Characteristics to be explored include age, sex, duration of dyslipidemia, obesity, family history of premature atherosclerotic disease, FH diagnosis, diabetes, hypertension, smoking, and use of combination LLT.

Other secondary objectives are to subgroup patients at LDL-C goal into those with LDL-C<1.8 to 1.0 mmol/L and LDL-C<1.0 mmol/L; determine the percentage of patients not on ezetimibe despite target LDL-C not being reached; determine reasons for nonuse of ezetimibe in patients not at LDL-C goal (eg, cost, physician choice, medical funder refusing coverage); assess percentage of very high cardiovascular risk dyslipidemia patients on maximum intensified LLTs and still not at LDL-C goal and explore characteristics of the subjects with LDL-C>5 mmol/L despite maximum intensified LLTs. Characteristics to be explored include age, sex, duration of dyslipidemia, obesity, family history of premature atherosclerotic disease, FH diagnosis, diabetes, hypertension, and smoking.

Methods

Study Design

This is a national, noninterventional, cross-sectional study evaluating LDL-C goal achievement in very high-risk and FH patients receiving maximal tolerated statin therapy. The study will use laboratory data collected during routine care, and no study-specific laboratory investigations will be performed. A single visit coinciding with a scheduled routine medical encounter is planned.

Selection of Patients

Adult patients with very high cardiovascular risk or FH receiving stable maximum tolerated statin therapy for at least 4 weeks

prior to their latest lipid profile are eligible for inclusion. The selection criteria are listed in Textbox 1. We plan to recruit 500 patients in up to 30 centers in South Africa. The minimum patient number is 385 in the stipulated recruitment period of 5 months.

Selection of Investigators

Potential sites will be evaluated by means of a site feasibility questionnaire and, based on the responses received, sites will be selected to participate. Selection criteria include the potential to recruit the required number of patients within the protocol-specified recruitment period and having adequate time and resources to conduct this study.

Statistical Considerations

Determination of Sample Size

Stata software (StataCorp LLC) was used to determine the sample size for this study. It is estimated that a minimum number of 385 patients will provide over 80% power at the .05 significance level to determine the prevalence of patients in South Africa not reaching LDL-C target levels assuming that 50% to 60% are not at target.

Analysis Populations

The analysis population will consist of all patients included in the study who meet all the inclusion criteria and none of the exclusion or withdrawal criteria.

Statistical Methods

Qualitative variables will be described by number of observed values, percentage, and number of missing values (patients with missing data will not be included in the percentage calculation). Quantitative variables will be described by number of observed values, mean, standard deviation, median, first quartile, third quartile, minimum, and maximum as appropriate for the distribution.

Ethical Principles

This study will be conducted in accordance with the principles laid down by the 18th World Medical Assembly and all subsequent amendments and the guidelines for Good Epidemiology Practice. All necessary submissions (eg, institutional review board/independent ethics committee) will be performed in accordance with local regulations including local data protection regulations. This study has received ethics approval by Pharma Ethics and the University of Cape Town Ethics Committee. Site feasibility and the electronic case report form have been completed.



Textbox 1. Selection criteria.

Inclusion criteria:

- Signed informed consent at enrollment in the study
- Adults aged 18 years and older
- Patient receiving maximum tolerated dose of statin with or without other lipid-lowering therapy (same drugs and stable doses without interruption) for at least 4 weeks prior the latest lipid profile (or at least total cholesterol and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol) up until study entry
- Patient with at least total cholesterol and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol value performed within the past 12 months
- At least one of the following criteria is fulfilled:
 - Previous acute coronary syndrome (ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction, non-ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction, or unstable angina)
 - Coronary revascularization (percutaneous coronary intervention, coronary artery bypass graft surgery, or other arterial revascularization procedures)
 - Stroke or transient ischemic attack
 - Peripheral arterial disease as evidenced by history of either intervention, surgery, amputation, or symptoms with low ankle brachial index <0.9
 - Calculated Systemic Coronary Risk Estimation (Multimedia Appendix 1) ≥10% for 10-year risk of fatal cardiovascular disease
 - Diabetes mellitus with target organ damage such as proteinuria
 - Diabetes mellitus with another major cardiovascular risk factor such as smoking or hypertension
 - Definitive familial hypercholesterolemia as per the Dutch Lipid Clinic Network criteria (Multimedia Appendix 2)

Exclusion criteria:

- Patient currently participating in a clinical trial, compassionate use program, or extended access program
- Patient previously participated in a cholesteryl ester transfer protein or mipomersen clinical trial
- Patient previously participated in a proprotein convertase subtilisin/kexin 9 inhibitor trial and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol taken less than 3 months after the last dose of the proprotein convertase subtilisin/kexin 9 inhibitor
- Clinician suspects poor adherence to lipid-lowering therapy by patient (eg, patient history of poor attendance of scheduled clinic visits, patient admits nonadherence)
- Severe chronic kidney disease (stage IV/V) (ie, estimated glomerular filtration rate <30 mL/min)

Withdrawal criteria:

• Withdrawal of informed consent

Results

Funding has been awarded and enrollment began on November 15, 2017, and was completed on April 13, 2018, with 507 participants. Database lock was done on June 21, 2018. The statistical analysis has commenced and we expect the final clinical study report to be completed by October 2018.

Discussion

Summary

LLT is associated with uniform relative cardiovascular risk reductions across a wide spectrum of patients depending on the LDL-C reduction achieved. However, the absolute risk reduction may vary widely according to baseline absolute risk and LDL-C. The number needed to treat is calculated as 1/absolute risk reduction and is commonly used when evaluating the cost-benefit ratio of novel therapies. Novel and expensive LLT should initially be directed toward patients who have the largest absolute risk reduction and lowest number needed to treat. We thus focused on identifying and characterizing patients with high absolute baseline risk and elevated LDL-C, including FH patients because of their very high LDL-C levels.

The South African lipid management guidelines [6] vary in some respects from the ESC/EAS guidelines [11]. Specifically, the South African guidelines classify all FH patients, even those without evidence of cardiovascular disease, as very high risk, whereas the ESC/EAS guidelines classify the latter group as high risk. Because of the high prevalence of FH in South Africa, all FH patients are classified as very high risk so that they can all access intensive LLTs in a resource-limited setting.

FH will be identified using the Dutch Lipid Clinic Network (DLCN) criteria. To maximize specificity we will only include patients with a DLCN score of greater than 8 or definitive FH. For study participants who do not have a recorded pretreatment LDL-C level, this will be estimated based on the potency of their current LLT (Multimedia Appendix 3).

We excluded patients without overt atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease or one of the other very high-risk

indicators but with subclinical atherosclerosis on imaging. This is because these patients probably do not have the same risk as patients who meet the inclusion criteria. Additionally there may be interindividual differences in reporting imaging investigations, especially carotid intima-media thickness assessments.

Patients with severe renal failure are at very high cardiovascular risk, but we excluded them because of the complexity of using LLTs in this group. These patients are frequently prescribed multiple concomitant drugs that may result in drug-drug interactions with statins. Severe renal impairment alters the pharmacokinetics of statins by reducing renal elimination and requires dose reduction to limit deleterious effects including myositis and rhabdomyolysis [12,13]. Furthermore, there is currently no data describing the use of PCSK9 inhibitors in severe renal impairment.

A major challenge was how to exclude subjects who may be nonadherent to pharmacotherapy, as LLT adherence cannot be routinely monitored with drug levels. It is thus best to use other markers that may indicate poor adherence such as poor or incomplete attendance at scheduled clinic visits, failure to refill prescriptions, or patient reported nonadherence. Unfortunately, objectively determining adherence remains challenging and some patients entered into the study may still be non- or incompletely adherent despite the exclusion criteria. Patients who had previously participated in a cholesteryl ester transfer protein or mipomersen clinical trial were excluded because of the long elimination half-lives of these 2 drugs and the risk of residual effects on the lipid profile.

We excluded patients who had taken a PCSK9 inhibitor within the last 3 months to eliminate the possibility of carry-over effects. PCSK9 inhibitors were not commercially available in South Africa when this study was conceived, and all exposure to such drugs would thus have been either via a clinical trial or compassionate use. It was important not to exclude patients with prior PCSK9 inhibitor exposure as many of these patients would likely be candidates for these drugs once they are commercially available in South Africa.

Limitations

This observational registry study has limitations. Trial sites were conveniently sampled and there may thus be selection bias. This study will largely be done in urban centers at private health care facilities and will thus not be fully representative of the entire South African population.

Conclusion

This study will fill an important data gap by characterizing the highest atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease risk populations in South Africa and providing data on the unmet need for additional LLT.

Acknowledgments

The study was funded by Sanofi and Regeneron.

Conflicts of Interest

PN is Medical Manager, Sanofi South Africa. RM is the former Country Medical Director, Sanofi, South Africa, and current business unit head of Sanofi Genzyme, South Africa. Sanofi and Regeneron manufacture the PCSK9 inhibitor alirocumab. Sanofi markets statins (rosuvastatin and atorvastatin).

Multimedia Appendix 1

Systemic Coronary Risk Estimation.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 81KB - resprot_v7i6e163_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Dutch Lipid Clinic Network criteria.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 23KB - resprot_v7i6e163_app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3

Drug conversion factors.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 17KB - resprot_v7i6e163_app3.pdf]

References

- 1. Mathers CD, Boerma T, Ma FD. Global and regional causes of death. Br Med Bull 2009;92:7-32. [doi: 10.1093/bmb/ldp028] [Medline: 19776034]
- 2. Teo KK, Dokainish H. The emerging epidemic of cardiovascular risk factors and atherosclerotic disease in developing countries. Can J Cardiol 2017 Mar;33(3):358-365. [doi: 10.1016/j.cjca.2016.12.014] [Medline: 28232018]

- 3. Go AS, Mozaffarian D, Roger VL, Benjamin EJ, Berry JD, Blaha MJ, et al. Heart disease and stroke statistics—2014 update: a report from the American Heart Association. Circulation 2014 Jan 21;129(3):e28-e292 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1161/01.cir.0000441139.02102.80] [Medline: 24352519]
- 4. Gaziano TA, Bitton A, Anand S, Abrahams-Gessel S, Murphy A. Growing epidemic of coronary heart disease in low- and middle-income countries. Curr Probl Cardiol 2010 Feb;35(2):72-115 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cpcardiol.2009.10.002] [Medline: 20109979]
- 5. Yusuf S, Hawken S, Ounpuu S, Dans T, Avezum A, Lanas F, INTERHEART Study Investigators. Effect of potentially modifiable risk factors associated with myocardial infarction in 52 countries (the INTERHEART study): case-control study. Lancet 2004;364(9438):937-952. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(04)17018-9] [Medline: 15364185]
- Klug E, South African Heart Association (S A Heart), Lipid and Atherosclerosis Society of Southern Africa (LASSA). South African dyslipidaemia guideline consensus statement. S Afr Med J 2012 Feb 23;102(3 Pt 2):178-187. [Medline: 22380916]
- Noubiap JJN, Nansseu JRN, Bigna JJR, Jingi AM, Kengne AP. Prevalence and incidence of dyslipidaemia among adults in Africa: a systematic review and meta-analysis protocol. BMJ Open 2015 Mar 17;5(3):e007404 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2014-007404] [Medline: 25783427]
- Raal FJ, Blom DJ, Naidoo S, Bramlage P, Brudi P. Prevalence of dyslipidaemia in statin-treated patients in South Africa: results of the DYSlipidaemia International Study (DYSIS). Cardiovasc J Afr 2013 Sep;24(8):330-338 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.5830/CVJA-2013-071] [Medline: 24240385]
- 9. Chaudhary R, Garg J, Shah N, Sumner A. PCSK9 inhibitors: A new era of lipid lowering therapy. World J Cardiol 2017 Feb 26;9(2):76-91 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4330/wjc.v9.i2.76] [Medline: 28289523]
- 10. Steyn K, Goldberg YP, Kotze MJ, Steyn M, Swanepoel AS, Fourie JM, et al. Estimation of the prevalence of familial hypercholesterolaemia in a rural Afrikaner community by direct screening for three Afrikaner founder low density lipoprotein receptor gene mutations. Hum Genet 1996 Oct;98(4):479-484. [Medline: <u>8792826</u>]
- 11. Catapano AL, Graham I, De Backer G, Wiklund O, Chapman MJ, Drexel H, Authors/Task Force Members. 2016 ESC/EAS guidelines for the management of dyslipidaemias. Eur Heart J 2016 Oct 14;37(39):2999-3058. [doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehw272] [Medline: 27567407]
- 12. Wanner C, Tonelli M, Kidney Disease: Improving Global Outcomes Lipid Guideline Development Work Group Members. KDIGO Clinical Practice Guideline for Lipid Management in CKD: summary of recommendation statements and clinical approach to the patient. Kidney Int 2014 Jun;85(6):1303-1309. [doi: 10.1038/ki.2014.31] [Medline: 24552851]
- 13. Davidson M. Considerations in the treatment of dyslipidemia associated with chronic kidney failure and renal transplantation. Prev Cardiol 2005;8(4):244-249 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>16230879</u>]

Abbreviations

DLCN: Dutch Lipid Clinic Network EAS: European Atherosclerosis Society ESC: European Society of Cardiology FH: familial hypercholesterolemia ICLPS: International Cholesterol Management Practice Study LDL-C: low-density lipoprotein cholesterol LLT: lipid-lowering therapy PCSK9: proprotein convertase subtilisin/kexin 9

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 23.10.17; peer-reviewed by J Sussman; comments to author 10.12.17; revised version received 03.04.18; accepted 04.04.18; published 29.06.18.

Please cite as: Naidoo P, Mothilal R, Blom DJ Therapeutic Management of Dyslipidemia Patients at Very High Cardiovascular Risk (CARDIO TRACK): Protocol for the Observational Registry Study JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e163 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e163/ doi:10.2196/resprot.9248 PMID:29959115

©Poobalan Naidoo, Rashem Mothilal, Dirk Jacobus Blom. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 29.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons

Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

XSL•FO RenderX

Workshop on Emerging Technology and Data Analytics for Behavioral Health

David Kotz^{1,2}, PhD; Sarah E Lord^{1,3,4}, PhD; A James O'Malley^{1,5,6}, PhD; Luke Stark⁷, PhD; Lisa A Marsch^{1,3,5}, PhD

¹Center for Technology and Behavioral Health, Geisel School of Medicine at Dartmouth, Lebanon, NH, United States

Corresponding Author:

David Kotz, PhD Department of Computer Science Dartmouth College 6211 Sudikoff Hanover, NH, 03755 United States Phone: 1 603 646 1439 Email: David.F.Kotz@dartmouth.edu

Abstract

Wearable and portable digital devices can support self-monitoring for patients with chronic medical conditions, individuals seeking to reduce stress, and people seeking to modify health-related behaviors such as substance use or overeating. The resulting data may be used directly by a consumer, or shared with a clinician for treatment, a caregiver for assistance, or a health coach for support. The data can also be used by researchers to develop and evaluate just-in-time interventions that leverage mobile technology to help individuals manage their symptoms and behavior in real time and as needed. Such wearable systems have huge potential for promoting delivery of anywhere-anytime health care, improving public health, and enhancing the quality of life for many people. The Center for Technology and Behavioral Health at Dartmouth College, a P30 "Center of Excellence" supported by the National Institute on Drug Abuse at the National Institutes of Health, conducted a workshop in February 2017 on innovations in emerging technology, user-centered design, and data analytics for behavioral health, with presentations by a diverse range of experts in the field. The workshop focused on wearable and mobile technologies being used in clinical and research contexts, with an emphasis on applications in mental health, addiction, and health behavior change. In this paper, we summarize the workshop panels on mobile sensing, user experience design, statistics and machine learning, and privacy and security, and conclude with suggested research directions for this important and emerging field of applying digital approaches to behavioral health. Workshop insights yielded four key directions for future research: (1) a need for behavioral health researchers to work iteratively with experts in emerging technology and data analytics, (2) a need for research into optimal user-interface design for behavioral health technologies, (3) a need for privacy-oriented design from the beginning of a novel technology, and (4) the need to develop new analytical methods that can scale to thousands of individuals and billions of data points.

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e158) doi:<u>10.2196/resprot.9589</u>

KEYWORDS

behavioral health; mobile technology; wearable devices; data analytics; mHealth

Introduction

RenderX

Digital technologies offer unprecedented opportunities to better understand and enhance behavioral health—individuals' cognitive, emotional, and behavioral well-being. Behavioral

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e158/

health includes areas of substance use and mental health, and also embraces a broader spectrum of behavior (such as diet, physical activity, medical regimen adherence, and other lifestyle factors) which may impact individuals' quality of life and health outcomes. Given the widespread access to technology

²Department of Computer Science, Dartmouth College, Hanover, NH, United States

³Department of Psychiatry, Geisel School of Medicine at Dartmouth, Lebanon, NH, United States

⁴Department of Pediatrics, Geisel School of Medicine at Dartmouth, Lebanon, NH, United States

⁵The Dartmouth Institute for Health Policy and Clinical Practice, Geisel School of Medicine at Dartmouth, Lebanon, NH, United States

⁶Department of Biomedical Data Science, Geisel School of Medicine at Dartmouth, Lebanon, NH, United States

⁷Department of Sociology, Dartmouth College, Hanover, NH, United States

worldwide, health monitoring and behavior change tools delivered on mobile platforms enable widespread reach and scalability of evidence-based interventions.

The rapidly evolving interdisciplinary field of behavioral health is making increased use of emerging technologies, novel methodologies, and data analytics in the development of effective and personalized digital therapeutic interventions. These technologies include mobile and wearable devices, and enable the delivery of personalized, "in the moment" interventions to empower patients and improve health. Novel sensing technologies allow for real-time measurement of a range of physiological, behavioral, and social activities and can help inform optimal timing of delivery of mobile interventions. Social media can be harnessed for rich data mining to develop a deeper understanding of both individual and population-level trends in health behavior and can serve as novel platforms for the delivery of behavior-change interventions. Increasingly sophisticated data analytics can be used to gain insights from mobile, sensor, and social data about individual and population health via advanced statistical methods, including machine learning and predictive modeling. Collectively, these digital technologies enable an entirely new offering of tools for collecting rich data about individuals' behavior, health, and environment, provide personalized interventions and resources based on individuals' needs and preferences, and enable dynamic

statistical models and computational methods to predict and characterize individuals' changing needs and health trajectories over time.

The Center for Technology and Behavioral Health (CTBH, a P30 "Center of Excellence" supported by the National Institute on Drug Abuse at the National Institutes of Health) is an interdisciplinary research center at Dartmouth College focused on the use of scientific methods to inform the optimal development, systematic evaluation, and sustainable implementation of a wide array of digital therapeutic tools for behavioral health (including web and mobile tools to help individuals manage challenges such as substance use and mental-health disorders and to promote health behavior change) [1]. In February 2017, CTBH sponsored a workshop on innovations in emerging technology, user-centered design, and data analytics for behavioral health, with presentations by a diverse range of experts in the field. Although all of the attendees and speakers were from Dartmouth, the insights from the workshop experience are broadly applicable. This paper summarizes the workshop panels on mobile sensing, user-experience design, statistics and machine learning, and privacy and security, and concludes with suggested research directions for this important and emerging field of applying digital approaches to behavioral health.

Figure 1. The Center for Technology and Behavioral Health (CTBH) Feb 2017 workshop.



Render)

Mobile Sensing

David Kotz (Computer Science) observed that trends in health care information technology are leading to increased interest in monitoring of patients outside the clinical setting, through wearable and location-based, at-home technologies. He provided his own working definition of "mobile health", or mHealth, as "the use of mobile computing and communications technology in the delivery of health care or collection of health information," giving examples ranging from clinical to home use of mobile devices, to personal wellness apps, to opportunities for mHealth in the developing world.

Three other speakers described specific opportunities for mobile sensing in behavioral health. Ryan Halter (Engineering) described four projects underway at Dartmouth, beginning with Amulet [2,3], a collaborative effort to develop a wearable computing platform that can run multiple mHealth apps with strong security guarantees and weeks-long battery life. In a related project, Halter's group is developing a wristband to measure electro-dermal activity which, in combination with the Amulet and a chest-strap heart-rate monitor, they use to measure stress in free-living conditions. Kofi Odame (Engineering) spoke about his work in ultra-low-power analog electronics, for example, in measuring wheezing, coughing, and related sounds from a wearable microphone. In a new project, Auracle [4], Halter, Odame and Kotz are developing an ear-worn device that can detect eating, in support of eating-behavior studies. They are also developing a method for bioimpedance-based cardiorespiratory monitoring, an array of electrodes worn around the chest and waist that provides real-time images of cardiac and lung function. Finally, Bill Kelley (Psychological and Brain Sciences) spoke about his use of smartphone sensing for a months-long study of student dysphoria, depression, and mental health in free-living conditions. They found strong correlations between the data from passive smartphone sensing with self-reported (Ecological Momentary Assessment; EMA) [5] responses and clinical instruments such as Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (a standardized measure of depressive symptoms) [6].

All the speakers expressed great optimism for the future of wearable and mobile sensing technology, bringing new insights into behavioral health and new opportunities for effective interventions, while noting significant research challenges ahead.

User Experience Design for Behavioral Change and Health

The ease of use and aesthetic qualities of innovations, such as digital therapeutic interventions, are critical to successful dissemination and implementation of such innovations [7,8]. Presentations in this session tackled the important topics of user-interface (UI) and user-experience (UX) design for development of innovative, engaging, and effective digital approaches to behavior change and health. *Sarah Lord* (Psychiatry and Pediatrics) raised three key questions for panelists: (1) What are the best practices guiding UI/UX for digital approaches to behavioral health? (2) What are the

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e158/

common challenges to effective UI/UX and effective solutions to overcome those challenges? (3) How can we foster a common language among interdisciplinary teams to facilitate a successful UI/UX process for digital therapeutics for behavioral health?

Craig Ganoe (Data Science) provided a brief history of the field of human-computer interfaces and UI/UX, from early engineering emphasis on system performance to current iterative participatory design and development approaches. Ganoe highlighted consideration of the task-artifact cycle [9], emphasizing that assessment of UI/UX throughout the research process will yield the most effective products.

Lorie Loeb (Computer Science) noted that effective UI/UX promotes motivation through appeal to both emotional and intellectual aspects of individuals and presented case examples to demonstrate effective UI/UX of digital approaches for behavior change. In one case, college students worked iteratively with researchers to design and develop a simple, colorful, engaging kiosk to elicit stress assessment by college students. A 2-week pilot of the kiosk in a high traffic area of the college library yielded over 8000 responses, and positive feedback by students (personal communication by Sarah Lord, October 2017). In another case, Loeb used animation (of polar bears struggling with climate change) and data visualization (of dormitory energy-use data) and found increased energy conservation among college students [10].

Xing-Dong Yang (Computer Science) highlighted cutting-edge basic research focused on interaction techniques with wearable devices. Yang demonstrated an early prototype of a smartwatch face that orbits on the wristband, allowing for ready access to the watch features at any time with minimal intrusion [11]. Yang emphasized the potential of such technology for improving the lives of those with physical disabilities.

Statistics, Machine Learning, and Data Analytics

Informatics and data analytics play an increasingly important role in understanding behavior, designing behavioral interventions, and interpreting data from behavior-related sensors. *James O'Malley* (Data Science) noted that just a few decades ago there was a sentiment among academic statisticians that "the best statisticians do not work with data," a reflection of the focus on independent theoretical and methodological work in promotion criteria for tenure-line university-based statisticians and biostatisticians. The computing evolution has led to a reversal of priorities, with data extraction, manipulation, analysis, and presentation all deemed highly important.

Three panelists spoke about the role of mobile phone and other emerging technologies in their behavioral-health research. *Emily Scherer*, a biostatistician, described how the already-broad skillset of a biostatistician has changed due to a need to use or develop more complex analytic approaches and data gathering or acquiring techniques (eg, web-scraping) than those used in traditional randomized clinical trials and other common statistical domains or problems. For example, EMA data is an increasingly useful form of intensive longitudinal data [5]. Although EMA data is becoming commonplace due to smart

XSL•FO

devices that enable in-context monitoring of participants and adaptive interventions on patients, methods for analyzing these data are in their infancy. Scherer is leading several new lines of research, including the use of penalized functional regression modeling to identify the critical windows of time in which a patient's mental health status is changing the most [12].

Saeed Hassanpour (Data Science) and *Benjamin Crosier* (Data Science) presented research characterized by large, complex, and unbalanced data sets. Hassanpour, an expert in natural-language processing, uses novel algorithms for reducing text and imaging data to forms that Crosier, an expert in quantitative social psychology, can use. They use Instagram location and network data to assess the impact of social media on a patient's behavioral risk. They also use deep learning and convolutional neural networks to identify recurring patterns in data and classify observations or participants into groups and use other machine-learning methods to develop prediction rules often without using fully-specified statistical models.

All three—Scherer, Hassanpour, and Crosier—benefit from "Big Data" generated from enhanced monitoring capabilities, electronic medical records, high-throughput technologies, and networked research resources.

Privacy and Security

Privacy and security are central problems for many digital apps, and as *David Kotz* (Computer Science) observed, several trends in information technology development make privacy and security concerns in health care especially acute. These trends include the need for accountable care and patient engagement, and continuous patient monitoring outside the clinical setting. Emerging threats and a changing regulatory environment further emphasize the importance of security and privacy in all digital technologies in health care settings.

mHealth technologies, enabled by the advent of mobile devices and cloud services for health-related apps, present an additional set of challenges. Given the immediate, personal impact of these devices, security and privacy concerns are even more acute. mHealth devices directly affect users' health or health decisions, and mHealth data are inherently personal and thus highly sensitive. In addition, mHealth apps collect longitudinal data, including behavioral information, from a broad range of lifestyle activities-data which have the potential to be analyzed to produce insights about mood and personality. Perhaps most concerning, the mHealth sector encompasses a broad range of apps unbound by specific regulations protecting health data privacy. As witnessed by the recent controversy over Cambridge Analytica's psychographic analysis of illicitly-obtained Facebook user data, these matters are increasingly matters of extreme societal concern.

Kotz, joined by *Denise Anthony* (Sociology) and *Luke Stark* (Sociology) discussed some of the central questions around privacy, security, and the broader social use of mHealth technologies, including the growing field of applications focusing on substance use and mental health. Key questions highlighted for future exploration included identifying what laws, policies, regulations and guidelines are currently in place

to shape the technical developments around privacy and security in mobile health, and whether they were adequate for technical developments in the field; and what determining what kind of research was being conducted on the empirical impact of mobile health devices, particularly as related to their privacy affordances and security vulnerabilities. The three also discussed how human factors in UI/UX design, especially work on privacy-preserving or enhancing technologies and the broader tenets of privacy by design, could be part of the solution to the privacy and security concerns with mobile devices, and which laws and regulations might need modification to align with the privacy and security affordances of mobile-health technologies.

Conclusions and Recommendations

The day-long multidisciplinary workshop left attendees feeling energized and excited about the potential for emerging technologies and data analytics to bring new insights to behavioral health, and new opportunities for innovative interventions. A few of the insights and recommendations from the presentations and conversation at the workshop are listed below.

Wearable devices bring new opportunities for sensing, computation, and interaction, with potential far beyond the capabilities of today's fitness trackers and smartwatches. Sensor-design engineers should work closely with behavioral health scientists to understand what information would be most insightful, and seek innovative, unobtrusive mechanisms to collect that information.

Many behavioral-health studies (or interventions) use wearables, smartphones, and Web portals to interact with participants (or patients)—and yet, it remains a challenge to design interfaces that are efficient, effective, acceptable, and usable by target populations. Indeed, without careful thought to the user experience, including physical design of wearable devices and the user's interaction with physical or digital interfaces, otherwise-innovative technologies may not be effective, or even adopted. Behavioral-health scientists and UI/UX designers should work collaboratively when developing technology-based interventions, and ideally with iterative input from representatives of the intended target end-users of the intervention.

New technologies can produce enormous amounts of data, rich with potential for insights into human behavior but require new approaches to analysis. Studies may involve hundreds, thousands, or even tens of thousands of participants—and billions of data points—requiring the application of innovative approaches in statistical methods, machine learning, and data analytics. Health researchers and data scientists should collaborate to bring new approaches to these rich new data sources.

Privacy should be a key factor in the design of all behavioral-health technologies, from conceptualization through prototyping and potential commercialization. Numerous design principles and heuristics, most notably those of privacy by design, are available as resources in these endeavors. Consistent with these design principles, designers and researchers should

XSL•FO RenderX

seek effective means to communicate to the end-user about what data is being collected, how it will be used, who will have access, and how it can be disposed. Poor attention to privacy may impede adoption, especially in a global regulatory context, now including the European Union's General Data Protection Regulation, whereas strong privacy protections can encourage adoption among sensitive populations.

Mobile technologies can collect a wide range of data about individuals, including types of data not traditionally considered to be protected health information or personally identifiable information, but which (with modern analytic methods) can extract insights about sensitive behaviors and even reidentify anonymous individuals. Technology developers should limit data collection to only that which is needed, avoid transmitting and storing raw sensor data, and put strong technical and administrative controls on secondary use of data.

The Center for Technology and Behavioral Health at Dartmouth, as a community of researchers from sensor engineering, computer science, data analytics, psychiatry, and behavioral health, is poised to pursue these opportunities, and encourages researchers everywhere to engage with these exciting challenges.

Acknowledgments

The preparation of this article was partially supported by a P30 Center of Excellence grant, P30DA029926, from the National Institute on Drug Abuse at the National Institutes of Health.

The authors gratefully acknowledge the contributions of the other speakers at the workshop: Denise Anthony, Ben Crosier, Craig Ganoe, Ryan Halter, Saeed Hassanpour, Bill Kelley, Lorie Loeb, Kofi Odame, Emily Scherer, and Xing-Dong Yang. The authors thank Sonia Oren for her efforts and assistance in organizing the workshop and Michelle Gleason for her assistance with preparing this summary.

Conflicts of Interest

DK, SEL, AJOM, and LS have no conflicts of interest. LAM is affiliated with Square2 Systems, Inc, HealthSim, LLC, and Pear Therapeutics. These relationships are extensively managed by LAM and her academic institution.

References

- 1. Center for Technology and Behavioral Health. URL: <u>http://www.c4tbh.org/</u> [accessed 2017-11-30] [WebCite Cache ID <u>6vMkxQeUU</u>]
- 2. Computational Jewelry: Amulet. URL: <u>https://amulet-project.org/</u> [accessed 2017-11-30] [WebCite Cache ID 6vMl8Y51y]
- 3. Hester J, Peters T, Yun T, Peterson R, Skinner J, Golla B, et al. Amulet: An energy-efficient, multi-application wearable platform. : ACM Press; 2016 Nov 14 Presented at: ACM Conference on Embedded Networked Sensor Systems (SenSys); 2016; Stanford, CA p. 216-229. [doi: 10.1145/2994551.2994554]
- 4. Auracle Wearable Technology for the Study of Eating Behavior. URL: <u>https://auracle-project.org/</u> [accessed 2017-11-30] [WebCite Cache ID 6vMILKrC5]
- Shiffman S, Stone AA, Hufford MR. Ecological momentary assessment. Annu Rev Clin Psychol 2008;4:1-32. [Medline: 18509902]
- Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: Validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med 2001 Sep;16(9):606-613 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>11556941</u>]
- Damschroder LJ, Aron DC, Keith RE, Kirsh SR, Alexander JA, Lowery JC. Fostering implementation of health services research findings into practice: A consolidated framework for advancing implementation science. Implement Sci 2009;4:50 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-4-50] [Medline: 19664226]
- 8. Rogers, EM. Diffusion of Innovations. New York: Simon and Schuster; 2003.
- 9. Caroll JM, Kellogg WA, Rosson MB. The Task-Artifact Cycle. In: Caroll JM, editor. Designing Interaction: Psychology at the Human-Computer Interface. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 1991:74-102.
- Loeb L, Siccardo G. Emotionally engaging students to change behaviors and conserve resources: Unplug or the polar bear gets it!. The International Journal of Environmental, Cultural, Economic, and Social Sustainability: Annual Review 2010;6(2):19-34. [doi: 10.18848/1832-2077/CGP/v06i02/54750]
- 11. Gong J, Li L, Vogel D, Yang XD. Cito: An actuated smartwatch for extended interactions. In: Proceedings of the ACM Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems (CHI'17).: ACM Press; 2017 May 06 Presented at: ACM Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems (CHI'17); 2017; Denver, CO p. 5331-5345. [doi: 10.1145/3025453.3025568]
- Ben-Zeev D, Scherer EA, Wang R, Xie H, Campbell AT. Next-generation psychiatric assessment: Using smartphone sensors to monitor behavior and mental health. Psychiatr Rehabil J 2015 Sep;38(3):218-226 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/prj0000130] [Medline: 25844912]

Abbreviations

CTBH: Center for Technology and Behavioral Health

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e158/

EMA: ecological momentary assessment mHealth: mobile health UI: user interface design UX: user experience

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 06.12.17; peer-reviewed by P Wark, M Schaub, DM Sagi; comments to author 17.03.18; revised version received 27.04.18; accepted 15.05.18; published 20.06.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Kotz D, Lord SE, O'Malley AJ, Stark L, Marsch LA Workshop on Emerging Technology and Data Analytics for Behavioral Health JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e158 URL: <u>http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e158/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/resprot.9589</u> PMID:<u>29925493</u>

©David Kotz, Sarah E Lord, A James O'Malley, Luke Stark, Lisa A. Marsch. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 20.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Metadata Correction: Uterine Fundectomy in Patients with Benign Etiology Undergoing Hysterectomy: New Surgical Technique

AboTaleb Saremi^{1,2,3}; Homa Bahrami^{1,2,3}; Fariba Feizy^{1,2,3}

¹Sarem Fertility & Infertility Research Center (SAFIR), Tehran, Islamic Republic Of Iran ²Sarem Cell Research Center (SCRC), Tehran, Islamic Republic Of Iran ³Sarem Women's Hospital, Tehran, Islamic Republic Of Iran

Corresponding Author:

Fariba Feizy Sarem Women's Hospital Phase-3 Shahrak-e-Ekbatan Tehran, 1396956111 Islamic Republic Of Iran Phone: 98 9126348518 Fax: 98 6133367571 Email: fariba.feizy@aol.com

Related Article:

Correction of: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2017/10/e150

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10751) doi:10.2196/10751

The authors of the paper "Uterine Fundectomy in Patients with Benign Etiology Undergoing Hysterectomy: New Surgical Technique" (JMIR Res Protoc 2017;6(19):e150) regret that an error occurred in the listing of some affiliation addresses in their original paper and would like to apologize for any inconvenience caused.

The correct listings are as follows:

¹Sarem Fertility and Infertility Research Center (SAFIR), Tehran, Islamic Republic of Iran

²Sarem Cell Research Center (SCRC), Tehran, Islamic Republic of Iran

³Sarem Women's Hospital, Tehran, Islamic Republic of Iran

The corrected article will appear in the online version of the paper on the JMIR website on June 28, 2018, together with the publication of this correction notice. Because this was made after submission to PubMed, Pubmed Central, and other full-text repositories, the corrected article also has been re-submitted to those repositories.

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 11.04.18; this is a non-peer-reviewed article;accepted 15.04.18; published 28.06.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Saremi A, Bahrami H, Feizy F Metadata Correction: Uterine Fundectomy in Patients with Benign Etiology Undergoing Hysterectomy: New Surgical Technique JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10751 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10751/ doi:10.2196/10751 PMID:30578219

©AboTaleb Saremi, Homa Bahrami, Fariba Feizy. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 28.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic

information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Original Paper

Identification of Implementation Strategies Used for the Circle of Security-Virginia Family Model Intervention: Concept Mapping Study

Bettina Nielsen¹, BSc (Psych), MPhil; Kari Slinning^{1,2}, PhD; Hanne Weie Oddli¹, PhD; Filip Drozd², PhD

¹Department of Psychology, University of Oslo, Oslo, Norway

²Network for Infant Mental Health, Regional Center for Child and Adolescent Mental Health, Eastern and Southern Norway, Oslo, Norway

Corresponding Author:

Bettina Nielsen, BSc (Psych), MPhil Department of Psychology University of Oslo PO Box 1094 Blindern Oslo, 0317 Norway Phone: 47 93092370 Email: <u>bettina.nielsen@psykologi.uio.no</u>

Abstract

Background: A reoccurring finding from health and clinical services is the failure to implement theory and research into practice and policy in appropriate and efficient ways, which is why it is essential to develop and identify implementation strategies, as they constitute the *how-to* component of translating and changing health practices.

Objective: The aim of this study was to provide a systematic and comprehensive review of the implementation strategies that have been applied for the Circle of Security-Virginia Family (COS-VF) model by developing an implementation protocol.

Methods: First, informal interviews and documents were analyzed using concept mapping to identify implementation strategies. All documentation from the Network for Infant Mental Health's work with COS-VF was made available and included for analysis, and the participants were interviewed to validate the findings and add information not present in the archives. To avoid lack of clarity, an existing taxonomy of implementation strategies, the Expert Recommendations for Implementing Change, was used to conceptualize (ie, name and define) strategies. Second, the identified strategies were specified according to Proctor and colleagues' recommendations for reporting in terms of seven dimensions: actor, the action, action targets, temporality, dose, implementation outcomes, and theoretical justification. This ensures a full description of the implementation strategies and how these should be used in practice.

Results: Ten implementation strategies were identified: (1) develop educational materials, (2) conduct ongoing training, (3) audit and feedback, (4) make training dynamic, (5) distribute educational materials, (6) mandate change, (7) obtain formal commitments, (8) centralize technical assistance, (9) create or change credentialing and licensure standards, and (10) organize clinician implementation team meetings.

Conclusions: This protocol provides a systematic and comprehensive overview of the implementation of the COS-VF in health services. It constitutes a blueprint for the implementation of COS-VF that supports the interpretation of subsequent evaluation studies, facilitates knowledge transfer and reproducibility of research results in practice, and eases the replication and comparison of implementation strategies in COS-VF and other interventions.

(JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10312) doi:10.2196/10312

KEYWORDS

RenderX

implementation strategies; Circle of Security Virginia-Family Model; Expert Recommendations for Implementing Change taxonomy; methodology; reproducibility; knowledge transfer
Introduction

Background

Using interventions that aim to change health provider behavior can be an effective way of improving health outcomes and reducing health costs [1]. At the same time, one of the most consistent findings from research on health and clinical services is the failure to implement theory and research into practice and policy [2] and sustain the use of interventions and their effects in practice [3]. Therefore, several researchers argue that there is an urgent need for methods of specifying and reporting interventions in ways that strengthen the knowledge base necessary to enable interventions to be more effective, replicable, and implementable (see eg, [4-6]).

There are several barriers that hamper successful implementation of innovations. A lack of conceptual clarity, for example, has made it difficult to identify, develop, and test implementation strategies. First, the terms and definitions for implementation strategies are used inconsistently. Second, the description for implementation strategies are not detailed enough to enable scientific or real-world replication, which is one of the basic premises of research [7]. This has until recently, partly been because of a lack of reporting guidelines for implementation studies and strategies (for recent standards, see [8]). Thus, essentially, the way in which intervention research is reported, generally fails to contribute toward a cumulative science of interventions. Other problems that occur is that implementation strategies are rarely justified theoretically, they either lack operational definitions or manuals to guide their use, or are part of a multifaceted, packaged approach whose specific elements are poorly understood [5]. It also obscures the interpretation and understanding of outcomes in intervention studies. On the one hand, with ineffective interventions, it becomes practically impossible to know whether it was the intervention itself that failed, the way it was integrated in practice, or both. On the other hand, it is difficult to understand how to integrate and embed a presumably effective intervention into practice without protocols systematic and comprehensive for their implementation.

The significant gap between what we know and what we do (ie, the "how-to" when translating research findings into daily practice) challenges effective and efficient health care services [9], which is why much of the scientific literature emphasizes the need to understand the barriers to delivering optimal health care and applying research into practice. To bridge this gap, it is our belief that implementation protocols should be routinely published for all interventions, in a similar way as study and intervention protocols. This will contribute to accumulate and extend the evidence-base for intervention and implementation research and improve future decisions regarding the implementation of interventions among policy and decision makers, health services, practitioners, and other stakeholders (eg, determining whether implementing an intervention into existing practice is feasible and acceptable). Furthermore, as research resources are finite, implementation protocols will also help the scientific community avoid unnecessary and duplicate research because of inconsistencies in language or inadequate descriptions. By clearly specifying and reporting strategies used to embed an intervention into practice, it will also ease the interpretation of research findings and contribute to research syntheses (eg, systematic reviews and meta-analyses).

Circle of Security-Virginia Family Model

The Circle of Security-Virginia Family (COS-VF) model is an intervention developed for primary caregivers (eg, biological parents, foster parents, and adoptive parents) with children who have or are at risk of developing attachment problems [10]. COS-VF is designed to intervene in areas related to caregiver-child relationships; attachment, exploration, behavior management, and emotion-regulation. The core constructs involve Bowlby [11] and Ainsworth's [12] ideas of a Secure Base and Safe Haven, and the purpose is to convey these ideas to caregivers in a way that is tangible, as well as easy to practice in their daily life. The treatment follows a manual that is divided into six different phases: (1) families are assessed and a treatment plan is prepared, (2) establishing a safe base when working toward change, (3) learning the COS-VF framework, (4) developing observation abilities, (5) increasing the caregivers reflective functioning, and (6) empathic shift, assessment of change, and end of treatment. Each phase has different goals for learning, and the therapists evaluate how long it takes to acquire learning goals in the different phases for each individual family. It is often 20 to 30 hours before the entire manual has been reviewed and the change targets have been reached.

The Network for Infant Mental Health (NIMH) in Norway, which is responsible for training and implementation of interventions in the field of infant mental health, established a collaboration with Robert Marvin and William Whelan (ie, COS-VF developers) in 2009 to learn the COS-VF intervention. The goal was to gradually take complete responsibility for the COS-VF training and supervision in Norway. This was a stepwise educational process where a group of clinical psychologists at NIMH, first, became certified in using the Secure Base-Safe Haven coding system (SBSH-CS; Marvin and Whelan, unpublished data, 2007 [13]) for the Strange Situation Procedure (SSP, [12]), then as COS-VF therapists, then as COS-VF supervisors and, finally, as teachers for future COS-VF therapists. The current state of the implementation in Norway is depicted in Figure 1.

XSL•FO RenderX

Figure 1. The current state of the implementation of Circle of Security-Virginia Family (COS-VF) model in Norway.



Clinical manuals and instructions on how to use the materials in the intervention were provided, but there were no manuals or instructions on how to implement the intervention in an effective way in clinical settings. The COS-VF providers at NIMH used the core implementation components proposed by Fixsen and Blasé [14] (ie, recruitment and selection, pre- and in-service training, consultation and coaching, staff evaluation, decision support data systems, facilitative administrative supports, and systems interventions) informally to implement COS-VF in the best possible way. This is because core implementation components are "by definition, essential to achieving good outcomes for those targeted by the intervention" [15]. However, no formal implementation plan was ever designed (ie, much remained tacit knowledge), and thus far, there is still no formal implementation protocol that can facilitate the implementation process for either COS-VF providers or COS-VF therapists in Norway or internationally.

To our knowledge, there is no published research on COS-VF to date. However, the core components in COS-VF are similar to the content of the original 20-week, group-based COS protocol that has shown promising results in quasi-experimental studies (see, eg, [16-18]), with the more recent addition of a small randomized trial that demonstrated its effectiveness on preschool children's attachment and well-being [19]. The main differences between the intervention protocols are its group-based format and focus on caregivers' core sensitivities, whereas COS-VF therapists work with individual families, focusing on strategies used to navigate close relationships and protect caregivers from emotional distress. Moreover, there are several other versions of COS (eg, COS-Parenting and the COS Virginia-Group model), and training in these interventions is offered both in Norway and internationally, which is yet another reason there is a need for an implementation protocol that clearly describes the different ways in which these are implemented in health and clinical services. The aim of the study was, therefore,

http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10312/

RenderX

COS-VF therapists in Norway = 75

Placement in the different regions:
4 - Oslo
4 - Akershus
4 - Østfold
0 - Hedmark
5 - Oppland
1 - Buskerud
0 - Telemark
2 - Vestfold
1 - Aust-Agder
0 - Vest-Agder
6 - Rogaland
23 - Hordaland
3 - Sogn- og Fjordane
11 - Sør-Trøndelag
4 - Nord-Trønderlag
0 - Møre og Romsdal
4 - Nordland
3 - Troms
0 - Finnmark

to provide a systematic and comprehensive review of the implementation strategies that have been applied for COS-VF by developing an implementation protocol.

Methods

Protocol Development

This study is part of a larger project investigating the implementation of COS-VF in Norway. The first step in this process was to develop an implementation protocol for the intervention, which commenced by identifying implementation strategies, defined as "methods or techniques used to enhance the adaption, implementation and sustainability of a clinical program or practice" [5], but more easily understood as the *how-to* component of innovation in health care. The second step was to use Proctor and colleagues' [5] recommendations for reporting, which are the fundamental principles of *naming*, *defining*, and *specifying or organizing* implementation strategies (also see Analysis below).

Participants

The main work and data in this study consisted of analyzing all the documents in the COS-VF archives. Moreover, to validate the findings, we (ie, BN and FD) conducted interviews with two of the key personnel involved in the implementation of COS-VF; ie, one COS-VF supervisor and one staff member at the NIMH, who provide technical and administrative support to COS-VF therapists. The number of COS-VF supervisors and administrative staff is very limited; only six supervisors and one staff member are involved with technical and administrative support. However, a very knowledgeable supervisor was interviewed. The supervisor lived in the same city as the researchers (which facilitated ongoing contact and meetings) and was one of the first in Norway to become certified as a COS-VF therapist and supervisor, and thus, has extensive experience with the intervention.

Procedure

At first, the researchers (BN and FD) were provided with access to the archives at NIMH that contain all the information and documentation concerning COS-VF. In parallel, informal interviews were used to help identify key implementation strategies in COS-VF. Informal interviews do not use a prepared set of interview questions, rather they have a repertoire of questions they draw upon when appropriate [20]. In this study, the repertoire was theory-driven, based on the core implementation components proposed by Fixsen and colleagues [21], although the analysis was conducted independent from their model. While working with identifying strategies and describing them, the researchers (BN and FD) were in ongoing contact with the participants to acquire further information when needed or revise the preliminary mapping of implementation strategies. Finally, participants were asked to review the final results of the analysis to make sure all central strategies were identified and correctly described.

Analysis

All documents concerning COS-VF in the NIMH database were analyzed by means of concept mapping, to identify a distinct set of implementation strategies and their interrelationships. In this study, conceptual mapping refers to a specific integrated approach of concept mapping, described as "a structured methodology for organizing the ideas of a group or organization, to bring together diverse groups of stakeholders and help them rapidly form a common framework that can be used for planning, evaluation, or both" [22]. This approach facilitates collection of information from different participants and other data sources in practically any scenario in which an issue or need requires definition, planning, and evaluation and enables feedback on these data to participants in a timely manner.

First, all of the documents or materials in the archives were carefully reviewed and manually organized based on whether they were relevant to implementation or not. There were 104 items (ie, emails, Word or PDF documents, video materials, and pictures) in the archives, only 21 one of which were used in the analysis. These items included (1) NIMH's emails sent to the students about the educational program and the NIMH's cloud service (will be further explained in the Results section), (2) descriptions of the educational program, (3) educational certificates for therapists and supervisors, (4) descriptions of the core sensitivities revised and adjusted for Norwegian conditions, (5) instructions for the SSP, (6) transcription templates (for transcribing SSP), (7) overview of videos to use during lectures and for certification, (8) confidentiality agreements (all of the mentioned items were developed by the NIMH), (9) the COS interview (developed by Bert Powell et al), (10) the SBSH-CS (developed by Bob Marvin and William Whelan), and (11) the certification criteria (developed by Bob Marvin, William Whelan, and the NIMH). BN and FD also got access to the NIMH's cloud service where there were 20 SSP training videos (ie, of families in the SSP) and given the printed COS-VF manual (developed by Bob Marvin and William Whelan; translated into Norwegian by NIMH). The other items in the archives were excluded because they were either irrelevant for the implementation, old versions (new ones were available),

or duplicates. None of the items used for the implementation were peer-reviewed.

As we were following Proctor and colleagues' [5] guidelines for specifying and reporting implementation strategies, the next step was to identify and name the strategies involved in the COS-VF implementation. *Naming* refers to a process of labeling a strategy, preferably using language that is consistent with existing literature. To support this process, we applied the Expert Recommendations for Implementing Change (ERIC: [7]) taxonomy to identify and name the unique implementation strategies. Each of the documents or materials in the archives was organized based on where they belonged within the different strategies in the ERIC taxonomy. After all of the documents or materials had been categorized, the participants were interviewed to verify that the different documents or materials BN had categorized and described were done so correctly, and furthermore, to give additional information about the implementation process that could not be identified by going through the archives. After the findings had been validated and the different strategies were identified, the next step in Proctor and colleagues' [5] guidelines was to define and organize the implementation strategies. Defining is conceptually describing what the strategy involves, whereas organizing entails operationalization of the core strategies according to seven dimensions: (1) the actors (ie, who delivers the strategy), (2) the actions (ie, what will be done), (3) action targets (ie, toward what or whom and at what level), (4) temporality (ie, when or in what phase), (5) dose (ie, at what frequency and intensity), (6) implementation outcome(s) affected, and (7) justification (ie, theoretical, empirical, or pragmatic justification).

Proctor and colleagues' [23] taxonomy of implementation outcomes was used to label implementation outcomes (ie, dimension 6) to make sure there was clarity concerning the terms used to describe these. This taxonomy consists of the following implementation outcomes: (1) acceptability (ie., the belief that the innovation is agreeable, palatable, or satisfactory), (b) adoption (ie, the decision, intention, or action to try and employ the innovation), (c) appropriateness (ie, the perceived suitability, applicability, or compatibility of the innovation), (d) feasibility (ie, the extent to which the innovation can be carried out), (e) implementation cost (ie, the cost impact of the implementation effort), (f) penetration (ie, the way a practice is integrated within service settings and its subsystems), and (g) sustainability (ie, the way the innovation is maintained within the organizations ongoing operations).

A concept map was designed to conceptualize how the different strategies were related to each other. As a last step, the implementation strategies were organized within Fixsen and Blasé's [14] diagram of core implementation components, as they were the inspiration for the NIHM's implementation process. The participants were given access to the result section to validate and give feedback on all of the results before the implementation protocol was submitted for publication.

Post-Hoc Application

Ideally, an implementation protocol should be developed during the planning stage of an intervention; however, it can also be developed in a reflective or evaluation phase, as in this study,

XSL•FO

which is an important part of the implementation. Several implementation theories such as Fixsen's [24] Active Implementation Framework (AIF), the Dynamic Adaptation Process model [25], and Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research model [26] acknowledge the importance of evaluation and reflective phases in continuous cycles of quality improvement. Implementation theories such as the AIF framework were used informally to plan the implementation of COS-VF, thereby making a post-hoc implementation protocol both feasible and informative. A systematic and comprehensive implementation protocol can help identify, synthesize, and critically appraise the implementation of an intervention and help prevent "type III" errors (ie, correctly rejecting the effectiveness of an intervention when the intervention was inadequately implemented or delivered; [27]). Thus, it is better to develop an implementation protocol post-hoc, rather than never. This may contribute to identifying potential improvements to the continued implementation of COS-VF (or other interventions) and understanding of subsequent research results. More generally, it may also contribute to documenting practical implementation of interventions in health care services and provide "lessons learned" for researchers, clinicians, and decision makers (eg, when to use the same implementation strategies or devise new strategies), especially when viewed conjointly with results from evaluation studies.

Results

Implementation Strategies

After analyzing all the documents and information received from participants, we were able to identify 10 implementation strategies from the ERIC taxonomy [7] that are present in the implementation of COS-VF (see Table 1).

After implementation strategies were identified, named, and defined, they were organized according to Proctor and colleagues' [5] seven dimensions (see Tables 2 and 3). The strategies and their interrelationships are depicted in Figure 2.

Develop Educational Materials

Before onset of therapist training in COS-VF, different educational materials were developed (ie, SBSH-CS and the COS-VF intervention manual) to train new therapists to a certain competency level and ensure intervention fidelity (see Table 2 and Figure 2). The use of manuals also facilitates replications by different researchers and increases comparability across studies using the same manuals [28]. Supervisors in Norway developed a Norwegian version of the COS-VF manual [29], which is the version currently used in Norwegian health and clinical services. This manual consists of six phases designed to guide therapists in (1) Assessment and treatment planning, (2) Establishing a supportive environment, (3), The didactics of the COS, (4) Building parents' observation skills, (5) Increasing parental reflective functioning, and (6) Practice and integration. Manuals are distributed to trainees and form the basis for intervention delivery, fidelity, and certification criteria (see below).

Distribute Educational Materials

Clinicians in training receive access to all educational material via a cloud storage solution. This requires that trainees have a computer or laptop at their place of work that has access to the cloud service. Personnel at NIMH distribute educational materials online (eg, SSP training videos), provide technical support, and convey information concerning the training (see Table 3 and Figure 2).

 Table 1. Implementation strategies identified in the Circle of Security-Virginia Family model.

Strategy	Definition
Develop educational materials	Develop and format manuals, toolkits, and other supporting materials in ways that make it easier for stakeholders to learn about the innovation and for clinicians to learn how to deliver the clinical innovation.
Distribute educational materials	Distribute educational materials (including guidelines, manuals, and supportive materials) in person, by mail, and electronically.
Conduct training	Plan for and conduct training in the clinical innovation in an ongoing way.
Make training dynamic	Vary information delivery methods to cater to different learning styles and work context, and shape the training in the innovation to be interactive.
Audit and feedback	Collect clinical performance data over a specific time period and give it to supervisors to evaluate and modify behavior.
Create or change credentialing and licensure standards	Create an organization that certifies clinicians in the innovation or encourage an existing organization to do so. Change governmental professional certification or licensure requirements to include delivering the innovation. Work to alter continuing education requirements to shape professional practice toward the innovation
Organize clinician implementation meetings	Develop and support teams of clinicians who are implementing the innovation, and give them protected time to reflect on the implementation effort, share lessons learned, and support one another's learning
Obtain formal commitments	Obtain written commitments from key partners that state what they will do to implement the innovation.
Mandate change	Have leadership declare the priority of the innovation and their determination to have it implemented.
Centralize technical assistance	Develop and use centralized system to deliver technical assistance focused on implementation issues.

RenderX

Nielsen et al

Table 2. Specifications of strategies used to implement the Circle of Security-Virginia Family model in health care services.

Strategy	Develop educational materials	Distribute educational materials	Conduct ongoing training	Make training dynamic	Audit and provide feedback
Actor(s)	Developers (United States) and supervi- sors	Developers (United States), supervisors, and technical support work- er (NIMH ^a)	Supervisors	Developers (United States) and supervisors	Supervisors
Action	The developers devel- oped a COS-VF ^b man- ual (Marvin and Whe- lan, 2010) and a Se- cure base-safe haven coding system (SB- SH-CS, Marvin and Whelan, 2007) for the Strange Situation Pro- cedure (SSP) that the therapists use during training and as part of the treatment after certification	Provide the clinicians with the information and materials they need to complete their COS- VF training, that is, the COS-VF manual, the SBSH-SC, as well as the practice SSP videos which are provided on- line	Training in attachment theory and observation of caregiver-child dyads based on the SSP (Ainsworth, 1968), the COS-VF manual, and measurements (ie, coding the SSP and COS inter- view)	The training provides knowledge through lec- tures on attachment theory and caregiver- child interaction, as well as real-life exam- ples from SSP video- tapes. Furthermore, the training allows the clin- icians to practice their skills and get feedback from supervisors to en- able them to attain the necessary competence	It is expected that the thera- pists complete the interven- tion with two caregiver- child dyads under supervi- sion when working toward certification. The therapist should demonstrate appropri- ate skills in implementing all six phases of the interven- tion across the two cases
Target action	Therapists, clinicians in training	Clinicians in COS-VF training	Clinicians with a mini- mal of 3 years of college education within health and social sciences	Clinicians in training	Clinicians in training
Temporality	The COS-VF manual and the SBSH-CS were developed be- fore the intervention was implemented	When they start section two of their educational course	Training starts before the intervention is implement- ed and lasts approximate- ly 2.5 years	Ongoing	Audit and feedback begins when the clinicians start working with cases or fami- lies under supervision
Dose	The therapist and the clinicians in training use the manuals as part of the therapy with every case or family	They only receive edu- cational materials once during their training	The educational course lasts for 10 (6-hour) days divided into two sections. The supervised clinical work starts after this sec- tion is completed. Alto- gether, the training peri- od lasts about 2.5 years	The educational course lasts for 10 (6-hour) days divided into two sections. The super- vised clinical work starts after this section is completed. Altogeth- er, the training period lasts about 2.5 years	Clinicians are supervised every 3 to 4 weeks for about 1½ years. Thereafter, approx- imately every 6 to 8 weeks for the last half year of training
Implementation outcome(s) af- fected	Fidelity, sustainability	Fidelity, sustainability	Acceptability, appropri- ateness, fidelity, and sus- tainability	Fidelity	Fidelity
Justification	Manualized treatment makes it easier to train therapists to a certain level of competence, as well as ensuring fi- delity to the interven- tion (Wilson, 1996)	The educational materi- als are given to all of the clinicians in training to make sure everyone has the materials they need, when they need it, which facilitates training	Research suggest that ef- fective training consist of presenting information or knowledge, providing demonstrations either live or recorded, com- bined with practicing key skills in training setting (Joyce and Showers, 2002)	Training is more effec- tive when the informa- tion delivery methods are varied to cater to different learning styles, and clinicians are able to practice their skills in work settings (Joyce and Showers, 2002)	Most skills can be intro- duced in the educational courses, but they need to practice at work with proper supervision to become suc- cessful therapists (ie, Fixsen and Blase, 2009; de Vries and Manfred, 2005; Joyce and Showers, 2002)

^aNIMH: Network for Infant Mental Health.

^bCOS-VF: Circle of Security-Virginia Family.



Table 3. Specifications of strategies used in the implementation of the Circle of Security-Virginia Family model in health care services.

	•				
Strategy	Create or change credentialing and licensure standards	Organize clinician im- plementation meetings	Obtain formal commitments	Mandate change	Centralize technical assistance
Actor(s)	Developers (United States) and supervisors	Supervisors	Clinicians who take part in the COS-VF ^a model training	Providers (NIHM ^b)	NIMH's technical support worker
Action	The therapist under training needs to be able to successful- ly code 80% of a set of 20 SSP ^c videos of caregiver-child dyads to become certified in coding attachment patterns using the SBSH-CS ^d . They also have to demonstrate competence while completing two cases under close supervi- sion to become certified COS- VF therapists	Maintenance seminars are held at NIMH to provide the therapists an opportunity to dis- cuss their experiences working with the COS- VF intervention and re- view videos of caregiv- er-child dyads to prac- tice and maintain their skills	Clinicians have to obtain written commitments from their leaders that confirms that they are allowed to use 20% of their work hours on the COS-VF training	It is mandated that the clinicians in training have a SSP room available at their place of em- ployment	Distributes educa- tional information and materials online. Helps with technical support in issues re- lated to COS-VF
Target action	Clinicians in training	Therapists	Leader(s) at the clinicians place of employment	Clinicians in training and their leaders	Therapists and clini- cians in training
Temporality	Once during the educational course	One day each year	Before training	From the time they start working with case or families un- der supervision	Ongoing
Dose	There is no time frame for how long they have to com- plete the coding, or how many chances they get to succeed	6 hours	20% of their work hours on COS-VF training for the next 2.5 years	Ongoing	Ongoing or when needed
Implementation outcome(s) af- fected	Fidelity	Sustainability	Feasibility, penetration, and sustainability	Feasibility, appropri- ateness, and penetra- tion	Acceptability, appro- priateness, fidelity, and sustainability
Justification	This implementation strategy assures that the therapists have a certain competency level before they are allowed to treat patients and facilitates both fidelity to the interven- tion and evaluation of treat- ment results	Giving the therapist a chance to discuss their experiences and prac- tice their skills facili- tates fidelity and sustain- ability	Obtaining formal commit- ments ensure that both the clinicians who want to start COS-VF training and the leaders at their job are in- formed about what is expect- ed of them and commit to doing so	The SSP room is a vital tool in evaluat- ing the child's attach- ment patterns, as well as an important part of the therapist assessment and treatment plan (Ainsworth, 1978)	Access to education- al information and materials, as well as the technical support needed while in training makes it easier to complete the training and to implement the inter- vention

^aCOS-VF: Circle of Security-Virginia Family.

^bNIMH: Network for Infant Mental Health.

^cSSP: Strange Situation Procedure.

^dSBSH-CS: Secure Base-Safe Haven coding system.

Figure 2. A concept diagram of the implementation strategies and their interrelationships. COS-VF: Circle of Security-Virginia Family; SBSH-CS: Secure Base-Safe Haven coding system; SSP: Strange Situation Procedure.



Conduct Ongoing Training

The target group for COS-VF training are infant mental health practitioners who work within child welfare services, foster care, and child mental health. Clinicians who apply for COS-VF training are obligated to have at least 3 years of college or university education within health and social sciences, supplementary clinical education, and clinical practice. The educational training contains two sections consisting of 5 days each, with certification criteria for each part: (1) the SBSH-CS and (2) the COS-VF intervention. Curriculum for section one is attachment theory and caregiver-child interaction, following 4 to 5 months of practicing coding videotapes of families in the SSP. The second section involves learning core elements and each step in the COS-VF intervention according to the manual. After these two sections are completed, clinicians start working under regular supervision on the job. The duration of training and supervision depends on the families the clinicians have in therapy (ie, on how long the therapist deems it necessary for the family to gain new understanding of how to meet and support their child's needs according to attachment theory and change their parental behavior accordingly). It usually takes 2 to 21/2 years from the start of training until clinicians become certified COS-VF therapists. The location of the training rotates between different regions of Norway for each new class to facilitate implementation of the intervention at the national level. This is part of the overall dissemination strategy where each strategy presented herein is implemented at each training site.

Make Training Dynamic

Training is made dynamic by using different methods of information delivery that cater to different learning styles by (1) Providing new skills through lectures, (2) Group work, (3) Watching videos of caregiver-child dyads with different attachment issues, as well as (4) Having to practice coding videos to a certain competence level before they can (5) Start working with families under supervision (see Table 2 and Figure 2).

Audit and Feedback

Clinicians in training must work on two families under supervision before they can become certified COS-VF therapists. Clinicians are divided into groups of four and receive supervision in a group setting either through Skype or face-to-face. Supervision is based on the principles of auditing and feedback where therapists and supervisors jointly watch and examine video recordings of therapists' sessions with families. During supervision, there should be active reflection between the clinician and the supervisor, as well as effective engagement in a reflective dialogue concerning the clinician's strengths and abilities around the circle when working with the caregivers. The underlying framework is the one of the "nested hands." The supervisor is the "hands" to the therapist, the therapist the "hands" to the caregiver, and the caregiver the "hands" to the child (ie, the hands holding the child or caregiver or therapist in his or her experiences with casework or parenting around the circle).

In COS-VF, clinicians are supervised every 3 to 4 weeks for about 1½ years and then with reduced supervision approximately every 6 to 8 weeks for the last half year. During the first family intervention, supervisors have the primary role in implementing the intervention in cooperation with the clinicians in training, whereas the clinician takes the primary role with the second family. After certification, therapists no longer receive any formal supervision from the COS-VF providers (NIMH), but they can take part in maintenance seminars that NIMH organizes once a year (see Clinician Implementation Meetings below).

Create or Change Credentialing and Licensure Standards

COS-VF therapists under training must become certified in both (1) Coding attachment patterns of caregiver-child dyads using the SSP and (2) The intervention. As part of their training course, they learn to use the SBSH-CS and must successfully code 16 (ie, 80%) out of 20 SSP videos to become certified. They must pass the course before they can receive their certificate. Therapists in training are never told how many mistakes they had if they fail. They are simply given general

feedback on whether they were close or far from passing to ensure the answers are never disclosed and increase the likelihood of passing the course by demonstrating competence rather than because of any nonspecific factors (eg, chance or poor course design).

To become certified COS-VF therapists, clinicians in training have to demonstrate competence in each of the following areas (each with a separate set of criteria): (1) assessment and treatment planning (eg, finding parents' linchpins to choose appropriate video clips for treatment to demonstrate underutilized strengths), (2) therapist-parent interaction (eg, how the therapist is the "nested hands" for parents), and (c) therapist-supervisor interaction (eg, engaging in reflective dialogue with a supervisor). Certification is based on a joint reflective dialogue between the supervisor and therapist to allow judgments on whether the therapist is sufficiently competent to conduct the intervention without supervision.

Organize Clinician Implementation Meetings

Every year, the program providers (NIMH) invite COS-VF therapists to a maintenance seminar, where they discuss their experiences. These seminars allow the therapists to train and maintain their skills, as well as provides a forum for discussing their COS-VF-related experiences with other therapists. The health care services (ie, therapists' workplace) must cover a small seminar fee, travel costs, overnight stays, and other expenses related to the seminar.

Obtain Formal Commitments

Clinicians who apply for COS-VF training must commit to using at least 10% to 20% of their work hours on COS-VF. To ensure this, they have to obtain a written consent by their immediate supervisor or leader at their workplace. This makes the likelihood of misunderstandings between leaders and their employees about the requirements of the training less probable, as well as making it easier for clinicians to spend the time they need on their training.

Mandate Change

To take part in COS-VF training, it is mandated that clinicians have access to an appropriate room for conducting the SSP (eg, video cameras and two-way mirror), or else they would not be able to carry out the intervention with families, which is part of the training. It also ensures intervention fidelity after certification, as SSP observations are part of the assessments that should be routinely conducted with each family before and after the intervention.

Centralize Technical Assistance

There are personnel at NIMH in charge of distributing all the information concerning COS-VF (ie, course information, educational materials, SSP training videos, etc), as well as technical support for clinicians in training (see Figure 2 and Table 3); an implementation strategy that makes sure they have easy access to everything they need throughout training, which makes it easier for them to succeed.

Figure 3. Display of the implementation strategies placed within the core implementation components. COS-VF: Circle of Security-Virginia Family. Asterisk (*): Create or change credentialing and licensure standards is mentioned twice in the digram as the strategy involves aspects which apply to both recruitment and staff selection and staff performance evaluation.



RenderX

Core Implementation Components

As the COS-VF providers were inspired by Fixsen and Blasé's [14] core implementation components, we found it interesting to visualize which of the components were in place and which of the components needed more attention. This was done by organizing the strategies within their diagram of core implementation components. As depicted in Figure 3, pre- and in-service training has gotten a lot of focus in the implementation of COS-VF. There are also some strategies involved with systems interventions, recruitment and selection, consultation and coaching, as well as staff performance evaluation. We also added our own component and named it leadership, a component that has been taken into consideration during the implementation of COS-VF. Facilitative administration and decision support data system, however, do not have any strategies at this point.

Discussion

Principal Findings

The aim of this study was to provide a systematic and comprehensive review of strategies involved in the implementation of the COS-VF model in Norway. By combining informal interviews and documentation from COS-VF providers (ie, NIMH), 10 strategies were identified based on the ERIC taxonomy [7]: (1) develop educational materials, (2) distribute educational materials, (3) conduct ongoing training, (4) make training dynamic, (5) auditing and feedback, (6) create or change credentialing and licensure standards, (7) organize clinician implementation team meetings, (8) obtain formal commitments, (9) mandate change, and (10) centralize technical assistance.

Before COS-VF was implemented in Norway, different educational materials were developed and available (ie, SBSH-CS, SSP videos, and the COS-VF manual). Research suggests that manualized therapies make it easier to train therapists to a certain competency level, easier for supervisors to monitor trainees' abilities, and facilitate future research. Previous research also suggests that manualized treatments increase intervention fidelity [28]. However, it is important to note that fidelity is more than just adherence to a set of well-defined procedures outlined in a manual but also includes competence in the delivery of an intervention and patient engagement, among other things [30]. Manuals solely provide a minimum operational description of how therapists are expected to behave and what they are expected to provide their patients [31]. Thus, it is important to consider who will be using these manuals, where, and what training is necessary for their effective use in practice.

When selecting and recruiting from applicants who want to take part in COS-VF training, there are several factors that need to be taken into consideration such as previous education, work experience, and current place of employment, that is, whether they are within the target group have access to families and mandate to conduct long-term therapy. However, it is still unknown what experience and credentials should be required when selecting staff for manual-based interventions to achieve effective use of treatment manuals [28], or which health care services have the organizational capacity to implement new

```
http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10312/
```

XSL•FO

practices [32]. Because staff and service selection are largely neglected areas within implementation research, it is difficult to give any clear directions regarding maintenance or improvement issues related to this area of the COS-VF implementation process [24]. Thus, it is crucial to conduct more research on staff and health care service selection, as these are important variables in promoting successful implementation.

Training in COS-VF is designed in a way that provides knowledge of theory, introduces components and rationale for key practice, provides opportunities to practice new skills, and receive feedback in a safe training environment (ie, ongoing, dynamic training, auditing, and feedback). This is consistent with research that learning a new intervention requires significant behavior change for therapists, as well as process guidance [33]; ie, close supervision, emotional support, result evaluation, and feedback based on practical experience. This is supported by Joyce and Showers' [34] meta-analysis that shows that real learning and implementation occurs on the job, with supervision. Such on-the-job training, eventually, culminates in certification as COS-VF therapists (ie, created credentialing and licensure standards) and a level of competency, which suggests that graduates can deliver COS-VF without supervision. However, although training and supervision in COS-VF is well-attended to, it is an open question whether continued supervision should be provided after therapists finish their formal training to a greater degree than what is currently offered (ie, voluntary annual maintenance seminars). As Fixsen and colleagues [21] have pointed out, training and supervision are one of the principal ways in which behavior change is brought about not only at the start of the implementation but also throughout the lifespan of an intervention.

An implementation protocol can help implementation of an intervention, is useful, and contributes to the understanding of subsequent research, regardless of the intervention's evidence base. Furthermore, one of the greatest advantages of developing an intervention protocol for COS-VF is that it facilitates transferability because the replication of an intervention is highly dependent on the conditions of the implementation (ie, whether or not the providers followed a protocol: [35]). Implementation fidelity will make it easier to replicate findings from research on the intervention when or if the implementation expands nationally and internationally, which again will ensure the generalizability of the results.

Future Development

COS-VF therapists receive supervision during training; however, there is no evaluation of their work after they become certified. That is not to say that they do not receive evaluation by their employers; however, this is not a strategy that is part of the COS-VF implementation. The intention of staff evaluation is to assess the use and outcomes of skills therapists are taught in training and help them continue to improve their effectiveness with patients [21,36,37]. Evaluating therapist performance and using fidelity measures provides useful feedback concerning implementation efforts, training, and supervision. Furthermore, as previous research suggests that high fidelity implementation produces better outcomes for its recipients (ie, the patients; eg, [38]), this could be an area for quality development.

Previous research (ie, [21,39]) proposes that frequent process and outcome reports guide decision making at the policy- and practice-level of organizations, as well as making it easier for organizations to continuously improve. However, there were no strategies involved in assessing key aspects of overall performance in COS-VF. This area should thus also receive more attention in further quality development of COS-VF. Furthermore, COS-VF has no strategies involved with administrative support; ie, components that give attention to policies, procedures, structures, culture, and climate, to assure alignment of these areas of an organization with the needs of the therapists. Previous research suggests that this is an important part of the implementation process that should not be disregarded [21,40] and could serve as an area for intermediary organizations such as the NIMH at the Regional Centre for Child and Adolescent Mental Health, to support health and clinical services.

Limitations

A key limitation with this implementation protocol is that it was developed in a post-hoc manner, rather than during the planning stage of implementation. However, developing the implementation protocol as part of a reflective or evaluation phase allowed us to identify and critically appraise key aspects of the implementation process. This may point toward weaknesses in the implementation of COS-VF, which, in turn, makes it possible to identify areas in need of further improvement. In a sense, this may be one of the strengths of developing implementation protocols post-hoc and highlights why it is better to design such implementation protocols after the deployment of an intervention, rather than never. This implementation protocol shows that the competency area of the implementation of COS-VF is taken care of to a considerable extent, whereas the implementation of COS-VF in areas of organization and leadership is more limited and less developed.

Implementation protocols are constrained to local and contextual conditions under which a given intervention is implemented (even though this may be at a national or international level). Therefore, one should be careful in considering the potential usefulness of the outcomes of this study to other interventions or countries. However, although delimited to a specified intervention or context, implementation protocols may be the "missing link" necessary to replicate studies and to transfer theory and research into practice.

The third limitation involves the ERIC taxonomy [7] and the fact that the expert panel that participated in developing the taxonomy consisted mostly of implementation and clinical experts from the United States. It is possible that some strategies are more applicable in North-American settings and less applicable outside of North America. It may even be that there are unidentified strategies that are applicable outside American settings that are currently not included in the taxonomy. This could have affected the conceptualization of implementation strategies in this study. Nevertheless, to the best of our knowledge, there is no evidence that suggests that the compilation is not applicable across different contexts.

Conclusions

This study describes the development of a post-hoc implementation protocol for the implementation of COS-VF in Norwegian health and clinical services. The development of the implementation protocol has made it possible to further develop and quality improve the implementation of COS-VF. Although COS-VF has yet to be evaluated, the identified implementation strategies may provide a valuable contribution to the understanding of subsequent research findings and blueprint for future implementation of COS-VF and, if possible, other interventions and in other countries as well. The implementation protocol will also make it easier for future research to replicate research findings and avoid "type III" errors.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Hilde Melsom for her valuable input and corrections to the final draft.

Conflicts of Interest

KS and FD work at the research unit at the NIMH but have no responsibilities in the training or implementation related to COS-VF.

References

- Albrecht L, Archibald M, Arseneau D, Scott SD. Development of a checklist to assess the quality of reporting of knowledge translation interventions using the Workgroup for Intervention Development and Evaluation Research (WIDER) recommendations. Implement Sci 2013 May 16;8:52 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-8-52] [Medline: 23680355]
- 2. Grimshaw JM, Eccles MP, Lavis JN, Hill SJ, Squires JE. Knowledge translation of research findings. Implement Sci 2012;7:50 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-7-50] [Medline: 22651257]
- 3. Caporino N, Murray LK, Jensen P. The impact of different traumatic experiences in childhood and adolescence. Emot Behav Disord Youth 2003;63:73-76.
- Michie S, Abraham C, Eccles MP, Francis JJ, Hardeman W, Johnston M. Strengthening evaluation and implementation by specifying components of behaviour change interventions: a study protocol. Implement Sci 2011;6:10 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-6-10] [Medline: 21299860]
- Proctor EK, Powell BJ, McMillen JC. Implementation strategies: recommendations for specifying and reporting. Implement Sci 2013 Dec 01;8:139 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-8-139] [Medline: 24289295]

- Scott SD, Albrecht L, O'Leary K, Ball GD, Hartling L, Hofmeyer A, et al. Systematic review of knowledge translation strategies in the allied health professions. Implement Sci 2012 Jul 25;7:70 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-7-70] [Medline: 22831550]
- Powell BJ, Waltz TJ, Chinman MJ, Damschroder LJ, Smith JL, Matthieu MM, et al. A refined compilation of implementation strategies: results from the Expert Recommendations for Implementing Change (ERIC) project. Implement Sci 2015 Feb;10(1):21 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13012-015-0209-1] [Medline: 25889199]
- Pinnock H, Barwick M, Carpenter CR, Eldridge S, Grandes G, Griffiths CJ, StaRI Group. Standards for Reporting Implementation Studies (StaRI): explanation and elaboration document. Br Med J Open 2017 Apr 03;7(4):e013318 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2016-013318] [Medline: 28373250]
- 9. Cochrane LJ, Olson CA, Murray S, Dupuis M, Tooman T, Hayes S. Gaps between knowing and doing: understanding and assessing the barriers to optimal health care. J Contin Educ Health Prof 2007;27(2):94-102. [Medline: <u>17576625</u>]
- 10. Marvin R, Cooper G, Hoffman K, Powell B. The Circle of Security project: attachment-based intervention with caregiver-pre-school child dyads. Attach Hum Dev 2002 Apr;4(1):107-124. [doi: 10.1080/14616730252982491] [Medline: 12065033]
- 11. Bowlby J. Attachment and Loss. Volume 1. Attachment. New York: Basic Books; 1969.
- 12. Ainsworth MD, Blehar MC, Waters E, Wall S. Patterns of Attachment: A Psychology Study of the Strange Situation. Oxford, England: Lawrence Erlbaum; 1978.
- 13. Marvin R, Whelan W. Secure Base Safe Haven Coding System. Unpublished manual 2007 Jan 01.
- 14. Fixsen DL, Blase KA. Implementation: the missing link between research and practice. APSAC Advis (1 & 2) 2007;19:4-11 [FREE Full text]
- 15. Michie S, Fixsen D, Grimshaw JM, Eccles MP. Specifying and reporting complex behaviour change interventions: the need for a scientific method. Implement Sci 2009;4:40 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-4-40] [Medline: 19607700]
- Cassidy J, Ziv Y, Stupica B, Sherman LJ, Butler H, Karfgin A, et al. Enhancing attachment security in the infants of women in a jail-diversion program. Attach Hum Dev 2010 Jul;12(4):333-353. [doi: <u>10.1080/14616730903416955</u>] [Medline: <u>20582844</u>]
- Hoffman KT, Marvin RS, Cooper G, Powell B. Changing toddlers' and preschoolers' attachment classifications: the Circle of Security intervention. J Consult Clin Psychol 2006 Dec;74(6):1017-1026. [doi: <u>10.1037/0022-006X.74.6.1017</u>] [Medline: <u>17154732</u>]
- 18. Huber A, McMahon C, Sweller N. Improved child behavioural and emotional functioning after Circle of Security 20-week intervention. Attach Hum Dev 2015 Sep 30;17(6):547-569. [doi: 10.1080/14616734.2015.1086395] [Medline: 26422336]
- 19. Dehghani A, Malekpour M, Abedi A, Amiri S. The efficacy of circle of security on attachment and well-being in preschool children. Manage Sci Lett 2014;4(3):607-612. [doi: <u>10.5267/j.msl.2013.12.031</u>]
- 20. Agar MH. The Professional Stranger: An Informal Introduction to Ethnography. 2nd ed. San Diego: Academic Press; 1996.
- Fixsen DL, Blase KA, Naoom S, Wallace F. Core implementation components. Res Soc Work Pract 2009 Aug;19(5):531-540 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1049731509335549]
- 22. Kane M, Trochim WM. Concept Mapping for Planning and Evaluation. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage; 2006.
- Proctor E, Silmere H, Raghavan R, Hovmand P, Aarons G, Bunger A, et al. Outcomes for implementation research: conceptual distinctions, measurement challenges, and research agenda. Adm Policy Ment Health 2011 Mar;38(2):65-76 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10488-010-0319-7] [Medline: 20957426]
- 24. Fixsen DL, Naoom SF, Blase KA, Friedman RM, Wallace F. National Implementation Research Network. 2005 Jan 01. Implementation Research: A Synthesis of the Literature URL: <u>http://nirn.fpg.unc.edu/sites/nirn.fpg.unc.edu/files/resources/</u><u>NIRN-MonographFull-01-2005.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-16] [WebCite Cache ID 6zSMYCL5F]
- 25. Aarons GA, Hurlburt M, Horwitz SM. Advancing a conceptual model of evidence-based practice implementation in public service sectors. Adm Policy Ment Health 2011 Jan;38(1):4-23 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10488-010-0327-7] [Medline: 21197565]
- 26. Damschroder L, Hagedorn H. A guiding framework and approach for implementation research in substance use disorders treatment. Psychol Addict Behav 2011 Jun;25(2):194-205. [doi: <u>10.1037/a0022284</u>] [Medline: <u>21443291</u>]
- 27. Green J. The role of theory in evidence-based health promotion practice. Health Educ Res 2000 Apr;15(2):125-129. [Medline: 10751371]
- 28. Wilson GT. Manual-based treatments: the clinical application of research findings. Behav Res Ther 1996 Apr;34(4):295-314. [Medline: <u>8871362</u>]
- 29. Lindberg A, Mauseth T, Sandnes K. Trygghetssirkelen-Circle of Security: Manual for familiemodellen. Oslo, Norway: Nasjonalt kompetansenettverk for sped- og småbarns psykiske helse. Regionsenter for barn og unges psykiske helse, Helseregion Øst og Sør; 2012.
- Gearing RE, El-Bassel N, Ghesquiere A, Baldwin S, Gillies J, Ngeow E. Major ingredients of fidelity: a review and scientific guide to improving quality of intervention research implementation. Clin Psychol Rev 2011 Feb;31(1):79-88. [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2010.09.007] [Medline: 21130938]
- 31. Havik OE, Vanden Bos GR. Limitations of manualized psychotherapy for everyday clinical practice. Clin Psychol Sci Pract 1996;3(3):264-267. [doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2850.1996.tb00081.x]

RenderX

- 32. Dymnicki A, Wandersman A, Osher D, Grigorescu V, Huang L. Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation. 2014. Basics and policy implications of readiness as a key component for implementation of evidence-based interventions URL: https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/77076/ib_Readiness.pdf [accessed 2018-05-16] [WebCite Cache ID 6zSO4bfjJ]
- Spouse J. Bridging theory and practice in the supervisory relationship: a sociocultural perspective. J Adv Nurs 2001 Feb 28;33(4):512-522. [doi: <u>10.1046/j.1365-2648.2001.01683.x</u>]
- 34. Joyce BR, Showers B. Student Achievement Through Staff Development. 3rd Edition. Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development; 2002.
- Cambon L, Minary L, Ridde V, Alla F. A tool to analyze the transferability of health promotion interventions. BMC Public Health 2013 Dec 16;13:1184 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-13-1184] [Medline: 24341441]
- Schoenwald SK, Sheidow AJ, Letourneau EJ. Toward effective quality assurance in evidence-based practice: links between expert consultation, therapist fidelity, and child outcomes. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol 2004 Mar;33(1):94-104. [doi: 10.1207/S15374424JCCP3301_10] [Medline: 15028545]
- 37. Woolf SH, Johnson RE. The break-even point: when medical advances are less important than improving the fidelity with which they are delivered. Ann Fam Med 2005;3(6):545-552 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1370/afm.406] [Medline: 16338919]
- 38. Landenberger NA, Lipsey MW. The positive effects of cognitive-behavioral programs for offenders: a meta-analysis of factors associated with effective treatment. J Exp Criminol 2005 Dec 10;1(4):451-476. [doi: 10.1007/s11292-005-3541-7]
- 39. Hodges K, Wotring J. The role of monitoring outcomes in initiating implementation of evidence-based treatments at the state level. Psychiatr Serv 2004 Apr;55(4):396-400 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.55.4.396] [Medline: 15067151]
- Sheldon TA, Cullum N, Dawson D, Lankshear A, Lowson K, Watt I, et al. What's the evidence that NICE guidance has been implemented? Results from a national evaluation using time series analysis, audit of patients' notes, and interviews. Br Med J 2004 Oct 30;329(7473):999 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.329.7473.999] [Medline: 15514342]

Abbreviations

AIF: Active Implementation Framework COS-VF: Circle of Security-Virginia Family ERIC: Expert Recommendations for Implementing Change NIMH: National Network for Infant Mental Health SBSH-CS: Secure Base-Safe Haven coding system SSP: Strange Situation Procedure

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 06.03.18; peer-reviewed by K Egeland, L Damschroder, L Daly; comments to author 12.04.18; revised version received 23.04.18; accepted 26.04.18; published 14.06.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Nielsen B, Slinning K, Weie Oddli H, Drozd F Identification of Implementation Strategies Used for the Circle of Security-Virginia Family Model Intervention: Concept Mapping Study JMIR Res Protoc 2018;7(6):e10312 URL: http://www.researchprotocols.org/2018/6/e10312/ doi:10.2196/10312 PMID:29903703

©Bettina Nielsen, Kari Slinning, Hanne Weie Oddli, Filip Drozd. Originally published in JMIR Research Protocols (http://www.researchprotocols.org), 14.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Research Protocols, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.researchprotocols.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Publisher: JMIR Publications 130 Queens Quay East. Toronto, ON, M5A 3Y5 Phone: (+1) 416-583-2040 Email: <u>support@jmir.org</u>

https://www.jmirpublications.com/

